

DEPARTMENT OF COMMERCE BUREAU OF THE CENSUS SAM. L. ROGERS, DIRECTOR

.

DEAF-MUTES IN THE UNITED STATES

ANALYSIS OF THE CENSUS OF 1910

WITH

SUMMARY OF STATE LAWS RELATIVE TO THE DEAF AS OF JANUARY 1, 1918



WASHINGTON GOVERNMENT PRINTING OFFICE 1918

CONTENTS.

	Page.
Introduction	. 11
Scope of the report	. 12
Comparison with previous censuses	. 15
Comparison with foreign countries	. 17
Geographic distribution of the deaf and dumb	. 18
Sex	
Race and nativity	21
Country of birth of foreign-born white deaf-mutes	
Age	
Marital condition	
Age when hearing was lost	35–53
Summary	
Extent of congenital deaf-mutism	36
Relative risk of deaf-mutism at different ages	
Comparison by sex	
Comparison by geographic divisions	
Comparison by race and nativity	
Comparison according to age at enumeration	
Relation to marital condition	
Cause of deafness	53
Heredity and deafness	65
Education	75
Means of communication and ability to read lips	82- 92
Means of communication	82
Ability to read lips	
Occupations and economic status	
Blind deaf-mutes	106

GENERAL TABLES.

TABLE 1.—Deaf and dumb population for whom special schedules were returned, classified according to race, nativity, and sex, by divisions and states: 1910	111
TABLE 2.—Foreign-born white deaf and dumb population for whom special schedules were returned, classified according to country of birth, by divisions and states: 1910	112
TABLE 3.—Deaf and dumb population for whom special schedules were returned, classified according to age and sex, by divisions and states: 1910.	112
TABLE 4.—Deaf and dumb population for whom special schedules were returned, classified according to race, nativity, and age, by divisions: 1910.	116
TABLE 5.—Deaf and dumb population for whom special schedules were returned, classified according to race, nativity, age, and sex, for the United States as a whole: 1910	118
TABLE 6.—Male and female deaf and dumb population for whom special schedules were returned, classified according to marital condition, by divisions and states: 1910	119
TABLE 7.—Male and female deaf and dumb population for whom special schedules were returned, classified according to race, nativity, and marital condition, for the United States as a whole: 1910	120
TABLE 8.—Male and female deaf and dumb population 15 years of age or over for whom special schedules were returned, classified according to age at enumeration and marital condition, for the United States as a whole: 1910	120
TABLE 9.—Deaf and dumb population for whom special schedules were returned, classified according to age when hearing was lost, by divisions and states: 1910	121
TABLE 10.—Deaf and dumb population for whom special schedules were returned, classified according to race, nativity, sex, age at enumeration, and age when hearing was lost, for the United States as a whole: 1910	122
TABLE 11.—Deaf and dumb population for whom special schedules were returned, classified according to broad age groups and age when hearing was lost, by divisions: 1910	126
TABLE 12.—Male and female deaf and dumb population for whom special schedules were returned, classified according to age when hearing was lost and marital condition, for the United States as a whole: 1910	127
TABLE 13.—Deaf and dumb population for whom special schedules were returned, classified according to reported cause of deafness, by divisions and states: 1910	128
TABLE 14.—Deaf and dumb population for whom special schedules were returned, classified according to race, nativity, sex, and reported cause of deafness, for the United States as a whole: 1910	132

CONTENTS.

	Page.
TABLE 15.—Deaf and dumb population for whom special schedules were returned, classified according to age when hearing was lost and reported cause of deafness, for the United States as a whole: 1910	134
TABLE 16.—Deaf and dumb population for whom special schedules were returned, classified according to relationship of parents, status as to existence of brothers and sisters and children, and status of parents, brothers and sisters, and children as to hearing, for the United States as a whole: 1910	135
TABLE 17.—Deaf and dumb population for whom special schedules were returned, classified according to race, nativity, sex, rela- tionship of parents, and status of parents as to hearing, for the United States as a whole: 1910	143
TABLE 18.—Deaf and dumb population for whom special schedules were returned, classified according to age when hearing was lost, relationship of parents, and status of parents as to hearing, for the United States as a whole: 1910	145
TABLE 19.—Deaf and dumb population for whom special schedules were returned, classified according to reported cause of deafness, relationship of parents, and status of parents as to hearing, for the United States as a whole: 1910.	146
TABLE 20.—Deaf and dumb population for whom special schedules were returned, classified according to reported cause of deafness, status as to existence of brothers and sisters, and status of brothers and sisters as to hearing, for the United States as a whole: 1910.	150
TABLE 21.—Deaf and dumb population for whom special schedules were returned reporting children, classified according to reported	150
cause of deafness and status of children as to hearing, for the United States as a whole: 1910 TABLE 22.—Deaf and dumb population 5 years of age or over for whom special schedules were returned, classified according to	151
education, by divisions and states: 1910	152
TABLE 24.—Deaf and dumb population 5 years of age or over for whom special schedules were returned, classified according to age when hearing was lost and education, for the United States as a whole: 1910	154
TABLE 25.—Deaf and dumb population 10 years of age or over for whom special schedules were returned, classified according to ability to read lips and means of communication, by divisions and states: 1910.	158
TABLE 26.—Deaf and dumb population 10 years of age or over for whom special schedules were returned, classified according to race, nativity, sex, ability to read lips, and means of communication, for the United States as a whole: 1910	160
TABLE 27.—Deaf and dumb population 10 years of age or over for whom special schedules were returned, classified according to ability to read lips, means of communication, and age when hearing was lost, for the United States as a whole: 1910	162
TABLE 28.—Male and female deaf and dumb population 10 years of age or over for whom special schedules were returned, classified according to race, nativity, and occupation, for the United States as a whole: 1910	163
TABLE 29.—Deaf and dumb population 10 years of age or over gainfully employed for whom special schedules were returned, clas- sified according to sex, occupation, ability for self-support, dependence on occupation, and annual earnings, for the United	164
States as a whole: 1910	167
ability for self-support, dependence on occupation, annual earnings, and education, by race, nativity, and sex, for the United States as a whole: 1910	170
TABLE 31.—Population both blind and deaf and dumb for whom special schedules were returned: 1910	176

SUMMARY OF STATE LAWS RELATIVE TO THE DEAF.

	Page.	I	Page.	1	Page.
Introduction	179	Louisiana	185	Ohio	191
Alabama	180	Maine	185	Oklahoma	192
Arizona	180	Maryland	185	Oregon	192
Arkansas	180	Massachusetts	186	Pennsylvania	
California	181	Michigan	186	Porto Rico	192
Colorado	181	Minnesota	186	Rhode Island	193
Connecticut	181	Mississippi	187	South Carolina.	193
Delaware	182	Missouri	187	South Dakota	194
District of Columbia	182	Montana	187	Tennessee	194
Florida	182	Nebraska	188	Texas	194
Georgia	182	Nevada	188	Utah	195
Idaho	183	New Hampshire	188	Vermont	195 195
Illinois	183	New Jersey	189	Virginia	195 196
Indiana	183	New Mexico	189	Washington	190 196
Iowa	184	New York	190	West Virginia.	100
Kansas	184	North Carolina	190	Wisconsin	196
Kentucky	184	North Dakota	191	Wyoming	197
-					197

CONTENTS.

APPENDICES.

Arrendices.	
	Page.
APPENDIX A.—Institutions for the deaf in the United States	201, 202
I. Residential schools	. 201
II. Public day schools	. 202
III. Homes.	
APPENDIX BSpecial schedules employed at censuses of the deaf and the deaf and dumb in the United States	
Thirteenth Census: 1910-Supplemental schedule for the deaf	
Twelfth Census: 1900—	
Special schedule for persons defective in sight, hearing, or speech	. 204
Supplemental schedule for the deaf	
Eleventh Census: 1890-Supplemental schedule for the deaf	
Tenth Census: 1880-Supplemental schedule for deaf-mutes	. 209
APPENDIX CSpecial schedules employed in enumerating the deaf and dumb in foreign countries	210-215
German Empire—	
Schedule used by the state governments for transmitting to the Imperial Health Office the returns of the population census of 1900	
Schedule and instructions for the continuous census of deaf-mutes	. 210
Ireland—Schedule used at the population census: 1911	213
Prussia—Schedule for use in the physician's examination required by the Prussian law providing for the compulsory education of deaf and dumb children	ı
INDEX	217–2 21

LETTER OF TRANSMITTAL.

DEPARTMENT OF COMMERCE, BUREAU OF THE CENSUS, Washington, D. C., March 16, 1918.

SIR:

I have the honor to transmit herewith a report on deaf-mutes in the United States in 1910. The material for this report was obtained in connection with the decennial census of 1910, at which a question was included on the general population schedule asking whether the person enumerated was deaf and dumb. After the completion of the population census, in order to obtain data on subjects which were of special interest and significance for a study of deaf-mutism, a supplementary schedule was mailed to each person reported as deaf and dumb, the questions on this schedule covering degree and cause of deafness, age when hearing was lost, existence of deafness among relatives, education, means of communication, and economic status. Certain of the basic data have already been published in a preliminary bulletin. The report contains also a summary of the laws in the several states relating to the education and care of the deaf, brought down to January 1, 1918.

This report was prepared in the Division of Revision and Results under the general direction of Dr. Joseph A. Hill, expert special agent. The analytical text is mainly the work of Reginald L. Brown, who also had immediate charge of the tabulation of the data. Dr. C. W. Richardson, of Washington, a former president of the American Otological Society, and Dr. E. A. Fay, of Gallaudet College, Washington, kindly consented to examine the proof of the report. The Bureau has reason to be gratified by their commendation of its work and at the same time is under obligations to them for some helpful criticisms and suggestions.

As was the case at the census of 1900, the returns have been utilized not only for statistical purposes but also for supplying, upon request, lists of the deaf and dumb enumerated in particular states or localities, including names, addresses, and other personal data, for the use of schools or other agencies interested in the deaf. In this way the bureau has, no doubt, been instrumental in extending the philanthropic work carried on by various public agencies in behalf of those afflicted with deafness.

Respectfully,

SAM. L. ROGERS, Director of the Census.

Hon. WILLIAM C. REDFIELD, Secretary of Commerce.

(7)

DEAF-MUTES IN THE UNITED STATES 1910

DEAF-MUTES IN THE UNITED STATES

INTRODUCTION.

This report summarizes the data relating to the deaf and dumb in the United States in 1910 obtained in connection with the Thirteenth Decennial Census of population. It consists mainly of an intensive study of the statistics for the 19,153 deaf-mutes who returned a special schedule of inquiry which was sent out to every person reported as deaf and dumb by the population enumerators; it also includes a summary of the laws of the various states relating to the deaf.

The first enumeration of the deaf and dumb, as well as of the blind, in the United States was made in connection with the census of 1830, and a similar enumeration has been required by law at each subsequent decennial census of population. When the census of 1900 was taken, however, the enumeration as eventually made covered all the deaf, regardless of their ability to speak, and not merely the deaf and dumb, and the report presenting the results of this census related to the deaf generally, so that the Federal statistics of the deaf and dumb lack the continuity possessed by those for the blind, which have been compiled for each census since this class of the population was first enumerated in 1830. Moreover, while, so far as has been possible to determine, the United States was the first country to make an official enumeration of the blind, this was not the case with respect to the deaf and dumb, as an official census of this class was taken in Prussia in 1825, or five years before the first enumeration in the United States.¹

Prior to the census of 1880 the census of the deaf and dumb in the United States was merely an incidental feature of the census of population. The law providing for the Fifth Decennial Census (1830), under which the first enumeration was made, merely required that the population enumeration should "distinguish the number of those free white persons included in such enumeration, who are deaf and dumb, under the age of fourteen years; and those of the age of fourteen years and under twenty-five, and of the age of twenty-five years and upwards; * * * and * * * of those free coloured and other coloured persons * * * who are deaf and dumb, without regard to age * * * ." The act providing for the census of 1840 contained a similar provision.

The law providing for the census of 1850, under which those of 1860 and 1870 were also taken, contained no reference in the body of the act to an enumeration of the deaf and dumb, but the population schedules, which, with the other schedules used at that census, were appended to and made a part of the act, included a column in which, among other things, the fact that the person enumerated was deaf and dumb was to be noted whenever found to be the case.

The Tenth Census act (1880) required that the population schedule should contain "inquiries as to * * the physical and mental health of each person enumerated whether active or disabled, * * * deaf, dumb, blind * * *;" and the Eleventh Census act (1890) merely continued in force the provisions of the Tenth Census act in this respect, but gave the Secretary of the Interior full discretion over the form of the schedule. There was, however, a difference at the two censuses in the scope of the actual enumeration based on this section of the law. At the census of 1880 the population schedule required only that for those who were deaf and dumb this fact should be indicated by an entry in a column provided for that purpose, and the enumerators were also given a supplemental schedule on which they were to obtain for each deaf-mute enumerated certain special data not called for by the population schedules,² receiving additional compensation for each name entered on these supplemental schedules. At the census of 1890, on the other hand, it was decided to collect information with regard to all persons reported as being so deaf that they were unable to hear loud conversation, whether or not they were able to speak. A column was provided on the population schedule in which the existence of any physical or mental defect, with the nature of the defect, was to be indicated, the heading employed, "Whether defective in mind, sight, hearing, or speech * * *," making it plain that a literal interpretation was given to the law, and that all persons who were either deaf or dumb were to be reported, even if they were able respectively to speak or to hear. In addition, the enumerators were provided with a supplemental schedule which called for information relative to every deaf person enumerated, and not merely, as in 1880, for information concerning deaf-mutes. At both censuses the statistics compiled from the information obtained by means of the supplemental

¹An enumeration of the deaf and dumb was also made in Baden in 1824, but it is impossible to determine definitely from the information at hand whether this was made under official auspices. Special enumerations of the deaf and dumb were made in individual districts of Prussia as early as 1819.

² In addition to the enumerators' canvass a certain amount of correspondence was carried on with the authorities in charge of institutions for the deaf and dumb and with local physicians.

schedule were embodied in a special report covering also other defective classes. At the census of 1890 the deaf who could speak were, by means of the answers to an inquiry on the supplemental schedule, separated from those who could not, and the returns for the two classes were tabulated separately; the main statistical presentation, however, related to the latter class, designated in the report as the "deaf and dumb."

By the act providing for the Twelfth Census a radical change in the status of the enumeration of the deaf and dumb was brought about. Under previous census acts, as already stated, this enumeration was merely an adjunct of the general census of population; this act, however, placed "statistics relating to special classes, including the insane, feeble-minded, deaf, dumb, and blind" in a list of subjects which were not to be taken up until after the close of the decennial census period. Under this law the statistics were limited to inmates of institutions; but this limitation was removed, so far as related to the deaf, dumb, and blind, by an amendatory act approved February 1, 1900, which authorized the collection of statistics concerning all persons belonging to these classes, providing, however, that the inquiries in the population census should be confined to the name, age, sex, and post-office address of the person enumerated. To carry out these provisions the special column in which the existence of physical defects was to be noted was dropped from the population schedule, and the population enumerators were instead provided with blanks on which they were to enter the name, age, sex, and address of every deaf person, as well as of every blind person, enumerated by them. The deaf with defective speech were to be separately shown on this schedule, but the enumerators were specifically instructed not to return the dumb who were not deaf. Subsequently a special schedule asking for detailed information was sent out to every person reported on these lists, and the information thus obtained was tabulated and presented in a special report.

The various provisions in regard to the collection of statistics concerning special classes contained in the legislation relating to the Twelfth Census were incorporated in the law creating the permanent Census Office, which definitely established statistics of these classes among the subjects for which decennial investigations during the intercensal period were authorized. All specific mention of the deaf or the dumb was, however, eliminated by an amendment passed in 1906, which changed the language of the law so that it simply authorized the collection, decennially during the intercensal period, of statistics relating to the defective classes.

In the Thirteenth Census act provision was made for an enumeration of the defective, dependent, and delinquent classes in institutions, and whether intentionally or otherwise, the "deaf and dumb" were specifically mentioned among the classes covered by this institutional enumeration. Since, however, a report of the name and address of every deaf and dumb person was likewise required and the provisions of this act were not understood to involve the repeal of the provision of the permanent census legislation authorizing the collection of statistics concerning all persons belonging to the defective classes, it was decided to make the investigation cover the total deaf and dumb population, and not merely the deaf and dumb in institutions.

In enumerating the deaf and dumb population in 1910, instead of employing separate blanks, as at the preceding census, a return was made to the method in use prior to 1900 of including on the population schedule a special column in which an appropriate entry was to be made for every deaf and dumb person enumerated. No attempt was made to secure a return of all deaf persons, as the phraseology of the law, which merely required the return on the population schedule of the "name and address of each blind or deaf and dumb person," appeared to preclude such an effort. A special schedule, similar to that employed in 1900, asking for detailed information in addition to that called for by the general population schedule, was also sent out to every person reported as deaf and dumb by the population enumerators. For reasons which will be discussed later only a little more than two-fifths of the deaf and dumb population enumerated returned these schedules satisfactorily filled out; the information contained on the schedules returned has, however, been tabulated, the presentation of the results of this tabulation constituting, as already noted, the greater part of this report.

SCOPE OF THE REPORT.

As previously stated, the enumeration of the deaf and dumb population of the United States in 1910 was made through the medium of a separate column on the general population schedule. The instructions given to the population enumerators were as follows:

Column 32. Whether deaf and dumb.—If a person is both deaf and dumb, write "DD." For all other persons leave the column blank. Persons who are deaf but not dumb, or persons who are dumb but not deaf, are not to be reported.

Under these instructions a total of 44,519 persons were reported by the enumerators as being deaf and dumb; in addition, 189 persons not entered as deaf and dumb on the population schedules were subsequently reported to the office, either by themselves or by other interested persons, as suffering from the defects stated, making the total number reported as deaf and dumb 44,708. To each of these persons, as already stated, a special schedule of inquiry was sent by mail, asking for data on a number of subjects which it was felt would be of interest in connection with a statistical study regarding deaf-mutism. Of the total number of persons reported as deaf and dumb, however, only 22,491, representing 50.3 per cent, or about one-half. replied to the request to fill out the special schedule. In 3,583 cases the schedule was returned by the postmaster unclaimed, while in the remaining 18,634 cases nothing whatever was heard from it after it was sent out. The reason for the comparatively small proportion of replies lies partly in causes inherent in the correspondence method of obtaining statistics, partly in the methods adopted for securing the addresses of the deaf and dumb enumerated, and partly in the administrative necessities of the Census Bureau.

In the first place, in any investigation relative to any of the defective classes in which the data are secured wholly or in large part by correspondence, no matter how great an effort is made, there will always be a considerable proportion of persons for whom it is impossible to obtain schedules; at the census of the deaf in 1900, for example, "several thousands of circular letters of inquiry, sent out to the addresses of persons reported as deaf by the enumerators * * *, failed to bring any reply, in spite of repeated requests for information." ¹ In the greater number of cases the failure to reply is probably due to the fact that those to whom the schedules are sent, or the members of their families, are too ignorant or illiterate to comprehend or answer the inquiries. In other cases negligence may be responsible, or the schedule may have been mislaid, to be discovered perhaps years later, when the person to whom it was sent, if particularly conscientious, may fill it out and send it in; thus schedules have been tabulated in the present report which were received after the lapse of nearly four years from the time when they were sent out, and a schedule for the census of the blind in 1900 was received by the Bureau of the Census as late as March, 1916. In still other instances the failure to return the schedule is probably due to indifference, to sensitiveness, or to resentment at what is regarded as officious prying into personal affairs. There will also be a certain number of cases where by reason of the death of the person enumerated, or removal to another locality since the population enumeration, it will prove impossible to obtain a schedule.

Another factor contributing to reduce the number of schedules returned was the method employed for determining the addresses of the persons reported by the enumerators as deaf and dumb. At the census of 1900, which was the first census at which the attempt was made to secure information relating to the blind or the deaf by correspondence directly with the person suffering from the given defect, the population enumerators were, as already stated, required to report upon a separate schedule the name and address of every blind or deaf person found by them. At the census of 1910, however, no special schedule for this purpose was provided, and while the Thirteenth Census act required the address of each blind or deaf and dumb person to be returned on the population schedule, the entries on that schedule showing the minor civil divisions (i. e.,

township, town, city, village, etc.), and the street and house number were regarded as sufficiently complying with this requirement. In cases where the person enumerated lived in an incorporated place, these entries did of course in most instances give an accurate indication of his post-office address; but if he lived in a rural district it was necessary to refer to an atlas and to the Postal Guide to determine to what post office the schedule probably should be mailed. The fact that only about 3,600 schedules, representing 8 per cent of the total number sent out, were returned unclaimed would seem to show that the methods employed were on the whole fairly successful in obtaining the correct address of the person enumerated, especially as some of the schedules returned unclaimed presumably failed of delivery because the persons to whom they were sent had moved to another locality without leaving any address or had died; but it must be borne in mind that there were probably numerous instances where a schedule was sent to a wrong post office and by reason of official oversight was never returned, which would be particularly likely to occur in the rural districts. It is manifest, however, that the method of obtaining the address must have been in part responsible for the small percentage of schedules returned.

Perhaps even more important in bringing about the low percentage of replies to the request to fill out the special schedule were the administrative necessities of the Census Bureau. At the census of 1900, as has already been shown, "repeated requests for information" were made of those who failed to reply to the circular letter of inquiry. It was originally the intention to follow up in like manner the failures to reply to the first request to fill out the special schedule for the census of 1910. At the time when this work should have been done, however, a reduction in the clerical force of the Bureau of the Census, consequent upon a shortage in the appropriation, made necessary a practical suspension of the work upon the inquiry regarding the deaf and dumb in order to concentrate upon the main work of the decennial census, and when a resumption of the work in connection with the report on the deaf and dumb became feasible, so long a time had elapsed since the schedules were sent out that any further effort to secure schedules from those who failed to respond to the first request seemed inadvisable. It is not improbable that if the work could have been carried on along the lines originally planned the proportion of cases in which schedules failed to be received would have been considerably less.

In view of the large number of persons reported by the enumerators as deaf and dumb who failed to return the special schedule, it was at first planned to issue the report on this class in two parts, one comprising a tabulation of the principal data on the population schedule (that is, sex, race, nativity, age, marital condition, and occupation) for the total population reported as deaf and dumb, and the other a tabulation of the information obtained on the special schedule.

¹ The Blind and the Deaf: 1900, p. 68.

A careful study of the returns, however, revealed the fact that there was apparently a considerable divergence of opinion among the enumerators as to the scope of the term "deaf and dumb." Some enumerators, on the one hand, interpreted the term in its most literal sense and reported only those persons who were destitute both of hearing and of articulate speech; thus the enumerator who covered the largest school for the deaf in the United States, having several hundred pupils, reported none of the pupils as deaf and dumb, presumably because they had all acquired in greater or less degree the faculty of articulation. On the other hand, some enumerators gave the term a broader interpretation and reported all deaf-mutes properly so-called (i. e., all persons who by reason of defective hearing either had never acquired the faculty of articulate speech or had required special instruction in order to acquire it), even if they had learned to speak, as well as any other deaf persons who by reason of their deafness had lost the faculty of speech which they possessed before the loss of their hearing. Furthermore, it became apparent from the replies to the request to fill out the special schedule that the enumerators had reported as deaf and dumb a large number of persons who were not suffering from defects of hearing or speech, at least to such an extent as to bring them properly within the scope of the enumeration. It was thus impossible to say just what the total reported as deaf and dumb by the enumerators represented. On the one hand it fell considerably short, in all probability, of including all deaf-mutes, according to the scientific signification of the term, and on the other hand it included many who were not deaf and dumb in the literal sense of the term, as well as many others who could not under any interpretation be regarded as deaf and dumb. For this reason it was finally decided not to make any tabulation covering the total population returned as deaf and dumb, but to confine the main presentation to those returning the special schedule, which contained data that afforded the means of determining whether the person making out the schedule was properly classifiable as deaf and dumb. Except in a few instances, therefore, the statistics for 1910 in this report relate solely to the deaf and dumb returning special schedules, and do not represent totals for the United States.

In making the tabulation for the report as finally planned, it was decided to include not merely the deaf and dumb in the most literal sense of the term, but also all persons who could be properly regarded as deaf-mutes. This was done partly because a tabulation on this basis was thought to be more in conformity with the spirit of the law and partly because a limitation of the statistics to those literally unable either to hear or to speak would have made the number so small as to render the resultant figures of little significance. In carrying out this decision it of course became necessary to lay down certain definite rules indicating just what conditions brought a person within the scope of the tabulation. Under these rules the tabulation covered the following classes of persons: (1) All totally deaf persons who had never acquired the power of speech, or having acquired it had lost it either wholly or to such an extent that it no longer constituted an effective means of communication, this class constituting the "deaf and dumb" in the most literal sense of the term; (2) all other totally deaf persons who had lost their hearing before the completion of their eighth vear of life, even if they were able to employ speech as a means of communication; and (3) all partially deaf persons who could hear only with the aid of an ear trumpet or other mechanical appliance and whose deafness had supervened before the completion of 'their eighth year of life. The reason for fixing a limit with regard to the age when hearing was lost in the case of the two latter classes was that after the completion of the eighth year of life a child has presumably acquired fully the faculty of articulate speech, so that the problem, when he becomes deaf, is merely to keep him from losing what he already has; in adopting this limit, moreover, the Bureau of the Census is in practical accord with the Imperial Health Office of Germany, where more appears to have been done in the direction of developing scientific statistics of deaf-mutism than in any other country.¹

The total number of schedules tabulated on the basis above set forth was 19,153. This figure of course represents only a part of the deaf-mute population of the United States, so that the absolute numbers derived from a tabulation of these schedules are not comparable with those for other censuses or other countries. But while the statistics are partial and incomplete, it does not follow that they are destitute of value. Unless the deficiencies affect one class of the population to a significantly greater extent relatively than another, and the respective classes in turn differ markedly in their characteristics as regards the subject of inquiry, a situation which there is no reason to suppose exists, the figures can be regarded as giving a fairly accurate representation of the composition and characteristics of the deaf-mute population of the United States. In other words, there is, in the absence of evidence to the contrary, a reasonable presumption that the portion of the deaf-mute population represented in the tabulation is typical of the whole, so that analyses based upon the results of this tabulation will in general give as correct an indication of the constitution of the deaf-mute population as if the tabulation had covered all deaf-mutes in the United States.

¹ Cf. the following:

[&]quot;Children who lose their hearing after 7 years of age are scarcely ever dumb." (Bacon: A Manual of Otology, ed. 1913, p. 509.) "The diagnosis [of deaf-mutism] * * * is based on the fol-lowing facts: * * *

lowing facts:

b. Deafness dates from birth or before the seventh year." (Ballenger: Diseases of the Nose, Throat, and Ear, ed. 1909, p. 900.) "According to expert opinion, deafness occasioned by sickness or injury after the completion of the seventh year does not ordior injury after the completion of the seventh year does not ordi-narily involve deaf-mutism as a consequence, the person in question retaining, on the contrary, the power of speech existing at the time when complete loss of hearing occurred." (Translated from "Die Taubstummen im Deutschen Reiche nach den Ergebnissen der Volks-zählung von 1900," in Medizinal-statistische Mitteilungen aus dem Kaiserlichen Gesundheitsamte, Band IX, p. 19.)

COMPARISON WITH PREVIOUS CENSUSES.

The enumeration of the deaf and dumb has varied to such an extent at the different censuses as regards scope and method that comparisons between the figures for the different years shed very little light on the question whether this class is increasing in number in the United States at a greater or a less rapid rate than the general population. As a matter of interest, however, Table 1 is presented, which shows for each census from 1830 to 1910 the number of deaf and dumb reported and their ratio to the total population.

Table 1	DEAF AND DUMB POPULATION OF THE UNITED STATES.					
YEAR.	Total.	Per 100,000 general popula- tion.	Per cent of increase over pre- ceding census. ¹			
1910 ²	24, 369 40, 592 33, 878 16, 205 12, 821 9, 803	48, 6 32, 1 64, 8 67, 5 42, 0 40, 8 42, 3 45, 0 47, 5	83. 5 -40. 0 19. 8 109. 1 26. 4 30. 8 27. 7 25. 7			

 A minus sign (--) denotes decrease.
 Persons reported as deaf and dumb by the population enumerators.
 Deaf persons unable to speak at all for whom special schedules were returned.
 Deaf sersons unable to speak at all.
 Deaf-mutes, exclusive of those reported as 16 years of age or over when hearing was lost.

For all censuses prior to 1880 there is little question that the figures for the deaf and dumb population of the United States are seriously deficient.¹ The results of certain censuses appear to have been publicly criticised,² and in the report for at least one census ³ the census authorities themselves specifically recognized the probability that there had been a considerable number of omissions. On the other hand, the marshals, on whom the duty of making the enumeration devolved, appear not infrequently to have erred through excess of zeal and to have included among the deaf and dumb persons who actually were able to speak. The figures for these censuses, therefore, do not afford any reliable basis for measuring the increase or decrease of deaf-mutism in the United States during the period covered by the table. They should, however, be broadly comparable with each other, as there was during this period no change of consequence in the method of reporting, and at all five censuses the meaning of the term "deaf and dumb" appears to have been regarded as sufficiently established by common usage to require no definition. Under these circumstances it is not improbable that the steady decrease in the ratio of the deaf and dumb to the general population between 1830 and 1860 which is shown in the table does in fact reflect an actual decline in the relative number of deaf-mutes in the population. So far as there was any such decline, however, it was almost certainly due in large part to the increasing volume of immigration to the United States during this period, which would have caused a much greater increase in the general than in the deaf and dumb population, as deaf-mutes are not likely to migrate to any great extent; and it is not impossible that if there had been no immigration no decrease whatever would have been shown in the ratio. The increase in the ratio shown at the census of 1870 probably indicates an increase in the accuracy of the enumeration, a conjecture borne out by the circumstance that the number of blind persons enumerated per 100,000 of the total population also showed an increase at the census of 1870 for which it is difficult to account satisfactorily on any other hypothesis than that of an increased accuracy of enumeration.

At the census of 1880 a special effort was made to secure an accurate return of all the defective classes for which the Census Office was required to obtain statistics. As already indicated, in addition to the column on the general population schedule, which had at the last three censuses been the only medium for securing a return of the deaf and dumb population, a special supplemental schedule was provided, on which the enumerator was required to answer certain inquiries for each deaf-mute enumerated, receiving an additional compensation of five cents for each name thus reported.⁴ It was impressed upon the enumerator by his instructions that he was to make every possible effort to obtain a complete return of the deaf-mutes in his district; in particular, it was recommended that inquiry be made of physicians, schoolteachers, and deaf-mutes themselves as to where any deaf-mutes might be found. The enumerators were, moreover, for the first time given definite instructions for their guidance in determining who should be enumerated as deaf and dumb. The inquiries on the schedule, as already noted, were to be answered for each "deaf-mute" enumerated, "deaf-mute" being defined in the instructions as "one who can not speak because he can not hear sufficiently well to learn to speak." This of course would seem to imply that only those literally unable both to hear and to speak. were to be reported, but other instructions made it evident that all deaf-mutes in the broader sense of the term, including those who had learned to speak as a result of special instruction, were to be reported.⁵ In

¹ "The figures for the United States censuses previous to 1880 are worthless so far as the calculation of rates of the number of deaf-mutes to population is concerned, since the number of deaf-mutes returned in these censuses was certainly far below the number actually present." (Report on the Insane, Feeble-minded, Deaf and Dumb, and Blind in the United States at the Eleventh Census: 1890, p. 92.) ² The Seventh Census of the United States, 1850, pp. xlviii,

xlix; Ninth Census, Vol. II, p. 425. ³ That of 1860 (see Eighth Census, Population, pp. lvi ff).

⁴ For copies of the schedules for this and subsequent censuses,

⁵ For copies of the schedules for this and subsequent conducts, see Appendix B (p. 203). ⁵ One of the questions on the schedule was "Is this person semi-mute?", the following explanatory note being attached: "The word 'semi-mute' has a technical meaning, and denotes a

deaf-mute who lost his or her hearing after having acquired at least a partial knowledge of spoken language. Some semi-mutes retain the ability to speak imperfectly, others lose it entirely. If a deaf-mute has ever learned to speak, he is a semi-mute; (unless he was artificially taught to speak in an institution for deaf-mutes)."

tabulating the returns, moreover, all persons reported as having lost their hearing after reaching the age of 16 were excluded, on the ground that by that time their powers of speech were so developed that they did not require special training at a school for the deaf. The enumerators' returns were supplemented to a certain extent by correspondence with institutional officials and local physicians, the number added by this means amounting to 4.4 per cent of the total. The results of the special diligence employed at this census are reflected in the great relative increase shown in the number of deaf and dumb persons enumerated and in their ratio to the general population as compared with 1870.

At the census of 1890, as already described, the enumerators were required to report every deaf or dumb person, instead of the deaf and dumb, as at previous censuses. The supplemental schedule for the deaf, however, contained an inquiry asking whether the person in question was "able to speak so as to be readily understood, * * * imperfectly * * *, or not at all * * *;" and on the basis of the answers to this inquiry the deaf reported were divided into two classes, the deaf who could speak and the deaf who could not speak, detailed statistics being published for the latter class, under the designation of "the deaf and dumb." The class covered by the tabulation for 1890, as presented in Table 1, therefore differed from that covered by the tabulation for 1880 in that the former included only the deaf and dumb in the most literal sense of the term while the latter included all deaf-mutes reported as having lost their hearing when less than 16 years of age, even if they had been taught to articulate. This difference in the comprehensiveness of the class covered by the tabulation furnishes an explanation of the decreased number of deaf and dumb per 100,000 population shown at the census of 1890, although it is also probable that the census of the defective classes generally was much less complete in 1890 than in 1880.

The scope of the enumeration in 1900 was, as previously stated, essentially the same as in 1890, covering all the deaf who were unable to understand loudly-shouted conversation, and the special schedule contained an inquiry in regard to the deaf person's power of speech which was practically the same as that on the 1890 schedule. The basic distinction between the "deaf and dumb" and the "deaf but not dumb" was not made in the tabulation at this census. and the published statistics covered all the deaf for whom schedules were returned; but the replies to the inquiry above referred to in regard to ability to speak were tabulated, and the figure presented for 1900 in Table 1 represents the deaf who reported themselves as unable to speak at all. As a result of differences in the method of collecting the data and in the basis of tabulation at this census, however, the figures are practically valueless for the purpose of numerical comparisons. As already noted, the special schedule

employed at this census was not filled out by the enumerator, as had been the practice at the censuses of 1880 and 1890, but was mailed directly to the persons reported by the enumerators as deaf, and in many cases it was never returned. In tabulating the returns all persons who failed to return the schedule were excluded, although many of them must have been deaf, and some of them deaf-mutes. The figure shown for 1900 in Table 1, therefore, is only a partial figure, representing an unknown fraction of the true total, a circumstance which explains the great decreases shown in the table for 1900 as compared with earlier censuses.

The methods adopted at the census of 1910 have already been described. As regards the means for securing a return of the deaf and dumb in the first instance, they represent a reversion to the practice which prevailed at the censuses before 1880, since the enumerators were simply required, whenever they enumerated a deaf and dumb person, to indicate that fact in a column specially provided for the purpose on the general population schedule. The instructions to the enumerators, too, corresponded more closely to those at the census of 1870¹ than to those at any other census. In view of these facts it is not surprising that the number of deaf and dumb persons enumerated per 100,000 of the total population approximates the number in 1870 much more closely than that for any subsequent census, a circumstance which, in view of the generally acknowledged deficiency in the returns for 1870, makes it seem likely that in addition to the factors already mentioned (p. 14) as making the figures for the total deaf and dumb population in 1910 of uncertain significance, there were a considerable number of omissions in the returns. This is the more probable in view of the comparatively small increase in the number enumerated and the decided decrease in the ratio to the general population as compared with 1890, for which year the figures relate exclusively to the deaf who were unable to speak, since. even making allowance for the increase during the last 25 years in the teaching of speech to the deaf, it seems doubtful whether there has been so marked a falling off in the past two decades in the relative number of deaf and dumb in the most literal sense of the term. The return of the deaf and dumb in 1910, when the enumerators received no additional compensation for reporting this class, may indeed have very well been less complete than the returns in 1880 or 1890, when each person reported represented so much additional compensation to the enumerators. It should be remembered, moreover, that a complete enumeration of any of the defective classes is hardly to be expected at a population census, by reason of the general reluctance of persons to acknowledge that they have defectives in their families. In view of the conditions just discussed the dependence which can be placed

¹ "Deafness merely, without the loss of speech, is not to be reported."

Table 3

upon the returns for 1910 as a quantitative measure of the extent of deaf-mutism in the United States becomes more than ever uncertain.

From what has been said it is apparent that the figures in Table 1 afford absolutely no indication as to whether deaf-mutism in the United States has been increasing or decreasing relatively to the population during the period covered by the table. It is probable, however, that the tendency has been in much the same general direction as in other countries. For this reason Table 2 is presented, which gives for several of the principal countries of Europe the deaf and dumb population as reported at the most recent census for which figures are available in comparison with that in 1880 or the nearest census year, together with the ratio of the deaf and dumb to the total population at these two censuses.

Table 2 DEAF AND DUMB FOPULATION.							
	Later census.			E	arlier cen	Increase (+) or	
COUNTRY.	Year.	Number.	Per 100,000 general popu- lation.	Year.	Number.	Per 100,000 general popu- lation.	decrease (-) in number per 100,000 general popu- lation.
Austria. England and Wales. France. Hungary. Ireland Prussia. Scotland.	1911	40, 110 15, 122 21, 823 32, 098 3, 145 34, 804 2, 369	140. 4 41. 9 55. 7 153. 7 71. 6 86. 7 49. 8	1880 1881 1876 1880 1881 1880 1881	28, 958 13, 295 21, 395 19, 874 3, 993 27, 794 2, 142	130. 8 51. 2 58. 0 126. 3 77. 2 101. 9 57. 3	$ \begin{array}{r} + 9.6 \\ - 9.3 \\ - 2.3 \\ + 27.4 \\ - 5.6 \\ - 15.2 \\ - 7.5 \end{array} $

¹ Figures include persons returned simply as dumb.

Of the seven countries for which figures are given in the preceding table, five show decreases in the ratio of the deaf and dumb to the total population during the approximately 30-year period covered, while in one of the countries showing an increase (Austria) the census authorities attribute the increase mainly to changes in census methods accompanied by increased accuracy of enumeration in certain provinces. These decreases in the ratio are very probably accounted for in great part by the progress made during the past 30 years towards the control of the contagious and infectious diseases which are by far the most important causes of adventitious deaf-mutism. In view of the rather general tendency shown in the table towards a decrease in the number of deaf-mutes relatively to the population, it seems reasonable to suppose that a similar tendency may exist in the United States.

COMPARISON WITH FOREIGN COUNTRIES.

Table 3 shows, for the United States and for most of the foreign countries taking censuses of the deaf and dumb, the deaf and dumb population as reported in the latest year for which returns are at hand, together with the total population and the number of deaf and dumb per 100,000 of the total population.

DEAF AND DUMB POPULATION. Total COUNTRY. Year Per 100,000 general population. Total. popu-lation. NORTH AMERICA. $\begin{array}{c} 53,735\\ 20,961\\ 37,479\\ 7,206,643\\ 27,086\\ 66,750\\ 831,383\\ 15,160,369\\ 242,619\\ 44,637\\ 41,877\\ 333,552\end{array}$ Bahama Islands..... 1901 1901 27 50. 2 Bermude Telende (¹) 112.1 Bermuda Islands..... British Honduras..... 42 1901 Canada Danish Antilles. 63.6 103.4 1911 4,584 28 65 565 7,774 354 * 38 71 * 121 1911 1911 1911 Danish Anulues. Grenada. Jamaica. Mexico. Newfoundland and Labrador..... 97.4 68.0 51.3 1911 1910 1911 1911 145.9 78.1 169.5 * 36.3 1911 1911 Trinidad and Tobago..... United States: Continental United States..... 91, 972, 266 191, 909 1, 118, 012 4 44, 708 4 58 4 756 1910 1910 1910 4 48.6 4 30.2 4 67.6 Howoii Hawaii..... Porto Rico..... SOUTH AMERICA. Argentina Bolivia ⁶ Chile. Urugugy. ⁶ 7,905,502 1,633,610 3,249,279 7,798 352 2,336 690 1914 1900 1907 98.9 21.5 71.9 1908 1.042.686 66. 2 EUBOPE. 28, 570, 800 7, 416, 454 4, 035, 575 237, 152 2, 757, 076 36, 070, 492 2, 712, 562 39, 102, 132 40, 110 4, 191 4, 098 323 1, 793 2 15, 122 Austria..... 140. 4 56. 5 101. 5 1910 Belgium. Bulgaria. 1910 1905 1901 prus. Imark 7. 101.5 136.2 65.0 241.9 128.1 55.7 86.5 86.7 50.8 Cyprus. Cyprus. Denmark 7. England and Wales. Finland. France. Germañy . Prussia. Saxony. Gibraltar ⁵ Hungary. Ireland. Isle of Man and Channel Islands. Italv. 1911 1911 3,474 21,823 48,750 34,804 2,440 1900 2, 712, 562 39, 192, 133 56, 367, 178 40, 165, 219 4, 806, 661 19, 120 20, 886, 487 4, 390, 219 148, 915 39, 475, 253 1911 1900 1910 1910 2, 440 39 32, 098 3, 145 3 64 31, 267 1910 1911 1910 1911 (¹) 153.7 71.6 2 43.0 96.3 45.7 39.3 57.9 82.2 106.5 49.8 167.2 103.2 148, 915 32, 475, 253 207, 890 5, 858, 175 5, 960, 056 5, 956, 690 102, 845, 117 4, 760, 904 2, 492, 882 5, 136, 441 1911 1901 Isie of Man and Channel Islands. Malta and Gozo. Netherlands. Portugal 9. Roumania. Russia (European) 19. Scotland. Serbia. 1901 1909 1911 95 95 2,305 3,451 4,896 109,556 2,369 4,167 5,299 1899 1897 1911 1900 1900 Serbia...... Sweden..... ASIA. 3, 573, 419 3, 039, 751 12 315, 156, 396 6, 987, 686 22, 794, 904 1901 1905 1911 u 72.1 Ceylon. 11 2, 578 Formosa ⁶. India Philippine Islands ¹³. Russia (Asiatic) ¹⁴. 4,077 11 199,891 5,910 14,957 134.1 1163.8 84.6 65.6 1903 1897 AFBICA. (1) • 47.9 1901 $\begin{array}{c} 13,456\\ 378,195\\ 19,258\\ 76,655\\ 2,462,469\\ 5,973,394\\ 2,564,965\\ 1,194,043\\ 528,174\\ 1,686,212 \end{array}$ * 181 * 10 13 3,572 2,398 1,327 298 274 499 1901 (¹) 17.0 1901 1901 1901 1911 17.0 145.1 40.1 51.7 25.0 51.9 29.6 1911 1911 1911 1911 1911 1911 Natal..... Orange Free State..... Transvaal..... AUSTRALASIA. 4,455,005 1,646,734 605,813 408,558 191,211 1,315,551 282,114 1,008,468 1,852 640 257 246 98 535 76 301 Commonwealth of Australia ¹⁶..... New South Wales.... Queensland..... 1911 1911 1911 41.6 38.9 42.4 60.2 51.3 40.7 26.9 29.8 1911 1911 Victoria Western Australia 1911 1911 1911 1911 New Zealand 17.....

Ratio not shown by reason of the smallness of the numbers involved.
Figures include persons returned simply as dumb.
Figures represent persons reported as dumb.
Figures represent deaf and dumb population as reported by population

Figures represent deaf and dumb population as reported by population enumerators.
Includes 18,425 persons for whom no returns as to infirmities were secured.
These were deducted in computing the ratio.
Enumerated population only.
Exclusive of Farce Islands.
Figures relate to civil population of city and territory only.
Includes Azores and Madeira.
Includes Azores and Madeira.
Figures represent congenitally deaf and dumb only.
Includes 1,754,545 persons for whom no returns as to infirmities were secured.
These were deducted in computing the ratio.
Civilized population.

These were deducted in computing the fails. ¹⁴ Civilized population. ¹⁴ Caucasus, Siberia, and Central Asia. ¹⁵ Native population in administered districts. ¹⁶ Exclusive of full-blooded aboriginals. Includes Northern Territory and Federal Capital Territory. ¹⁷ Exclusive of Maoris and of population of annexed Pacific islands.

GEOGRAPHIC DISTRIBUTION OF THE DEAF AND DUMB.

Table 4 shows for each division and state the total population reported as deaf and dumb in 1910, with the number who returned satisfactory schedules and the percentage which this number represented of the total.

Table 4		TION REPOR			
DIVISION AND STATE.		Returning satisfac- tory schedules.			
	Total.	Number.	Per cent of total.		
UNITED STATES	44, 708	19,⁄153	42.8		
GEOGRAPHIC DIVISIONS: New England Middle Atlantic East North Central West North Central East South Atlantic East South Central West South Central Mountain Pacific	4,458	1, 187 4, 133 4, 329 2, 767 2, 326 1, 865 1, 613 352 581	50.0 46.8 44.1 44.5 37.2 41.8 37.5 34.3 40.1		
NEW ENGLAND: Maine. New Hampshire. Vermont. Massachusetts. Rhode Island. Connecticut. MIDDLE ATLANTIC:	202 128 1,131 215	166 99 62 566 113 181	47.2 49.0 48.4 50.0 52.6 52.5		
New Jersey Pennsylvania EAST NORTH CENTRAL:	. 700	2, 348 324 1, 461	48.3 46.3 44.8		
Ohio. Indiana. Illinois. Michigan. Wisconsin.	1,734 2,725 1,374	1, 154 634 1, 310 660 571	43.1 36.6 48.1 48.0 43.9		
WEST NORTH CENTRAL: Minnesota. Iowa. Missouri. North Dakota. South Dakota. Nebraska. Kansas.	995 1,884 251 331 674	499 436 872 101 109 280 470	44.8 43.8 46.3 40.2 32.9 41.5 48.8		
SOUTH ATLANTIC: Delaware	- 774 - 118 - 1,157 - 739 - 1,458 - 744 - 989	19 388 56 304 504 245 348 86	47.5 32.5 41.1 34.6 32.9 35.2		
EAST SOUTH CENTRAL: Kentucky. Tennessee Alabama. Misissippi	. 1,612 . 1,265 . 826	317	46.5		
WEST SOUTH CENTRAL: Arkansas. Louisiana. Oklahoma Texas.	. 847	304	31.9 35.9		
MOUNTAIN: Montana Idaho Wyoming Colorado New Mexico Arizona Utah Nevada	118 25 260 192 53 236	41 14 109 59 10	34.7 56.0 41.9 30.7 30.30.2 30.24.6		
PACIFIC: Washington Oregon California		5 13	51.0		

New York ranked first among the states in respect to the number of persons reported as deaf and dumb in 1910 with 4,861, Pennsylvania second with 3,262, Illinois third with 2,725, and Ohio fourth with 2,675, while the number exceeded 1,000 in 11 other states. The smallest number was reported from Nevada (23), and the next smallest from Wyoming (25); the number was also less than 100 in Arizona and Dela-

ware (53 and 60, respectively). The proportion of the population reported as deaf and dumb who returned satisfactory schedules was higher in New England than in any other division, being 50 per cent, or one-half. The Middle Atlantic division ranked next, with 46.8 per cent, while the proportion exceeded 40 per cent in four other divisions. The proportion was lowest (34.3 per cent, or a little more than one-third) in the Mountain division, the next divisions in this respect being the South Atlantic and West South Central, in which the percentages were 37.2 and 37.5, respectively.

The differences between the percentages for the different divisions result from a variety of factors, of which the constitution of the population as regards race and nativity, the degree of illiteracy in the various classes of the general population, and the extent to which the population of the division resided in rural districts were probably the most important. Thus the high percentage of schedules returned for the New England and Middle Atlantic divisions is probably due in large part to the high percentage of urban population in these divisions, combined with a percentage of illiteracy below the average. The low proportion for the Mountain division appears to be due to the relatively large number of Indians in the population in this division and those for the South Atlantic and West South Central divisions in part to the large Negro population of the divisions, since the number returning the schedules was smaller relatively in the case of these two races than among the whites; the high percentage of illiteracy among the whites in the South Atlantic and West South Central divisions was also a factor of importance in causing the low proportion for these divisions. The proportion returning schedules was higher in Wyoming than in any other state, schedules being received for 14 out of the 25 deaf and dumb persons reported; Rhode Island and Connecticut ranked next, with proportions somewhat over one-half (52.6 per cent and 52.5 per cent, respectively), and in three other states (Oregon, Maryland, and Massachusetts) the percentage was 50 or over. The proportion was lowest in Utah, from which only 24.6 per cent, or practically one-fourth, of those reported as deaf and dumb returned schedules; this low percentage is partly explained by the fact that there was a considerable duplication in the returns, since many of the students at the state school for the deaf were enumerated both at the institution and with their families. The next lowest percentages are shown for Arizona, Nevada, and New Mexico, the figures being 30.2, 30.4, and 30.7, respectively. The proportion fell below 35 per cent in seven other states, and in eight states was less than 40 per cent, although more than 35 per cent.

Table 5 shows for purposes of reference the number of deaf and dumb in the respective divisions and states as reported at each census from 1830 to 1910, inclusive.

Table 5			DEAF	AND I	UMB 1	POPULA	TION.		
DIVISION AND STATE.	19101	1900 ²	18903	1880	18701	18601	18501	18401	1880
	1010-	1000	1000	1000	1010	1000-	1000		
UNITED STATES	44, 708	24, 369	40, 592	33, 878	16, 205	12, 821	9, 803	7,678	6, 106
GEOGRAPHIC DIVISIONS:	0.070	1 070		0.701	1 004	1 400	1 (0)	1.040	
New England Middle Atlantic	2, 373 8, 823	1,279 3,974	3,389 7,967	2, 581 7, 368	1,694 3,447	1,482 3,148	1,403 2,597	1,246 2,118	1,112 1,904
East North Central.	9, 810	0.034	9.837	8,512	3.958	2,892	2,002	1,121	060
West North Central.	9, 810 6, 211 6, 260	4,082	6.214	4,151	1,685 2,536 1,939	821	$341 \\ 1,902$	167 1, 772	3 1,60
South Atlantic East South Central.	4.458	3,673 2,695	5, 597 3, 831	4,975 3,682	2,030	2, 239 1, 571	1,902	1, 153	703
West South Central.	4,298	2,100	2,478	1,784	694	551	260	101	8
Mountain Pacific	$1,027 \\ 1,448$	370 562	508 771	317 508	82 170	42 75	34 7	• • • • • • • • •	
NEW ENGLAND:									
Maine New Hampshire	352 202	237 111	627 321	455 221	299 170	297 163	266 162	235 190	185 144
Vermont	128	60	241	212	148	144	148	137	158
Massachusetts Rhode Island	1,131	562	1,539	978	538	427	358	290	265
Connecticut	215 345	53 256	162 499	150 565	64 475	56 39 5	65 404	77 317	60 300
MIDDLE ATLANTIC: New York	_								
New York	4,861	1,864	3,843	3, 762 527	1,783	1,579	1,263	1,107	885
New Jersey Pennsylvania	700 3,262	391 1,719	764 3,360	3,079	231 1,433	212 1,357	189 1,145	179 832	222 797
EAST NORTH CENTRAL:									-
Ohio Indiana	2,675	1,510	2,655	2,301	1,339 872	959 600	915 537	592 312	435 144
Illinois	1, 734 2, 725 1, 374 1, 302	1,103 1,462	1,837 2,480	1, 764 2, 202 1, 166	833	743	356	179	66
Illinois Michigan	1,374	801	2,480 1,549	1,166	455	277	125	33	18
Wisconsin West North Central:	1,302	758	1, 316	1,079	459	313	69	5	•••••
Minnesota	1, 113	630	857	500	166	33	(⁶) 59		
Iowa	995	815	1,313	1,052	549	252	59	14	
Missouri North Dakota	1, 884 251	1,322	1, 998 92	1,598 63	790 ⁶ 4	498 (7)	282	153	35
South Dakota	331	137	173	(8)	(8)	(7)			
Nebraska	674	389	629	287	55	11			
Kansas South Atlantic:	963	699	1,152	651	121	27			•••••
Delaware	60	47	98	84	61	56	54	55	44
Maryland District of Columbia	774	395	750 124	671	384	237	261	249 12	231
Virginia	118 1,157	75 706	1, 199	169 998	134 534	47 816	19 642	603	14 549
West Virginia	739	467	600	520	218				
North Carolina South Carolina	1,458 744	736 427	1,108 668	1,032	619 212	468 203	471 165	354 218	313 243
Georgia	989	688	860	819	326	388	266	265	204
Florida. EAST SOUTH CENTRAL:	221	132	190	118	48	24	24	16	11
EAST SOUTH CENTRAL: Kentucky	1,612	976	1,363	1, 275	723	652	563	477	349
Tennessee	1.265	780	1.115	1,108	570	436	377	358	200
Alabama Mississippi	826 755	522 417	794 559	693	401 245	275 208	210 107	226	112
WEST SOUTH CENTRAL:	100	411	208	606	243	208	10/	92	41
Arkansas	747	556	760	489	265	131	84	42	14
Louisiana Oklahoma	795 847	446 9 208	539 1º 26	524	197	239	117	59	70
Texas	1,909	890	1, 153	771	232		59		• • • • • • • •
MOUNTAIN:									
Montana	120 118	51 33	40 31	9 7	5 1		•••••	•••••	
Idaho Wyoming	25	5	16	11	2				
Colorado New Mexico	260 100	94	205	85 70	4	(⁶) 35	34		
Arizona	192 53	64 15	80 15	70 7	48 (5)	30	34		•••••
Arizona. Utah	236	101	108	118	18	7	(5)		
Nevada	23	7	13	10	4	(•)	•••••		· · · • • •
PACIFIC:	378	97	118	24	6	3			
Washington									
Washington Oregon California	255 815	141 324	157 496	102 362	23 141	15 57	⁽⁶⁾ 7		

 Persons reported as deaf and dumb by the population enumerators.
 Deaf persons unable to speak at all for whom special schedules were returned.
 Deaf persons unable to speak at all.
 Deaf-mutes, exclusive of those reported as 16 years of age or over when hearing was lost. • No deaf and dumb persons reported.

⁶ Figures for Dakota territory.
 ⁷ No deaf and dumb persons reported for Dakota territory.
 ⁸ Figures for Dakota territory given under North Dakota.
 ⁹ Includes figures for Indian Territory.
 ¹⁰ Figures for Oklahoma territory only. Figures for Indian Territory are not available.

Table 6 shows the per cent distribution by geographic divisions both of the deaf and dumb population as reported and of those for whom special schedules were returned, in comparison with that of the total population.

The distribution of the deaf and dumb, both of the total number reported and of those returning schedules, shows no very pronounced difference from that of the total population. The variation between the percentage of the total population and of the reported deaf and dumb population shown for the individual

divisions is greatest relatively in the case of the New England and Pacific divisions, which contained a somewhat smaller proportion of the deaf and dumb than of the total population. This probably results from the fact that the population of these divisions consists largely of migrants from other states or countries, among whom deaf-mutes are not very likely to be found. In the case of the deaf and dumb returning schedules the Mountain and Pacific divisions show the greatest relative difference, the former mainly by reason of the low percentage of the enumerated deaf and dumb who returned schedules.

Table 6	PER CENT DISTRIBUTION: 1910.					
DIVISION.	Total pop-	Deaf and dumb popu- lation.				
	ulation.	Total reported.	Returning special schedules.			
United States	100.0	100.0	100.0			
New England Middle Atlantic. East North Central. West North Central. South Atlantic. East South Central. WestSouth Central. Mountain. Pacific.	21.0 19.8 12.7 13.3 9.1 9.6 2.9	5.3 19.7 21.9 13.9 14.0 10.0 9.6 2.3 3.2	6.2 21.6 22.6 14.4 12.1 9.7 8.4 1.8 3.0			

SEX.

Of the 19,153 deaf and dumb persons for whom schedules were returned 10,507 were males and 8,646 females, the number of males to each 100 females being 121.5. This pronounced excess of males among deaf-mutes is a well-recognized statistical phenomenon, for which, however, no satisfactory explanation has yet been found. To a certain extent, of course, it is due to the preponderance of male births, but as the number of males per 100 females in the general population under 10 years of age, the period of life when most deaf-mutes lose their hearing, is only 102.2 it is obvious that there must be some other factor involved, especially as the higher death rate among infant males tends normally to equalize the number of the sexes. It is true that the number of males to each 100 females in the general population without distinction of age is by reason of the excess of males among the foreign-born whites somewhat greater than in the population under 10 (106 as compared with 102.2); but as deaf-mutes in all probability rarely migrate, the foreign-born deaf-mutes in the United States presumably comprise mainly persons who were brought into the country by their relatives while children, and would therefore be affected to only a comparatively slight extent by the causes operating to produce the excess of males among the total foreign-born population. The statistics relative to age when hearing was lost and cause of deafness seem to indicate that the most influential cause of the excess of males among deaf-mutes may be a greater susceptibility of this sex to the zymotic diseases which are responsible for the

major part of acquired deaf-mutism, although it is impossible to state why this should be the case.

Table 7 shows the male and female deaf and dumb population returning special schedules at the census of 1910 in comparison with that reported at each census from 1850 to 1900, inclusive, together with the number of males per 100 females and the corresponding ratio in the general population. Similar statistics for 1830 and 1840 are not available, as the male and female deaf and dumb were not separately returned at these censuses. In connection with the absolute numbers what has already been said relative to the comparability of the returns for the several censuses should be kept in mind.

Table 7	DEAF AND The	Males per 100 females		
YEAR.	Male.	Female.	Males per 100 females.	in the general popula- tion.
1910 1	10, 507 13, 495 22, 429 18, 567 8, 916 7, 124 5, 418	8,646 10,874 18,163 15,311 7,289 5,697 4,385	121.5 124.1 123.5 121.3 122.3 122.3 125.0 123.6	106.0 104.4 105.0 103.6 102.2 104.7 104.3

¹ Figures for deaf and dumb relate to population returning special schedules only. ³ Figures for deaf and dumb relate to deaf unable to speak at all for whom special schedules were returned.

At each census included in the table the number of males to each 100 females has been considerably higher among the deaf and dumb than in the total population. The variations in the ratio have been comparatively slight, the number being greatest (125) in 1860 and smallest (121.3) in 1880. The ratio in 1910 was practically the same as that in 1880.

Table 8 shows for most of the foreign countries for which statistics are available the number of males and females, respectively, in the deaf and dumb population as reported at the latest census for which figures are at hand, together with the ratio of males to females in comparison with the corresponding figure for the general population.

This table brings out clearly what has already been said as to the tendency towards an excess of males among the deaf and dumb. In every country for which the ratio of males to females among the deaf and dumb is given in the table there is an excess of males in this class of the population, even though the general population may show an excess of females. The contrast is especially marked in the case of Portugal, for which the number of males to each 100 females among the deaf and dumb is 142.9, as compared with only 90.3 in the general population. In practically every country, moreover, the excess of males is greater among the deaf and dumb than in the general population, the only exceptions being New South Wales and New Zealand. These facts, of course, indicate that the number of deaf-mutes is in general greater relatively among males than among females, but the reason for this is difficult to ascertain.

Table 8		DEA					
		Ma	le.	Fem	ale.		Males per 100 fe-
COUNTRY.	Year.	Total num- ber.	Num- ber per 100,000 male popu- iation.	Total num- ber.	Num- ber per 100,000 female popu- lation.	Males per 100 females.	males in the general popu- lation.
NORTH AMERICA.							
Bermuda Islands Canada Danish Antilles Grenada Jamaica Maxico St. Vincent Trinidad and Tobago United States:	1901 1911 1911 1911 1911 1910 1911 1911	3 2, 491 16 23 305 4, 644 34 368	(1) 65.2 127.9 75.7 76.7 61.9 185.3 * 39.0	4 2,093 12 42 260 3,130 37 *53	(1) 61.8 82.3 115.5 59.9 40.9 157.2 ³ 33.3	(*) 119.0 (*) 117.3 148.4 (*) (*)	112.2 112.9 85.8 83.6 91.6 98.0 78.0 109.5
Continental United States Hawaii Porto Rico	1910	410,507 32 895	(5) 26.0 70.9	4 8, 646 26 361	(5) 37.8 64.4	4 121.5 (³) 109.4	106.0 178.9 99.4
SOUTH AMERICA.							
Argentina ⁶ Bolivia ⁷ Chile Uruguay EUROPE.	1907 1908	4,443 227 1,416 397	105.1 27.7 87.2 74.8	3,355 125 920 293	91.7 15.3 56.6 57.2	132.4 181.6 153.9 135.5	115.5 100.6 99.9 103.6
Austria Belgium Bulgaria Cyprus Denmark ^e England and Wales Finland France. Germany Prussia Baxony. Gibraitar ¹⁰ . Hungary. Ireland Lisle of Man and Channel	1911 1900 1910 1910 1911 1911	21, 514 2, 290 2, 381 973 98, 167 1, 851 12, 136 26, 368 18, 659 1, 349 26 13, 794 1, 751	$153.3 \\62.3 \\115.7 \\147.0 \\72.7 \\946.8 \\137.9 \\63.0 \\95.1 \\94.0 \\95.1 \\94.0 \\58.0 \\(^1) \\144.0 \\79.9 \\$	18, 596 1, 901 1, 717 145 820 96, 955 1, 623 9, 687 22, 382 16, 145 1, 091 13 11, 651 1, 394	127.9 50.8 86.8 125.0 57.8 937.3 118.4 48.6 78.5 79.5 43.9 (1) 120.5 63.4	115.7 120.5 138.7 122.8 118.7 9117.4 114.0. 125.3 117.8 115.6 (1) 23.6 (1) 118.4 125.6	96.5 98.4 104.0 104.4 94.3 93.7 97.9 96.6 96.9 97.7 93.6 85.0 99.1 99.7
Isle of Man and Channel Islands	1911 1901 1909 1911 1899 1897 1911 1900	* 32 17, 284 51 1, 228 2, 030 3, 093 60, 524 1, 255 2, 598 2, 950	945.6 107.0 44.7 42.4 71.8 102.2 119.9 54.4 202.8 117.7	<pre>932 13,983 44 1,077 1,421 1,803 49,032 1,114 1,569 2,349</pre>	9 40.6 85.7 46.9 36.4 45.4 61.5 93.6 45.4 129.5 89.3	(*) 123.6 (*) 114.0 142.9 171.5 123.4 112.7 165.6 125.6	89.1 99.0 121.5 98.0 90.3 103.3 96.3 94.2 105.8 95.3
ASIA. Ceylon Formosa ⁷ India ⁶ Philippine Islands ¹⁴ Russia (Asiatic) ¹⁵ AFRICA.	1905 1911 1903	¹³ 1, 542 2, 470 ¹³ 119,251 3, 261 9, 055	153.3		¹³ 62.0 112.5 1 ³ 52.7 75.9 54.8	¹³ 148.8 153.7 ¹³ 147.9 123.1 153.4	114.0 112.7 104.8 100.2 111.5
Maurifius and dependencies Seychelles Islands Uganda Protectorate ¹⁶ Union of South Africa Cape of Good Hope Natal Orange Free State Transvaal AUSTEALASIA.	1901 1901 1911 1911 1911 1911 1911 1911	⁸ 125 ⁸⁶ 6 1,929 1,475 780 230 148 317	*61.1 (1) 14.3 173.3 48.1 62.1 40.7 53.3 32.6	*56 *4 7 1,643 923 547 68 126 182	*32.2 (¹) 20.1 121.8 31.8 41.8 10.8 50.3 25.5		117.8 104.2 120. 82.5 105.7 95.9 89.7 110.7 135.9
Commonwealth of Aus- tralia ¹¹	1911 1911 1911 1911 1911 1911	998 330 160 134 54 280 40 154		44 255 36	39.9 39.3 35.1 55.7 47.0 38.6 29.9 30.8	106.5 (*) 119.6 (*) 109.8 (*)	108.7 119.3 103.1 104.2 99.3

Ratio not shown by reason of the smallness of the numbers involved.
Ratio not shown where number of females is less than 100.
Figures represent persons reported as dumb.
Includes only deaf and dumb returning special schedules.
Ratio not shown by reason of the incompleteness of the returns.
In computing the ratios persons for whom no returns as to infirmities wer secured were deducted from the general population.
Exclusive of Farce Islands.
Figures reluce persons returned simply as dumb.
Figures reluce to civil population of city and territory only.
Includes Azores and Madeira.
Including Poland, but exclusive of Finland.
Figures represent congenitally deaf and dumb only.
Caucesus, Sheria, and Central Asia.
Native population in administered districts.
Exclusive of full-blooded aborginals.
Exclusive of Maoris and of population of annexed Pacific islands.

General Table 1 (p. 111) shows for each division and state the number of males and females, respectively, among the deaf and dumb population in 1910 for whom special schedules were returned. Table 9 shows the number in each geographic division, together with the ratio of males to females in comparison with the corresponding ratio in the total population.

Table 9 Division	DEAF AND FOR WI ULES 1910.	Males per 100 females in the		
	Male.	Female.	Males per 100 females.	general popula- tion: 1910.
United States	10, 507	8,646	121.5	106.0
New England Middle Atlantic. East North Central. West North Central. Bouth Atlantic. East South Central. West South Central. Mountain. Pacific.	2,331 2,362 1,532 1,257 1,005 849	533 1,802 1,967 1,235 1,069 860 764 149 267	122. 7 129. 4 120. 1 124. 0 117. 6 116. 9 111. 1 136. 2 117. 6	99.3 103.3 106.0 109.9 101.2 101.9 107.2 127.9 129.5

The number of males per 100 females was higher (136.2) in the Mountain division and lower (111.1) in the West South Central division than in any other. The variations in the ratios for the different divisions are difficult of explanation, and it is possible that to a considerable extent they may reflect differences in the degree of completeness with which the deaf-mutes of the respective sexes were enumerated and returned the schedules.

RACE AND NATIVITY.

Table 10 shows the distribution by race and nativity of the deaf and dumb population in 1910 for whom special schedules were returned, and also the per cent distribution on this basis of the total population.

Table 10 RACE AND NATIVITY.	DEAF AND Ulation Special S Were E 1910.	Per cent distribu- tion of total	
	Number.	Per cent distribu- tion.	popula- tion: 1910.
All classes	19, 153	100-0	100.0
White	18,016	94.1	88. 9
Native Foreign-born	16,178 1,838	84.5 9.6	74. 4 14. 5
Colored	1, 137	5.9	11.1
Negro Other colored Indian Chinese and Japanese	1,069 68 66 2	5.6 0.4 0.3 (¹)	10.7 0.4 0.3 0.2

¹ Less than one-tenth of 1 per cent.

Of the 19,153 deaf-mutes for whom schedules were returned, 16,178, representing 84.5 per cent, or a little more than five-sixths, were native whites, 1,838, representing 9.6 per cent, or about one-tenth, were foreign-born whites, and 1,069, or 5.6 per cent, were Negroes. Of the remainder, 66 were Indians, 1 Chinese, and 1 Japanese.

The fact that native whites are much more numerous relatively, and foreign-born whites and Negroes less numerous, among the deaf-mutes covered by the tabulation than in the general population is in all likelihood largely accounted for by differences in the extent to which the special schedule was returned by the different races. This may be inferred from the differences in the case of the blind enumerated in 1910, among whom 54.4 per cent of the native whites returned the schedule, as compared with corresponding percentages of 49.4 for the foreign-born whites and 40.8 for the Negroes. It is probable, however, that the proportion both of foreign-born whites and of Negroes is actually smaller among deaf-mutes than in the general population. This is brought out by Table 11, which shows the main race and nativity classes of the deaf and dumb enumerated at each census from 1830 to 1890, inclusive, together with the number per 100,000 of the same race and nativity. Similar figures for 1910 and 1900 are not given by reason of the fact that, owing to the deficiencies in the published returns, ratios per 100,000 population by race and nativity would be of doubtful value. Prior to 1860 only the white and colored were distinguished, but practically all the colored enumerated at these early censuses were Negroes. In connection with this table what has previously been said regarding the comparability of the figures for the various censuses must be borne in mind.

Table 11	DEAF AND DUMB FOPULATION OF THE UNITED STATES.							
YEAR.	All		White.					
	classes.	Total.	Native.	Foreign- born.	Negro.			
	TOTAL NUMBER.							
1890	¹ 40, 592 ¹ 33, 878 ¹ 16, 205 ¹ 2, 821 9, 803 7, 678 6, 106	37, 447 30, 661 14, 907 11, 856 9, 136 6, 692 5, 363	33, 278 27, 304 13, 575 10, 801 (*) (*)	4,169 3,357 1,332 1,055 (4) (4) (4)	3, 115 23, 177 1, 291 965 667 980 743			
	NUMBER PER 100,000 FOPULATION OF SAME RACE AND NATIVITY.							
1890	64.8 67.5 42.0 40.8 42.3 45.0 47.5	68.1 70.6 44.4 44.0 46.7 47.1 50.9	72.6 74.1 48.3 47.3 (4) (4) (4)	45.7 51.2 24.2 25.8 (*) (*)	41.7 48.3 26.5 21.7 18.3 34.3 31.9			

Includes the small number of "other colored." Includes 10 persons reported as "foreign colored" without further statement. The deaf and dumb Indians enumerated, if any, were included with one of the other class

Separate figures not available.

At each census covered by the table the ratio of deaf and dumb to total population was much higher for the whites as a whole than for the Negroes, and at each census at which the whites were classified according to nativity it was much higher for the native than for the foreign-born whites. The chief explanation of the low ratio for the foreign-born whites lies of course in

the fact that most of the immigrants to the United States are adults, and hence would probably comprise relatively few deaf-mutes, since practically all deafmutes become so in childhood and an adult deaf-mute would not be likely to migrate from his own country; the provision of the immigration law requiring the exclusion of persons likely to become public charges may also be a contributing factor. The figures thus bear out what has already been said as to the probability that the foreign-born whites actually make a smaller contribution relatively to the deaf and dumb than to the general population.

While there is reason to believe that the returns for the Negroes are somewhat less complete than those for the whites, the magnitude of the difference between the ratios for this class and those for the native whites is such that the conclusion seems forced that there are actually more deaf-mutes relatively in the latter class than in the former. The low ratio for the Negroes is more difficult to account for than that for the foreign-born whites, but it is significant in this connection that mortality returns tend to indicate that the Negroes are less susceptible to certain of the diseases which are of importance as causes of adventitious deafness than 'are the whites. This is brought out by Table 12, which shows the average annual death rate from measles, scarlet fever, diphtheria, and meningitis among the white and colored, respectively, in the registration area for the 5-year period 1910-1914. The term "Colored" covers the Negroes, Indians, Chinese, Japanese, and all other colored races, but in the registration area there were relatively few colored other than Negroes.

Table 12 CAUSE OF DEATH.	AVERAGE ANNUAL DEATH RATE IN THE REGISTRA- TION AREA PER 100,000 POPULATION: 1910-1914.				
	White.	Colored.			
Measles. Scarlet fever Diphtheria and croup. Meningitis.	9.7 8.7 19.4 11.0	8.4 2.2 10.6 17.3			

The death rate from scarlet fever during the period 1910-1914 was practically four times as great and that from diphtheria nearly twice as great for the whites as for the colored, while that from measles was slightly higher for the former class than for the latter. On the other hand, Negroes appear to be somewhat more susceptible to meningitis, another leading cause of deaf-mutism, than are whites; the difference, however, is not sufficiently great to make up for the higher rate from the three causes first mentioned which is shown for the whites. It seems probable, therefore, that differences in the relative extent to which the respective races suffer from the leading causes of acquired deafness may explain in part the fact that a relatively smaller number of deafmutes was reported among Negroes than among whites. General Table 1 (p. 111) shows for each division and state the number of deaf-mutes for whom special schedules were returned, classified according to race, nativity, and sex. Table 13 gives the per cent distribution according to race and nativity of the deaf and dumb population returning schedules in each division, in comparison with the corresponding distribution of the total population.

Table 13	PER CENT OF TOTAL: 1910.						
DIVISION AND CLASS OF POPULATION.		White.					
	All classes.	Native.	Foreign- born.	Negro.	All other.		
United States:							
Total population Deaf and dumb ¹	88.9 94.1	74.4 84.5	14.5 9.6	10.7 5.6	0.4		
New_England:							
Total population Deaf and dumb ¹	98.9 99.1	71. 2 79. 2	27.7 19.9	1.0 0.8	0.1 0.1		
Middle Atlantic: Total population	97.7	72.8	25.0	2.2	0.1		
Deaf and dumb ¹ East North Central:	98.6	82.8	15.8	1.3	0.1		
Total population Deaf and dumb ¹	98. 2 98. 8	81.4 86.7	16.8 12.0	1.6 1.1	0.1 0.1		
West North Central: Total population	97.5	83.7	13.9	2.1	0.4		
Deaf and dumb ¹ South Atlantic:	97.1	87.4	9.8	2.1	0.8		
Total population Deaf and dumb ¹	66.2 80.4	63.8 79.4	2.4 1.0	33.7 19.5	0.1 0.1		
East South Central: Total population Deaf and dumb ¹	68.4	67.4	1.0	31.5	(*)		
West South Centrel	84.8	84.2	0.6	15.2	••••••		
Total population Deaf and dumb 1	76.5 89.1	72.5 87.0	4.0 2.1	22.6 9.8	0.9		
Mountain: Total population	95.7	79.1	16.6	0.8	3. (
Deaf and dumb ¹ Pacific:	96. 3	87.8	8.5	1.1	2. (
Total population Deaf and dumb ¹	96.0 98.8	75.4 88.5	20.5 10.3	0.7 0.2	3. 3 1. (

¹ Deaf and dumb for whom special schedules were returned only. ² Less than one-tenth of 1 per cent.

In every division native whites formed a larger and foreign-born whites a smaller proportion of the deaf and dumb for whom special schedules were returned than of the total population, and in every division except two, Negroes formed a smaller proportion of the former than of the latter, the exceptions being the West North Central and Mountain divisions, in which there are comparatively few Negroes. The difference between the two sets of percentages is especially striking in the three southern divisions, where the Negro population is mainly concentrated. Although in the South Atlantic and East South Central divisions Negroes formed in 1910 about one-third (33.7 and 31.5 per cent, respectively) of the total population. and in the West South Central division more than onefifth (22.6 per cent), they contributed less than onefifth (19.5 per cent) of the deaf and dumb population returning schedules in the South Atlantic division, less than one-sixth (15.2 per cent) of that in the East South Central, and less than one-tenth (9.8 per cent) of that in the West South Central. These differences seem entirely too large to be explained by the difference in the proportion of the respective races who returned the special schedule, unless the latter difference was much greater among the deaf and dumb than among the blind, which seems rather improbable. The probable influence of the difference in the percentage returning the schedule is roughly indicated by the following table, which shows for the three southern divisions the percentage of Negroes in the total population and the percentage of Negroes which there would have been in the blind population returning the special schedule if the ratio of enumerated blind to total population had been the same for the Negroes as for the whites, assuming that the percentage returning the special schedule remained unchanged.

Table 14			PER CENT	NEGRO: 1910.
division.	on.	In total population.	In blind population returning schedules if ratio of blind to total popu- lation had been the same among Negroes as among whites.	
East South Cent	ral		33.7 31.5 22.6	29. 2 27. 7 19. 2

Inasmuch as the percentage Negro in the blind population would be practically the same as in the total population if there were no difference in the ratio of blind to total population for whites and Negroes, respectively, the differences shown in the table between the percentage Negro in the blind population returning special schedules and that in the total population are mainly due to the differences between the white and the Negro blind in the percentages returning the schedule. It will be seen that the differences between the percentage Negro in the hypothetical blind population returning special schedules and that in the total population for the respective divisions are comparatively small and are considerably less than the corresponding differences between the percentage Negro in the deaf and dumb population returning schedules and in the total population (see Table 13). In view of these facts it is doubtful whether these latter differences can be explained solely on the theory that a larger number relatively of the whites than of the Negroes returned the special schedule; and it seems probable, therefore, that in these divisions Negroes actually contribute a much smaller proportion of the deaf and dumb than of the total population, a circumstance which would of course confirm the supposition that deaf-mutism is less common among Negroes than among whites.

Table 15 shows the distribution, by sex, of the deaf and dumb population in each race and nativity class in 1910 for whom special schedules were returned, together with the number of males per 100 females, in comparison with the corresponding ratio for the general population.

All classes show an excess of males in the deaf and dumb population returning schedules, including even

the Negroes, among whom there is an excess of females in the general population. The ratio of males to females among the deaf and dumb was practically the same for the native whites and the Negroes. It was considerably higher for the foreign-born whites than for the other two main classes, although the actual difference was probably less, as there is reason to believe that a somewhat larger proportion of the male than of the female children among the foreign-born white deaf-mutes were attending school, a circumstance which would be likely to affect the ratio through the fact that certain large institutions for the deaf in New York City appear to have made a special effort to see that schedules were returned for their pupils. In the case of the native whites the excess of males was considerably greater among the deaf and dumb than in the general population; for the foreign-born whites, however, it was slightly higher in the general population, probably by reason of the fact that there is a considerable excess of males among the adult immigrants to the United States, who contribute the great bulk of the foreign-born white population, whereas the foreign-born white deaf-mutes probably comprise for the most part persons who were brought to the United States by their parents as children, among whom the sex ratio would tend more nearly to approach the normal.

Table 15	DEAF AN Specia 1910.	Males per 100 fe- males in general			
BACE AND NATIVITY.	Total.	Male.	Female.	Males per 100 females.	popula- tion of
All classes	19,153	10, 507	8,646	121.5	106.0
White	18,016	9,888	8,128	121.7	106.6
Native Foreign-born	16,178 1,838	8,855 1,033	7,323 805	120.9 128.3	102.7 129.2
Colored	1,137	619	518	119.5	101.3
Negro Other colored	1,069 68	584 35	485 33	120.4 (¹)	98.9 185.7

¹ Ratio not shown where number of females is less than 100.

COUNTRY OF BIRTH OF FOREIGN-BORN WHITE DEAF-MUTES.

General Table 2 (p. 112) shows for each division and state the distribution, by country of birth, of the foreignborn white deaf-mutes in 1910 for whom schedules were returned. Table 16, on the next page, compares this distribution for the United States as a whole with that of the total foreign-born white population.

Three countries—Germany, Russia, and Canada (including Newfoundland)—furnished more than onehalf (55.3 per cent) of the foreign-born white deafmutes for whom special schedules were returned, Germany leading with 24.5 per cent, or about one-fourth, of the total, and Russia ranking second with 16.6 per cent, or one-sixth, of the total. These percentages are substantially larger than the corresponding figures for the total foreign-born white population, of whom only 39.7 per cent, or less than two-fifths, reported one of these three countries as country of birth, the proportion born in Germany being 18.7 per cent and the proportion born in Russia 12 per cent.

DEAF POPUL UNITE VHOM SCHED RETUR All countries. All countries. 1,8 Austria-Hungary. Hungary. Balkan Feninsula 1. Canada and NewFoundland. Of French parentage. Of other parentage. Iterage. Iterage. Iterage. Iterage. Iterage. Iterage.	ATION OF D STATES S P E C ULES V ENED: 1910 Per r. distr tic	cent	Per cent distribu- tion of total foreign- born white population of the United States: 1910. 100.0
All countries. 1,8 Austria-Hungary. 1 Austria. 1 Hungary. 1 Balkan Peninsula ¹ . 2 Of French parentage. 1 Of other parentage. 1 England and Wales. 1 France. 1 Germany. 4	r. distr tio	ribu- on. 100.0	States: 1910.
Austria-Hungary. 11 Austria. 11 Hungary. 11 Balkan Peninsula 1. 12 Canada and Newfoundland. 22 Of French parentage. 14 England and Wales. 14 France. 14 Ireland. 44			
Austria. 1: Hungary. Balkan Peninsula 1. Canada and Newfoundland. 22 Of French parentage. 10 Of other parentage. 10 England and Wales. 11 France. 12 Germany. 44 Leada. 44	69	9.2	10 5
Mexico	40 15 50 91 13 4 19 17 2 2 12 55 57	$\begin{array}{c} 7.1\\ 2.17\\ 14.3\\ 5.0\\ 7.6\\ 24.5\\ 5.0\\ 6.2\\ 4.5\\ 0.9\\ 17.0\\ 16.6\\ 8.4\\ 0.7\\ 24.8\\ 0.7\\ 24.8\\ 0.7\\ 24.8\\ 0.7\\ 24.8\\ 0.7\\ 24.8\\ 0.7\\ 24.8\\ 0.8\\ 1.8\\ 0.7\\ 24.8\\ 0.8\\ 1.8\\ 0.8\\ 0.8\\ 1.8\\ 0.8\\ 0.8\\ 0.8\\ 0.8\\ 0.8\\ 0.8\\ 0.8\\ 0$	$\begin{array}{c} 12.5\\ 8.8\\ 8.37\\ 1.7\\ 9.0\\ 2.9\\ 2.6.1\\ 7.2\\ 0.9\\ 2.6.1\\ 10.1\\ 10.1\\ 10.1\\ 1.6\\ 1.3\\ 0.9\\ 0.4\\ 13.0\\ 1.0\\ 1.2.0\\ 1.4\\ 3.0\\ 2.0\\ 9.4\\ 3.0\\ 2.0\\ 9.4\\ 1.4\\ 3.0\\ 2.0\\ 9.9\\ 1.4\\ 3.0\\ 0.9\\ 9.9\\ 1.4\\ 3.0\\ 0.9\\ 1.4\\ 3.0\\ 0.9\\ 1.4\\ 3.0\\ 0.9\\ 1.4\\ 3.0\\ 0.9\\ 1.4\\ 3.0\\ 0.9\\ 1.4\\ 3.0\\ 0.9\\ 1.4\\ 3.0\\ 0.9\\ 1.4\\ 3.0\\ 0.9\\ 1.4\\ 1.4\\ 3.0\\ 0.9\\ 1.4\\ 1.4\\ 3.0\\ 0.9\\ 1.4\\ 1.4\\ 3.0\\ 0.9\\ 1.4\\ 1.4\\ 1.4\\ 1.4\\ 1.4\\ 1.4\\ 1.4\\ 1.4$

¹ Includes Bulgaria, Greece, Montenegro, Roumania, Serbia, and Turkey in Europe. ³ Includes all persons reporting Newfoundland as country of birth. ⁴ Includes persons born at sea.

Since, as already stated, most of the foreign-born white deaf-mutes probably were very young when they came to the United States, the differences between the percentages reporting the respective countries of birth in the total and the deaf and dumb population should reflect mainly differences in the proportion of children among the immigrants from the various countries, although differences in the degree of illiteracy or in knowledge of the English language probably are to some extent a contributory factor in the percentages shown in the table through their influence on the relative number returning schedules. Exact statistics as to the relative number of children among the immigrants from the different countries are not available, as the only age statistics given in the reports of the Commissioner General of Immigration relate to races or peoples and not to countries of origin. According to these, however, the proportion of children among German immigrants is distinctly above the average, 17 per cent, or more than one-sixth. of the German immigrant aliens entering the United States during the 12 fiscal years ending June 30, 1910, being children under 14 years of age, as compared with a corresponding percentage of 12.1 for all races or peoples. This large percentage of children is un-

questionably to a considerable extent responsible for the substantially higher percentage reporting Germany as country of birth among the deaf-mutes who returned schedules than in the total foreign-born white population. Similarly, the high percentage of deafmutes who reported Russia as country of birth is undoubtedly due to the extremely high percentage of children (24.9 per cent, or practically one-fourth, in the 12 years ending June 30, 1910) among the Hebrews, who constitute the most important element in the immigration from that country; there is, however, reason for believing that the returns for deaf-mutes born in Russia may be somewhat more complete than those for some other nationalities, on account of the large Russian Jew population in New York City, where there are some large institutions for the deaf which sent in schedules for the great majority of their pupils. While statistics as to the age of the immigrants from Canada are not available, it is practically certain that they comprise a large number of children; moreover, relatively more adult deaf-mutes probably make the short land journey ordinarily involved in migration from Canada to the United States than take the long sea voyage required of immigrants from European countries. In contrast to the immigration from the countries just mentioned may be instanced that from Ireland and Italy, only 5.2 per cent of the Irish immigrants during the period 1899-1910, and only 11.2 per cent of the Italian, being children under 14, a fact which perhaps explains why these countries contributed only about half as many relatively to the deaf and dumb returning schedules in 1910 as to the total foreign-born white population.

AGE.

Table 17 shows the age distribution of the deaf and dumb population for whom special schedules were returned at the census of 1910, in comparison with the corresponding distribution of the total population.

The principal peculiarity distinguishing the age distribution of the deaf and dumb returning schedules from that of the total population is the much smaller proportion of children among the former as compared with the latter. Of the deaf-mutes for whom schedules were returned only 24.7 per cent, or about one-fourth. were under 15 years of age, as compared with 32.1 per cent, or a little less than one-third, in the general population. In particular, only 1.6 per cent of the deaf and dumb represented in the tabulation were less than 5 years old, although the corresponding proportion for the general population was 11.6 per cent, or more than The main reason for this smaller proporone-tenth. tion of children among the deaf and dumb lies of course in the circumstance that loss of hearing at any time prior to the complete acquisition of the faculty of articulate speech, which usually does not occur until the earlier years of the second quinquennium of life, will

ordinarily result in deaf-mutism, so that the number of deaf-mutes among persons born in any given year will not reach its maximum until about the middle of the first decade of life. The actual proportion of children among the deaf and dumb is, however, unquestionably somewhat larger than is shown in the table, as it is practically certain that any enumeration of the deaf and dumb in connection with the population census will always be seriously defective so far as the earliest years of life are concerned. This results from the fact that in a large proportion of cases of children born deaf or losing their hearing soon after birth some time elapses before the existence of deafness is recognized. and from the further fact that parents are always more or less reluctant to admit having defective children.¹ It will, for example, be observed that schedules were received for only three children under 1 year of age, a number which, in view of the fact that deaf-mutism is very largely congenital in its origin. must obviously be very much below the true figure. It is furthermore probable that the deaf-mutes at the earliest ages do not have a representation in the population for whom schedules were returned that is commensurate even with their importance in the deaf and dumb population as enumerated. At the enumeration of the blind which was made at the same time as that of the deaf and dumb a much smaller number of schedules relatively were received for those at the earlier ages than for the adult blind, presumably because the parents or other relatives upon whom the return of the schedules for children was dependent took less interest in seeing that the schedules were returned than did the adult blind who received schedules, and it is probable that a similar situation existed in regard to the deaf and dumb.

After the age of 20 the percentages in the respective age groups for the deaf and dumb show on the whole a fairly close correspondence to those for the general population; the variations probably reflect mainly the influence of immigration upon the age distribution of the general population and differences in the percentages returning schedules at the different ages for the deaf and dumb. The proportions of old people are practically identical, the percentage 65 or over being

Compare also the following: "The younger * * * the children, the more difficult is certain knowledge of the defect and the less inclined are the parents, even when they can scarcely continue longer to doubt, formally to acknowledge it against their better hopes in the census list. Only with school age does the time arrive when the misfortune can no longer be denied."—Translated from Mayr: "Die Verbreitung der Blindheit, der Taubstummheit, des Blödsinns und des Irreinns in Bayern" (Beiträge zur Statistik des Königreichs Bayern, XXXV. Heft, Munich, 1877, p. 30).

4.2 for the deaf-mutes returning schedules as compared with 4.3 for the general population. It is doubtful, however, if the deaf and dumb actually have as great an expectation of life as normal persons; for the small proportion of children among the former would naturally result in an increased percentage in the older age groups, and, as will be brought out more fully later (p. 49), statistics tend to show that the longevity of the deaf and dumb, at least of those whose deafness is acquired, is in fact less than that of normal persons. In view of the fact, moreover, that the progress which has been made in the teaching of speech to the deaf has occurred mainly within the last three decades, it is probable that the deaf-mutes omitted by the enumerators for the reason that they had been taught to speak and hence were not regarded as dumb fell mainly in the earlier age groups, a circumstance which would further have contributed to raise the percentage at the later ages.

Table 17	DEAF AND I LATION J SPECIAL WERE 1910.	Per cent distribu- tion of total popu-	
	Number.	Per cent distribu- tion.	lation: 1910.
Total	19, 153		
Age reported	19, 126	100.0	100.0
Under 5 years Under 1 year 1 to 4 years 5 to 9 years 10 to 14 years	3 300	1.6 (1) 1.6 9.7 13.4	11.6 2.4 9.2 10.6 9.9
15 to 19 years	2,062 1,706	12.6 10.8 8.9 7.0 7.9	9.9 9.9 8.9 7.6 7.0
40 to 44 years	1, 251 899	7.0 6.5 4.7 3.2 2.5	5.7 4.9 4.2 3.0 2.5
65 to 69 years. 70 to 74 years. 75 to 79 years. 80 to 84 years. 85 years or over.	207 122 48 32	2.0 1.1 0.6 0.3 0.2	1.8 1.2 9.7 0.4 0.2
Age not reported	27		

¹ Less than one-tenth of 1 per cent.

The median age of the deaf and dumb returning schedules was 26.1 years—that is, one-half were under 26.1 years of age, while one-half had passed that age as compared with 24 years, or 2.1 years less, for the general population. In view of the relatively small percentage of children among the deaf and dumb, a somewhat higher median for this class than for the general population was of course to have been expected.

Owing to changes from census to census in the method and scope of the enumeration, figures showing the age distribution of the deaf and dumb at the different censuses are of uncertain comparability.

¹ The results of the enumeration of 1910 in Delaware afford an illustration of the unsatisfactory character of an enumeration of the deaf and dumb in connection with the population census as regards the number of children reported. According to this enumeration, there were only 3 deaf and dumb children under 6 years of age in the state in 1910; two years later, however, the Delaware Commission for the Blind, which had been required by law to make an enumeration of the deaf-mutes in the state, found 16 such children.

For purposes of reference, however, Table 18 shows the distribution at each census from 1860 to 1910. Comparative figures can not be given for censuses prior to 1860.

Table 18	DEAF AND DUMB POPULATION OF THE UNITED STATES.									
AGE GROUP.	1910 ¹	1900 *	1890	1880	1870	1860				
	NUMBER.									
Total	19, 153	24, 369	40, 592	33, 878	16,205	12, 821				
Under 5 years Under 1 years 1 to 4 years 5 to 9 years 10 to 14 years 20 to 39 years 40 to 59 years 60 years or over Age not reported	303 3 300 1,850 2,569 2,403 6,632 4,097 1,272 27	858 (3) (3) 2,658 3,253 3,058 8,609 4,329 1,481 123	940 (³) (³) 4,466 5,224 5,681 13,941 6,672 3,152 516	941 30 911 4,253 5,337 5,020 10,526 4,906 2,895	407 12 395 2,051 3,037 2,560 5,056 2,194 845 55	$\begin{array}{r} 474\\ 14\\ 460\\ 1,583\\ 2,210\\ 2.124\\ 3,882\\ 1,892\\ 623\\ 33\end{array}$				
	PER CENT DISTRIBUTION.4									
Total	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0				
Under 5 years Under 1 year 1 to 4 years 5 to 9 years 10 to 14 years 15 to 19 years 20 to 39 years 40 to 59 years 60 years or over	9.7 13.4 12.6 34.7 21.4	$\begin{array}{c} 3.5 \\ (^3) \\ (^3) \\ 11.0 \\ 13.4 \\ 12.6 \\ 35.5 \\ 17.9 \\ 6.1 \end{array}$	2.3 (³) (³) 11.1 13.0 14.2 34.8 16.6 7.9	2.8 0.1 2.7 12.6 15.8 14.8 31.1 14.5 8.5	2.5 0.1 2.4 12.7 18.8 15.9 31.3 13.6 5.2	3.7 0.1 3.6 12.4 17.3 16.6 30.4 14.8 4.9				

Deaf and dumb for whom special schedules were returned only.
 Deaf persons unable to speak at all for whom special schedules were returned.
 Separate figures not available.
 Based upon the population whose age was reported.
 Less than one-tenth of 1 per cent.

Table 19 shows the median age of the deaf and dumb population as reported at each census from 1860 to 1910, inclusive, in comparison with that of the total population.

Table 19 YEAR.	MEDIAN AGE OF POPULATION OF UNITED STATE			
	Total.	Deaf and dumb.		
1910	24.0 22.9 21.4 20.9 20.1 19.4	\$ 26.1 * 25.1 23.9 21.6 20.1 20.0		

Based upon the population whose age was reported.
 Deaf and dumb for whom special schedules were returned only.
 Deaf persons unable to speak at all for whom special schedules were returned.

The median age of the deaf and dumb population increased from 20 years in 1860 to 26.1 years in 1910, or about 6 years, as compared with an increase of 4.6 years in the median age of the general population. The increase in the median for the general population is probably due to a combination of causes, such as a general increase in longevity, a decline in the birth rate, and the increasing age of the population of foreign birth or parentage. The same causes have also in all likelihood contributed to bring about the increase in the median for the deaf and dumb. The fact, however, that the increase is greater for deaf-mutes than for the general population suggests that other causes may enter in. In particular, it seems not improbable, in view of the increased control of the communicable diseases which are responsible for most of the acquired deaf-mutism, that fewer persons relatively are becoming deaf-mutes now than in the past, so that the persons making up the deaf and dumb population represent to an increasingly greater extent the survivors from earlier years. If, moreover." as would naturally be expected, this improvement in the control of communicable diseases has resulted in a reduction of the relative amount of acquired, as compared with congenital, deaf-mutism, this fact would probably cooperate further to bring about an increase in the age of the deaf and dumb, for the reason that the statistics in regard to age when hearing was lost tend strongly to indicate that the adventitiously deaf are shorter-lived than the congenitally deaf (see p. 49). This latter circumstance would furthermore explain in large measure the slight difference between the medians for the total and the deaf and dumb population at the earlier censuses covered by the table, the influence of the smaller proportion of children reported among the deaf and dumb being counteracted by the lesser longevity of the adventitious deaf-mutes. In connection with the increase in 1910. as compared with 1860, in the median for the deaf and dumb, however, it should be stated that the median for 1910 may be somewhat above the true figure by reason of the omission of deaf-mutes who had learned to speak, who, as already pointed out, would be mainly at the younger ages.

Table 20 presents statistics regarding the age distribution of the deaf and dumb population in the principal foreign countries for which figures regarding age are available. For some countries it has been necessary to employ a grouping somewhat different from that for most of the countries included; in these cases the grouping employed has been indicated by means of a footnote.

Table 20		DEAF AND DUMB POPULATION.								
COUNTRY.	Year.	Total.	Under 5 years of age.	5 to 9 years of age.	10 to 14 years of age.	15 to 19 years of age.	20 to 39 years of age.	40 to 59 years of age.	60 years of age or over.	Age not reported.
					· · · ·	NUMBER.		<u></u>		
America.	1911	4, 584	1 562	(1)	1 850	(1)	1,494	1,046	605	27
United States: Continental United States ² . Hawaii. Porto Rico.	1910 1910	19, 153 58 756	303 2 14	1,850 6 124	2, 569 9 145	2,403 14 161	6, 632 15 214	4,097 8 70	1,272 3 28	27
EUROPE.	1905	4 000		505	400	600	1.005		070	
Bulgaria. Denmark ³ England and Wales ⁴ Finland. France.	1903 1911 1911 1900 1911	4,098 1,793 15,122 3,474 21,823	88 44 318 26 681	505 127 1,340 189 \$3,449	463 218 1,648 320 (⁶)	602 187 1,239 539 63,386	1,605 664 5 6,614 1,439 6,664	585 358 53,073 647 5,132	250 181 5 890 314 2,167	14
Germany. Prussia. Saxony.	1900 1910 1910	48,750 34,804 2,440	1,093 920 68	4, 244 3, 149 7 531	4,951 3,595 (7)	4,780 3,047 7 642	20,093 11,351 7791	9, 345 9, 723 7 347	4,067 2,952 7 61	177
Hungary	1900 1911	25, 445 3, 145	⁸ 705 35	⁸ 6, 145 191	(8)	3,354	9,749	3,970	1,479 535	43
Italy . Netherlands. Russia (European) ¹⁰	1901 1909 1897	31,267 2,305 109,556	9 1,364 56 1 12,555	⁹ 7,049 254 (¹)	(³) 1 30, 084	4 (-)	(°) 731 43, 107	97,900 448 16,337	⁹ 1,059 234 7,289	103
Scotland Serbia Sweden	1911 1900 1900	2, 369 4, 167 5, 299	36 104 34	265 447 283	321 602 440	222 656 463	785 1,353 1,857	519 684 1,668	7,289 220 321 554	1
Asia. Cevlon u	1901	• 2,578	194	348	315	400	957	306	58	
India ¹¹ Philippine Islands ¹² . Russia (Asiatic) ¹⁴	1911 1903 1807	199, 891 5, 910 14, 957	8,565 13 1,180 1 2,112	28,951 (¹³) (¹)	29, 863 13 924 4, 108	24,292 1 ³ 1,267 (¹)	71, 424 ¹³ 1, 704 5, 626	27, 533 ¹³ 665 2, 089	8,607 13 170 985	656 37
AFRICA. Union of South Africa	1911	2,398	88	271	304	344	1,014	275	96	6
Cape of Good Hope. Natal Orange Free State. Transvaal.	1911 1911 1911 1911	1, 327 298 274 499	45 10 13 20	160 34 32 45	188 43 28 45	210 48 37 49	520 127 118 249	149 30 35 61	55 6 11 24	e
AUSTRALASIA.						2			ſ	
Commonwealth of Australia ¹⁵ New South Wales. Queensland. South Australia.	1911	1,852 640 257 246	36 16 4 5	195 59 34 22	316 111 49 50	185 64 23 22	627 236 92 82	343 110 46 42	124 38 6 20	
Tasmania Victoria. Western Australia. New Zealand ¹⁶ .	1911 1911 1911 1911	98 535 76 301	3 7 1 6	10 62 8 52	15 75 16 63	12 55 9 40	34 150 33 81	17 123 5 47	· 5 52 3 12	2 11 1 1
		PER CENT OF TOTAL. ¹⁷					<u>I</u>			
AMERICA.	1911	100.0	1 12.3	(1)	1 18.7	(1)	32.8	23.0	13.3	
United States: Continental United States ² . Hawaii. Porto Rico.	1910 1910	100.0 (¹⁸) 100.0	1.6 (¹⁸) 1.9	(1) 9.7 (13) 16.4	13.4 (¹⁸) 19.2	(-7 12.6 (¹⁸) 21.3	34.7 (¹⁸) 28.3	23.0 21.4 (¹⁸) 9.3	6.7 (¹⁸) 3.7	·····
EUBOPE.	1007	100.0	0.1	10.0		1		14.0	. 1	
Bulgaria Denmark # . England and Wales 4	1911 1911	100.0 100.0 100.0	2.1 2.5 2.1	12.3 7.1 8.9	11.3 12.3 10.9	14.7 10.5 8.2	39.2 37.3 5 43.7	14.3 20.1 5 20.3	5.9	-
Finland. France Germany.	1911	100.0 100.0 100.0	0.7 63.2 2.3	5.4 6 16.1 8.7	(⁵) 10.2	15.5 615.8 9.8	41.4 31.0 41.4	18.6 23.9 19.2	10.1	
Prussia Saxon y	1910 1910	100.0 100.0	2.6 2.8	9.1 721.8	10.3	8.8 726.3	32.7 7 32.4	28.0 714.2	8.5	
Hungary Ireland Italy	1911 1901	100.0 100.0 100.0	⁸ 2.8 1.1 9 4.4	* 24.2 6.1 * 22.6	(⁸) 9.2	13.2 8.5 9 44.2	38.4 34.1 (⁹)	15.6 24.0 925.4	17.0	
Netherlands Russia (European) ¹⁰	1909 1897	100.0 100.0	2.4 111.5	11.0 (¹) 11.2	(9) 13.0 1 27.5	12.3 (¹) 9.4	31.7 39.4	19.4 14.9	10.2 . 6.7	
jeotland erbis ywedan	1900	100.0 100.0 100.0	1.5 2.5 0.6	10.7 5.3	13.6 14.4 8.3	9.4 15.7 8.7	33.2 32.5 35.0	21.9 16.4 31.5	7.7	
 ¹ Figures given are for age groups "under 1 ² Includes only deaf and dumb returning st ³ Exclusive of Farce Islands. ⁴ Figures include persons returned simply ⁴ Figures given are for age groups "20 to 44 ⁴ Figures given are for age groups "20 to 14, ⁵ Figures given are for age groups "to 14, ⁶ Figures given are for age groups "under 6 ⁹ Figures given are for age groups "under 6 ⁹ Figures given are approximately for age g ¹⁰ Including Poland, but exclusive of Finlar ¹¹ Figures represent congenitally deaf and c ¹² Civilized population. ¹³ Figures given are for age groups "under 10 ¹⁴ Caucasus, Siberia, and Central Asia. ¹⁵ Exclusive of full-blooded aborginals. ¹⁶ Exclusive of Maoris and of population of a ¹⁷ In calculating these percentages, persons 3 ¹⁸ Per cent not shown where base is less that 	as dum ," "45 to roups " " "15 to " and " roups " nd. lumb on 0," "10 t	b. b. 64," and "66 under 6," "66 29," "30 to 49 6 to 14," resp under 6," "6 i ly. o 14," "15 to Pacific island	5 or over," to 12,"and ," "50 to 6 ectively. to 14," "15 24," "25 to	respective "13 to 19; 9," and "7 to 39," "4 0 44," "45 f	to 64," and	"65 or ove				

Table 20-Continued.		DEAF AND DUMB POPULATION.								
	Year.	Total.	Under 5 years of age.	5 to 9 years of age.	10 to 14 years of age.	15 to 19 years of age.	20 to 39 years of age.	40 to 59 years of age.	60 years of age or over.	Age not reported.
		PER CENT OF TOTAL. ¹								
ASIA. Ceylon 2 India 2 Philippine Islands 3 Russia (Asiatic) 6 AFRICA. Union of South Africa. Cape of Good Hope Natal	1903 1897 1911	100. 0 100. 0 100. 0 100. 0 100. 0 100. 0 100. 0		13.5 14.5 (4) (6) 11.3 12.1 11.4	12. 2 15. 0 15. 6 6 27. 5 12. 7 14. 2 14. 4	15.5 12.2 421.4 (6) 14.4 15.8 16.1	37. 1 35. 8 4 28. 8 37. 7 42. 4 39. 2 42. 6	11.9 13.8 4 11.3 14.0 11.5 11.2 10.1	4.0 4.1	
Orange Free State Transvaal A USTRALASIA.	1911 1911	100. 0 100. 0	4.7 4.1	11.7 9.1	10. 2 9. 1	13.5 9.9	43. 1 50. 5 34. 3	12.8 12.4 18.8	4.9	
Commonwealth of Australia ² New South Wales. Queensland South Australia. Tasmania. Victoria. Western Australia. New Zealand ⁹ .	1911 1911 1911 1911	100. 0 100. 0 100. 0 (⁸) 100. 0 (⁸) 100. 0	2.0 2.5 1.6 2.1 (⁸) 1.3 (⁸) 2.0	10.7 9.3 13.4 9.1 (⁸) 11.8 (⁸) 17.3	17.3 17.5 19.3 20.6 (⁸) 14.3 (⁸) 20.9	10. 1 10. 1 9. 1 (⁸) 10. 5 (⁸) 13. 3	34.3 37.2 36.2 33.7 (⁸) 28.6 (⁸) 26.9	18.8 17.4 18.1 17.3 (⁸) 23.5 (⁸) 15.6	6.0 2.4 8.2 (⁸) 9.9 (⁸)	

¹ In calculating these percentages, persons whose age was not reported have been excluded from the total.
² Figures represent congenitally deaf and dumb only.
³ Civilized population.
⁴ Figures given are for age groups "under 10," "10 to 14," "15 to 24," "25 to 44," "45 to 64," and "65 or over," respectively.
⁶ Caucaus, Siberia, and Central Asia.
⁶ Figures given are for age groups "under 10" and "10 to 19", respectively.
⁷ Exclusive of full-blooded aboriginals.
⁹ Per cent not shown where base is less than 100.
⁹ Exclusive of Maoris and of population of annexed Pacific islands.

are at hand, the median age of the deaf and dumb | given in Table 20.

Table 21 shows, for the latest year for which figures | population in those countries for which figures are

Table 21 COUNTRY.	Year.	Median age of deaf and dumb pop- ulation. ¹	COUNTEY.	Year,	Median age of deaf and dumb pop- ulation. ¹
AMEBICA.			Asia.		
Canada	1911	31.6	Ceylon	1901	\$ 20.6
United States:			India	1911	⁶ 21. 7
Continental United States	1910	² 26.1	Philippine Islands 7.	1903	21.7
Hawaii.	1910	19.1	Russia (Asiatic) ⁸	1897	23.4
Porto Rico	1910	18.0	A 177.0		1
Ens and		}	AFRICA.		
EUROPE.		}	Union of South Africa	1911	22,9
Bulgaria		23.7	Cape of Good Hope	1911	21.7
Denmark *	1911	29.6	Natal	1911	21.6
England and Wales	1911	4 30. 7	Orange Free State	1911	23.4
Finland	1900	26.5	Transvaal	1911	26.0
France	1911 1900	28.8 29.6	A		
Germany	1900	29.6	AUSTRALASIA.		
Prussia	1910	29.5	Commonwealth of Australia ⁹	1011	
Saxony Hungary	1900	24.1	New South Wales	1911 1911	25.1
Hungary	1911	34.2	Queensland	1911	25.2 23.4
Italy.	1901	28.0	South Australia.	1911	24.7
Netherlands	1909	26.7	Tasmania.	1911	25.
Russia (European) 6		24.6	Victoria	1911	27.4
Scotland	1911	27.5	Western Australia.	1911	21.
Serbia	1900	23.4	New Zealand 10	1911	18.7
Sweden	1900	35.7			1

Based upon the population whose age was reported.
 Deaf and dumb for whom special schedules were returned only.
 Exclusive of Farce Islands.

Figures include persons returned simply as dumb.
Including Poland, but exclusive of Finland.

General Table 3 (p. 113) shows the age distribution of the deaf and dumb population for whom special schedules were returned in the different geographic divisions and states. Table 22 gives, for each division, the per cent distribution by age of the deaf and dumb for whom special schedules were returned, a somewhat broader grouping being employed than that used in General Table 3.

⁶ Figures represent congenitally deaf and dumb only.
⁷ Civilized population.
⁸ Caucasus, Siberia, and Central Asia.
⁹ Exclusive of full-blooded aboriginals.
¹⁰ Exclusive of Maoris and of population of annexed Pacific islands.

The age distribution of the deaf-mutes for whom schedules were returned differed widely in the several geographic divisions. In the East South Central division, for example, the proportion under 20 years of age was 47.6 per cent, or nearly one-half, while it exceeded two-fifths in the Middle Atlantic, West South Central, and South Atlantic divisions also: in the East North Central and New England divisions, on the other hand, it was only a little more than one-fourth (27.5 and 27.4 per cent, respectively). It is extremely improbable that there are actually any such wide differences in the age distribution in the different divisions, and the variations shown in the table appear to reflect very largely variations in the degree of completeness with which schedules were returned for the deaf-mutes of school age. In some states all the inmates of schools for the deaf were enumerated at the institution, and in a number of cases the institutional authorities appear to have given special attention to seeing that the schedules were filled out and returned; whereas in other states either the pupils, with a very few exceptions, were not enumerated at the institution, or if they were enumerated there the institutional authorities made no effort to see that schedules were returned for them. Thus the exceptionally high percentage of children shown for the East South Central division is mainly due to the fact that 297 schedules were received for pupils at the state schools for the deaf in Kentucky and Tennessee, these schedules representing 15.9 per cent, or nearly one-sixth, of the total number received for the division. Similarly, the high proportion for the Middle Atlantic division results to a great extent from the fact already mentioned that very full returns were received from the large institutions for the deaf in New York City, and a like explanation accounts in part for the high percentage for the South Atlantic division, although in this latter division the percentage of children in the general population is somewhat above the average. In New England, on the other hand, comparatively few schedules were received from institutions, and in at least one instance the pupils of a large school for the deaf were not reported as deaf and dumb by the enumerator, apparently because they had been taught to articulate. The situation is somewhat similar in the East North Central division, as in only one state in this division were any considerable number of schedules received from a state school. In view of these facts the age statistics for the different divisions and states in this report are of significance mainly as indicating the age composition of the population for whom schedules were returned and can not be regarded as necessarily reflecting the actual age distribution of the deaf-mutes in the respective areas.

Table 22	PER CENT DISTRIBUTION OF THE DEAF AND DUMB POPULATION FOR WHOM SPECIAL SCHEDULES WERE RETURNED: 1910. ¹									
AGE GROUP.	United States.	New England division.	Middle Atlantic division.	East North Central division.	West North Central division.	South Atlantic division.	East South Central division.	West South Central division.	Mountain division.	Pacific division.
Total	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0
Under 20 years Under 5 years 5 to 9 years 10 to 14 years 15 to 19 years	9.7 13.4	27.4 1.5 9.3 8.1 8.4	42.9 1.1 13.3 15.5 13.0	27.5 1.4 6.7 9.9 9.6	35.1 1.3 7.0 13.9 12.9	42.2 2.1 11.4 14.1 14.6	47.6 2.3 10.5 17.1 17.7	42.6 1.8 9.7 15.7 15.5	36.5 2.6 8.8 15.4 9.7	32.2 2.2 10.5 11.9 7.6
20 to 59 years	15.0 13.6	59.5 15.1 16.0 15.9 12.5	49.8 15.5 13.7 13.5 7.0	65.0 19.3 18.8 17.7 9.2	59.0 21.0 15.7 14.3 8.0	52.1 22.3 11.0 10.9 7.8	47.7 20.8 11.6 8.9 6.4	53.0 26.1 12.8 8.8 5.3	60. 1 23. 1 18. 5 11. 7 6. 8	62.8 21.6 20.0 14.7 6.6
60 years or over	4.5 1.7	13.2 8.5 3.1 1.5	7.3 5.0 1.9 0.4	7.4 5.0 2.0 0.4	5.9 4.1 1.5 0.3	5.7 4.0 1.3 0.4	4.7 3.1 1.3 0.2	4.3 3.0 1.1 0.2	3.4 2.6 0.9	5.0 3.4 1.6

¹ Based upon the population whose age was reported.

Table 23, on the following page, shows the per cent distribution, by broad age groups, of the male and female deaf and dumb population in 1910 for whom special schedules were returned in comparison with that of the general population, and also the number of males per 100 females in each group for the deaf and dumb returning schedules and the general population, respectively. The absolute numbers upon which the percentages for the deaf and dumb population are based are given in General Table 5 (p. 118).

As would be expected, there is no very pronounced difference in the age distribution of the two sexes among the deaf-mutes. The proportion of old people 60 years of age or over was somewhat greater among females than among males (7 per cent as compared with 6.3 per cent); on the other hand, the proportion of children and of persons in the early or middle years of adult life was slightly larger in the case of males. These differences are probably due mainly to the greater longevity of females, as a result of which they include a larger number relatively of persons at the later ages than is the case with males.

For the deaf and dumb returning schedules the ratios of males to females among those under 20 years of age and from 20 to 59 years of age were practically identical (122.2 and 122.5 per 100, respectively). The ratios for the several age groups under 20 years also show on the whole a fairly close correspondence, but those for the 10-year groups comprising the years of early and middle adult life show some wide variations, for which it is difficult to account on any other hypothesis than that they are the result of accident or errors in age returns. Among those 60 years of age or over, however, the ratio of males to females was, by reason of the greater longevity of females, much lower than at the earlier ages, being only 109.6 to 100; the number decreased with each successive age group, until among those 80 years of age or over there was an excess of females.

Table 23		DISTRIBU HE UNITE	NUMBER OF MALES PER 100 FE- MALES: 1910.				
AGE GEOUF.	То	tal.	Deaf and whom schedul returne	special les were	Total popula-	Deaf and dumb for whom special sched- ules were re- turned.	
	Male.	Female.	Male.	Female.	tion.		
Total	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	106.0	121.5	
Under 20 years Under 5 years 5 to 9 years 10 to 14 years 15 to 19 years	41.2 11.4 10.4 9.7 9.6	42.9 11.8 10.8 10.1 10.2	37.4 1.6 9.7 13.4 12.7	37.1 1.6 9.7 13.5 12.3	101.6 102.5 101.8 102.1 99.8	122. 2 118. 0 121. 6 120. 3 125. 4	
20 to 59 years 20 to 29 years 30 to 39 years 40 to 49 years 50 to 59 years	52. 1 18. 7 14. 9 10. 9 7. 6	50.3 18.9 14.2 10.2 6.9	56.3 20.1 • 14.5 13.5 8.2	55.8 19.2 15.6 13.6 7.4	109.8 104.9 110.7 113.1 116.5	122. 5 127. 3 113. 1 120. 3 133. 6	
0 years or over 60 to 69 years 70 to 79 years 80 years or over	6.7 4.3 1.9 0.5	6.8 4.3 2.0 0.6	6.3 4.4 1.6 0.4	7.0 4.7 1.9 0.5	104. 2 108. 1 100. 5 88. 1	109. 6 114. 1 103. 1 90. 5	

¹ Based upon the population whose age was reported.

General Table 4 (p. 116) shows for each geographic division the age distribution of the deaf and dumb for whom special schedules were returned in 1910, classified according to race and nativity. In Table 24 the age distribution of each class is given by percentages for the United States as a whole.

Table 24	PEE CENT DISTRIBUTION OF DEAF AND DUMB FOPU- LATION OF THE UNITED STATES FOR WHOM SPECIAL SCHEDULES WERE RETURNED: 1910. ¹								
AGE GROUP.			[
	All classes.	Total.	Native.	Foreign- born.	Negro.				
Total	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0				
Under 20 years	37.3	37.1	39.0	20.9	40.1				
Under 5 years	1.6	1.6	1.8	0.2	0.8				
5 to 9 years	9.7	9.8	10.4	4.8	7.3				
10 to 14 years		13. 3	13. 9	7.7	16. 4				
15 to 19 years		12. 4	12. 9	8.1	15. 6				
20 to 59 years	56. 1	56. 1	54.9	66.8	55. 4				
	19. 7	19. 4	19.9	14.9	24. 6				
30 to 39 years	15.0	15.0	14.6	18, 8	13.8				
40 to 49 years	13.6	13.8	12.8	22, 4	10.3				
50 to 59 years	7.9	7.9	7.6	10, 7	6.6				
60 years or over	4.5	6.8	6.1	12.3	4.5				
60 to 69 years		4.6	4.2	8.3	2.3				
70 to 79 years	1.7	1.7	1.6	2.9	1.7				
80 years or over	0.4	0.4	0.3	1.1	0.6				

¹ Based upon the population whose age was reported. Per cent distribution of "Other colored" not shown, as base is less than 100.

As would be expected, the foreign-born white deafmutes are much older than those belonging to either of the native classes. Only 20.9 per cent, or one-fifth, of the deaf-mutes in this class who returned schedules were less than 20 years of age, while for the native whites and the Negroes the proportion was almost twice

as great; the proportion 60 years of age or over among the foreign-born whites, on the other hand, was 12.3 per cent, or about one-eighth, as compared with only 6.1 per cent in the case of the native whites and 4.5 per cent in the case of the Negroes. The distribution of the native whites and the Negroes by broad age periods is approximately the same, the proportion under 20 years of age being slightly smaller and the proportion 60 years of age or over slightly larger for the former class than for the latter. When the detailed distribution is compared. however, certain differences appear, the native whites comprising a larger proportion of young children and of persons between the ages of 30 and 70 and a smaller proportion of persons in the second and third decades of life and of very old people than the Negroes. These differences in age are explained in part by the differences in the age constitution of the several classes in the general population; but that this is not a complete explanation is made evident by the circumstance that among the deaf and dumb the proportion of children 5 to 9 years of age is higher and the proportion of old people 70 years of age or over lower for native whites than for Negroes, whereas in the general population the reverse is the case. In this connection account must be taken of the possibility that the degree of completeness in the returns for the different ages may vary much more widely for some races than for others, a factor which would be most likely to influence the figures for the earliest and latest age groups. In particular, it seems very probable that the much higher proportion of children 5 to 9 years of age shown for the native whites as compared with the Negroes is due to a much more complete return of children of this age for the former class than for the latter; as has already been stated, a number of institutions for the deaf appear to have made special efforts to see that schedules were sent in for their pupils, most of these institutions being in states where Negroes formed a relatively small proportion of the population and consequently having few, if any, Negro pupils, or else, if in states with a large Negro population, receiving white pupils exclusively.

Table 25 gives the median age of the deaf and dumb population in 1910 for whom special schedules were returned, classified according to race, nativity, and sex, in comparison with that of the total population.

The median age of the foreign-born whites was practically the same for the deaf and dumb as for the total population (37.6 and 37.1 years, respectively), and in the case of the deaf and dumb was about 12 years greater than that for the other race and nativity classes. The median age of the deaf and dumb was lowest (23.3 years) among the Negroes, while among the native whites it was 25 years; the figure in both cases was somewhat higher than that for the general population of the same race and nativity. The median for the "Other colored" was the same as that for the native whites.

Table 25	MEDIAN AGE: 1910. ¹									
RACE AND NATIVITY.		opulation lited Stat		Deaf and dumb for whom special schedules were returned.						
	Both sexes.	Male.	Female.	Both sexes.	Male.	Female.				
All classes	24.0	24.6	23.5	26.1	25. 7	26.5				
White	24.4	24. 9	23.9	26.3	26.0	26.8				
Native Foreign-born	21. 4 37. 1	21. 5 36. 7	21. 3 37. 6	25. 0 37. 6	24. 8 37. 1	25. 4 38. 4				
Colored	21.0	21. 5	20.6	23. 5	23.2	23.8				
Negro Other colored	20. 8 26. 3	21. 1 29. 0	20. 6 19. 8	23. 3 25. 0	23. 0 25. 6	23. 8 24. 4				

¹ Based upon the population whose age was reported.

While a comparison of the age distribution of the total deaf and dumb population with that of the general population without distinction of race or nativity has little value in connection with the question of the longevity of the deaf and dumb on account of the disturbing influence of immigration upon the age distribution of the general population, some light may be obtained on this subject by making such a comparison for the native classes. Table 26 therefore compares the per cent distribution by age in 1910 of the general population and the deaf and dumb returning schedules for the native whites and the Negroes. The comparison is limited to those 10 years of age or over, for the reason that after that age few people become deaf-mutes and also because there is ground for the belief that the degree of completeness in the returns for the races may vary somewhat more widely in the case of children under 10 than for the later ages.

Table 26	PER CENT DISTRIBUTION OF POPULATION OF THE UNITED STATES 10 YEARS OF AGE OR OVER: 1910. ¹							
	Native	white.	Negro.					
AGE GEOUP.	Total.	Deaf and dumb for whom special schedules were returned.	Total.	Deaf and dumb for whom special schedules were returned.				
10 years or over	100. 0	100. 0	100. 0	100.0				
10 to 14 years	14.3 12.9	15.8 14.7 12.6 10.1	15. 9 14. 6 14. 1 12. 1	17. 8 17. 0 16. 3 10. 5				
30 to 34 years	9.4 8.5 6.8 5.7	7.8 8.9 7.6 7.0	9.2 8.7 6.2 5.3	7.1 8.0 6.6 4.7				
50 to 54 years 55 to 59 years 60 to 64 years 65 to 69 years	5.2 3.7 2.8 2.1	5. 2 3. 5 2. 7 2. 1	4.5 2.9 2.6 1.7	5.3 1.8 1.3 1.1				
70 to 74 years 75 to 79 years 80 to 84 years 85 years or over	1.4 0.8 0.4 0.2	1. 1 0. 7 0. 2 0. 1	1.1 0.6 0.4 0.3	1. 1 0. 7 0. 3 0. 3				

¹ Based upon the population whose age was reported.

Both among the native whites and the Negroes the proportion of old people 60 or over is higher in the general population 10 years of age or over than among the deaf and dumb of the same age, the percentages being 7.7 and 6.9, respectively, for the former class and 6.6 and 4.9, respectively, for the latter. The figures thus suggest that the deaf and dumb do not have so great an expectation of life as those who possess their normal faculties, although, owing to the incompleteness of the returns for the former class, a certain amount of caution should be exercised in making any deductions. (For a further discussion of this subject, see section on age when hearing was lost, p. 49.)

General Table 5 (p. 118) shows for the United States as a whole the age distribution of the deaf and dumb in 1910 for whom special schedules were returned, classified according to race and nativity, with distinction of sex. Table 27 gives the per cent distribution by age of the male and female deaf and dumb for whom schedules were returned in each of the main race and nativity classes.

Table 27	OF 1	ent dis He Uni E Retu	TED STA	TES FO				
AGE GROUP.	All classes.		{	Wł	nite.		Neg	ro.
		Fe- male.	Nat	ive.	Foreig	n-born.		
	Male.		Male.	Fe- male.	Male.	Fe- male.	Male.	Fe- male.
Total	100. 0	100. 0	100.0	100. 0	100. 0	100. 0	100. 0	100.0
Under 20 years	37.4	37.1	38.9	39.0	23.0	18.3	40.7	39.3
Under 5 years	1.6	1.6	1.8	1.8	0.4		0.9	0.6
5 to 9 years	9.7	9.7	10.3	10.4	5.3	4.2	7.6	7.0
10 to 14 years	13.4	13.5	13.7	14.1	8.5	6.7	17.1	15.8
15 to 19 years	12.7	12. 3	13.1	12.7	8.7	7.3	15.2	16.1
20 to 59 years	56.3	55.8	55.3	54.5	65.3	68.7	55.3	55.3
20 to 29 years	20.1	19.2	20.4	19.2	14.4	15.5	24.8	24.4
30 to 39 years	14.5	15.6	14.1	15.2	18.4	19.3	13.1	14.
40 to 49 years	13.5	13.6	13.0	12.6	20.4	24.8	9.7	11. 2
50 to 59 years	8.2	7.4	7.8	7.4	12.0	9.1	7.8	5.2
60 years or over	6.3	7.0	5.9	6.5	11.7	13.0	4.0	5.5
60 to 69 years	4.4	4.7	4.1	4.3	7.8	8.9	2.1	2,
70 to 79 years	1.6	1.9	1.4	1.8	2.8	3.0	1.7	1.3
80 years or over	0.4	0.5	0.3	0.4	1.2	1.1	0.2	1.0

¹ Based upon the population whose age was reported. Per cent distribution of "Other colored" not shown, as bases are less than 100.

The most pronounced difference in the age distribution of the two sexes is shown for the foreign-born whites, among whom the percentage under 20 was substantially higher for males than for females and the percentage in each of the two broad periods into which adult life is divided, lower. The higher percentage of old people among females may be due in part to their greater longevity; but it is difficult to believe that so wide a difference between the sexes in respect to the proportion of children actually exists. It appears likely that the age distribution of the foreign-born white deaf-mutes for whom schedules were returned differs somewhat, for at least one of the sexes, from the actual age distribution of all foreignborn white deaf-mutes. Just why this should be so is, however, not easy to explain, although there is reason to believe that a larger number relatively of the male than of the female children in this class of the population were attending schools for the deaf, a circumstance which, in view of the fact that several institutions for the deaf made a very full return of the schedules sent out to their pupils, would cause the number of children for whom schedules were returned to be somewhat greater relatively among the males than among the females.

The native whites show practically no difference in the age distribution of the male and female deafmutes for whom schedules were returned, the proportions under 20 being practically identical, the proportion from 20 to 59 slightly higher for males, and that 60 or over slightly higher for females. The differences for the Negroes are also not material; the proportion under 20 was somewhat larger and that 60 or over somewhat smaller for males than for females, while the proportions between 20 and 60 were practically the same.

MARITAL CONDITION.

Table 28 shows the distribution, according to marital condition, of the male and female deaf and dumb population 15 years of age or over for whom special schedules were returned, in comparison with that of the total population of the same age.

Of the deaf and dumb males 15 years of age or over in 1910 for whom schedules were received, less than one-third (31.8 per cent) were married, widowed, or divorced, and of the females only a little more than two-fifths (41.4 per cent). A comparison of these percentages with the corresponding proportions for the total population brings out clearly the extent to which their defect acts as a bar to the marriage of deaf-mutes. the percentage married, widowed, or divorced for males in the total population being nearly twice and that for females one and three-fourths times as great as among the deaf-mutes included in the tabulation. The differences between the two sexes among the deaf and dumb in respect to marital condition are of much the same character and due to much the same causes as those in the case of the general population. Thus the proportion who were or had been married at the date of the census was somewhat higher for females than for males, in part because females as a rule marry earlier than males and in part because of the excess of males, as it is probable that in the great majority of cases deaf-mutes do not marry normal persons.¹ Similarly the higher proportion of widowed among females than among males is mainly due to the fact that men usually marry at a later age than women, so that the marriage relation is more often broken by the death of the husband than by the death of the wife, while it is also probable that widowers remarry to a somewhat greater extent than widows.

Table 28	POPULATION O YEARS O		ONITED ST. OVER: 191				
MARITAL CONDITION.	Total		Deaf and dumb for whom special schedules were returned.				
<u></u>	Number.	Per cent distri- bution. ²	Number.	Per cent distri- bution. ¹			
	MALE.						
Total	32, 425, 805	100. 0	7,925	100.0			
Single Married, widowed, or divorced Married Widowed Divorced Marital condition not reported	12, 550, 129 19, 720, 152 18, 092, 600 1, 471, 390 156, 162 155, 524	38. 9 61. 1 56. 1 4. 6 0. 5	5, 388 2, 517 2, 326 162 29 20	68.2 31.8 29.4 2.0 0.4			
		FEMALE	•				
Total	30, 047, 325	100.0	6, 506	100.0			
Single Married, widowed, or divorced Married Widowed Divorced Marital condition not reported	8,933,170 21,045,983 17,684,687 3,176,228 185,068 68,172	29.8 70.2 59.0 10.6 0.6	3, 806 2, 686 2, 315 351 20 14	58.6 41.4 35.7 5.4 0.3			

¹ Includes the small number whose age was not reported. ² Based upon the population whose marital condition was reported.

Table 29 gives the distribution, according to marital condition, of the deaf and dumb population in the principal foreign countries for which statistics are available.

¹ E. A. Fay, in his investigations concerning the results of marriages of the deaf, found that out of 4,136 marriages for which information was received on this point, in 3,242, or more than threefourths (78.4 per cent), husband and wife both were deaf. (See *Fay: Marriages of the Deaf in America*, Washington, 1898, p. 24.) Of 4,220 married persons totally deaf from early childhood (under

Of 4,220 married persons totally deaf from early childhood (under 5 years of age) for whom schedules were returned at the census of 1900 and who answered the inquiry as to deaf relatives, 3,182, or three-fourths (75.4 per cent), reported that they had deaf husbands or wives.

MARITAL CONDITION.

fable 29						DEAF A	ND DUMB	POPULATION	۹. 				
			,		Number.					Per	cent of tot	al.1	
COUNTRY.	Year.			Marr	ied, widowe	ed, or divo	orced.	Marital condition		Marrie	d, widowe	d, or div	orced.
		Total.	Single.	Total.	Married.	Wid- owed.	Di- vorced.	not re- ported.	Single.	Total.	Married.	Wid- owed.	Di- vorced.
AMERICA.			1	1	1		MALE.		1		·	۰ 	`
anada.	1911	2, 491	1,792	687	589	98		12	72.3	27.7	23.8	4.0	
Inited States: Continental United States 2	1910	10,507	\$ 7,970	2, 517	2,326	162	29	20	³ 76.0	24.0	22. 2	1.5	0.
Hawaii. Porto Rico	1910 1910	32 395	25 377	7 15	5 13	1	1	53	(4) 95.4	(4) 3.8	(4) 3.3	(4) 0.5	(4)
EUROPE.					_							0.0	
ulgaria enmark ⁶	1905 1911	2, 381 973	1,815 695	566 278	462 251	89 21	15 76		76.2	23.8	19.4	3.7	0.
ngland and Wales ⁸	1911	8,167	6, 362	1,805	1,603	202	(⁹) (¹⁰)		71.4 77.9	28.6 22.1	25.8 19.6	2. 2 2. 5	70. (१)
ance	1901 1900	10,763 26,368	6,683 22,268	1,002 4,067	842 3,650	¹⁰ 160 372	(¹⁰) 45	¹¹ 3,078 33	87.0 84.6	13.0 15.4	11.0 13.9	¹⁰ 2.1 1.4	(ì•) 0.
Prussia	1910 1910	18,659 1,349	22, 268 8 14, 347	4,312	3,977	282	53		\$ 76.9	23.1	21.3	1.5	0.
Saxony etherlands 155ia (European) ¹⁸	1909	1,228	960 996	389 232	358 (12)	30 (12)	(¹²)		71.2 81.1	28.8 18.9	26.5 (¹²)	2.2 (¹²)	0. (12)
1ssia (European) ¹⁸ rbia	1897 1900	60, 524 2, 598	(¹⁴) 1,707	(¹⁴) 891	11, 675 680	(14) 200	(¹⁴)	•••••	(14) 65.7	(14) 34.3	19.3 26.2	(14) 7.7	(14) 0.
weden	1900	2, 598 2, 950	2, 599	351	328	200	1		88.1	11.9	11.1	0.7	(¹⁵)
ASIA.													
ussia (Asiatic) ¹⁸	1897	9,055	(14)	(14)	1,950	(14)	(14)		(14)	(14)	21.5	(14)	(14)
AFRICA.	1911	1 475	1 921	240	016	01			00 7	10.0			
nion of South Africa Cape of Good Hope Natal	1911	1,475 780	1,231 674	240 106	219 96	21 10		4	83.7 86.4	16.3 13.6	14.9 12.3	1.4 1.3	
Natal. Orange Free State	1911 1911	230 148	208 122	21 26	19 22	2 4		1	90.8 82.4	9.2 17.6	8.3 [.] 14.9	0.9 2.7	
Transvaal	1911	317	227	87	82	5		3	72.3	27.7	14.9 26.1	1.6	
AUSTRALASIA.													
New South Wales	1911 1911	998 330	835 278	153 47	139 42	13 5	1	10 5	84.5 \$5.5	15.5 14.5	14.1 12.9	$1.3 \\ 1.5$	θ.
Queensland	1911 1911	160 134	145	13	12	1		2	91.8	8.2	7.6	0.6	
South Australia Tasmania	1911	54	107 47	27 5	25 4	2 1		2	79.9 (4)	20.1 (4)	18.7 (⁴)	1.5 (1)	
Victoria. Western Australia.	1911 1911	280 40	224 34	55 6	51 5	4	1	1	(4) 80.3 (4)	19.7 (4)	18.3 (⁴)	(4) 1.4	
Western Australia.									0			•••	(*)
AMERICA.		<u> </u>				JF 	EMALE.				[·1	
anada nited States:	1911	2,093	1,516	572	472	100		5	72.6	27.4	22.6	4.8	
Continental United States 2	1910	8,646	\$ 5,946	2,686	2, 315	351	20	14	⁸ 68. 9	31.1	26.8	4.1	0.
Hawaii. Porto Rico	1910 1910	26 361	18	8 36	5 21	2	1		(4)	(4)	(⁴) 5.8	(⁴) 3.9	(1)
EUROPE.	1910	301	314	30	21	14	1	5 11	87.0	10.0	5.8	3.9	` 0.
Ilgaria	1905	1,717	1,413	304	238	58	8		82.3	17.7	13.9	3.4	0.1
nmark 6 Igland and Wales 8	1911	820	594	002 11									7 1.
	1911			226 1 699	196	22	78		72.4	27.6	23.9	2.7	/ 0\
	1911 1901	6,955 8,751	5,256 4,892	1,699 819	1, 393 582	22 306 10 237	78 (9) (10)	18 3,040	75.6 85.7	24.4 14.3	20.0 10.2	4.4 104.1	(9) (10)
rmany Prussia		6,955 8,751 22,382	5, 256 4, 892 19, 470	1,699 819 2,877	1, 393 582 2, 255	22 306 10 237 585	(9) (10) 37	¹⁸ 3,040 35	75.6 85.7 87.1	24.4 14.3 12.9	20.0 10.2 10.1	4.4 104.1 2.6	(^ì í) 0.
rmany Prussia	1901 1900 1910 1910	6,955 8,751 22,382 16,145 1,091	5,256 4,892 19,470 3 12,824 769	1,699 819 2,877 3,321 322	1, 393 582 2, 255 2, 700 268	22 306 10 237 585 582 48	(⁹) (¹⁰) 37 39 6	¹⁸ 3,040 35	75.6 85.7 87.1 ³ 79.4 70.5	24.4 14.3 12.9 20.6 29.5	20.0 10.2 10.1 16.7 24.6	4.4 ¹⁰ 4.1 2.6 3.6 4.4	(¹⁰) 0. 0. 0.
rmany. Prussia Saxony. therlands. Issia (European) ¹⁸	1901 1900 1910 1910 1909 1897	6,955 8,751 22,382 16,145 1,091 1,077 49,032	5,256 4,892 19,470 3 12,824 769 842 (14)	1,699 819 2,877 3,321 322 235 (¹⁴)	$1,393 \\ 582 \\ 2,255 \\ 2,700 \\ 268 \\ (1^2) \\ 2,271$	22 306 10 237 585 582 48	(10) (10) (10) (13) (14) (14)	¹⁸ 3,040 35	75.6 85.7 87.1 ³ 79.4 70.5 78.2 (¹⁴)	24.4 14.3 12.9 20.6 29.5 21.8 (¹⁴)	20.0 10.2 10.1 16.7	4.4 ¹⁰ 4.1 2.6 3.6 4.4 (¹²)	(¹⁰) 0. 0. (¹²)
rmany. Prussia. Saxony. therlands. Issia (European) ¹⁸ bia.	1901 1900 1910 1910 1909	6,955 8,751 22,382 16,145 1,091 1,077 49,032 1,569	5,256 4,892 19,470 3 12,824 769 842 (¹⁴) 1,011	1, 699 819 2, 877 3, 321 322 235 (¹⁴) 558	1, 393 582 2, 255 2, 700 268 (¹²) 2, 271 380	22 306 10 237 585 582 48 (13) (14) 172	(⁹) (¹⁰) 37 39 (¹²)	¹⁸ 3,040 35	75.6 85.7 87.1 ³ 79.4 70.5 78.2 (¹⁴) 64.4	24.4 14.3 12.9 20.6 29.5 21.8 (¹⁴) 35.6	20.0 10.2 10.1 16.7 24.6 (¹²) 4.6 24.2	4.4 ¹⁰ 4.1 2.6 3.6 4.4 (¹²) (¹⁴) 11.0	(¹⁰) 0. 0. (12) (14)
armany. Prussia Saxony. etherlands. ussia (European) ¹⁸ rbia. veden	1901 1900 1910 1910 1909 1897 1900 1900	6,955 8,751 22,382 16,145 1,091 1,077 49,032 1,569 2,349	5,256 4,892 19,470 3 12,824 769 842 (¹⁴) 1,011 2,122	1, 699 819 2, 877 3, 321 322 235 (¹⁴) 558 227	1, 393 582 2, 255 2, 700 268 (¹³) 2, 271 380 199	22 306 10 237 585 582 48 (1) (14) (14) 172 28	7 8 (9) 37 39 6 (13) (14) 6	¹⁸ 3,040 35	75.6 85.7 87.1 * 79.4 70.5 78.2 (¹⁴) 64.4 90.3	24.4 14.3 12.9 20.6 29.5 21.8 (¹⁴) 35.6 9.7	20.0 10.2 10.1 16.7 24.6 (¹²) 4.6 24.2 8.5	4.4 ¹⁰ 4.1 2.6 3.6 4.4 ⁽¹²⁾ ⁽¹⁴⁾ 11.0 1.2	(10) 0.1 0.1 0.1 (12) (14) 0.4
ermany. Prussia Saxony. etherlands. ussia (European) ¹³ . rbia. veden. ASIA.	1901 1900 1910 1910 1909 1897 1900	6,955 8,751 22,382 16,145 1,091 1,077 49,032 1,569	5,256 4,892 19,470 3 12,824 769 842 (¹⁴) 1,011	1, 699 819 2, 877 3, 321 322 235 (¹⁴) 558	1, 393 582 2, 255 2, 700 268 (¹²) 2, 271 380	22 306 10 237 585 582 48 (13) (14) 172	(10) (10) 37 39 6 (12) (14)	¹⁸ 3,040 35	75.6 85.7 87.1 ³ 79.4 70.5 78.2 (¹⁴) 64.4	24.4 14.3 12.9 20.6 29.5 21.8 (¹⁴) 35.6	20.0 10.2 10.1 16.7 24.6 (¹²) 4.6 24.2	4.4 ¹⁰ 4.1 2.6 3.6 4.4 (¹²) (¹⁴) 11.0	(¹⁰) 0. 0. (12) (14)
Armany Prussia Saxony therlands ussia (European) ¹³ reden ASIA. ussia (Asiatic) ¹⁶ AFRICA. nion-of South Africa	1901 1900 1910 1909 1897 1900 1900 1900 1897 1897	6,955 8,751 22,382 16,145 1,091 1,077 49,032 1,569 2,349 5,902	5,256 4,892 19,470 3 12,824 769 842 (¹⁴) 1,011 2,122	1, 699 819 2, 877 3, 321 322 235 (¹⁴) 558 227	1, 393 582 2, 255 2, 700 2, 268 (1 ³) 2, 271 380 199 741	22 306 10 237 585 582 48 (1) (14) (14) 172 28	7 8 (9) 37 39 6 (13) (14) 6	35	75.6 85.7 87.1 ⁸ 79.4 70.5 78.2 (¹⁴) 64.4 90.3 (¹⁴)	24. 4 14. 3 12. 9 20. 6 29. 5 21. 8 (¹⁴) 35. 6 9. 7 (¹⁴)	20.0 10.2 10.1 16.7 24.6 (¹²) 4.6 24.2 8.5 12.6	4.4 10 4.1 2.6 3.6 4.4 (¹²) (¹⁴) 11.0 1.2 (¹⁴)	(16) 0. 0. (12) (14) 0.
armany. Prussia. Sazony. stherlands. ssia (European) ¹³ . rbia. reden. ASIA. issia (Asiatic) ¹⁶ . AFRICA. nion-of South Africa. Cape of Good Hope.	1901 1900 1910 1909 1897 1900 1900 1900 1897 1897 1897 1897	6,955 8,751 22,382 16,145 1,091 1,077 49,032 1,569 2,349 5,902 923 547	5,256 4,892 19,470 3 12,824 769 842 (14) 1,011 2,122 (14) (14) 803 494	1,699 819 2,877 3,321 2235 (14) 558 227 (14) (14) (14) 114 52	1, 393 582 2, 255 2, 700 268 (12) 2, 271 380 199 741 86 41	22 306 10 237 585 582 48 (1) 172 28 (14) (14) (14) 28 (14) 28 11	7 8 (9) 37 39 6 (13) (14) 6	¹⁸ 3,040 35 	75.6 85.7 87.1 * 79.4 70.5 78.2 (14) 64.4 90.3 (14) (14) 87.6 90.5	24.4 14.3 12.9 20.6 29.5 21.8 (¹⁴) 35.6 9.7 (¹⁴) (¹⁴) 12.4 9.5	20.0 10.2 10.1 16.7 24.6 (¹²) 4.6 24.2 8.5 12.6 9.4 7.5	$\begin{array}{c} 4.4 \\ 10 4.1 \\ 2.6 \\ 3.6 \\ 4.4 \\ (12) \\ (14) \\ 11.0 \\ 1.2 \\ (14) \\ 1.2 \\ (14) \\ 3.1 \\ 2.0 \end{array}$	(16) 0. 0. (12) (14) 0.
rmany. Prussia. Saxony. therlands. tssia (European) ¹³ reden. ASIA. ASIA. issia (Asiatic) ¹⁶ AFEICA. ion-of South Africa Cape of Good Hope Natal. Orange Free State	1901 1900 1910 1910 1909 1897 1900 1900 1897 1897 1911 1911 1911 1911 1911	$\begin{array}{c} 6,955\\ 8,751\\ 22,382\\ 16,145\\ 1,091\\ 1,077\\ 49,032\\ 1,569\\ 2,349\\ 5,902\\ \end{array}$	5,256 4,892 19,470 3 12,824 769 842 (¹⁴) 1,011 2,122 (¹⁴) 803 494 57 116	1, 699 819 2, 877 3, 321 235 (14) 558 227 (14) (14) (14) 114 52 11 10	1, 393 582 2, 255 2, 700 268 (12) 2, 271 380 199 741 86 41 9 6	22 306 10 237 585 582 48 (1) (14) 172 28 (14) (14) (14) 28 11 2 28 (14) 28 11 2 4	7 8 (9) 37 39 6 (13) (14) 6	35 	75.6 85.7 87.1 * 79.4 70.5 78.2 (14) 64.4 90.3 (14) 87.6 90.5 (4) 92.1	24.4 14.3 12.9 20.6 29.5 21.8 (14) 35.6 9.7 (14) 12.4 9.5 (4) 7.9	20.0 10.2 10.1 16.7 24.6 (¹²) 4.6 24.2 8.5 12.6 9.4 7.5	$\begin{array}{c} 4.4 \\ 10 4.1 \\ 2.6 \\ 3.6 \\ 4.4 \\ (12) \\ (14) \\ 11.0 \\ 1.2 \\ (14) \\ 1.2 \\ (14) \\ 3.1 \\ 2.0 \end{array}$	(16) 0. 0. (12) (14) 0.
rmany. Prussia. Saxony. therlands. tssia (European) ¹³ reden. ASIA. issia (Asiatic) ¹⁶ AFEICA. ion-of South Africa Cape of Good Hope Natal. Orange Free State Transvaal.	1901 1900 1910 1909 1897 1900 1900 1900 1897 1897 1897 1911 1911 1911	$\begin{array}{c} 6,955\\ 8,751\\ 22,382\\ 16,145\\ 1,091\\ 1,077\\ 49,032\\ 1,569\\ 2,349\\ 5,902\\ \end{array}$	5,256 4,892 19,470 3 12,824 769 842 (¹⁴) 1,011 2,122 (¹⁴) (¹⁴) 803 494 57	1, 699 819 2, 877 3, 321 225 (14) 558 227 (14) (14) (14) 114 52 11	1, 393 582 2, 255 2, 700 268 (12) 2, 271 380 199 741 86 41 9	22 306 10 237 585 582 48 (1) (14) 172 28 (14) (14) 28 (14) 28 11 2	7 8 (9) 37 39 6 (13) (14) 6		75.6 85.7 87.1 ³ 79.4 70.5 78.2 (14) 64.4 90.3 (14) 87.6 90.5 (4)	24.4 14.3 12.9 20.6 29.5 21.8 (¹⁴) 35.6 9.7 (¹⁴) (¹⁴) 12.4 9.5	20.0 10.2 10.1 16.7 24.6 (¹³) 4.6 24.2 8.5 12.6 9.4	4.4 10 4.1 2.6 3.6 4.4 ⁽¹²⁾ ⁽¹⁴⁾ 11.0 1.2 ⁽¹⁴⁾ 3.1	(16) 0. 0. (12) (14) 0.
rmmny Prussia. Sazony therlands Issia (European) ¹⁸ reden Asta. issia (Asiatic) ¹⁶ Africa Cape of Good Hope Natal	1901 1900 1910 1910 1900 1897 1900 1900 1900 1897 1911 1911 1911 1911 1911	$\begin{array}{c} 6,955\\ 8,751\\ 22,382\\ 16,145\\ 1,091\\ 1,077\\ 49,032\\ 1,569\\ 2,349\\ 5,902\\ 923\\ 547\\ 68\\ 126\\ 182\\ 182\\ \end{array}$	5,256 4,892 19,470 * 12,824 (*) 842 (*) 1,011 2,122 (*) (*) 803 494 57 116 136	1, 699 819 2, 877 3, 321 235 (14) 558 227 (14) (14) 114 52 11 10 41	1, 393 582 2, 255 2, 700 2, 271 2, 271 380 199 741 86 41 41 9 6 30	$\begin{array}{c} 22\\ 306\\ 10\ 237\\ 585\\ 582\\ (13)\\ (14)\\ (14)\\ (14)\\ 28\\ (14)\\ (14)\\ 28\\ 111\\ 2\\ 2\\ 4\\ 11\end{array}$	(10) (10) (13) (14) (14) (14)	35 	75.6 85.7 87.1 79.4 70.5 78.2 (14) 64.4 90.3 (14) 87.6 90.5 (4) 92.1 76.8	24.4 14.3 12.9 20.6 29.5 21.8 (4) 35.6 9.7 (1) 12.4 9.5 (4) 7.9 23.2	20.0 10.2 10.1 16.7 24.6 (¹²) 4.6 24.2 8.5 12.6 9.4 7.5 (⁴) 4.8 16.9	4.4 10 4.1 2.6 3.6 4.4 (¹²) (¹⁴) 11.0 1.2 (¹⁴) 3.1 2.0 (⁴) 3.2 6.2	(16) 0.: 0.: 0.: (12) (14) 0.: (14)
armany Prussia Saxony stherlands ussia (European) 1 ³ rbia reden ASIA ussia (Asiatic) 1 ⁶ Lussia (Asiatic) 1 ⁶ AFRICA nion=of South Africa Cape of Good Hope Natal Orange Free State Transvaal AUSTRALASIA mmonwealth of Australia -7 New South Wales	1901 1900 1910 1910 1910 1897 1900 1900 1900 1900 1900 1901 1900 1901 1911 1911 1911 1911 1911 1911 1911 1911 1911 1911 1911 1911 1911 1911 1911 1911 1911 1911 1911	$\begin{array}{c} 6,955\\ 8,751\\ 22,382\\ 16,145\\ 1,091\\ 1,077\\ 49,032\\ 1,569\\ 2,349\\ 5,902\\ \end{array}$	5,256 4,892 19,470 3 12,824 769 842 (¹⁴) 1,011 2,122 (¹⁴) 803 494 57 116 136 665 244	1, 699 819 2, 877 3, 321 225 (14) 558 227 (14) (14) (14) 114 52 11 10 41 10 41 182 64	1, 393 582 2, 255 2, 700 268 (12) 2, 271 380 199 741 86 41 9 6 30 30	22 306 10 237 585 582 48 (1) (14) 172 28 (14) (14) 28 11 2 4 11 2 4 11 33 10	7 8 (9) 37 39 6 (13) (14) 6	35 	75.6 85.7 87.1 * 79.4 70.5 78.2 (14) 64.4 90.3 (14) 87.6 90.5 (14) 92.1 76.8 78.5 79.2	24.4 14.3 12.9 20.6 29.5 21.8 (4) 35.6 9.7 (14) 12.4 9.5 (4) 7.9 23.2 21.5	20.0 10.2 10.1 16.7 24.6 24.2 8.5 12.6 9.4 7.5 (4) 4.8 16.9 17.5	4.4 10 4.1 2.6 3.6 4.4 (12) (14) 11.0 1.2 (14) 3.1 2.0 (4) 3.2 6.2 3.9	(14) (14) (14) (14) (14) (14)
armany. Prussia Saxony. stherlands. ussia (European) ¹⁸ . reden. ASIA. ussia (Asiatic) ¹⁶ . AFRICA. nion-of South Africa. Cape of Good Hope. Natal. Orange Free State. Transvaal. AUSTRALASIA. mmonwealth of Australia - ⁷ . New South Wales. Queensland. South Australia.	1901 1900 1910 1910 1909 1897 1900 1900 1900 1900 1897 1911 1911 1911 1911	$\begin{array}{c} 6,955\\ 8,751\\ 22,382\\ 16,145\\ 1,091\\ 1,077\\ 49,032\\ 1,569\\ 2,349\\ 5,902\\ 923\\ 547\\ 68\\ 126\\ 182\\ 126\\ 182\\ 854\\ 310\\ 97\\ \end{array}$	5,256 4,892 19,470 3 12,824 (14) 1,011 2,122 (14) (14) 803 494 57 116 136 136 665 244 80	1, 699 819 2, 877 3, 321 235 (14) 558 227 (14) (14) 114 52 11 10 41 41 182 64 15	1, 393 582 2, 255 2, 700 2, 268 (13) 2, 271 380 199 741 86 41 9 6 30 30 148 53 13	$\begin{array}{c} 22\\ 306\\ 10\ 237\\ 585\\ 582\\ (13)\\ (14)\\ (14)\\ 172\\ 28\\ (14)\\ (14)\\ 28\\ (14)\\ 28\\ 111\\ 2\\ 2\\ 4\\ 111\\ 33\\ 10\\ 2\end{array}$	7 8 (10) 37 39 6 (13) 6 (14) 6 (14)	35 	75.6 85.7 87.1 * 79.4 70.5 78.2 (14) 64.4 90.3 (14) 87.6 90.5 (14) 92.1 76.8 78.5 79.2	24.4 14.3 12.9 20.6 29.5 21.8 (4) 35.6 9.7 (4) 7.9 23.2 (4) 7.9 23.2 21.5 20.8 (4)	20.0 10.2 10.1 16.7 24.6 (¹²) 4.6 24.2 8.5 12.6 9.4 7.5 (⁴) 4.8 16.9 17.5 17.2	4.4 10 4.1 2.6 3.6 4.4 (12) (14) 11.0 1.2 (14) 3.1 2.0 (4) 3.2 6.2 3.9 3.2 (4) 7	(14) (14) (14) (14) (14) (14)
Saxony	1901 1900 1910 1910 1909 1909 1897 1897 1990 1991 1991 1991 1991 1991 1991 1991 1991 1991 1991 1991 1991 1991 1991	$\begin{array}{c} 6,955\\ 8,751\\ 22,382\\ 16,145\\ 1,091\\ 1,077\\ 49,032\\ 1,569\\ 2,349\\ 5,902\\ \end{array}$	5,256 4,892 19,470 3 12,824 769 842 (¹⁴) 1,011 2,122 (¹⁴) 803 494 57 116 136 665 244	1, 699 819 2, 877 3, 321 225 (14) 558 227 (14) (14) (14) 114 52 11 10 41 10 41 182 64	1, 393 582 2, 255 2, 700 268 (12) 2, 271 380 199 741 86 41 9 6 30 30	22 306 10 237 585 582 48 (1) (14) 172 28 (14) (14) 28 11 2 4 11 2 4 11 33 10	7 8 (10) 37 39 6 (13) 6 (14) 6 (14)	35 	75.6 85.7 87.1 ³ 79.4 70.5 78.2 (14) 64.4 90.3 (14) 87.6 90.5 (4) 92.1 76.8 78.5	24.4 14.3 12.9 20.6 29.5 21.8 (¹⁴) 35.6 9.7 (¹⁴) 12.4 9.5 (¹⁴) 12.4 9.5 (¹⁴) 23.2 21.5 20.8	20.0 10.2 10.1 16.7 24.6 24.2 8.5 12.6 9.4 7.5 (4) 4.8 16.9 17.5	4.4 10 4.1 2.6 3.6 4.4 (12) (14) 11.0 1.2 (14) 3.1 2.0 (4) 3.2 6.2 3.9	(¹⁰) 0.1 0.2 0.4 (¹²) (¹⁴) 0.4

¹ In calculating these percentages, persons whose marital condition was not reported have been excluded from the total.
² Includes and deaf and dumb persons reported as under 15 years of age.
⁴ Per cent not shown where base is less than 100.
⁶ Consensually married.
⁶ Exclusive of Faroe Islands.
⁷ Includes deaf and dumb persons legally separated.
⁸ Figures include persons returned simply as dumb.
⁹ Divorced persons were not reported separately.
¹⁰ Divorced persons were not reported separately.
¹¹ The "not reported" class includes 1,982 males reported from institutions.
¹² The marital condition of the married, widowed, and divorced was not reported separately.
¹³ Including Poland, but exclusive of Finland.
¹⁴ The marital condition returns for the deaf and dumb differentiated only the married and the not merried.
¹⁵ Loss than one-tenth of 1 per cent.
¹⁶ Caucasus, Siberia, and Central Asia.
¹⁷ Exclusive of full-blooded aboriginals.
¹⁸ The "not reported" class includes 2,329 females reperted from institutions.

50171°—18——3

General Table 6 (p. 119) shows, for each geographic division and state, the distribution according to marital condition of the male and female deaf and dumb population 15 years of age or over in 1910 for whom special schedules were returned.

General Table 7 (p. 120) distributes according to marital condition the male and female deaf and dumb population 15 years of age or over in 1910 for whom special schedules were returned in each race and nativity class. Table 30 shows the per cent distribution by marital condition for each race and nativity class.

Both for males and for females the proportion married, widowed, or divorced was higher for the foreign-born whites than for any other of the race and nativity classes shown in the table, which is due of course to the somewhat greater age of this class. The proportion among the Negroes, on the other hand, was strikingly low, less than one-sixth (15.2 per cent) of the males and less than one-fourth (22.9 per cent) of the females being married, widowed, or divorced, as compared with corresponding percentages of 32.9, or about one-third, and 42.5, or more than twofifths, for the whites. This wide difference between the percentages for the two races is probably to be explained by the fact that deaf-mute children are not sent to schools for the deaf to the same extent among the Negroes as among the whites and consequently suffer from a much greater handicap as regards matrimony through ignorance of the customary means of communication and lack of acquaintance with others of their class, and in the case of males also by reason of their position of economic dependence.

Table 30	PEE CENT DISTRIBUTION OF THE DEAF AND DU POPULATION 15 YEARS OF AGE OR OVER FOR WHO SPECIAL SCHEDULES WERE RETURNED: 1910.									
MARITAL CONDITION.	All		White.		Colored. ²					
	classes.	Total.	Native.	Foreign- born.	Total.	Negro.				
	MALE.									
Total	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0				
Single Married, widowed, or divorced. Married Widowed Divorced	68. 2 31. 8 29. 4 2. 0 0. 4	67.1 32.9 30.5 2.0 0.4	67.8 32.2 29.9 2.0 0.4	62. 2 37. 8 34. 9 2. 4 0. 6	85.0 15.0 12.7 2.4	84.8 15.2 12.9 2.3				
	FEMALE.									
Total	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0				
Single. Married, widowed, or divorced. Married. Widowed. Divorced.	58.6 41.4 35.7 5.4 0.3	57.5 42.5 37.0 5.2 0.3	58.2 41.8 36.6 4.9 0.3	52.0 48.0 39.9 7.8 0.3	76.1 23.9 15.0 7.9 1.0	77.1 22.9 14.3 7.5 1.1				

¹ Percentages are based upon the number whose marital condition was reported, including the small number whose age was not reported. ² Per cent distribution of "Other colored" not shown, as bases are less than 100.

General Table 8 (p. 120) shows the distribution according to marital condition of the male and female deaf and dumb population 15 years of age or over in 1910 for whom special schedules were returned, by ago groups. In Table 31 the per cent distribution by marital condition for each sex is given for certain broad age groups in comparison with that of the total population of the same age and sex.

Table 31	PER CENT OF TOTAL: 1910. ¹									
	Male.					Female.				
AGE GROUP AND CLASS OF POPULATION.		Married, widowed, or divorced.				Marri	ed, widowed	l, or divor	ced.	
	Single.	Total.	Married.	Wid- owed.	Di- vorced.	Single.	Total.	Married.	Wid- owed.	Di- vorced.
15 years or over: 1										
Total population Deaf and dumb *	38. 9 68. 2	61. 1 31. 8	56. 1 29. 4	4.6 2.0	0.5 0.4	29. 8 58. 6	70. 2 41. 4	59. 0 35. 7	10.6 5.4	0.6 0.3
15 to 19 years: Total population Deaf and dumb ^a	98. 8 99. 9	1.2 0.1	1.2 0.1	(4)	(4)	88.3 98.9	11.7 1.1	11.4 1.1	0.2	0.1
20 to 24 years: Total population	75.3	24.7	24.1	0.4	0.1	48.5	51.5	49.8	1.2	0.5
Deaf and dumb ⁸ 25 to 29 years:	95.5	4.5	4.4		0.1	81.5	18.5	17.8	Ô. 5	0.2
Total population Deaf and dumb ³	42, 9 79, 9	57.1 20.1	55.6 19.6	1.1 0.4	0.4 0.1	25.0 56.2	75.0 43.8	71.9 42.1	2.4 1.5	0.7
30 to 34 years: Total population	26.1 60.8	73. 9 39. 2	71.6	1.8	0.5	16.2	83. 8	79.1	3.9	0.8
Deaf and dumb a 35 to 44 years:			38.6	0.3	0.3	44.0	56.0	54.0	1.8	0.2
Total population Deaf and dumb ³	16.7 47.6	83.3 52.4	79.4 49.7	3.2 2.0	0.7 0.7	11.4 40.3	88.6 59.7	80.2 55.3	7.5 3.7	0.9
45 to 54 years: Total population	11.2	88. 8	81.6	6.4	0.8	8.6	91.4	74.9	15.7	0.8
Deaf and dumb ⁸ 55 to 64 years:	44.4	55.6	52, 4	2.7	0.5	40.8	59.2	50.6	8.2	0.4
Total population Deaf and dumb ³	8.4 48.0	91.6 52.0	79.1 45.9	11.7 5.3	0.8 0.8	7.1 46.1	92. 9 53. 9	62.2 37.9	30.1 15.6	0.6
65 years or over: Total population	6.2	93. 8	65.9	27.2	0.7	6.3	93.7	35.1	58.2	0.4
Deaf and dumb *	48.3	51.7	36.3	14.7	0.7	46.8	53. 2	21.2	31.7	0.1

Based upon the population whose marital condition was reported.
 Includes the small number whose age was not reported.
 Deaf and dumb for whom special schedules were returned only.
 Less than one-tenth of 1 per cent.

This table reveals the interesting fact that whereas both for males and females the percentage who were or had been married increases in the general population with each succeeding age group down to the latest ages, it shows a falling off in the latest age groups among the deaf and dumb. Among the male deafmutes who returned schedules the percentage married, widowed, or divorced was highest (55.6) in the case of those 45 to 54 years of age; for those from 55 to 64 years of age it was only 52, and for those of 65 or over 51.7. The decrease in the latest age period is even more pronounced for females, for whom the percentage married, widowed, or divorced was highest (59.7) in the age group "35 to 44 years," from which it declined to only 53.2 for those 65 or over. These figures would appear to indicate that deaf-mutes are marrying to a somewhat greater extent at the present time than in the past, as otherwise the percentage who were or had been married would have increased with increasing age. This seems in fact not improbable, as any increase in the relative number of deaf-mutes attending a school for the deaf, such as has in all likelihood taken place during recent years, would as a result of the increased facility of communication with others and greater economic independence obtained through the training received at such schools tend to encourage and increase matrimony among this class of the population. Moreover, while comparisons with prior censuses for the United States are of no value by reason of the changes from census to census in the scope of the statistics, such comparisons for foreign countries seem to show that there has actually been a very pronounced increase in the extent to which deaf-mutes marry. The figures for Prussia are especially striking in this connection. \mathbf{At} the census of the deaf and dumb taken in that country in 1880, only 13 per cent of the males 15 years of age or over and 8.9 per cent of the females were or had been married, while 30 years later, at the census of 1910, the percentage for males had more than doubled, and that for females had about trebled, the figures being 29.8 and 26.2, respectively. The much greater relative increase in the percentage for females accords with the figures in Table 31, where the decrease in the percentage married, widowed, or divorced in the later age groups is shown to be distinctly more pronounced for females than for males. This suggests that there has been a greater increase relatively in the education of female deaf-mutes than of males, as indeed appears to be the case.

AGE WHEN HEARING WAS LOST.

Summary.—Table 32 shows the distribution, according to age when hearing was lost, of the deaf and dumb population of the United States for whom special schedules were returned.

Of the 19,153 deaf-mutes for whom special schedules were received, 7,533, representing 39.3 percent, or about two-fifths, of the total, stated that their deafness was

congenital. Of those whose deafness was acquired, by far the greater number (9,254, representing 84.2 per cent, or somewhat more than five-sixths) lost their hearing during the first five years of life, this class in fact constituting nearly one-half (48.3 per cent) of all deaf-mutes for whom schedules were returned. Only 1,594 persons, or 8.3 per cent of the total number returning schedules, lost their hearing between the ages of 5 and 9, and only 140, or 0.7 per cent of the total, after reaching the age of 10. The total number who reported that they became deaf after reaching the age of 8, by which time the faculty of articulate speech is usually completely developed, was only 247. These were all persons who, probably by reason of their deafness, had entirely lost the power of speech as an effective means of communication, since, as already stated, a person who lost his hearing after reaching this age and was able to communicate effectively with others by means of speech, having presumably acquired the faculty of speech before he became deaf, was not, properly speaking, a deafmute, and therefore did not come within the scope of this report.

Table 32	DEAF		MB POP				PECIAL
AGE WHEN HEARING WAS LOST.	Total.		Male.		Fem	Malas	
	Num- ber.	Per cent distri- bu- tion.	Num- ber.	Per cent distri- bu- tion.	Num- ber.	Per cent distri- bu- tion.	Males per 100 fe- males.
Total	19, 153	100.0	10, 507	100.0	8,646	100.0	121.5
Deafness congenital	7,533	39.3	4,028	38.3	3, 505	40.5	114.9
Deafness acquired 1	11,620	60.7	6, 479	61.7	5,141	59.5	126.0
At age of— Less than 5 years 1 year. 2 years 3 years 4 years Infancy (exact	9, 254 1, 628 2, 375 2, 606 1, 572 959	48.3 8.5 12.4 13.6 8.2 5.0	5, 160 898 1, 325 1, 433 869 578	49. 1 8. 5 12. 6 13. 6 8. 3 5. 5	4,094 730 1,050 1,173 703 381	47. 4 8. 4 12. 1 13. 6 8. 1 4. 4	126.0 123.0 126.2 122.2 123.6 151.7
age not re- ported) 5 to 9 years 6 years 7 years 8 years 9 years 10 years or over At age not reported	114 1,594 714 454 319 73 34 140 632	0.6 8.3 3.7 2.4 1.7 0.4 0.2 0.7 3.3	57 907 391 262 194 41 19 84 328	0.5 8.6 3.7 2.5 1.8 0.4 0.2 0.8 3.1	57 687 323 192 125 32 15 56 304	0.7 7.9 3.7 2.2 1.4 0.4 0.2 0.6 3.5	100.0 132.0 121.1 136.5 155.2 128.1 126.7 150.0 107.9

¹ Includes those for whom the age when hearing was lost was not reported.

Among those who stated that their deafness was acquired, more persons lost their hearing during the third year of life than during any other single year, the number being 2,606, or nearly one-seventh (13.6 per cent) of the total number returning schedules and not quite one-fourth (23.7 per cent) of the number whose deafness was acquired. Those who had lost their hearing in the second year of life ranked next in this respect, and those who lost it during their first year third, closely followed by those losing it in the fourth year. The number shows a steady decrease for each successive year of life after the third.

Extent of congenital deaf-mutism.-In connection with the statistics relating to age when hearing was lost presented in this and other tables it should be pointed out that figures showing the number whose deafness was congenital or was acquired during infancy, respectively, will always in all probability be more or less unreliable. The mechanism of hearing is so concealed from ordinary observation and the exercise of the various perceptive faculties is so largely a matter of training and experience that, barring the exceptional cases where some malformation or special pathological condition exists which makes it immediately apparent that the child has a defective auditory apparatus, it is practically impossible in the case of newly born infants to differentiate the deaf from those who have normal hearing by any means short of a special medical examination. As the parents naturally assume that a child is born in the possession of all its faculties, the existence of defective hearing is not usually suspected until the child reaches the age when most children begin to talk, ordinarily about the second year of life, or perhaps not even until it arrives at school age. This makes it possible for error in regard to the age when hearing was lost to arise in two ways. On the one hand, children who were actually born with normal hearing but lost it during infancy are likely to be regarded as congenitally deaf because so far as their parents have been able to perceive they have always been deaf; while, on the other hand, there will be a natural tendency, if the child has ever suffered from illness or accident, to attribute deafness to this cause, although as a matter of fact it was probably in many such instances congenital.¹

Another circumstance affecting the accuracy of the returns as to the nature of the deafness is the fact that the impressions retained from the earliest years of life are at the best so fragmentary and imperfect that an adventitious deaf-mute may well believe that he was deaf from birth, and so state, when inquiry is made of him as to his age when he lost his hearing. In addition, the causes of deafness are in many cases so obscure that even a medical examination frequently fails to establish whether or not the cause existed at birth. Moreover, as congenital deaf-mutes are not exempt from diseases of the ear, the presence in the ear of morbid conditions resulting from ear disease which would of themselves tend to produce deafness is not of itself an absolute proof that deafness was adventitious rather than congenital. By reason of all the various factors above mentioned a considerable degree of caution must be exercised in any use of figures purporting to show the number of cases where deafness originated respectively during the prenatal period and during the first years of life.

In this connection considerable interest attaches to the results obtained from one of the inquiries on the schedule which under a resolution adopted by the Bundesrat of the German Empire in 1901 must be filled out for every deaf-mute child reaching school age. This inquiry asked for the age at which the child's deafness was first noticed by those about him (zur Wahrnehmung der Umgebung gekommen); the statistics thus obtained for congenitally deaf-mute children of school age on January 1, 1902, or reaching school age between that date and June 30, 1905, inclusive, are given in Table 33.

Table 33	SCHOOL A MANY FOI AGE WHE WAS FIR WAS E	HILDBEN OF GE IN GEB- R WHOM THE N DEAFNESS ST NOTICED E PORTED: RY 1, 1902-
	Number.	Per cent distribu- tion.
Total	2, 587	100.0
Under 1 year years years years years years years years years years or over	1,235 917 273 70 26 10 2 2 2 2 2	48.7 26.1 10.8 2.8 1.0 0.4 0.1 0.1 0.1

It will be seen that more than one-half of the congenital deaf-mutes for whom figures are given had completed the first year of life before those about them had become aware of their deafness, while more than one-seventh had completed the second year. The average age when deafness was first noticed was 1.2 years. It is obvious that if the discovery that a child is deaf is postponed for this length of time there is room for considerable uncertainty as to whether or not deafness was actually congenital, especially as it is probable that there are numerous instances where no medical examination is made. So difficult, indeed, is any accurate segregation between the congenitally deaf and those losing their hearing after birth but during infancy that in the enumeration of the deaf and dumb in Germany made in connection with the census of 1900 the authorities made no attempt whatever to ascertain the number of cases of congenital deafness, but called merely for a statement on the schedule as to whether or not the person enumerated had been deaf "since earliest youth" (seit frühester Jugend), this expression being intended to cover cases

¹ Cf. the following passage from the report on the deaf for 1900: "** the fact that an infant is deaf is not discovered, or is not certainly known, until after he is 2 years of age. At or about the age of 2 most children begin to speak, but the deaf child does not. This speechless condition attracts attention and he is then found to be also deaf. If during his infancy he has had some serious illness, the deafness is naturally attributed to that; if not, the natural assumption is that he was born deaf. It is probable that some of those reported deaf from birth really lost hearing in infancy after birth, and that some of those reported deaf from infancy after birth were really born deaf."—The Blind and the Deaf: 1900, p. 72.

where the defect had existed from infancy, or more specifically where hearing was lost prior to the completion of the second year of life.¹

There is, however, no question but that a very large proportion of deaf-mutism is due to congenital causes, and the percentage of the deaf and dumb whose deafness, was reported as congenital is even higher for the foreign countries having statistics on this subject than it is for the United States. This is brought out by Table 34, which shows for those countries for which figures are available the number and percentage reported as congenitally deaf among the deaf and dumb in the latest year for which returns are at hand.

In every case the percentage reported as congenitally deaf is higher for the countries shown in the table than for the United States, although in the case of the percentage for the inmates of institutions for deafmutes in Austria the difference is only slight (0.9). Among those outside of institutions for deaf-mutes in Austria four-fifths were reported as congenitally deaf; among those enumerated in Germany at the population census of 1900 the proportion was estimated as three-fourths (75.8 per cent); and among those enumerated in Ireland at the census of 1911 the proportion was nearly as great (73.9 per cent). The most accurate figures are probably those for deaf-mute children of school age in Germany between January 1, 1902, and June 30, 1905, as the returns were in this case made out by physicians and were afterwards carefully revised so as to correct any apparent instances of improper classification.² Of these children more than onehalf were stated to be congenitally deaf, the proportion being 50.4 per cent for those who had been admitted to institutions for deaf-mutes and 55.8 per cent for those who had not. Moreover, the proportion of the total number stating the age when hearing was lost who reported it as lost prior to the completion of the second year of life (including those born deaf) for the United States was only 62.3 per cent, or somewhat more than three-fifths, whereas in Germany at the census of 1900 the proportion who were reported as deaf since earliest youth, which covers practically the same period of life, was 82.7 per cent, or about five-sixths. In view of these facts it seems doubtful whether the percentage shown for the United States in Table 32 is any above the true figure.

Table 34		DEAF AND DUMB POPULATION.					
COUNTRY.	Year.		Congenitally deaf.				
		Total.	Number.	Per cent of total.			
Austria: In institutions for deaf-mutes Outside institutions for deaf-mutes	1906 1906	1, 788 27, 751	718 22,426	40.2 80.8			
Germany: Population census Children of school age in institutions	1900	¹ 45, 554	⁸ 34, 549	75.8			
for deaf-mutes.	1902-5	¹ 6, 996	3, 524	50.4			
tions for deaf-mutes	1902–5	1 1, 192	665	55.8			
Ireland	1911	3, 145	2, 325	73.9			

¹ Number reporting as to age when hearing was lost. ² Estimated.

The reason for the low percentage congenitally deaf among deaf-mutes in the United States as compared with other countries, to which attention was also called in the report for 1890,³ is not altogether easy to determine. The fact brought out by a later table (Table 45) that the percentage congenitally deaf is high for the Negroes, among whom the relative number of deaf-mutes is low, and low for the whites, among whom the relative number of deaf-mutes is comparatively high, tends to suggest that the relatively low percentage, congenitally deaf among the deaf-mute population of the United States taken as a whole is due to a relatively high frequency of adventitious deafness rather than to a relatively low frequency of congenital deafness, although allowance must be made for the fact that the returns as to age when hearing was lost are in all probability less reliable for Negroes than for whites. Such a high frequency of adventitious deafness would of course imply that the zymotic diseases which cause most of the acquired deaf-mutism are more prevalent in the United States than in the European countries for which figures are given. Whether this is actually the case can not be determined in the absence of complete mortality or morbidity statistics for the United States as a whole. It may, however, be pointed out that the available figures tend to show that cerebrospinal fever, which is perhaps the chief cause of acquired deaf-mutism, is somewhat more prevalent in the United States than in

¹ Cf. the following: "When studying deaf mutism it has been found convenient to distinguish between congenital and acquired The line which separates these two classes is never deafness. Pathologically it is almost absent. With the exception definite. of the rather small number of cases due to congenital malformations, the morbid appearances found in the ears of deaf mutes show nothing characteristic in this respect. Generally, unless helped by a clinical history, we should be unable, at a given autopsy, to say whether the deafness were congenital or acquired."—J. Kerr Love: Deaf Mutism, a Clinical and Pathological Study, Glasgow, 1896, ² The instructions relative to this revision were as follows:

[&]quot;At the beginning of the tabulation the figures under 'con-genital' are to be completely corrected or supplemented by adding the figures for all cases in which the deaf-mute child in question had a goiter (Kropf) * * * or in which one or more brothers or sisters were deaf-mutes * * * excluding the cases in which it is stated that the brothers or sisters became deaf during the same infectious disease (meningitis, scarlet fever, measles)

In the same way cases in which there has been destruction of the drum membrane are to be included as 'acquired.'"—Translated from Die Ergebnisse der fortlaufenden Statistik der Taubstummen während der Jahre 1902 bis 1905 (in Medizinal-statistische Mitteilungen aus dem Kaiserlichen Gesundheitsamte, Band XII, Heft 1, 1908, p. 5.)

³ "The ratio of congenitally deaf per 1,000 of all deaf-mutes in the United States, namely, 415.81, is a low one as compared with that found in other countries. For example, this ratio was, in Scotland, in 1881, 503; in Ireland, in 1881, 809; in Prussia, in 1880, 568; in Bavaria, in 1858, 749; in France, in 1876, 753; in Belgium, in 1835, 788; in Holland, in 1869, 665; in Norway, in 1886, 512; in Italy, in 1871, 822; in Austria, in 1886, for those not in public institutions, 840; for those in public institutions, 373; in Saxony, in 1880, 421; in Denmark, in 1886, 392." (Report on the Insane, Feeble-minded, Deaf and Dumb, and Blind in the United States at the Eleventh Census: 1890, p. 96.)

Europe. The average annual death rate from cerebrospinal fever (Genickstarre), for example, in Germany during the two-year period 1910-11 was only 0.4 per 100,000 of the total estimated population, whereas the average annual reported death rate from cerebrospinal fever for the registration area of the United States for the same period, without including any estimate for cases comprised under the head of "cerebrospinal meningitis (undefined)" or "simple meningitis," was 0.7 per 100,000, or nearly twice as great.¹ On the other hand, the death rate from scarlet fever, the disease ranking next in importance as cause of deafness, appears to be lower for the registration area than for Germany and Austria, although higher than for Ireland, while the death rate from measles, also an important cause, is generally lower in the registration area than for the countries mentioned; but it is impossible to state whether the showing would be as favorable to the United States if figures were available for the country as a whole and the comparison could be made for individual age groups.

Another factor which may to some extent account for the low percentage of congenital deaf-mutism in the United States is the circumstance that its population comprises a large proportion of immigrants from other countries. Congenital deaf-mutism occurs to a very considerable extent in the offspring of consanguineous marriages, and such marriages are probably more frequent relatively in a population whose only growth is through natural increase than in one receiving large accessions from other countries. To put this in another way, of two countries which are alike as regards the incidence of the diseases causing adventitious deafness and which resemble each other in all essential respects, with the exception that the population of one is exclusively of native origin whereas that of the other comprises a large foreign element, the country comprising only native stock in its population should normally show the higher percentage of congenital deaf-mutism for the reason that the number of consanguineous marriages would probably be greater. In view of this fact, it seems highly probable that the large volume of immigration which the United States receives has been an influential factor in reducing the percentage of congenital deafmutism as compared with other countries.

Whether the proportion of congenital deaf-mutism is increasing or decreasing is a subject of considerable interest, but unfortunately the available statistics throw

no certain light on this question by reason of the changes from census to census in the application of the term "deaf and dumb." Such figures as are available are presented, however, in Table 35, which shows for each census from 1880 to 1910, inclusive, the percentage congenitally deaf among the deaf-mutes reporting.

Table 35	DEAF AND DUMB POPULATION OF THE UNITED STATES REPORTING AGE WHEN HEARING WAS LOST.						
YEAR	(Trata)	Reporting deafness as congenital.					
	Total.	Number.	Per cent of total.				
1910 ¹	18, 407 37, 361 37, 204 22, 473	7, 533 14, 474 16, 866 12, 155	40.9 38.7 45.3 54.1				

¹ Deaf and dumb population for whom special schedules were returned.
² Deaf for whom special schedules were returned less than 8 years of age when hearing was lost.
³ Deaf persons unable to speak at all.
⁴ Deaf-mutes, exclusive of those reported as 16 years of age or over when hear-

ing was lost.

This table shows a distinct decrease in 1910 as compared with 1880 in the proportion of deaf-mutes in the United States whose deafness was reported as congenital. Of the deaf-mutes reporting age when hearing was lost in 1880, more than one-half (54.1 per cent) were reported as congenitally deaf, as compared with only two-fifths (40.9 per cent) in 1910, although, all other things being equal, an increase in the percentage would have been expected, by reason of the fact that deaf persons reported as having lost their hearing between the ages of 8 and 16 were included in 1880 but were excluded in 1910 unless they were totally deaf and without the power of speech as an effective means of communication. In particular, the fact that the percentage was lower in 1890, when only deaf persons who were unable to speak were included, than in 1880, when the figures included deaf-mutes who had been taught to speak, would seem to indicate that there had been an actual decrease in the proportion of congenital deafness, since normally a larger percentage of persons congenitally deaf, that is, who had lost their hearing before they had had an opportunity to acquire the faculty of speech, would be looked for in a group made up of persons who could not speak at all than in one including some who could speak. The statistics of certain institutions for the deaf also seem to show that there has been a decrease in the relative number of their pupils who were congenitally deaf.²

In spite of these facts, however, it would probably be well to exercise considerable reserve in accepting a decrease in the proportion of congenital deafness as an actually demonstrated fact. As compared with 1900, the percentage whose deafness was reported as congenital in 1910 shows a slight increase, and it is doubtful whether the element of incomparability in the figures for the two censuses was sufficient to

¹ Cf. also the following statement by a leading authority on deafmutism:

at least 60 per cent of American deafness is acquired and much of it is due to a disease which is almost absent from the British Empire—cerebro-spinal fever."—J. Kerr Love: Deaf Mutism, a Clinical and Pathological Study, Glasgow, 1896, p. 219. Both in England and Wales and in Ireland the average annual

reported death rate from cerebrospinal fever during the four-year period 1910-1913 was 0.4 per 100,000 of the total population; figures for Scotland are not available. For the registration area of the United States for the same period the reported average annual rate was 1.4 per 100,000.

change an actual decrease in the percentage to an apparent increase. On the whole, there appears to be no very strong reason for believing that there has been during recent years any significant decrease in the relative amount of congenital deafness. A priori, an increase in the percentage congenitally deaf would have been looked for during the period covered by Table 35, since a decrease in the proportion of adventitious deaf-mutism, which in the nature of things is much more easy of prevention than congenital deafness, would normally accompany the increase in medical control over the contagious and infectious diseases which are the chief causes of this class of deaf-mutism and the increase in medical skill in treating morbid conditions in the ear. It is indeed difficult to believe that any progress which may have been made towards preventing congenital deaf-mutism has been sufficiently great to produce so marked a falling off in the relative importance of congenital deaf-mutes as the table indicates, or, on the other hand, that there has been any considerable increase in the relative frequency of adventitious deafness, especially when mortality statistics show that the death rate from the diseases to which such deafness is usually due has in general been tending to decrease over a period of years.

As a matter of fact, the apparent decrease in 1910 as compared with 1880 and 1890 in the percentage of deaf-mutes who were born deaf is without question due in part at least to a more accurate differentiation between congenital and acquired deafness. In this connection the figures for the blind are of special significance. The percentage of the blind who were reported as suffering from congenital blindness was considerably smaller in 1910 than in 1880 (6.6 per cent as compared with 12.8 per cent); on the other hand, the proportion reported as losing their sight after birth but during the first year of life was higher in 1910 than at the earlier census (5 per cent as compared with 2.4 per cent), although the proportion losing it in each of the other age periods under 15 years had decreased. In view of the great progress made since 1880 in the prevention of blindness from ophthalmia neonatorum, which causes by far the greater proportion of blindness occurring during the first year of life, it is very improbable that while all the other years of childhood have been decreasing their relative contribution to the blind population this one year has increased its contribution. There is little doubt that the decrease in the proportion reported as congenitally blind and the concomitant increase in that reported as losing sight after birth but while less than 1 year of age to a considerable extent at least merely indicates that many persons who would formerly have been erroneously reported as blind from birth are now accurately reported as having lost their sight in early infancy.

In view of the situation existing in regard to the blind, the question naturally arises as to how far such a condition may exist in the case of deaf-mutes. Although the figures for 1910 and 1880 are not entirely comparable by reason of the lower limit of inclusion with regard to age when hearing was lost employed at the later census, most of the incomparability can be eliminated by confining the comparison to persons who lost their hearing before reaching the age of 8. Such a comparison is made in Table 36, which shows the distribution by age when hearing was lost of the deaf-mutes reporting on this subject in 1910 and 1880, respectively.

Table 36	DEAF AND DUMB POPULATION REPORTED AS LESS THAN 8 YEARS OF AGE WHEN HEARING WAS LOST.							
AGE WHEN HEARING WAS LOST.	19	10	1880					
	Number.	Per cent distribu- tion.	Number.	Per cent distribu- tion.				
Total	18, 160	100.0	21, 182	100.0				
Deafness congenital	7, 533	41.5	12, 155	57.4				
Deafness acquired	10,627	58.5	9,027	42.6				
At age of — Less than 1 year 2 years 3 years 4 years 5 years 6 years 7 years	2,375 2,606 1,572 959 714	9.0 13.1 14.4 8.7 5.3 3.9 2.5 1.8	1,0091,2752,4471,569989806540392	4.8 6.0 11.6 7.4 4.7 3.8 2.5 1.9				

While the proportion reported as born deaf shows a very considerable decrease in 1910 as compared with 1880, the proportion reported as losing hearing in each year of life up to and including the sixth shows an increase. This increase is particularly marked in the case of those who lost their hearing in the first two years, persons who lost it while less than 1 year of age constituting 9 per cent of the total in 1910 as compared with only 4.8 per cent in 1880, and persons losing it while 1 year of age constituting 13.1 per cent in 1910 and only 6 per cent in 1880. In contrast with these increases, the increase in the percentage for persons who lost their hearing at the age of 2, who ranked next in this respect, was only 2.8. As a result of these changes the fourth year of life, which in 1880 outranked every other year except the third in respect to the number of cases of acquired deaf-mutism originating in it, had in 1910 dropped to fourth place, having been passed by the second and first years. When all persons reported as losing their hearing prior to the completion of the second year of life (including those born deaf), a class corresponding practically to the "deaf since earliest youth" at the German census of 1900, are taken together, the percentage shows comparatively little change, decreasing from 68.2 in 1880 to 63.5 in 1910.

The fact that by far the greater part of the increase in the proportion of persons whose deafness was reported as acquired occurred among those who lost their hearing during the first two years of life would seem to bear out what has already been said as to the probability that the apparent decrease in the relative amount of congenital deaf-mutism is in large part the result of a more accurate differentiation between congenital and acquired deafness, as a result of which many persons in 1910 were correctly reported as having lost their hearing within the first two or three years of life who would formerly have been incorrectly reported as congenitally deaf. If this is not the case, there has been a marked change not only in the percentages of persons whose deafness was respectively congenital and acquired but also in the distribution with regard to age when hearing was lost of those whose deafness was acquired, as is brought out somewhat more clearly by the following table.

der 1 year ear ears ears ears	PER CENT DISTRIBUTION OF DEAF AND DUM POPULATION REPORT ING HEARING AS LOS AFTER BIRTH BU WHEN LESS THAN YEARS OF AGE.			
	1910	1880		
Total	100. 0	100.0		
Under 1 year 1 year 2 years	15.3 22.3 24.5	11.2 14.1 27.1		
3 years 4 years 5 years 5 years	14.8 9.0 6.7 4.3	17.4 11.0 8.9 6.0		
7 years	3.0	4.3		

Of the deaf-mutes in 1880 reported as suffering from acquired deafness who had lost their hearing before reaching the age of 8 years, only one-fourth (25.3 per cent) had lost it during the first two years of life, as compared with 37.7 per cent, or considerably more than one-third, in 1910. That there has actually been any such pronounced change appears doubtful, as it seems hardly probable that the changes in conditions which have affected the incidence of adventitious deafness. such as the increased control over communicable disease, have affected the different ages of childhood to such an unequal extent as the figures would indicate. On the whole, it seems reasonably certain that a more accurate segregation between congenital and acquired deafness is the most important factor in the changes shown in Table 36 with respect to age when hearing was lost.

It is, nevertheless, not impossible that there may actually have been a slight decrease in the proportion congenitally deaf and a corresponding increase in the proportion adventitiously deaf; indeed the fact that the proportion shown in Table 36 as losing their hearing at every year of age up to and including 5 was higher in 1910 than in 1880 suggests very strongly that this was the case. Even in considering these figures, however, it must be kept in mind that differences in the methods employed and in the accuracy of the enumeration at the respective censuses may have affected considerably the distribution with regard to age when hearing was lost. In view of this uncertainty, it will probably be advisable to await the results of another census before accepting a decrease in the relative amount of congenital deaf-mutism as conclusively established.

Relative risk of deaf-mutism at different ages.—In connection with statistics as to age when hearing was lost by the deaf-mute population on any given date, it must be remembered that they do not necessarily indicate the relative numbers who will lose their hearing at the different ages during any given year. In the first place, the deaf-mute population at any given date represents the accumulation of the greater part of a century, during which period the relative incidence of congenital and adventitious deafness, as well as that of adventitious deafness at the different ages, may have changed, and in the former instance at least probably has changed, so that the distribution at any given date will to a considerable extent be merely the composite result of all the tendencies existing throughout a long period of time. Another factor of importance in this connection is the circumstance that there is reason to believe that the death rate of the congenitally and the adventitiously deaf, and also of the adventitiously deaf who lost their hearing at different ages, varies more or less, so that the proportions who lost their hearing at different ages in the deaf-mute population on any given date will necessarily differ in greater or less degree from the corresponding proportions in the population becoming deaf-mutes during any stated period of time. For these reasons the distribution according to age when hearing was lost of the total deaf-mute population returning schedules at the census of 1910 affords no conclusive indication of the relative risk of deafness at the different ages.

An approximate indication of the relative risk at the different ages at the present time may, however, be obtained by comparing the ratios between the number who lost their hearing at each year of age among the deaf-mutes 10 to 14 years of age in 1910 for whom special schedules were returned, who constituted the youngest age group among the deaf and dumb which was not likely to receive further accessions, and the general population in 1910 of the age corresponding to that at which hearing was lost. Such a comparison is made in Table 38, which is restricted to those who lost their hearing when less than 8 years of age, as persons who lost their hearing after reaching that age were included in the tabulation only in the comparatively few instances where they had entirely lost the power of speech as an effective means of communication. It must be distinctly borne in mind that the ratios shown in the table do not represent the actual risk of deafness at the respective ages; their significance lies mainly in the fact that they afford a general indication of the relative magnitude of this risk during the different years of childhood considered in comparison with each other.

From this table it appears that the risk of adventitious deafness which will ultimately result in deaf-mutism is highest during the first three years of life, the second year leading in this respect by a substantial margin, the third year ranking next, and the first year third. After the third year of life there is a sharp decrease, and after the fourth year another considerable decrease appears, which is followed by a slow and steady decrease throughout the remainder of the age period covered by the table.

Table 38 YEAR OF AGE.	General popula- tion of specified age: 1910,	OF AGE SPECIAL WERE RE	TO 14 YEARS FOR WHOM SCHEDULES TURNED RE- HEARING AS F SPECIFIED
		Total.	Per 100,000 general population of specified age.
Under 8 years	16, 654, 822	1,384	8.3
Under 1 year	1, 976, 472 2, 166, 492 2, 156, 141 2, 114, 917 2, 035, 398 2, 033, 834	262 385 325 185 88 66 45 28	8.6 4.2

The smallness of the ratios for the later ages shown in the table is of course due in part to the fact that many children who have reached the age of 5 or 6 before becoming deaf have already learned to speak fairly well. The most important factor, however, in determining the relative risk at the different ages appears to be the relative incidence of the diseases of childhood which are responsible for the majority of cases of acquired deaf-mutism. So far as can be determined from mortality statistics, which constitute practically the sole basis of information on this subject, the incidence of these diseases is highest during the earliest years of life. This is brought out by the following table, which shows for the three-year period 1911-1913 the average annual death rate at the different ages among children under 10 years of age in England and Wales from the five diseases which are most largely responsible for acquired deaf-mutism.

Table 39	DER 10	ANNUAL D YEARS OF A GE IN ENGI	GE PER 10	0,000 LIVIN	G AT THE
CAUSE OF DEATH.			Atag	e of	
	Total.	Lessthan 1 year.	1 year.	2 to 4 years.	5 to 9 years.
Five specified causes	276.2	459. 5	823. 8	310. 1	101.8
Measles Scarlet fever Diphtheria and croup Maningitis. Typhoid fever	155. 9 22. 2 53. 9 42. 3 1. 9	283.2 8.0 23.2 144.8 0.3	635.4 26.5 65.1 96.1 0.7	164.3 35.8 75.5 32.8 1.8	24. 4 16. 2 45. 2 13. 6 2. 5

¹The mortality under 1 year of age is calculated per 100,000 births; that at other ages per 100,000 living at each age.

The aggregate death rate from the five causes shown in the table was much higher for the second year of

life than for any other year or group of years; this is also the year of life for which the greatest relative risk of deaf-mutism is shown in Table 38. The first year of life ranks second in respect to the death rate from the five specified causes combined, although in Table 38 it occupies third place, the third year of life ranking next to the second in regard to relative risk of deafness. In the main, however, there is a sufficiently close correspondence between the variations in the relative death rate at the different ages from the five causes specified in the table and those in the relative risk of deafness as shown in Table 38 to justify the conclusion that there must be a close relation between the incidence of deafness at the different ages and the incidence of the diseases for which death rates are given in Table 39.

Figures as to age when hearing was lost by individual years are not available for any foreign country. It is probable, however, that the returns as to age when deafness was first noticed for deaf-mute children of school age in Germany, to which reference has already been made, are, so far as concerns children whose deafness was acquired, reasonably comparable with those for age when hearing was lost for the United States, as the tendency in reporting age when hearing was lost would be to identify this age with that when deafness was first perceived. A comparison of these statistics with those for the United States is given in Table 40. The figures for the United States are confined to persons from 5 to 19 years of age at the date of enumeration, as this period of life corresponds approximately to that covered by the statistics for Germany, and only persons who lost their hearing before reaching the age of 7 are included for both countries, as in Germany the presumption appears to have been that most children losing their hearing after that age had fully developed their power of speech.

Table 40 AGE WHEN HEARING WAS LOST OR WHEN DEAFNESS WAS FIRST NOTICED. ¹	5 TO 19 YE FOR WHO SCHEDULI RETURNE ING HEAR AFTER H WHEN LE	OF THE ATES FROM ARS OF AGE M SPECIAL	DEAF AND DUMB CHIL- DREN OF SCHOOL AGE IN GERMANY WHOSE DEAFNESS WAS RE- PORTED AS ACQUIRED WHEN LESS THAN 7 YEARS OF AGE: JAN- UARY 1, 1902-JUNE 30, 1905.			
	Number.	Per cent distribu- tion.	Number.	Per cent distribu- tion.		
Total	3, 453	100. 0	3,979	100. 0		
Under 1 year 1 year 2 years. 3 years. 4 years. 5 years. 6 years.	976 826 449 250 176	19.5 28.3 23.9 13.0 7.2 5.1 3.0	785 1, 498 852 419 202 136 87	19. 7 37. 6 21. 4 10. 5 5. 1 3. 4 2. 2		

¹ Figures for United States represent age when hearing was lost; those for Germany age when deafness was first noticed.

The distribution for the two countries differs to some extent. Both in Germany and in the United States the largest group is that comprising children who lost their hearing, or whose deafness was first noticed, during the second year of life; the proportion was, however, distinctly higher for the former country than for the latter, the figures being 37.6 per cent, or considerably more than one-third, in Germany, and 28.3 per cent, or somewhat more than one-fourth, in the United States. In both countries also those who lost their hearing or whose deafness was first noticed at the age of 2 rank next in importance; but in this instance the proportion was somewhat the higher in the United States (23.9 per cent, as compared with 21.4 per cent for Germany), and for each of the succeeding ages shown in the table it was also distinctly higher in the United States. The percentage who lost their hearing when less than 1 year of age was practically the same. While it is somewhat difficult to explain the relatively greater incidence at the earliest ages which is shown for Germany, it may be noted that meningitis, which according to mortality returns has its greatest incidence during the first two years of life, appears to be somewhat more important as a cause of deafness in Germany than in the United States, although owing to the unsatisfactory character of the returns as to cause for the latter country, a certain degree of caution has to be employed in any consideration of them.

Comparison by sex.--When the distribution of male and female deaf-mutes according to age when hearing was lost, as shown in Table 32, is compared, the principal difference appears in the case of those reported as having been deaf from birth, who constituted a slightly larger proportion of the total for females than for males. 40.5 per cent as compared with 38.3 per cent. On the other hand, the percentage in each of the three main groups with respect to age when hearing was lost into which those whose deafness was acquired are divided was slightly greater for males than for females. These differences are reflected in the ratios of males to females among those losing their hearing at the different ages. Among those who reported their deafness as congenital there were 114.9 males to each 100 females, as compared with 126 to 100 among those whose deafness was acquired. The ratio, moreover, tends to increase with the age at which hearing was lost, being higher among those who lost their hearing during the second quinquennium of life than among those who lost it in the first, and still higher among those who lost it after the completion of the second quinquennium, although the figures for the individual years fluctuate considerably.

That this lower percentage of congenital deafness among male than among female deaf-mutes is a phenomenon by no means confined to the United States will be seen from Table 41, which shows for those foreign countries for which statistics are available the percentage of male and of female deaf-mutes, respectively, reported as congenitally deaf.

Table 41			DEAF AN	B POPUL	ATION.		
			Male.		I	female.	
COUNTRY.	Year.		Congen	itally f.		Conger de	
	Total.	Num- ber.	Per cent of total.	Total.	Num- ber.	Per cent of total.	
Austria: In institutions for deaf- mutes Outside institutions for deaf-mutes Germany:	1906 1906	980 15, 529	376 12, 597	38. 4 81. 1	808 12, 222	342 9, 829	42. 3 80. 4
Children of school age in institutions for deaf-mutes Children of school age outside institutions for deaf-mutes	1902–5 1902–5	¹ 3, 854 1 649	1, 856 353	48. 2 54. 4	¹ 3, 142 1 543	1,668 312	53. 1 57. 5
Ireland	1911	1,751	1,280	73.1	1,394	1,045	75.0

¹ Number reporting as to age when hearing was lost.

In practically every instance the table shows a higher percentage congenitally deaf among female deaf-mutes than among male, the only exception being deaf-mutes outside of institutions for deafmutes in Austria, among whom the percentage is slightly higher for males. The difference is especially pronounced in the case of the deaf-mute children of school age in Germany, the statistics for whom are probably the most accurate of any given in the table by reason of the fact that the returns were made by physicians. This rather general tendency towards a higher percentage of acquired deafness among male deaf-mutes suggests that the excess of males which has already been noted as a general characteristic of this class of the population has its origin very largely in conditions related to the incidence of adventitious deafness. As a matter of fact mortality statistics show that the death rates from meningitis, measles, and scarlet fever, the diseases of childhood most frequently resulting in deafness, are higher for male children than for female, the difference in the case of the two diseases first mentioned being marked. This would seem to indicate that males offer less resistance to these diseases than do females, and it is not improbable that this greater susceptibility may manifest itself not merely in a greater mortality but also in a greater predisposition to unfortunate sequelae such as deafness. If this is actually the case, it would of course tend to make the number adventitiously deaf somewhat larger relatively among males than among females. Another possible factor is the circumstance that the diseases ordinarily occasioning deafness appear to occur at a somewhat earlier age among males than among females, so that even if the actual incidence of these diseases was the same for the two sexes the number losing their hearing before acquiring the power of speech would be somewhat greater for males than for females.

Comparison by geographic divisions.—General Table 9 (p. 121) shows for each geographic division and state the distribution according to age when hearing was lost of the deaf and dumb population in 1910 for whom special schedules were returned. Table 42 shows for each division the per cent distribution based upon the figures in General Table 9.

The various divisions differ considerably from each other with regard to the percentage of the deaf and dumb returning schedules whose deafness was respectively congenital and acquired. In the South Atlantic division considerably more than one-half (55.5 per cent) of those returning schedules reported that they had been born deaf, and the proportion was also in excess of one-half (51.2 per cent) in the East South Central division, while in the West South Central division it was 46.1 per cent, or considerably more than two-fifths, as compared with a percentage of only 38.2 for New England, which ranked next. In the Pacific division, on the other hand, the proportion reporting themselves as born deaf was only 29.1 per cent, or less than one-third, and it also fell below one-third in the Mountain, West North Central, and East North Central divisions.

Table 42	PER CE	NT DISTRIB	UTION OF	DEAF AND	DUMB PO RETURNI		FOR WHO	I SPECIAL SCHEDULES WERE						
AGE WHEN HEARING WAS LOST.	United States.	New England division.	Middle Atlantic division.	East North Central division.	West North Central division.	South Atlantic division.	East South Central division.	West South Central division.	Mountain division.	Pacific division.				
	100. 0	100. 0	100. 0	100. 0	100. 0	100. 0	100. 0	100. 0	100.0	100. 0				
Deafness congenital	39.3	38.2	35. 4	33.1	32.9	55. 5	51. 2	46.1	32.4	29.1				
Deafness acquired 1	60. 7	61.8	64.6	66. 9	67. 1	44. 5	48.8	53. 9	67.6	70.9				
Less than 5 years Less than 1 year 1 year 2 years 3 years 4 years Infancy (exact age not reported)	13.6 8.2	50.0 7.9 12.0 14.6 9.9 5.5 0.2	50. 3 7. 3 12. 6 15. 1 9. 1 5. 8 0. 4	53. 8 8. 9 13. 0 15. 5 9. 5 5. 7 1. 2	54. 7 9. 6 14. 9 16. 0 8. 3 5. 4 0. 5	33. 2 6. 7 9. 2 8. 1 5. 7 2. 8 0. 7	37.4 8.4 10.3 9.2 5.4 3.9 0.3	44. 5 10. 2 11. 8 11. 3 6. 9 4. 0 0. 2	59. 4 13. 1 14. 2 15. 3 9. 7 6. 8 0. 3	59. 4 9. 6 16. 0 16. 5 10. 2 6. 5 0. 5				
5 to 9 years 5 years 6 years 7 years 8 years 9 years 10 years or over	8.3 3.7 2.4 1.7 0.4 0.2 0.7	7.3 4.5 1.3 1.0 0.3 0.3 0.4	9.8 4.3 3.1 1.9 0.4 0.1 0.6	9.1 4.5 2.3 1.9 0.3 0.1 0.7	8.2 3.4 2.6 1.7 0.4 0.1 0.8	6.8 2.7 1.8 1.4 0.5 0.3 1.2	7.3 3.2 2.3 1.2 0.4 0.3 0.8	6.9 2.6 1.9 1.7 0.4 0.3 0.7	6.5 2.6 1.4 2.6	8.8 4.1 2.8 1.7 0.2				
At age not reported	3. 3	4.1	3.9	3.3	3.4	3. 3	3.3	1.9	1.4	2. 1				

¹ Includes those for whom the age when hearing was lost was not reported.

A precise explanation of the differences just referred to is difficult to give, and they probably result from a variety of factors. The theory has been advanced that newly settled regions are likely to have fewer congenital deaf-mutes than regions of older settlement, on the ground that the influence of consanguineous marriages has not yet had time to manifest itself, and there is some probability that this may actually be the case. In this connection it may be pointed out that the three southern divisions, in which the percentage of congenital deaf-mutes is much higher than in any of the other divisions, contain a much smaller number of migrants from other countries and states than the other divisions, so that it is in these divisions that the influence of consanguineous marriages in producing deaf-mutism would be expected to be most pronounced. On the other hand, the western divisions, which show the lowest percentage of congenital deaf-mutism, comprise a larger number relatively of migrants in their population than the other divisions.

Differences in the prevalence, either at the present time or in the past, of the various diseases which constitute the chief causes of acquired deaf-mutism also account in part for the differences in the percentage of congenital cases among the deaf-mutes of the respective divisions. In the southern divisions, moreover, the presence of a large Negro population is to some extent responsible for the high percentage who stated that they were born deaf among the deaf and dumb returning special schedules, as the percentage congenitally deaf is much higher among Negroes than among whites, probably in part by reason of the apparently lesser susceptibility of members of the former race to certain important causes of adventitious deafness. Even for the whites in these divisions, however, the percentage congenitally deaf appears to be considerably above the average. Figures on this point for 1910 or 1900 are unfortunately not available; Table 43, however, shows for each geographic division the percentage of the white and colored deaf and dumb population in 1890 who reported that they were congenitally deaf.

Table 43 DIVISION.	PER CENT AMONG DI LATION: 18	EAF AND D	<u> </u>					
	Total.	White.	Colored.					
United States	45. 3	43. 7	65.4					
New England Middle Atlantic East North Central West North Central South Atlantic East South Central West South Central Mountain Pacific	42. 0 37. 3 36. 9 61. 4 60. 7 53. 3 41. 6	44.5 41.9 37.2 36.7 59.6 58.4 50.4 41.6 37.2	54. 2 55. 2 49. 5 50. 0 66. 6 68. 4 65. 4 50. 0 50. 0					

¹ Based upon the population for whom the age when hearing was lost was reported.

In each of the three southern divisions in 1890 more than one-half of the deaf and dumb whites for whom the age when hearing was lost was indicated were reported as born deaf, the proportion being nearly three-fifths (59.6 per cent and 58.4 per cent, respectively) in the South Atlantic and East South Central divisions. In New England, on the other hand, which shows the highest percentage congenitally deaf for the whites outside of the South, the proportion was only 44.5 per cent, or somewhat more than twofifths. The difference between the percentages for the two races was, in fact, smallest in the South Atlantic division. Thus the high percentage of congenital deafness shown for the three southern divisions in Table 42 would appear to be due in the main to conditions affecting both races.

That the differences between the divisions as regards the relative amount of congenital and acquired deafness among the deaf-mutes in their population reflect conditions which have existed for a considerable period of time is brought out by Table 44, which shows for 1910, 1900, and 1890 the percentage reported as congenitally deaf in the deaf and dumb population of each geographic division.

Table 44 DIVISION.	TALLY	AND DUI		BANK IN PER- CENTAGE.				
	1910 3	1900 *	1890 4	19102	1900 ³	18904		
United States	40.9	38.7	45, 3					
New England Middle Atlantic	39.9 • 37.0	35.6 34.5	44.6 42.0	4 5 6	45	45		
East North Central West North Central South Atlantic	34.7 34.2 57.9	31.7 31.8 54.9	37.3 36.9 61.4	6 7 1	9 8 1	9		
East South Central West South Central	53.1 47.1	51.4 47.5	60.7 53.3	238	23	2		
Mountain Pacific	32.9 29.9	33.6 32.8	41.6 37.3	9	6 7	6		

Based upon the population for whom the age when hearing was lost was Figures relate to deaf and dumb population for whom special schedules were returned. returned. * Figures relate to deaf population for whom special schedules were returned less than 8 years of age when hearing was lost. * Figures relate to deaf who were unable to speak.

At all three censuses the percentage congenitally deaf was much higher in the three southern divisions than in any of the others, the rank of these three divisions in fact being the same in each year. At all three censuses, moreover, the percentage in the four northern divisions (the New England, Middle Atlantic, East North Central, and West North Central) showed, with one slight exception in 1900, a progressive decrease from east to west, the rank of the two most easterly divisions (the New England and Middle Atlantic) also being the same in each year. The only important difference in the ranking at the three censuses on the basis of the percentage congenitally deaf among the deaf and dumb is in fact due to the circumstance that the percentage shows a greater falling off relatively in the two most westerly divisions, the Mountain and Pacific, than in any of the others, both divisions outranking the

West North Central division and the Mountain division also outranking the East North Central in 1890, while in 1910 they showed the lowest percentage of any of the divisions. Whether these differences, however, reflect actual changes in conditions or are explained by the differences in the scope and method of the enumeration at the two censuses it is impossible to determine.

In comparing the distribution in respect to age when hearing was lost of the deaf and dumb in the respective geographic divisions, as shown in Table 42, the possibility must be considered that in addition to the factors already noted as probably contributing to differences in this distribution the accuracy in distinguishing between the congenitally and the adventitiously deaf may have varied more or less. In particular, it seems possible that this may to some extent explain the high proportion reported as congenitally deaf in the three southern divisions, as the returns for the Negroes, who constitute a large proportion of the population in these divisions, were in general less accurate than those for the whites, and it is probable that the most common form of inaccuracy in statistics as to age when hearing was lost lies in the improper reporting as born deaf of persons who actually lost their hearing in early infancy.

Comparison by race and nativity.—General Table 10 (p. 122) shows the distribution according to age when hearing was lost of the deaf and dumb in the various race and nativity classes in 1910 for whom special schedules were returned, classified by sex and broad age groups. Table 45 shows for each race and nativity class the number and percentage who reported themselves as congenitally deaf.

Table 45	DEAF AND DUMB POPULATION FO WHOM SPECIAL SCHEDULES WEE RETURNED: 1910.						
BACE AND NATIVITY.		Congenita	lly deaf.				
	Total.1	Number.	Per cent of total.				
All classes	19, 153	7, 533	39.3				
White	18,016	6,902	38.3				
Native Foreign-born	16, 178 1, 838	6, 315 587	39.0 31.9				
Negro. All other	1,069 68	595 36	55.7 (*)				

¹ Includes those for whom the age when hearing was lost was not reported. ² Per cent not shown where base is less than 100.

This table indicates that there is a marked difference in the relative number of congenital cases among white and Negro deaf-mutes, since 55.7 per cent, or considerably more than one-half, of the latter stated that they were born deaf, as compared with only 38.3 per cent, or less than two-fifths, of the former. Although this difference may to some extent be explained by a less accurate distinction among the Negroes between congenital and acquired deafness, it is not improbable that the proportion of congenital deafness is actually

higher among Negroes than among whites, since Negroes are apparently less susceptible to certain of the diseases causing adventitious deaf-mutism than are the whites, and are, moreover, mainly concentrated in the South, where the percentage congenitally deaf is above the average even for whites.

The proportion born deaf was higher among the native than among the foreign-born whites, the percentages being 39, or nearly two-fifths, and 31.9, or less than one-third, respectively. It seems somewhat doubtful, however, whether there is actually so pronounced a difference between the two nativity classes in this respect, as in 1890 the percentage congenitally deaf among those for whom the age when hearing was lost was reported was slightly higher for the foreignborn than for the native whites (44.7 per cent as compared with 43.5 per cent). In particular, there is some reason to believe that the foreign-born whites returning schedules comprised a relatively large proportion of children attending schools for the deaf, for whom the segregation between congenital and acquired deafness was in all probability more accurately made than for the population at large.

Table 46 shows the distribution according to age when hearing was lost of the deaf and dumb in the various race and nativity classes in 1910 who reported that their deafness was acquired.

Table 46	DEAF AN SPECIAL WHOSE			RE RET	WHOM URNED 1910. ¹
AGE WHEN HEABING WAS LOST.	1 I W		ite.		
	All classes.	Native.	Foreign- born.	Negro.	All other.
		NU	MBER.		
Total	11,620	9, 863	1, 251	474	32
Under 5 years. Under 1 year. 1 year. 2 years. 3 years. 4 years. Infancy (exact age not reported) 5 to 9 years. 6 years. 7 years. 9 years. 10 years or over. Age not reported.	9, 254 1, 628 2, 375 2, 606 1, 572 959 114 1, 594 714 454 319 73 34 140 632	8,030 1,490 2,115 2,259 1,284 781 101 1,239 560 352 254 500 23 89 505	917 95 200 271 207 136 8 240 115 66 43 14 2 19 75	287 42 57 68 74 41 55 110 37 36 200 8 9 9 27 50	20
		PER CENT	DISTRIBU	HUN.	1
Total	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	(1)
Under 5 years. Under 1 year. 2 years. 3 years. 4 years. Infancy (exact age not reported) 5 to 9 years. 5 years. 6 years. 7 years. 8 years. 9 years. 9 years. 10 years or over. Age not reported.	79.6 14.0 20.4 22.4 13.5 8.3 1.0 13.7 6.1 3.9 2.7 0.6 0.3 1.2 5.4	81. 4 15. 1 21. 4 22. 9 13. 0 7. 9 1. 0 12. 6 5. 7 3. 6 2. 6 0. 5 0. 2 5. 1	73.3 7.6 16.0 21.7 16.5 10.9 0.6 19.2 9.2 5.3 1.1 0.2 1.5 6.0	60.5 8.9 12.0 14.3 15.6 8.6 1.1 23.2 7.8 7.8 4.2 1.7 5.7 10.5	(3) (3) (2) (2) (2) (2) (2) (2) (2) (2) (2) (2

¹ Includes those for whom the age when hearing was lost was not reported. ² Per cent distribution not shown, as base is less than 190.

The three race and nativity classes for which percentages are given in Table 46 show a marked difference in the distribution according to age when hearing was lost for the adventitiously deaf. Of the native whites more than four-fifths (81.4 per cent) were less than 5 years of age when they lost their hearing, of the foreign-born whites, less than three-fourths (73.3 per cent), and of the Negroes only three-fifths (60.5 per cent). On the other hand, nearly one-tenth (9.3 per cent) of the Negroes lost their hearing after reaching the age of 8, when the power of speech is ordinarily fully developed, as compared with only 1.6 per cent for the native whites and 2.8 per cent for the foreign-born whites. In the case of the Negroes it is probable that children losing their hearing after acquiring the faculty of speech are not as likely to be sent to a school for the deaf as are white children who become deaf, and hence in a larger number of cases eventually lose the faculty of speech which they had previously acquired. It is possible, furthermore, that children losing their hearing during the first year or two of life are reported as born deaf among the Negroes to a much greater extent than among the whites. The low percentages of persons reported as losing their hearing in infancy for the foreign-born whites, when taken in conjunction with the low percentage of congenital cases, suggest the possibility that persons having deaf-mute children are somewhat less likely to migrate to another country than those whose children are all normal.

Table 47 shows the number reported as born deaf among the male and female deaf-mutes in 1910 for whom special schedules were returned, classified according to race and nativity.

Table 47				TION FOR RETURNE		PECIAL			
		Male.		1	Female.				
BACE AND NATIVITY.		Conger dea	nitally af.		Congen dea				
	Total.1	Num- ber.	Per cent of total.	Total. ¹	Num- ber.	Per cent of total.			
All classes	10, 507	4,028	38.3	8,646	3, 505	40.5			
White	9,888	3,690	37.3	8,128	3, 212	39.5			
Native Foreign-born	8,855 1,033	3,368 322	38.0 31.2	7,323 805	2,947 265	40. 2 32. 9			
Negro All other	584 35	320 18	54.8 (²)	485 33	275 18	56.7 (³)			

¹ Includes those for whom the age when hearing was lost was not reported. ² Per cent not shown where base is less than 100.

In each class for which the percentages are shown in the table the proportion reported as born deaf was higher for females than for males, the difference in the percentage being greatest (2.2) for the native whites and least (1.7) for the foreign-born whites.

Comparison according to age at enumeration.—General Table 10 (p. 122) shows the distribution according to age when hearing was lost of the deaf and dumb population in the different race and nativity classes in 1910 for whom special schedules were returned, classified broadly according to age at enumeration. Table 48 shows the per cent distribution according to age when hearing was lost of all deaf-mutes in 1910 for whom special schedules were returned, classified according to age at enumeration.

PER CENT OF TOTAL DEAF AND DUMB POPULATION IN 1910 FOR WHOM SPECIAL SCHEDULES WERE RETURNED WHO DEAFNESS WAS-										WHOSE	
			_		Acq	uired.1					
Congenia				At less th	an 5 years	of age.					
tal.	Total.	Total.	Less than 1 year.	1 year.	2 years.	3 years.	4 years.	Infancy (exact age not report- ed).	At 5 to 9 years of age.	At 10 years of age or over.	At age not re- ported.
39.3	60.7	48.3	8.5	12.4	13.6	8.2	5.0	0.6	8.3	0.7	3.3
61.7 47.6 41.2 43.3	38.3 52.4 58.8 56.7	35. 3 45. 5 49. 4 46. 4	10. 2 9. 2 10. 2 9. 9	16. 2 13. 8 15. 0 13. 9	6.6 11.6 12.7 11.9	1.3 6.7 7.2 5.8	3.4 3.4 4.1	1.0 0.8 0.9 0.6	2.8 5.5 6.7	(⁸) 0.2	3.0 4.2 3.9 3.3
41. 4 33. 8 36. 2 42. 0	58.6 66.2 63.8 58.0	49.6 52.6 45.9 37.4	10. 8 8. 3 5. 7 3. 4	13.5 12.2 9.1 6.6	13.5 15.9 13.9 11.3	7.2 9.6 10.4 8.3	4.1 6.3 6.1 7.2	0.5 0.3 0.7 0.6	5.6 10.2 13.2 11.3	0.2 0.7 1.9 3.5	3.2 2.7 2.8 5.8
	Congeni- tal. 39.3 61.7 47.6 41.2 43.3 41.4 33.8 36.2	Congeni- tal. 39.3 60.7 61.7 38.3 47.6 52.4 41.2 58.8 43.3 56.7 41.4 58.6 33.8 66.2 36.2 63.8	Congenital. Total. 39.3 60.7 48.3 61.7 38.3 35.3 47.6 52.4 45.5 41.2 58.8 49.4 43.3 56.7 46.4 41.4 58.6 49.6 33.8 66.2 63.8 45.9	Congeni- tal. Total. Total. Less than 1 year. 39.3 60.7 48.3 8.5 61.7 38.3 45.5 9.2 41.2 58.8 49.4 10.2 43.3 56.7 46.4 9.9 41.4 58.6 49.6 10.8 33.8 66.2 52.6 8.3	$\begin{tabular}{ c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c$	$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $

Includes those for whom the age when hearing was lost was not reported.
 Includes the small number whose age at enumeration was not reported.
 Less than one-tenth of 1 per cent.

The proportion reported as born deaf differs considerably in the different age groups. As would be expected, it was highest (61.7 per cent, or more than three-fifths) among those who were less than 5 years old at the date of the census, and next highest for the age group "5 to 9 years" (47.6 per cent, or somewhat less than one-half); the prominence in this respect of these two groups of course results from the fact that they have not yet made their full contribution to the number of the adventitiously deaf. In the next three age groups, comprising persons from 10 to 24 years old, the proportion was a little in excess of two-fifths; among those from 25 to 44 years of age, however, it was only one-third (33.8 per cent), but it increased in each of the two following age periods, until among those 65 or over it was approximately the same as among those from 10 to 24 (42 per cent, or more than two-fifths).

The table reveals some interesting differences in the relative importance of the different classes of the adventitiously deaf on the basis of age when hearing was lost among the various groups with respect to age at enumeration. Persons who lost their hearing during the first five years of life show a very pronounced decrease in relative importance in the latest ages, forming 52.6 per cent, or more than one-half, of those from 25 to 44 years of age, but only 37.4 per cent, or considerably more than one-third, of those 65 or over. This same tendency is also shown for those who lost their hearing in each of the first four years of life; in fact those reported as losing their hearing during the first year formed a smaller proportion of the total in each successive age group after the age of 24, and those reported as losing it in the second year a smaller proportion in each group after the age of 14. In the case of later

groups with respect to age when hearing was lost, however, the proportion tends on the whole to increase in the successive groups with respect to age at enumeration. The contrast between the relative importance at the different ages of the different groups with respect to age when hearing was lost is brought out by Table 49, which shows the percentage each group represented of the deaf and dumb in 1910 who reported their deafness as acquired and were respectively 10 to 14 years of age and 65 years of age or over at the date of the enumeration.

Table 49	OF DEAF POPULATIO SPECIAL S WERE	DISTRIBUTION AND DUMB ONFOR WHOM CHEDULES RETURNED CAFNESS WAS : 1910. ¹
	10 to 14 years of age.	65 years of age or over.
Total	100, 0	100. 0
Under 5 years ²	89.9	71.6
Under 1 year	18.6	6.5
1 year	27.3	12, 7
2 years	23.0	21.6
3 years	13.1	15.9
4 years	6.2	13.7
10 years or over.	10.0 0.1	21.6 6.7
	1	1

¹ Based upon the population for whom the age when hearing was lost was reported. ³ Includes those reported as having lost their hearing in infancy but without statement as to the exact age.

Persons who lost their hearing during the first year of life were nearly three times as numerous relatively among the deaf-mute children 10 to 14 years of age whose deafness was reported as acquired as among adventitious deaf-mutes 65 years of age or over, while persons who lost their hearing during the second year were more than twice as numerous relatively. Persons who lost it during the third year of life formed a slightly larger proportion of the former class than of the latter; on the other hand, persons who lost it during the fourth year were somewhat more numerous relatively among the latter. The proportions who had lost their hearing during the fifth year of life and during the second quinquennium, however, were more than twice as great among those 65 years of age or over as among children 10 to 14 years of age, and the proportion whose deafness did not supervene until after the completion of the first decade of life was also much greater for the former than for the latter.

The causes which produce these variations are more or less obscure and uncertain, and to some extent no doubt minor differences between the groups may be dismissed as accidental. There are, however, certain factors which deserve attention in this connection and which not improbably have an influence upon the distribution according to age when hearing was lost for deaf-mutes of the different ages. In part at least the variations under consideration probably reflect differences in the mortality rate for those whose deafness was respectively congenital and acquired, and for those who lost their hearing at the different ages. Those whose deafness is due to a congenital defect, and who are otherwise in the majority of cases likely to be entirely normal physically, may very well possess a higher degree of resistance to disease and have a greater expectation of life than those who lost their hearing as the result of one of the more serious diseases of childhood, which are liable not only to bring deafness in their train but also to leave latent weaknesses such as tend to reduce the power of resistance to future attacks of disease or even to become the starting point of new morbid processes that may have a fatal termination.

The lower proportion who lost their hearing when 5 years of age or over in the younger age groups as compared with the older may reflect an increase in the frequency with which children losing their hearing after they have acquired the faculty of speech receive instruction at schools for the deaf which enables them to retain their speech and consequently keeps them from entering the ranks of deaf-mutes: another factor which may be of importance in this connection is the great increase during the past three decades in the teaching of speech to the deaf. The progress of medical science toward a better control of the communicable diseases of childhood, both as regards prevention and as regards method of treatment, would likewise tend to make the proportion whose deafness was acquired after reaching the age of 5 smaller in the younger age groups than in the older. The fact that, nevertheless, those who lost hearing in infancy or the earliest years of childhood, unlike those who lost it after the age of 5, form an increasingly smaller proportion in the older age groups may be in part explained by the circumstance that during these early years meningitis, which is probably the most difficult of control of any of the more important causes of deafness, has its greatest incidence; it is also probable that the diseases occasioning deafness have other sequelae likely to shorten life more often when they occur in infancy than when they come later. Furthermore, the higher percentages in the earlier years may represent an increased accuracy in the segregation between the congenitally deaf and those born with normal hearing but losing it in the first year or two of life.

Table 50 shows the age distribution of the deaf and dumb in 1910 for whom special schedules were returned, classified according to age when hearing was lost.

Table 50	PER CENT DISTRIBUTION OF DEAF AND DUMB FOPULATION FOR WHOM SPECIAL SCHEDULES WERE RETURNED: 1910. ¹											
		Deafness acquired. ²										
AGE AT ENUMERATION.	_	Deafness				At less t	han 5 year	s of age.				
	Total.	congeni- tal.	Total.	otal. Total. Less t 1 ye		1 year.	2 years.	3 years.	4 years.	Infancy (exact age not report- ed).	At 5 to 9 years of age.	At 10 years of age or over.
All ages	100. 0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0
Under 5 years	1.6 9.7 13.4 12.6	2.5 11.7 14.1 13.8	1.0 8.4 13.0 11.7	1.2 9.1 13.7 12.1	1.9 10.5 16.1 14.7	2.1 10.8 16.2 14.1	0.8 8.2 12.5 11.0	0.3 7.9 11.8 8.9	6.6 9.2 10.3	2.6 12.3 21.1 13.2	3.2 8.9 10.2	0,7
20 to 24 years		11.4 26.6 15.5 4.5	10.4 33.7 17.8 4.0	11.1 33.6 16.0 3.2	13.7 30.1 11.3 1.7	11.8 30.4 12.4 2.2	10.7 36.1 17.2 3.5	9.4 36.2 21.4 4.2	8.8 38.7 20.5 5.9	8.8 16.7 21.1 4.4	7.3 38.0 26.8 5.6	2.9 28.1 43.9 20.1

Based upon the population whose age at enumeration was reported.
 Includes those for whom the age when hearing was lost was not reported.

It will be observed that there are marked differences between the age distribution of the congenitally and that of the adventitiously deaf, and also in that of the different classes of the adventitiously deaf. The proportion of adults was much higher among those whose deafness was acquired, the percentage 20 years of age or over for this class being 65.9, or almost two-thirds, as compared with 57.9, or somewhat less than three-fifths for those who reported their deafness as congenital. As a result, the median age of the congenitally deaf was about 5 years less than that of the adventitiously deaf, the figures being 23.5 and 28.2 years, respectively. These differences are of course to some extent due to the fact that the congenitally deaf naturally comprise more young children relatively than the adventitiously deaf; but the circumstance that the proportion between the ages of 10 and 24 was higher for the congenitally deaf, whereas the proportion between the ages of 25 and 64 was much higher for the adventitiously deaf, indicates that this is not the only factor. This is brought out somewhat more clearly by Table 51. which shows the age distribution of the congenitally and adventitiously deaf, respectively, 10 years of age or over.

Table 51 AGE GROUP.	PER CENT DISTRIBUTION OF DE AND DUMB POPULATION 10 YEA OF AGE OR OVER FOE WHOM SI CIAL SCHEDULES WERE J TURNED: 1910. ¹					
	Total.	Congeni- tally deaf.	Adventi- tiously deaf. ²			
10 years or over	109.0	100.0	100.0			
10 to 14 years	14.2 12.1 34.8	16.4 16.1 13.2 31.0 18.1 5.2	14.4 12.9 11.5 37.2 19.6 4.4			

Based upon the population whose age at enumeration was reported.
 Includes those for whom the age when hearing was lost was not reported.

Of the congenitally deaf 10 years of age or over, nearly one-third (32.5 per cent) were under 20 years of age, as compared with a corresponding proportion of somewhat more than one-fourth (27.3 per cent) for the adventitiously deaf. On the other hand, persons from 25 to 64 years of age formed only 49.1 per cent of the congenitally deaf, as compared with 56.8 per cent of the adventitiously deaf. The proportion of old people 65 or over, however, was slightly higher among the congenitally deaf, the percentages being 5.2 and 4.4, respectively. The median age, when the comparison is confined to persons 10 years old or over, continues to be higher for the adventitiously than for the congenitally deaf (31 as compared with 27.7 years). From these figures it is evident that even after the influence of the earlier age at which the congenitally deaf lost their hearing is eliminated, this class is distinctly a younger class than the adventitiously deaf. The factors which probably contribute to this result have already been suggested. In particular, it seems not improbable that the number of persons annually becoming deaf-mutes from adventitious causes may be falling off relatively to the annual number born deaf. so that the former class is to an increasingly greater extent made up of the survivors from previous years. Another factor to be taken into consideration is the increase in the teaching of speech to the deaf, and also in the extent to which deaf children are sent to school, which results doubtless in preventing many children from becoming deaf-mutes who formerly would have become so. It is possible, also, that the adventitiously deaf are somewhat longer-lived than those whose deafness is congenital, but the fact brought out by Table 48 that the percentage congenitally deaf tends to increase in the later age groups makes this seem doubtful, especially as the percentage of old people is, as already noted, somewhat higher among the congenitally deaf than among those whose deafness is acquired.

The contrast in the age distribution of the adventitiously deaf who lost their hearing at the different ages is even more marked than that in the distribution of those whose deafness was respectively congenital and acquired. Thus of those who lost their hearing when less than 5 years of age, 19.3 per cent, or onefifth, were 45 years of age or over; of those who lost it between the ages of 5 and 9 years, nearly one-third (32.5 per cent); and of those who lost it after the first decade of life, considerably more than three-fifths (64 per cent). Moreover, among those who lost their hearing during the first quinquennium of life, the proportion who were 45 or over increases with the age when loss of hearing occurred, being only 13 per cent, or about one-eighth, among those who lost it during the first year of life, as compared with 26.5 per cent, or more than one-fourth, among those who lost it during their fifth year. In particular, the proportion of old people 65 or over shows a regular increase in each successive age group on the basis of age when hearing was lost, being only 1.7 per cent among those who lost it during the first year of life, as compared with 5.6 per cent among those who lost it between the ages of 5 and 9, and 20.1 per cent among those who lost it after reaching the age of 10. While these differences are in some measure due to the circumstance that the relative number of children necessarily decreases as the age when hearing was lost increases, the changes are so marked as to make it appear reasonably certain that this was on the whole a minor factor. This is brought out somewhat more clearly by Table 52, which shows the median age of the adventitiously deaf 10 years of age or over who lost their hearing at the different ages.

It will be seen that even among those who were 10 years of age or over at the date of enumeration the median age increases steadily with the age when hearing was lost, from 24.7 years in the case of those who were less than 1 year of age when hearing was lost to 49.7 years in the case of those who lost it at the age of 9 and 51.4 years in the case of those who became deaf after the completion of the first decade of life. The increase in the median for the group comprising persons who lost their hearing at the age of 2 as compared with those who lost it at the age of 1 is more than 5 years. The increases for the five succeeding groups are, however, comparatively

small, but the median for persons who lost their hearing at the age of 8 is about 10 years higher than that for persons who lost it at the age of 7.

Table 52	SPECIAL WERE B WHOSE I	
	Total.	10 years of age or over.
Total ²	28. 2	31.0
Under 5 years 3 Under 1 year 1 year	26.7 22.5 22.9 28.8	29.8 24.7 26.0 31.3
2 years. 3 years. 4 years. 5 to 9 years.	31. 5 32. 8 35. 8	33.8 34.5 36.6
5 years. 6 years. 7 years. 8 years.	33.7 35.6 37.1 47.0	34.8 36.3 37.9 47.0
9 years	49.7 51.4	49.7 51.4

¹ Based upon the population whose age at enumeration was reported. ³ Includes those for whom the age when hearing was lost was not reported. ⁴ Includes those reported as having lost their hearing in infancy but without statement as to the exact age.

The causes actually responsible for the differences noted are probably to some extent the same as those which account for the differences in the age of the adventitiously deaf as a class and that of the congenitally deaf; in particular, the increase in the extent to which deaf children are sent to school and in the teaching of speech, while having little or no influence upon the number becoming deaf-mutes as the result of loss of hearing in infancy or early childhood, would reduce the number to an increasingly greater extent as the age when hearing was lost increased, and this reduction would affect principally persons who are still comparatively young, because the older people lived through the educational period of their lives at a time when speech was little taught. Consequently the later age groups with respect to age when hearing was lost necessarily would be made up to a greater extent relatively of old people-the survivors from former years-than the earlier groups. It is furthermore not improbable that the adverse influence of the maladies causing adventitious deafness upon the expectation of life may be much greater where the illness occurs in infancy than where the child has attained a certain measure of growth.

From what has previously been said it is apparent that the factors modifying the age distribution of the adventitious deaf-mutes as a class are so complex that a comparison of this distribution with that of the total population would be of uncertain value as a means of determining the relative longevity of the former class. The influences affecting the age distribution of the congenitally deaf and of the adventitiously deaf who lost their hearing in infancy are, however, not so complex, so that a comparison with

50171°---18-----4

the age distribution of the general population should afford a fairly accurate indication of the general influence of their defect upon their longevity. The means for such a comparison is given in Table 53, which shows the per cent distribution by age of the native population of the United States in comparison with that of the deaf and dumb population returning special schedules who reported themselves respectively as born deaf and as having lost their hearing during the first and second years of life. On account of the deficiencies in the returns for the deaf and dumb under 5 years of age, the comparison is confined to the population 5 years of age or over.

Table 53 ,	PER CENT DISTRIBUTION OF POPULATION 5 YEARS OF AGE OB OVER: 1910. ¹				
			schedules	for whom were re-	
AGE AT ENUMERATION.	Native.2	Congeni- tally deaf.	Under 1 year of age when hearing was lost.	age when	
5 years or over	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	
5 to 9 years	12.4 11.2 30.8 14.7	12.0 14.4 14.2 11.6 27.3 15.9 4.6	10.7 16.4 15.0 14.0 30.7 11.5 1.7	11.0 16.6 14.4 12.0 31.1 12.7 2.3	

Based upon the population whose age at enumeration was reported.
 Comprises the native white, Negro, and Indian population.

This table would seem to indicate that so far as the congenitally deaf are concerned their defect has little, if any, influence upon their expectation of life. The proportion in middle life or old age (45 years of age or over) was in fact higher for this class than it was for the total native population 5 years of age or over (20.5 per cent as compared with 18.8 per cent) and the percentage of old people (65 or over) was also slightly higher (4.6 per cent as compared with 4.1 per cent). On the other hand, the proportion 45 or over was distinctly lower among the deaf-mutes who lost their hearing during the first or second year of life than it was in the population as a whole or among the congenitally deaf, the percentage being only 13.2, or a little more than one-eighth, for those reporting their hearing as lost when less than 1 year of age, and 15, or more than one-seventh, for those who lost it in the second year of life. The difference in the percentage of old people is also very marked, only 1.7 per cent of those who lost their hearing during the first year of life and only 2.3 per cent of those who lost it during the second year being 65 years of age or over. as compared with percentages of 4.1 and 4.6, as already pointed out, for the total native population and the congenitally deaf, respectively. While allowance must be made for the possible influence of other factors, these figures tend very strongly to bear out the suggestion already made that the adventitiously deaf, at least those losing their hearing in infancy, are distinctly shorter-lived than those of normal hearing or even than the congenitally deaf.

Table 54 shows the distribution according to age when hearing was lost of the male and female deafmute population in 1910 for whom special schedules were returned, classified according to age at enumeration.

Table 54	FOR	WHOM	TAL DEAL SPECIAL NESS WAS	SCHEDUI			IN 1910 JENED	
		Acquired. ¹						
AGE AT ENUMERATION.	Con- genital.		At less	than 5 y age.	ears of	At 5 to	At 10 years	
		Total. Total. ² Less 2 to 4 years.				9 years of age.	of age or over.	
				MALE.	·	·	<u> </u>	
All ages ^a	38. 3	61. 7	49.1	21. 2	27.4	8.6	0.8	
Under 5 years	59.1 45.9 38.4 42.2 40.2 33.3 35.7 43.0	40.9 54.1 61.6 57.8 59.8 66.7 64.3 57.9	38. 4 47. 6 51. 5 47. 4 50. 0 53. 4 45. 5 35. 8	30.5 24.1 26.6 23.2 24.1 20.9 14.2 9.6	7.3 22.5 24.1 24.0 25.5 32.1 30.5 25.7	3.2 5.9 7.0 5.8 10.2 14.3 12.3	0. 1 0. 3 0. 3 0. 7 2. 1 4. 1	
	1		¥	EMALE.				
A'll ages *	40.5	59 . 5	47.4	20.6	26.1	7.9	0.6	
Under 5 years	49.6 44.5 44.7 43.0 34.4	35. 3 50. 4 55. 5 55. 3 57. 0 65. 6 63. 3 59. 1	31.7 43.0 46.9 45.1 49.0 51.6 46.5 39.1	21.6 21.8 23.5 24.8 24.7 20.0 15.5 10.5	8.6 20.7 22.3 19.2 23.7 31.3 30.2 27.8	2.3 5.0 6.4 5.4 10.3 11.9 10.2	0.2 0.1 0.7 1.6 2.9	

¹ Includes those for whom the age when hearing was lost was not reported. ² Includes those reported as having lost their hearing in infancy but without statement as to the exact age Includes the small number whose age at enumeration was not reported.

The principal difference between the two sexes as regards the percentage congenitally deaf in the various age groups brought out by this table consists in the fact that whereas in the case of males the age group "15 to 19 years" shows a distinct increase in the percentage as compared with the preceding age group, in the case of females the percentages for the two age groups are practically the same. The increase in the percentage congenitally deaf shown for the oldest age group is also much more pronounced for males than for females. It will be observed that the excess of the percentage congenitally deaf for females over that for males decreases in general in the older age groups, until among those 65 or over the percentage is higher for males than for females. This gradual disappearance of the excess in the percentage for females is of course what would normally be expected if the death rate among the adventitiously deaf and dumb is actually higher than that for congenital deaf-mutes. The higher percentage congenitally deaf for males in the final age group is, however, difficult to account for, unless possibly the greater longevity of females operates somewhat more strongly in the case of the adventitiously than of the congenitally deaf.

Table 55 shows the distribution according to age at enumeration of the male and female deaf-mutes for whom special schedules were returned, classified according to age when hearing was lost.

PEE CENT DISTRIBUTION ¹ OF DEAF AND DUMB POPU- LATION IN 1910 FOR WHOM SPECIAL SCHEDULES WERE RETURNED WHOSE DEAFNESS WAS—							
	Acquired, ²						
Con-		At les	ss than 5 of age.	years	At 5 to 9		
	Total.	Total. ³	Less than 2 years.	2 to 4 years.	years of age.		
		MA	LE.				
100.0	100. 0	100. 0	100. 0	100. 0	100. 0		
13.4 14.0 11.9 26.3 15.9	1.0 8.5 13.4 11.9 11.0 32.7 17.8 3.7	1.2 9.4 14.0 12.3 11.6 32.8 15.8 2.9	2.3 11.0 16.8 14.0 12.9 29.8 11.5 1.8	0.4 7.9 11.8 11.2 10.6 35.4 19.0 3.7	3.5 9.2 10.4 7.6 35.5 28.2 5.6		
		FEM	ALE.				
100. 0	100. 0	100. 0	100.0	100.0	100. 0		
11.8 14.8 13.6 10.7 27.0	1.0 8.2 12.6 11.5 9.6 35.1 17.7 4.4	1.1 8.8 13.4 11.8 10.4 34.6 16.3 3.6	1.7 10.2 15.4 14.8 12.1 30.9 12.5 2.2	0.5 7.7 11.5 9.1 9.1 38.1 19.2 4.7	2.8 8.5 9.9 6.9 41.4 24.9 5.7		
	LATIC WERI Con- genital. 100.0 2.4 11.6 13.4 14.0 15.9 4.5 4.5 100.0 2.6 11.8 13.6 10.7 27.0 15.1	LATION IN 191 WERE RETURN Con- genital. Total. 100.0 100.0 2.4 1.0 11.6 8.5 13.4 13.4 14.0 11.9 11.9 11.0 26.3 32.7 15.9 17.8 4.5 3.7 100.0 100.0 2.6 1.0 11.8 8.2 14.8 12.6 13.6 11.5 10.7 9.6 27.0 35.1 15.1 17.7	LATION IN 1916 FOE W WERE RETURNED WHO Con- genital. Total. Total. 100.0 100.0 100.0 2.4 1.0 1.2 11.6 8.5 9.4 13.4 13.4 14.0 14.0 11.9 12.3 11.9 12.3 15.9 17.8 15.8 4.5 3.7 2.9 FEM 100.0 100.0 100.0 2.6 1.0 1.1 1.8 8.2 8.8 14.8 12.6 13.4 13.4 13.4 13.4 13.4 14.0 1.9 12.3 15.9 17.8 15.8 4.5 3.7 2.9 FEM	LATION IN 1910 FOE WHOM SPE WERE RETURNED WHOSE DEAT Acquired. Con- genital. Total. Total. Total. ³ Less than 5 of age. Total. ³ Less than 2 years. MALE. 100.0 100.0 100.0 100.0 2.4 1.0 1.2 2.3 11.6 8.5 9.4 11.0 13.4 13.4 14.0 11.2 2.3 14.0 11.9 12.3 14.0 14.0 11.9 12.8 14.0 14.0 11.9 12.8 12.9 26.3 32.7 32.8 29.8 15.9 17.8 15.8 11.5 4.5 3.7 2.9 1.8 TEMALE. 100.0 100.0 100.0 100.0 2.6 1.0 1.1 1.7 11.8 8.2 8.8 10.2 14.8 12.6 13.4 15.4 13.4 13.4 13.4 15.4 10.7 9.6 10.4 12.1 27.0 35.1 18.4 13.4 12.7 0 35.1 18.4 13.4 12.5 13.4 6 30.9	LATION IN 1910 FOE WHOM SPECIAL SCA WERE RETURNED WHOSE DEAPNESS WA Acquired. ³ Con- genital. Total. Total. Total. ³ Less than 5 years of age. Total. ³ Less than 2 years. 2 to 4 years. MALE. 100.0 100.0 100.0 100.0 100.0 2.4 1.0 1.2 2.3 0.4 11.6 8.5 9.4 11.0 7.9 13.4 13.4 14.0 1.2 2.3 0.4 11.6 8.5 9.4 11.0 7.9 13.4 13.4 14.0 10.8 11.8 14.0 11.9 12.3 14.0 11.2 10.6 26.3 32.7 32.8 29.8 35.4 15.9 17.8 15.8 11.5 19.0 4.5 3.7 2.9 1.8 3.7 FEMALE. 100.0 100.0 100.0 100.0 100.0 2.6 1.0 1.1 1.7 0.5 11.8 8.2 8.8 10.2 7.7 14.8 12.6 13.4 15.4 11.5 13.6 11.5 11.8 14.8 9.1 10.7 9.6 10.4 12.1 9.1 27.0 35.1 1.8 34.6 30.9 38.1 15.9 17.7 16.3 12.5 19.2		

¹ Based upon the population whose age at enumeration was reported. ² Includes those for whom the age when hearing was lost was not reported. Per cent distribution of those whose hearing was lost at 10 years of age or over not shown, as base is less than 100 in each case. ³ Includes those reported as having lost their hearing in infancy but without statement as to the exact age.

The age distribution of the congenitally deaf shows no very important difference for the two sexes. Among those whose deafness was acquired, however, the females were slightly older than the males, the percentage 25 years of age or over being 57.1 and 54.2, respectively, and the percentage of children under 15 being 21.8 and 22.9, respectively; the proportion of old people 65 or over was 4.4 per cent for females and 3.7 percent for males. These figures would seem to confirm the suggestion already made that the greater longevity of females as compared with males may manifest itself more strongly in the case of the adventitiously than of the congenitally deaf. It should be noted, however, that meningitis, which is probably the most difficult to control of any of the leading causes of deafness, is somewhat more important as a cause for males than for females, and that for this reason the increase in the control of communicable diseases in general may have reduced the number of females who annually become deaf-mutes to a somewhat greater extent relatively than the number of males, with the result that the former represent the survivors of former years in a larger degree than the latter.

Table 56 shows the per cent distribution according to age when hearing was lost of the native and foreignborn white and the Negro deaf-mutes in 1910 for whom special schedules were returned, classified according to age at enumeration.

Table 56	FOR		OTAL DEA ECIAL SCH					
	Acquired. ¹							
AGE AT ENUMERATION.	Con- genital.		At le:	ss than 5 of age.	years	At 5	At 10 years	
		Total.	Total. ²	Less than 2 years.	2 to 4 years.	to 9 years of age.	of age or over.	
· ·			NAT	IVE WHIT	TE.			
All ages	39. 0	61.0	49.6	22.3	26.7	7.7	0.6	
Under 5 years	61. 6 47. 4 41. 6 42. 5 40. 1 33. 3 35. 6 41. 7	38. 4 52. 6 58. 4 57. 5 59. 9 66. 7 64. 4 58. 3	35.3 45.9 49.7 48.0 51.5 54.2 47.4 40.0	26. 3 23. 9 26. 1 25. 4 26. 2 21. 8 16. 0 10. 6	8.0 21.1 22.6 21.9 24.8 32.1 30.6 28.6	2.7 4.9 6.1 5.1 9.4 13.0 11.1	(4) 0. 2 0. 2 0. 5 1. 5 2. 6	
						<u>.</u>		
All ages ^a	31. 9	68.1	49.9	16.1	33. 4	13.1	1.0	
Under 5 years. 5 to 9 years. 10 to 14 years. 15 to 19 years. 20 to 24 years. 25 to 44 years. 45 to 64 years. 65 years or over.	25. 0 46. 1 27. 5 36. 9 32. 7 26. 6 33. 1 43. 5	75. 0 53. 9 72. 5 63. 1 67. 3 73. 4 66. 9 56. 5	75. 0 48. 3 52. 1 46. 3 54. 2 54. 9 47. 0 34. 7	75.0 13.5 23.9 18.1 20.6 17.8 11.6 9.5	34. 8 27. 5 27. 5 33. 6 36. 5 35. 0 25. 2	2.2 14.8 13.4 10.3 14.9 13.2 10.9	0.7 0.4 2.4 2.0	
			:	NEGBO.				
All ages *	55. 7	44.3	26.8	9.3	17.1	10.3	2.5	
Under 5 years	87.5 55.1 45.4 58.4 60.4 57.3 58.9 42.9	12.5 44.9 54.6 41.6 39.6 42.7 41.1 57.1	12.5 33.3 44.8 28.3 26.4 23.2 14.0 2.9	12.5 15.4 14.9 10.8 8.8 7.3 3.1 2.9	17.9 29.3 17.5 17.6 15.3 9.3	5.1 5.2 9.0 8.8 12.7 16.3 17.1	3. 2 7. 0 22. 9	

¹ Includes those for whom the age when hearing was lost was not reported. * Includes those reported as having lost their hearing in infancy but without statement as to the exact age. * Includes the small number whose age at enumeration was not reported. 4 Less than one-tenth of 1 per cent.

After the age of 10 the variations in the percentages for the foreign-born whites are on the whole similar to those in the percentages for the native whites, except that the proportion congenitally deaf among the foreign-born whites 15 to 19 years of age was much higher than among those from 10 to 14. A like increase is shown for Negroes; but the decrease shown by the age group "25 to 44 years" for the other two classes is less pronounced in the case of the Negroes, for whom the variations in the percentages for the age groups between 15 and 64 years are comparatively slight. The precise reason for these differences is, however, difficult to determine.

It will be observed that in the first age group for which comparisons are significant ("10 to 14 years") the difference in the percentage congenitally deaf for Negroes and native whites (45.4 and 41.6, respectively)

is relatively small, but that it shows a general tendency to increase with each succeeding age group, until among those 45 to 64 years of age the percentages are 58.9 and 35.6, respectively. There is some doubt whether the actual changes in the number of persons annually becoming deaf respectively from congenital and from adventitious causes can have differed for the two classes sufficiently to account for the variations just pointed out, and it seems very probable that the death rate among the adventitiously deaf may be considerably higher for the Negroes than for the whites.

Table 57 shows the age distribution of the native white, foreign-born white, and Negro deaf-mutes in 1910 for whom special schedules were returned, classified according to age when hearing was lost.

Table 57	POPU	LATION 1	RIBUTION N 1910 FO ETURNED	R WHOM	SPECIAL	L SCHED-
		Acquired. ³				
AGE AT ENUMERATION.	Con- geni- tal.		At less th		rears of	At 5 to
		Total.	Total.	Less than 2 years.	2 to 4 years.	9 years of age.
			NATIVE	WHITE.		·····
All ages	100. 0	100.0	100. 0	100. 0	100. 0	100.0
Under 5 years	2.8 12.6 14.8 14.0 11.3 25.7 14.7 4.0	1.1 9.0 13.3 12.2 10.8 33.0 17.0 3.6	1.3 9.6 13.9 12.5 11.4 32.9 15.4 3.1	2.1 11.1 16.3 14.7 12.9 29.5 11.5 1.8	0.5 8.2 11.7 10.6 10.2 36.3 18.4 4.1	3.6 9.0 10.3 7.3 37.0 27.4 5.5
		1 70	REIGN-BO	RN WHIT	: E.	ł
All ages	100.0	100. 0	100.0	100.0	160.0	100.0
Under 5 years	0.2 7.0 6.7 9.4 6.0 32.1 27.8 10.9	0.2 3.8 8.2 7.5 5.8 41.5 26.3 6.6	0.3 4.7 8.1 7.5 6.3 42.3 25.2 5.6	1.0 4.1 11.5 9.2 7.5 42.7 19.3 4.7	5.0 6.4 6.7 5.9 42.0 28.0 6.0	0.8 8.8 8.3 4.6 43.8 27.1 6.7
			NEG	RO.		
All ages	100.0	100. 0	100.0	100.0	100. 0	100.0
Under 5 years	1.2 7.3 13.3 16.4 16.2 30.4 12.8 2.5	0.2 7.4 20.2 14.7 13.4 28,5 11.3 4.3	0.3 9.1 27.3 16.4 14.7 25.5 6.3 0.3	1.0 12.1 26.3 18.2 14.1 23.2 4.0 1.0	7.7 28.0 15.9 15.4 26.4 6.6	8.7 8.3 13.8 12.8 36.7 19.3 5.5

¹ Based upon the population whose age at enumeration was reported. ⁹ Includes those for whom the age when hearing was lost was not reported. Per cent distribution of those whose hearing was lost at 10 years of age or over not shown, as base is less than 100 in each case. ⁹ Includes those reported as having lost their hearing in infancy but with-out statement as to the exact age.

The Negroes constitute an exception to the rule that the congenitally deaf comprise more old people than the adventitiously deaf, the percentage 65 or over being only 2.5 for the former, as compared with 4.3 for the latter. This, however, is due mainly to the relatively high number among those whose deafness was acquired of persons who lost their hearing after

the completion of their fifth year, and more especially after the first decade of life (see Table 46, p. 45); among those who lost it during the first five years of life, only 0.3 per cent had reached the age of 65, while none of those who reported it as lost between the ages of 2 and 4 had attained this age. The proportion in all the other age groups into which persons of adult life are divided was, however, distinctly higher for the congenitally deaf than for those whose deafness was acquired.

In regard to the relative number of children among both the congenitally and the adventitiously deaf there is a marked contrast between the Negroes and the native whites. Of the Negroes who reported themselves as born deaf, only a little more than onefifth (21.8 per cent) were children under 15, as compared with considerably more than one-fourth (30.2 per cent) of the native whites. On the other hand, 27.9 per cent of the Negroes whose deafness was acquired were under 15 years of age, as compared with 23.4 per cent of the native whites. When the comparison is confined to those who lost their hearing during the first five years of life, the contrast is even more marked, 36.7 per cent of the Negroes being children. as compared with 24.8 per cent of the native whites. These differences suggest that the death rate among the adventitiously deaf may be much higher relatively to that for the congenitally deaf among the Negroes than among the native whites. This is by no means improbable, as white children suffering from the diseases usually causing deafness presumably receive in most cases better medical treatment than do Negro children, so that even when deafness follows, it is less apt to be accompanied by other sequelae likely to shorten life. This greater care in the case of white children may also account for the comparatively small difference in the relative number of old people among the congenitally and the adventitiously deaf in the case of the native whites; it will be observed that when the comparison is made by individual age periods those who lost their hearing during the first two years of life constitute the only class of the adventitiously deaf having a lower percentage of old people than the congenitally deaf.

The difference in the proportion of old people among the congenitally and the adventitiously deaf is especially marked among the foreign-born whites, for whom the percentages 65 or over were 10.9 and 6.6, respectively. In this nativity class, in fact, the percentage of old people for the congenitally deaf exceeds that for any class of the adventitiously deaf shown separately in Table 57.

General Table 11 (p. 126) gives for each geographic division the number of deaf and dumb persons in 1910 for whom special schedules were returned who were respectively under 20 years of age, 20 to 64 years of age, and 65 years of age or over, classified according to age when hearing was lost.

Relation to marital condition.-General Table 12 (p. 127) shows the distribution according to marital condition of the male and female deaf and dumb population in 1910 for whom special schedules were returned, classified according to age when hearing was lost. Table 58 shows this distribution by percentages for those 15 years of age or over, classified according to age when hearing was lost.

Table 58	TION 15	SPECIAL S	AL DEAF AN 'AGE OR (CHEDULES	VER IN	1910 FOB	
AGE WHEN HEARING WAS LOST.		Married, widowed, or divorced.				
	Single.	Total. Married.		Wid- owed.	Di- vorced.	
			MALE.			
Total	68.2	31.8	29.4	2.0	0.4	
Deafness congenital	75.5	24.5	22.3	1.9	0.3	
Deafness acquired 2	63. 9	36.1	33.6	2.1	0.4	
At age of— Less than 5 years ³ Less than 2 years 2 to 4 years 5 to 9 years At age not reported	64. 7 70. 2 60. 8 54. 9 78. 4	35.3 29.8 39.2 45.1 21.6	32.7 27.3 36.6 42.8 19.5	2.1 1.7 2.2 2.2 2.2 2.2	0.5 0.8 0.3 0.1	
		1	FEMALE.		·	
Total	58.6	41.4	35.7	5.4	0.3	
Deafness congenital	68.3	31.7	26.7	4.8	0.2	
Deafness acquired 2	52.7	47.3	41.2	5.8	0.4	
At age of— Less than 5 years ³ Less than 2 years 2 to 4 years 5 to 9 years At age not reported	52.6 60.2 46.7 47.8 67.8	47. 4 39. 8 53. 3 52. 2 32. 2	41.9 34.8 47.5 44.3 26.0	5.2 4.7 5.6 7.4 6.3	0.3 0.3 0.3 0.5	

¹ Percentages are based upon the population whose marital condition was reported, including the small number whose age at enumeration was not reported. ² Includes those for whom the age when hearing was lost was not reported. Per cent distribution of those whose hearing was lost at 10 years of age or over not shown, as base is less than 100. ³ Includes those reported as having lost their hearing in infancy but without statement as to the exact age.

This table reveals some interesting differences in the extent to which the deaf-mutes who reported hearing as lost at the different ages have married. Both for males and for females the proportion is much higher for the adventitiously deaf than for the congenitally deaf; only 24.5 per cent, or one-fourth, of the males, and only 31.7 per cent, or less than one-third, of the females 15 years of age or over who reported themselves as born deaf had married at the date of the census, as compared with corresponding percentages of 36.1 and 47.3 in the case of the adventitiously deaf. Moreover, among the adventitiously deaf the proportion tends to increase with the age when hearing was lost. Among those who became deaf during the first two years of life 29.8 per cent of the males and 39.8 per cent of the females had married, figures which are distinctly higher than the corresponding percentages for the congenitally deaf. Among those who lost their hearing between the ages of 2 and 4 the percentages were considerably higher (39.2, or two-fifths,

and 53.3, or more than one-half, respectively). In the case of males the percentage shows a further increase for those who lost their hearing between the ages of 5 and 9 (to 45.1); but in the case of females it was slightly smaller (52.2) for those who lost their hearing in this age period than for those who lost it in the preceding period.

To a certain extent these differences are due to differences in age distribution; thus only 27.8 per cent of the congenitally deaf 15 years of age or over returning schedules had reached the age of 45, or in other words had passed the period when most people have married, as compared with a corresponding percentage of 36.9 for those who had lost their hearing during the second quinquennium of life, so that normally the latter would be expected to comprise a much higher proportion of persons who had married than the former. That this is not the sole factor, however, appears from the circumstance that the percentage married, widowed, or divorced was distinctly higher for persons who had lost their hearing during the first two years of life than for the congenitally deaf, although the proportion who had reached the age of 45 among those 15 years of age or over was not so great for the former group (19.6 per cent as compared with 27.8 per cent). The fact that the adventitiously deaf who lost their hearing during the first two years of life have married to a greater extent than the congenitally deaf is possibly explained in part by the circumstance that the former class comprises a certain number of persons whose deafness was only partial, and who in all probability for this reason were able to acquire a greater facility in communication, especially by the oral method, than the congenitally deaf, whose deafness is probably in most cases total. The higher percentages shown for the two succeeding periods are in the main due to the fact that those losing hearing at these ages had already to a greater or less extent learned to speak and for that reason would presumably acquire a greater degree of facility in communication than those who were entirely dependent on instruction received after the loss of their hearing.

CAUSE OF DEAFNESS.

The subject of the cause of deafness is naturally one of the most important to be considered in any statistical study of deaf-mutism, as returns on this point should give a fairly accurate indication as to the lines along which measures for the prevention of deafmutism should be directed in order to bring about the maximum reduction in the number of persons who are suffering from this infirmity. Unfortunately the value of statistics on this subject which are obtained by the correspondence method is to some extent impaired by the fact that in many instances the persons returning the schedules are ignorant of the actual cause of their deafness and either fail to answer the inquiry as to cause or else give an answer that is obviously inaccurate or conjectural. This is by no means surprising, since in a large number of cases they have undergone no medical examination and have never received medical treatment for the ear disorder which occasioned loss of hearing, so that unless their deafness was the direct and immediate consequence of some other disorder they would have practically no means of knowing the cause. In fact, so far as the congenitally deaf are concerned, the returns shed practically no light upon the primary cause of deafness, as those who reported themselves as deaf from birth almost invariably stated that the cause was unknown, the only exceptions being a few persons who reported that their deafness was due to malformations or to traumatism during delivery; but it is questionable whether a canvass made under medical supervision would be much more successful in obtaining information as to the specific cause of deafness for this class of deaf-mutes, as congenital deafness is probably in the great majority of instances due to conditions affecting the internal ear, the precise nature of which only an autopsy could disclose. There were also a large number of indefinite and inaccurate returns from those whose deafness was acquired; inasmuch, however, as a comparatively small number of causes are responsible for the great majority of cases of acquired deafness, and as these causes, furthermore, are generally known and recognized and, so far as they induce deafness, usually make their connection with the loss of hearing readily apparent, returns as to the cause in this class of cases should on the whole be reasonably significant in indicating the causes of greatest importance, even where it is necessary to depend on the statements of the deaf persons themselves or their relatives or friends, who usually have no acquaintance with aural pathology.

It is obviously not to be expected that returns obtained in the manner under consideration should indicate the precise nature of the lesion causing deafness. This, however, does not materially affect the value of the statistics, except possibly from the standpoint of the medical specialist, for the reason that adventitious deafness, which of course is the only form in any considerable measure susceptible of control, results from idiopathic conditions in such a small minority of instances that a knowledge of the exact nature of the morbid conditions producing deaf-mutism is much less important for an effective campaign for its reduction than is a knowledge of the etiology of these conditions. Moreover, since the probable effect upon the ear of the principal causes producing deafness is known with a reasonable degree of accuracy, it is possible to classify the returns in such a way as to give an approximately correct indication of the part of the ear affected. In tabulating the returns both for 1900 and for 1910 such a classification was adopted, the causes assigned being grouped under three broad heads, comprising those which ordinarily or in the majority of instances affect, respectively, the external, the middle, and the internal ear; those affecting the middle ear were further divided into suppurative and nonsuppurative affections, and those affecting the internal ear into causes affecting, respectively, the labyrinth, the auditory nerve, and the brain center for hearing. In addition, there were, of course, a considerable number of cases where the answer to the inquiry as to cause was too indefinite or obviously inaccurate to permit classification. While a classification on this basis is not absolutely accurate, owing to the circumstance that even among the returns assigning a cause which actually occasions deafness some undoubtedly represented conjectures not in accordance with fact, and the further circumstance that some causes may affect more than one part of the ear, it probably gives a reasonably correct indication of the relative frequency with which deafness results from affections of the different parts of the ear.

Table 59 shows the distribution according to reported cause of deafness of the total and the male and female deaf and dumb population in 1910 for whom special schedules were returned. In this table the congenitally deaf are excluded by reason of the fact that a definite return as to cause of deafness was made in so few instances and the difference in the importance of this class of deaf-mutes for the two sexes is on the whole so slight that their inclusion in the tabulation would impair the value of comparisons as to the causes producing adventitious deafness to a considerable extent without being compensated by any commensurate gain.

The unsatisfactory character of the returns appears plainly from the circumstance that for more than onefourth of the total number of adventitious deafmutes for whom schedules were returned (28.6 per cent) the cause of deafness was either not given or else was stated so indefinitely as not to permit classification according to the part of the ear presumably affected. As compared with the results obtained in connection with the census of the blind taken at the same time as that of the deaf and dumb, however, this is a fairly satisfactory showing, since 46 per cent, or nearly one-half, of the blind who returned schedules either failed to indicate any cause whatever or made a return too indefinite or obviously inaccurate to permit classification under any specific head.

Of the persons who made a sufficiently specific answer to the inquiry relating to cause of deafness to permit a classification as to the part of the auditory apparatus probably affected, the majority reported a cause ordinarily affecting the middle ear, those reporting a cause of this nature representing 38.8 per cent, or nearly two-fifths, of the total number whose deafness was acquired, and more than one-half (54.4 per cent) of the total number returning a classifiable cause. Of these by far the greater proportion (82.3 per cent, or about five-sixths) were cases where the cause reported was one which usually operates by producing suppuration, such cases representing considerably more than two-fifths (44.7 per cent) of those in which a classifiable cause was returned. Persons returning a cause probably affecting the internal ear constituted nearly one-third (31.5 per cent) of the total number of adventitious deaf-mutes, and more than two-fifths (44.2 per cent) of those stating a classifiable cause. Nearly all (92.7 per cent) of these, representing about two-fifths (41 per cent) of the total number returning a classifiable cause, reported causes probably affecting the auditory nerve. As would be expected, there were comparatively few instances (64, or less than 1 per cent of the total) in which the cause reported was one affecting the external ear, and it is possible that in some of these the return does not represent the actual cause.

Table 59	CIAI	, SCHI	UMB PO DULES WAS AC	WERE	RETU	JRNED	M SPE- WHOSE
REPORTED CAUSE OF DEAFNESS.	Total.		Ма	le.	Fen	nale.	
	Num- ber.	Per cent distri- bu- tion.	Num- ber.	Per cent distri- bu- tion.	Num- ber.	Per cent distri- bu- tion.	Males per 100 fe- males
All causes	11,620	100. 0	6,479	100. 0	5, 141	100. 0	126.0
Causes affecting the external ear	64	0.6	39	0.6	25	0.5	(*)
Causes affecting the middle ear	4,507	38.8	2,331	36.0	2,176	42.3	107.1
Causes producing suppurative condition. Scarlet fever. Measles. Diphtheria. Pneumonia. Abscess in the head. Disease of the ear. All other causes producing suppurative condition	3,708 2,005 525 166 102 349 237 324	31.9 17.3 4.5 1.4 0.9 3.0 2.0 2.8	1,925 1,057 262 82 62 183 119 160	29.7 16.3 4.0 1.3 1.0 2.8 1.8 2.5	1,783 948 263 84 40 166 118 164	34.7 18.4 5.1 1.6 0.8 3.2 2.3 3.2	108.0 111.5 99.6 (*) 110.2 100.8 97.6
Causes not producing suppura- tive condition	789 301 186 156 146	68 2.6 1.6 1.3 1.3	398 144 95 82 77	6.1 2.2 1.5 1.3 1.2	391 157 91 74 69	7.6 3.1 1.8 1.4 1.3	101.8 91.7 (2) (3) (2)
All other causes affecting the middle ear	10	0.1	8	0.1	2	(1)	(J)
Causes affecting the internal ear	3,666	31.5	2,217	ł	1,449	28.2	153.0
Causes affecting the labyrinth. Malarial fever and quinine Mumps. All other causes affecting the labyrinth.	226 128 85 13	1.9 1.1 0.7 0.1	143 84 52 7	2.2 1.3 0.8 0.1	83 44 33 6	1.6 0.9 0.6 0.1	() () () ()
Causes affecting the auditory nerve. Meningitis. Brain fever. Typhoid fever. Convulsions. All other causes affecting the auditory nerve.	3, 399 1, 812 927 384 174 102	29.3 15.6 8.0 3.3 1.5 0.9	2,048 1,070 584 224 109 61		1, 351 742 343 160 65 41	26.3 14.4 6.7 3.1 1.3 0.8	151.6 144.2 170.3 140.0 (³)
All other causes affecting the internal ear	41	0.4	26	0.4	15	0.3	()
Combination of different classes of causes	55	0.5	27	0.4	28	0.5	(7)
Unclassifiable causes	2,336	20.1	1,323	20.4	1,013	19.7	130.0
Falls and blows. Accident All other unclassifiable causes.	587 57 1,692	5.1 0.5 14.6	326 38 959	5.0 0.6 14.8	261 19 733	5.1 0.4 14.3	124.(() 130.(
Cause unknown or not reported	992	8.5	542	8.4	450	8.8	120.

¹ Includes those for whom the age when hearing was lost was not reported. ² Ratio not shown where number of females is less than 100. ³ Less than one-tenth of 1 per cent.

Of the individual causes reported, scarlet fever was the most important, being specifically named as cause by 2,005 persons, or more than one-sixth (17.3 per cent) of the total number of adventitious deaf-mutes returning schedules, and nearly one-fourth (24.2 per cent) of those reporting a classifiable cause. Meningitis ranked next, being reported by 1,812 persons, or nearly one-sixth (15.6 per cent) of the total number whose deafness was acquired and more than one-fifth (21.9 per cent) of those reporting classifiable causes; while the returns did not permit of an accurate segregation between the cases due to cerebrospinal fever and those due to simple meningitis, the great majority were unquestionably due to the former cause. Brain fever ranked third, being reported by 927 persons. It is probable, however, that in the great majority of instances "brain fever" is in reality merely another name for meningitis, in which case meningitis is actually the most important cause, the combined total for these two causes representing nearly one-fourth (23.6 per cent) of the total for all causes for the adventitiously deaf and practically one-third (33 per cent) of the total for all classifiable causes.

Measles, which was reported as cause by 525 persons, or 4.5 per cent of the total number of deaf-mutes returning schedules whose deafness was acquired ranks next to brain fever among the causes which could be classified according to the part probably affected. A somewhat larger number, however, (587) reported the cause as falls or blows, which could not be classified on this basis. It is probable that the returns giving measles as cause of deafness fall short of the true figure to a much greater extent than is the case with any of the other important causes. This is due to the fact that in a large proportion of the cases where measles results in deafness, loss of hearing does not actually occur until a considerable period of time has elapsed, so that the connection between the disease and the deafness is much less obvious than in cases where the cause of deafness is a disease like meningitis or scarlet fever, in which the destruction of hearing, when it occurs, is usually rapid. Typhoid fever and abscess in the head were the only other definite causes returned in as many as 3 per cent of the cases; it is probable, however, that abscess in the head in the majority of cases merely represents a result of the contagious or infectious diseases already referred to as causing deafness.

The total number of cases in which deafness was reported as due to meningitis (including brain fever), scarlet fever, measles, diphtheria, or typhoid fever, the causes most generally recognized as producing deaf-mutism, was 5,819, representing 70.2 per cent, or more than two-thirds, of the total number in which a classifiable cause was returned. This fact brings out clearly the great advance which would be effected in the direction of eliminating deaf-mutism by progress in the control of communicable diseases.

The distribution according to cause of deafness of the male and female deaf-mutes whose deafness was ac-

quired differed to some extent. The proportion reporting deafness as due to a cause ordinarily affecting the middle ear was distinctly higher for females than for males (42.3 per cent as compared with 36 per cent), while the proportion reporting a cause affecting the internal ear was lower (28.2 per cent as compared with 34.2 per cent). Scarlet fever and measles appear to be somewhat more important as causes for females than for males, being reported, respectively, by 18.4 and 5.1 per cent of the total for the former and 16.3 and 4 per cent for the latter, while meningitis and brain fever were both more important for males, the percentage for the former cause being 16.5 for males and 14.4 for females, and that for the latter 9 for males and 6.7 for females. Meningitis, in fact, which is outranked by scarlet fever for both sexes combined and for females among the causes as returned, was reported more frequently than any other cause by males.

The figures in the last column of Table 59, which gives the number of males per 100 females among those returning the different causes, show that the most important factor in the great excess of males among adventitious deaf-mutes is the high ratio among those reporting a cause affecting the internal ear, and more especially a cause affecting the auditory nerve. The number of males per 100 females reporting causes affecting the auditory nerve was 151.6, as compared with 126 for all causes combined; a very high excess of males is shown for those reporting each of the three causes of this class for which the ratio is given in the table, the number of males per 100 females being 170.3 for those reporting brain fever, 144.2 for those reporting meningitis, and 140 for those reporting typhoid fever. On the other hand, among those reporting scarlet fever as the cause the ratio was only 111.5 to 100. and in the case of those reporting measles and diphtheria the number was practically the same for the two sexes.

These differences between the sexes in regard to the relative number of males and females, respectively, reporting the leading causes of deafness appear to correspond in some measure to differences in the mortality rate from the same causes among male and female children, respectively. Statistics on this point are not available for the United States; Table 60, on the following page, however, shows for England and Wales the average annual death rate for the period 1911-1913 among male and female children under 10 years of age from the five diseases which are generally recognized as the leading causes of deaf-mutism.

The death rate from meningitis, which in Table 59 shows a higher excess of males among those reporting it as cause of deafness than any other of the causes shown in Table 60, was considerably higher relatively for male than for female children in England and Wales during the period covered by the table. The death rate from scarlet fever was practically the same for the two sexes; by reference to Table 59 it will be seen that while there was an excess of males among those reporting scarlet fever as cause of deafness, this excess was relatively slight as compared with that among those reporting meningitis. In the case of measles, however, which was reported as cause of deafness by practically the same number of males and of females, Table 60 shows a somewhat higher death rate for males, although the excess is much less relatively than in the case of meningitis. On the whole, Tables 59 and 60 lend further support to the supposition that the excess of males among the deaf and dumb is in some measure due to a greater susceptibility of that sex to the infectious and contagious diseases which occur most frequently in childhood.

Table 60 CAUSE OF DEATH.	UNDER 10 AGE PER 1 AT THE SA	NUAL DEATH CHILDBEN) YEARS OF 00,000 LIVING AME AGE IN AND WALES:
	Male.	Female.
Measles. Searlet fever Diphtheria and croup. Maningitis. Typhoid fever.	162. 1 22. 1 52. 9 45. 6 1. 7	149.7 22.3 54.9 39.1 2.0

¹ In the population employed as basis for these rates the number of births is used instead of the number of children under 1 year of age.

While an inquiry as to cause of deafness was included in the special schedule at each census from 1880 to 1910, the differences in the class of deaf covered by the statistics at the respective censuses render comparisons of the returns on this subject of somewhat uncertain significance. For purposes of reference, however, Table 61 is presented, showing the number at each census returning certain of the more important causes of deafness. The figures for 1890 do not include the deaf and dumb Indians, Chinese, or Japanese, for whom apparently no returns were secured as to cause of deafness; but owing to the comparatively small number of these races returning schedules in 1910, this omission does not materially affect the comparability of the figures.

The most significant feature of Table 61 is probably the regular decrease from census to census in the proportion of cases in which scarlet fever was reported as cause of deafness. The large decrease in 1890 as compared with 1880 is due mainly to the fact that the tabulation for cause of deafness at the census of 1880 appears to have been confined to those making a reasonably definite answer to the inquiry as to cause of deafness, who represented less than one-half of the total number whose deafness was acquired, whereas for 1890, as well as 1910, the figures relate to the total number whose deafness was not reported as congenital, regardless of the return as to cause. The fact, however, that the two censuses since 1890 have also shown decreases in the proportion of cases credited to scarlet fever makes it seem probable that this cause has actually decreased in importance to some extent. Meningitis shows a considerable decrease in relative importance as a cause of deafness in 1910 as compared with 1880; this decrease, however, was due entirely to a decrease between 1880 and 1890, the two following censuses each showing a small increase. In view of what has just been said as to the difference in the basis of tabulation at the respective censuses, and as there is also reason for believing that there may have been a difference in classification at the respective censuses which affected the returns for this cause, it is questionable whether there has actually been such a falling off in the importance of meningitis as a cause as a comparison of the figures for 1910 and 1880 would indicate; on the other hand, it seems more likely that it has actually, as the figures for the later censuses would appear to indicate, been increasing to some extent in relative importance, by reason of the fact that it is less susceptible of control than other important causes of deafness, such as scarlet fever and The proportion of cases credited to measles measles. shows no very great change during the period covered by the table; this is perhaps accounted for by the fact that the serious character of this disease does not appear to have been so generally recognized as that of diseases like scarlet fever, diphtheria, and meningitis, so that the same effort has not been made for its control, while it is further probable that any increase in the degree of accuracy of the returns as to cause would affect measles to a greater extent than the other important causes for the reason already stated that in a very large proportion of the cases where measles causes deafness the lapse of time between the attack of the disease and the loss of hearing is so great that the causal connection is not perceived.

Table 61	DEAF AND DUMB POPULATION OF THE UNITED STATE WHOSE DEAFNESS WAS ACQUIRED.									
	191	01	190	0 ²	189	03	18804			
REPORTED CAUSE OF DEAFNESS.	Num- ber.	Per cent dis- tri- bu- tion.	Num- ber.			Per cent dis- tri- bu- tion.	Num- ber.	Per cent dis- tri- bu- tion,		
Total	11,620	100.0	17,932	100.0	23,696	100.0	10,187	100.0		
Scarlet fever Measles Diphtheria Meningitis All other.	2,005 525 166 1,812 7,112	4.5 1.4 15.6	3, 561 932 (⁶) 2, 524 10, 915	(6) 14,1	1,021 222 3,278	4.3 0.9 13.8	70 2,856	4.4 0.7 28.0		

¹ Deaf and dumb population for whom special schedules were returned. Figures include those for whom the age when hearing was lost was not reported. ³ Deaf population for whom special schedules were returned less than 5 years of age when hearing was lost. ³ Deaf persons unable to speak at all. Figures include those for whom the age

^a Deal persons unable to speak at all. Figures include those for whom the age when hearing was lost was not reported.
 ^c Deal-mutes, exclusive of those reported as 16 years of age or over when hearing was lost, who reported cause of dealness. While the report for 1880 does not state specifically that the figures relate only to persons whose dealness was acquired, the number of congenital deal-mutes, if any, who were included is probably too small to have any material influence upon the percentages.
 ^b Beparate figures for diphtheria not available.

Ireland is the only foreign country publishing statistics as to cause of deafness which are at all comparable with those for the United States, and even for

this country satisfactory comparisons can be made for only a few of the more important causes. Table 62, however, shows the number of deaf and dumb persons in Ireland in 1911 reporting certain of the more important causes, with the percentage which they represented of the total.

Table 62 REPORTED CAUSE OF DEAFNESS.	ULATION LAND W	HOSE DEAF- WAS AC-
	Number.	Per cent distribu- tion.
All causes	725	100.0
Measles. Scarlet fever. Meningitis. Cerebrospinal fever. Hydrocephalus. Falls. All other.	137 50 18 23	4.8 18.9 6.9 2.5 3.2 8.1 55.6

In Ireland, as in the United States, scarlet fever was the cause of deafness most frequently reported, being returned in a slightly larger proportion of cases than in the United States (18.9 per cent as compared with 17.3 per cent). Meningitis, however, was much less important in Ireland than in the United States; of the deaf and dumb in the former country whose deafness was acquired, only 9.4 per cent, or less than one-tenth, reported meningitis or cerebrospinal fever as cause of deafness, whereas in the United States meningitis was reported as cause by 15.6 per cent, or nearly one-sixth, of the total, and in addition this was probably the actual cause of deafness in a considerable proportion of the cases where deafness was ascribed to "brain fever," a cause not shown in the published returns for Ireland. The proportion of cases credited to measles was practically the same for the two countries (4.8 for Ireland and 4.5 for the United States).

The Austrian Statistical Central Commission also formerly published statistics as to the cause of deafness for inmates of institutions for deaf-mutes in its annual report on health statistics. The figures for 1906, the last year for which the publication mentioned presented statistics relating to the deaf and dumb, are given in Table 63.

Table 63 CAUSE OF DEAFNESS.	DEAF AND DUMB II INSTITUTIONS FOI DEAF-MUTES IN AUS TRIA WHOSE DEAB NESS WAS ACQUIRED 1906.					
	Number.	Per cent distribu- tion.				
All causes	1,070	100.0				
Convulsions, spasms, fits (Fraisen, Krämpfe, Gicht) Other diseases of the brain and nerves. Scarlet fever Measles. Typhus. Diseases. Berofula. Other diseases. Accident. Undetermined causes.	111 202 117 11 42 61 83 25 111 148 159	10. 4 18. 9 10. 9 1. 0 8. 9 5. 7 7. 8 2. 3 10. 4 13. 8 14. 9				

Scarlet fever is apparently of much less importance as a cause of deafness in Austria than in the United States, being reported as cause for only 10.9 per cent (one-tenth) of the deaf-mutes in deaf-mute institutions in the former country in 1906. The largest class with respect to cause shown in the table is that comprising persons whose deafness was attributed to "Other diseases of the brain and nerves," who constituted 18.9 per cent, or a little less than one-fifth, of the total; it is probable that persons whose deafness was due to meningitis were largely included under this head. The proportion reporting measles as cause was 3.9 per cent, or somewhat less than in the United States.

Owing probably to the difficulty of getting accurate returns as to cause of deafness, the schedule which in Germany must be filled out for every deaf-mute child of school age makes no direct inquiry as to cause. Among a number of inquiries to be answered upon the admission of the child to an institution for the deaf and dumb, however, is one which asks, "During or in direct connection with what disease did deafness become noticeable?", several of the more common causes of deafness being specifically indicated. The results obtained from this inquiry for the period beginning January 1, 1902, and ending June 30, 1905, are of some interest and are shown in Table 64; it must be borne in mind, however, that owing to the difference in the form of the inquiry and the limitation of the statistics to a relatively small proportion of the deaf and dumb, comparisons with the United States are of uncertain significance.

Table 64 DISEASE OR INJURY DURING OR AFTER WHICH DEAFNESS BECAME NOTICEABLE.	STITUTIONS MUTES IN WHOSE DE CAME NO DURING OI EASE OB D	CHILDREN AGE IN IN- FOR DEAF- GERMANY AFNESS BE- FICEABLE AFTER DIS- IJURY: JAN- 02-JUNE 30,		
	Number.	Per cent distribu- tion.		
All causes	3,002	100. 0		
Carebrospinal fever. Meningitis. Other diseases of the brain Scarlet fever. Measles. Diphtheria Smallpox. Typhoid fever (Unterleibstyphus). Whooping cough Influenza. Syphilis or Keratitis diffusa. Idiopathic diseases of the ear Other diseases. Other diseases.	620 391 470 182 78 4 118 48 33 4 181 48 181 404	9.0 20.7 13.0 15.7 6.1 2.6 0.1 3.9 1.6 1.1 0.1 6.0 13.5 6.6		

The 3,002 children for whom the inquiry as to the disease or injury during or after which deafness became noticeable was answered represented about seveneighths (86.5 per cent) of the 3,472 deaf-mute children of school age in institutions for deaf-mutes during the period covered by the returns. By far the largest number (620, constituting 20.7 per cent, or one-fifth, of the total) reported that their deafness had become noticeable during or after an attack of meningitis (Gehirnhautentzündung), and in addition, nearly one-tenth (9 per cent) indicated cerebrospinal fever (epidemische Genickstarre) as the probable cause, these two diseases together being reported by considerably more than onefourth (29.6 per cent) of the total. Other diseases of the brain were reported by 13 per cent of those answering the inquiry, so that altogether more than twofifths (42.7 per cent) indicated as the probable cause of deafness some cerebral affection, and there is ground for regarding even this figure as too low.¹ Soarlet fever ranked next to meningitis in the frequency with which it was returned, being reported by nearly onesixth (15.7 per cent) of the total. The proportion reporting measles was 6.1 per cent. The number reporting injuries to the head (representing 6.6 per cent of the total) was, however, slightly greater than the number reporting measles, while the number reporting idiopathic diseases of the ear was practically the same as the latter.

General Table 13 (p. 128) shows for each division and state the distribution according to reported cause of deafness of the deaf and dumb population for whom special schedules were returned. Table 65 shows a similar distribution in a more condensed form, with percentages, for each geographic division. The congenitally deaf are included in this table in order to bring out more clearly the actual importance of the various causes in the respective divisions in producing deaf-mutism.

The divisions present some interesting contrasts in regard to the leading causes of deafness. Although in the United States as a whole scarlet fever was reported as cause more frequently than meningitis, this was true in only four of the nine geographic divisions-the New England, Middle Atlantic, East North Central, and South Atlantic-meningitis being the cause most frequently reported in the remaining five. Meningitis and brain fever taken together outranked any other classifiable cause for the United States as a whole and for eight of the nine divisions; New England, however, constitutes a striking exception, the proportion of cases in which scarlet fever was reported as cause being considerably in excess of the combined proportion for meningitis and brain fever. Of the other causes shown separately in the table, falls and blows ranked next to those just specified in the New England, Middle Atlantic, Mountain, and Pacific divisions; abscess of the head, which, however, as already pointed

out, is probably merely the sequel of some other disease, in the three southern divisions; and measles in the two North Central divisions.

The percentages for the leading causes show a considerable range in the different divisions. Scarlet fever, for example, was reported as cause by only 4.4 per cent of the total number of deaf-mutes returning schedules in the West South Central division, as compared with 16.9 per cent, or one-sixth, of those in the New England division; considerably more than onefourth (27.4 per cent) of those in this latter division whose deafness was acquired attributed it to this cause. Similarly, the percentage naming meningitis as the cause of deafness ranged from 5.1 in the South Atlantic division to 15 in the Pacific division, and the percentage reporting brain fever from 1.4 in the South Atlantic to 7.8 in the East North Central: when these two causes are taken together the range is from 6.4 in the South Atlantic to 20.1 in the Pacific division. The percentage for falls and blows varied from 1.7 in the two South Central divisions to 5.1 in the Middle Atlantic; that for measles from 1.7 in the East South Central to 3.4 in the East North Central; and that for typhoid fever from 1.4 in the South Atlantic and East South Central to 2.8 in the East North Central.

These wide variations in the relative importance of the respective causes in the different divisions are somewhat difficult of explanation. In large measure, of course, they are due to variations in the percentage of congenital cases; thus the high percentages shown for scarlet fever and meningitis in the Pacific division are undoubtedly accounted for to a considerable extent by the low proportion of congenital deafness in that division, resulting from the fact that it is in large part a newly settled division. Similarly, the low percentages for the leading causes of deafness in the southern divisions may be due to the high proportion of congenital deafness in these divisions. In this connection, however, it must be remembered that a high percentage of congenital deafness may be due either to a high prevalence of this form of deafness or to a low incidence of acquired deafness, and that it can not always be determined which is the factor actually operating in any given instance. Another circumstance which must be borne in mind in connection with statistics as to cause of deafness by geographic divisions is that the prevalence of the various diseases causing deafness has probably varied widely in individual divisions at different periods of time, so that a high percentage for a given cause may reflect epidemic or semiepidemic conditions at some time in the past, and does not necessarily indicate the present importance of the disease in question as a cause of deaf-mutism in the given division. Differences in the completeness and accuracy of the returns as to cause are also responsible for some of the differences shown for the various divisions.

¹ "This number [the number for whom a disease of the brain was reported as apparent cause of deafness] should probably in reality be increased somewhat, as many cases had manifestly been diagnosed erroneously as typhoid fever ("nerve fever")."—Translated from Die Ergebnisse der fortlaufenden Statistik der Taubstummen während der Jahre 1902 bis 1905 (in Medizinal-Statistische Mitteilungen aus dem Kaiserlichen Gesundheitsamte, Band XII, Heft 1, 1908, p. 17).

CAUSE OF DEAFNESS.

Table 65	D	EAF AND D	UMB POPU	LATION FO	B WHOM S	PECIAL SCI	HEDULES W	VERE RETU	JRNED: 191).
REPORTED CAUSE OF DEAFNESS.	United States.	New England division.	Middle Atlantic division.	East North Central division.	West North Central division.	South Atlantic division.	East South Central division.	West South Central division.	Moun- tain division.	Pacific division.
				<u>, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , </u>	NUM	BÉR.	<u>,</u>	<u>. </u>	1	I
All causes	19, 153	1, 187	4, 133	4, 329	2, 767	2,326	1,865	1,613	352	581
Causes affecting the external ear	64	7	7	17	14	8	2	6	1	2
Causes affecting the middle ear	1	327	1,030	1,084	691	444	364	316	95	156
Causes producing suppurative condition Scarlet fever	3,708 2,005	268 201	908 579	896 509	546 276	351 142	276 101	243 71	79 43	121
Measles. Diphtheria	525	29	123 43	149 50	85 18	52 17	32 13		*3 8 9	83 14
Pneumonia Abscess in the head		8	25 25	21 59	19 44	9 70	5 76	6 57	35	264
Disease of the ear All other causes producing suppurative condition	237 324	10 24	48	34 74	41 63	34 27	28 21	36 33	38	3
Causes not producing suppurative condition	789	39	120	186	142	91	88	73	16	34
Whooping cough.	301 186	13 1	48 30	75 44	64 23	28 26	30 20 15	24 33	42	15 7
Colds All other causes not producing suppurative condition	156 146	12 13	25 17	38 29	27 28	18 19	15 23	8		10 2
All other causes affecting the middle ear	10		2	2	3	2			· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	1
Causes affecting the internal ear		- 171	869	1,053	621	229	233	249	89	152
Causes affecting the labyrinth Malarial fever and quinine	226 128	4	21 6	49 28	26 12	30 18	34 23	54 36	3	5 3
Mumps All other causes affecting the labyrinth	85	2	13 2	18		10 2	8	18	$\hat{2}$	2
Causes affecting the auditory nerve		162	835	994	590	194	199	194	86	145
Brain lever	927	83 45	454 229	458 336	335 161	118 32	113 48	115 32	49 14	87
Typhoid fever Convulsions	384 174	21 7	68 67	120 51	63 16	32 6	26 9	32 5	9 4	30 13 9
All other causes affecting the auditory nerve	102 41	6 5	17 13	29 10	15 5	6 5	3	10 1	10	6
Combination of different classes of causes	55	2	15 21	10	5 12	3			•••••	2
Unclassifiable causes	9, 869	595	1,949	1, 963	1, 298	3 1, 516	2 1, 167	4 978	158	2 245
Congenital	7,533	453 49	1, 465	1, 434	909	1, 292	954	743	114	169
Falls and blows. Accident.	587 57	3	209 18	118 15	72 7	46 3	32 5	28 5	10	23 1
All other unclassifiable causes	1,692	90	257	396	310	175	176	202	34	52
Cause unknown or not reported	992	85	257	203	131	126	97	60	9	
		<u>, </u>		PE	B CENT DI	STRIBUTION	r.			
All causes	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0
Causes affecting the external ear	0.3 23.5	0.6 27.5	0.2 24.9	0.4 25.0	0.5 25.0	0.3 19.1	0.1 19.5	0.4 19.6	0.3 27.0	0.3 26.9
Causes producing suppurative condition	19.4	24.3	22.0	20.7	19.7	15.1	14.8	15.1	22.4	20.8
Scarlet føver Measles. Diphtheria	10.5 2.7 0.9	16.9 2.4	14.0 3.0 1.0	11.8	10.0 3.1	6.1 2.2	5.4 1.7	4.4 2.0	12.2 2.3	14.3 2.4 0.3
Pneumonia. Abcess in the head.	0.5	0.6	0.6	1.2	0.7 0.7	0.7 0.4	0.7 0.3	0.4 0.4	2.6 0.9	1.0
Disease of the ear. All other causes producing suppurative condition	1.8 1.2 1.7	0.8 0.8 2.0	$0.6 \\ 1.2 \\ 1.6$	1.4 0.8 1.7	1.6 1.5 2.3	3.0 1.5 1.2	4.1 1.5	3.5	1.4	0.7 0.5
Causes not producing suppurative condition	4.1	3.3	2.9	4.3	2.0 5.1	3.9	1.1 4.7	2.0 4.5	2.3 4.5	1.5 5.9
Whooping cough. Catarrh.	1.6 1.0	1.1 0.1	1.2 0.7	1.7 1.0	2.3 0.8	1.2 1.1	1.6	1.5	1.1	2.6
Colds. All other causes not producing suppurative condition	0.8 0.8	1.0 1.1	0.6 0.4	0.9 0.7	1.0 1.0	0.8 0.8	0.8	0.5 0.5	0.9	1.7
All other causes affecting the middle ear	0.1		(1)	(1)	0.1	0.8				0.3
Causes affecting the internal ear	19.1	14.4	21.0	24.3	22.4	9.8	12.5	15.4	25.3	26.2
Causes affecting the labyrinth	1.2 0.7	0.3	0.5 0.1	1.1	0.9 0.4	1.3 0.8	1.8 1.2	3.3 2.2	0.9	0.9
Mumps. All other causes affecting the labyrinth	0.4	0.2	0.3 (1)	0.4 0.1	0.4 0.1	0.8	0.4 0.2	1.1	0.3 0.6	0.5 0.3
Causes affecting the auditory nerve	17.7	13.6	20.2	23.0	21.3	8.3	10.7	12.0	24.4	25.0
Meningitis Brain lever	9.5 4.8	7.0	11.0 5.5	10.6 7.8	12.1 5.8	5.1 1.4	6.1 2.6	7.1 2.0	13.9 4.0	15.0 5.2
Typhoid fever	2.0 0.9	1.8 0.6	1.6 1.6	2.8 1.2	2.3 0.6	1.4 0.3	1.4 0.5	2.0	2.6 1.1	2.2 1.5
Convulsions. All other causes affecting the auditory nerve	0.5	0.5	0.4	0.7	0.5	0.3	0.2	0.6	2.8	1.0
All other causes affecting the internal ear	0.2	0.4 0.2	0.3	0.2	0.2	0.2		0.1	• • • • • • • • • • •	0.3
Ombination of different classes of causes	0.3 51.5	0.2 50.1	0.5 47.2	0.2 45.3	0.4 46.9	0.1 65.2	0.1 62.6	0.2 60.6	44.9	0.3 42.2
Congenital	39.3	38.2	35.4	33.1	32.9	55.5	51.2	46.1	32.4	29.1
Fails and blows Acoldent, All other unclassifiable causes	3.1 0.3	4.1 0.3	5.1	2.7 0.3	2.6 0.3	2.0 0.1	1.7	1.7 0.3	2.8	4.0.
	8.8 5 9	7.6	6.2	9.1	11.2	7.5 5 A	9.4 5 0	12.5	9.7	9.0
Cause unknown or not reported	5.2	7.2	6.2	4.7	4.7	5.4	5.2	3.7	2.6	4.1

¹ Less than one-tenth of 1 per cent.

In determining the probable extent to which the differences in the relative importance of individual causes were due to variations in their prevalence in the respective divisions at the present time, accurate mortality statistics would be of considerable service. Unfortunately a considerable part of the United States is not included in the registration area for deaths, and the portion excluded comprises the greater part of the South, which shows some of the most striking variations from the other divisions in regard to causes of deafness, so that it is necessary to exercise some caution in the use of mortality rates for the purpose of comparisons between geographic divisions. As such comparisons for the leading causes of acquired deafmutism would, however, be of considerable interest in the present connection, Table 66 is presented, showing the average annual death rate among children under 10 years of age from typhoid fever, measles, scarlet fever, diphtheria and croup, and meningitis for the 5-year period 1910-1914 for those portions of the respective geographic divisions included within the registration area for which statistics as to the causes of death at the different ages are available.

Table 66	AVERAGE ANNUAL DEATH RATE FROM SPECIFIEL CAUSE AMONG CHILDREN UNDER 10 YEARS OF AGE PER 100,000 LIVING AT SAME AGE: 1910-1914.										
DIVISION.		1		1							
	Typhoid fever.	Measles.	Scarlet fever.	Diphthe- ria and croup.	Menin- gitis,						
Total	10.7	44.8	36.5	87.5	39.3						
New England	4.9	51.7	28.5	85.3	55.4						
Middle Atlantic	6.7	56.5	45.6	109.8	36.0						
East North Central (part of)	11.8	37.5	41.9	86.2	36.3						
West North Central (part of)	14.3	33.9	32.0	68.9	28.5						
South Atlantic (part of)	19.0	32.5	13.6	57.3	43.4						
East South Central (part of)	26.0	39.5	14.0	92.7	63. 9						
West South Central (part of)	12.5 17.1	45.3 36.9	10.9 49.7	96.8	41.5						
Mountain (part of) Pacific (part of)	11.7	30.9	49.7	40.0 40.1	36.1 39.3						

¹ Figures relate to registration states and registration cities of 100,000 population or over in nonregistration states; for smaller registration cities in nonregistration states figures are not available.

As the death rate of children under 10 years of age from scarlet fever in the three southern divisions is much below the average for the United States as a whole, it seems probable that the low percentage of cases in which scarlet fever was returned as cause of deafness in these divisions reflects actual conditions, especially as scarlet fever is likely to be as readily recognized as any of the leading causes. In New England, on the other hand, where the percentage reporting scarlet fever as cause of deafness is high and the percentage reporting meningitis low, the death rate from the former cause is below the average and that from the latter cause above the average, so that it is apparent that some part of the explanation for the conditions first mentioned must be sought elsewhere than in the relative prevalence of the respective causes at the present time. For two of the southern divisions the death rate from measles is below the average; the rates from meningitis and from typhoid fever, however, are above the average in all three divisions, and that from diphtheria in two. On the whole, so far as mortality returns go, it seems fully as probable that the high percentage of congenital deafmutism in the South indicates a high prevalence of congenital deafness in this section of the country as that it reflects a low prevalence of acquired deafmutism. In general, however, owing to the limitations already mentioned, the statistics fail to shed any very extensive light on the reasons for the variations in the proportions of the deaf and dumb who attributed their deafness to the several causes.

General Table 14 (p. 132) shows the number in the various race and nativity classes among the deaf and dumb for whom special schedules were returned who reported the various causes of deafness. Table 67 gives similar figures in somewhat less detail.

The three leading race and nativity classes differ to some extent in respect to the relative importance of the different causes of deafness. Among the foreignborn whites the proportion of cases where deafness was due to scarlet fever was considerably above the average, being 15.2 per cent, as compared with 10.5 per cent for all classes combined, while the proportion for meningitis and brain fever taken together was below the average (11.2 per cent, as compared with 14.3 per cent for all classes combined). On the other hand, the percentage reporting typhoid fever as cause was considerably higher for this class (4.8) than for any of the others. Among the Negroes the percentage reporting scarlet fever as the cause of deafness was exceptionally low, being only 2.9, as compared with a percentage of 10.5 for the native whites. The percentages for measles, typhoid fever, and meningitis (including brain fever) were also somewhat lower than in the case of the whites.

As a number of different factors contribute to bring about the differences in the percentages for the respective causes in the several race and nativity classes. it is difficult to determine definitely just what is the precise significance of these differences. To a certain extent variations in the tendency to congenital deafness in the respective classes may account for differences in the relative importance of the causes of acquired deafness, this factor being perhaps especially likely to influence the figures for the Negroes; but on the whole it seems probable that the differences in the percentages congenitally deaf are to a greater or less extent themselves explained by the differences in the percentages for the causes producing acquired deafness, rather than that they explain these differences. Variations in the definiteness and accuracy of the returns as to cause constitute another factor requiring consideration; in particular, it appears probable that the low percentages for the leading causes in the case of the Negroes are partly explained in this manner. This may also account in part for some of the figures for the foreign-born whites; in connection with the high percentage for typhoid fever shown for this class, for example, it is interesting to note that the German report on deaf-mutes of school age for the period 1902-1905 states that the cases where typhoid fever (Unterleibstyphus) was returned as apparent cause probably in many instances represent cases where the actual ailment was some disease of the brain (see p. 58).

To some extent, however, the differences in the percentages for the several causes in the respective race and nativity classes reflect actual differences in the importance of the different diseases as causes of deafness. The extremely low percentage for scarlet fever in the case of Negroes, for example, unquestionably indicates that this is much less important as a cause of deafness for Negroes than it is for whites, because, as already noted (p. 22) the death rate from this cause is distinctly lower for Negroes than for whites. The much smaller disproportion between the percentages for the two races in the case of meningitis than in the case of the other important causes makes it apparent that there is much less difference in the degree to which whites

and Negroes, respectively, are susceptible to this disease; and in fact, as already pointed out, mortality statistics tend to show that the death rate from meningitis is higher for Negroes than for whites. The diseases generally recognized as the leading causes of adventitious deaf-mutism, namely, scarlet fever. measles, diphtheria, meningitis (including brain fever). and typhoid fever, taken together, were returned as cause for only 14.2 per cent, or one-seventh, of the Negroes for whom schedules were received, as compared with 31 per cent, or nearly one-third, for the native whites, and 34.5 per cent, or more than onethird, for the foreign-born whites. After making all allowances for differences in the accuracy of the returns and also for possible differences in the tendency to congenital deafness, it still seems probable that these percentages to some extent reflect actual conditions, and that the higher proportion congenitally deaf among the Negroes is due more to a relatively low incidence of adventitious deafness than to a high incidence of congenital deafness.

Table 67		1	DEAF AND	DUMB POI	ULATION F	OR WHOM	SPECIAL	SCHEDUL	es_were	RETURNE	D: 1910.				
					Whi	te.			Colored.						
REPORTED CAUSE OF DEAFNESS.	All cl	All classes.		al.	Nat	ive.	Foreig	n-born.	To	tal.	Ne	gro.			
	Number.	Per cent distri- bution.	Number.	Per cent distri- bution.	Number.	Per cent. distri- bution.	Num- ber.	Fer cent distri- bution.	Num- ber.	Per cent distri- bution.	Num- ber.	Per cent distri- bution.	Other col- ored. ¹		
All causes	19, 153	100. 0	18,016	100.0	16, 178	100.0	1,838	100.0	1, 137	100.0	1,069	100. 0	68		
Causes affecting the external ear	64	0.3	58	0.3	49	0.3	9	0.5	6	0.5	5	0.5	1		
Causes affecting the middle ear	4,507	23.5	4,375	24.3	3,967	24.5	408	22. 2	132	11.6	122	11.4	10		
Causes producing suppurative condition. Scarlet fever Diphtheria Pneumonia Abscess in the head Disease of the ear All other causes producing suppura-	2,005 525 166 102 349 237	19.4 10.5 2.7 0.9 0.5 1.8 1.2	3, 613 1, 971 508 164 96 332 230	20.1 10.9 2.8 0.9 0.5 1.8 1.3	3,238 1,692 462 148 95 330 221	20. 0 10. 5 2. 9 0. 9 0. 6 2. 0 1. 4	375 279 46 16 1 2 9	20. 4 15. 2 2. 5 0. 9 0. 1 0. 1 0. 5	95 34 17 2 6 17 7	8.4 3.0 1.5 0.2 0.5 1.5 0.6	88 31 15 2 5 17 6	8.2 2.9 1.4 0.2 0.5 1.6 0.6	7 3 2 1 1		
tive condition	324	1.7	312	1.7	290	1.8	22	1.2	12	1,1	12	1,1			
Causes not producing suppurative con- dition	789 301 186 156	4.1 1.6 1.0 0.8 0.8	752 290 179 149 134	4.2 1.6 1.0 0.8 0.7	720 276 177 137 130	4.5 1.7 1.1 0.8 0.8	32 14 2 12	1.7 0.8 0.1 0.7	37 11 7 7	3.3 1.0 0.6 0.6 1.1	34 10 7 7	3.2 0.9 0.7 0.7 0.7	3		
purative condition	140	0.8	10	0.1	9	0.3	1	0.2	14	1.1	10	0.9	1		
Causes affecting the internal ear	3,666	19.1	3 , 526	19.6	3,188	19.7	338	18.4	140	12.3	135	12.6	5		
Causes affecting the labyrinth Malarial fever and quinine Mumps. All other causes affecting the laby-	226 128 85	1.2 0.7 0.4	200 109 82	1.1 0.6 0.5	187 105 73	1.2 0.6 0.5	13 4 9	0.7 0.2 0.5	26 19 3	2.3 1.7 0.3	26 19 3	2.4 1.8 0.3			
rinth	13	0,1	9	(1)	9	0.1	•••••	•••••	4	0.4	4	0,4	····•		
Causes affecting the auditory nerve Meningitis. Brain fever. Typhoid fever. Convulsions. All other causes affecting the audi-	3, 399 1, 812 927 384 174	17.7 9.5 4.8 2.0 0.9	3, 286 1, 731 916 367 173	18.2 9.6 5.1 2.0 1.0	2,966 1,659 783 278 160	18.3 10.3 4.8 1.7 1.0	320 72 133 89 13	17.4 3.9 7.2 4.8 0.7	113 81 11 17 1	9.9 7.1 1.0 1.5 0.1	108 81 8 15 1	10. 1 7. 6 0. 7 1. 4 0. 1	5 3 2		
tory nerve	102	0.5	99	0.5	86	0.5	13	0.7	3	0.3	3	0.3			
All other causes affecting the internal ear	41	0.2	40	0.2	35	0.2	5	0.3	1	0.1	1	0.1			
Combination of different classes of causes	55	0.3	53	0.3	49	0, 3	4	0.2	2	0.2	2	0.2			
Unclassifiable causes	9,869	51. 5	9,085	50.4	8, 123	50. 2	962	52.3	784	69.0	736	68.8	48		
Congenital. Falls and blows. Accident. All other unclassifiable causes	7, 533 587 57 1, 692	39.3 3.1 0.3 8.8	6, 901 558 54 1, 572	38.3 3.1 0.3 8.7	6, 314 439 46 1, 324	39.0 2.7 0.3 8.2	587 119 8 248	31. 9 6. 5 0. 4 13. 5	632 29 3 120	55.6 2.6 0.3 10.6	596 28 3 109	55.8 2.6 0.3 10.2	36 1 1		
Cause unknown or not reported	992	5.2	919	5.1	802	5.0	117	6.4	73	6.4	69	6.5			

¹ Per cent distribution of "Other colored" not shown, as base is less than 100.

* Less than one-tenth of 1 per cent.

In order to bring out somewhat more clearly the differences in the relative importance of the various affections producing adventitious deafness for the respective race and nativity classes, Table 68 is presented, showing the per cent distribution by cause of deafness of those in each class who reported their deafness as acquired.

Table 68	POPU ULE	PER CENT DISTRIBUTION OF DEAF AN POPULATION FOR WHOM SPECIAL ULES WERE RETURNED WHOSE DI WAS ACQUIRED: 1910. ¹								
REPORTED CAUSE OF DEAFNESS.		,	White.		Color	Colored. ²				
	All classes.	Total.	Na- tive.	For- eign- born.	Total.	Ne- gro.				
All causes	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0				
Causes affecting the external ear	0.6	0.5	0.5	0.7	1.2	1.1				
Causes affecting the middle ear	38.8	39.4	40. 2·	32.6	26.1	25.8				
Causes producing suppurative con- dition	31.9. 17.3 4.5 1.4 0.9 3.0 2.0 2.8	32.5 17.7 4.6 1.5 0.9 3.0 2.1 2.8	32.8 17.2 4.7 1.5 1.0 3.3 2.2 2.9	30.0 22.3 3.7 1.3 0.1 0.2 0.7	18.8 6.7 3.4 0.4 1.2 3.4 1.4 2.4	18.6 6.6 3.2 0.4 1.1 3.6 1.3				
Causes not producing suppurative	2.0	2.0	2.9	1.8	2.4	2.5				
condition. Whooping cough Catarrh. Colds All other causes not producing	6.8 2.6 1.6 1.3	6.8 2.6 1.6 1.3	7.3 2.8 1.8 1.4	2.6 1.1 0.2 1.0	7.3 2.2 1.4 1.4	7.2 2.1 1.5 1.5				
suppurative condition	1.3	1.2	1.3	0.3	2.4	2.1				
dle ear	0.1	0.1	0.1	0.1						
Causes affecting the internal ear	31.5	31.7	32.3	27.0	27.7	28.5				
Causes affecting the labyrinth Malarial fever and quinine Mumps. All other causes affecting the	1.9 1.1 0.7	1.8 1.0 0.7	1.9 1.1 0.7	1.0 0.3 0.7	5.1 3.8 0.6	5.5 4.0 0.6				
labyrinth	0.1	0.1	0.1	- <i>-</i>	0.8	0.8				
Causes affecting the auditory nerve. Meningitis Brain fever Typhoid fever Convulsions. All other causes affecting the auditory nerve.	29.3 15.6 8.0 3.3 1.5 0.9	29.6 15.6 8.2 3.3 1.6 0.9	30.1 16.8 7.9 2.8 1.6 0.9	25.6 5.8 10.6 7.1 1.0 1.0	22.4 16.0 2.2 3.4 0.2 0.6	22.8 17.1 1.7 3.2 0.2 0.6				
All other causes affecting the in- ternal ear	0.4	0.4	0.4	0.4	0.2	0.0				
Combination of different classes of causes	0.5	0.5	0.5	0.3	0.4	0.4				
Unclassifiable causes	20.1	19.6	18.3	30.0	30.1	29.6				
Falls and blows Accident All other unclassifiable causes	5.1 0.5 14.6	5.0 0.5 14.1	4.5 0.5 13.4	9.5 0.6 19.8	5.7 0.6 23.8	5.9 0.6 23.0				
Cause unknown or not reported	8.5	8.3	8.1	9.4	14.5	14.6				

Includes those for whom the age when hearing was lost was not reported.
 Per cent distribution of "Other colored" not shown, as base is less than 100.

Meningitis (including brain fever) was reported as cause of deafness by one-fourth (24.8 per cent) of the native whites whose deafness was acquired, as compared with corresponding percentages of 16.4, or onesixth, and 18.8, or somewhat less than one-fifth, for the foreign-born whites and Negroes, respectively. Scarlet fever was reported as cause by 17.2 per cent, or slightly more than one-sixth, of the native white deaf-mutes whose deafness was acquired, as compared with 22.3 per cent, or more than one-fifth, of the foreign-born whites, and 6.6 per cent, or only onesixteenth, in the case of the Negroes. About one-tenth (9.5 per cent) of the foreign-born whites assigned falls or blows as the cause of their deafness, the corresponding percentage for native whites being only 4.5 and that for Negroes 5.9. The percentage reporting typhoid fever was 7.1 for the foreign-born whites, as compared with 2.8 and 3.2, respectively, for the native whites and the Negroes; the percentage reporting measles was 4.7 for the native whites, 3.7 for the foreign-born whites, and 3.2 for the Negroes.

General Table 15 (p. 134) shows the distribution according to reported cause of deafness of the deaf and dumb population for whom special schedules were returned, classified according to age when hearing was lost. Table 69 (p. 64) gives a similar distribution in more condensed form for those whose deafness was acquired, with percentages.

So far as can be determined from the figures in Table 69, meningitis (including brain fever) appears to be of approximately the same importance as a cause of deafness during the first and second guinguennia of life, being reported by 29.4 per cent, or considerably more than one-fourth, of those who lost their hearing between the ages of 5 and 9, and slightly less than onefourth (24.2 per cent) of those who became deaf before the completion of their fifth year; only 8.6 per cent, or about one-twelfth, of those who lost their hearing later than the first decade of life, however, assigned this disease as a cause of deafness. Scarlet fever was most frequently reported by those who lost their hearing during the second quinquennium of life, one-fourth (24.8 per cent) of whom returned this as cause, as compared with 16.8 per cent, or one-sixth, of those who had lost it during the first quinquennium, and 15 per cent, or somewhat less than one-sixth, of those who had lost it after reaching the age of 10. The proportion credited to typhoid fever was also higher for those losing their hearing in the later age periods than in the earlier, only 3 per cent of those who lost their hearing before reaching the age of 5 attributing their deafness to this cause, as compared with 6.1 per cent of those who lost it between the ages of 5 and 9, and 6.4 per cent of those losing it after reaching the age of 10. Falls and blows, on the other hand, were returned with greater relative frequency by those who lost their hearing during the first five years of life than by those who lost it during the second quinquennium or after the completion of the first decade, the percentages being 5.5. 3.8, and 5, respectively. The differences noted are doubtless explained to a certain extent by differences in the percentage of cases where the cause of deafness was unknown or not reported, or was indefinitely or inaccurately returned, cases where no cause whatever was returned or where an unclassifiable cause other than external injury was reported representing more than two-fifths (42.1 per cent) of those where hearing was lost after reaching the age of 10, as compared with 20.3 per cent and 16.9 per cent of those where it was

lost respectively in the first and second quinquennia; differences in the extent to which the less satisfactory of the classified causes, such as "disease of the ear," are returned by those who lost their hearing at the respective ages may also be a factor. It seems probable, however, that the figures indicate in a general way the actual differences in the importance of the leading causes of deaf-mutism at the different ages.

Of those who reported their hearing as lost during their first year of life, more than one-fifth (22.4 per cent) gave meningitis or brain fever as the cause of deafness, a proportion more than twice as great as that for scarlet fever (9.7), the cause ranking second. Abscess in the head ranked third, being reported by 6.5 per cent of the total; in most of these cases, of course, the actual cause was probably one of the contagious or infectious diseases. Falls and blows ranked fourth among the causes as reported, and measles fifth, the percentages being 5.4 and 5, respectively. For the second year of life meningitis (including brain fever) again ranked first, being named as cause by about onefifth (20.3 per cent) of those whose hearing was lost at 1 year of age. The proportion reporting scarlet fever as cause was somewhat higher for those who lost their hearing during this year of life (12.5 per cent, or about one-eighth) than for those who lost it in the first. Falls and blows ranked third, being reported by 6.3 per cent of the total, and measles fourth, being reported by 5.7 per cent.

Nearly one-fourth (24.3 per cent) of those who lost their hearing in the third year of life assigned meningitis or brain fever as the cause of deafness, and nearly one-fifth (18.9 per cent) scarlet fever; falls and blows again ranked third and measles fourth, with percentages of 5.7 and 5.1, respectively. Of those who lost their hearing during the fourth year, more than onefourth (27 per cent) assigned meningitis or brain fever as cause and more than one-fifth (22.8 per cent) scarlet fever, these causes being reported by practically onehalf (49.9 per cent) of the total. Falls and blows continue to rank third, with 5.5 per cent, followed by measles and typhoid fever, with 4.4 per cent of the total in each case. Of those whose hearing was lost during their fifth year, nearly three-fifths (58.2 per cent) reported either meningitis (including brain fever) or scarlet fever as cause, the proportions being 33.7 per cent, or one-third, in the first instance, and 24.5 per cent, or about one-fourth, in the second. Typhoid fever ranked next among the causes as reported and measles fourth, the percentages for these causes being only 3.8 and 3.3, respectively.

During the second quinquennium of life the importance of scarlet fever as a cause of deafness shows a general tendency to increase, practically one-fourth (24.5 per cent) of those who lost their hearing at the age of 5 reporting this as the cause, as compared with about three-tenths (29 per cent) of those who lost it at the age of 8 or 9. In the last two vears of the period, in fact, scarlet fever outranks all other causes in importance. During the first three years of the period meningitis (including brain fever) maintains about the same relative importance as in the closing years of the preceding quinquennium, being assigned as cause by 28.7, 32.6, and 31.3 per cent, respectively, of those who lost their hearing at the ages of 5, 6, and 7, but by only 15 per cent of those who lost it in the last two years of the period taken together. Of those who lost their hearing during the sixth and seventh years of life more than onehalf (53.2 per cent and 55.1 per cent, respectively), and of those losing it in the eighth year nearly three-fifths (58.6 per cent) gave one or the other of these diseases as the cause of their deafness. Typhoid fever ranks third for the first three years of this guinguennium, the percentages reporting this cause ranging from 5.1 in the case of those who lost their hearing at the age of 6 to 8.5 in the case of those who lost it at the age of 7; for the last two years of the period taken together the number reporting measles and typhoid fever was the same.

Scarlet fever was reported more frequently than any other cause by the small number of deaf-mutes who lost their hearing after reaching the age of 10, the proportion returning this cause, as already stated, being 15 per cent, or slightly more than one-seventh. Meningitis (including brain fever) ranked second. No other cause was reported by as many as 10 persons.

DEAF-MUTES IN THE UNITED STATES.

Table 69	DEAF ANI	DUMB PO	PULATION	FOR W	HOM SPE	CIAL SCH	EDULES	WERE RI	ETURNED	WHOSE	DEAFNES	88 WAS A	CQUIRED); 1910. ¹
REPORTED CAUSE OF DEAFNESS.			A	t less the	an 5 year	s of age.				At 5 to	9 years	of age.		At 10
REFORTED GAUGE OF DEAFNESS.	Total.	Total.	Less than 1 year.	1 year.	2 years.	3 years.	4 years.	Infancy (exact age not re- ported).	Total.	5 years.	6 years.	7 years.	8 and 9 years.	years of ag or over.
							NUMBE	R.			·			
All causes	11,620	9, 254	1,628	2,375	2,606	1,572	959	114	1,594	714	454	319	107	14
Causes affecting the external ear	64	54	12	14	13	8	4	3	9	5	2	2		
Causes affecting the middle ear Causes producing suppurative condition	4,507	<u>3,773</u> 3,069	<u>667</u> 519	982	1,089 879	<u>618</u> 540	369	48 36	<u>600</u> 545	274 253	<u>160</u> 142	<u>120</u> 109	46	3 2
Scarlet fover.	2,005	1,558 454	158 81	298 136	492 132	359 69	235 32	16	395 59	175	102 12	87 11	31	2
Diphtheria Pneumonia	166 102	142 98	19	43 22	37	24 11	19 6	3	20 3	11 2	5 1	3	ľ	
Abscess in the head Disease of the ear	349 237	323 215	106 67	102	26 70 51	32 16	8	5	18 13	9	53	2 1	2	•••••
All other causes producing suppura- tive condition.	324	213 279	58	98	51 71	29	。 21	2	37	17	3 14	5	1	
Causes not producing suppurative condi-														
tion Whooping cough	789 301	696 277	145 76	215 81	208 79	77 26	39 11	12 4	53 15	21 6	17 8	10 1	5	
Catarrh Colds	186 156	158 140	22 28	58 34	44 44	24 15	7 14	3 5	12 9	4	42	2 2	2 2	
All other causes not producing suppu- rative condition	146	121	19	42	41	12	7		17	8	3	5	1	
All other causes affecting the middle ear	10	8	3	1	2	1	1		2	•••••	1	1		
Causes affecting the internal ear Causes affecting the labyrinth	3,666	<u>2,955</u> 173	488	<u>681</u>	<u> </u>	<u>558</u> 33	<u>391</u> 19	<u>19</u> 1	<u>639</u> 40	<u>283</u> 19	<u>187</u> 7	<u>143</u> 10	26	3
Malarial fever and quinine	128 85	107	17	31	32	19 14	8		14	19 7 12	2	10 4 5	1	
All other causes affecting the labyrinth.	13	57 9	10 4		11 3		11 	1	25 1		5	5 1	3	
Causes affecting the auditory nerve Meningitis.	3,399 1,812	2,746 1,454	445 223	629 301	768 411	517 282	369 229	18 8	596 339	264 153	179 108	131 67	22 11	2
Brain fever Typhoid fever	927 384	784 273	141 18	182 69	221 79	282 143 69	229 94 36	8 3 2	130 97	52 41	40 23	33 27	5	
Convulsions	174	161	44	56	39	ĩi	7	4	5	4	ĩ	••••••		
nerve	102	74	19	21	18	12	3	1	25	14	7	4	•••••	
All other causes affecting the internal ear Combination of different classes of causes	41 55	36 45	12 5	9 14	4 13	8 9	3	1	3 9	4	1 3	2 2	••••••	
Unclassifiable causes	2,336	1,938	369	571	518	310	150	20	270	115	.85	41	29	49
Falls and blows	587 57	506 45	88 8	150 12	148 13	86 7	28 5	6	60	28 4	18 1	11 1	3 1	
All other unclassifiable causes	1,692	1,387	273	409	357	217	117	14	203	83	66	29	25	3
ause unknown or not reported	992	489	87	113	155	69	42	23	67	33	17	11	6	20
			1		1	ER CEN	T DISTRI	BUTION.	·	· · · · · ·				
All causes	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0
Causes affecting the external ear	0.6	0.6	0.7	0.6	0.5	0.5	0.4	2.6	0.6	0.7	0.4	0.6	•••••	0.7
Causes affecting the middle ear Causes producing suppurative condition	<u>38.8</u> 31.9	40.8 33.2	41.0	41.3	<u>41.8</u> 33.7	<u>39.3</u> 34.4	<u>38.5</u> 34.3	<u>42.1</u> 31.6	<u>37.6</u> 34.2	<u>38.4</u> 35.4	<u>35. 2</u> 31. 3	<u>37.6</u> 34.2	<u>43.0</u> 38.3	25. (20. (
Scarlet fever	17.3 4.5	16.8 4.9	9.7 5.0	12.5 5.7	18.9 5.1	22.8 4.4	24.5 3.3	14.0 3.5	24.8 3.7	24.5 4.2	22.5	27.3	29.0	15.6
Diphtheria. Pneumonia.	1.4 0.9	1.5 1.1	1.2	1.8	1.4	1.5 0.7	2.0 0.6	2.6	1.3	1.5	2.6 1.1	3.4 0.9	5.6 0.9	2. 1 0. 1
Abscess in the head Disease of the ear	3.0 2.0	3.5 2.3	6.5 4.1	4.3	2.7	2.0	0.8	4.4	0.2	0.3	0.2	0.6	1.9	•••••
All other causes producing suppu- rative condition	2.8	3.0	3.6	4.1	2.7	1.0	0.8	5.3	0.8	1.3	0.7	0.3		0.1
Causes not producing suppurative condi-	4.0		3.0	7.1	4. (1.8	2. 2	1.8	2.3	2.4	3.1	1.6	0.9	1.
tion. Whooping cough	6.8 2.6	7.5 3.0	8.9 4.7	9.1 3.4	8.0 3.0	4.9 1.7	4.1 1.1	10.5 3.5	3.3 0.9	2.9 0.8	3.7 1.8	3.1 0.3	4.7	5. 0.
Catarrh	1.6 1.3	1.7 1.5	1.4 1.7	2.4 1.4	1.7 1.7	1.5 1.0	0.7 1.5	2.6 4.4	0.8 0.6	0.6	0.9 0.4	0.6	1.9 1.9	2.
All other causes not producing suppu- rative condition	1.3	1.3	1.2	1.8	1.6	0.8	0.7		1.1	1.1	0.7	1.6		1.
All other causes affecting the middle ear	0.1	0.1	0.2	(*)	0.1	0.1	0.1		0.1		0.2	0.3	0.9	1.
auses affecting the internal ear	31.5	31.9	30.0	28.7	31.4	35.5	40.8	16. 7	40.1	39.6	41.2	44.8	24.3	24.3
Causes affecting the labyrinth Malarial fever and quinine	1.9 1.1	1.9 1.2	1.9 1.0	1.8 1.3	1.8 1.2	2.1 1.2	2.0 0.8	0.9	2.5 0.9	2.7 1.0	1.5 0.4	3.1 1.3	3.7 0.9	4.
Mumps. All other causes affecting the labyrinth.	0.7 0.1	0.6 0.1	0.6	0.5 (³)	0.4	0.9	1.1	0.9	1.6 0.1	1.7	1.1	1.6 0.3	2.8	·····i.
Causes affecting the auditory nerve	29.3	29. 7 15. 7	27.3	26.5 12.7	29.5	32.9	38.5	15.8	37.4	37.0	39.4	41.1	20.6	19.3
Meningitis. Brain fever	15.6 8.0	8.5	13.7 8.7	7.7	15.8 8.5	17.9 9.1	23.9 9.8	7.0 2.6	21.3 8.2	21.4 7.3	23.8 8.8	21.0 10.3	10.3 4.7	3. 5.
Typhoid fever Convulsions	3.3 1.5	3.0 1.7	1.1 2.7	2.9 2.4	3.0 1.5	4.4 0.7	3.8 0.7	1.8 3.5	6.1 0.3	5.7 0.6	5.1 0.2	8.5	5.6	6.
All other causes affecting the auditory nerve.	0.9	0.8	1.2	0.9	0.7	0.8	0.3	0.9	1.6	2.0	1.5	1.3		2
	0.4	0.4	0.7	0.4	0.2	0.5	0.3		0.2	·····	0.2	0.6		ō.
All other causes affecting the internal ear.		0.5	0.3	0.6	0.5	0.6	0.3	0.9	0.6	0.6	0.7	0.6		0.
Combination of different classes of causes	0.5			04.0	10.0	10 8								
Combination of different classes of causes Unclassifiable causes Falls and blows	0.5 	20.9 5.5	<u>22.7</u> 5.4	24.0 6.3	<u>19.9</u> 5.7	<u> </u>	15.6	17.5	16.9	<u> 16, 1</u> 3 9	18.7	12.9	27.1	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
Combination of different classes of causes Unclassifiable causes	20.1	20.9	22.7				15.6 2.9 0.5 12.2	<u>17.5</u> 5.3 12.3	16.9 3.8 0.4 12.7	16.1 3.9 0.6 11.6	18.7 4.0 0.2 14.5			35. 5. 2 27.

¹ Includes those for whom the age when hearing was lost was not reported.

³ Less than one-tenth of 1 per cent.

HEREDITY AND DEAFNESS.

The question of the extent to which deafness occurs among different members of the same family is one that has received more or less attention, particularly in recent years, when special investigations are being made as to the transmissibility of physical and mental defects from one generation to another. In order to throw light on this question, the special schedules employed at the enumeration of the deaf and dumb in 1910 and the enumeration of the deaf in 1890 and 1900 requested information regarding deafness among relatives. The inquiries on this subject inserted on the schedule for 1910 asked whether either parent of the deaf and dumb person was also deaf, and also whether any of his brothers or sisters or children, if he had any, were deaf, and if so, their number. As statistics tend to show that defects are especially likely to occur among the children of parents who are related to each other, an inquiry was also included asking whether or not the parents of the deaf and dumb person were first cousins. The data obtained by means of these several inquiries are summarized in General Table 16 (p. 135), in which the deaf and dumb population returning the schedules is classified in detail according to the answers made to the respective questions.

In considering the statistics presented in General Table 16, and also in other tables dealing with the subject of deafness among relatives, it must be kept in mind that they possess certain distinct limitations. In particular, it must be remembered that they indicate merely the number of deaf and dumb individuals reporting themselves as having deaf parents, brothers or sisters, or children, and not the number of families having more than one deaf member; in other words, the figures probably give an exaggerated impression of the actual extent, relatively, to which deafness occurs in two or more individuals in the same family, by reason of the fact that where such a situation exists a schedule may have been received from each of the deaf members. This situation may perhaps be made clearer by a specific illustration. Assume that in a given family, in which both the parents are deafmutes, there are three children, all deaf-mutes. If schedules were received from each of these three children these would be tabulated as three cases in which a deaf-mute had both deaf parents and deaf brothers or sisters, although they related to but a single family. If in addition schedules were received from both parents, they would figure in the statistics as two cases where a deaf-mute had deaf children. The same family would thus figure in the statistics five times, so that it is apparent that in studying the figures relative to this general subject considerable allowance must be made for possible duplications of this kind. Of course in many instances where more than one member of the same family was deaf, there may have been no exaggeration in the statistics, since only one member may have figured in the returns, as the others may not have been deaf-mutes, or if deaf-mutes, may have been dead, or may not have been reported as deaf and dumb by the enumerator, or may have neglected to return the special schedule.

The figures as to deafness among relatives obtained at the census of 1910 can not, of course, even after allowance is made for the limitation just noted, be taken as an indication of the extent to which deafness is hereditary, for the reason that certain forms of hereditary deafness do not ordinarily cause loss of hearing before middle or late middle life, and consequently would only figure in statistics of the deaf and dumb in the exceptional cases where they were accompanied by loss of speech. It is furthermore somewhat uncertain how far the statistics can be taken as an index of the extent to which deaf-mutism is hereditary, since the inquiry as to deafness among relatives asked merely whether the relatives in question were deaf, and not whether they were deaf and dumb, and it is probable that in a considerable number of cases deaf-mutes may have had deaf relatives who were not deaf-mutes. Inasmuch, however, as congenital deafness is largely due to hereditary causes, where a person suffering from congenital deaf-mutism reports the existence of deaf parents, brothers or sisters, or children there is a strong presumption that they also are afflicted with hereditary deaf-mutism. For this reason, when taken in conjunction with the returns as to age when hearing was lost and cause of deafness, the figures as to deafness among relatives probably indicate in a more or less general way the extent to which deaf-mutism is hereditary, although they can not be taken as an accurate measure.

The total number of deaf-mutes returning special schedules who reported themselves as having deaf parents, brothers or sisters, or children was 4,639, representing 24.2 per cent, or nearly one-fourth, of the total. Of these, 420, or about one-tenth, had deaf parents, the remainder reporting either deaf brothers or sisters or deaf children. Of those having deaf parents, 270, or about two-thirds, also had deaf brothers or sisters, and 28 had deaf children, 22 having both. Of the 4,219 reporting deaf brothers or sisters or deaf children but no deaf parents, by far the greater number (3,951) reported deaf brothers or sisters only, the number reporting deaf children only being 142 and the number reporting both deaf brothers or sisters and deaf children being 126. The total number reporting deaf brothers or sisters was 4,347, or more than nine-tenths of the total number reporting deaf relatives, and the total number reporting deaf children was 296.

From the figures just given it is apparent that heredity is on the whole a minor factor in bringing about deaf-mutism, especially as a certain proportion of the cases where deaf-mutes reported deaf relatives represent instances where two or more members of the same family lost their hearing from the same contagious or infectious disease. This was indeed to be expected, in view of the extent to which deafness results from causes such as cerebrospinal fever, scarlet fever, and accident or other violence, where the loss of hearing is due to injury or infection from without. As a matter of fact, although the circumstance that deaf-mutism is to a considerable extent a hereditary defect is probably much more generally recognized than the circumstance that blindness may result from hereditary influences, only 2.2 per cent of the deafmutes from whom the Bureau of the Census received satisfactory schedules at the census of 1910 reported themselves as having deaf parents, whereas 3.7 per cent of the blind returning schedules reported blind parents. This more general recognition of hereditary influence in the case of deaf-mutism than in that of blindness is probably due mainly to the fact that in a considerable proportion of the cases of hereditary blindness vision is not lost until late in life, when the blind relatives of the previous generation are dead, whereas hereditary deaf-mutism is probably in most instances congenital.

Of the 420 persons reporting deaf parents, 289, or more than two-thirds, reported that both parents were deaf; of the remainder, 71, or about one-sixth of the total number reporting deaf parents, reported their father only as deaf, and 60, or one-seventh, their mother only as deaf. These figures present a striking contrast to the corresponding figures for the blind, as out of the 1,073 blind persons reporting blind parents at the census of 1910, only 31, or 2.9 per cent, reported both parents as blind, while 478, or 44.5 per cent, reported their father alone as blind, and 564, or 52.6 per cent, their mother alone. The circumstance that where a deaf-mute reported deaf parents at all both parents were usually deaf whereas among the blind reporting blind parents it was the exception for both parents to have defective vision is probably due in some measure to a greater frequency of marriage between deaf-mutes than between blind persons. Blindness, including some of the most important forms of hereditary blindness, in the great majority of cases does not occur until adult life, so that the blind persons who have married at all have done so in the greater number of instances before the loss of their sight, and hence in most cases have married persons of normal vision. Deaf-mutes, on the contrary, become so early in life and in consequence of the handicap thus imposed upon them in respect to their intercourse with others tend more to marry those of their own kind (see p. 32). In view of the large proportion of deaf-mutes who lost their hearing from adventitious causes, and whose deafness is therefore not hereditary in character, and of the further fact that congenital deafness may be due to a variety of conditions. the relatively large number of cases in which

both parents were deaf can not be taken as conclusive evidence of a special risk of deafness in the offspring where both parents are deaf, inasmuch as the parents may be suffering from different forms of deafness, although where persons suffering from the same form of hereditary deafness intermarry, there is undoubtedly a much greater probability of deaf offspring than where one parent only is so afflicted. The fact that in the majority of instances where only one deaf parent was reported it was the father who was deaf is, of course, what would normally be expected in view of the general excess of males among the deaf and dumb. The circumstance that among the blind who reported a blind parent it was more often the mother who was blind is probably in part accounted for by the fact that glaucoma, one of the causes of blindness which appears in successive generations, attacks women more frequently than men, and also by the fact that women survive more frequently than men to the ages when cataract, another cause which is hereditary, most frequently occurs.

In any consideration of the extent to which physical defects are the result of hereditary influence, more or less attention is given at the present time to the question as to how far the persons suffering from the defects in question are the children of consanguineous marriages, since investigation has shown that there is a strong tendency for any defect to which there may be a family predisposition to appear in the offspring of such marriages, even if the parents themselves are free. In order to obtain information as to the extent to which the deaf and dumb are the offspring of consanguineous marriages the special schedule contained, as already noted, an inquiry as to whether or not the parents of the deaf and dumb person were first cousins. The results of this inquiry are summarized in Table 70. which classifies the total deaf-mute population in 1910 returning special schedules and those reporting that their parents were first cousins according to whether or not they reported any deaf relatives.

Table 70	DEAF AND DUMB POPULATION FOR WHOM SPECIAL SCHEDULES WERE BETURNED: 1910.										
STATUS AS TO DEAF BELATIVES.	Tote	J.	With parents first cousins.								
	Number.	Per cent distri- bution.	Num- ber.	Per cent distri- bution.	Per cent of total.						
Total	19, 153	100.0	883	100.0	4.6						
Reporting deal relatives Not reporting deal relatives	4,639 14,514	24. 2 75. 8	475 408.	53.8 46.2	10. 2 2. 8						
				1							

Of the 19,153 persons who returned satisfactory schedules, 883, or 4.6 per cent, were the children of first cousins. This may be regarded as a relatively high proportion, as it is hardly probable that in every hundred marriages even four are marriages of first cousins. The percentage is, moreover, much larger than the corresponding percentage for the blind population returning special schedules (2.4); in fact the absolute number of deaf-mutes reporting that their parents were first cousins exceeded the number of blind so reporting by 174, although the total number returning schedules was 10,000 less. These facts indicate that the subject of consanguineous marriages is one of some importance for a study of deaf-mutism.

The statistics as to the number of deaf and dumb persons reporting deaf parents, brothers or sisters, and children bring out most clearly the reason why the question of consanguinity in the parents is regarded as possessing so much interest. As already stated, the total number of deaf and dumb persons reporting deaf relatives was 4,639, representing 24.2 per cent, or nearly one-fourth, of the total number returning schedules. Of those whose parents were first cousins, however, 475, representing 53.8 per cent, or considerably more than one-half, reported deaf relatives; in other words, persons with deaf parents, brothers or sisters, or children were more than twice as numerous relatively among those whose parents were first cousins as among those whose parents were not thus related. To make the comparison in another way, while persons whose parents were first cousins formed only 4.6 per cent of the total deaf and dumb population returning schedules, they formed 10.2 per cent of those reporting deaf relatives. The following table summarizes the facts concerning the deaf and dumb persons whose parents were first cousins and who reported deaf relatives, and shows for comparison the statistics for all deaf and dumb persons reporting such relatives.

Table 71	DEAF AND DUMB POPULATION FOR WHOM SPECIAL SCHEDULES WERE RETURNED REPORTING DEAF REL ATIVES: 1910.							
STATUS AS TO DEAF RELATIVES REPORTED.	Total.		With parents first cousins.					
	Num- ber.	Per cent distri- bu- tion.	Num- ber.	Per cent distri- bu- tion.	Per cent of total.			
Total reporting deaf relatives	4,639	100.0	475	100.0	10.2			
Reporting one or both parents deaf	420	9.1	11	2.3	2.6			
Not reporting other deaf relatives Reporting other deaf relatives Reporting both deaf children and deaf	144 276	3.1 5.9	2 9	0.4	1.4 3.3			
Reporting deaf children only Reporting deaf brothers or sisters only	22 6 248	0.5 0.1 5.3	1 8	0.2 1.7	(¹) 3.2			
Not reporting a deaf parent	4,219	90.9	464	97.7	11.0			
Reporting both deaf children and deaf brothers or sisters	126 142 3,951	2.7 3.1 85.2	8 4 452	1.7 0.8 95.2	6.3 2.8 11.4			

¹ Per cent not shown where base is less than 100.

Most of the deaf-mutes whose parents were first cousins and who also reported deaf relatives reported deaf brothers or sisters, only 3 of them having deaf parents and only 5 of them deaf children without having deaf brothers or sisters. This was perhaps to have been expected, since the importance of consanguineous marriages in any study of heredity lies in the fact already mentioned that any latent tendency toward a physical or mental defect is especially likely to make itself apparent in the offspring when both of the parents possess this tendency, so that the children of such marriages will frequently be defective where both parents are normal.

General Table 17 (p. 143) classifies the total and the male and female deaf and dumb population in each race and nativity class who returned schedules according to their status as to relationship and hearing of parents. Table 72 shows the distribution by race and nativity of the total number reporting as to the hearing of their parents, classified according to the status of their parents as to hearing, and also gives the percentage reporting one or both parents as deaf among the total number in each race and nativity class who reported as to the hearing of their parents.

Table 72	DEAF AND DUMB POPULATION FOR WHOM SP SCHEDULES WERE RETURNED REPORTING A HEARING OF PARENTS: 1910.									
RACE AND NATIVITY.		Reportin	Report-							
	Total.	Number.	Per cent distribu- tion.	Per cent of total.	neither parent às deaf.					
All classes	18,833	420	100.0	2.2	18, 413					
White	17,745	406	96.7	2.3	17, 339					
Native Foreign-born	15,963 1,782	392 14	93.3 3.3	2.5 0.8	15, 571 1, 768					
Colored	1,088	14	3.3	1.3	1,074					
Negro Other colored	1,024 64	13 1	3.1 0.2	1.3 (¹)	1,011 63					

¹ Per cent not shown where base is less than 100.

The proportion which persons whose parents were also deaf formed of the total number reporting was much higher (2.5 per cent) for the native whites than for any other race and nativity class for which the percentage is given in the table. For the Negroes the percentage was only 1.3, while for the foreign-born whites it was only 0.8. The low percentage for the foreign-born whites is probably accounted for by the fact that comparatively few deaf-mutes emigrate from the country in which they live, so that the majority of the foreign-born white deaf-mutes in the United States are persons who were brought into the country by their parents as children and who subsequently lost their hearing. The low proportion for the Negroes is probably explained by the fact that Negro deaf-mutes appear to marry less frequently than white deaf-mutes (see Table 30, p. 34).

Table 73, on the next page, gives the distribution by race and nativity of the deaf and dumb who reported as to the relationship of their parents, with the percentage which those whose parents were first cousins represented of the total shown for each race and nativity class.

Table 73	DEAF AND DUMB POPULATION FOR WHOM SPECIA SCHEDULES WERE RETURNED REPORTING AS TO RELATIONSHIP OF PARENTS: 1910.									
BACE AND NATIVITY.		Pare	nts first co	isins.						
	Total.	Number.	Per cent distribu- tion.	Per cent of total.	Parents not first cousins.					
All classes	18,301	883	100.0	4.8	17, 418					
White	17, 268	851	96.4	4.9	16, 417					
Native Foreign-born	15,563 1,705	776 75	87.9 8.5	5.0 4.4	14,787 1,630					
Colored	1,033	32	3.6	3.1	1,001					
Negro O ther colored	972 61	30 2	3.4 0.2	3.1 (¹)	942 59					

¹ Per cent not shown where base is less than 100.

The proportion of deaf and dumb persons whose parents were first cousins was higher for the native whites (5 per cent) than for any other class for which the percentage is given in the table. For the foreignborn whites the percentage was 4.4, while for the Negroes it was 3.1. These variations are somewhat difficult to explain; the circumstance that the proportion failing to report whether or not their parents were first cousins was higher among the Negroes than in either of the white classes suggests the possibility, however, that other Negroes may have replied in the negative through ignorance of the facts.

General Table 18 (p. 145) shows the distribution according to age when hearing was lost of the deaf and dumb population for whom special schedules were received, classified according to relationship of parents and status of parents as to hearing. Table 74 shows the distribution according to age when hearing was lost of the deaf and dumb population for whom special schedules were received, classified according to whether or not their parents were deaf.

Of the deaf-mutes who reported that both parents were deaf, 71.6 per cent, or considerably more than two-thirds, were congenitally deaf, and of those who reported one parent only as deaf, 61.1 per cent, or three-fifths; of those who reported neither parent as deaf, on the other hand, only 38.7 per cent, or considerably less than two-fifths, were congenitally deaf. The proportion of congenital cases was practically the same for those reporting their father only as deaf as for those who reported their mother only as deaf. It is, of course, not surprising that the percentage of congenital cases should be somewhat higher for those reporting two deaf parents than for those reporting only one; that the difference is not still greater is explained by the fact that deaf-mutes who intermarry are probably in a considerable number of cases suffering from different forms of deafness, and as deafness from nonhereditary causes is so far as known not transmissible, the probability of deaf offspring is no greater when a person who is deaf from hereditary causes marries one who is adventitiously deaf than when he marries a person of normal hearing. The proportion reporting hearing as lost in each definite age period after birth was in practically every instance much higher for those whose parents could both hear than for those who reported one or both parents as deaf.

Table 74	DEAF A				ON FOR ETURNEL	wном Si): 1910.	PECIAI
AGE WHEN HEARING WAS		Both par-		parent o rted as o		NT - * 4 h	Not re- port-
LOST.	Total.	ents re- port- ed as deaf.	Total.	Father only re- ported as deaf.	Mother only re-	Neither parent re- ported as deaf.	ing as to hear- ing of par- ents.
				NUMBEI	3.		
Total	19, 153	289	131	71	60	18, 413	320
Deafness congenital	7,533	207	80	44	36	7,120	126
Deafness acquired ¹	11,620	82	51	27	24	11, 293	194
At age of- Less than 5 years 1 year 2 to 4 years Infancy (exact age not reported) 5 to 9 years 10 years or over At age not reported	9, 254 1, 628 2, 375 5, 137 114 1, 594 140 632	66 18 10 37 1 5 1 10	38 11 9 18 10 1 2	19 7 4 8 6 1 1	19 4 5 10 4 1	9,115 1,504 2,351 5,058 112 1,567 132 479	35 5 24 1 12 6 141
		P	ER CEI	NT DISTR	MBUTION		
Total	100.0	100. 0	100.0	(*)	(*)	100.0	100.0
Deafness congenital	39.3	71.6	61.1	(1)	(3)	38.7	89.4
Deafness acquired 1	60.7	28.4	38.9	(*)	(*)	61.3	60.6
At age of Less than 5 years Less than 1 year 1 year 2 to 4 years Infancy (exact age not	48.3 8.5 12.4 26.8	22. 8 6. 2 3. 5 12. 8	29.0 8.4 6.9 13.7	(1) (1) (2) (2)	(\$) (\$) (\$) (3)	49.5 8.7 12.8 27.5	10.9 1.6 1.6
reported) 5 to 9 years 10 years or over At age not reported	0.6 8.3 0.7 3.3	0.3 1.7 0.3 3.5	7.6 0.8 1.5	(3) (3) (3) (3)	(³)	0.6 8.5 0.7 2.6	0.3 3.8 1.4 44.1

¹ Includes those for whom the age when hearing was lost was not reported. ² Per cent distribution not shown, as base is less than 100.

The schedule to be filled out for deaf-mute children of school age in Germany, to which reference has already been made, included inquiries as to the presence in the parents of congenital deaf-mutism, acquired deafmutism, and deafness unaccompanied by mutism. In the published statistics for the period from January 1, 1902, to February 1, 1905, however, only the figures for the congenitally deaf are shown, and owing to differences in the method of presentation, it is impossible to make any detailed comparison with similar figures for the United States. On account of the interest attaching to this subject, however, Table 75 summarizes the results obtained, comparative figures for the United States being presented as far as practicable.

The report of the Imperial Health Office from which the figures for the German Empire were taken does not show the number of cases in which both parents of the deaf-mute were deaf, so that it is impossible to make any comparison with the United States as to the proportion of the congenitally deaf who reported that one or both parents were deaf. Of the congenital deaf-mute children of school age in Germany for whom statistics are presented in Table 75, however, 1.9 per cent reported that they had a deaf father and 2.1 per cent that they had a deaf mother, as compared with corresponding percentages of 3.3 and 3.2 for the congenital deaf-mutes in the United States returning schedules at the census of 1910. The reason for the higher percentage for the United States is difficult to determine, and it is probably due to a variety It will be observed that, contrary of factors. to the situation among the deaf-mutes covered by the figures for the United States, a larger number of the German children of school age reported their mother deaf than their father. This was due to the larger number of cases in which the mother suffered from congenital deaf-mutism, as the cases of acquired deaf-mutism and of total deafness without mutism were slightly more numerous where the father was deaf; the reason for the difference is, however, not apparent. In the great majority of instances where a congenital deaf-mute of school age in Germany was reported as having a deaf parent, the parent also was a congenital deaf-mute; 140, or practically five-sixths (82.4 per cent), of the 170 deaf parents reported suffered from this form of the defect, while only 24 were adventitious deaf-mutes and only 6 suffered from deafness in both ears not combined with mutism.

Table 75 STATUS OF PARENTS AS TO HEARING.	SPECIAL ULES W	OR WHOM L SCHED- VERE RE- IN THE	CONGENITAL DEAF- MUTES OF SCHOOL AGE IN GEBMANT: JANUARY 1, 1902- JUNE 30, 1905.			
	Number.	Per cent of total.	Number.	Per cent of total.		
Total	7,533	100.0	4, 189	100.0		
Reporting one or both parents as deaf	287	3.8	(1)	(1)		
Reporting father as deaf Reporting father as suffering from— Congenital deaf-mutism Acquired deaf-mutism Deafness in both ears	251 (3) (3) (3)	3.3 (1) (3) (2)	81 64 13 4	1.9 1.5 0.3 0.1		
Reporting mother as deaf Reporting mother as suffering from—	243	3. 2	89	2.1		
rom— Congenital deaf-mutism Acquired deaf-mutism Deafness in both ears	(2) (2) (2)	(2) (2) (2)	76 11 2	1.8 0.3 (*)		
Not reporting a deaf parent	7,246	96.2	(1)	(1)		

¹ Number not reported. ² Not reported separately. ³ Less than one-tenth of 1 per cent.

An inquiry as to the existence of deaf and dumb relatives was also made at the census of 1911 in Ireland. The results, however, present a marked contrast to those just referred to, as out of 2,325 congenital deaf-mutes enumerated, only 1 reported a mate father and only 2 a mute mother, these representing altogether only 0.1 per cent of the total.

Table 76 shows for the deaf and dumb in 1910 for whom special schedules were returned the distribution according to age when hearing was lost of those whose parents were first cousins, in comparison with that of those whose parents were not first cousins.

Table 76	DEAF				tion f(Retur			ECIAL
AGE WHEN HEARING WAS LOST.	Total.		Parents first cousins.		Parents not first cousins.		Not report- ing as to re- lationship of parents.	
	Num- ber.	Per cent dis- tri- bu- tion.	Num- ber.	Per cent dis- tri- bu- tion.	Num- ber.	Per cent dis- tri- bu- tion.	Num- ber.	Per cent dis- tri- bu- tion.
Total	19, 153	100.0	883	100.0	17,418	100.0	852	100.0
Deafness congenital	7,533	39.3	553	62.6	6,595	37.9	385	45.2
Deafness acquired 1	11,620	60.7	330	37.4	10,823	62.1	467	54.8
At age of— Less than 5 years Less than 1 year 1 year 2 to 4 years Infancy (exact age not	9,254 1,628 2,375 5,137	8.5 12.4 26.8	56 82	31.0 6.3 9.3 15.1	8,785 1,549 2,248 4,882	50.4 8.9 12.9 28.0	23 45	22.9 2.7 5.3 14.3
reported) 5 to 9 years 10 years or over At age not reported	114 1,594 140 632			0.3 3.5 0.2 2.6	106 1,503 113 422	0.6 8.6 0.6 2.4	5 60 25 187	0.0 7.0 2.1 21.1

¹ Includes those for whom the age when hearing was lost was not reported.

Of the deaf-mutes who stated that their parents were first cousins more than three-fifths (62.6 per cent) reported themselves as born deaf, as compared with a corresponding proportion of 37.9, or less than twofifths, of those whose parents were not first cousins. The proportion losing their hearing in each individual age period subsequent to birth was, on the other hand, distinctly lower for those whose parents were first cousins than for those whose parents were not thus related. These differences are of course explained by the circumstance that the special risk involved in consanguineous marriages arises from the fact that any latent tendency toward a hereditary defect is much more likely to become evident in the offspring of a marriage when both parents possess this latent tendency than when only one possesses it. As such defects to a considerable extent either are congenital or manifest themselves early in life, it was to be expected that the deaf-mute children of first cousins would comprise a relatively high proportion of persons who were congenitally deaf.

The schedule for deaf-mute children of school age in Germany contains an inquiry asking whether the parents were related by blood, and one of the inquiries on the special schedules for the deaf and dumb at the census of 1911 in Ireland was framed in such a way as probably to secure a report of most of the instances where the deaf-mute was the child of first cousins, although such a report was not specifically required. ¹ Among the 4,189 congenital deaf-mutes of school age in Germany included in the returns for the period beginning January 1, 1902, and ending June 30, 1905, 191,

or 4.6 per cent, were reported as being the children of first cousins, a percentage considerably lower than the corresponding figure for congenital deaf-mutes of all ages in the United States (7.3 per cent), although the reason for the difference is difficult to determine. It is impracticable to make any exact comparison between the returns for the United States and those for Ireland. as the census report for the latter country does not give the total number of deaf and dumb enumerated who were the children of first cousins but the number of individual cases of deaf-mutism reported as occurring in families where the parents were cousins. The number of such cases tabulated was 126, of which 121 were congenital cases and 5 acquired cases. If all of these deaf-mutes were enumerated at the census of 1911. 4 per cent of the total deaf and dumb enumerated and 5.2 per cent of the congenitally deaf were the children of cousins. These figures, however, can only be regarded as approximations, as it is not entirely clear whether the published figures comprise only persons actually enumerated at the census or also include other deaf-mute members of their families, in addition to which a further factor of uncertainty results from the circumstance that on the one hand the schedule did not definitely require that wherever the parents of the deaf and dumb persons were cousins this fact should be indicated, while, on the other hand, the inquiry did not refer specifically to first cousins, but merely to "cousins," so that some instances where the parents were of more distant relationship than first cousins may have been included. As in the case of the United States, however, the figures serve to show the importance of consanguineous marriages as a factor in congenital deaf-mutism.

General Table 19 (p. 146) shows the distribution according to reported cause of deafness of the deaf and dumb population returning special schedules in 1910, classified according to relationship of parents and status of parents as to hearing. In Table 77 the distribution according to cause is given for those reporting deaf parents in comparison with those whose parents could hear.

Table 77		DEAF A	ND DUMB	POPULATIO	n for wh	OM SPECIAL	SCHEDULE	5 WERE RE	TUENED: 1	910.	
	i		•.	Number.		.=.			Per cent di	stribution.	
REPORTED CAUSE OF DEAFNESS.		Both	One pare	nt only re deaf.	ported as	Neither	Not reporting		Both	One	Neither
	Total.	parents reported as deaf.	Total.	Father only reported as deaf.	Mother only reported as deaf.	parent reported as deaf.	as to hearing of parents.	Total.	parents reported as deaf.	parent only reported as deaf.	parent reported as deal,
All causes	19, 153	289	131	71	60	18, 413	320	100.0	100.0	100.0	100. 0
Causes affecting the external ear	64					64		0.3			0.3
Causes affecting the middle ear	4, 507	34	20	11	9	4, 424	29	23. 5	11.8	15.3	24. 0
Causes producing suppurative condition Scarlet fever Measles Diphtheria. Pneumonia.	3,708 2,005 525 166 102	21 10 3 3 1	11 4 1	6 3	5 1 1	3,649 1,975 519 162 101	27 16 2 1	19.4 10.5 2.7 0.9 0.5	7.3 3.5 1.0 1.0 0,3	8.4 3.1 0.8	19.8 10.7 2.8 0.9 0.5
Pneumonia. Abscess in the head. Disease of the ear. All other causes producing suppurative condition.	349 237 324	2 1 1	3 1 2	2 1	1 1 1	342 230 320	2 5 1	1.8 1.2 1.7	0.7	2.3 0.8 1.5	1.9 1.2 1.7
Causes not producing suppurative condition Whooping cough Catarrh Colds. All other causes not producing suppurative	789 301 186 156 146	12 5 5 1 1	9322	5 2 1 1	4 1 1 1	766 293 179 153 141	2	4.1 1.6 1.0 0.8	4.2 1.7 1.7 0.3	6.9 23 1.5 1.5	4.2 1.6 1.0 0.8
All other causes affecting the middle ear	10		1	· ·	-	9	4	0.8 0.1	0.3	1.5	0.0
Causes affecting the internal ear	3,666	12	12	9	3	3, 330	12	19.1	0.3 4.2	9.2	(¹)
Causes affecting the labyrinth. Malarial fever and quinine. Mumps. All other causes affecting the labyrinth	226 128 85 13	4 1 2 1				220 127 83 10	2	1.2 0.7 0.4 0.1	1.4 0.3 0.7 0.3	3. 4	19. 0. 0. 0. 0.
Causes affecting the auditory nerve Meningitis. Brain fever. Typhoid fever. Convulsions. All other causes affecting the auditory nerve.	3,399 1,812 927 384 174 102	8 1 2 2 2 1	12 4 2 1 4	9 3 2 3 1	3 1 1 1	3,370 1,801 921 381 168 99	9 6 2 1	17.7 9.5 4.8 2.0 0.9 0.5	2.8 0.3 0.7 0.7 0.7 0.3	9.2 3.1 1.5 0.8 3.1 0.8	18.3 9.6 5.0 2.1 0.5
All other causes affecting the internal ear	41					40	1	0.2			0.2
Combination of different classes of causes	55				· ····	55		0.3	,		0.8
Unclassifiable causes	9, 869	228	95	50	45	9,408	138	51. 5	78.9	72.5	51.
Congenital Falls and blows. Accident. All other unclassifiable causes	7,533 587 57 1,692	207 10 5 6	80 5 10	44 1 5	36 4 5	7,120 572 51 1,665	126 1 1	39.3 3.1 0.3 8.8	71.6 3.5 1.7 2.1	61. 1 3, 8 7. 6	38. 3. 0. 9.
Cause unknown or not reported	992	15	4	1	3	832	141	5.2	5.2	3.1	4.

¹ Less than one-tenth of 1 per cent.

In view of the great difference between those who reported one or both of their parents as deaf and those who reported that both of their parents could hear as regards the proportion of congenital cases, it would be expected that the importance of the principal causes of adventitious deafness would differ widely for the two classes. Thus only 1 of the 289 persons who reported that both parents were deaf and 4 of the 131 who reported that one parent only was deaf gave meningitis as a cause of deafness, and 2 in each instance gave brain fever, as compared with 1,801 and 921, representing, respectively, 9.8 and 5 per cent, of those who reported that neither parent was deaf. The number who reported scarlet fever as cause of deafness among those having deaf parents was somewhat greater, constituting 3.5 per cent of the total for those reporting both parents as deaf and 3.1 per cent for those reporting one parent only as deaf; these proportions, however, are decidedly smaller than that for those reporting neither parent as deaf (10.7 per cent). Only 4 (1 per cent) of those reporting a deaf parent gave measles as a cause, as against 2.8 per cent of those reporting no deaf parents.

Table 78 shows the distribution according to reported cause of deafness of the deaf-mutes for whom special schedules were returned who reported that their parents were first cousins in comparison with those whose parents were not first cousins.

Table 78	DEAF A	ND DUMB POP	ULATION FOR W	HOM SPECIAL S	CHEDULES WE	RE RETURNED:	1910.	
BEPORTED CAUSE OF DEAFNESS.		Num	iber.		Per cent distribution.			
BEFORTED CAUSE OF DEALTERSS.	Total.	Parents first cousins.	Parents not first cousins.	Not report- ing as to relationship of parents.	Total.	Parents first cousins.	Parents not first cousins.	
All causes	19, 153	883	17, 418	852	100.0	100.0	100.0	
Causes affecting the external ear	64	2	60	2	0.3	0.2	0.3	
Causes affecting the middle ear	4, 507	146	4, 258	103	23.5	16 .5	24.4	
Causes producing suppurative condition Scarlet fever Measles Diphtheria Pneumonia Abscess in the head Disease of the ear All other causes producing suppurative condition	3,708 2,005 525 166 102 349 237 324	117 60 18 5 1 22 6 5	3, 502 1, 893 492 157 99 324 224 313	89 52 15 4 2 3 7 6	19. 4 10. 5 2. 7 0. 9 0. 5 1. 8 1. 2 1. 7	13. 3 6. 8 2. 0 0. 6 0. 1 2. 5 0. 7 0. 6	20. 1 10. 9 2. 8 0. 9 0. 6 1. 9 1. 3 1. 8	
Causes not producing suppurative condition. Whooping cough Catarrh Colds All other causes not producing suppurative condition	789 301 186 156 146	29 13 8 4	746 285 175 148 138	14 3 3 4 4	4.1 1.6 1.0 0.8 0.8	3.3 1.5 0.9 0.5 0.5	4.3 1.6 1.0 0.8 0.8	
All other causes affecting the middle ear	10		10		0.1		0.1	
Causes affecting the internal ear	3, 666	53	3, 527	86	19.1	6.0	20.2	
Causes affecting the labyrinth	226 128 85 13	7 5 2	209 118 80 11	10 5 3 2	1.2 0.7 0.4 0.1	0.8 0.6 0.2	1.2 0.7 0.5 0.1	
Causes affecting the auditory nerve Meningitis Brain fever Typhoid fever Convulsions. All other causes affecting the auditory nerve	3, 399 1, 812 927 384 174 102	46 21 12 7 4 2	3, 279 1, 745 900 369 166 99	74 46 15 8 4 1	17.7 9.5 4.8 2.0 0.9 0.5	5. 2 2. 4 1. 4 0. 8 0. 5 0. 2	18.8 10.0 5.2 2.1 1.0 0.6	
All other causes affecting the internal ear	41		39	2	0.2		0.2	
Combination of different classes of causes	55	2	52	1	0.3	0.2	0.8	
Unclassifiable causes	9, 869	641	8, 768	460	51.5	72.6	50.3	
Congenital. Falls and blows. Accident. All other unclassifiable causes.	7, 533 587 57 1, 692	553 23 2 63	6, 595 547 52 1, 574	385 17 3 55	39.3 3.1 0.3 8.8	62.6 2.6 0.2 7.1	37.6 3.1 0.2 9.0	
Cause unknown or not reported	992	39	753	200	5.2	4.4	4.3	

As in the case of the classes shown in Table 77, the marked difference between the deaf-mutes who reported that their parents were first cousins and those who reported that their parents were not thus related as regards the relative number whose deafness was respectively congenital and acquired brings about a great difference in the relative importance for the two classes of the leading causes of acquired deafness. Thus only 3.7 per cent of those who were the children of first cousins gave meningitis or brain fever as the cause of deafness, as compared with 15.2 per cent, a proportion four times as great, for those whose parents were not so related. Scarlet fever was assigned as cause by 6.8 per cent of the former and 10.9 per cent of the latter, while the percentages for measles were 2 and 2.8, and those for typhoid fever 0.8 and 2.1, respectively. In practically every case, in fact, the proportion shown for a cause producing acquired deafness was lower for the children of first cousins than for persons whose parents were not first cousins. Of the 19,153 deaf and dumb persons returning special schedules, 17,852 reported themselves as having brothers or sisters. Of these, the number answering the inquiry as to whether any of their brothers or sisters were deaf was 17,740, of whom 4,347, representing 24.5 per cent, or one-fourth, gave an affirmative answer. As already stated, the actual number of families represented was somewhat smaller. General Table 20 (p. 150) shows the distribution according to reported cause of deafness of the deaf and dumb population returning special schedules, classified according to whether or not they reported brothers or sisters and whether or not these brothers or sisters were deaf. Table 79 shows the distribution by cause for those reporting deaf brothers or sisters in comparison with the distribution for those none of whose brothers or sisters were deaf.

Table 79	DEAF AND	DUMB POPULA	ATION FOR WH BROTH	OM SPECIAL SCH ERS OR SISTERS	IEDULES WER : 1910.	E RETURNED I	EPORTING	
REPORTED CAUSE OF DEAFNESS.		Nun	aber.		Per cent distribution.			
	Total.	Reporting deaf brothers or sisters.	Reporting no deaf brothers or sisters.	Not reporting as to hearing of brothers or sisters.	Total.	Reporting deaf brothers or sisters.	Reporting no deaf brothers or sisters.	
All causes	17, 852	4,347	13, 393	112	100. 0	100.0	100.0	
Causes affecting the external ear	62	12	50		0.3	0.3	0.4	
Causes affecting the middle ear	4, 251	628	3,608	15	23.8	14.4	26, 9	
Causes producing suppurative condition Bcarlet fever Measles Diphtheria Pneumonia Abscess in the head Discase of the ear All other causes producing suppurative condition.	3, 497 1, 896 491 147 95 342 222 222 304	463 222 72 18 14 50 38 38 49	3,022 1,667 417 127 81 292 183 255	12 7 2 2 1	19.6 10.6 2.8 0.8 0.5 1.9 1.2 1.7	10.7 5.1 1.7 0.4 0.3 1.2 0.9 1.1	22. 6 12. 4 3. 1 0. 9 0. 6 2. 2 1. 4 1. 9	
Causes not producing suppurative condition Whooping cough Catarrh Colds All other causes not producing suppurative condition	744 284 178 144 138	163 63 41 33 26	578 220 136 111 111	3 1 1 1	4.2 1.6 1.● 0.8 0.8	3.7 1.4 0.9 0.8 0.6	4.3 1.6 1.0 0.8 0.8	
All other causes affecting the middle ear	10	2	8		0.1	(1)	0.1	
Causes affecting the internal ear	3, 462	208	3, 249	5	19.4	4.8	24.3	
Causes affecting the labyrinth Malarial fever and quinine. Mumps. All other causes affecting the labyrinth	217 123 83 11	18 6 11 1	198 117 72 9	1 1	1.2 0.7 0.5 0.1	0.4 0.1 0.3 (1)	1.5 0.9 0.5 0.1	
Causes affecting the auditory nerve. Maningitis. Brain fever. Typhoid fever. Convulsions. All other causes affecting the auditory nerve.	3, 205 1, 696 876 370 167 96	188 65 62 31 27 3	3,013 1,629 813 339 ,140 92	4 2 1 	18.0 9.5 4.9 2.1 0.9 0.5	4.3 1.5 1.4 0.7 0.6 0.1	6.1 2.8 1.0	
All other causes affecting the internal ear	40	2	38		0.2	(•)	0.8	
Combination of different classes of causes	51	2	49		0. 3	(4)	0.4	
Unclassifiable causes	9, 238	3, 313	5, 862	63	51.7	76.2	43.1	
Congenital Falls and blows. Accident. All other unclassifiable causes.	7,047 545 45 1,601	3,042 92 9 170	3, 955 451 36 1, 420	2	39.5 3.1 0.3 9.0	70.0 2.1 0.2 3.9	3.4	
Cause unknown or not reported	788	184	575	29	4, 4	4.2	4.3	

¹ Less than one-tenth of 1 per cent.

Of the 4,347 persons who reported that they had deaf brothers or sisters, 3,042, or more than two-thirds (70 per cent), stated that their deafness was congenital, as compared with a corresponding percentage of only 29.5, or considerably less than one-third, for those who reported that none of their brothers or sisters were deaf. To state the situation in another way, two-fifths (40.4 per cent) of the congenital deaf-mutes reported deaf brothers or sisters, although persons reporting deaf brothers or sisters represented less than one-fourth (22.7 per cent) of the total number of deaf-mutes returning schedules. In contrast to this, only 2.9 per cent of those reporting deaf brothers or sisters gave meningitis or brain fever as the cause of their deafness, only 5.1 per cent scarlet fever, and only 1.7 per cent measles, as compared with corresponding percentages of 18.2, 12.4, and 3.1 for those reporting no deaf brothers or sisters.

The statistics for deaf-mute children of school age in Germany also show a relatively large number of cases where two or more deaf children were born in the same family. Of the 4,189 congenital deaf-mutes for whom schedules were made out during the period covered by the report already mentioned, 1,241, or considerably more than one-fourth (29.6 per cent), were reported as having brothers or sisters who were also congenital deaf-mutes. In addition, 361 were reported as having brothers or sisters who were

adventitious deaf-mutes and 524 as having brothers or sisters suffering from deafness in both ears unassociated with mutism. Thus the total number of cases in which deaf brothers or sisters were reported was 2,126, or slightly more than one-half (50.8 per cent). whereas the corresponding percentage for congenital deaf-mutes in the United States was 40.4, or two-fifths. The former proportion, however, is somewhat above the true figure, since in the tabulation of the schedules it appeared that the persons making out the reports had in a considerable number of instances erroneously reported the same brothers or sisters more than once. in addition to which there is the possibility of a certain amount of duplication due to the fact that a deaf-mute may have had brothers or sisters suffering from different forms of deafness.

The published returns for the census of 1911 in Ireland do not show the number of the deaf and dumb enumerated who also had deaf brothers and sisters. Statistics are, however, presented showing as far as possible for families in which there were deaf and dumb children the total number of such children reported. The number of such families reported was 1,749, of which 432, or about one-fourth (24.7 per cent). comprised two or more deaf and dumb children. The total number of deaf and dumb children included in these families was 2,424, of whom 1,107, or considerably more than two-fifths (45.7 per cent), were in families comprising at least two deaf and dumb children. The total number of children represented was 10,804, the deaf and dumb representing 22.4 per cent, or somewhat more than one-fifth.

Of the deaf-mutes in the United States who returned the special schedule, 4,397 reported that they had children. The number of these who reported as to the hearing of their children was 4,339, of whom 296, or 6.8 per cent, stated that they had deaf children.

In this connection it may be noted that of the 9,194 deaf and dumb persons 15 years of age or over who were reported as single and returned special schedules, 284 stated that they had children (see General Table 16, p. 135). For a considerable number of these the return of the population enumerator as to their marital condition was doubtless correct. In some instances, however, the return was probably inaccurate, the enumerator either using the term "single" in the sense of "not married," and accordingly reporting widowed and divorced persons as single, or else obtaining his information at second hand from persons who did not know the exact facts. The enumerator's return as to marital condition was, it is true, entered on the special schedule along with certain other data which the person receiving the schedule was requested to verify, but through negligence or for other reasons erroneous returns were in a large number of cases never corrected.

Table 80 shows the distribution by race, nativity, and sex of the deaf and dumb population reporting children, separate figures being presented for those who had deaf children and those who had not; it also gives the percentage which persons reporting deaf children and reporting none of their children as deaf, respectively, formed of the total number in each class who reported as to the hearing of their children.

Table 80		ULES W			r whom Reportin	
RACE, NATIVITY, AND SEX.		Report child	ing deaf dren.	Reportin child	Not report- ing as	
	Total.	Num- ber.	Per cent of total. ¹	Num- ber.	Per cent of total. ¹	to hearing of chil- dren.
All classes	4,397	296	6.8	4,043	93.2	58
Male Female	2,020 2,377	141 155	7.1 6.6	1,856 2,187	92. 9 93. 4	23 35
White	4,200	286	6.9	3,860	93.1	54
<u>Male</u> Female	1,970 2,230	138 148	7.1 6.7	1,811 2,049	92. 9 93. 3	21 33
Native Male Female	3,650 1,706 1,944	263 128 135	7.3 7.6 7.0	3,340 1,560 1,780	92.7 92.4 93.0	47 18 29
Foreign-born Male Female	550 264 286	23 10 13	4.2 3.8 4.6	520 251 269	95.8 96.2 95.4	7 3 4
Colored	197	10	5.2	183	94.8	4
Male Female	50 147	3 7	6.3 4.8	45 138	93. 8 95. 2	22
Negro Male Female	185 47 138	10 3 7	5.5 6.7 5.1	171 42 129	94.5 93.3 94.9	4 2 2
Other colored Male Female	12 3 9			12 3 9	100.0 1 ₀ 0.0 100.0	

¹ Based upon the population reporting as to hearing of children.

The percentage reporting deaf children was slightly higher for males than for females. Among the different race and nativity classes for which the percentage reporting deaf children is given in the table, the native whites show the highest percentage (7.3), followed by the Negroes, with 5.5, while the foreignborn whites show the lowest percentage (4.2), probably by reason of the low percentage of congenital deafmutes in this class. The high proportion for native whites as compared with Negroes is at first sight somewhat surprising, in view of the much higher proportion of congenital deaf-mutes in the latter class. It is probably explained, however, by the fact that marriage is less common among Negro deaf-mutes than among white.

Table 81, on the next page, shows the distribution according to age when hearing was lost of the deaf and dumb population reporting children, classified according to whether or not they had any deaf children.

Of those who reported deaf children, more than onehalf (53.7 per cent) reported themselves as born deaf, as compared with somewhat more than one-fourth (28.4 per cent) of those who reported that none of their children were deaf.

Table 81	DEAF AND DUMB FOPULATION FOR WHOM SP CIAL SCHEDULES WERE RETURNED REFOR ING CHILDREN: 1910.									
AGE WHEN HEARING WAS LOST.	To	tal.	deaf	orting chil- en.	Repo no des dre	Not re- port				
	Num- ber.	Per cent distri- bu- tion.	Num- ber.	Per cent distri- bu- tion.	Num- ber.	Per cent distri- bu- tion.	ing as to hear- ing of chil- dren.			
Total	4,397	100. 0	296	100. 0	4,043	100.0	58			
Deafness congenital	1,340	30.5	159	53.7	1,149	28.4	32			
Deafness acquired 1	3,057	69.5	137	46.3	2, 894	71.6	26			
At age of— Less than 5 years 1 year 2 to 4 years Infancy (exact age not re- ported)	2,317 300 477 1,527 13	52.7 6.8 10.8 34.7 0.3	112 15 26 69 2	37.8 5.1 8.8 23.3 0.7	2,187 284 448 1,444 11	54.1 7.0 11.1 35.7 0.3	18 1 3 14			
5 to 9 years 10 years or over At age not reported	604 40 96	13.7 0.9 2.2	17 1 7	5.7 0.3 2.4	584 38 85	14.4 0.9 2.1	3 1 4			

General Table 21 (p. 151) shows the distribution according to reported cause of deafness of the deaf and dumb population reporting children, classified according to whether or not they had deaf children. Table 82 shows the per cent distribution on the same basis of the deaf and dumb population reporting children.

The differences with respect to cause of deafness between those who reported deaf children and those whose children could all hear are in general much the same as when the classification is based upon the status of the parents or brothers and sisters as to hearing. Only 7.4 per cent of those having deaf children reported their deafness as due to meningitis or brain fever, as compared with 18.9 per cent of those whose children could all hear; the corresponding percentages for scarlet fever were 10.8 and 18.3, respectively, for measles 2.4 and 2.7, respectively, and for typhoid fever 1 and 2.6, respectively.

Table 28	DEAF AN	D DUMB POPULA	TION FOR WI	HOM SPECIAL SO CHILDREN: 1910.	HEDULES WER	E RETURNED R	eporting	
REPORTED CAUSE OF DEAFNESS.		Num	ber.		Per cent distribution.			
	Total.	Reporting deaf children.	Reporting no deaf children.	Not reporting as to hearing of children.	Total.	Reporting deaf children.	Reporting no deaf children.	
All causes	4, 397	296	4,043	58	100. 0	100.0	100. (
Causes affecting the external ear	19		19		0.4		0.8	
Causes affecting the middle ear	1,305	70	1,227	8	29.7	23.6	30. 3	
Causes producing suppurative condition	1,139	57	1,076	6	25.9	19.3	26.	
Scarlet fever Measles Diphtheria	776 118 36	32 7 3	739 111 33	5	17.6 2.7 0.8	10.8 2.4 1.0	18.3	
Pneumonia. Abscess in the head.	15 60		15 54		0.3		0.8 0.4	
Disease of the ear. All other causes producing suppurative condition	58 76	5 4	52 72	1	1.4 1.3 1.7	2.0 1.7 1.4	1.8 1.9 1.8	
Causes not producing suppurative condition	164	13	149	2	3.7	4.4	3. 1	
Whooping cough Catarrh Colds	61 25 47	53	56 21	1	1.4 0.6	1.7 1.0	1.4 0.8	
All other causes not producing suppurative condition	31	3 2	43 29	1	1.1 0.7	1.0 0.7	1.1	
All other causes affecting the middle ear	2		2		(י)		(1)	
Causes affecting the internal ear	1,048	28	1,010	10	23.8	9.5	25. (
Causes affecting the labyrinth Malarial fever and quinine Mumps All other causes affecting the labyrinth	73 34 36 3	1	72 33 36 3		1.7 0.8 0.8 0.1	0.3 0.3	1.1 0.1 0.1	
Causes affecting the auditory nerve	965 464	27 9	928 451	10 4	21.9 10.6	9.1 3.0	0. 23. (11.	
Brain fever Typhoid fever Convulsions All other causes affecting the auditory nerve	329 113 26 33	13 3 2	315 107 23	1 3 1	7.5 2.6 0.6	4.4 1.0 0.7	7.1 2.0 0.0	
All other causes affecting the internal ear	33 10	•••••	32	1	0.8	••••••	0.1	
Combination of different classes of causes	10	2	10 12	•••••	0.2	•••••	0. :	
Juclassifiable causes	1,849	183			0.3	0.7	0.	
Congenital	1,340	159	1,630	36	42.1	61.8	40.	
Falls and blows. Accident All other unclassifiable causes	160 8	6 2	1, 149 154 6	32	30.5 3.6 0.2	53.7 2.0 0.7	28. 3. 0.	
Zause unknown or not reported	341	16	321	4	7.8	5.4	7.	
AREA MIRHAM OL TOP LADOLAT	162	13	145	4	3.7	4.4	3.	

¹ Less than one-tenth of 1 per cent.

EDUCATION.

The results of the inquiries regarding education included in the special schedule for the deaf and dumb at the census of 1910 are summarized in Table 83 for the deaf and dumb returning the schedules. classified according to sex. In this and other tables relating to the education of the deaf and dumb those reporting attendance at more than one kind of school other than an institution for the deaf have been tabulated only under the school of highest grade. Thus, if a deaf and dumb person reported that he had attended both a common school, a high school or academy, and a college or university, he was tabulated only under the last-named heading. Children under 5 years of age have been excluded from this and all other tables relating to education, as they were below the age when school attendance usually begins.

Table 83	DEAF AND DUMB POPULATION 5 YEARS O AGE OR OVER FOR WHOM SPECIA SCHEDULES WERE RETURNED: 1910. ¹									
EDUCATION.	Tot	al.	Ma	le.	Female.					
	Num- ber.	Per cent dis- tri- bu- tion. ³	Num- ber.	Per cent dis- tri- bu- tion. ²	Num- ber.	Per cent dis- tri- bu- tion. ²				
Total	18,850	100.0	10,343	100.0	8, 507	100. 0				
Having attended school	15,736	84.6	8,709	85.4	7,027	83.7				
Having attended special school for the deaf Having attended other schools also Common school only High school or academy University or college Schools of miscellaneous character. Schools of character not reported	15, 388 601 430 72 34 44 21	82.7 3.2 2.3 0.4 0.2 0.2 0.1	8, 522 329 233 41 23 23 9	83.5 3.2 2.3 0.4 0.2 0.2 0.1	272 197 31 11 21	81.8 3.2 2.3 0.4 0.1 0.3 0.1				
Having attended no other school Reporting no other instruction Reporting private instruction at home	14,787 14,667 120	79.5 78.9 0.6	8,193 8,125 68	80.3 79.7 0.7	6, 542	78.5 77.9 0.6				
Not having attended special school for the deaf	348 237 24 70 17	1.9 1.3 0.1 0.4 0.1	187 124 13 43 7	1.8	161 113 11 27	1.9				
Not having attended school	2, 862	15.4	1,491	14.6	1,371	16.3				
Reporting private instruction at home. Reporting no instruction	112 2,750			0.5 14.1						
Not reporting as to education	252		143		109					

¹ Includes the small number whose age was not reported. ⁹ Based upon the population reporting as to education.

Of the total deaf and dumb population 5 years of age or over in 1910 who answered the inquiries as to education on the special schedule, 15,736, representing 84.6 per cent, or more than five-sixths, reported that they had been to school. It seems probable, however, that this proportion may somewhat exaggerate the actual extent of education among deafmutes, since it is practically certain that a much fuller return of the special schedules was obtained from the educated than from the illiterate deaf-mutes. On the other hand, it must be remembered that most of the deaf-mutes whom the enumerators failed to report as such because they had learned to speak had probably attended school; but it seems doubtful whether the number would have been sufficiently great to counterbalance the high percentage of illiteracy among those who failed to return the schedules.

Most of the deaf-mutes who reported school attendance had been only to a special school for the deaf, such persons constituting 79.5 per cent, or four-fifths, of the total number 5 years of age or over. Only 3.2 per cent reported attendance both at a special school for the deaf and a school primarily for the hearing, and but 1.9 per cent attendance only at a school primarily for the hearing. Of the latter more than twothirds had attended common school only, the number who had attended schools other than common schools but not a school for the deaf representing only 0.6 per cent of the total 5 years of age or over returning schedules.

The schools included under the heading of "Schools of miscellaneous character" comprise a variety of institutions, such as schools for the blind or the feebleminded, private schools which could not be distinguished as equivalent either to elementary or to secondary schools, convents, and various special schools. The inquiry on the schedule in regard to instruction at home was intended to cover only instruction at home by private tutors or other special teachers. From a careful examination of the returns, however, it seems practically certain that in a large number of the cases where instruction at home was reported, the instruction consisted mainly of more or less desultory teaching by parents or other relatives, so that the figures for private instruction shown in the tables can not be regarded as reliable.

The distribution according to education of the male and the female deaf-mutes returning special schedules shows no very pronounced differences. The proportion reporting school attendance was slightly higher for males than for females, the percentages being 85.4 and 83.7, respectively, and the proportion reporting attendance at a special school for the deaf only was also slightly higher for males, 80.3 per cent as compared with 78.5 per cent. The percentage reporting attendance both at schools for the deaf and schools primarily for the hearing, however, was the same for females as for males, and the percentage reporting attendance at schools primarily for the hearing only was practically the same for the two sexes.

General Table 22 (p. 152) shows the distribution according to education of the deaf and dumb population 5 years of age or over in each geographic division and state for whom special schedules were returned. Table 84, on the next page, shows the distribution for the several geographic divisions, with percentages.

The proportion of the deaf and dumb population 5 years of age or over who had attended school was

higher (90.1 per cent, or nine-tenths) in the Middle Atlantic division than in any other, but was nearly as high in the Pacific division (89.9 per cent) and in the East North Central (88.1 per cent). In the New England and West North Central divisions also it was in excess of 85 per cent. The proportion was lowest (73.6 per cent, or less than three-fourths) in the South Atlantic division, and was less than 80 per cent in the other two southern divisions. In the main these differences correspond in greater or less degree to the differences in the general percentage of illiteracy in the respective divisions. The high percentage reporting school attendance in the Pacific division, for example, is not surprising in view of the low percentage of illiteracy in that division, which, if the Indians. Chinese, and Japanese, who have a relatively small representation among the deaf-mutes returning special

schedules, are excluded, has a lower percentage of illiteracy than any other. Similarly, the relatively low percentages reporting school attendance among the deaf-mutes in the three southern divisions reflect the high percentage of illiteracy in the general population of the South: and in the case of the West South Central division a further factor exists in the circumstance that one of the states in the division makes no provision for the education of Negro deaf-mutes. In the case of the Middle Atlantic division, however, the high percentage appears to be explained in part by the circumstance already referred to that certain large institutions for the deaf in this division seem to have given special attention to securing a return of the schedules for their pupils: and it is possible that similar conditions in other divisions may also account in part for the differences in the percentages which are shown in the table.

Table 84	г	EAF AND D	UMB POPUI			E OR OVER NED: 1910. ¹		M SPECIAL	SCHEDULES	3
EDUCATION.	United Stateș.	New England division.	Middle Atlantic division.	East North Central division.	West North Central division.	South Atlantic division.	East South Central division.	West South Central division.	Moun- tain division.	Pacific division.
		··	•	·	NUM	3ER.	<u> </u>	· <u> </u>	L	
Total	18, 850	1, 169	4, 087	4, 269	2, 731	2, 277	1, 822	1, 584	343	568
Having attended school	15, 736	994	3,614	3, 705	2,350	1,660	1, 379	1,240	286	500
Having attended special school for the deaf Having attended other schools also Common school only High school or academy University or college Schools of miscellaneous character Schools of character not reported	15, 388 601 430 72 34 44 21	969 66 37 6 4 9 10	3,553 127 100 17 2 7 1	3,605 166 121 17 9 15 4	2, 281 102 71 12 8 10 1	1,623 61 43 10 3 1	1,361 23 14 5 2 1 1	1,224 23 19 1 3	282 15 11 2 1 1	490 11 14
Having attended no other school Reporting no other instruction Reporting private instruction at home	14, 787 14, 667 120	903 894 9	3, 426 3, 400 26	3, 439 3, 409 30	2, 179 2, 154 25	1, 562 1, 557 5	1, 338 1, 332 6	1, 201 1, 191 10	267 264 3	472 461
Not having attended special school for the deaf Having attended— Common school only High school or academy Schools of miscellaneous character	237 24 70	25 14 11	61 46 3 7	100 68 5 23	69 38 4 22	37 30 4	18 14 2 2	16 13 2 1	4	11
Schools of character not reported Not having attended school	17 2,862	149	5 398	499	5 355	3 596	421			5
Reporting private instruction at home Reporting no instruction	112	7 142	20 378	20 479	20 335	17 579	10 411	17 315		5
Not reporting as to education		26	75	65	26	21	22	12	2	
			·	PE	R CENT DI	T	r. 2	,	!	<u> </u>
Total	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100. 0	100.0	100. Ö	100.0	100.0	100.
Having attended school	84.6	87.0	90.1	88.1	86.9	73.6	76.6	78.9	83.9	89.
Having attended special school for the deaf	3.2	84.8 5.8 3.2 0.5 0.3 0.8 0.9	88.6 3.2 2.5 0.4 (⁸) 0.2 (¹)	85.8 3.9 2.9 0.4 0.2 0.4 0.1	84.3 3.8 2.6 0.4 0.3 0.4 (*)	71.9 2.7 1.9 0.4 0.1 (*) 0.2	75.6 1.3 0.8 0.3 0.1 0.1 0.1	77.9 1.5 1.2; 0.1 0.2	82.7 4.4 3.2 0.6 0.3 0.3	86. 3. 2. 0. 0.
Having attended no other school Reporting no other instruction Reporting private instruction at home	79.5 78.9 0.6	79.0 78.2 0.8	85.4 84.7 0.6	81.8 81.1 0.7	80.6 79.6 0.9	69.2 69.0 0.2	74.3 74.0 0.3	76.4 75.8 0.6	78.3 77.4 0.9	83. 82. 1.
Not having attended special school for the deaf Having attended— Common school only High school or academy	1.3 0.1	2.2 1.2	1.5 1.1 0.1	2.4 1.6 0.1	2.6 1.4 0.1	1.6 1.3 0.2	1.0 0.8 0.1	1.0 0.8 0.1	1.2 1.2	3. 1. 0.
Schools of miscellaneous character Schools of character not reported	0.4 0.1	1.0	0.2 0.1	0.5 0.1	0.8	0.1	ŏ.1	0.1		0.
Not having attended school	15.4	13.0	9.9	11.9	13.1	26.4	23.4	21. 1	16.1	10.
Reporting private instruction at home Reporting no instruction	0.6 14.8	0.6 12.4	0.5 9.4	0.5 11.4	0.7 12.4	0.8 25.7	0.6 22.8	1.1 20.0		0.

¹ Includes the small number whose age was not reported.

² Based upon the population reporting as to education.

* Less than one-tenth of 1 per cent.

The proportion who had attended both a school for the deaf and other schools was highest in New England (5.8 per cent) and was also relatively high in the Mountain division (4.4 per cent). The proportion was lowest in the East and West South Central divisions (1.3 and 1.5 per cent, respectively). It is, however, somewhat uncertain how far these variations possess any special significance.

The proportion reporting attendance only at a school other than a special school for the deaf was highest (3.2 per cent) in the Pacific division, and next highest (2.6 per cent) in the West North Central division, while in the East North Central division it was 2.4 per cent. In the two South Central divisions, on the other hand, it was only 1 per cent, and in the South Atlantic only 1.6 per cent.

General Table 23 (p. 154) shows the distribution according to education of the deaf and dumb population 5 years of age or over in 1910 for whom special schedules were returned, classified according to race, nativity, sex, and age. Table 85 gives the per cent distribution of the native and foreign-born whites and the Negroes 5 years of age or over without distinction of sex or age.

Table 85	PER CENT DISTRIBUTION OF DEAL AND DUMB POPULATION 5 YEARS OB AGE OR OVER FOR WHOM SPECIAL SCHEDULES WERE RETURNED: 1910. ¹								
EDUCATION.			White.						
	A11 classes.	Total.	Na- tive.	For- eign- born.	Negro.				
Total	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0				
Having attended school	84.6	86.7	87.5	79.6	52.4				
Having attended special school for the deaf Common school only High school or academy University or college Schools of miscellaneous character Schools of character not reported	0.4 0.2 0.2	84.9 3.3 2.4 0.4 0.2 0.2 0.1	85.7 3.3 2.4 0.4 0.2 0.2 0.1	77.3 3.6 2.6 0.5 0.1 0.3 0.1	50.5 1.7 1.0 0.4 0.2 0.1 0.1				
Having attended no other school Reporting no other instruction Reporting private instruction at home.	79.5 78.9 0.6	81.5 80.8 0.7	82.4 81.7 0.7	73.7 73.2 0.6	48.8 48.5 0.3				
Not having attended special school for the deaf	0.1 0.4 0.1	1.9 1.3 0.1 0.4 0.1 13.3	1.8 1.2 0.1 0.4 0.1 12.5	2.3 1.4 0.1 0.6 0.2 20.4	1.9 1.4 0.1 0.3 47.6				
Reporting private instruction at home Reporting no instruction	0.6	0.6 12.7	0.5	1.0 19.4	17.0 0.9 46.7				

¹ Includes the small number whose age was not reported. In calculating these percentages, persons not reporting as to education have been excluded from the total. Per cent distribution of "Other colored" not shown, as base is less than 100.

The proportion who reported that they had attended school was higher (87.5 per cent, or seven-eighths) for the native whites than for any other class shown in the table. For the foreign-born whites it was 79.6 per cent, or about four-fifths, but for the Negroes it was only 52.4 per cent, or somewhat more than onehalf. In the main the differences correspond to the differences in the general literacy of the respective classes and are probably explained by the same causes. It seems probable that if complete returns had been received from all deaf-mutes the difference between the percentages for the native and foreignborn whites would have been somewhat greater, as there is reason to believe that the representation in the returns of the more illiterate elements of the latter class is far from commensurate with their actual importance.

The differences between the three leading classes in regard to the proportion who had attended only a school for the deaf are approximately the same as those in the percentage reporting school attendance of any kind. The proportion reporting attendance at both a special school for the deaf and other schools was, however, higher for the foreign-born whites than for the native whites (3.6 per cent as compared with 3.3 per cent), and the proportion reporting attendance at schools primarily for the hearing only was higher for both the foreign-born whites and the Negroes (2.3 per cent and 1.9 per cent, respectively) than for the native whites (1.8 per cent). The most important factor in bringing about the conditions just noted is probably the circumstance that as compared with the native whites the foreign-born whites and Negroes comprise a somewhat larger proportion of persons who lost their hearing after reaching school age, and consequently had probably been to school before they lost their hearing.

Table 86, on the next page, shows for the deaf and dumb 5 years of age or over in 1910 for whom special schedules were returned, classified according to age at enumeration, the number reporting, respectively, attendance at a special school for the deaf only, attendance at other schools only, and attendance at both kinds of schools, and the number reporting no schooling, together with the per cent distribution by education for each age group.

The proportion reporting school attendance was highest (92.6 per cent, or more than nine-tenths) among those from 15 to 19 years of age, but was nearly as high (90.8 per cent) among those from 10 to 14 years of age. Beginning with the age of 20 it decreases, only 67.7 per cent, or a little more than twothirds, of those 65 years of age or over having been to school, a circumstance which brings out clearly the great increase during the past half century in the extent to which deaf-mutes are sent to school. Among those from 5 to 9 years of age only 69 per cent, or somewhat more than two-thirds, had been to school when the schedule was returned. The variations in the percentage reporting attendance at a special school for the deaf for the different age groups correspond closely in the main to those in the percentage reporting attendance at any kind of school. The proportion reporting attendance at schools primarily for the hearing only, however, was highest in the two latest age groups, probably in considerable measure because these groups comprise a larger proportion than do the earlier groups of persons who had lost their hearing in the later years of childhood or in adult life, and consequently had never been to a school for the deaf; it is also possible that the number who after losing their hearing had attempted to receive instruction by attendance at a school for normal children may be greater relatively among the older deaf-mutes. The proportion who had attended both a school for the deaf and a school for the hearing shows no very pronounced change between the ages of 10 and 64, ranging from 3 per cent among those from 45 to 64 to 3.9 per cent among those from 25 to 44; for the first and last age groups, however, it was much lower, being 1.6 for those from 5 to 9 years of age and 1.7 for those 65 or over.

Table 86	DEAF AND	DUMB POP	ULATION 5		AGE OR OV TURNED: 19		IOM SPECIA	L SCHEDUI	es wère.
EDUCATION.	Total.	5 to 9 years of age.	10 to 14 years of age.	15 to 19 years of age.	20 to 24 years of age.	25 to 44 years of age.	45 to 64 years of age.	65 years of age or over.	Age not reported.
	NUMBER.								
Total	18, 850	1,850	2, 569	2, 403	2,062	5, 914	3, 228	797	27
Having attended school	15,736	1,266	2, 321	2, 222	1,831	5,040	2, 522	519	15
Having attended special school for the deaf Having attended other schools also Having attended no other school Not having attended special school for the deaf	15, 388 601 14, 787 348	1,227 29 1,198 39	2, 280 82 2, 198 41	2, 194 85 2, 109 28	1, 796 67 1, 729 35	4,929 228 4,701 111	2, 447 96 2, 351 75	501 13 488 18	14 1 13 1
Not having attended school Not reporting as to education		568 16	235 13	177 4	216 15	771 103	640 66	248 30	75
				PER CEN	T DISTRIB	UTION. ²			
Total	100.0	100. 0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100. 0	100.0	100.0	(8)
Having attended school	84.6	69.0	90.8	92.6	89.4	86.7	79.8	67.7	(8)
Having attended special school for the deaf. Having attended other schools also. Having attended no other school. Not having attended special school for the deaf	82.7 3.2 79.5 1.9	66.9 1.6 65.3 2.1	89.2 3.2 86.0 1.6	91.5 3.5 87.9 1.2	87.7 3.3 84.5 1.7	84.8 3.9 80.9 1.9	77.4 3.0 74.4 2.4	65.3 1.7 63.6 2.3	(*) (*) (*) (*)
Not having attended school	15.4	31.0	9.2	7.4	10.6	13. 3	20.2	32. 5	(3)

¹ Includes those whose age was not reported. ³ Based upon the population reporting as to education. ³ Per cent distribution not shown, as base is less than 100.

Table 87 shows the distribution according to education of the male and female deaf-mutes 5 years of age or over in 1910 for whom special schedules were returned, classified according to age.

The two sexes show some interesting differences in regard to distribution by education when the different age groups are considered separately. As already pointed out, in the aggregate deaf and dumb population 5 years of age or over for whom special schedules were returned, the percentage who had been to school was higher for males than for females. In the first age group shown in the table, however, that comprising children from 5 to 9 years of age, the percentage who had attended school was higher for females than for males (69.3 as compared with 68.8), while for the two following groups, comprising those from 10 to 14 and from 15 to 19 years of age, the percentages were practically the same (90.8 and 92.5, respectively, for males and 90.9 and 92.8, respectively, for females). Among persons from 20 to 24 years of age, on the other hand, the percentage was higher for males (90 as compared with 88.6), and the difference increased in the succeeding age groups until among those from 45 to 64 years of age the proportion reporting school attendance was 81.8 per cent for males and 77.2 per cent for females. In the final age group, however, comprising persons of 65 or over, the difference was not so great, the percentage being 68.1 for males and 67.2 for females. These changes tend, on the whole, to suggest that the increase in the extent to which deaf-mutes are being sent to school which the figures seem to indicate has been somewhat greater relatively for females than for males, a supposition borne out by the fact that the statistics of schools for the deaf show that the percentage of females among their pupils has been increasing during the past 30 years.¹ The comparatively close correspondence between the percentages for those in the final age group is difficult to explain; but it may have some connection with the fact that this age group, unlike the others, shows a higher percentage adventitiously deaf for females than for males, in view of the circumstance that the percentage who had been to school was higher for the adventitiously than for the congenitally deaf (see p. 80).

¹ In 1880, 42.5 per cent of the pupils in schools for the deaf in the United States were females; in 1910, 46.4 per cent. (See American Annals of the Deaf, Vol. XXVI, p. 67; Vol. LVI, p. 21.)

87	DEAF ANI OVER F TURNED	OR WHOM	POPULATIC SPECIAL	N 5 YEA	RS OF A	GE OR E RE-						
		Having	attended	school.		Not						
AGE GROUP AND SEX.	Total.	Total.	Having attended special school for the deaf.	Not having at- tended special school for the deaf.	Not having at- tended school.	re- port- ing as to edu- ca- tion.						
	NUMBER.											
5 years or over: 1 Male Female	10, 343 8, 507	8,709 7,027	8,522 6,866	187 161	1,491 1,371	143 109						
5 to 9 years: Male Female	1,015 835	692 574	675 552	17 22	314 254	9 7						
10 to 14 years: Male Female 15 to 19 years:	1,403 1,166	1,267 1,054	1,241 1,039	· 26	129 106	7 6						
Male 20 to 24 years:	1,337 1,066	1,235 987	1,219 975	16 12	100 77	2 2						
Male Female	1, 193 869	1,066 765	1,042 754	24 11	118 98	9 6						
25 to 44 years: Male Female	3, 170 2, 7 44	2,735 2,305	2, 684 2, 245	51 60	379 392	56 47						
45 to 64 years: Male Female 65 years or over:	1,792 1,436	1,431 1,091	1,388 1,059	43 32	318 322	43 23						
Male Female	416 381	275 244	266 235	9 9	129 119	12 18						
		PER	CENT OF	TOTAL. ²								
5 years or over: 1 Male Female	100. 0 100. 0	85.4 83.7	83 .5 81.8	1.8 1.9	14.6 16.3							
5 to 9 years: Male Female 10 to 14 years:	100. 0 100. 0	68. 8 69. 3	67.1 66.7	1.7 2.7	31. 2 30. 7							
Male Female	100. 0 100. 0	90.8 90.9	88.9 89.6	1.9 1.3	9.2 9.1							
15 to 19 years: Male Female	100.0 100.0	92. 5 92. 8	91. 3 91. 6	1.2 1.1	7.5 7.2							
20 to 24 years: Male Female	100. 0 100. 0	90.0 88.6	88.0 87.4	2.0 1.3	10.0 11.4							
25 to 44 years: Male Female	100. 0 100. 0	87.8 85.5	86. 2 83. 2	1.6 2.2	12.2 14.5							
45 to 64 years: Male Female	100.0 100.0	81.8 77.2	79.4 74.9	2.5 2.3	18.2 22.8							
65 years or over: Male Female	100.0 100.0	68.1 67.2	65.8 64.7	2. 2 2. 5	31.9 32.8							

Includes the small number whose age was not reported.
 Based upon the population reporting as to education.

Table 88, on the next page, shows the distribution according to education of the native white, foreignborn white, and Negro deaf and dumb in 1910 for whom special schedules were returned, by age groups.

This table brings out the fact that there has been a very great increase during the past half century in the education of Negro deaf-mutes. Of the 35 Negroes 65 years of age or over for whom special schedules were returned only 2 had ever been to school, although for the native whites in this age group the proportion reporting school attendance was nearly three-fourths (73.9 per cent) and for the foreign-born whites it was considerably more than one-half (56.8 per cent). Of the Negro deaf-mutes from 45 to 64 years of age. however, nearly one-fourth (23.6 per cent) had been to school, although the figures for this race still present a marked contrast to those for the two white classes, of whom five-sixths (83.6 per cent) and threefourths (75.2 per cent), respectively, had been to school. The next younger age group, comprising persons from 25 to 44 years of age, shows a striking reduction in the difference between the races as to education, the proportion of Negroes reporting school attendance having increased to 46.9 per cent, or somewhat less than one-half. as compared with percentages of 90.7 for the native whites and 78.6 for the foreign-born whites. The difference continues to decrease in the next two younger age groups, the proportion of Negroes who had been to school being 61 per cent, or about three-fifths, among deaf-mutes 20 to 24 years of age and 71.7 per cent, or considerably more than two-thirds, among those 15 to 19 years of age, as compared with corresponding figures for the native whites of 92.5 and 94.3, respectively, and for the foreign-born whites of 85.7 and 94.6, respectively. In the earliest age group for which percentages for all three classes are shown in the table, that comprising children from 10 to 14 years of age, the difference is somewhat greater, although this may perhaps be accounted for in part by the fact that the institutions which, as previously stated, apparently gave special attention to securing the return of the schedules for their inmates were mainly in states where the Negro population was relatively small, or if in states with a large Negro population, received white pupils exclusively. On the whole it is fairly evident that the general increase in the extent to which deaf-mutes are sent to school, which has already been pointed out. has been shared by Negroes to an even greater extent relatively than whites.

DEAF-MUTES IN THE UNITED STATES.

Table 88	DEAF AL	ND DUMB FOR WH	POPULATI			
	BETUE	NED: 1910. Having	attended	school.	[
RACE, NATIVITY, AND AGE GROUP.	Total.	Total.	Having attended special school for the deaf.	Not hav- ing at- tended special school for the deaf.	Not hav- ing at- tended school.	Not report- ing as to edu- cation.
········	·		NUMBER		' <u></u>	<u> </u>
5 years or over 1.	18,850	15, 736	15, 388	348	2, 862	252
Native white	15,889	13, 743	13, 459	284	1, 960	186
Foreign-born white	1,834	1, 421	1, 380	41	364	49
Negro.	1,061	548	528	20	497	16
5 to 9 years ²	1,850	1,266	1,227	39	568	16
Native white	1,677	1,144	1,109	35	519	14
Foreign-born white	89	77	75	2	11	1
Negro	78	41	39	2	36	1
10 to 14 years ² Native white Foreign-born white Negro	2, 569 2, 246 142 174	2, 321 2,063 136 116	2,280 2,028 134 112	41 35 2 4	235 171 5 58	13 12 1
15 to 19 years ²	2, 403	2, 222	2, 194	28	177	4
Native white	2, 083	1, 960	1, 939	21	119	
Foreign-born white	149	141	138	3	8	
Negro	166	119	117	2	47	
20 to 24 years ² Native white Foreign-born white Negro	2,062 1,782 107 159	1,831 1,637 90 97	1,796 1,609 88 93	35 28 2 4	216 132 15 62	15 13 2
25 to 44 years ²	5, 914	5, 040	4,929	111	771	103
Native white	4, 871	4, 353	4,256	97	444	74
Foreign-born white	707	540	529	11	147	20
Negro	314	143	140	3	162	9
45 to 64 years ²	3, 228,	2, 522	2,447	75	640	66
Native white	2, 598	2, 133	2,078	55	417	48
Foreign-born white	492	358	342	16	118	16
Negro	129	30	26	4	97	2
65 years or over ²	797	519	501	18	248	30
Native white	612	438	426	12	155	19
Foreign-born white	147	79	74	5	60	8
Negro	35	2	1	1	31	2
		PER	CENT OF	TOTAL.	1	
5 years or over ¹	100. 0	84.6	82.7	1.9	15.4	
Native white	100. 0	87.5	85.7	1.8	12.5	
Foreign-born white.	100. 0	79.6	77.3	2.3	20.4	
Negro	100. 0	52.4	50.5	1.9	47.6	
5 to 9 years ²	100. 0	69.0	66. 9	2.1	31.0	
Native white	100. 0	68.8	66. 7	2.1	31.2	
Foreign-born white	100. 0	(⁴)	(4)	(1)	(⁴)	
Negro	100. 0	(⁴)	(4)	(4)	(⁴)	
10 to 14 years ²	100. 0	90. 8	89. 2	1.6	9.2	
Native white	100. 0	92. 3	90. 8	1.6	7.7	
Foreign-born white	100. 0	96. 5	95. 0	1.4	3.5	
Negro	100. 0	66. 7	64. 4	2.3	33.3	
15 to 19 years ²	100. 0	92.6	91. 5	1.2	7.4	
Native white	100. 0	94.3	.93. 3	1.0	5.7	
Foreign-born white	100. 0	94.6	92. 6	2.0	5.4	
Negro	100. 0	71.7	70. 5	1.2	28.3	
20 to 24 years ²	100. 0	89.4	87.7	1.7	10. 6	
Native white	100. 0	92.5	91.0	1.6	7. 5	
Foreign-born white	100. 0	85.7	83.8	1.9	14. 3	
Negro	100. 0	61.0	58.5	2.5	39. 0	
25 to 44 years ²	100. 0	86. 7	84. 8	1.9	13. 3	
Native white	100. 0	90. 7	88. 7	2.0	9. 3	
Foreign-born white	100. 0	78. 6	77. 0	1.6	21. 4	
Negro	100. 0	46. 9	45. 9	1.0	53. 1	
45 to 64 years ²	100. 0	79. 8	77.4	2.4	20. 2	
Native white	100. 0	83. 6	81.5	2.2	16. 4	
Foreign-born white	100. 0	75. 2	71.8	3.4	24. 8	
Negro	100. 0	23. 6	20.5	3.1	76. 4	
65 years or over 2	100. 0	67.7	65.3	2.3	32. 3	
Native white	100. 0	73.9	71.8	2.0	26. 1	
Foreign-born white	100. 0	56.8	53.2	3.6	43. 2	
Negro	100. 0	(⁴)	(*)	(¹)	(⁴)	

Includes the small number whose age was not reported and also the small number of "Other colored."
Includes the small number of "Other colored."
Based upon the population reporting as to education.
Per cent not shown where base is less than 100.

The figures for the foreign-born whites show some interesting variations from those for the native whites. In the two youngest age groups the proportion reporting school attendance was higher for the foreign-born than for the native whites, and in the next group, comprising children from 15 to 19 years old, the percentages were practically the same, that for foreignborn whites still being slightly the higher. In the succeeding age groups the proportion was higher for the native whites: the difference fluctuates from one age group to another, although it is greatest in the oldest group. It is questionable, however, whether the figures can be taken as indicating that the increase in the extent to which deaf-mute children are being sent to school has been greater relatively for the foreign-born than for the native whites; it seems more probable, on the other hand, that the explanation of the higher proportion reporting school attendance among the foreign-born whites at the earlier ages is to be found in the fact that several of the institutions which made a special effort to secure the return of schedules for their inmates were located in large cities having a considerable foreign-born population, so that inmates of such institutions were more numerous relatively among the foreign-born than among the native white children for whom schedules were returned.

General Table 24 (p. 158) shows the distribution according to education of the deaf and dumb population in 1910 returning special schedules, classified according to age when hearing was lost. Table 89 shows a similar distribution, with percentages.

The proportion who had attended school was somewhat higher for those whose deafness was acquired than for the congenitally deaf, seven-eighths (87.2 per cent) of the former stating that they had been to school as compared with four-fifths (80.7 per cent) of the latter. This difference is of course due in part to the fact that a certain proportion of those whose deafness was acquired had been to school before losing their hearing. The circumstance that the percentage whose education had been confined to a special school for the deaf was also higher for the adventitiously than for the congenitally deaf (81 as compared with 77.2) indicates, however, that other factors probably contributed; but it is difficult to state definitely just what these factors are, although statistics tend to show that the congenitally deaf comprise a larger number who are mentally defective, and hence not likely to be sent to school, than do those whose deafness is acquired. Another circumstance which may have had some influence in causing the difference in the percentages is the relatively high proportion of Negroes among the congenital deaf-mutes, in view of the fact already noted that the percentage of school attendance is much lower among the Negroes than among the whites.

EDUCATION.

Table 89	DEAF AND	DUMB POPULA		OF AGE OB OVI Returned: 1910		I SPECIAL SC	HEDULES					
				Deafness	<u></u>							
EDUCATION.	Total.		Acquired. ²									
			Congenital.	Total.	At less than 5 years of age. ³	At 5 to 9 years of age.	At 10 years of age or over.	At age not reported.				
	NUMBER.											
Total	18, 850	7, 346	11, 504	9, 147	1, 594	140	623					
Having attended school	15,736	5,861	9,875	8,079	1,303	67	426					
Having attended special school for the deaf	15, 388	5,757	9,631	7,935	1,253	43	400					
Having attended other schools also	601	145	456	265	166	777	18					
Common school only High school or academy	430 72	89 22	341 50	184 33	141 14		1					
University or college Schools of miscellaneous character	34 44	9 18	25 26	20 19	5 2	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	•••••					
Schools of character not reported	21	7	14	9	.4		i					
Having attended no other school	14, 787	5,612	9,175	7,670	1,087	36	382					
Reporting no other instruction. Reporting private instruction at home	14,667 120	5, 578 34	9, 089 86	7,601	1,072 15	36	380					
		1					_					
Not having attended special school for the deaf	348	104	244	144	50	24	20					
Common school only High school or academy	237 24	61	176 17	109 14	42 3	17	٤					
Schools of niscellaneous character	70	32	38	18	3		1					
Schools of character not reported	17	4	13	3	2	7]]					
Not having attended school	2, 862	1,406	1, 456	996	269	67	124					
Reporting private instruction at home	112	43	69	57	11		1					
Reporting no instruction	2,750	1, 363	1, 387	939	258	67	12					
Not reporting as to education	252	79	173	72	22	6	73					
			PER CE	NT DISTRIBUTIO	N.4							
Total	100. 0	100. 0	100. 0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0					
Having attended school	84.6	80.7	87.2	89.0	82.9	50.0	77. (
Having attended special school for the deaf	82.7	79.2	85.0	87.4	79.7	32.1	72.					
Having attended other schools also Common school only	3.2 2.3	2.0 1.2	4.0 3.0	2.9 2.0	10.6 9.0	5.2 5.2	3.3 1.0					
High school or academy. University or college	0.4	0.3	0.4	0.4	0.9		ō. I					
University or college Schools of miscellaneous character	0.2 0.2	0.1	0.2 0.2	0.2 0.2	0.3 0.1		0.9					
Schools of character not reported	0.1	0.1	0.1	0.1	0.3		0 . 5					
Having attended no other school. Reporting no other instruction Reporting private instruction at home	79.5 78.9 0.6	77.2 76.8 0.5	81.0 80.2 0.8	84.5 83.8 0.8	69. 1 68. 2 1. 0	26. 9 26. 9	69. 69. 0.					
Not having attended special school for the deaf	1.9	1.4	2.2	1.6	3.2	17.9	4.					
Having attended— Common school only	1.3	0.8	1.6	1.2	2.7	12.7	1.					
High school or academy	. 0.1	0.1	0.2	0.2	0.2							
Schools of miscellaneous character	0.4 0.1	0.4	0.3	(⁵) 0. 2	0.2 0.1	5.2	3. 0.					
Not having attended school	15.4	19.3	12.8	11.0	17.1		22.					
Reporting private instruction at home	0.6	0.6	0.6	0.6	0.7		0.1					
Reporting no instruction	14.8	18.8	12.2	10.3	16.4		22.					

Includes the small number whose age at enumeration was not reported.
 Includes those for whom the age when hearing was lost was not reported.
 Includes those reported as having lost their hearing in infancy but without statement as to the exact age.
 Based upon the population reporting as to education.
 Less than one-tenth of 1 per cent.

The adventitious deaf-mutes losing hearing at the different ages also show some rather pronounced differences with respect to education. The proportion reporting education was highest (89 per cent, or nearly nine-tenths) among those who were less than 5 years of age when they lost their hearing. Among those who lost their hearing during the second quinquennium of life the proportion reporting school attendance was somewhat less (82.9 per cent, or about five-sixths), while only one-half of those who retained their hearing until they had reached the age of 10 or over reported that they had been to school. The precise reason for

these differences is not apparent. It is probable, however, that the apparent decrease in the percentage of school attendance with the increase in age when hearing was lost is due in part to inaccurate returns. It was apparent from the returns in answer to the inquiry relative to education on the special schedule employed in connection with the census of the blind in 1910 that many blind persons had interpreted the inquiry as applying only to education after the loss of their sight and had consequently reported themselves as having received no education in cases where as a matter of fact they had received more or less

81

extended instruction at school, merely because the latter had been received before they became blind. It is not unreasonable to suppose that some deaf-mutes who had attended school before they lost their hearing may have similarly reported that they had received no instruction because they had not attended school after they became deaf.

The difference in the percentages whose education had been received entirely at a special school for the deaf among the adventitiously deaf who lost their hearing at the respective ages was even more pronounced than the difference in the percentages reporting school attendance without distinction as to kind of school. Of those who lost their hearing during the first five years of life, more than five-sixths (84.5 per cent) had attended only a school for the deaf, of those who lost it between the ages of 5 and 9, somewhat more than two-thirds (69.1 per cent), and of those who lost it after reaching the age of 10, somewhat more than one-fourth (26.9 per cent). The proportion who had attended both a special school for the deaf and other schools was highest (10.6 per cent) among those who lost their hearing during the second quinquennium of life, and next highest among those who lost it at the age of 10 or over (5.2 per cent), while it was only 2.9 for those who lost hearing after birth but during the first five years of life. The figures for those reporting instruction only at a school primarily for the hearing, however, present a pronounced contrast to those just noted, the proportion being 17.9 per cent, or more than one-sixth, for those who were 10 or over when they became deaf, as compared with percentages of only 3.2 for those who lost their hearing between the ages of 5 and 9 and 1.6 for those who lost it before reaching the age of 5.

MEANS OF COMMUNICATION AND ABILITY TO READ LIPS.

Means of communication.—A subject of special interest in connection with the deaf and dumb is that of the means of communication which they employ. To secure information on this point, the following inquiry was inserted on the special schedule:

30. In communicating with others, does he employ any or all of the following methods (write "yes" or "no" after each)?

(Full information is desired as to the ordinary and usual means of communication employed).

The results obtained from this inquiry are summarized in Table 90, which classifies the total and the male and female deaf-mutes 10 years of age or over in 1910 for whom special schedules were returned according to the means of communication ordinarily employed.

Table 90	DEAF AND DU	MB POPULATION		GE OR OVER FOE BNED: 1910. ¹	R WHOM SPECIA	L SCHEDULES	
MEANS OF COMMUNICATION.		Number.		Per cent of total.			
	Both sexes.	Male.	Female.	Both sexes.	Male.	Female.	
 Total	17,000	9, 328	7,672	100.0	100.0	100.0	
Reporting as to means of communication	16,367	9,004	7,363	96.3	96.5	96.0	
Using speech as a means of communication	4,057	2,036	2, 021	23.9	21.8	26.3	
Reporting means of communication as— Speech, writing, finger spelling, and sign language Speech, writing, and sign language Speech, finger spelling, and sign language Speech and writing Speech and finger spelling. Speech and sign language Speech and sign language Speech and sign language Speech and miscellaneous methods. Speech only Not using speech as a means of communication	154 100 84 463 31 53 127 165	1, 457 82 50 223 17 33 59 83 6, 968	1, 423 72 50 52 240 14 20 68 82 5, 342	16.9 0.9 0.6 0.5 2.7 0.2 0.3 0.7 1.0 72.4	15.6 0.9 0.5 0.3 2.4 0.2 0.4 0.6 0.6 0.9 74.7	18.5 0.9 0.7 0.7 3.1 0.2 0.3 0.9 1.1	
Not using speech as a means of communication as	8, 273 521 291 625 218 142 375 1, 767	4,796 310 202 260 130 69 217 923 61	3, 477 211 89 365 88 73 158 844 37	48.7 3.1 1.7 3.3 1.3 0.8 2.2 10.4 0.6	51.4 3.3 2.2 2.8 1.4 0.7 2.3 9.9 0.7	45.3 2.8 1.2 4.8 1.1 1.0 2.1 11.0 0.5	
Not reporting as to means of communication	633	324	309	3.7	3.5	4.0	
Reporting themselves as able to speak Reporting themselves as unable to speak Not reporting as to ability to speak	443	61 233 30	64 210 35	0.7 2.6 0.4	0.7 2.5 0.3	0.8 2.7 0.5	
Reporting use of— Speech	12,900 12,710 12,681	2,036 7,250 7,023 7,047 982	2,021 5,650 5,687 5,634 912	23.9 75.9 74.8 74.6 11.1	21.8 77.7 75.3 75.5 10.5	26.3 73.6 74.1 73.4 11.9	

¹ Includes the small number whose age was not reported.

Nearly one-half (48.7 per cent) of the deaf-mutes 10 years of age or over in 1910 for whom special schedules were returned reported that they used writing, finger spelling, and the sign language as means of communication with others, writing presumably being used in communicating with normal persons unacquainted with the sign language or the finger alphabet, and finger spelling and the sign language in communicating with other deaf-mutes, members of the family, and others who had learned these means of communication. About one-sixth (16.9 per cent) reported that they used speech in addition to the means just mentioned, these two groups representing 65.6 per cent, or nearly two-thirds, of the total number. The only other group of any importance numerically was that comprising persons reported as employing miscellaneous methods without speech, who represented one-tenth (10.4 per cent) of the total; these consisted for the most part of persons who had never been to school, and who communicated with others mainly by natural signs, motions, gestures, etc.

The distribution according to means of communication employed differs somewhat for male and female deaf-mutes. Of the males more than one-half (51.4 per cent) employed the combination of writing, finger spelling, and sign language, as compared with 45.3 per cent of the females. The proportion reporting the use of speech in addition to the methods just stated was, however, higher for females than for males, the percentages being 18.5 and 15.6, respectively. The percentage communicating solely by miscellaneous methods was also slightly higher for females (11 as compared with 9.9).

Of the individual means of communication, writing was the method most frequently reported, being employed by three-fourths (75.9 per cent) of the total. The proportions reporting the use of finger spelling and of the sign language were, however, nearly as great (74.8 and 74.6 per cent, respectively). The great progress that has been made in the teaching of speech to the deaf is reflected by the fact that nearly onefourth (23.9 per cent) of the deaf-mutes included in the tabulation stated that they employed speech as a means of communication. The actual proportion of the deaf-mute population who had learned to speak was probably even higher, since many deaf-mutes were not reported as deaf and dumb by the population enumerators for the reason that because of their ability to speak they were not regarded as coming within the scope of the enumeration. That this must have been an important factor is indicated by the circumstance that among the totally deaf returned at the census of 1900 who lost their hearing before reaching the age of 10 the proportion reporting the use of speech as a means of communication was even higher (26.3 per cent) than that shown for 1910 in Table 90, although the latter would normally have been expected to be the larger, by reason of the deaths during the decade among the older deafmutes who had never been taught to speak and of the general increase in the teaching of speech to the deaf which has taken place in recent years.

It will be observed from Table 90 that 165 deafmutes reported speech as the only means of communication employed. These probably were in a large proportion of instances persons who had lost their hearing in the earlier years of the second quinquennium of life, after they had learned to speak fairly well, and who had never lost the faculty thus acquired, although in some cases they doubtless were persons who had been taught in exclusively oral schools. The 98 persons tabulated as reporting no means of communication comprise persons suffering from physical or mental infirmities which prevented them from effective communication with others.

In examining the returns as to method of communication employed, it became evident that many persons had reported themselves as using the sign language who did not, properly speaking, employ the formal means of communication among the deaf known as "the sign language," but communicated with others by means of motions, gestures, or signs devised by themselves which did not necessarily form a part of the stereotyped sign-language code. It was decided. therefore, to tabulate as using the "sign language" only persons who had been to schools for the deaf, or who otherwise, as by the use of finger spelling or through having relatives who had attended schools for the deaf, showed that they had had opportunity to become acquainted with this method of communication. Although under the operation of this rule some persons actually using the sign language were doubtless excluded, so that the figures shown under this head in Table 90 and other tables relating to means of communication are to a certain extent understatements, it is believed that the resultant error is much less than would have been the case if every person reporting the use of the sign language had been so tabulated.

In addition to the inquiry as to means of communication, the special schedule contained inquiries asking whether the deaf person was able to speak well or imperfectly, or was able to speak at all. In a certain number of cases persons failing to specify speech among the methods of communication employed stated in answer to these inquiries that they were able to speak. It was believed that in most cases where speech actually constituted an effective means of communication the inquiry in regard to its use for this purpose would be specifically answered in the affirmative; and in fact, in some instances where a person reported that he was able to speak but did not specify speech among the means of communication employed, the schedule stated definitely that he was able to speak only a few more or less isolated words or phrases and showed plainly that he did not have sufficient command of speech to employ it as an effective means of communication with others. For these reasons it was

decided in tabulating the statistics as to means of communication to disregard the answers to the inquiries as to ability to speak, except in cases where the inquiry relating to means of communication was left entirely unanswered, for which, as a matter of interest, a segregation was made between persons who answered the inquiries in regard to ability to speak in the affirmative and those who answered them in the negative. The total number failing to answer the former inquiry but stating that they could speak was, however, comparatively small, amounting to only 125, or less than 1 per cent of the total included in the tabulation; these are not included among the 4,057 persons shown in Table 90 as reporting the use of speech as a means of communication. It must be borne in mind, therefore, that the tables in this report do not show the total number of deaf-mutes returning schedules who reported that they could speak, but only the number who stated specifically that they employed speech as an ordinary means of communication with others.

When the statistics for the two sexes are compared. the interesting fact is disclosed that the proportion reporting the use of speech as a means of communication was considerably higher for females than for males, the percentage being 26.3, or more than one-fourth, for the former and 21.8, or only about one-fifth, for the latter. While the returns as to the method of communication were not tabulated by sex at the census of 1900, such a tabulation was made of the replies to the inquiry as to ability to speak, with somewhat similar results, although in this instance allowance must be made for the fact that the investigation covered all the deaf, regardless of ability to speak or age when hearing was lost, or whether deafness was total or partial. According to this tabulation the proportion of females was highest among the deaf who were able to speak well, next highest among those who were able to speak imperfectly, and lowest among those who were unable to speak at all, the percentages being 49, 45.7, and 44.6, respectively. On the whole, the statistics would seem to bear out the opinion which has frequently been expressed by teachers of the deaf that females acquire speech by instruction more readily than males. The proportion reporting the use of miscellaneous means of communication in 1910 was also higher for females than for males. The proportions reporting the use of writing, finger spelling, and the sign language were, however, somewhat higher for males; the difference is greatest for writing, possibly because it is used mainly for communication with normal persons and in the case of females is supplanted by speech to a greater extent relatively than in the case of males.

General Table 25 (p. 160) classifies the deaf and dumb population 10 years of age or over in 1910 for whom special schedules were returned in each division and state according to the means of communication employed. Table 91 shows the distribution, both numerically and on a percentage basis, for each division.

The divisions differ widely in respect to the relative importance of the different methods of communication. In each division the largest group was that comprising persons reporting that they employed writing, finger spelling, and the sign language in communicating with others. The proportion which this group formed of the total, however, varied from 59 per cent, or about three-fifths, in the Pacific division to 40.5 per cent, or two-fifths, in New England, being over one-half in the West North Central, West South Central, and East North Central divisions, as well as in the Pacific division. The group comprising persons who reported the use of all the important methods of communication (speech, writing, finger spelling, and the sign language), which ranked second numerically for the United States as a whole, held this position for only six of the nine divisions, being outranked in the three southern divisions by that comprising persons employing only miscellaneous methods. The proportion which the group reporting the use of all four of the chief methods of communication formed of the total ranged from 23.4 per cent, or nearly one-fourth, in the Middle Atlantic division to 11.4 per cent, or less than one-eighth, in the two South Central divisions; the largest proportion shown for any division other than the Middle Atlantic was that for the Mountain division (19.6 per cent), although that for the New England division was nearly as great (19.2 per cent). Persons employing miscellaneous methods of communication only represented more than 10 per cent of the total in the three southern divisions and the Mountain division. The proportion was highest (17.8 per cent, or more than one-sixth) in the East South Central division, but was nearly as great (16.9 per cent and 15.8 per cent, respectively) in the South Atlantic and West South Central divisions.

The number reporting the use of speech was largest relatively in the New England and Middle Atlantic divisions, representing more than one-third (35.6 and 34.7 per cent, respectively) of the total in each case. The proportion was one-fourth (25 per cent) in the Pacific division. The percentage was lowest (14.8, or about one-seventh) in the West South Central division, but was nearly as low (15.3) in the East South Central; in the South Atlantic and West North Central divisions also the proportion was less than one-fifth.

MEANS OF COMMUNICATION.

Table 91	DEAF AND DUMB POPULATION 10 YEARS OF AGE OR OVER FOR WHOM SPECIAL SCHEDULES WERE RETURNED: 1910. ¹										
MEANS OF COMMUNICATION.	United States.	New England division.	Middle Atlantic division.	East North Central division.	West North Central division.	South Atlantic division.	East South Central division.	West South Central division.	Moun- tain division.	Pacific division.	
			· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		NUME	BER.		<u></u>		<u></u>	
Total	17,000	1,059	3, 537	3, 981	2, 538	2,012	1,626	1, 428	312	507	
Reporting as to means of communication	16, 367	1, 013	3,409	3,812	2, 467	1,893	1, 568	1,404	306	495	
Using speech as a means of communication Reporting means of communication as	4,057	377	1,228	923	491	378	248	211	74	127	
Speech, writing, and finger spelling, and sign language. Speech, writing, and finger spelling	2, 880 154	203	826	683	382	282	186	163	61	94	
Speech, writing, and sign language Speech, finger spelling, and sign language	100	23 13 9	54 81 17	35	11 14 12	12	5	9 2 7	3	25	
Speech and writing. Speech and finger spelling	463 31	76	239 8	15 89 5	16	7 20 2	14	6	12	8	
Speech and sign language. Speech and miscellaneous methods	53		10 19	10 22	1 10 24	8	3 4 17	2 1	3	94 2 5 2 8 8 2 2 3 6	
Speech only.	165	34	19 24	40	24 21	15 26	17 8	16 5	1 2	6 5	
Not using speech as a means of communication Reporting means of communication as	12, 310	636	2, 181	2, 889	1,976	1, 515	1, 320	1,193	232	368	
Writing, finger spelling, and sign language Writing and finger spelling.	8,273 521	429 27	1, 516 99	2, 033 89	1, 441 71	863 84	774	771	147	299	
Writing and sign language. Finger spelling and sign language.	291	21 22 33	61 106	82 147	51 87	20 91	86 21	52 10	6 13	7	
Writing only Finger spelling only	218	23	100 52 30	61 34	20 14	19 18	63 27 26	75 10 9	12 1	11 5	
Sign language only	375 1,767	18 67	· 59 · 242	88 320	58 219	10 70 341	29 29 289	38 225	2 8		
Reporting no means of communication	98	8	16	320	15	9	209 5	3	40 3	24 4	
Not reporting as to means of communication	633	46	128	169	71	119	58	24	6	12	
Reporting themselves as able to speak Reporting themselves as unable to speak Not reporting as to ability to speak	125 443 65	4 39 3	32 87 9	36 119 14	18 45 8	10 85 24	18 34 6	6 17 1	6	1	
Reporting use of-											
Speech Writing	4,057 12,900	377 816	1,228 2,878	923 3,096	491 2,006	378 1, 306	248 1,110	211 1,023	74 234	127 431	
Finger spelling Sign language Miscellaneous methods	12,710 12,681	741 731	2,656 2,626	3, 041 3, 082	2,019 2,055	1,359 1,347	1,157 1,095	1,088 1,067	234 232 246	431 417 432	
Miscellaneous methods	1, 894	74	261	342	243	356	306	241	41	30	
				PI	ER CENT O	F TOTAL.					
Total	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100. 8	100.0	100.0	
Reporting as to means of communication	96.3	95.7	96.4	95. 8	97.2	94.1	96. 4	98.3	98.1	97.6	
Using speech as a means of communication Reporting means of communication as—	23. 9	35.6	34.7	23.2	19.3	18.8	15.3	14.8	23.7	25.0	
Speech, writing, finger spelling, and sign language Speech, writing, and finger spelling	16.9 0.9	19.2	23.4 1.5	17.2 0.9	15.1 0.4	14.0 0.6	11.4 0.3	11.4 0.6	19.6	18.5	
Speech, writing, and sign language	0.6 0.5	1.2 0.8	0.9 0.5	0.6	0.6 0.5	0.3	0.2	0.0 0.1 0.5	1.0 0.3 0.3	0.4 1.0 0.4	
Speech and writing	2.7 0.2		6.8 0.2	2.2 0.1	0.6	1.0 0.1	0.4	0.4	0.6	1.0 0.4	
Speech and finger spelling Speech and sign language Speech and miscellaneous methods	0.3	0.4 0.7	0.3 0.5	0.3	(²) 0.4 0.9	0.4 0.7	0.2 1.0	0.1 1.1	1.0 0.3	0.6	
Speech only	1.0	3.2	0.7	1. Ŏ	0.8	1.3	0.5	0.4	0.6	1.0	
Not using speech as a means of communication Reporting means of communication as—	72.4	60.1	61.7	72.6	77. 9	75.3	81.2	83.5	74.4	72.6	
Writing, finger spelling, and sign language Writing and finger spelling	48.7 3.1	40.5 2.5	42.9 2.8	51.1 2.2	56.8 2.8	42.9 4.2	47.6 5.3	54.0 3.6	47.1 19	59.0 1.4	
Writing and sign language Finger spelling and sign language	1.7	2.1 3.1	1.7 3.0	2.1 3.7	2.0 3.4	1.0 4.5	1.3 3.9	0.7 5.3	4.2 3.8	2. 2 2. 2	
Writing only. Finger spelling only. Sign language only.	1.3 0.8	2.2 0.8	1.5 0.8	1.5 0.9	0.8 0.6	0.9	1.7 1.6	0.7 0.6	0.3 0.6	1.0	
Sign language only	2.2 10.4	1.7	1.7 6.8	2.2 8.0	2.3 8.6	3.5 16.9	1.8 17.8	2.7 15.8	2.6 12.8	1.4 4.7	
Miscellaneous methods Reporting no means of communication	0.6	0.8	0.5	0.9	0. 6 0. 6	0.4	0.3	0,2	1.0	0.8	
Not reporting as to means of communication	3.7	4.3	3.6	4.2	2.8	5.9	3.6	1.7	1.9	2. 4	
Reporting themselves as able to speak Reporting themselves as unable to speak Not reporting as to ability to speak	U.7 2.6 0.4	0.4 3.7 0.3	09 2.5 0.3	0.9 3.0 0.4	0.7 1.8 0.3	0.5 4.2 1.2	1.1 2.1 0.4	0.4 1.2 0.1	1.9	0.2 2.2	
Reporting use of— Speech	23.9	35.6	34.7	23.2	19.3	18.8	15.3	14.8	23.7	25. 0	
Writing Finger spelling	75.9 74.8	77.1 70.0	81.4 75.1	77.8 76.4	79.0 79.6	64 9 67.5	68.3 71.2	71.6 76.2 74.7	75.0 74.4	85. 0 82. 2	
Sign language Miscellaneous methods	74.6	69.0	74. 2	77.4	81.0	66.9 17.7	67.3		78.8	85.2	

¹ Includes the small number whose age was not reported.

² Less than one-tenth of 1 per cent.

In contrast to the high proportion reporting the use of speech in the New England division, the proportions reporting the use of finger spelling and the sign language were below the average in this division, the percentage using the former method being lower than for any other division except the South Atlantic, and that for the latter method lower than for any other division except the South Atlantic and East South Central. The percentage reporting the use of writing was also lower in this division than in any other except the three southern divisions and the Mountain division. Moreover, in the Middle Atlantic division, where the proportion reporting the use of speech was also high, the proportion reporting the use of the sign language was lower than in any other division except the South Atlantic, East South Central, and New England. The percentages reporting the use of writing, finger spelling, and the sign language were higher in the Pacific division than in any other, being in excess of four-fifths (85, 82.2, and 85.2, respectively) in each case. The only other divisions where any of these methods was reported by as many as four-fifths of the total were the Middle Atlantic, in which 81.4 per cent of the total employed writing, and the West North Central, in which 81 per cent used the sign language. The use of writing was reported more frequently than that of any other method in the New England, Middle Atlantic, and East North Central divisions, the use of finger spelling in the three southern divisions, and the use of the sign language in the West North Central, Mountain, and Pacific divisions.

These differences between the divisions in regard to the means of communication employed reflect very largely differences in regard to the prevailing methods taught in the schools for the deaf in these divisions. The high percentages reporting the use of speech in the New England and Middle Atlantic divisions are probably due in large measure to the fact that the teaching of speech to the deaf has been carried on for a longer period of time in these divisions than in the others, and also is much more general. In this connection it will be observed that the proportion reporting speech as the sole means of communication was much higher in the New England division than in any other (3.2 per cent), this being the only division except the South Atlantic in which the proportion exceeded 1 per cent. The generally low percentages reporting all the more usual means of communication and the high percentages reporting miscellaneous methods in the three southern divisions are explained to a considerable extent by the large Negro population of this section of the country, as deaf-mute Negro children appear to be sent to school less frequently than are deaf-mute children among the whites; in addition, one of the states in the West South Central division makes no provision for the education of deafmute Negroes. Furthermore, it is possible that white deaf-mutes do not attend school to the same extent in the South as in other sections of the country. The relatively small proportions reporting the use of finger spelling and the sign language in the New England division are due to the fact that certain institutions in this division employ the oral method almost exclusively and give little or no instruction in finger spelling or the sign language.

Table 92 presents statistics as to the means of communication employed for the different race and nativity classes among the deaf and dumb 10 years of age or over in 1910 for whom special schedules were returned.

In the two white classes the most important group numerically with regard to means of communication was that made up of persons employing writing, finger spelling, and the sign language, which comprised more than one-half (51.7 percent) of the total in the case of the native whites, and about two-fifths (39 per cent) in the case of the foreign-born whites. Among the Negroes, however, by far the largest group was that made up of persons who employed only miscellaneous methods of communication, such as natural signs, gestures, etc., who constituted about three-eighths (37.8 per cent) of the total number, this being due of course to the relatively small proportion of Negro deaf-mutes who had ever been to school. Persons using all the three methods of communication first mentioned ranked second in importance among the Negroes, representing 24.5 per cent, or about one-fourth, of the total. In the two white classes persons using speech, writing, finger spelling, and the sign language together ranked second in numerical importance, forming approximately onesixth of the total in each case (17.9 and 15.8 per cent, respectively); but among the foreign-born whites the proportion employing miscellaneous methods only was nearly as great (14.6 per cent, or about one-seventh). Only 5.4 per cent of the Negroes were reported as using all the four principal methods of communication. Of the 60 persons included under the head of "All other" in the table, nearly all of whom were Indians, 36, or three-fifths, used only natural signs, gestures, etc., in communicating with others.

The proportion using speech as a means of communication was about the same for the two white classes, being 24.5 per cent for the native whites and 26.6 per cent for the foreign-born whites, or about one-fourth in each case. The fact that the percentage was slightly higher for the latter class is probably due to the circumstance that certain institutions for the deaf in New York City which contained among their pupils a large number of foreign-born children and which gave instruction mainly by the oral method appear to have made a special effort to secure a return of the schedules for their pupils. The proportions reported as using writing, finger spelling, and the sign language were, however, lower for the foreign-born than for the native whites and the proportion using miscellaneous methods higher; in fact, only 8.5 per cent of the native whites were reported as using natural signs and similar means of communication. Only 11.1 per cent of the Negroes were reported as using speech, and only about two-fifths were reported as using any of the three other conventional methods of communication. Of the individual methods, writing was the one most frequently reported by the white classes; but among the Negroes finger spelling was reported more frequently than any other.

Table 92	DEAF AND DUN		N 10 YEARS O ES WERE RET	F AGE OR OVER URNED: 1910. ¹	FOR WHOM S	PECIAL SCHED
MEANS OF COMMUNICATION.			White.		N	A 11 - 41-
	All classes.	Total.	Native.	Foreign-born.	Negro.	All other.
	<u> </u>		NUM	BER.		
Total	17,000	15, 957	14,212	1,745	983	60
Reporting as to means of communication	16,367	15, 411	13, 766	1,645	903	53
Using speech as a means of communication Reporting means of communication as	4,057	3, 943	3, 478	465	109	l i
Speech, writing, finger spelling, and sign language Speech, writing, and finger spelling	2,880 154	2,826 148	2,550 131	276 17	53 6	1
Speech, writing, and sign language	100 84	98 80	76 75	22 5	24	
Speech and finger spelling	463 31	456 29	366 25	90 4	6 2	1
Speech and sign language Speech and miscellaneous methods	53 127	48 111	36 97	12 14	5 15	•••••
Speech only.	165	147	122	25	16	
Not using speech as a means of communication	12,310	11, 468	10,288	1,180	794	4
Writing, finger spelling, and sign language	8,273	8,024	7,344	680	241	
Writing and inger spelling. Writing and sign language. Finger spelling and sign language.	521 291	461 276	425 239	36 37	60 15	
	218	584 200	534 167	50 33 23 53	39 17	
Finger spelling only Sign language only Miscellaneous methods	142 375	132 345	109 292	23	10 29	
Miscellaneous methods. Reporting no means of communication	1,767	1,359 87	1,105 73	254 14	372 11	3
Not reporting as to means of communication	633	546	446	100	80	
		113	97	16	10	
Reporting themselves as able to speak Reporting themselves as unable to speak Not reporting as to ability to speak	125 443 65	382 51	305 44	77 77 7	56 14	
Reporting use of—		1				
Speech. Writing	4,057 12,900	3,943 12,489	3,478 11,298	465	109 400	1
Finger spelling	12,710 12,681	12,284 12,281	11, 193 11, 146	1,091 1,135	415 388	
Miscellaneous methods	1, 894	1, 470	1,202		387	3
			PER CENT	OF TOTAL.		
Total	100. 0	100. 0	100.0	100.0	100. 0	(2)
Reporting as to means of communication	96.3	96. 6	96. 9	94.3	91. 9	(2)
Using speech as a means of communication	23.9	24. 7	24. 5	26.6	11.1	(2)
Reporting means of communication as— Speech, writing, finger spelling, and sign language Speech, writing, and finger spelling.	16.9 0.9	17.7 0.9	17.9 0.9		5.4 0.6	(2)
Speech, whiting, and sign language	0.0]	0.6	0.5	1.3	0.2	
Speech, finger spelling, and sign language	0.5 2.7	0.5 2.9	0.5 2.6	5.2	0.4 0.6	
Speech and finger spelling.	0.2	0.2 0.3	0.2 0.3		0. 2 0. 5	
Speech and sign language. Speech and miscellaneous methods. Speech only.	0.7 1.0	0.7 0.9	0.7	0.8	1.5 1.6	
Not using speech as a means of communication	1 1	71.9	72.4		80. 8	(2)
Reporting means of communication as—	I H	50.3	51.7		24.5	
Writing, finger spelling, and sign language Writing and finger spelling.	3.1	2.9	3.0	2,1	6.1	
Writing and sign language Finger spelling and sign language	3.71	1.7 3.7	1.7	2.9	1.5 4.0	(2)
Writing only. Finger spelling only.	1.3	1.3 0.8	1.2	1.3	1.7 1.0	1
Sign language only	2.2 10.4	2.2 8.5	2.1		3.0 37.8	
Sign language only Miscellaneous methods Reporting no means of communication	0.6	0.5	0.5		1.1	·····
Not reporting as to means of communication	3.7	3. 4	3.1		8.1	
Reporting themselves as able to speak. Reporting themselves as unable to speak. Not reporting as to ability to speak.	2.6.1	0.7 2.4 0.3	0.7 2.1 0.3	4.4	1.0 5.7 1.4	(2)
Reporting use of—		94 7	24. 5	26.6	11.1	(2)
Speech Writing	1 75.91	24.7 78.3	79.8	68.3	40.7	(2)
Kinger spelling	74.8	77.0	78. 8 78. 4	62.5 65.0	42. 2 39. 5	
Sign language. Miscellaneous methods	74.6	77.0 9.2	8.5	E 00.0	39.4	

¹ Includes the small number whose age was not reported.

² Per cent distribution not shown, as base is less than 100.

Table 93 shows the per cent distribution according to means of communication of the deaf and dumb 10 years of age or over in 1910 for whom special schedules were returned, classified according to age when hearing was lost. The absolute numbers upon which this table is based are given in General Table 27 (p. 163).

The various groups with respect to age when hearing was lost differ more or less from each other in regard to the methods of communication employed. For both the congenitally and the adventitiously deaf, persons using writing, finger spelling, and the sign language outnumbered any other group with respect to means of communication, such persons constituting 48 per cent of the former class and 49.1 per cent of the latter, or nearly one-half in each case. Among those whose deafness was acquired, persons using all of the four leading methods of communication ranked second in importance, representing practically one-fifth (19.4 per cent) of the total; among the congenitally deaf, however, those using only miscellaneous methods, such as natural signs, held second place, with 14.2 per cent, or one-seventh, of the total, although the proportion using all of the four leading methods was nearly as great (12.9 per cent, or one-eighth). It was of course to be expected that speech would be used by a larger proportion of those whose deafness was acquired than of those who were born deaf, as many of the former had already learned to speak to some extent before their hearing was lost; in addition, it is probable that a larger number relatively of the adventitiously than of the congenitally deaf retain vestiges of hearing which may be of assistance in acquiring the faculty of speech. The higher proportion using natural signs, etc., for the congenitally deaf of course reflects the smaller percentage of school attendance reported for this class; and even without this factor a similar result would probably be shown, by reason of the greater difficulty in teaching persons who have never been able to employ any of the methods of communication in general use among normal persons.

Table 93		FOR WHOM SP				
				Deafness—		<u>-</u>
MEANS OF COMMUNICATION.	Total.			Acqui	red. ²	
	10181.	Congenital.	Total.	At less than 5 years of age. ²	At 5 to 9 years of age.	At 10 years of age or over,
Total	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0
Reporting as to means of communication	96.3	95.7	96.6	97.5	95.9	90.0
Using speech as a means of communication Reporting means of communication as—	23.9	18.5	27.2	25.2	40.6	6.4
Speech, writing, finger spelling, and sign language Speech, writing, and finger spelling. Speech, writing, and sign language. Speech, finger spelling, and sign language. Speech and writing.	0.5	12.9 0.6 0.6 0.4 2.1	19.4 1.1 0.6 0.6 3.1	18.5 1.0 0.6 0.5 2.7	28.1 1.6 0.6 0.6 4.2	2.1 2.1 0.7
Speech and finger spelling Speech and sign language. Speech and miscellaneous methods. Speech only	0.2 0.3 0.7	0.1 0.3 0.6 0.8	0.2 0.3 0.8 1.1	0.2 0.3 0.6 0.7	0.3 0.6 1.9 2.7	1.4
Not using speech as a means of communication	72.4	77.3	69.4	72.3	55.3	83.6
Writing, finger spelling, and sign language. Writing and finger spelling. Writing and sign language. Finger spelling and sign language. Writing only. Finger spelling only. Sign language only. Miscellaneous methods. Reporting no means of communication.	3.1 1.7 3.7 1.3 0.8	48.0 3.7 1.6 4.4 1.3 1.1 2.4 14.2 0.6	49.1 2.7 1.8 3.2 1.3 0.7 2.1 8.0 0.6	53.4 2.8 1.8 3.3 1.0 0.7 2.1 6.8 0.4	34.4 2.5 1.4 3.2 1.7 0.5 1.6 9.7 0.3	20.7 5.7 2.9 3.6 6.4 2.1 1.4 40.0 0.7
Not reporting as to means of communication	3.7	4.3	3.4	2.5	4.1	10.0
Reporting themselves as able to speak. Reporting themselves as unable to speak. Not reporting as to ability to speak.	2.6	0.6 3.4 0.4	0.8 2.1 0.4	0.7 1.6 0.2	1.6 2.1 0.3	2.9 5.7 1.4
Reporting use of	75.9 74.8 74.6	71.2 70.5	27.2 79.0 77.0 77.1 8.9	25.2 81.9 80.5 80.6 7.4	40.6 74.3 71.1 70.6 11.7	6.4 40.7 36.4 30.7 41.4

Includes the small number whose age at enumeration was not reported.
Includes those for whom the age when hearing was lost was not reported.
Includes those reported as having lost their hearing in infancy but without statement as to the exact age.

The adventitiously deaf who lost their hearing at the different ages also differ to some extent in regard to means of communication. Both among those who lost their hearing when less than 5 years of age and among those who lost it between the ages of 5 and 9, persons using writing, finger spelling, and the sign language ranked first in numerical importance and those using all four of the leading methods of communica-

tion second. The relative importance of the two groups differed widely, however, the first-mentioned group with respect to methods of communication employed representing considerably more than one-half (53.4 per cent) of those who lost their hearing during the first five years of life, as compared with a corresponding percentage of 18.5, or less than two-fifths, for the second group, while among those who lost their hearing during the second quinquennium the difference had largely disappeared, the former group representing 34.4 per cent, or slightly more than one-third, of the total and the second group 28.1 per cent, or considerably more than one-fourth. Of those who lost their hearing after the completion of the first decade of life, two-fifths (40 per cent) used miscellaneous methods only, this being due in part to the fact that they comprised persons who lost their hearing too late in life to attend a school for the deaf and who subsequently lost the faculty of speech which they had acquired before loss of hearing and also a few persons whose loss of speech was due to mental or physical infirmity not connected with their deafness.

Of the congenitally deaf only 18.5 per cent (less than one-fifth) reported the use of speech as a means of communication, as compared with 27.2 per cent, or more than one-fourth, of the adventitiously deaf. Among those whose deafness was acquired when they were less than 5 years of age, the proportion reporting the use of speech was about one-fourth (25.2 per cent); but of those who were from 5 to 9 years of age when they became deaf, two-fifths (40.6 per cent) reported the use of speech. By reference to General Table 27 it will be seen that 9 persons who lost their hearing after reaching the age of 10 reported the use of speech as a means of communication. Inasmuch as persons who became deaf after reaching that age were included in the tabulation only when it appeared from the schedule that they had lost the power of speech as an effective means of communication with others, these were probably persons who used an occasional isolated word or phrase and on the strength of this reported themselves as using speech as a means of communication.

Finger spelling was reported with greater frequency than any other method of communication by the congenitally deaf. Among the adventitiously deaf as a group, however, as well as among those who lost their hearing during each of the first two quinquennia of life, writing was the means most frequently reported, while among those who lost their hearing after reaching the age of 10 the number using miscellaneous methods exceeded the number using any of the ordinary means, although the number using writing was nearly as great. The proportions using the three chief silent methods of communication were somewhat larger among the adventitiously deaf than among the congenitally deaf, and among the former decreased with each succeeding group with respect to age when hearing was lost. The decrease was least pronounced in

the case of writing, which was used by four-fifths (81.9 per cent) of those who lost their hearing under the age of 5 and two-fifths (40.7 per cent) of those who lost it after the age of 10, and most pronounced for the sign language, which was used by practically the same proportion of those who lost their hearing during the first quinquennium (80.6 per cent) as reported the use of writing, but by less than one-third (30.7 per cent) of those who lost it after reaching the age of 10; the proportion using finger spelling decreased from 80.5 per cent among those who lost their hearing under the age of 5, or practically the same as the proportions using writing and the sign language, to 36.4 per cent among those who were 10 years of age or over when they became deaf. These differences of course result from the fact that persons who lose their hearing after the completion of the first decade of life have in the great majority of instances been to school and learned writing, and the further fact that it is probably easier for such persons to learn finger spelling, which is merely a special method of expressing themselves in a language which they have already learned, than the more or less arbitrary code of the sign language, which involves almost as great difficulties as the acquisition of an entirely new language.

Ability to read lips.—Closely related to the subject of methods employed in communicating with others is that of ability to read lips, since the deaf who are taught to rely mainly on speech, supplemented by writing, as a means of communication with others are as a rule taught to depend chiefly on lip reading as a means of learning what other persons wish to tell them. With a view to obtaining information as to the extent to which lip reading was practiced by the deaf and dumb, the following inquiry was inserted on the special schedule at the census of 1910:

29. Can he understand what people say by watching the motion of their lips?

The statistics obtained by means of this inquiry are summarized in Table 94 for the total and the male and female deaf and dumb 10 years of age or over in 1910 for whom special schedules were returned.

Table 94		DUMB POP OR WHOM S : 1910. ¹			
SEX.		Able to r	ead lips.		Not re- porting
	Total.	Number.	Per cent of total. ²	Unable to read lips.	as to ability to read lips.
Total	17,000	5,457	32. 9	11, 154	389
Male Female	9, 328 7, 672	2, 682 2, 775	29.4 37.0	6, 431 4, 723	215 174

¹ Includes the small number whose age was not reported. ² Based upon the population reporting as to ability to read lips.

Of the 17,000 deaf-mutes 10 years of age or over in 1910 for whom special schedules were returned, 5,457, representing about one-third (32.9 per cent)

of the total number answering the inquiry on this subject, stated that they were able to understand what people said by watching the motion of their lips. It is doubtful, however, whether the number who habitually received communications from others through the medium of lip reading was so great, as instances were found where persons reported themselves as able to read the lips who gave no evidence of ever having received any special instruction in schools for the deaf or elsewhere to assist them in overcoming the handicap of their defect. There is, of course, no question that even persons without special training may by watching the lips of others gain a certain idea of what they are saying, but it is questionable whether sufficient facility in lip reading to make it a permanently effective substitute for hearing is acquired in any considerable proportion of cases without such instruction. Another circumstance which makes it seem possible that the number reporting themselves as able to read the lips is somewhat too large is the fact that in a number of cases where the person returning the schedule claimed to be able to read the lips, the answer to the inquiry was of such a nature as to make it apparent that the ability to read the lips was so slight as to be of little real value in taking the place of hearing. Although all such persons were tabulated as unable to read the lips, it is probable that other persons possessing no greater facility in lip reading answered the inquiry on this point with an unqualified affirmative and were accordingly tabulated as able to read the lips. On the other hand, there is the circumstance that a considerable proportion of deaf-mutes who were not reported as deaf and dumb by the population enumerators because they were able to speak were also in all probability able to read the lips, although it is somewhat doubtful whether such persons would be sufficiently numerous to overcome the effect of the number erroneously answering the inquiry regarding lip reading in the affirmative. In addition to the considerations already mentioned as tending to support the supposition that the percentage stating that they were able to read the lips is above the true figure, it seems probable that those who failed to answer the inquiry on this subject did so in the great majority of instances because they did not understand it; this, of course, would imply that they actually could not read the lips, as if they did so they would most certainly have understood the inquiry.

The proportion stating that they were able to read the lips was considerably higher for females than for males, 37 per cent, or more than one-third, of the females answering the inquiry reporting themselves as able to read the lips, as compared with 29.4 per cent, or considerably less than one-third, of the males. This higher percentage for females is, of course, a natural consequence of the larger percentage using speech as a means of communication, since lip reading, as already stated, is used chiefly as an adjunct to speech by those employing the latter as their principal means of communication.

General Table 25 (p. 160) shows for each geographic division and state the number of deaf-mutes 10 years of age or over in 1910 for whom special schedules were returned who reported that they could read the lips. Table 95 summarizes the statistics in regard to the use of lip reading for the different divisions.

Table 95	OVER H	DUMB PO OR WHOM ED: 1910. ¹		0 YEARS OF SCHEDULE	
DIVISION.		Able to	read lips.	Unable	Not re-
	Total.	Number.	Per cent of total. ²	to read lips.	as to ability to read lips.
United States	17,000	5,457	32.9	11, 154	389
New England. Middle Atlantic East North Central	1,059 3,537 3,981	464 1,432 1,249	45.1 41.6 32.3	564 2,008 2,623	31 97 109
West North Central	2,538 2,012 1,626	709 566 457	28.5 28.7 28.7	1,782 1,407 1,136	47 47 39 33
West South Central Mountain	1, 620 1, 428 312 507	363 105 112	26.7 25.7 34.3 22.5	1, 136 1, 047 201 386	

Includes the small number whose age was not reported.
 Based upon the population reporting as to ability to read lips.

The two divisions in which speech was most extensively used as a means of communication are also the ones in which the use of lip reading was most general. considerably more than two-fifths (45.1 per cent) of the deaf-mutes 10 years of age or over in 1910 for whom special schedules were returned and who answered the inquiry on this subject in the New England division, and 41.6 per cent of those in the Middle Atlantic division, reporting that they could read the lips. The proportion was in excess of one-third (34.3 per cent) for the Mountain division also; on the other hand, it was less than one-fourth (22.5 per cent) in the Pacific division, and in the West South Central division about one-fourth. In general, the order of the different divisions in respect to the percentage able to read the lips corresponds to their order in respect to the percentage using speech as a means of communication, the only important exception being the Pacific division, which ranks third in regard to the percentage using speech as a means of communication. but last in the percentage practicing lip reading.

General Table 26 (p. 162) classifies the total and the male and female deaf-mute population 10 years

¹ Cf. the following from the report for 1900:

[&]quot;Failure to reply to the simple question whether the person could or could not read the lips can only be taken as an indication of ignorance as to what is meant by the term 'lip-reading.' This involves the further point that the persons who failed to reply were, as a matter of fact, unable to read the lips, for if they could do so they would have known the meaning of the question, and no apparent reason exists why they should not have answered it. It is hardly conceivable that several thousands of persons should have failed to answer 'yes' or 'no' to that particular question, while freely answering others, if they understood it."—The Blind and the Deaf: 1900, p. 88.

of age or over in each race and nativity class according to their ability to read the lips. Table 96 shows the number and proportion reporting that they could read the lips for each class without distinction of sex.

Table 96	OVER F			YEARS OF SCHEDULE:	
BACE AND NATIVITY.		Able to r	Unable	Not re-	
	Total.	Number.	Per cent of total. ²	to read lips.	as to ability to read lips.
All classes	17,000	5,457	32.9	11, 154	389
White	15,957	5, 163	33.1	10,423	371
Native Foreign-born	14, 212 1, 745	4,535 628	32,7 36.9	9,351 1,072	326 45
Colored	1,043	294	28.7	731	18
Negro Other colored	983 60	280 14	29.0 (³)	686 45	17 1

Includes the small number whose age was not reported.
 Based upon the population reporting as to ability to read lips.
 Per cent not shown where base is less than 100.

The number reporting themselves as able to read the lips was larger relatively among the foreign-born whites than in any other race and nativity class, 36.9 per cent, or considerably more than one-third, of the persons in this nativity class who answered the inquiry as to lip reading stating that they were able to do so, as compared with corresponding percentages of 32.7, or less than one-third, for the native whites, and 29, or about two-sevenths, for the Negroes. It is doubtful, however, whether lip reading is actually practiced to a greater extent by foreign-born whites than by native whites, as the high percentage for the former class is probably due in considerable measure to the fact that certain large institutions for the deaf in New York City, which employ mainly the oral method, involving instruction in lip reading, and which comprise a considerable number of foreign-born white pupils, appear to have made a special effort to obtain the return of the schedules sent to their pupils. In addition, it must be borne in mind that persons reported as deaf and dumb by the population enumerators but failing to return the special schedule, who represented in large measure the more illiterate and uneducated deafmutes, probably formed a higher proportion of the foreign-born than of the native whites, while the deafmutes omitted by the population enumerators as not deaf and dumb for the reason that they had acquired the faculty of speech were probably, in the majority of instances, native whites, so that complete returns for all deaf-mutes would have resulted in a greater reduction relatively in the percentage reporting themselves as able to read the lips in the case of the foreignborn than of the native whites. The circumstances just mentioned also make it seem probable that the actual difference between the Negroes and the two white classes in regard to the proportion able to read the lips was likewise much greater than is shown in the table; moreover, instances where the inquiry on this subject was erroneously answered in the affirmative are in all probability more numerous relatively among the Negroes than among the whites.

Table 97 classifies the number who lost their hearing at the different ages among the deaf and dumb 10 years of age or over in 1910 for whom special schedules were returned according to their ability to read the lips.

Table 97		R WHOM S		YEARS OF EDULES WE	
AGE WHEN HEARING WAS LOST.		Able to	read lips.	Unable	Not re-
	Total.	Number.	Per cent of total. ²	to read lips.	as to ability to read lips.
Total	17,000	5,457	32.9	11, 154	389
Deafness congenital Deafness acquired ³ At age of—	6,466 · 10,534	1,796 3,661	28.5 35.5	4,498 6,656	172 217
Less than 5 years 4 5 to 9 years 10 years or over At age not reported	8,305 1,543 140 546	2,699 759 34 169	33.1 49.8 25.0 33.4	5,453 764 102 337	153 20 4 40

¹ Includes the small number whose age at enumeration was not reported.
² Based upon the population reporting as to ability to read lips.
³ Includes those for whom the age when hearing was lost was not reported.
⁴ Includes those reported as having lost their hearing in infancy but without statement as to the exact age.

The differences as regards ability to read the lips between the various groups with respect to age when hearing was lost are of the same nature as the differences in the extent to which speech is used as a means of communication. Of those who reported that their deafness was acquired and answered the inquiry as to lip reading, more than one-third (35.5 per cent) stated that they were able to read the lips, the corresponding percentage for the congenitally deaf being 28.5, or somewhat more than one-fourth. Practically one-half (49.8 per cent) of the adventitiously deaf who lost their hearing between the ages of 5 and 9 were able to read the lips, as compared with about one-third (33.1 per cent) of those who lost it during the first quinquennium and one-fourth (25 per cent) of those who lost it after the completion of the first decade.

The close relationship between the use of speech as a means of communication and the use of lip reading is brought out more clearly by Table 98, on the next page, which shows for the deaf-mutes 10 years of age or over in 1910 for whom schedules were returned, classified according to means of communication employed, the number and percentage who were able to read the lips.

The fact that lip reading is used mainly as an adjunct of speech is brought out clearly by the circumstance that of those who reported the use of speech and answered the inquiry as to lip reading threefourths (75.8 per cent) reported that they could read the lips, while for those using the other leading methods of communication the proportion was only about one-third (34.6 per cent in the case of those using writing, 32.1 per cent in the case of those using finger spelling, and 31.9 per cent in the case of those using the sign language). Moreover, among those using speech the proportion reading the lips was higher for those who used speech either alone or in combination with writing only than for those using it in combination with finger spelling or the sign language, the two methods of communication peculiar to the deaf, practically nine-tenths (89.5 per cent) of those reporting that they used speech and writing only as means of communication and nearly seveneighths (86.5 per cent) of those using speech only stating that they could read the lips, while the highest proportion for any of the other groups was 79.1 per cent, or nearly four-fifths, for those using speech, writing, and finger spelling.

Table 98	OFAC	E OR O	VER FOR	LATION 1 R WHOM ETURNE	SPECIAL
MEANS OF COMMUNICATION.			to read ps.	Unable	Not re- port- ing as
	Total.	Num- ber.	Per cent of total. ²	to read lips.	to ability to read lips.
Total	17,000	5,457	32.9	11,154	389
Reporting as to means of communication	16,367	5,301	33.0	10,770	296
Using speech as a means of communica- tion	4,057	3,044	75.8	974	39
Speech, writing, finger spelling, and sign language Speech, writing, and finger spelling Speech, writing, and sign language Speech, finger spelling, and sign lan-	2,880 154 100	2,113 121 69	74.1 79.1 69.0	738 32 31	29 1
speech and writing. Speech and sign language. Speech and sign language. Speech and miscellaneous methods. Speech only.	84 463 31 53 127 165	60 409 21 37 73 141	(3) 89.5 (8) (3) 57.5 86.5	24 48 9 16 54 22	6
Not using speech as a means of commu- nication	12,310	2, 2 57	18.7	9,796	257
Writing, finger spelling, and sign language. Writing and finger spelling Writing and sign language Finger spelling and sign language Writing only Finger spelling only. Sign language only. Miscellaneous methods. Reporting no means of communication.	625 218 142 375 1,767	1,396 117 81 135 83 44 86 312 3	17. 2 22. 9 28. 2 22. 1 39. 2 32. 6 23. 6 18. 0 (³)	6,708 394 206 476 129 91 279 1,419 94	169 10 4 14 6 7 10 36 1
Not reporting as to means of communica- tion	633	156	28.9	384	93
Reporting themselves as able to speak Reporting themselves as unable to speak . Not reporting as to ability to speak	125 443 65	74 63 19	67.9 16.4 (³)	35 321 28	16 59 18
Reporting use of— Speech	12,900 12,710 12,681	3,044 4,389 4,007 3,977 385	75.8 34.6 32.1 31.9 20.7	974 8,286 8,472 8,478 1,473	39 225 231 226 36

Includes the small number whose age was not reported.
 Based upon the population reporting as to ability to read lips.
 Per cant not shown where base is less than 100.

Inasmuch as those reporting the use of miscellaneous methods of communication comprise for the most part persons who had never received any special instruction after the loss of their hearing, the fact that one-fifth (20.7 per cent) of them also claimed to be able to read the lips gives further support to what has already been said as to the probability that the number reporting themselves as able to read the lips ex-

ceeded the number actually possessing a sufficient facility in lip reading to render it of substantial assistance in communicating with others. It is, of course, possible that a certain number had actually mastered the art of lip reading so that they were able to a considerable extent to make it a substitute for hearing, but most of them probably possessed little, if any, more facility in reading the lips than is possessed by normal persons, to whom the movements of the lips are frequently of assistance in understanding the speech of others. The fact that among the deaf and dumb who reported as to means of communication employed but did not specify speech among the methods used the proportion stating that they could read the lips was highest (39.2 per cent, or nearly two-fifths) for those using writing only also tends to confirm this view. The circumstance that among the groups reporting as to means of communication the percentage able to read the lips was lowest (17.2 per cent, or slightly more than one-sixth) in the case of those reporting that they used all of the leading means of communication except speech, who presumably were the best educated among those who did not employ speech, brings out still further the close connection between the use of speech and lip reading.

OCCUPATIONS AND ECONOMIC STATUS.

One of the most interesting and important subjects which can be considered in any statistical study of the deaf-mute population is that of their occupations, by reason of the fact that on account of their defect they are restricted to a certain extent in their choice of occupations and also, at least in a considerable proportion of cases, affected as to their earning capacity. In order to bring out the relative extent to which the deaf and dumb returning schedules were carrying on gainful occupations, Table 99 is presented, which shows the number and percentage gainfully employed among the male and the female deaf-mutes 10 years of age or over in each race and nativity class in 1910 for whom schedules were returned.

Table 99	AGE C		FOR WH	ULATION OM SPEC 0.1			PER C GAINF EMPLC IN GEN POPUL	ULLY YED ERAL			
BACE AND		Male. Female.									
NATIVITY.		Gainful ploy			Gainful ploy		OVER SAME AND N ITY:	RACE ATIV-			
	Total.	Num- ber.	Per cent of total.	Total.	Num- ber. Per cent o total.		Male.	Fe- male.			
All classes	9,328	5,659	60.7	7,672	1,213	15.8	81.3	23.4			
White	8,760	5,320	60.7	7, 197	1,039	14.4	80.6	19.6			
Native Foreign-born.	7, 786 974	4,667 653	59.9 67.0	6,426 771	858 181	13.4 23.5	77.9 90.0	19.2 21.7			
Colored	568	339	59.7	475	174	36.6	87.0	53.7			
Negro Other colored.	535 33	325 14	60.7 (³)	448 27	170 4	37.9 (²)	87.4 80.8	54.7 17.6			

¹ Includes the small number whose age was not reported. ² Per cent not shown where base is less than 100.

Of the 9,328 male deaf-mutes 10 years of age or over in 1910 for whom schedules were returned, 5,659, representing 60.7 per cent, or about three-fifths, were reported as being gainfully employed, as compared with a corresponding percentage of 81.3 for the total male population of that age. Of the 7,672 female deaf-mutes of the same age returning schedules, 1,213, representing 15.8 per cent, or about one-sixth, were reported as gainfully employed, the corresponding percentage for the general population being 23.4. In view of the fact that deaf-mutes ordinarily enter and leave school at a later age than hearing persons, and consequently commence earning their living later in life, it is possible that a comparison based upon the population 20 years of age or over would be somewhat more favorable to the deaf and dumb. The figures make it evident, however, that deaf-mutism is the cause of a serious economic loss to the community, the loss apparently being greatest relatively in the case of females. This is probably to be explained in large measure by the fact that gainful employment is not a matter of necessity for women to the same extent that it is for men, so that the former are perhaps more likely to be deterred from such employment by physical defects than are the latter. Another factor which may have some influence in this connection is the circumstance that the proportion of persons who have received any education and thus are equipped in some measure for overcoming the disadvantages attendant upon their defect is smaller among female deaf-mutes than among males. It must, however, be remembered that some of the females not reporting a gainful employment were engaged in household tasks in the home. work of distinct economic value to the community.

Of the several race and nativity classes for which the percentages gainfully employed among the deaf and dumb are given in the table, the foreignborn whites show the highest percentage among the males (67) and the native whites the lowest (59.9), although that for Negroes was nearly as low (60.7). In the case of the females the Negroes show the highest percentage (37.9) and the native whites the lowest (13.4). These differences reflect in a general way the differences in the corresponding percentages in the general population, although the variations among the several classes for the total and the deaf and dumb population differ somewhat in degree. It will be observed that in the case of males the difference between the percentage gainfully employed among the deaf and dumb and in the total population was greatest relatively for the Negroes and least for the native whites, a circumstance which is probably due to the difference in the extent to which the deaf-mutes in the respective race and nativity classes have been to a special school for the deaf and learned a trade or other occupation. In the case of females, however, the relative difference between the percentages gainfully employed in the general population and among the deaf and dumb returning the special schedules was approximately the same for the native whites and the Negroes, while for the foreignborn whites the percentage was actually higher among the deaf and dumb represented in the tabulation than in the general population (23.5 as compared with 21.7). This latter variation is, however, somewhat difficult to explain.

The population enumerators were instructed, in making their returns as to occupation, to make the entry own income in the case of all persons who followed no specific occupation but had an independent income upon which they were living. An examination of the returns makes it apparent that there was a considerable diversity of interpretation in the application of these instructions, some enumerators reporting "own income" only when such income was adequate for the support of the person enumerated, while others went so far as to make this return for persons receiving county poor relief. For this reason statistics on this subject are somewhat inaccurate; as a matter of interest, however, a separate tabulation was made of the persons for whom this return was made. The total number of such persons, as will be seen from General Table 28 (p. 166), was 140, representing only 1.4 per cent of the total deaf and dumb population 10 years of age or over not gainfully employed for whom special schedules were returned; most of these were whites. only 5 being colored.

General Table 28 (p. 164) presents statistics as to the occupations of the male and female deaf and dumb population 10 years of age or over in 1910 for whom special schedules were returned, classified according to race and nativity. In order to bring out more clearly the important occupations for the deaf and dumb, Table 100, on the following page, is presented, showing the leading occupations, arranged in order of numerical importance, for the male deaf-mutes 10 years of age or over, classified according to race and nativity.

Practically three-fifths (59.5 per cent) of the male deaf-mutes reporting an occupation were employed in some one of the 10 leading occupations shown in the table, comprising all in which as many as 100 males were employed. Farmers were most important numerically, representing 14.8 per cent, or about oneseventh, of the total number of deaf and dumb males gainfully employed and returning schedules; it is interesting to note that this percentage is approximately the same as the corresponding proportion for the general male population 10 years of age or over gainfully employed (18.8 per cent). Agricultural laborers, not including those on the home farm or connected with the stock raising industry, ranked next, forming 12.1 per cent (or about one-eighth) of the total, and agricultural laborers on the home farm third, with 8 per cent of the total. These three occupations together comprised 34.8 per cent, or a little more than one-third, of the total, a proportion practically the same as that for the total male population 10 years of age or over gainfully employed (33.8 per cent). Laborers "not otherwise specified" ranked fourth, with 6 per cent of the total; these included mainly persons reporting that they were laborers without indicating any industry and were presumably in the great majority of instances common manual laborers, but in a considerable number of cases they were persons who picked up a more or less precarious living by doing odd jobs and chores. Persons engaged in the various printing trades ranked fifth, with 4.7 per cent of the total; the importance of this class of occupations for the deaf and dumb is well known.

Table 100	MALE	MALE DEAF AND DUMB POPULATION 10 YEARS OF AGE OR OVER GAINFULLY EMPLOYED FOR WHOM SPECIAL SCHEDULES WERE RETURNED: 1910. ¹									ECIAL		
OCCUPATION.]	Number	•			Per cent distribution.					
			White.			Colored.				White.		Colo	red.*
	All classes.	Total.	Native.	For- eign- born.	Total.	Negro.	Other col- ored.	All classes.	Total.	Native.	For- eign- born.	Total.	Negro.
Total	5,659	5,320	4,667	653	339	325	14	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0
Farmers (including dairy farmers) Agricultural laborers (working out, not in stock raising). Agricultural laborers (home farm) Laborers (not otherwise specified) Printers, lithographers, and pressmen	836 684 452 340 266	807 591 398 303 264	743 541 366 269 244	64 50 32 34 20	29 93 54 37 2	27 90 53 35 2	2 3 1 2	14.8 12.1 8.0 6.0 4.7	15.2 11.1 7.5 5.7 5.0	15.9 11.6 7.8 5.8 5.2	9.8 7.7 4.9 5.2 3.1	8.6 27.4 15.9 10.9 0.6	8.3 27.7 16.3 10.8 0.6
Custom work and repairing on boots and shoes Carpenters. Tailors. Painters, glaziers, and varnishers. Boot and shoe factory workers.	216 187	211 184 142 136 102	177 165 89 121 87	34 19 53 15 15	5 3 3 2	5 3 3 2		3.8 3.3 2.5 2.5 1.8	4.0 3.5 2.7 2.6 1.9	3.8 3.5 1.9 2.6 1.9	5.2 2.9 8.1 2.3 2.3	1.5 0.9 0.9 0.6	1.5 0.9 0.9 0.6
Lumber-mill workers. Cabinet workers. Tobacco and cigar workers. Foundry and metal-working establishment workers All others.	84 83 82 65 1,979	70 83 79 65 1,885	63 70 62 56 1,614	7 13 17 9 271	14 3 	13 3 	1 5	1.5 1.5 1.4 1.1 35.0	1.3 1.6 1.5 1.2 35.4	1.3 1.5 1.3 1.2 34.6	1.1 2.0 2.6 1.4 41.5	4.1 0.9 27.7	4.0 0.9 27.4

¹ Includes the small number whose age was not reported.

Some difference exists between the respective race and nativity classes in regard to the leading occupations for the deaf and dumb males. In the case of the native whites the rank of the principal occupations is practically the same as for all classes combined, and the distribution among the various occupational groups is also approximately the same. For the foreign-born whites also farmers ranked first in importance, although they formed a much smaller proportion of the total than in the case of the native whites (9.8 per cent, or about one-tenth, as compared with 15.9 per cent, or nearly one-sixth). Tailors, however, who ranked only eighth for all classes combined and ninth for the native whites, ranked second for the foreign-born whites, representing 8.1 per cent of the total. Agricultural laborers working out, not in stock raising, ranked third, with 7.7 per cent of the total, while laborers "not otherwise specified" and persons engaged in custom work and repairing on boots and shoes followed, each with 5.2 per cent of the total. Among the Negroes agricultural laborers working out constituted the most numerous class, representing 27.7 per cent, or more than one-fourth, of the total number of males reporting an occupation. Agricultural laborers on the home farm ranked second, with 16.3 per cent, or about one-sixth, of the total, and laborers "not otherwise specified" third, with 10.8 per cent, or one-tenth, of the total. The three occupations just mentioned gave employment to considerably more than one-half (54.8 per cent) of the Negro males reported as gainfully employed. Farmers

² Per cent distribution of "Other colored" not shown, as base is less than 100.

ranked fourth, constituting 8.3 per cent of the total, and lumber-mill workers fifth, with 4 per cent of the total. Of the 14 males included under the heading of "Other colored" who were reported as gainfully employed, 9 were engaged in agricultural or kindred pursuits (see General Table 28, p. 164).

Table 101 shows for the female deaf-mutes returning schedules statistics similar to those shown in Table 100 for males.

Nearly one-half (48.6 per cent) of the female deafmutes gainfully employed and returning schedules were employed in one of the four leading occupations shown in the table, these comprising all occupations giving employment to as many as 60 females. Servants were most numerous, forming 20.5 per cent, or about one-fifth, of the total, while dressmakers ranked second, with 10.2 per cent, or about one-tenth, of the total; the number of laundresses, who ranked third, was practically the same as the number of dressmakers, forming 10.1 per cent of the total. Seamstresses ranked fourth and agricultural laborers on the home farm fifth.

The differences between the several race and nativity classes with respect to the principal occupations reported for the female deaf and dumb are on the whole somewhat less pronounced than was the case with the males. For the native whites, as for all classes combined, servants and dressmakers ranked first and second, respectively, representing practically the same proportions of the total as for all classes combined (20.4 per cent and 11 per cent). Laundresses and seamstresses exchanged places, the latter

representing 8.2 per cent of the total and the former 6.1 per cent, while housekeepers ranked fifth, although it is possible that the latter class includes some married women living at home who were erroneously reported as having a gainful occupation. Servants and dressmakers ranked first among the foreign-born whites, each group contributing 15.5 per cent, or nearly onesixth, of the total; as in the case of the native whites, seamstresses ranked third and laundresses fourth, with 9.4 and 8.8 per cent, respectively. Fifth place among the foreign-born white females, however, was held by tailoresses, who ranked only eleventh for all classes combined. The importance of the clothing industries as a means of occupation for foreign-born white female deaf-mutes appears from the fact that dressmakers, seamstresses, tailoresses, and other garment workers (including shirt, collar, and cuff makers), taken together, comprised 33.7 per cent, or about one-

third, of the total number returning schedules who were reported as gainfully occupied. This probably results in part from the fact that the foreign-born whites are largely concentrated in cities, where the clothing industry is most extensively carried on. Of the Negroes, nearly one-third (31.8 per cent) were laundresses or washerwomen and more than onefourth (27.1 per cent) servants, while agricultural laborers working out ranked third, with 19.4 per cent, or nearly one-fifth, of the total, and agricultural laborers on the home farm fourth, with 14.1 per cent, or about one-seventh, of the total. The four occupations specified comprised 92.4 per cent, or more than nine-tenths, of the female Negro deaf-mutes for whom an occupation was reported, this narrow range of occupations bringing out the fact that little progress has yet been made towards helping this class of deaf-mutes to overcome the handicap resulting from their defect.

Table 101	FEMALI	DEAF A	ND DÜM	B POPUI				URNED: 1		LY EMPLO	YED FOI	R WHOM	SPECIAL
	Number. Per cent dist									stribution.			
OCCUPATION.			White.			Colored.				White.		Colo	red. ²
	All classes.	Total.	Native.	For- eign- born.	Total.	Negro.	Other col- ored.	All classes.	Total.	Native.	For- eign- born.	Total.	Negro.
Total	1,213	1,039	858	181	174	170	4	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0
Servants (not including waitresses) Dressmakers Laundresses (not in laundries) Seamstresses Agricultural laborers (home farm)	124 123 93	203 122 68 87 33	175 94 52 70 31	28 28 16 17 2	46 2 55 6 24	46 2 54 6 24	1	20.5 10.2 10.1 7.7 4.7	19.5 11.7 6.5 8.4 3.2	20.4 11.0 6.1 8.2 3.6	15.5 15.5 8.8 9.4 1.1	26. 4 1. 1 31. 6 3. 4 13. 8	27.1 1.2 31.8 3.5 14.1
All other and not specified agricultural laborers Farmers (including dairy farmers) Housekeepers. Hosiery and knitting mill operatives Cotton-mill operatives		18 45 45 28 27	16 39 41 24 20	2 6 4 7	33 3 1	33 2 1	1	4.2 4.0 3.8 2.3 2.2	1.7 4.3 4.3 2.7 2.6	1.9 4.5 4.8 2.8 2.3	1.1 3.3 2.2 2.2 3.9	19.0 1.7 0.6	19.4 1.2 0.6
Tailoresses	24 23 20 19 17	24 22 20 19 17	14 17 17 17 17 16	10 5 3 2 1	1		1	2.0 1.9 1.6 1.6 1.4	2.3 2.1 1.9 1.8 1.6	1.6 2.0 2.0 2.0 1.9	5.5 2.8 1.7 1.1 0.6	0.6	
Lace and embroidery makers Tobacco and cigar workers. Canvassers and agents (not elsewhere classified) All others.	16 13 13 222	16 13 13 219	15 11 13 176	1 2 43	3	2	1	1.3 1.1 1.1 18.3	1.5 1.3 1.3 21.1	$1.7 \\ 1.3 \\ 1.5 \\ 20.5$	0.6 1.1 23.8	1.7	1.2

¹ Includes the small number whose age was not reported.

Obviously there are certain general classes of occupations from which deaf-mutes are by reason of their defect more or less debarred, whereas in others their defect would be little, if any, handicap. It thus becomes of interest to compare the distribution among the general groups of occupations of the deaf and dumb for whom schedules were returned with the corresponding distribution of the general population. While the main occupational groups forming the basis of the tabulation of the occupation statistics for the deaf and dumb differed slightly from those used in the general occupation tabulation, the resultant incomparability is not sufficient to affect the significance of such a comparison, which is therefore presented in Table 102, on the following page.

From this table it appears that deaf-mutism constitutes less of a bar to employment in manufacturing

* Per cent distribution of "Other colored" not shown, as base is less than 100.

and mechanical pursuits and building and hand trades than in any other broad occupational group, 47.7 per cent, or nearly one-half, of those gainfully employed and returning schedules being engaged in occupations of this character, as compared with a corresponding percentage of only 29.3, or less than one-third, for the general population. If the occupational classification for the deaf and dumb and the general population had been identical, it is probable that the difference would have been even greater, as laborers "not otherwise specified," who in the statistics for the deaf and dumb were tabulated as engaged in unclassifiable occupations, appear in the general occupational tabulation to have been classified for the most part in the manufacturing and mechanical group. The proportions engaged in agriculture and allied industries were almost identical, being 35

per cent for the deaf and dumb and 34.7 per cent for the general population, or somewhat more than onethird in each case. The percentages engaged in all the other occupational groups shown in the table were, however, substantially higher for the general population than for the deaf and dumb. The difference is especially marked in the case of those engaged in transportation and trade, who represented 7.2 and 9.9 per cent, respectively, of the general population gainfully employed, as compared with only 1.4 and 2.6 per cent, respectively, of the deaf and dumb; it is obvious that for such occupations deaf-mutism would in the great majority of instances be an insuperable bar.

Table 102			ILATION 10 Y HOM SPECIA						
OCCUPATIONAL GROUP.	Both	sexes.	Ma	le.	Fen	nale.			
	Number.	Per cent distribu- tion.	Number.	Per cent distribu- tion.	Number.	Per cent distribu- tion.	Both sexes.	Male.	Female.
Total	6,424	100.0	5, 239	100.0	1,185	100. 0	100.0	100.0	100.0
Agriculture, forestry, animal husbandry, and fisheries Extraction of minerals.	2,246 51	35.0 0.8	2,083 51	39.8 1.0	163	13.8	34.7 2.6	37.5 3.3	24.2 (³)
Manufacturing and mechanical pursuits and building and hand trades Transportation	3,067 91	47.7 1.4	2, 547 89	48.6 1.7	520 2	43.9 0.2	. 29.3 7.2	30.5 8.7	24.3 1.4
Trade Public service (not elsewhere classified) Professional service Domestic and personal service	20	2.6 0.3 2.2 9.9	149 19 113 188	2.8 0.4 2.2 3.6	21 1 28 450	1.8 0.1 2.4 38.0	9.9 1.3 4.6 10.4	10.9 1.5 3.2 4.3	6.3 0.2 9.8 33.8

¹ Includes the small number whose age was not reported. Persons tabulated in General Table 28 as in occupations not peculiar to any industry or service group and in unclassifiable occupations are excluded.
 ² Includes those whose age was not reported. Persons in clerical occupations are excluded.
 ³ Less than one-tenth of 1 per cent.

When comparisons are made for males and females certain variations appear. For males not only the proportion engaged in manufacturing and mechanical pursuits and building and hand trades but also the proportion engaged in agricultural and kindred pursuits was higher among the deaf and dumb than in the general population. For females, on the other hand, the proportion of the deaf and dumb engaged in agricultural and kindred pursuits was only 13.8 per cent, as compared with 24.2 per cent in the general population; this, however, is probably due in part to the small proportion of Negroes returning schedules, since nearly three-fifths (58.1 per cent) of the females reported as engaged in agricultural and kindred pursuits at the census of 1910 belonged to this race. The proportion engaged in domestic and personal service was slightly higher for deaf and dumb females than for the total female population, the percentages being 38 and 33.8, respectively. It is interesting to observe that the difference between the proportions engaged in manufacturing, mechanical, and allied pursuits was even greater relatively for females than for males, the percentage being 43.9 for the deaf and dumb and 24.3 for the general population in the former instance, as compared with corresponding percentages of 48.6 and 30.5 for males.

In the occupation tabulation for the general population "clerical occupations," under which head were included bookkeepers, stenographers and typewriters, clerks (except clerks in stores), and others in related occupations, were shown as a separate main group. Partly by reason of the slight extent to which such occupations would be carried on by the deaf and dumb, a similar separation was not made in the occupation statistics for the deaf and dumb, but the small number engaged in such occupations were grouped with a few others as "in occupations not peculiar to any one industry or service group." While an exact comparison between the relative numbers engaged in clerical occupations among the deaf and dumb and in the total population is for this reason not obtainable, a general indication of the difference in relative importance may be obtained by comparing the figures for bookkeepers, cashiers, and accountants, clerks (not in stores), and stenographers and typewriters. Persons engaged in these occupations constituted 4 per cent of the total number of persons 10 years of age or over gainfully employed in the general population. Among the deaf and dumb, on the other hand, only 56 persons were reported as engaged in bookkeeping or kindred occupations or as clerks other than in stores; the number of stenographers and typewriters, if any, was not tabulated separately, but even if it be assumed that the 19 persons shown in General Table 28 under the head of "All others" for occupations not peculiar to any one industry or service group were all stenographers and typewriters, which is of course not the case, the proportion of the gainfully employed deaf and dumb returning schedules included in these three occupational classes would be only 1.1 per cent.

The only foreign countries for which detailed statistics in regard to the occupations of the deaf and dumb are available are England and Wales, Scotland, and Ireland. Table 103 shows for these countries the five leading occupations reported, respectively, for the male and the female deaf and dumb in 1911,

together with the percentage which the number employed in the respective occupations and in the five leading occupations taken together represented of the total reporting an occupation.

Table 103	DEAF AN POPULA PORTING FIED OC	FION RE-
COUNTRY, SEX, AND OCCUPATION.	Number.	Per cent of total reporting an occu- pation.
England and Wales: 1911. ¹		
MALES.		
All occupations	4,830	100.0
Five leading occupations	1,777	36.8
Boot, shoe makers Tailors	657 429	13.6
Agricultural laborers, farm servants, not otherwise distinguished. Cabinetmakers General laborers.	304 201 186	6.3 4.2 3.9
FEMALES.		
All occupations	1,760	100.0
Five leading occupations	1,074	61.0
Dressmakers Domestic indoor servants, other than in hotels, lodging	348	19.8
houses, and eating houses. Laundry workers; washers, ironers, manglers, etc Tailors	277	15.7 12.9 7.6
Charwomen	88	5.0
IEELAND: 1911.		f
MALES.		
All occupations		100.0
Five leading occupations		81.2
Laborers. Farmers. Tailors Boot and shoe makers, dealers. Saddlers.	214 169 106	34.4 18.7 14.8 9.3
FEMALES.	47	4.1
All occupations	470	100.0
Five leading occupations		75.3
Servants	166	35.3
Milliners, dressmakers. Laundresses. Seamstresses, shirt makers. Factory workers (including winders, reelers, spinners,	66 58 45	14.0 12.3 9.6
mill workers, etc.)	19	4.0
SCOTLAND: 1911. ²	1	
MALES.	1.040	
All occupations	1,242	100.0
		26.9
Tailors. Boot, shoe makers. General laborers. Agricultural laborers, farm servants, not otherwise	75	6.0 3.5
distinguished. Bookbinders	40 30	3. 2 2. 4
FEMALES. All occupations	543	100.0
Five leading occupations		44.6
	[15.8
Domestic indoor servants, other than in hotels, lodging houses, and eating houses	68 32	12.5
Hemp, jute, manufacture 4	29	5, 3 5, 0

¹ Figures include persons returned simply as dumb. ² Figures cover the deaf, the dumb, and the deaf and dumb.

The leading occupations for the deaf and dumb in the countries shown in the table are, to a considerable extent, the same as in the United States. Thus serv-50171°-18---7

ants, who rank first among the female deaf-mutes in the United States, also rank first among the deaf and dumb females in Ireland and second in England and Wales and in Scotland, while dressmakers, who hold second place in the United States, are first in England and Wales and in Scotland. Farmers, who lead among males in the United States, rank second in Ireland, and agricultural laborers, who are next in importance to farmers in the United States, rank third in England and Wales and fourth in Scotland, while general laborers are also among the five leading classes in England and Wales and Scotland and laborers in Ireland, these latter classes corresponding to laborers "not otherwise specified" for the United States, the occupational class ranking next to agricultural laborers among male deaf-mutes.

The report on the census of the deaf and dumb in the German Empire in 1900 also gives statistics as to the occupations of the deaf and dumb, the classification, however, being by industry groups. According to this report, occupations connected with agriculture, gardening, and animal husbandry gave employment to a larger number, both of deaf and dumb males and of deaf and dumb females, than any other industry group named, comprising 5,307, or 32.2 per cent, of the 16,490 deaf and dumb males, and 3,412, or 41.7 per cent, of the 8,182 deaf and dumb females reported as having an occupation. The group of occupations included under the heading "Clothing and cleansing" ranked second both for males and for females, with 4,635, or 28.1 per cent of the total, in the former instance, and 2,648, or 32.4 per cent of the total, in the latter. "Woodwork and carving" ranked third for males, with 1,668, and the group included under the heading "Household service (including personal service) and labor of miscellaneous character" for females, with 1,307. Separate statistics were presented for those who had been deafmutes "since earliest youth" and those whose deafmutism had occurred later; there was, however, no very material difference in the relative importance of the principal occupation groups for the two classes.

With a view to ascertaining more definitely the economic status of the deaf and dumb in the United States. so far as it could be determined from statistics relative to their occupations, questions were inserted on the special schedule asking whether, if the person for whom the schedule was returned was gainfully employed, he was self-supporting and was dependent on the occupation for a living, and also the amount of his annual earnings. General Table 29 (p. 167) contains a tabulation by occupation of the data obtained by means of these inquiries. Table 104 classifies the male and female deaf and dumb 10 years of age or over in 1910 gainfully employed and returning special schedules according to their situation as to self-support and dependence on their occupation and also according to their annual earnings.

Table 104	DEAF AND DUMB FOPULATION 10 YEARS OF AGE OR OVER GAIN- FULLY EMPLOYED FOR WHOM SPECIAL SCHEDULES WERE RE- TURNED: 1910. ¹						
STATUS AS TO SELF-SUPPORT, DEPENDENCE ON OCCUPATION, AND ANNUAL EARNINGS.	Ma	Fem	nale.				
	Num- ber.	Per cent dis- tribu- tion.	Num- ber.	Per cent dis- tribu- tion.			
Total	5,659		1,213				
Reporting as to ability for self-support Self-supporting Not self-supporting Not reporting as to ability for self-support	5, 369 4, 386 983 290	100.0 81.7 18.3	1,152 753 399 61	100.0 65.4 34.6			
Reporting as to dependence on occupation Dependent on occupation for living Not dependent on occupation for living Not reporting as to dependence on occupation	5,370 4,640 730 289	100.0 86.4 13.6	1,155 818 337 58	100.0 70.8 29.2			
Reporting annual earnings from occupation Reporting annual earnings of—	4,069	100.0	795	100. 0			
Less than \$100 \$100 but less than \$200 \$200 but less than \$300 \$300 but less than \$400 \$400 but less than \$600 \$500 but less than \$600 \$600 but less than \$1,000 \$1,000 but less than \$1,200 \$1,200 but less than \$1,500 \$1,500 or over Not reporting annual earnings from occupation	137 58	9.2 13.0 11.9 12.7 11.2 11.7 16.3 7.4 3.4 1.4 1.6	242 186 131 117 61 32 16 8 1 1 1 418	30.4 23.4 16.5 14.7 7.7 4.0 2.0 1.0 0.1			

¹ Includes the small number whose age was not reported.

Of the 6,521 deaf and dumb persons returning special schedules who were gainfully employed and reported as to whether or not they were self-supporting, 5,139, or nearly four-fifths (78.8 per cent), answered the inquiry in the affirmative. The proportion was considerably higher for males than for females, 81.7 per cent, or more than four-fifths, of the former being selfsupporting, as compared with 65.4 per cent, or nearly two-thirds, of the latter.

In order to understand the full significance of the statistics regarding the situation as to self-support, however, the figures relating to the dependence of the deaf and dumb person on his occupation for a living must be taken into consideration. The number of males reporting that they were self-supporting was 4,386, whereas 4,640 stated that they were dependent on their occupation for a living, so that 254 must have required assistance from friends or charitable agencies. either private or governmental. Similarly, while 753 females stated that they were self-supporting, 818 stated that they were dependent on their occupation for a living. These figures probably exaggerate the situation somewhat, as there is evidence that the inquiry in regard to dependence on the occupation for a living was, in some cases at least, misunderstood; instances were found, for example, where a young deaf and dumb person living with his parents stated that he was dependent on his occupation for a living, although it is improbable that his dependence could have been very great. So far as the information on the schedule permitted, however, those only were tabulated as dependent on their occupation for a living who, in so far as their occupation did not support them, would have to depend upon charity for the necessities of life. The proportion dependent on their occupation was much higher for males than for females, being 86.4 per cent, or nearly seven-eighths, for the former, and 70.8 per cent, or somewhat more than two-thirds, for the latter. This difference results from the fact that a considerable number of the females tabulated as gainfully employed were deaf and dumb women living with their families. Taking everything into consideration it is apparent that while the loss to the community resulting from deaf-mutism should not be minimized, the deaf and dumb are, with proper training, in the great majority of instances able to make themselves productive and self-sustaining members of society.

In this connection a comparison of the statistics relating to the economic status of the deaf and dumb with the statistics on the same subject obtained for the blind at the census of 1910 is of interest. Of the 17,000 deaf-mutes 10 years of age or over in 1910 who returned schedules, 6,872, representing 40.4 per cent, or two-fifths, were reported as gainfully employed; but of the 28,501 blind persons of the same age returning schedules, only 4,782, representing 16.8 per cent, or one-sixth, were reported as employed. This comparison is perhaps unduly favorable to the deaf and dumb, by reason of the fact that blindness is a defect peculiarly incident to old age, so that a considerable number of the blind had undoubtedly retired from active employment when they lost their sight or would have done so before the date of the enumeration even if they had retained their vision. When the comparison is confined to the blind who lost their sight during the same period of life in which most of the deaf-mutes lost their hearing, namely, before reaching the age of 10, however, the contrast is nearly as marked, since out of the 5,577 blind persons 10 years of age or over returning schedules whose sight was lost before the completion of the first decade of life, only 1,465, representing 26.3 per cent, or a little more than one-fourth, were engaged in a gainful occupation. The contrast is even more pronounced when the statistics as to self-support and dependence on the occupation for a living are considered. Of the 4,782 blind persons returning schedules who reported themselves as gainfully employed, only 1,891, or about two-fifths, stated that they were self-supporting, whereas 3,129 stated that they were dependent on their occupation for a living, so that at least 1,238 must have required outside assistance, as compared with a corresponding figure of only 319 in the case of the deaf and dumb, out of a total number gainfully employed which was larger by 2,100. These figures make it apparent that, as compared with the blind, deaf-mutes occupy a relatively fortunate position.

The figures in regard to annual earnings in Table 104 make it clear, however, that the earning capacity of the deaf and dumb is by no means high, and that in all probability it has been considerably restricted by reason of their defect. Of the deaf and dumb males reporting as to their annual earnings, more than onethird (34.2 per cent) reported earnings of less than \$300; this proportion, however, is much smaller than the corresponding proportion for the blind (65.1 per cent, or nearly two-thirds). To a certain extent the figure above given exaggerates the true situation, as a considerable number of deaf and dumb farmers apparently reported as their annual earnings merely the amount of cash actually received from the sale of farm products, without taking into account the value of farm products produced during the year but consumed on the farm, and it is possible that similar understatements may have been made by some of those engaged in other occupations. On the other hand, those reporting annual earnings of \$1,000 or over constituted only 6.4 per cent of the total. In this case a comparison with the blind is more favorable to the latter, of whom 8.1 per cent reported earnings of \$1,000 or over; this is mainly due to the fact that blindness is ordinarily not so much of a bar to occupations in trade or professional service, which are probably among the most highly remunerative, as is deaf-mutism. The median earnings of the deaf and dumb males returning schedules, on the assumption that those reporting were evenly distributed within the individual groups, were \$427.58. The earnings of female deaf-mutes were much smaller than those of males, more than one-half (53.8 per cent) reporting earnings of less than \$200, and more than two-thirds (70.3 per cent) earnings of less than \$300. On the other hand, only 7.3 per cent reported earnings of \$500 or over, and only 0.3 per cent earnings of \$1,000 or over. The median earnings of the females reporting were \$183.60.

Table 105 shows the distribution according to status as to self-support, dependence on occupation for a living, and annual earnings of the male and female native white, foreign-born white, and colored deafmutes 10 years of age or over in 1910 for whom special schedules were returned. While the Negroes and the other colored were not tabulated separately, the statistics for the colored shown in the table may be regarded as affording an accurate representation of conditions among the Negroes, since of the 513 gainfully employed colored persons returning schedules, all but 18 were Negroes.

Table 105	DEAF AI	ID DUMB	POPULATI	ON 10 YEA		E OR OVE ERE RETU		ILLY EMPL	OYED FOI	WHOM S	PECIAL SC	HEDULES		
	White.									Colored.				
STATUS AS TO SELF-SUPPORT, DEPENDENCE ON OCCUPATION, AND ANNUAL EARNINGS.		Nat	live.			Foreig	n-born.							
	M	ale.	Fen	nale.	М	ale.	· Fen	nale.	Ma	Male.		nale.		
	Num- ber.	Per cent distri- bution.	Num- ber.	Per cent distri- bution.	Num- ber.	Per cent distri- bution,	Num- ber.	Per cent distri- bution.	Num- ber.	Per cent distri- bution.	Num- ber.	Per cent distri- bution.		
Total	4,667		858		653		181		339		174			
Reporting as to ability for self-support. Self-supporting. Not self-supporting. Not reporting as to ability for self-support.	4,414 3,593 821 253	100.0 81.4 18.6	812 540 272 46	100.0 66.5 33.5	631 563 68 22	100.0 89.2 10.8	174 136 38 7	100.0 78.2 21.8	324 230 94 15	100.0 71.0 29.0	166 77 89 8	100.0 46.4 53.6		
Reporting as to dependence on occupation Dependent on occupation for living Not dependent on occupation for living Not reporting as to dependence on occupation	4, 419 3, 822 597 248	100. 0 86. 5 13. 5	811 568 243 47	100. 0 70. 0 30. 0	625 553 72 28	100.0 88.5 11.5	176 127 49 5	100.0 72.2 27.8	326 265 61 13	100. 0 81. 3 18. 7	168 123 45 6	100.0 73.2 26.8		
Reporting annual earnings from occupation Reporting annual earnings of—	3,345	100.0	556	100. 0	508	100.0	128	100.0	216	100.0	111	100.0		
Less than \$100 \$100 but less than \$200 \$200 but less than \$300 \$300 but less than \$400 \$400 but less than \$500 \$600 but less than \$600 \$600 but less than \$800 \$600 but less than \$1,000 \$1,000 but less than \$1,200	281 435 401 433 376 402 547 252 112	8.4 13.0 12.9 11.2 12.0 16.4 7.5 3.3	146 134 97 86 46 25 13 7 1	26.3 24.1 17.4 15.5 8.3 4.5 2.3 1.3 0.2	21 35 53 60 66 71 112 50 24	4.1 6.9 10.4 11.8 13.0 14.0 22.0 9.8 4.7	18 29 30 27 14 6 3 1	14.1 22.7 23.4 21.1 10.9 4.7 2.3 0.8	73 61 32 24 13 4 6 1 1	33.8 28.2 14.8 11.1 6.0 1.9 2.8 0.5 0.5	78 23 4 1 1	70.3 20.7 3.6 3.6 0.9		
\$1,200 but less than \$1,500 \$1,500 or over Not reporting annual earnings from occupation	50 56 1, 322	1.5 1.7	1 302	0.2	8 8 145	1.6 1.6	53	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	1 123	0.5	63			

¹ Includes the small number whose age was not reported.

Both for males and for females the number of the gainfully employed deaf and dumb for whom schedules were returned who.were self-supporting was larger relatively among the foreign-born whites than for either of the other two classes shown in the table, 89.2 per cent, or about nine-tenths, of the foreign-born white males and 78.2 per cent, or more than threefourths, of the females who answered the inquiry on this point stating that they were self-supporting. This is probably due in part to the fact that the foreign-born whites are largely concentrated in cities, where there are more opportunities than elsewhere for industrial employment, in which deaf-mutism appears to be less of a handicap than in the case of most occupations, and it is also probable that the number living with relatives who contribute in part to their support is not so great, comparatively speaking, among the foreignborn whites as among the native classes; it will be seen, for example, by reference to Table 100 that agricultural laborers working on the home farm comprised a larger proportion of the total in the case of the native white and the colored males than in that of the foreignborn white. It is possible, however, that the figures give too favorable an impression of the economic status of foreign-born white deaf-mutes, as there is reason to believe that persons failing to return the special schedule, who probably include to a considerable extent the more ignorant and uneducated deaf-mutes, and who would therefore be less satisfactorily situated as to economic condition than those returning the schedules, were relatively numerous in the case of the foreign-born whites. Of the native white males, 81.4 per cent, or more than four-fifths, stated that they were self-supporting, and of the females, 66.5 per cent, or about two-thirds; among the colored the proportions were 71 per cent, or somewhat more than two-thirds, for the males and 46.4 per cent, or less than one-half, for the females. It will be observed that the number both of males and of females among the foreign-born whites who reported that they were self-supporting was greater than the number who reported that they were dependent on their occupation for a living, although the proportion reporting such dependence was higher for males among the foreign-born whites than in either of the other classes.

When the statistics relative to annual earnings are compared for the several classes, the foreign-born whites again make the best showing. Of the foreignborn white males reporting as to their earnings, only 21.5 per cent, or a little more than one-fifth, reported earnings of less than \$300, as compared with 33.4 per cent, or one-third, of the native whites and 76.9 per cent, or more than three-fourths, of the colored. On the other hand, 7.9 per cent of the foreign-born whites reported earnings of \$1,000 or over, while the proportion for the native whites was 6.5 per cent and that for the colored 0.9 per cent. The contrast is even more pronounced when comparison is made of the proportion reporting earnings of \$500 or over, which was 53.7 per cent, or more than one-half, for the foreign-born whites, 42.4 per cent, or somewhat more than two-fifths, for the native whites, and 6 per cent, or about one-sixteenth, for the colored. Of the colored males who reported as to their earnings, in fact, one-third (33.8 per cent) reported earnings of less than \$100, and 62 per cent, or more than three-fifths; earnings of less than \$200.

A comparison of the earnings for females in the several classes gives in the main similar results. The proportion reporting earnings of less than \$300 was 60.2 per cent, or three-fifths, for foreign-born white females, 67.8 per cent, or more than two-thirds, for the native whites, and 94.6 per cent, or about nineteentwentieths, for the colored. A larger number relatively of the native than of the foreign-born white females reported annual earnings of \$500 or over, the respective percentages being 8.5 and 7.8; only 1 colored female reported earnings amounting to this figure. Considerably more than two-thirds (70.3 per cent) of the colored females reported earnings of less than \$100, and more than nine-tenths (91 per cent) earnings of less than \$200. From these latter figures, taken in conjunction with those for males, it is evident that there has as yet been comparatively little progress in making Negro deaf-mutes self-supporting, especially when the fact that those reporting were probably the most favorably situated from an economic standpoint is taken into consideration.

Table 106 shows the median earnings reported for the gainfully employed deaf and dumb in 1910 for whom schedules were returned in the three race and nativity classes for which figures are given in Table 105.

Table 106 BACE AND NATIVITY.	MEDIAN ANNUAL EARNING' OF GAINFULLY EMPLOYEI DEAF AND DUMB POPULA TION 10 YEARS OF AGE OF OVER FOR WHOM SPECIAI SCHEDULES WEBI RETURNED: 1910. ¹					
	Male.	Female.				
All classes.	\$427.58	\$183.60				
Native white. Foreign-born white. Colored.	432.58 526.76 157.38	198.51 256.67 71.15				

¹ Based upon the population reporting as to annual earnings, including the small number whose age was not reported.

Both for males and for females the median earnings of the foreign-born whites were higher than those for any other class. In the case of males the median for this class was \$526.76, nearly \$100 higher than that for the native whites (\$432.58) and more than three times as great as that for the colored (\$157.38). For females the difference between the median for the foreign-born whites (\$256.67) and that for the native whites (\$198.51) was not so great, amounting to only about \$60; but the contrast between the median for the colored (\$71.15) and those for the two white classes was fully as pronounced relatively as in the case of males.

Table 107 shows the distribution according to status as to self-support, dependence on occupation for a living, and annual earnings of the deaf and dumb in each occupation carried on by as many as 100 persons for whom schedules were received.

A larger number relatively of tailors reported themselves as self-supporting than of persons in any other occupation shown in the table, the proportion being 88.6 per cent, or more than seven-eighths. Farmers ranked second in this respect, with a percentage of 86.6, or nearly seven-eighths, closely followed by printers, lithographers, and pressmen, of whom 86.3 per cent reported themselves as self-supporting. The proportion also exceeded four-fifths in the case of

ECONOMIC STATUS.

boot and shoe factory workers, carpenters, and painters, glaziers, and varnishers. The number was smallest relatively for launderers and laundresses not in laundries, of whom only two-fifths (40 per cent) were self-supporting. Agricultural laborers on the

home farm followed, only 54.7 per cent, or somewhat more than one-half, reporting themselves as selfsupporting, while laborers "not otherwise specified" ranked next in this respect, with 61.7 per cent, or a little more than three-fifths.

Table 107	DEA	F AND DU	MB POP	ULATIC			AGE OR C				SPEC	IAL SCHI	DULES W	/ERE
BTATUS AS TO SELF-SUPPORT, DEPENDENCE ON OCCU- PATION, AND ANNUAL EARNINGS.		Farmers (includ- ing dairy farmers).		Agricultural laborers (not on home farm and not specified).			Agricultural laborers (home farm).		Laborers (not otherwise speci- fied).		Servants (not in- cluding waiters).		Printers, lithog- raphers, and pressmen.	
	Num- ber.	Per cent distri- bution.	Nun ber	u- d	er cent istri- ution.	Num- ber.	Per cent distri- bution.	Num- ber.	Percer distri- bution		. 1	Percent distri- bution.	Num- ber.	Per cent distri- bution.
Total	88	4	. 7	35		509		347			95		270	
Reporting as to ability for self-support Self-supporting Not self-supporting Not reporting as to ability for self-support	734	4 86.6 4 13.4	5	95 21 74 40	100.0 75.0 25.0	446 241 202 63	100.0 54.7 45.3	316 195 121 31	100. 61. 38.	7 2	82 15 67 13	100. 0 76. 2 23. 8	262 226 36 8	100. 0 86. 3 13. 7
Reporting as to dependence on occupation. Dependent on occupation for living. Not dependent on occupation for living. Not reporting as to dependence on occupation	77.	5 91.9 3 8.1	e	99 518 81 36	100.0 88.4 11.6	453 247 206 56	100.0 54.5 45.5	321 260 61 26	100. 81. 19.		83 30 53 12	100.0 81.3 18.7	261 219 <u>42</u> 9	100. 0 83. 9 16. 1
Reporting annual earnings from occupation Reporting annual earnings of—				57	100.0	185	100.0	245	100.		86	100.0	232	100.0
Less than \$100 \$100 but less than \$200 \$200 but less than \$200 \$300 but less than \$400 \$400 but less than \$500 \$500 but less than \$600 \$600 but less than \$800 \$800 but less than \$1,200 \$1,000 but less than \$1,200	101 7(83 24 68 35 20 20	2 19.7 13.5 3 16.0 5.6 3 13.1 2 6.2 3 3.9 3 4.4	1	20 49 98 57 15 5 9 1 3	26.3 32.6 21.4 12.5 3.3 1.1 2.0 0.2 0.7	80 56 28 12 4 3 1 1	43.2 30.3 15.1 6.5 2.2 1.6 0.5 0.5	54 63 51 28 25 8 14 1	22. 25. 20. 11. 10. 3. 5. 0.	7 3 2 3 7	67 78 23 11 2 1 3 	36.0 41.9 12.4 5.9 1.1 0.5 1.6 0.5	4 9 14 22 29 33 58 30 18	1.7 3.9 6.0 9.5 12.5 14.2 25.0 12.9 7.8
\$1,200 but less than \$1,500. \$1,500 or over. Not reporting annual earnings from occupation	1 18	3 3.5		78		324		1 102	0.		.09		9 6 38	3.9 2.6
STATUS AS TO SELF-SUPPORT, DEPENDENCE ON OCCU- FATION, AND ANNUAL EARNINGS.	Boot and shoe custom workers and repairers.		Carpe	Carpenters.		Tailors. glazie		nters, and laund ishers.		lerers idresses i laun-	prers lresses aun-		EDULES WERE Boot and shoe factory workers.	
	Num- ber.	Per cent distri- bution.	Num- ber.	Per cei distri butioi	- NU		t Num- i- ber.	Per cent distri- bution.	Num- ber.	Per cent distri- bution.	Num ber.		i- Num-	Per cent dis- tribu- tion.
Total	218		187		1	66	141		125		124	4	124	
Reporting as to ability for self-support Self-supporting Not self-supporting Not reporting as to ability for self-support	204 151 53 14	100. 0 74. 0 26. 0	181 155 26 6	100. 85. 14.	6 1	66 100 47 88 19 11	6 111	100.0 82.2 17.8	120 48 72 5	100.0 40.0 60.0	112 72 4(12	2 64. 0 35.	3 103	
Reporting as to dependence on occupation Dependent on occupation for living Not dependent on occupation for living Not reporting as to dependence on occupation	204 175 29 14	100. 0 85. 8 14. 2	181 162 19 6	100. 89. 10.	5 1 5	62 100 40 86 22 13 4	4 125 6 11	100.0 91.9 8.1	122 85 37 3	100. 0 69. 7 30. 3	119 64 49	4 57. 3 42.	1 105 9 13	11.0
Reporting annual earnings from occupation . Reporting annual earnings of Less than \$100	11 21 15 13 10 2	100. 0 7. 6 13. 9 11. 8 16. 0 7. 6 14. 6 10. 4 9. 0 6. 9 1. 4 0. 7	148 8 9 13 22 18 22 34 14 4 3 1 39	100. 5. 8. 14. 12. 14. 23. 2. 2. 2. 0.	4 1 8 9 2 9 0 5 7 0 7	9 6. 14 10. 21 15. 23 16. 37 26. 37 26. 19 13 8 5. 3 2	$\begin{array}{cccc} 7 & 5 \\ 2 & 6 \\ 5 & 13 \\ 1 & 12 \\ 1 & 18 \\ 5 & 11 \\ 6 & 28 \end{array}$	1.9	93 53 21 7 10 2 32	100.0 57.0 22.6 7.5 10.8 2.2		3 19. 3 19. 3 19. 9 15. 9 13. 7 10. 1 1.	7 2 7 7 7 7 10 2 11 6 21 6 16 5 28 6 2	9.7 10.7 20.4 15.5 27.2 5.8 1.9

¹ Includes the small number whose age was not reported.

The highest earnings were reported by those engaged in the printing trades, of whom 14.2 per cent, or one-seventh, stated that their annual earnings amounted to \$1,000 or over, and 2.6 per cent reported earnings of \$1,500 or over. Farmers were next in

this respect, 9.5 per cent, or about one-tenth, reporting earnings of \$1,000 or over and 3.5 per cent earnings of \$1,500 or over; this latter percentage was higher than the corresponding figure for any other occupational class shown in the table. The proportion

reporting earnings of \$1,000 or over was nearly as high, however, (9 per cent) for those engaged in custom work and repairing on boots and shoes. Tailors and carpenters were the only other classes for which the proportion whose earnings reached this figure exceeded 5 per cent, the percentage being 8.6 in the former instance and 5.4 in the latter. The group reporting the lowest earnings was that made up of launderers and laundresses, of whom 57 per cent, or nearly three-fifths, had earnings amounting to less than \$100 a year, 79.6 per cent, or four-fifths, earnings of less than \$200, and 87.1 per cent, or seveneighths, earnings of less than \$300. Agricultural laborers on the home farm ranked next in respect to the proportion in the lowest earnings group, 43.2 per cent, or more than two-fifths, reporting earnings of less than \$100; nearly three-fourths (73.5 per cent) reported earnings of less than \$200, and more than seven-eighths (88.6 per cent) earnings of less than \$300. The percentage reporting earnings of less than \$300 was higher for servants than for any other class shown in the table (90.3 per cent, or nine-tenths), while more than three-fourths (77.9 per cent) reported earnings of less than \$200, and more than onethird (36 per cent) earnings of less than \$100; it is probable, however, that some of these may have lived with their employer and failed to take into account the value of their board. About four-fifths (80.3 per cent) of the agricultural laborers working out, more than two-thirds (68.6 per cent) of the laborers "not otherwise specified," and nearly three-fifths (59.1 per cent) of the dressmakers also reported annual earnings of less than \$300.

General Table 30 (p. 170) shows the situation as to self-support, dependence on occupation, and annual earnings for the gainfully employed deaf and dumb 10 years of age or over in 1910 for whom special schedules were returned, classified according to education, race and nativity, and sex. Table 108 shows for the main classes with respect to education, by sex, the percentage gainfully employed.

As would be expected, the number gainfully employed was larger relatively among those who had attended a special school for the deaf than among those who had not, representing 40.9 per cent, or twofifths, of those who reported attendance at such schools, as compared with 35 per cent of those who had been only to schools other than for the deaf and 38.8 per cent of those who stated that they had never been to school. The proportion was somewhat higher for those who had been both to a special school for the deaf and other schools than for those who had been only to a special school for the deaf (43.9 per cent as compared with 40.7 per cent). This probably results in part from the circumstance that those who had been to other schools comprised for the most part persons who had lost their hearing after they had to a greater or less extent acquired the faculty of speech,

so that their defect did not constitute so much of an impediment to their intercourse with others as is the case where hearing has been lost earlier in life; in addition, in a certain number of instances where deafmutes had been both to a school for the deaf and some other school, the latter was an institution of higher education, attendance at which made them better qualified to pursue a gainful occupation. It will be observed that the proportion gainfully employed among those who had never attended school was higher than that among persons who had attended school but had never been to an institution for the deaf. The reason for this is not altogether clear, although it may be due in part to the fact that the latter class comprised a relatively large proportion of persons who lost their hearing after they had acquired the power of speech in full, so that their loss of speech was probably in a large number of cases due to some special cause. such as physical or mental infirmity, which might also have interfered with their capacity for employment.

Table 108	DEAF AND DUMB FOPULA- TION 10 YEARS OF AGE OR OVER FOR WHOM SPE- CIAL SCHEDULES WERE RETURNED: 1910. ¹					
EDUCATION.		Gainfully employed.				
	Total.	Num- ber.	Per cent of total.			
	Bo	BOTH SEXES.				
Total	17,000	6, 872	40. 4			
Having attended school	14, 470	5, 893	40.7			
Having attended special school for the deaf Having attended other schools also	14, 161 572	5,785 251	40.9 43.9			
Having attended no other school Not having attended special school for the deaf	13, 589 309	5,534 108	40.7 35.0			
Not having attended school	2, 294 236	890 89	38. 8 37. 7			
	······································	MALE.	<u> </u>			
Total	9, 328	5,659	60.7			
Having attended school	8,017	4, 942	61.6			
Having attended special school for the deaf Having attended other schools also	313	4, 861 200	61.9 63.9			
Having attended no other school Not having attended special school for the deaf	7,534 170	4,661 81	61.9 47.6			
Not having attended school Not reporting as to education	1,177 134	643 74	54.6 55.2			
	FEMALE.					
Total	7,672	1, 213	15.8			
Having attended school	6,453	951	14.7			
Having attended special school for the deaf Having attended other schools also Having attended no other school	259	924 51 873	14.6 19.7			
Not having attended special school for the deaf	6,055 139	8/3 27	14.4 19.4			
Not having attended school	1,117 102	247 15	22. 1 14. 7			
	1	19	1			

¹ Includes the small number whose age was not reported.

The difference between the several classes as to education in respect to the relative number gainfully employed is especially pronounced for males. Of those who had attended a special school for the deaf, more than three-fifths (61.9 per cent) were gainfully employed, as compared with 47.6 per cent, or considerably less than one-half, of those whose education had been confined to other schools and 54.6 per cent, or somewhat more than one-half, of those reporting no education. The proportion reporting an occupation was higher for those who had been both to schools for the deaf and other schools than for those who had attended only a school for the deaf (63.9 per cent as compared with 61.9 per cent), and was considerably higher for those reporting no school attendance than for those reporting education only at a school primarily for the hearing (54.6 per cent as compared with 47.6 per cent).

The statistics for females show an interesting difference in one respect from those for males with regard to the relative number in the different classes who were gainfully employed. The proportion reporting an occupation was smaller relatively among those who had been to a special school for the deaf, taken as a group, than in any other class of those who reported as to their education, only 14.6 per cent, or about one-seventh, of the females in this class being engaged in a gainful occupation, as compared with 19.4 per cent, or nearly one-fifth, of those who had been to school but had not attended a school for the deaf, and 22.1 per cent, or more than one-fifth, of those who had never been to school. It is probable that this results from a larger proportion of married women in this class, since deaf-mutes who through attendance at a school for the deaf have acquired facility in communicating with others and have been brought in contact with persons suffering from the same misfortune as themselves are probably more likely to marry than those who have not enjoyed these advantages, and married women are not so likely to pursue a gainful occupation as those who are more or less dependent upon themselves for support. As in the case of males, the proportion gainfully occupied was higher for those who had been both to a school for the deaf and to schools primarily for the hearing than for those who had been only to a school for the deaf, and higher for those who had never been to school than for those who had been only to a school primarily for the hearing.

Table 109 classifies the male and female deaf and dumb population 10 years of age or over and gainfully employed in 1910 according to education and status as to self-support, dependence on occupation, and annual earnings.

Table 109	DEA	F AND DU	мв рор	ULATION				VER GAI		EMPLOY	ED FOR	. WHOM	SPECIA	L
]	Male.	<u> </u>					F	emale.			
STATUS AS TO SELF-SUPPORT, DEPENDENCE ON		Hav	ing atter	nded scho	ol.				Havi	ing atte	nded sc	hool.		Not
OCCUPATION, AND ANNUAL EARNINGS.	Total.	Total.	Spe- cial school for the deaf and other schools	Special school for the deaf only.	Other schools only.	hav- ing at- tended	Not re- port- ing as to edu- cation.	Total.	Total.	Spe- cial school for the deaf and other schools	deaf only.	Other schools only.	Not hav- ing at- tended school.	re- port- ing as
							NUMBEI	2.						
Total	5,659	4, 942	200	4, 661	81	643	74	1, 213	951	51	873	27	247	15
Reporting as to ability for self-support. Self-supporting. Not self-supporting. Not reporting as to ability for self-support.	5, 369 4, 386 983 290	4, 694 3, 905 789 248	194 171 23 6	4, 423 3, 666 757 238	77 68 9 4	615 430 185 28	60 51 9 14	1, 152 753 399 61	904 618 286 47	51 30 21	829 570 259 44	24 18 6 3	237 124 113 10	11 11 4
Reporting as to dependence on occupation Dependent on occupation for living Not dependent on occupation for living Not reporting as to dependence on occupation	5, 370 4, 640 730 289	4, 694 4, 089 605 248	190 171 19 10	4, 426 3, 848 578 235	78 70 8 3	614 493 121 29	62 58 4 12	1, 155 818 337 58	906 640 266 45	51 37 14	830 587 243 43	25 16 9 2	240 170 70 7	9 8 1 6
Reporting annual earnings from occupation Reporting annual earnings of- Less than \$100 \$100 but less than \$300 \$300 but less than \$500 \$500 but less than \$500 \$500 but less than \$1,000 \$1,000 or over Not reporting annual earnings from occupation	1,017 972 1,445 260	3, 611 258 849 894 1, 367 243 1, 331	154 8 24 27 68 27 46	3, 401 246 816 853 1, 274 212 1, 260	56 9 14 25 4 25	410 114 156 65 63 12 233	48 3 12 13 15 5 26	795 242 317 178 56 2 418	638 153 273 158 52 2 313	34 4 11 13 6 	590 148 253 142 45 2 283	14 1 9 3 1 	150 86 42 18 4 97	7 3 2 2
						PER CE	NT DIST	RIBUTION	r.					
Reporting as to ability for self-support Self-supporting Not self-supporting	100.0 81.7 18.3	100.0 83.2 16.8	100.0 88.1 11.9	100. 0 82. 9 17. 1	(2) (2) (2)	100.0 69.9 30.1	(*) (*)	100.0 65.4 34.6	100.0 68.4 31.6	(2) (2) (2)	100.0 68.8 31.2		100.0 52.3 47.7	(3)
Reporting as to dependence on occupation Dependent on occupation for living Not dependent on occupation for living	100. 0 86. 4 13. 6	100. 0 87. 1 12. 9	100.0 90.0 10.0	100. 0 86. 9 13. 1	(3) (3) (3)	100.0 80.3 19.7	(1)	100. 0 70. 8 29. 2	100.0 70.6 29.4		100.0 70.7 29.3	(3) (3) (3)	100.0 70.8 29.2	(2) (2) (2)
Reporting annual earnings from occupation Reporting annual earnings of— Less than \$100 \$100 but less than \$300 \$300 but less than \$500 \$500 but less than \$1,000 \$1,000 or over	100. 0 9. 2 25. 0 23. 9 35. 5 6. 4	100.0 7.1 23.5 24.8 37.9 6.7	100.0 5.2 15.6 17.5 44.2 17.5	100.0 7.2 24.0 25.1 37.5 6.2	(2) (2) (3) (3) (3) (2) (2)	100.0 27.8 38.0 15.9 15.4 2.9	9 99999 9	100.0 30.4 39.9 22.4 7.0 0.3	100.0 24.0 42.8 24.8 8.2 0.3	(3) (3) (3) (3)	100.0 25.1 42.9 24.1 7.6 0.3	(3) (3) (3) (3) (3)	100.0 57.3 28.0 12.0 2.7	(3) (3) (3) (3)

¹ Includes the small number whose age was not reported.

² Per cent distribution not shown, as base is less than 100.

Of the males who had attended both a special school for the deaf and other schools and reported as to their ability for self-support, more than seven-eighths (88.1 per cent) reported that they were self-supporting, as compared with 82.9 per cent, or nearly five-sixths, of those who had been only to a special school for the deaf and 69.9 per cent, or seven-tenths, of those who had not been to school. The only groups for which significant comparisons can be made for females are those comprising persons who had been to a special school for the deaf only and persons who had never been to school, 68.8 per cent, or more than two-thirds, of the former reporting themselves as self-supporting, as compared with only about one-half (52.3 per cent) of the latter. It will be observed that among males who had been both to a special school for the deaf and other schools the numbers reporting themselves as selfsupporting and as dependent on their occupation for a living were exactly the same, but that for all other classes the number reporting themselves as dependent upon their occupation for a living exceeded the number who reported themselves as self-supporting.

In the case of males the class reporting the highest earnings was made up of persons who had been both to a special school for the deaf and to other schools, among whom 17.5 per cent, or one-sixth, of those answering the inquiry on this point reported earnings of \$1,000 or over, 61.7 per cent, or more than threefifths, earnings of \$500 or over, and only 20.8 per cent, or about one-fifth, earnings of less than \$300. Of those whose education had been confined to a school for the deaf, on the other hand, only 6.2 per cent reported earnings of \$1,000 or over and 43.7 per cent, or somewhat more than two-fifths, earnings of

\$500 or over, while 31.2 per cent, or nearly one-third, reported earnings of less than \$300. Of those who had not been to school, 18.3 per cent, or less than onefifth, reported earnings of \$500 or over and 65.9 per cent, or nearly two-thirds, earnings of less than \$300. Only 8 per cent of the females whose education had been confined to a special school for the deaf reported earnings of \$500 or over. Although the per cent distribution on the basis of annual earnings of the other classes reporting school attendance is not given in the table by reason of the smallness of the numbers involved, it will be seen that the percentage just given is below the average for all females reporting school attendance (8.5), as a result of a larger proportion reporting earnings of \$500 or over among those who had attended both a special school for the deaf and a school primarily for the hearing. More than two-thirds (68 per cent) of those females who had been to a special school for the deaf only reported earnings of less than \$300, this proportion being slightly above the average for all females reporting school attendance. Of the gainfully employed females who had never been to school, nearly three-fifths (57.3 per cent) reported earnings of less than \$100 and more than five-sixths (85.3 per cent) earnings of less than \$300, while only 2.7 per cent, or about 1 in 37, reported earnings of \$500 or over.

Table 110 shows the distribution according to status as to self-support, dependence on occupation for a living, and annual earnings of the native white, foreignborn white, and colored deaf and dumb 10 years of age or over and gainfully employed in 1910 for whom special schedules were returned, classified according to education.

ECONOMIC STATUS.

Table 110	DEAF A	ND DUMB	POPULATIC	N 10 YEAR			URNED: 1		PLOYED B	OR WHOM	SPECIAL SC	HEDULES
]	Number.					Per	cent distri	bution.	
STATUS AS TO SELF-SUPPORT, DEPENDENCE ON OCCUPATION, AND ANNUAL EARNINGS.		Е	laving atte	nded schoo	ol.	Not	Not re-		Havi	ng attended	l school.	
	Total.	Total	Special school for the deaf and other schools.	Special school for the deaf only.	Other schools only.		porting as to	Total.	Total. ²	Special school for the deaf and other schools.	Special school for the deaf only.	Not having attended school.
			· · · · ·			NATIV	E WHITE					
Total	5, 525	5,012	210	4,715	87	451	62	<u></u>	<u> </u>	<u> </u>	<u></u>	
Reporting as to ability for self-support Self-supporting Not self-supporting Not reporting as to ability for self-support	5,226 4,133 1,093 299	4,748 3,829 919 264	204 172 `32 6	4, 463 3, 584 879 252	81 73 8 6	429 260 169 22	49 44 5 13	100.0 79.1 20.9	100.0 80.6 19.4	100.0 84.3 15.7	100.0 80.3 19.7	100. 60. 39.
Reporting as to dependence on occupation Dependent on occupation for living Not dependent on occupation for living Not reporting as to dependence on occupation	5, 230 4, 390 840 295	4, 751 4, 020 731 261	201 174 27 9	4,467 3,773 694 248	83 73 10 4	431 326 105 20	48 44 4 14	100.0 83.9 16.1	100.0 84.6 15.4	100.0 86.6 13.4	100.0 84.5 15.5	100. 75. 24.
Reporting annual earnings from occupation		3,604	158	3,389	57	263	34	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0
Less than \$100. \$100 but less than \$300. \$300 but less than \$500. \$500 but less than \$1,000. \$1,000 or over. Not reporting annual earnings from occupation	941 1,246 220	327 954 901 1,209 213 1,408	10 23 32 66 27 52	317 915 855 1,120 182 1,326	16 14 23 4 30	95 104 34 27 3 188	5 9 6 10 4 28	10.9 27.4 24.1 31.9 5.6	9.1 26.5 25.0 33.5 5.9	6.3 14.6 20.3 41.8 17.1	9.4 27.0 25.2 33.0 5.4	36. 39. 12. 10. 1.
	l	J	II		F	OREIGN-	BORN WE	UTE.	<u> </u>	1	i <u> </u>	
Total	834	656	30	616	10	160	18					
Reporting as to ability for self-support Self-supporting Not self-supporting Not reporting as to ability for self-support	805 699 106 29	637 553 84 19	30 25 5	597 521 76 19	10 7 3	153 132 21 7	15 14 1 3	100.0 86.8 13.2	100.0 86.8 13.2	(2) (2) (2)	100.0 87.3 12.7	100.0 86.1 13.1
Reporting as to dependence on occupation Dependent on occupation for living Not dependent on occupation for living Not reporting as to dependence on occupation	801 680 121 33	631 540 91 25	30 25 5	592 509 83 24	9 6 3 1	154 125 29 6	16 15 1 2	100.0 84.9 15.1	100.0 85.6 14.4	(2) (2) (2)	100.0 86.0 14.0	100.0 81.2 18.1
Reporting annual earnings from occupation Reporting annual earnings of—	636	497	25	466	6	124	15	100.0	100.0	(1)	100.0	100.(
Less than \$100 \$100 but less than \$300 \$300 but less than \$500 \$500 but less than \$1,000 \$1,000 or over Not reporting annual earnings from occupation	39 147 167 243 40 198	27 115 122 202 31 159	1 11 5 8 5	26 103 115 191 31 150	1 2 3	11 31 38 36 8 36	1 1 7 5 1 3	6.1 23.1 26.3 38.2 6.3	5.4 23.1 24.5 40.6 6.2	(3) (2) (2) (2)	5.6 22.1 24.7 41.0 6.7	8.9 25.0 30.0 29.0 6.8
	 	<u> </u>	J			COI	ORED.					
Total	513	225	11	203	11	279	9					
Reporting as to ability for self-support Self-supporting Not self-supporting Not reporting as to ability for self-support	490 307 183 23	213 141 72 12	11 4 7	192 131 61 11	10 6 4 1	270 162 108 9	7 4 3 2	100.0 62.7 37.3	100.0 66.2 33.8	(*) (3) (3)	100.0 68.2 31.8	100.0 60.0 40.0
Reporting as to dependence on occupation Dependent on occupation for living Not dependent on occupation for living Not reporting as to dependence on occupation	494 388 106 19	218 169 49 7	10 9 1 1	197 153 44 6	11 7 4	269 212 57 10	7 7 7	100.0 78.5 21.5	100.0 77.5 22.5	(2) (2) (3)	100.0 77.7 22.3	100. (78. 8 21. 2
Reporting annual earnings from occupation Reporting annual earnings of—	327	148	5	136	7	173	6	100.0	100.0	(3)	100.0	100.0
Less than \$100. \$100 but less than \$300. \$300 but less than \$500. \$500 but less than \$500.	151 120 42 12	57 53 29 8	1 1 3	51 51 25 8	5 1 1	94 63 11 4	 4 2	46.2 36.7 12.8 3.7	38.5 35.8 19.6 5.4	(2) (2) (2)	37.5 37.5 18.4 5.9	54.3 36.4 6.4 2.3

¹ Includes the small number whose age was not reported. ² Per cent distribution of those who attended schools other than for the deaf only and of the foreign-born white and colored who attended both special schools for the deaf and other schools not shown, as base is less than 100 in each case.

It is evident from this table that the differences in the economic status of the deaf-mutes in the several race and nativity classes are not due solely to the relative extent to which they have attended school, as even within the same classes with respect to education pronounced differences appear. Of the foreignborn whites who had attended only a school for the deaf and answered the inquiry as to self-support, for example, 87.3 per cent, or seven-eighths, reported themselves as self-supporting, as compared with 80.3 per cent, or four-fifths, of the native whites and 68.2 per cent, or more than two-thirds, of the colored. Among those who had never been to school, the proportion reporting themselves as self-supporting was in the case of the foreign-born whites nearly the same as for those who had attended schools for the deaf only (86.3 per cent, or nearly seven-eighths); but for the native whites and the colored the proportion was considerably smaller, being 60.6 and 60 per cent, respectively, or about three-fifths in each case. Among all classes of the foreign-born whites for which significant comparisons can be made, the number reporting themselves as self-supporting exceeded the number reporting themselves as dependent on their occupation for a living, a condition not found in the case of either the native whites or the colored.

The statistics in respect to earnings present even more marked contrasts. Of the foreign-born whites who had been only to a special school for the deaf, 47.6 per cent, or somewhat less than one-half, reported earnings of \$500 or over, as compared with 38.4 per cent, or less than two-fifths, of the native whites and 6.6 per cent of the colored. On the other hand, only 27.7 per cent, or more than one-fourth, of the foreignborn whites in this class reported earnings of less than \$300, while the corresponding proportion for the native whites was 36.4 per cent, or more than one-third, and that for the colored 75 per cent, or three-fourths. Again, 35.5 per cent, or more than one-third, of the foreign-born whites who had never been to school reported earnings of \$500 or over, while among the native whites the proportion was only 11.4 per cent and among the colored only 2.9 per cent. Moreover, only 33.9 per cent, or about one-third, of the foreignborn whites who stated that they had never been to school reported earnings of less than \$300, as compared with 75.7 per cent, or three-fourths, of the native whites and 90.8 per cent, or nine-tenths, of the colored. To a considerable extent these differences are probably due to more accurate returns, as the foreign-born whites are for the most part employed in manufacturing and mechanical occupations and the earnings reported by persons thus employed would, by reason of the fact that compensation in such occupations is ordinarily on a straight cash basis, be more likely to represent the actual earnings than would those reported by persons who, like the native whites and the colored, are largely engaged in agriculture and similar pursuits, where a large part of the year's income is received in forms such as board and lodging or produce consumed on the farm, items which are apt to be overlooked in estimating the amount of earnings. In addition, the foreign-born whites, being concentrated in cities, would necessarily be more generally engaged in industrial occupations, which probably, in the majority of cases, are actually more remunerative than agricultural occupations, than would the other two classes, for whom the proportion living in rural communities is much higher.

BLIND DEAF-MUTES.

Owing to the fact that an enumeration of the blind. as well as of the deaf and dumb, was made in connection with the population census of 1910, it is possible to present special statistics concerning blind deaf-mutes-that is, persons bereft of sight, hearing, and speech, except so far as the latter faculty may have been acquired by special training. The total number of such persons for whom both blind and deaf schedules were received was 96: the number actually reported as both blind and deaf and dumb was considerably greater, but by reason of the large number of cases in which persons were erroneously reported by the enumerators as being either blind or deaf and dumb it was decided to confine the tabulation for blind deaf-mutes to those returning both schedules, as these afforded an opportunity to verify the accuracy of the enumerators' returns.

General Table 31 (p. 176) shows the principal data for the blind deaf-mutes returning special schedules.

The geographic distribution of the blind deaf-mutes for whom special schedules were returned was as follows:

United States	South Atlantic division 13
New England division	Maryland 1 Virginia 5
Maine 1 Massachusetts 7	West Virginia
	South Carolina
Middle Atlantic division	
New York 13	East South Central division
New Jersey 4 Bennsylvenia	Kentucky 3
Pennsylvania 6	Alabama
East North Central division 21	West South Central division 10
Ohio	Arkansas 1
Indiana	Oklahoma 1
Michigan 4	Texas
Wisconsin 4	Mountain division
West North Central division 8	Idaho1 Colorado1
Minnesota2	
Iowa	Pacific division
Missouri 4	
Kansas 1	California 2

The 96 blind deaf-mutes for whom schedules were returned comprised 52 males and 44 females; 79 were native whites, 11 foreign-born whites, and 6 Negroes. Nearly one-fourth (22) were under 20 years of age and practically the same proportion (23) 65 years of age or over. Practically one-half (47) stated that their deafness was congenital, while 19 others lost their hearing before the age of 5; only 8 lost their hearing after reaching the age of 10. Only 14, however, reported their blindness as congenital, while 15 others lost their sight before reaching the age of 5; on the other hand, 36 lost their sight in adult life. The majority of the blind deaf-mutes were in fact deaf-mutes who had lost their sight from causes independent of any relation to their deafness.

Cataract and meningitis were the causes of blindness most frequently reported, each being returned in 9 cases; scarlet fever, reported 5 times, and atrophy of the optic nerve and accident, each reported 4 times, ranked next in frequency. Meningitis ranked first as a cause of deafness for those whose deafness was acquired, accounting for 9 cases, the same number as for blindness; in 8 cases the disease had caused loss of both sight and hearing. Scarlet fever was returned as cause of deafness on 7 schedules and catarrh or colds on 4. No other definite cause of deafness was reported more than twice, the large number of cases of congenital deafness accounting for the small number of returns for most of the adventitious causes.

More than one-fifth (16) of the 77 persons who reported as to the relationship of their parents stated that their parents were first cousins. Five had defective parents, 1 having a blind father, 3 a blind mother, and 1 a deaf father. Seven had both blind brothers or sisters and deaf brothers or sisters; 3 reported blind brothers or sisters but none deaf, and 12 deaf brothers or sisters but none blind. Only 3 reported children; of these, 2 stated that their children were neither blind nor deaf, while the third failed to answer the inquiries on this subject. In considering the figures as to the existence of defects among other members of the same family, what has previously been said (p. 65) as to the quasi-duplication resulting from the return of schedules by two or more members of the same family should be borne in mind.

Only 55 of the 95 blind deaf-mutes 5 years of age or over were reported as having received any education. Of these, 30 had been only to a special school for the deaf; 5 had attended so-called "dual" schools, that is, schools giving instruction to both the blind and the deaf; 2 had attended separate schools for the blind and the deaf; 2 had attended a school for the blind only; and 1 had attended a school giving instruction to both the blind and the deaf and also a separate school for the deaf. One who had been to a school for the deaf had also received instruction at an institution for the adult blind, and 1 had received instruction both at an institution for the blind and a school primarily for the seeing, the nature of the latter, however, not being indicated. Three were reported as having attended special schools, but from the returns it was uncertain whether they had attended schools for the blind, for the deaf, or for both classes, while 1 was reported as having attended a school for the deaf, but the schedule did not make it entirely clear as to whether he had ever been to a school for the blind. One was an inmate of a home for defective children and 4 were inmates of institutions for the feeble-minded. Two had been only to common schools, 1 had received instruction at a convent, and 1 had been only to a school for the seeing but did not indicate its character. Of the remainder, 35 were reported as having received no education, while for 5 no report was made on this subject.

Only 17 blind deaf-mutes 5 years of age or over reported themselves as able to read raised type. Of the others, 72 were unable to read raised type and 6 failed to answer the inquiry.

Five of the blind deaf-mutes 10 years of age or over reported that they used speech as a means of communication. Of these, 1 reported no other means, 2 stated that they also used writing, finger spelling, and the sign language, 1 used also writing, and 1 finger spelling. Of those who indicated definitely that they did not use speech as a means of communication, 15 used both finger spelling and the sign language; 11 writing, finger spelling, and the sign language; 10 finger spelling only; 1 writing and finger spelling; 1 the sign language only; and 22 miscellaneous methods, mainly motions. Five, by reason of physical and mental incapacity. were reported as using no means of communication. Of those who failed to answer the inquiry as to means of communication, 1 answered the inquiry as to ability to speak in the affirmative and 17 in the negative, while 4 made no statement on this point.

Only 5 blind deaf-mutes, all males, reported an occupation, 2 being broom makers, and 1 each a gardener, chair caner, and cabinet worker. One female reported an independent income. Of those gainfully employed, 3 reported themselves as self-supporting and 2 as not self-supporting; 3 stated that they were dependent on their occupation for a living and 2 that they were not. One reported annual earnings of less than \$100, 2 earnings of \$100 but less than \$200, and 1 earnings of \$200 but less than \$300; the other did not state the amount of his earnings.

(109)

TABLE 1.-DEAF AND DUMB POPULATION FOR WHOM SPECIAL SCHEDULES WERE RETURNED, CLASSIFIED ACCORDING TO RACE, NATIVITY, AND SEX, BY DIVISIONS AND STATES: 1910.

		****		D	EAF AN	D DUM	IB POPU	LATION	FOR	WHOM	SPECIA	L SCHE	DULES	WERE	RETUI	RNED: 1	1910.				
			_				v	Vhite.								c	Colored	•			
DIVISION AND STATE.	А	ll classe:	s		Total.		1	Native.		For	eign-bo	orn.		Total.			Negro.		Oth	er colo	red.
	Both sexes.	Male.	Fe- male.	Both sexes.	Male.	Fe- male.	Both sexes.	Male.	Fe- male.	Both sexes.	Male.	Fe- male.	Both sexes.	Male.	Fe- male.	Both sexes.	Male.	Fe- male.	Both sexes.	Male.	Fe- male.
UNITED STATES	19, 153	10, 507	8,646	18,016	9,888	8,128	16,178	8,855	7, 323	1,838	1,033	805	1,137	619	518	1,069	584	485	68	35	33
GEOGRAPHIC DIVISIONS: New England Middle Atlantic East North Central. West North Central. South Atlantic East South Central. West South Central. Mountain Pacific.	4,133 4,329 2,767 2,326 1,865 1,613	654 2,331 2,362 1,532 1,257 1,005 849 203 314	533 1,802 1,967 1,235 1,069 860 764 149 267	1,176 4,074 4,276 2,688 1,871 1,581 1,437 339 574	650 2,296 2,336 1,489 1,010 845 755 196 311	526 1, 778 1, 940 1, 199 861 736 682 143 263	940 3, 422 3, 755 2, 417 1, 848 1, 570 1, 403 309 514	516 1,926 2,045 1,348 993 837 734 176 280	424 1, 496 1, 710 1, 069 855 733 669 133 234	236 652 521 271 23 11 34 30 60	134 370 291 141 17 8 21 20 31	102 282 230 130 6 3 13 10 29	11 59 53 79 455 284 176 13 7	4 35 26 43 247 160 94 7 3	7 24 27 36 208 124 82 6 4	10 55 47 57 453 284 158 4 158 4 1	4 34 23 33 245 160 82 3	6 21 24 24 208 124 76 1 1	1 4 6 22 2 2 18 9 6	1 3 10 2 12 4 3	1 3 12 6 5 3
NEW ENGLAND: Maine New Hampshire Vermont Rhode Island Connecticut.	166 99 62 566 113 181	95 53 40 306 58 102	71 46 22 260 55 79	166 99 62 561 107 181	95 53 40 304 56 102	71 46 22 257 51 79	142 80 47 430 89 152	80 44 29 228 48 87	62 36 18 202 41 65	24 19 15 131 18 29	15 9 11 76 8 15	9 10 4 55 10 14	 5 6	 2 2	 3 4	 5 5	2 2	33	 1		1
MIDDLE ATLANTIC: New York New Jersey Pennsylvania	2,348 324 1,461	1,346 188 797	1,002 136 664	2,320 318 1,436	1,331 185 780	989 133 656	1,852 272 1,298	1,067 161 698	785 111 600	468 46 138	264 24 82	204 22 56	28 6 25	15 3 17	13 3 8	25 6 24	14 3 17	11 3 7	3 1	1	2 1
EAST NORTH CENTRAL: Ohio Indiana Illinois. Michigan Wisconsin	1,154 634 1,310 660 571	601 351 720 358 332	553 283 590 302 239	1,138 624 1,292 654 568	595 346 708 355 332	543 278 584 299 236	1,061 602 1,128 543 421	559 331 616 294 245	502 271 512 249 176	77 22 164 111 147	36 15 92 61 87	41 7 72 50 60	16 10 18 6 3	6 5 12 3	10 5 6 3 3	16 10 17 3 1	6 5 11 1	10 5 6 2 1	 1 3 2	 1 2	 1 2
WEST NOETH CENTRAL: Minnesota Missouri Morth Dakota South Dakota Nebraska Kansas	499 436 872 101 109 280 470	273 249 478 54 59 155 264	226 187 394 47 50 125 206	495 435 831 98 95 280 454	272 248 455 53 50 155 256	223 187 376 45 125 198	398 396 797 77 76 248 425	220 229 440 44 40 136 239	178 167 357 33 36 112 186	97 39 34 21 19 32 29	52 19 15 9 10 19 17	45 20 19 12 9 13 12	4 1 41 3 14 	1 1 23 1 9 8	3 18 2 5 8	1 1 40 15	1 1 23 8	17	3 1 3 14 1	 1 9	3 1 2 5 1
SOUTH ATLANTIC: Delaware Maryland District of Columbia. Vrginia West Virginia North Carolina South Carolina Georgia Florida	19 388 56 376 304 504 245 348 86	10 209 31 205 162 278 129 185 48	9 179 25 171 142 226 116 163 38	17 316 39 293 297 411 161 267 70	10 169 23 160 158 232 79 143 36	7 147 16 133 139 179 82 124 34	17 304 34 292 295 410 160 266 70	10 160 20 159 156 231 78 143 36	7 144 133 139 179 82 123 34	12 5 1 2 1 1 1 1	9 3 1 2 1 1	3 2 1	2 72 17 83 7 93 84 81 16	40 8 45 4 6 50 42 12	2 32 9 38 3 47 34 39 4	2 72 17 83 7 91 84 81 16	40 8 45 4 44 50 42 12	2 32 9 38 3 47 34 39 4	 2 	2	
EAST SOUTH CENTRAL: Kentucky Tennessee Alabama Mississippi	664 588 317 296	351 315 172 167	313 273 145 129	622 517 243 199	326 274 134 111	296 243 109 88	614 514 243 199	320 272 134 111	294 242 109 88	8 3	6 2	2 1 	42 71 74 97	25 41 38 56	17 30 36 41	42 71 74 97	25 41 38 56	17 30 36 41			
WEST SOUTH CENTRAL: Arkansas. Louisiana. Oklahoma. Texas.	336 254 304 719	168 143 166 372	168 111 138 347	299 212 281 645	148 117 151 339	151 95 130 306	297 209 273 624	147 115 147 325	150 94 126 299	2 3 8 21	1 2 4 14	1 1 4 7	37 42 23 74	20 26 15 33	17 16 8 41	37 42 5 74	20 26 3 33	17 16 2 41	18	12	6
MOUNTAIN: Montana Idaho Wyoming Colorado New Mexico Arizona Utah Nevada	14 109 59 16 58	25 22 7 68 36 10 31 4	23 19 7 41 23 6 27 3	45 40 14 106 54 15 58 7	24 21 7 66 34 9 31 4	21 19 7 40 20 6 27 3	39 34 12 100 54 14 49 7	34 9 25	20 17 6 38 20 5 24 3	6 6 2 6 1 9	5 4 1 4 6	1 2 1 2 1 3	3 1 3 5 1	1 1 2 2 1	2 1 3	1	1 2	1	2 1 5 1 	1 2 1 	2
PACIFIC: Washington Oregon California	152 130 299	87 66 161	65 64 138	149 129 296	85 66 160	64 63 136	137 110 267	78 57 145	59 53 122	12 19 29	7 9 15	5 10 14	8 1 3	2 1	1 1 2	1		1	3 1 2	2 1	1 1 1

TABLE 2.—FOREIGN-BORN WHITE DEAF AND DUMB POPULATION FOR WHOM SPECIAL SCHEDULES WERERETURNED, CLASSIFIED ACCORDING TO COUNTRY OF BIRTH, BY DIVISIONS AND STATES: 1910.

									Bor	n in—									
DIVISION AND STATE.	Total.		Bal-	Canad Newfou			Eng-						Neth-		Rus-				
		Aus- tria.	kan Penin- sula.1	Of French parent- age.	Of other parent- age.	Den- mark.	land and Wales.	France.	Ger- many.	Hun- gary.		Italy.	lands	Nor- way.	sia and Fin- land.	Scot- land.		zer- land.	Othe coun tries
UNITED STATES	1,838	131	13	97	165	13	140	15	450	38	91	103	19	54	31?	37	88	33	3
HEOGRAPHIC DIVISIONS: New England Middle Atlantic East North Central West North Central South Atlantic East South Central West South Central West South Central West South Central Mountain Pacific	11 34 30	6 58 20 35 1 7 4	9 1 1 2	74 5 10 6 2	55 24 61 9 1 2 2 2 9	1 2 5 1 4	15 53 45 12 1 1 1 3 9	2 4 3 3 2 1	12 107 225 70 8 1 9 1 17	22 11 5	18 35 24 6 4 2 1 1	$ \begin{array}{c} 13 \\ 75 \\ 11 \\ 1 \\ 1 \\ \dots \\ 1 \\ $	$\begin{array}{c}1\\2\\12\\1\\1\\$	1 17 32 1 3	18 211 31 34 7 3 1 3 4	$ \begin{array}{r} 12\\ 14\\ 5\\ 3\\ \hline \\ 1\\ 1\\ 1\\ 1 \end{array} $	6 9 20 42 3 4 4	5 15 5 3 2 3	1
Vew ENGLAND: Maine. New Hampshire. Vermont. Massachusetts. Rhode Island. Connecticut.	131 18	5 1		7 11 4 40 8 4	11 5 6 31 1 1	 1	3 1 8 1 2	1 1	1 4 2 5		3 1 	2 5 3 3	 1		1 14 1 2	1 8 3	$\begin{array}{c} & 1 \\ & 2 \\ & 1 \\ & 2 \end{array}$		
MIDDLE ATLANTIC: New York New Jersey Pennsylvania	468 46 138	43 4 11	7	, 5	20 2 2		30 2 21	3 1	62 14 31	18 1 3	$22 \\ 1 \\ 12$	55 9 11	1 1	1	178 3 30	6 4 4	2 2 5	1 2 2	1
EAST NORTH CENTRAL: Ohio Indiana Illinois. Michigan Wisconsin	164	5 3 6	1	1 3 5 1	3 8 44 6		10 1 22 5 7	1	24 15 62 33 91	6 1 4	9 9 3 3	2 6 1 2	1 5 5 1	1 7 9	4 19 5 3	1 1 1 2	1 10 2 7	7 2 2 1 3	
WEST NORTH CENTRAL: Minnesota Missouri North Dakota South Dakota Nebraska Kansas	39 34 21 19 32	13 7 2 1 9 3	1	4	414	.]	1 1 5 4 1	2	21 10 14 2 4 9 10	1 	3 1 	1	1	17 4 5 5 1	6 1 6 6 2 7	1 1	24 9 2 1 4 2	1	
GOUTH ATLANTIC: Delaware Maryland District of Columbia Virginia. West Virginia. North Carolina. South Carolina. Georgia. Florida.	12 5 1 2 1 1						1		2		2	1			3 2 1 				
EAST SOUTH CENTRAL: Kentucky Tennessee. Alabama. Mississippi	1	1			1		1		1		2	1			3				
West South Central: Arkansas. Louisiana Okiahoma. Texas.	2 3 8 21	7			2	1	1	2	1 2 6				1		1	1	1	1	
fountain: Montana Idaho Wyoming Colorado New Mexico		1 1 2		1	. 1 	12	1		1		1			1	3	1	1		
Arizona. Utah. Nevada. Pacırıc:	9			1		. 1	2		 				2				2	2	
Washington Oregon California	12 19 29		2		4 2 3		3	·····i	4 8 5		i			3	1 1 2	i	3	2	· ····

¹ Includes Bulgaria, Greece, Montenegro, Roumania, Serbia, and Turkey in Europe.

² Includes persons born at sea.

TABLE 3.—DEAF AND DUMB POPULATION FOR WHOM SPECIAL SCHEDULES WERE RETURNED, CLASSIFIED ACCORD-ING TO AGE AND SEX, BY DIVISIONS AND STATES: 1910.

	· · ·			DE	LF ANT	DUME	B POPU	LATION	FOR	MOHA	SPECIA	L SCHI	DULES	WERE	C RETU	RNED:	1910.				<u></u>
DIVISION, STATE, AND SEX.	Total.	Un- der 1 year of age.	1 to 4 years of age.		10 to 14 years of age.	19	20 to 24 years of age.	29	30 to 34 years of age.	35 to 39 years of age.	40 to 44 years of age.	45 to 49 years of age.	50 to 54 years of age.	55 to 59 years of age.	60 to 64 years of age.	65 to 69 years of age.	70 to 74 years of age.	75 to 79 years of age.	80 to 84 years of age.	85 years of age or over.	Age not re- port- ed.
UNITED STATES	19,153	3	300	1,850	2, 569	2, 403	2,062	1,706	1,347	1,517	1,344	1,251	899	603	475	388	207	122	48	32	27
Male Female	10,507 8,646	2 1	162 138	1,015 835	1,403 1,166	$1,337 \\ 1,066$	1,193 869	917 789	696 651	824 693	733 611	684 567	517 382	342 261	249 226	211 177	104 103	63 59	21 27	17 15	17 10
GEOGRAPHIC DIVISIONS.								·									<u> </u>				
New England Male Female	1,187 654 533		18 15 3	110 60 50	96 52 44	100 60 40	86 50 36	93 54 39	68 38 30	121 57 64	102 54 48	86 47 39	77 42 35	71 46 25	53 24 29	48 24 24	23 14 9	14 7 7	12 5 7	6 2 4	3 3
Middle Atlantic Male Female	4,133 2,331 1,802	'1 1 	45 20 25	550 336 214	639 352 287	539 315 224	331 194 137	310 170 140	264 149 115	304 162 142	313 171 142	246 136 110	169 102 67	119 67 52	113 55 58	92 53 39	48 22 26	30 13 17	9 7 2	9 5 4	2 1 1
East North Central Male Female	4,329 2,362 1,967		60 37 23	288 152 136	429 246 183	413 224 189	403 241 162	432 217 215	369 177 192	445 247 198	389 224 165	377 215 162	241 125 116	156 88 68	124 68 56	93 49 44	61 31 30	25 9 16	12 4 8	6 5 1	6 3 3
West North Central Male Female	2,767 1,532 1,235		36 19 17	193 105 88	384 219 165	356 187 169	316 207 109	265 135 130	203 107 96	231 134 97	173 86 87	222 113 109	135 81 54	85 45 40	59 35 24	53 28 25	25 13 12	17 11 6	4 1 3	5. 2 3	5 4 1
South Atlantic Male Female	2,326 1,257 1,069	 	49 30 19	265 146 119	328 177 151	338 178 160	300 163 137	218 115 103	132 70 62	124 63 61	136 69 67	117 60 57	114 73 41	68 37 31	45 23 22	47 28 19	15 8 7	16 10 6	5 2 3	5 3 2	4 2 2
East South Central Male Female West South Central	1,865 1,005 860		43 19 24	196 100 96	318 158 160	330 193 137	243 139 104	144 87 57	120 59 61	96 48 48	92 45 47	74 44 30	72 40 32	48 24 24	34 19 15	24 14 10	16 8 8	9 6 3	3 1 2	1 1 1	2 1 1
Male	1,613 849 764 352	2 1 1	27 9 18 9	156 72 84 31	252 131 121 54	249 133 116 34	267 131 136 43	154 89 65	104 51 53	102 61 41	77 47 30	65 35 30	58 33 25	27 17 10	· 32 17 15	17 10 7	10 5 5	8 5 3	3 1 2		3 1 2
Male Female	203 149 581		6 3 13	13 13 18 61	35 19 69	24 10 44	21 22 73	38 23 15 52	35 20 15 52	30 17 13 64	22 14 8 40	19 9 10 45	12 8 4 21	12 7 5 17	5 3 2	4 2 2 10	2 2 7	1 1 2			1 1
Male Female New England:	314 267	 	7 6	31 30	33 36	23 21	47 26	27 25	25 27	35 29	23 17	25 20	13 8		10 5 5	37	3 4	2 			1
Maine Male Female	166 95 71		5 4 1	6 4 2	9 6 3	15 6 9	13 6 7	13 8 5	7 4 3	18 10 8	16 11 5	14 7 7	10 5 5	11 9 2	11 5 6	9 4 5	5 4 1	1 1	3 1 2		
New Hampshire Male Female	99 53 46		2 1 1	6 3 3	5 2 3	7 3 4	10 6 4	7 4 3	7 2 5	9 4 5	11 7 4	5 2 3	14 11 3	4 1 3	4 2 2	3 2 1	2 1 1			2 1 1	1 1
Vermont Male Female	62 40 22			7 6 1	3 2 1	6 5 1	3 3	7 4 3	6 2 4	8 6 2	3 3	5 3 2	5 2 3	1 1 	2 2 	1 1 1	1 1 	1 1 	3 2 1	•••••	
Massachusetts Male Female	566 306 260		777	46 24 22	46 22 24	46 29 17	40 23 17	45 24 21	35 21 14	62 30 32	50 26 24	49 27 22	35 17 18	38 26 12	24 12 12	20 11 9	11 5 6	6 1 5	3 1 2	3	
Rhode Island Male Female Connecticut	113 58 55		3 2 1	22 11 11	22 11 11	16 9 7	4 2 2	5 3 2	5 3 2	10 2 8	6 3 3	1 1 	3 1 2	7 5 2	1	3 1 2	1 1 		1 1	1 1	2 2
Male Female MIDDLE ATLANTIC:	181 102 79		1 1 	23 12 11	11 9 2	10 8 2	16 10 6	16 11 5	8 6 2	14 5 9	16 7 9	12 7 5	10 6 4	10 4 6	11 3 8	12 6 6	3 2 1	6 4 2	2 1 1	•••••	· · · · · · · ·
New York. Male. Female.	2,348 1,346 1,002	1 1	22 10 12	375 232 143	437 249 188	336 200 136	170 96 74	154 83 71	137 85 52	143 73 70	176 91 85	108 68 40	79 48 31	54 27 27	54 26 28	49 26 23	20 11 9	18 10 8	8 6 2	7 4 3	
New Jersey Male Female	324 188 136		4 1 3	40 27 13	32 18 14	46 30 16	33 19 14	32 18 14	20 8 12	27 17 10	25 13 12	17 9 8	10 7 3	12 8 4	6 3 3	11 7 4	5 2 3	4 1 3		·····	
Pennsylvania Male Female	1, 461 797 664		19 9 10	135 77 58	170 85 85	157 85 72	128 79 49	124 69 55	107 56 51	134 72 62	112 67 45	121 59 62	80 47 33	53 32 21	53 26 27	32 20 12	23 9 14	8 2 6	1 1	2 1 1	2 1 1
EAST NORTH CENTRAL: Ohio Male Female	1, 154 601 553		22 13 9	78 39 39	80 38 42	101 56 45	124 72 52	110 54 56	99 43 56	99 57 42	94 45 49	104 65 39	68 34 34	48 24 24	45 24 21	33 17 16	27 10 17	11 5 6	5 1 4	22	4 2 2
Indiana Male Female	634 351 283		8 5 3	36 11 25	46 29 17	46 25 21	66 41 25	58 32 26	58 26 32	79 44 35	62 38 24	61 39 22	46 26 20	20 11 9	18 10 8	13 5 8	10 6 4	3 1 2	1	1 1	2 2 1 1
Illinois Male Female	1,310 720 590		11 7 4	93 57 36	193 103 90	179 94 85	117 69 48	130 65 65	87 50 37	128 67 61	121 75 46	87 47 40	54 27 27	35 20 15	27 12 15	27 18 9	12 6 6	6 1 5	2 1 1	1	
Michigan Male Female	660 358 302		8 3 5	35 20 15	60 40 20	51 32 19	57 38 19	80 36 44	75 35 40	63 36 27	56 31 25	62 28 34	41 21 20	24 14 10	26 16 10	10 4 6	4 2 2	3	3 1 2	2 1 1	
Wisconsin Male Female	571 332 239		11 9 2	46 25 21	50 36 14	36 17 19	39 21 18	54 30 24	50 23 27	76 43 33	56 35 21	63 36 27	32 17 15	29 19 10	8 6 2	10 5 5	8 7 1	2 2	1 1		
50171°18	8																				

TABLE 3.—DEAF AND DUMB POPULATION FOR WHOM SPECIAL SCHEDULES WERE RETURNED, CLASSIFIED ACCORD-ING TO AGE AND SEX, BY DIVISIONS AND STATES: 1910—Continued.

	•••	Un-	<u> </u>		IF AND	DUMB	20 to	25 to	FOR V	35 to	specia 40 to	L SCHE	50 to	WERE	60 to	ENED:	1910.	75 to	80 to	85	Age
DIVISION, STATE, AND SEX.	Total.	der 1 year of age.	1 to 4 years of age.		14 years of age.	19	24 years of age.	29 years of age.	34 years of age.	39 years of age.	44 years of age.	49 years of age.	-54	59 years of age.	64 years of age.	69 years of age.	74 years of age.	79 years of age.	84 years of age.	years of age or over.	not
WEST NORTH CENTRAL:																					
Minnesota Male Female	499 273 226		10 5 5	29 18 11	77 43 34	88 42 46	54 33 21	58 28 30	39 21 18	35 16 19	34 18 16	22 15 7	23 17 6	11 7 4	4 2 2	6 4 2	6 2 4	1 1 	1 1		
Iowa Male Female	436 249 187		5 2 3	18 10 8	32 19 13	34 16 18	42 32 10	50 27 23	32 19 13	51 30 21	37 19 18	42 20 22	33 19 14	16 10 6	21 13 8	11 7 4	7 4 3	5 2 3			
Missouri Male Female	872 478 394	·····	6 3 3	47 22 25	127 78 49	118 68 50	107 69 38	78 42 36	63 33 30	62 37 25	44 16 28	87 41 46	41 21 20	36 18 18	14 6 8	22 13 9	5 2 3	6 4 2	2 1 1	2 2	5 4 1
North Dakota Male Female	101 54 47		5 4 1	18 10 8	25 11 14	15 7 8	7 5 2	3 1 2	3 1 2	8 5 3	5 3 2	4 2 2	1		1 1	3 1 2	2 2			1 1	
South Dakota Male Female	109 59 50		4	12 4 8	7 3 4	12 6 6	19 17 2	13 7 6	8 4 4	12 5 7	5 3 2	7 3 4	3	3 1 2	1 1			2 2	1 1		
Nebraska Male Female	280 155 125		3 2 1	29 15 14	48 27 21	46 25 21	36 25 11	16 6 10	19 7 12	18 15 3	14 7 · 7	19 8 11	13 6 7	7 6 1	4 3 1	4	2 1 1	1 1		1	
Kansas Male Female	470 264 206		3 2 1	40 26 14	68 38 30	43 23 20	51 26 25	47 24 23	39 22 17	45 26 19	34 20 14	41 24 17	21 14 7	12 3 9	14 10 4	7 3 4	3 2 1	2 1 1			
South Atlantic: Delawbre Maie	19 10				2	31	2	2	4		2		22		1			1			
Female Maryland Male	9 388 209		5	51 32	2 91 46	2 55 33	1 34 17	1 25 9	2 15 10	14	 25 12	20 12	 20 11	 11 7	1 7 6	95	 1 1	2	2 1	1	
Female District of Columbia Male	179 56 31		23	19 2 1	45	22 6 2	17 6 4	16 4 3	5 12 7	5 9 4 3	13 7 2	- 3 - 3	11 9 4 2	4 2	1 	4	 1 1	2	î 	1 	·
Female Virginia Male	25 376 205		 9 5	1 31 20	1 35	41 17	2 52 29	1 47 21	5 23 16	1 25 9	5 21 10	1 20	2 25 15	2 11	 13 6	13 7	 3 2	42	1	 1 1	1
Female West Virginia	171 304		4 6	11 · 36	23 12 37	24 56	23 36	26 22	7 14	16 19	11 18	12 8 17	10 15	9 2 8	7 5	6 6	1 4	2 2	1 1	1	1
Male Female	162 142		3	19 17	19 18	28 28	20 16	15 7	6 8	10 9	10 8	8 9	9 6	4	2 3	4 2	1 3	1 1	1 	1 	1
North Carolina Male Female	504 278 226	 	12 10 2	72 40 32	62 33 29	80 48 32	67 34 33	52 30 22	30 13 17	15 7 8	18 10 8	25 12 13	25 17 8	19 10 9	8 3 5	8 4 4	2 2 	5 5	1 1	1 1	2 2
South Carolina Male Female	245 129 116	 	6 3 3	24 10 14	37 20 17	35 18 17	30 15 15	28 14 14	14 7 7	15 9 6	19 10 9	12 6 6	12 11 1	6 2 4	1 1 	3 2 1	2 2	1 1 	·····		·····
Georgia Male Female	348 185 163		8 5 3	41 22 19	38 18 20	56 29 27	64 37 27	32 18 14	14 5 9	29 19 10	20 10 10	13 5 8	6 4 2	10 4 6	8 4 4	6 4 2	2 1 1	1 1 i			·····
Florida Male Female	86 48 38	 	3 2 1	8 2 6	22 15 7	6 2 4	9 6 3	6 4 2	6 4 2	3 1 2	6 3 3	7 3 4	5 2 3	1 1 	2 1 1	1 1	·····	·····		1	
EAST SOUTH CENTRAL: Kentucky Male	664 351		3	64 35 29	112 53	119 76	86 44	47 27	45 24	28 15	36 14	34 19	30 13	23 13	10 6	10 5	6 3	2	2 1	·····	1
Female Tennessee Maie	313 588 315		16 8	65 26	59 115 56	43 107 61	42 79 46	20 39 28	21 35 18	13 33 16	22 21 13	15 15 8	17 17 11	10 14 5	4 11 6	5 10 6	3 6 4	2 3 2	1	•••••	
Female Alabama Male	273 317 172		8 13 6 7	39 26 12	59 45 22	46 40 22	33 48 32	11 31 16	17 20 5	17 18 11	8 21 10	7 16 12	6 16 11	9 , 2	5 7 3	4 4 3	2 3 1	1 4 4	1	•••••• •••••	•••••
Female Mississippi Male	145 296 167		5 2	14 41 27	23 46 27	18 64 34	16 30 17	15 27 16	15 20 12	7 17 6	11 14 8	4 9 5	5 9 5	3 6 4	4 6 4	1	2 1 1	·····	·····	1	••••••
Female WEST SOUTH CENTRAL: Arkansas	129 336		3 6	14 37	19 53	30 34	13 50	11 26	8 18	11 30	6 20	4 16 7	4 20	2 7	2 13	2	1 1	1	1	1	··· 1
Male Female Louisiana	168 168 254	1	1 5 4	13 24 36	28 25 33	17 17 44	23 27 44	15 11 25	11 7 12	17 13 15	13 7 9	7 9 6	12 8 4	5 2 3	6 7 8	2 4	1 3	1 2	1	•••••	······i 1
Male Female Oklahoma	143 111 304	1	4	25 11 28	16 17 51	26 18 41	21 23 52	19 6 29	4 8 23	9 6 12	4 5 19	2 4 16	2 2 11	1 2 7	6 2 4	3 1 4	2 1 1	1 1 2		•••••	i
Male Female	166 138 719	1	2 2 13	16 12 55	23 28 115	20 21 130	31 21 121	16 13 74	12 12 11 51	12 7 5 45	12 7	10 12 4 27	6 5	3	7 2 7	22	····i	2 			
Male Female	372 347	<u>1</u>	13 6 7	18 37	64 51	70 60	56 65	39 35	24 27	45 28 17	29 18 11	14 13	23 13 10	10 8 2	3	7 5 2	5 3 2	3 2 1	2 1 1		i

=

TABLE 3.—DEAF AND DUMB POPULATION FOR WHOM SPECIAL SCHEDULES WERE RETURNED, CLASSIFIED ACCORD-ING TO AGE AND SEX, BY DIVISIONS AND STATES: 1910—Continued.

				DE	af an	d dum	в рорт	JLATIO	n for	wном	SPECI	AL SCH	EDULE	S WER	E RET	URNED	: 1910.				
DIVISION, STATE, AND SEX.	Total.	Un- der 1 year of age.	1 to 4 years of age.	5 to 9 years of age.	10 to 14 years of age.	15 to 19 years of age.	20 to 24 years of age.	25 to 29 years of age.	30 to 34 years of age.	35 to 39 years of age.	40 to 44 years of age.	45 to 49 years of age.	50 to 54 years of age.	55 to 59 years of .age.	60 to 64 years of age.	65 to 69 years of age.	70 to 74 years of age.	75 to 79 years of age.	80 to 84 years of age.	85 years of age or over.	
Mountain: Montana Male Female	48 25 23		1	2	9 4 5	4 2 2	7 4 3	7 4 3	4 1 3	3 1 2	4 4	3 2 1	1		1 1	1 1		1			
Idaho Male Female	41 22 19		1 [.] 1	5 1 4	2 1 1	5 4 1	6 3 3	7 4 3	3 1 2	4	1 1	4 2 2		2 1 1	1 1						
Wyoming Male Female	14 7 7		2 2	3 1 2	1 1	1 1	3 3		1 1		2 1 1		1 1 1		·····	 	·····			•••••• •••••	
Colorado Male Female	109 68 41		1 1	8 7 1	16 10 6	9 7 2	14 6 8	13 8 5	12 7 5	15 8 7	8 5 3	3 1 2	4 2 2	3 3	1 1 	1 1					1
New Mexico Male Female	59 36 23	·····	·····	6 3 3	10 9 1	9 5 4	6 5 1	4 1 3	4 4 	3 2 1	2 1 1	6 2 4	2 1 1	4 3 1	1 1 1	1 1 1	1 1			·····	
Arizona Male Female	16 10 6	·····	1 1	1 1	3 2 1	1 1 	1 1	1 1	4 4	1 1	1 1	 	1 1 				1 1 1			·····	
Utah Male Female	58 31 27	·····	3 3 	5 5	13 8 5	5 4 1	4 1 3	5 4 1	5 2 3	4 2 2	4 2 2	3 2 1	3 2 1	2 2	1 1 	1 1 1			••••••		
Nevada Male Female	7 4 3		 	1 1 			2 1 1	1 1	2 1 1		 		·····	1 1	· · · · · · · ·	·····	· · • • • · · ·	 			
PACIFIC: Washington Male Female	152 87 65		6 4 2	20 8 12	15 10 5	15 9 6	24 13 11	15 8 7	12 6 6	13 9 4	13 8 5	5 3 2	4 4	1 1	5 2 3	1 1 1	2 1 1	1 1			
Oregon Male Female	130 66 64	 	1 1	12 5 7	19 8 11	6 3 3	16 11 5	9 3 6	13 7 6	13 8 5	10 6 4	17 9 8	3 2 1	2 2	2 1 1	4 1 3	1 1 1	1 1			1
California Male Female	299 161 138		6 3 3	29 18 11	35 15 20	23 11 12	33 23 10	28 16 12	27 12 15	38 18 20	17 9 8	23 13 10	14 7 7	14 10 4	3 2 1	5 2 3	4 2 2		· · · · · · · ·		

TABLE 4.—DEAF AND DUMB POPULATION FOR WHOM SPECIAL SCHEDULES WERE RETURNED, CLASSIFIED ACCORD-ING TO RACE, NATIVITY, AND AGE, BY DIVISIONS: 1910.

				DEA	F AND	DUMB	POPU	LATION	FOR	WHOM	SPECIA	L SCHE	DULES	WERE	RETU	RNED:	1910.				
DIVISION AND CLASS OF POPULATION.	Total.	Un- der 1 year of age.	1 to 4 years of age.	5 to 9 years of age.	10 to 14 years of age.	19	20 to 24 years of age.	25 to 29 years of age.	30 to 34 years of age.	35 to 39 years of age.	40 to 44 years of age.	45 to 49 years of age.	50 to 54 years of age.	55 to 59 years of age.	60 to 64 years of age.	65 to 69 years of age.	70 to 74 years of age.	75 to 79 years of age.	80 to 84 years of age.	85 years of age or over.	Age not re- port- ed.
UNITED STATES.																					
All classes	19, 153	3	300	1, 850	2, 569	2, 403	2,062	1, 706	1,347	1,517	1, 344	1, 251	899	603	475	388	207	122	• 48	32	27
White. Native. Foreign-born. Colored. Negro. Other colored.	18,016 16,178 1,838 1,137 1,069 68	33	290 286 4 10 8 2	1,766 1,677 89 84 78 6	2, 388 2, 246 142 181 174 7	2,232 2,083 149 171 166 5	1,889 1,782 107 173 159 14	1,596 1,429 167 110 103 7	1,270 1,103 167 77 69 8	1,435 1,257 178 82 78 4	1,277 1,082 195 67 64 3	1,203 987 216 48 46 2	845 733 112 54 52 2	583 498 85 20 18 2	459 380 79 16 13 3	375 302 73 13 11 2	195 162 33 12 11 1	115 95 20 7 7	45 33 12 3 3	29 20 9 3 3	21 20 1 6 6
GEOGRAPHIC DIVISIONS.				<u> </u>		 															
NEW ENGLAND.																					
All classes	1, 187		18	110	96	100	86	93	68	121	102	86	77	71	53	48	23	14	12	6	3
White Native Foreign-born Colored Negro Other colored	1,176 940 236 11 10 1		18 17 1 	109 101 8 1 1	95 83 12 1 1	98 86 12 2 2	85 67 18 1 1	91 71 20 2 2	68 49 19	119 77 42 2 2	101 70 31 1 1	86 60 26	77 62 15	71 60 11	53 45 8	48 41 7	22 20 2 1 1	14 12 2	12 11 1	6 5 1 	33
MIDDLE ATLANTIC.	-						•••••														
All classes	4, 133	1	45	550	639	539	331	310	264	304	313	246	169	119	113	92	48	30	9	9	2
White Native Foreign-born Colored Negro Other colored	4,074 3,422 652 59 55 4	1 1 	45 44 1	538 478 60 12 10 2	627 520 107 12 12	530 432 98 9 9	321 285 36 10 9 1	307 250 57 3 3	262 201 61 2 2 2	302 256 46 2 2	311 264 47 2 2	245 196 49 1 1	167 149 18 2 2	118 104 14 1 1	111 87 24 2 1 1	92 71 21	48 42 6	30 27 3	9 6 3	8 7 1 1 1	22
EAST NORTH CENTRAL.																					
All classes	4, 329		60	288	429	413	403	432	369	445	389	377	241	156	124	93	61	25	12	6	6
White Native. Foreign-born Colored. Negro. Other colored	4, 276 3, 755 521 53 47 6		60 60	284 270 14 4 3 1	420 408 12 9 9	408 389 19 5 4 1	397 375 22 6 4 2	428 377 51 4 3 1	366 313 53 3 3 3	437 389 48 8 8	382 321 61 7 6 1	375 290 85 2 2	240 202 38 1 1	155 118 37 1 1	123 97 26 1 1	92 70 22 1 1	61 45 16	25 16 9	12 6 6	6 4 2	5 5 1 1
WEST NORTH CENTRAL.																					
All classes	2,767	<u></u>	36	193	384	356	316	265	203	231	173	222	135	85	59	53	25	17	4	5	5
White. Native. Foreign-born. Colored. Negro. Other colored.	2,688 2,417 271 79 57 22		34 34 2 2	192 188 4 1 1	379 377 2 5 4 1	341 325 16 15 14 1	303 288 15 13 9 4	258 235 23 7 6 1	196 175 21 7 4 3	225 199 26 6 3 3	171 133 38 2 2	215 181 34 7 5 2	128 98 30 7 7 7	84 66 18 1 1	57 42 15 2 2	53 39 14	22 18 4 3 2 1	17 13 4	4 2 2	5	4 4 1 1
SOUTH ATLANTIC.																					
All classes	2, 326		49	265	328	338	300	218	132	124	136	117	114	68	45	47	15	16	5	5	4
White. Native. Foreign-born. Colored.	1,871 1,848 23 455 453		44 43 1 5 5	228 227 1 37 37	257 256 1 71 71	274 274 64 64	245 244 1 55 55	171 166 5 47 45	104 100 4 28 28	92 90 32 32	104 103 1 32 32	93 92 1 24 24	87 85 2 27 27	56 56 12	40 39 1 5	39 37 2 8	14 14 1	13 12 1 3	3	4 4 1	3 3 1 1
Negro Other colored	400)				45 2		34 	34 		<i>21</i>	12 	5	8	1 	3 	2 	1 	ا
EAST SOUTH CENTRAL.							.				_										
All classes	1,865	·	43 40	196	318	330 288	243 197	144	120	96 79	92	74	72 	48	34	24	16	9	3	1	2
White Native Foreign-born	1,581 1,570 11	 	40 40	179 179	271 271	288 288	195 2	114 113 1	99 97 2	78 77 1	74 73 1	63 61 2	62 62	44 44	31 31	22 22	10 8 2	6 6	33	•••••	
Colored Negro. Other colored	284 284		33	17 17	47 47	42 42	46 46	30 30	21 21	18 18	18 18	11 11	10 10	4	3 3	2 2	6 6	3 3		1 1	22

_

TABLE 4.—DEAF AND DUMB POPULATION FOR WHOM SPECIAL SCHEDULES WERE RETURNED, CLASSIFIED ACCORD-ING TO RACE, NATIVITY, AND AGE, BY DIVISIONS: 1910—Continued.

				DEA	F AND	DUME	POPU	LATION	FOR	м но и	SPECI.	AL SCH	EDULE	S WEF	LË RET	URNEI): 1910 .				
DIVISION AND CLASS OF POPULATION.	Total.	Un- der 1 year of age.		5 to 9 years of age.	14	15 to 19 years of age.	20 to 24 years of age.	25 to 29 years of age.	34	35 to 39 years of age.	40 to 44 years of age.	45 to 49 years of age.	50 to 54 years of age.	55 to 59 years of age.	60 to 64 years of age.	65 to 69 years of age.	70 to 74 years of age.	75 to 79 years of age.	80 to 84 years of age.	85 years of age or over.	
WEST SOUTH CENTRAL.																					
All classes	1,613	2	27	156	252	249	267	154	104	102	77	65	58	27	32	17	10	8	3		
White Native Foreign-born Colored Negro Other colored	1,437 1,403 34 176 158 18	2 2	27 27 	144 144 12 10 2	221 220 1 31 29 2	218 218 31 31	228 226 2 39 34 5	139 132 7 15 14 1	89 88 1 15 10 5	90 85 5 12 12	72 66 6 5 5	62 58 4 3 3	52 50 2 6 5 1	27 27	30 28 2 2 1 1	16 13 3 1 1	9 9 1 1	7 7 1 1 1	2 2 1 1		
MOUNTAIN.																					
All classes	352		9	31	54	34	43	38	35	30	22	19	12	12	5	4	2	1			
White Native Foreign-born Colored Negro Other colored	339 309 30 13 4 9		9 8 1	31 30 1 	51 48 3 3 2 1	32 29 3 2 2	41 36 5 2 2	37 36 1 1 1	34 33 1 1 1	28 27 1 2 1 1	22 20 2	19 15 4	12 10 2	11 9 2 1 1	5 4 1	3 1 2 1 1	2 1 1 	1 1 			
PACIFIC.																					
All classes		<u> </u>		61	69	44	73	52	52	64	40	45		17	10	10	7	2		·····	
White Native. Foreign-born Colored Negro Other colored	574 514 60 7 1 6		13 13	61 60 1	67 63 4 2 2	43 42 1 1 	72 66 6 1 1	51 49 2 1	52 47 5	64 57 7	40 32 8	45 34 11 	20 15 5 1 1	17 14 3 	9 7 2 1 1	10 8 2	7 5 2	2 1 1		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	

TABLE 5.—DEAF AND DUMB POPULATION FOR WHOM SPECIAL SCHEDULES WERE RETURNED, CLASSIFIED ACCORDING TO RACE, NATIVITY, AGE, AND SEX, FOR THE UNITED STATES AS A WHOLE: 1910.

	DEAF AND	DUMB POPULAT	TION FOR WHO	M SPECIAL SC	HEDULES WE	RE BETURNI	CD: 1910.
AGE GROUP AND SEX.			White.			Colored.	
	All classes.	Total.	Native.	Foreign- born.	Total.	Negro.	Other colored.
Both Sexes. Total	19, 153	18,016	16, 178	1, 838	1, 137	1,069	68
Under 1 year	3 300 1,850 2,569 2,403	3 290 1,766 2,388 2,232	3 286 1,677 2,246 2,083	4 89 142 149	10 84 181 171	8 78 174 166	22 6 7 5
20 to 24 years	2,062 1,706 1,347 1,517 1,344	1,889 1,596 1,270 1,435 1,277	1, 782 1, 429 1, 103 1, 257 1, 082	107 167 167 178 195	173 110 77 82 67	159 103 69 78 64	14 7 8 4 3
45 to 49 years. 50 to 54 years. 55 to 59 years. 60 to 64 years. 65 to 69 years.	1, 251 899 603 475 388	1, 203 845 583 459 375	987 733 498 380 302	216 112 85 79 73	48 54 20 16 13	46 52 18 13 11	2 2 2 3 2
70 to 74 years	207 122 48 32 27	195 115 45 29 21	162 95 33 20 20	33 20 12 9 1	12 7 3 6	11 7 3 3 6	1
MALE.	10, 507	9,888	8, 855	1, 033	619	584	35
Under 1 year. 1 to 4 years. 5 to 9 years. 10 to 14 years. 15 to 19 years. 15 to 19 years.	2 162 1,015 1,403 1,337	2 157 969 1,302 1,246	2 153 914 1,214 1,156	4 55 88 90	5 46 101 91	5 44 99 88	2 22 23
20 to 24 years	1, 193 917 696 824 733	1,092 860 661 778 700	1, 034 769 574 675 607	58 91 87 103 93	101 57 35 46 33	91 53 30 46 31	10 4 5
45 to 49 years	684 517 342 249 211	658 477 334 243 203	540 406 281 205 161	118 71 53 38 42	26 40 8 6 8	25 38 7 5 7	1 22 1 1 1
70 to 74 years	104 63 21 17 17	98 58 21 16 13	80 47 14 11 12	18 11 7 5 1	6 5 1 4	5 5 1 4	1
FEMALE. Total	8, 646	8, 128	7, 323	805	518	485	33
Under 1 year	835 1,166	1 133 797 1,086 986	1 133 763 1,032 927	34 54 59	5 38 80 80	3 34 75 78	24
20 to 24 years	789 651 693	797 736 609 657 577	748 660 529 582 475	49 76 80 75 102	72 53 42 36 24	68 50 39 32 33	4 3 3 4
45 to 49 years	382 261 226	545 368 249 216 172	447 327 217 175 141	98 41 32 41 31	22 14 12 10 5	21 14 11 8 4	
70 to 74 years	59 27 15	97 57 24 13 8	82 48 19 9 8	15 9 5 4	6 2 3 2 2	6 2 3 2 2	

TABLE 6.—MALE AND FEMALE DEAF AND DUMB POPULATION FOR WHOM SPECIAL SCHEDULES WERE RETURNED, CLASSIFIED ACCORDING TO MARITAL CONDITION, BY DIVISIONS AND STATES: 1910.

									PECIAL SC	•						
		1		Mal							1	Fem				
DIVISION AND STATE.	Total.	Under 15 years of age.	Total.	15 y Single.	Mar- ried.	Wid- owed.	Di- vorced.	Marital condi- tion not re- ported.	Total.	Under 15 years of age.	Total.	15 j Single.	Mar- ried.	Wid-owed.	Di-vorced.	Marita condi- ,tion not re- ported.
United States	10, 507	2, 582	7,925	5,388	2,326	162	29	20	8, 646	2,140	6,506	3,806	2,315	351	20	1
GEOGRAPHIC DIVISIONS: New England Middle Atlantic East North Central West North Central South Atlantic East South Central West South Central Mountain Pacific.	654 2,331 2,362 1,532 1,257 1,005 849 203 314	127 709 435 343 353 277 213 54 71	527 1,622 1,927 1,189 904 728 636 149 243	313 1,093 1,231 819 675 562 438 105 152	193 493 640 340 211 145 179 41 84	15 32 34 27 15 18 16 1 4	2 4 12 3 1 1 2 2 2	4 	533 1,802 1,967 1,235 1,069 860 764 149 267	97 526 342 270 289 280 224 40 72	436 1,276 1,625 965 780 580 540 109 195	180 706 873 563 569 420 356 61 78	205 486 663 357 176 120 160 42 106	47 81 76 43 27 38 23 6 10	3 2 6 2 5 1 1	
New ENGLAND: Maine. New Hampshire. Vermont. Massachusetts. Rhode Island. Connecticut.	95 53 40 306 58 102	$\begin{array}{c} & 14 \\ & 6 \\ & 8 \\ 53 \\ & 24 \\ & 22 \end{array}$	81 47 32 253 34 80	49 28 23 144 21 48	28 18 8 99 11 29	3 1 9 2	1 1	 1 2 1	71 46 22 • 260 55 79	6 7 2 46 23 13	65 39 20 214 32 66	29 15 10 84 18 24	31 20 9 · 103 11 31	5 4 26 1 11	1 1 1	1
MIDDLE ATLANTIC: New York New Jersey Pennsylvania	1, 346 188 797	492 46 171	854 142 626	592 95 406	241 43 209	20 3 9	1 1 2		1,002 136 664	343 30 153	659 106 511	378 58 270	234 39 213	46 9 26	2	1
EAST NORTH CENTRAL: Ohio Indiana Illinois. Michigan Wisconsin	601 351 720 358 332	90 45 167 63 70	511 306 553 295 262	329 171 368 187 176	166 124 171 100 79	10 5 10 4 5	4 4 2 2	2 2 2 4	553 283 590 302 239	90 45 130 40 37	463 238 460 262 202	255 115 252 135 116	181 105 184 110 83	22 16 22 13 3	2 2 2	
WEST NORTH CENTRAL: Minnesota Iowa Missouri. North Dakota South Dakota Nebraska Kansas.	273 249 478 54 59 155 264	66 31 103 25 8 44 66	207 218 375 29 51 111 198	164 145 255 20 40 78 117	41 65 116 8 9 31 70	2 6 4 1 1 2 11	2		226 187 394 47 50 125 206	50 24 77 23 15 36 45	176 163 317 24 35 89 161	120 82 192 17 23 52 77	52 70 115 4 9 33 74	4 11 10 3 3 4 8		
South Atlantic: Delaware	10 209 31 205 162 278 129 185 48	80 4 48 41 83 33 45 19	10 129 27 157 121 195 96 140 29	9 94 14 120 96 151 74 101 16	1 33 12 33 25 39 20 35 13	2 1 3 5 2 2	1	 	9 179 25 171 142 226 116 163 38	2 67 27 38 63 63 42 14	7 112 23 144 104 163 82 121 24	5 71 113 78 127 58 90 15	2 36 10 29 20 30 19 23 7	3 6 5 5 5 1		
EAST SOUTH CENTRAL: Kentucky Tennessee Alabama Mississippi	351 315 172 167	91 90 40 56	260 225 132 111	192 181 99 90	55 41 29 20	11 2 4 1	1	1 1 	313 273 145 129	94 106 44 36	219 167 101 93	146 129 77 68	54 29 17 20	19 8 6 5	1	i
WEST SOUTH CENTRAL: Arkansas. Louisiana Oklaboma. Texas.	168 143 166 372	42 42 41 88	126 101 125 284	77 75 86 200	45 22 38 74	3 3 1 9	1	1	168 111 138 347	54 32 42 96	114 79 96 251	66 61 54 175	42 14 35 69	5 4 7 7	1	
COUNTAIN: Montana Idaho Wyoming Colorado New Mexico Arizona Utah Nevada	25 22 7 68 36 10 31 4	4 2 4 18 12 2 11 1	21 20 3 50 24 8 20 3	14 13 22 32 19 8 14 3	7 7 1 16 4 	1	1 1		23 19 7 41 23 6 27 3	8 6 2 7 4 3 10	15 13 5 34 19 3 17 3	9 7 2 17 15 1 9 1	6 4 3 17 3 1 6 2	2 1 1 2		
ACIPIC: Washington Oregon California	87 66 161	22 13 36	65 53 125	39 32 81	24 18 42	1 2 1	1	1	65 64 138	19 19 34	46 45 104	19 20 39	25 20 61	2 4 4]

TABLE 7.—MALE AND FEMALE DEAF AND DUMB POPULATION FOR WHOM SPECIAL SCHEDULES WERE RETURNED, CLASSIFIED ACCORDING TO RACE, NATIVITY, AND MARITAL CONDITION, FOR THE UNITED STATES AS A WHOLE: 1910.

			I	EAF AND	DUMB :	POPULAT	ION FOR	WHOM S	PECIAL S	CHEDULES	WERE RI	ETURNED	: 1910.			
				Male								Fema	le.			
RACE AND NATIVITY.		}		15 y	vears of a	ge or ov	er.1					15 3	ears of a	ge or ov	er.1	
	Total.	Under 15 years of age.	Total.	Single.	Mar- ried.	Wid- owed.	Di- vorced.	Marital condi- tion not re- ported.	Total.	Under 15 years of age.	Total.	Single.	Mar- ried.	Wid- owed.	Di- vorced.	Marital condi- tion not re- ported.
All classes	10, 507	2, 582	7, 925	5, 388	2, 326	162	29	20	8,646	2,140	6, 506	3, 806	2, 315	351	20	14
White Native Foreign-born	9,888 8,855 1,033	2, 430 2, 283 147	7, 458 6, 572 886	4, 992 4, 445 547	2,267 1,960 307	151 130 21	29 24 5	19 13 6	8,128 7,323 805	2,017 1,929 88	6, 111 5, 394 717	3, 507 3, 136 371	2, 256 1, 971 285	320 264 56	16 14 2	12 9 3
Colored Negro O ther colored	619 584 35	152 148 4	467 436 31	396 369 27	59 56 3	11 10 1		1 1	518 485 33	123 112 11	395 373 22	299 286 13	59 53 6	31 28 3	4	2 2

¹ Includes the small number whose age was not reported.

TABLE 8.—MALE AND FEMALE DEAF AND DUMB POPULATION 15 YEARS OF AGE OR OVER FOR WHOM SPECIAL SCHEDULES WERE RETURNED, CLASSIFIED ACCORDING TO AGE AT ENUMERATION AND MARITAL CONDI-TION, FOR THE UNITED STATES AS A WHOLE: 1910.

	DEAF	AND DUM	B POPULA	TION 15 YE	ARS OF AG	E OR OVER	FOR WHO	M SPECIAL	SCHEDULE	S WERE R	ETURNED:	1910. ¹
AGE GROUP.			М	ale.					Ferr	uale.		
	Total.	Single.	Married.	Wid- owed.	Divorced.	Marital condition not reported.	Total.	Single.	Married.	Wid- owed.	Divorced.	Marital condition not reported.
15 years or over 1	7,925	5, 388	2, 326	162	29	20	6, 506	3, 806	2, 315	351	20	14
15 to 19 years	1, 337 1, 193 917 696 824 733	1,335 1,135 731 423 425 314	2 52 179 269 383 390	4 2 10 21	1 1 2 4 7	5 2 2 2 1	1,066 869 789 651 693 611	1,054 707 442 286 269 256	12 154 331 351 407 314	4 12 12 14 34	2 1 1 2 7	2 3 1 1
45 to 49 years	684 517 342 249 211	294 238 173 110 94	363 264 148 123 89	22 10 17 14 26	4 2 4 1 2	1 3 1	567 382 261 226 177	216 170 116 108 74	313 166 108 76 52	36 42 35 41 49	1 3 2	1 1 1 2
70 to 74 years	104 63 21 17 17	54 31 12 10 9	37 18 5 2 2	13 13 4 5 1	1	 5	103 59 27 15 10	51 29 14 9 5	19 7 2 3	32 23 10 6 1	1	1 1

¹ Includes those whose age was not reported.

TABLE 9.—DEAF AND DUMB POPULATION FOR WHOM SPECIAL SCHEDULES WERE RETURNED, CLASSIFIED ACCORD-ING TO AGE WHEN HEARING WAS LOST, BY DIVISIONS AND STATES: 1910.

				DEAF AN	D DUM	в рорті	ATION	FOR WI	IOM SPI	CIAL SC	HEDULES	S WERE	RETUR	NED: 19	10.		·	<u></u>
			,					Num	ber who	se deafr	1855 Was-	-						
										Acquir	ed.1		-,					1
DIVISION AND STATE.	Total.	Con-		 	At	less tha	un 5 yea	rs of ag	e.			Att	5 to 9 ye	ars of a	ge.			
		gen- ital.	Total.	Total.	Less than 1 year.	1 year.	2 years.	3 years.	4 years.	In- fancy (exact age not report- ed).	Total.	5 years.	6 years.	7 years.	8 years.	'9 years.	At 10 years of age or over.	At age not report- ed.
United States	19, 153	7, 533	11,620	9,254	1,628	2,375	2,606	1, 572	959	114	1, 594	714	454	319	73	34	140	632
GEOGRAPHIC DIVISIONS: New England Middle Atlantic East North Central West North Central South Atlantic East South Central West South Central Mountain Pacific	1, 187 4, 133 4, 329 2, 767 2, 326 1, 865 1, 613 352 581	453 1,465 1,434 909 1,292 954 743 114 169	734 2,668 2,895 1,858 1,034 911 870 238 412	593 2,079 2,328 1,513 773 697 717 209 345	94 302 385 267 157 156 165 46 56	142 521 562 411 214 192 190 50 93	173 626 673 442 188 171 103 34 96	117 375 411 230 133 101 112 34 59	65 238 245 149 64 72 64 24 38	2 17 52 14 17 5 3 1 3	87 403 396 228 158 137 111 23 51	53 177 194 93 63 59 42 9 24	$ \begin{array}{r} 16\\128\\101\\72\\43\\42\\31\\5\\16\end{array} $	12 77 81 48 33 22 27 9 10	$ \begin{array}{r} 3 \\ 17 \\ 14 \\ 12 \\ 12 \\ 8 \\ 6 \\ 1 \end{array} $	8 4 6 3 7 6 5	5 25 30 22 27 15 11 1 4	49 161 141 95 76 62 31 5 12
NEW ENGLAND: Maine. New Hampshire Vermont. Massachusetts. Rhode Island. Connecticut.	166 99 62 566 113 181	82 25 25 205 47 69	84 74 37 361 66 112	76 64 33 281 49 90	7 7 6 56 7 11	21 15 9 66 8 23	23 20 11 75 16 28	12 14 5 61 10 15	13 8 2 23 8 11	2	5 8 3 48 6 17	3 6 2 24 4 14	1 2 1 9 1 2	1 9 1 1	3	3	1 2 1 1	3 1 1 30 10 4
MIDDLE ATLANTIC: New York New Jersey Pennsylvania	2, 348 324 1, 461	818 115 532	1,530 209 929	1,178 159 742	166 17 119	294 37 190	354 52 220	217 29 129	133 24 81	14 3	227 41 135	108 16 53	69 12 47	38 10 29	10 3 4	2 2	14 2 9	111 7 43
EAST NORTH CENTRAL: Ohio Indiana. Illinois. Michigan. Wisconsin	1, 154 634 1, 310 660 571	396 200 399 226 213	758 434 911 434 358	605 . 355 743 336 289	101 68 114 58 44	144 90 164 87 77	171 106 214 88 94	99 46 150 70 46	77 43 74 29 22	13 2 27 4 6	106 58 113 70 51	58 25 51 29 31	20 16 29 20 16	20 13 27 18 3	6 1 5 2	2 1 1 1 1	13 2 8 5 2	34 21 47 23 16
WEST NORTH CENTRAL: Minnesota Iowa. Missouri. North Dakota South Dakota Nebraska Kansas.		154 141 304 31 39 89 151	345 295 568 70 70 191 319	287 233 448 54 58 167 266	61 37 73 10 10 27 49	83 52 129 18 18 46 65	71 84 127 11 12 47 90	47 36 62 9 9 29 38	23 23 53 4 9 16 21	2 1 4 2 2 3	38 40 80 13 10 16 31	18 15 29 6 6 7 12	11 11 27 4 2 2 15	8 10 16 3 2 6 3	1 3 6 1 1	1 2	5 6 1 2 1 7	20 17 34 2 7 15
SOUTH ATLANTIC: Delaware Maryland District of Columbia Virginia West Virginia North Carolina South Carolina Florida	19 388 56 376 304 504 245 348 86	12 183 255 216 150 321 148 188 49	7 205 31 160 154 183 97 160 37	7 145 22 113 116 140 76 127 27	2 15 2 24 25 35 22 26 6	1 36 5 21 41 45 15 40 10	48 11 32 26 20 14 34 3	2 34 16 14 27 15 15 6	2 11 15 9 9 7 10 1	1 5 1 4 3 2 1	37 7 27 23 29 13 18 4	13 5 12 9 10 5 8 1	9 1 5 6 10 6 4 2	9 7 5 4 2 5 1	3 1 3 5	3 1 2 1	2 1 8 2 3 4 4 3	21 1 12 13 11 4 11 3
EAST SOUTH CENTRAL: Kentucky Tennessee Alabama Mississippi	664 588 317 296	310 303 172 169	354 285 145 127	267 225 113 92	51 51 30 24	73 71 29 19	72 54 27 18	45 24 17 15	26 21 10 15	4	53 38 24 22	22 14 7 16	21 14 6 1	7 6 6 3	3 3 2	3 1 2	7 4 2 2	27 18 6 11
WEST SOUTH CENTRAL: Arkansas Louisiana Oklahoma Texas.	336 254 304 719	151 166 111 315	185 88 193 404	152 70 161 334	35 16 33 81	37 15 37 101	33 21 53 76	25 13 24 50	20 4 14 26	2 1	29 13 23 4 6	11 5 8 18	9 6 5 11	6 1 9 11	2 1 3	1 1 3	1 3 2 5	3 2 7 19
MOUNTAIN: Montana Idaho Wyoming Colorado New Mexico Arizona Utah Neyada	48 41 14 109 59 16 58 7	13 11 5 27 31 5 19 3	35 30 9 82 28 11 39 4	32 26 8 71 23 10 35 4	8 7 3 8 2 9 1	4 5 19 7 5 9	8 6 20 4 1 11 2	8 4 13 2 1 4	4 4 11 2 1 1 1	 1	2 3 1 11 4 1 1	1 2 3 2 1	4				1	
PACIFIC: Washington Oregon California	152 130 299	38 33 98	114 97 201	93 81 171	14 16 26	26 21 46	28 18 50	15 18 26	10 7 21	1 1 2	17 9 25	7 3 14	7 3 6	3 2 5	1		2	2 7 8

¹ Includes those for whom the age when hearing was lost was not reported.

TABLE 10.—DEAF AND DUMB POPULATION FOR WHOM SPECIAL SCHEDULES WERE RETURNED, CLASSIFIED ACCORDING TO RACE, NATIVITY, SEX, AGE AT ENUMERATION, AND AGE WHEN HEARING WAS LOST, FOR THE UNITED STATES AS A WHOLE: 1910.

				DEAF AN	D DUMB	POPUL	ATION B	OR WH	OM SPE	CIAL SCI	HEDULES	WERE	RETURN	ED: 1910).	4112		<u> </u>
								<u> </u>			1ess was-	· · ·						
										Acqui	<u> </u>			<u> </u>				
BACE, NATIVITY, SEX, AND AGE GROUP.					At	less tha	n 5 yea	rs of age).			At	5 to 9 y	ears of a	ge.			
	Total.	Con- gen- ital.								In-			-			[At 10	Atage
		ital.	Total.	Total.	Less than 1	1 year.	2 years.	3 years.	4 years.	fancy (exact age	Total.	5 years.	6 years.	7 years.	8 years.	9 years.	years of age or over.	not report- ed.
					year.					not report- ed).			•					
All classes: All ages Male Female	19, 153 10, 507 8, 646	7, 533 4, 028 3, 505	11,620 6,479 5,141	9,254 5,160 4,094	1,628 898 730	2, 375 1, 325 1, 050	2,606 1,433 1,173	1, 572 869 703	959 578 381	114 57 57	1,594 907 687	714 391 323	454 262 192	319 194 125	73 41 32	34 19 15	140 84 56	632 328 304
Under 5 years Male Female	303 164 139	187 97 90	116 67 49	107 63 44	31 21 10	49 29 20	20 10 10	4 2 2		3 1 2								9 4 5
5 to 9 years Male Female	1,850 1,015 835	880 466 414	970 549 421	842 483 359	171 89 82	256 156 100	214 117 97	124 71 53	63 40 23	14 10 4	51 32 19	29 17 12	12 7 5	10 8 2				77 34 43
10 to 14 years Male Female	$2,569 \\ 1,403 \\ 1,166$	1,058 539 519	1, 511 864 647	1,269 722 547	262 147 115	385 226 159	325 185 140	185 101 84	88 52 36	24 11 13	141 83 58	66 40 26	45 24 21	28 18 10	2 1 1		1	100 58 42
15 to 19 years Male Female	2,403 1,337 1,066	1,041 564 477	1,362 773 589	1,115 634 481	239 128 111	335 182 153	287 175 112	140 85 55	99 61 38	15 3 12	162 94 68	81 46 35	47 28 19	31 18 13	3 2 1		6 4 2	79 41 38
20 to 24 years Male Female	2, 062 1, 193 869	854 480 374	1, 208 713 495	1,022 596 426	223 124 99	279 163 116	278 160 118	148 85 63	84 59 25	10 5 5	116 69 47	59 36 23	32 18 14	16 10 6	6 4 2	3 1 2	4 3 1	66 45 21
25 to 44 years Male Female	5, 914 3, 170 2, 744	2,000 1,056 944	3,914 2,114 1,800	3,109 1,693 1,416	490 270 220	722 392 330	939 503 436	568 298 270	371 218 153	19 12 7	606 322 284	279 134 145	172 105 67	123 65 58	22 12 10	10 6 4	39 21 18	160 78 82
45 to 64 years Male Female	3, 228 1, 792 1, 436	1,167 640 527	2,061 1,152 909	1,483 815 668	184 106 78	294 149 145	448 239 209	336 196 140	197 112 85	24 13 11	427 256 171	169 100 69	123 68 55	88 63 25	30 16 14	17 9 8	61 38 23	90 43 47
65 years or over Male Female	797 416 381	335 179 156	462 237 225	298 149 149	27 - 13 14	53 27 26	90 40 50	66 31 35	57 36 21	5 2 3	90 51 39	31 18 13	23 12 11	23 12 11	9 6 3	4 3 1	28 17 11	46 20 26
Age not reported Male Female	27 17 10	11 7 4	16 10 6	9 5 4	1 1	2 1 1	5 4 1	1 1	.		1 1		 		1	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	1 1	5 5
White: All ages Male	18,016 9,888	6,902 3,690	11, 114 6, 198	8, 947 4, 993	1,585	2,315 1,292	2, 530 1, 395	1,491 828	917 548	109 54 55	1, 479 840	675 370	418 242	297 179	64 37	25 12	108 63	580 302
Female Under 5 years Male	8,128 293 159	3,212 179 93	4,916 114 66	3,954 105 62	709 31 21	1,023 48 28	1,135 20 10	663 3 2	369	31	639	305	176	118	27	<u>13</u>	45	278 9 4
Female 5 to 9 years Male	969	86 836 443	48 930 526	43 812 466	10 167 86	20 246 150	10 205 114	1 118 67	 62 39	2 14 10	47 29	 26 15	 11 6	10 8		·····	••••••	5 71 31
Female 10 to 14 years <u>M</u> ale	2, 388	393 973 495	404 1,415 807	346 1,190 676	81 253 141	96 368 215	91 310 174	51 156 88	23 80 47	4 23 11	18 132 78	11 62 37	5 41 23	2 27 17	2 1		1	40 92 52
Female 15 to 19 years Male	1,086 2,232 1,246	478 940 509	608 1,292 737	514 1,068 609	112 229 123	153 327 180	136 276 167	88 68 129 79	33 92 57	12 15 3	54 147 88	25 76 45	18 43 26	10 25 15	1 3 2		 5 3	40 72
Female	986 1,889	431 750	555 1,139	459 976	106 218	147 270	109 262	50 139	35 77	12 10	59 101	31 52	17 27	10 14	15		2	37 35 59
Male Female 25 to 44 years	1,092 797 5,578	418 332 1,809	674 465 3, 769	573 403 3,029	122 96 477	157 113 711	155 107 918	80 59 552	54 23 354	5 5 17	59 42 564	30 22 266	15 12 156	9 5 116	4 1 18	1 2 8	2 1 28	40 19 148
Male Female	2,999 2,579	959 850	2,040 1,729	1,650 1,379	266 211	385 326	493 425	291 261	205 149	10 7	301 263	129 137	97 59	61 55	10 8	4	13 15	76 72
45 to 64 years Male Female	1,712	1,087 597 490	2,003 1,115 888	1,463 804 659	182 104 78	291 149 142	445 238 207	328 191 137	195 110 85	22 12 10	404 238 166	164 97 67	119 64 55	82 57 25	28 15 13	11 5 6	51 31 20	85 42 43
65 years or over Male Female	363	319 171 148	440 225 215	296 148 148	27 13 14	52 27 25	90 40 50	65 30 35	57 36 21	5 2 3	84 47 37	29 17 12	21 11 10	23 12 11	8 5 3	3 2 1	19 13 6	41 17 24
Age not reported Male Female	21 13 8	9 5 4	12 8 4	8 5 3	1	2 1 1	4	1 i					 				1 	3
			- 10010	des those	9 TOL MU(ли сце і	nge will	11 DOATI	ng was	10ST W&	s not rep	orted.						

¹ Includes those for whom the age when hearing was lost was not reported.

122

TABLE 10.—DEAF AND DUMB POPULATION FOR WHOM SPECIAL SCHEDULES WERE RETURNED, CLASSIFIED ACCORDING TO RACE, NATIVITY, SEX, AGE AT ENUMERATION, AND AGE WHEN HEARING WAS LOST, FOR THE UNITED STATES AS A WHOLE: 1910—Continued.

				DEAF AN	ID DUM	B POPU	LATION	FOR WE	IOM SPI	ECIAL SC	CHEDULE	S WERE	RETUR	NED: 19	10.			
								Num	ber who	ose deafr	aess was-	-						
							-			Acqui	ired.1							
RACE, NATIVITY, SEX, AND AGE GROUP.	Total.				At	less the	an 5 yea	ars of ag	е.			At	5 to 9 y	ears of a	.ge.			
	10621.	Con- gen- ital.	Total.	Total.	Less than 1 year.	1 year.	2 years.	3 years.	4 years.	In- fancy (exact age not report- ed).	Total.	5 years.	6 years.	7 years.	8 years.	9 years.	At 10 years of age or over.	Atage not report- ed.
Native: All ages Male Female	16, 178 8, 855 7, 323	6, 315 3, 368 2, 947	9, 863 5, 487 4, 376	8,030 4,473 3,557	1,490 813 677	2,115 1,186 929	2,259 1,254 1,005	1,284 703 581	781 468 313	101 49 52	1, 239 700 539	560 305 255	352 200 152	254 155 99	50 30 20	23 10 13	89 51 38	505 263 242
Under 5 years Male Female	289 155 134	178 92 86	111 63 48	102 59 43	30 20 10	46 26 20	20 10 10	3 2 1	•••••	3 1 2								9 4 5
5 to 9 years Male Female	1,677 914 763	795 424 371	882 490 392	769 433 336	160 79 81	241 146 95	192 105 87	107 60 47	55 33 22	14 10 4	45 28 17	24 14 10	11 6 5	10 8 2				68 29 39
10 to 14 years Male Female	2,246 1,214 1,032	934 473 461	1,312 741 571	1,116 627 489	244 134 110	343 200 143	291 163 128	147 80 67	69 40 29	22 10 12	111 67 44	51 32 19	35 20 15	23 14 9	2 1 1		1	84 46 38
15 to 19 years Male Female	2,083 1,156 927	885 474 411	1, 198 682 516	999 574 425	221 120 101	308 171 137	257 156 101	116 71 45	83 53 30	14 3 11	127 72 55	63 34 29	38 23 15	23 13 10	3 2 1		422	68 34 34
20 to 24 years Male Female	1, 782 1, 034 748	715 401 314	1,067 633 434	918 539 379	212 117 95	254 149 105	239 144 95	131 74 57	72 50 22	10 5 5	90 53 37	46 26 20	25 15 10	11 7 4	5 4 1	3 1 2	3 2 1	56 39 17
25 to 44 years Male Female	4, 871 2, 625 2, 246	1,621 864 757	3,250 1,761 1,489	2,641 1,436 1,205	432 237 195	630 347 283	808 434 374	459 242 217	299 169 130	13 7 6	459 250 209	208 100 108	132 83 49	99 56 43	13 8 5	734	25 11 14	125 64 61
45 to 64 years Male Female	2,598 1,432 1,166	924 502 422	1,674 930 744	1,232 680 552	168 96 72	248 • 125 123	369 203 166	265 150 115	162 95 67	20 11 9	339 195 144	143 85 58	95 45 50	70 49 21	21 12 9	10 4 6	39 25 14	64 30 34
65 years or over Male Female	612 313 299	255 134 121	357 179 178	245 120 125	22 10 12	43 21 22	79 35 44	55 24 31	41 28 13	5 2 3	68 35 33	25 14 11	16 8 8	18 8 10	6 3 3	3 2 1	16 10 6	28 14 14
Age not reported Male Female	20 12 8	8 4 4	12 8 4	8 5 3	1	2 1 1	4	1 1									1	3
Foreign-born: All ages Male Female	1,838 1,033 805	587 . 322 265	1, 251 711 540	917 520 397	95 63 32	200 106 94	271 141 130	207 125 82	136 80 56	8 5 3	240 140 100	115 65 50	66 42 24	43 24 19	14 7 7	22	19 12 7	75 39 36
Under 5 years Male Female	44	1	33	33	1	22	·····											
5 to 9 years Male Female	89 55 34	41 19 22	48 36 12	43 33 10	777	5 4 1	13 9 4	11 7 4	7 6 1		2 1 1	2 1 1						3 2 1
10 to 14 years Male Female	142 88 54	39 22 17	103 66 37	74 49 25	9 7 2	25 15 10	19 11 8	9 8 1	11 7 4	1	21 11 10	11 5 6	6 3 3	4 3 1				8 6 2
15 to 19 years Male Female	149 90 59	55 35 20	94 55 39	69 35 34	8 3 5	19 9 10	19 11 8	13 8 5	9 4 5	1	20 16 4	13 11 2	5 3 2	22			1	4 3 1
20 to 24 years Male Female	107 58 49	35 17 18	72 41 31	58 34 24	6 5 1	16 8 8	23 11 12	8 6 2	5 4 1		11 6 5	6 4 2	2	3 2 1				3 1 2
25 to 44 years Male Female	707 374 333	188 95 93	519 279 240	388 214 174	45 29 16	81 38 43	110 59 51	93 49 44	55 36 19	4 3 1	105 51 54	58 29 29	24 14 10	17 5 12	5 2 3	1 1	3 2 1	23 12 11
45 to 64 years Male Female	492 280 212	163 95 68	329 185 144	231 124 107	14 8 6	43 24 19	76 35 41	63 41 22	33 15 18	2 1 1	65 43 22	21 12 9	24 19 5	12 8 4	7 3 4	1	12 6 6	21 12 9
65 years or over Male Female	147 83 64	64 37 27	83 46 37	51 28 23	5 3 2	9 6 3	11 5 6	10 6 4	16 8 8		16 12 4	4 3 1	5 3 2	5 4 1	22		33	13 3 10
Age not reported Male Female	1 1	1 1																

¹ Includes those for whom the age when hearing was lost was not reported.

TABLE 10.—DEAF AND DUMB POPULATION FOR WHOM SPECIAL SCHEDULES WERE RETURNED, CLASSIFIED ACCORDING TO RACE, NATIVITY, SEX, AGE AT ENUMERATION, AND AGE WHEN HEARING WAS LOST, FOR THE UNITED STATES AS A WHOLE: 1910—Continued.

				DEAF AN	D DUME	POPUL	ATION I	OR WH	om spe	CIAL SC	HEDULES	WERE	RETUR	NED: 191				
								Num	ber who	ose deafi	iess was-	_						
										Acqui	red.1						,	;
RACE, NATIVITY, SEX, AND AGE GROUP.	Total.	Con-			At	less the	an 5 yea	rs of ag	e.			At	5 to 9 ye	eaus of a	ige.			
		gen- ital.	Total.	Total.	Less than 1 year.	1 year.	2 years.	3 years.	4 years.	In- fancy (exact age not report- ed).	Total.	5 years.	6 years.	7 years.	8 years.	9 years.	At 10 years of age or over.	At age not report ed.
Colored: All ages Male Female	1, 137 619 518	631 338 293	506 281 225	307 167 140	43 22 21	60 33 27	76 38 38	81 41 40	42 30 12	5 3 2	115 67 48	39 21 18	36 20 16	22 15 7	9 4 5	9 7 2	32 21 11	522
Under 5 years Male Female	10 5 5	8 4 4	2 1 1	2 1 1		1		1 1										
5 to 9 years Male Female	84 46 38	44 23 21	40 23 17	30 17 13	4 3 1	10 6 4	9 3 6	6 4 2	1 1		4 3 1	3 2 1	1					
10 to 14 years Male Female	· 181 101 80	85 44 41	96 57 39	79 46 33	9 6 3	17 11 6	15 11 4	29 13 16	8 5 3	1 1	9 5 4	4 3 1	4 1 3	1				
15 to 19 years Male Female	171 91 80	101 55 46	70 36 34	47 25 22	10 5 5	8 2 6	11 8 3	11 6 5	7 4 3		15 6 9	5 1 4	4 2 2	6 3 3	·····		1	
20 to 24 years Male Female	173 101 72	104 62 42	69 39 30	46 23 23	5 2 3	9 6 3	16 5 11	9 5 4	7 5 2	·····	15 10 5	7 6 1	5 3 2	2 1 1	1 1		1	
25 to 44 years Male Female	336 171 165	191 97 94	145 74 71	80 43 37	13 4 9	11 7 4	21 10 11	16 7 9	17 13 4	2 2	42 21 21	13 5 8	16 8 8	7 4 3	4 2 2	2 2	11 8 3	1
45 to 64 years Male Female	138 80 58	80 43 37	58 37 21	20 11 9	2 2	3 3	3 1 2	8 5 3	• 2	2 1 1	23 18 5	5 3 2	4	6 6	2 1 1	6 4 2	10 7 3	
65 years or over Male Female	38 20 18	16 8 8	22 12 10	2 1 1		1 i		1 1	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		6 4 2	2 1 1	2 1 1		1	1	9 4 5	
Age not reported Male Female	6 4 2	2 2	4 2 2	1 1			1 1				1 1				1 1			
Negro: All ages Male Female	1,069 584 485	595 320 275	474 264 210	287 158 129	42 22 20	57 32 25	68 35 33	74 37 37	41 29 12	5 3 2	110 64 46	37 20 17	36 20 16	20 14 6	8 3 5	9 7 2	27 16 11	5 2 2
Under 5 years Male Female	8 5 3	7 4 3		1		1												
5 to 9 years Male Female	78 44 34	43 22 21	35 22 13	26 16 10	4 3 1	8 5 3	8 3 5	5 4 1	1 1		4 3 1	3 2 1	1					
10 to 14 years Male Female	174 99 75	79 42 37	95 57 38	78 46 32	9 6 3	17- 11 6	15 11 4	28 13 15	8 5 3	1	9 5 4	4 3 1	4 1 3	1				
15 to 19 years Male Female	166 88 78	97 53 44	69 35 34	47 25 22	10 5 5	8 2 6	11 8 3	11 6 5	7 4 3	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	15 6 9	-5 1 4	422	6 3 3				
20 to 24 years Male Female	159 91 68	96 57 39	63 34 29	42 20 22	5 2 3	9 6 3	14 4 10	7 3 4	7 5 2		14 9 5	6 5 1	· 5 · 3 2	2 1 1	1			
25 to 44 years Male Female	314 160 154	180 91 89	134 69 65	73 40 33	12 4 8	11 7 4	16 8 8	16 7 9	16 12 4	2 2	40 20 20	13 5 8	16 8 8	5 3 2	4 2 2	22	10 7 3	1
45 to 64 years Male Female	129 75 54	76 41 35	53 34 19	18 10 8	2 2	2	3 1 2	7 4 3	2 2	2 1 1	21 17 4	4 3 1	4	6 6	1	6 4 2	9 6 3	
65 years or over Male Female	35 18 17	15 8 7	20 10 10	1 1		1 1					6 4 2	2 1 1	2 1 1		1	1	835	
Age not reported Male Female	6 4 2	2 2	4 2 2	1 1			1 1				1 1 1				1			:

Includes those for whom the age when hearing was lost was not reported.

TABLE 10.—DEAF AND DUMB POPULATION FOR WHOM SPECIAL SCHEDULES WERE RETURNED, CLASSIFIED ACCORDING TO RACE, NATIVITY, SEX, AGE AT ENUMERATION, AND AGE WHEN HEARING WAS LOST, FOR THE UNITED STATES AS A WHOLE: 1910—Continued.

				DEAF AN	D DUME	POPUL	ATION	FOR WH	OM SPE	CLAL SC	HEDULES	WERE	RETURI	NED: 191	10.			
								Num	ber wh	ose deaf	ness was							
										Acqu	ired.1							
BACE, NATIVITY, SEX, AND AGE GBOUP.	Total.				At	less tha	an 5 yea	rs of ag	e.			Att	5 to 9 ye	ars of a	ge.			
	10081.	Con- gen- ital.	Total.	Total.	Less than 1 year.	1 year.	2 years.	3 years.	4 years.	In- fancy (exact age not report- ed).	Total.	5 years.	6 years.	7 years.	8 years.	9 years.	At 10 years of age or over.	age
Other colored: All ages Male Female	68 35 33	36 18 18	32 17 15	20 9 11	1 1	3 1 2	8 3 5	7 4 3	1		5 3 2	2 1 1		2 1 1	1 1		55	2
Under 5 years Male	2	1	1	1				1										
Female	2	1	1	1				1										
5 to 9 years Male Female	6 2 4	1 1	5 1 4	4 1 3		2 1 1	1 1	1 1			·····	•••••						1 i
10 to 14 years Male Female	7 2 5	6 2 4	1 1	1 1				1 1	·····									
15 to 19 years Male Female	5 3 2	4 2 2	1 1					 				•••••					1	
20 to 24 years Male Female	14 10 4	8 5 3	6 5 1	4 3 1			2 1 1	22		 	1	1 1	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·				1	
25 to 44 years Male Female	22 11 11	11 6 5	11 5 6	7 3 4	1 1		5 2 3		1		2 1 1	•••••		2 1 1			1	1
45 to 64 years Male Female	9 5 4	4 2 2	5 3 2	2 1 1		1 1		1			2 1 1	1			1		1	
65 years or over Male Female	3 2 1	1 1	2 2	1				1									1	
Age not reported Male Female		•••••		 	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	••••••		 	·····									· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·

¹ Includes those for whom the age when hearing was lost was not reported.

TABLE 11.—DEAF AND DUMB POPULATION FOR WHOM SPECIAL SCHEDULES WERE RETURNED, CLASSIFIEDACCORDING TO BROAD AGE GROUPS AND AGE WHEN HEARING WAS LOST, BY DIVISIONS: 1910.

		DEAF AND D	UMB POPUL	ATION FOR	WHOM SPEC	IAL SCHEDU	JLES WERE	RETURNE	D: 1910.	
					Number who	ose deafnes	s was			
DIVISION AND AGE GROUP.						Acquire	d.1			
DIVERSIA AND AND MOUT.	Total.	Congenital.		A	t less than 5	years of ag	e.		At 10	
			Total.	• Total.	Less than 2 years.	2 to 4 years.	Infancy (exact age not reported).	At 5 to 9 years of age.	years of age or over.	At age not reported.
United States.										
All ages 2	19, 153	7, 533	11,620	9,254	4,003	5, 137	114	1, 594	140	632
Under 20 years	7,125 11,204 797	3,166 4,021 335	3,959 7,183 462	3,333 5,614 298	1,728 2,192 80	1,549 3,369 213	56 53 5	354 1,149 90	7 104 28	265 316 46
NEW ENGLAND. All ages ³	1,187	453	734	593	236	355	2	87	5	49
Under 20 years	324 757 103	122 283 48	202 474 55	166 379 46	86 137 13	80 241 32	1 1 1	14 69 4		22 22 4
MIDDLE ATLANTIC. All ages ²	4,133	1,465	2,668	2,079	823	1,239	17	403	25	161
Under 20 years 20 to 64 years 65 years or over	1,774 2,169 183	674 709 81	1,100 1,460 107	883 1,116 79	412 383 27	462 726 51	9 7 1	137 246 20	2 22 1	
EAST NORTH CENTRAL.	4 200	1 404	0.007	0.000		1 000				
All ages ²	4,329	1,434	2, 895 683	2,328	947 	1,329	52 24	396 51	30 1	<u>141</u>
20 to 64 years	2, 936 197	855 70	2,081 127	1,654 79	632 18	997 58	25 3	320 25	20 9	87 14
WEST NORTH CENTRAL. All ages ²	2,767	909	1,858	1,513	678	821	14	228	22	95
Under 20 years. 20 to 64 years. 65 years or over.	969 1,689 104	390 481 36	579 1,208 68	501 968 44	265 406 7	230 554 37	6 8	43 172 13	16 5	35 52 6
SOUTH ATLANTIC.										
All ages 2	2, 326 980	1,292	1,034	773 363	371 202	385	17 11	158	27	76
Under 20 years	1,254 88	698 53	556 35	395 15	202 163 6	150 226 9.	6 	38 110 10	2 21 4	39 30 6
EAST SOUTH CENTRAL. All ages ²	1,865	954	911 .	697	348	344	5	137	15	62
Under 20 years	887 923 53	480 452 21	407 471 32	341 341 14	193 151 4	148 185 10	5	36 93 8	9 6	30 28 4
WEST SOUTH CENTRAL.	1 619	749	970	717	0.55	0.50				
All ages ² Under 20 years	1,613 686 886	743 339 387	870	717 309	355	359	3	111 20	1	31
20 to 64 years	886 38	387 16	499 22	394 13	170 4	224 9		85 5	8 2	12 2
MOUNTAIN. All ages ²	352	114	238	209	: 96	112	1	23	1	5
Under 20 years	128 216 7	44 67 3	84 149 4	78 128 2	44 51 1	34 76 1	1	3 18 2	1	3
PACIFIC.										
All ages ² Under 20 years	581 187	169 72	412	345	149 50'	193 47	3	51 12	4	12
20 to 64 years 65 years or over	374 19	89 7	285 12	239 6	99 	47 140 6	ۍ 	12 36 3	13	27

¹ Includes those for whom the age when hearing was lost was not reported.

² Includes the small number whose age at enumeration was not reported.

TABLE 12.—MALE AND FEMALE DEAF AND DUMB POPULATION FOR WHOM SPECIAL SCHEDULES WERE RETURNED, CLASSIFIED ACCORDING TO AGE WHEN HEARING WAS LOST AND MARITAL CONDITION, FOR THE UNITED STATES AS A WHOLE: 1910.

		DEAF AND I	DUMB POPUL	ATION FOR	WHOM SPEC	LAL SCHEDU	JLES WERE	RETURNE	D: 1910.	
					Number who	ose deafnes	s was		,	
AGE GROUP AND MARITAL CONDITION.						Acquired	,1			
AVE GROUP AND EAMINE CONDITION.	Total.	Congenital.		A	t less than 5	years of ag	e.		44.10	
		Congomium	Total.	Total.	Less than 2 years.	2 to 4 years.	Infancy (exact age not reported).	At 5 to 9 years of age.	At 10 years of age or over.	At age not reported.
					MALE.					
Total	10, 507	4,028	6,479	5,160	2, 223	2, 880	57	907	84	328
Under 15 years of age 15 years of age or over ² Single Married Widowed Divorced Marital condition not reported	2,582 7,925 5,388 2,326 162 29 20	1,102 2,926 2,203 652 56 8 7	1,480 4,999 3,185 1,674 106 21 13	1,268 3,892 2,512 1,270 80 20 10	668 1,555 1,089 423 27 12 4	578 2,302 1,397 841 50 8 6	22 35 26 6 3	115 792 434 338 17 1 2	1 83 58 21 4	96 232 181 45 5 1
		÷			FEMALE.	,	<u> </u>			<u></u>
Total	8,646	3, 505	5, 141	4,094	1,780	2, 257	57	687	56	304
Under 15 years of age. 15 years of age or over ² . Single. Married. Widowed. Divorced. Marital condition not reported.	2, 140 6, 506 3, 806 2, 315 351 20 14	$1,023 \\ 2,482 \\ 1,691 \\ 662 \\ 119 \\ 5 \\ 5$	1,117 4,024 2,115 1,653 232 15 9	950 3,144 1,652 1,317 164 9 2	486 1,294 778 450 61 4 1	445 1,812 845 860 101 5 1	19 38 29 7 2	77 610 291 270 45 3 1	56 31 12 10 3	90 214 141 54 13 6

¹ Includes those for whom the age when hearing was lost was not reported.

² Includes the small number whose age at enumeration was not reported.

TABLE 13.-DEAF AND DUMB POPULATION FOR WHOM SPECIAL SCHEDULES WERE RETURNED,

		DEA	F AND DUN	AB POPULA	TION FOR	WHOM SPE	CIAL SCHE	DULES WE	BE RETUR	NED: 1910.	
	REPORTED CAUSE OF DEAFNESS.					Geogra	phic divis	ions.			
		United States.	New England.	Middle Atlantic.	East North Central.	West North Central.	South Atlantic.	East South Central.	West South Central.	Moun- tain.	Pacific.
1	All causes	19, 153	1,187	4, 133	4, 329	2, 767	2, 326	1,865	1,613	352	581
2	Causes affecting the external ear	64	7	7	17	14	8	2	6	1	2
3 4 5 6 7	Impacted cerumen Foreign bodies in the ear Burns and scalds Eczema All other causes affecting the external ear	16 8 17 17 6	2 1 2 2	1 1 4 1	2 1 8 6	5 4 2 3	2 4 2	2	2 2 2	1	2
8	Causes affecting the middle ear	4.507	327	1,030	1,084	691	444		316	95	156
9 10 11 12 13 14 15 16 17 18 19 20 21 22 23	Causes producing suppurative condition Scarlet fever Measles Diphtheria Influenza (grippe) Pneumonia. Erysipelas. Smallpox Abscess in the head Disease of the ear Bronchitis. Tonsillitis. Teething All other causes producing suppurative condition Combination of diseases	3,708 2,005 525 166 87 102 23 349 237 12 12 17 50 34 79	288 201 29 7 2 8 3 5 9 10 1 1 	908 579 123 6 25 2 6 25 25 48 2 4 16 3 26	896 509 149 50 17 21 6 4 59 34 4 59 34 12 2 3 14 11 17	546 276 85 18 24 19 2 4 4 41 41 41 4 4 3 9 9 13	351 142 52 17 8 9 2 2 70 34 2 4 4 4 1	276 101 32 13 11 5 1 76 28 	243 71 33 7 15 6 6 6 57 36 6 1 1 1 3 1 3 1	79 43 8 9 1 3 1 5 3 1 1 1 1 3	121 83 14 2 3 6 1 4 3 1 2 2
24 25 26 27 28 29 30	Causes not producing suppurative condition Whooping cough Catarrh. Colds. Serofula Disease of the throat All other causes not producing suppurative condi- tion.	789 301 186 156 69 31 46	39 13 1 12 9 4	120 48 30 25 6 1 10	186 75 44 38 12 5 12	142 64 23 27 14 7 7	91 28 26 18 5 5	88 30 15 14 6 3	73 24 33 8 4 4	16 4 2 3 2 3 2 2	34 15 7 10 2
31	All other causes affecting the middle ear	10		2	2	3	2	·· <i>·</i> ,····		•••••	1
32	Causes affecting the internal ear	3,666	171	869	1,053	621	229	233	249	89	152
33 34 35 36 37	Causes affecting the labyrinth. Malarial fever and quinine. Mumps Noise and concussion All other causes affecting the labyrinth	226 128 85 12 1	4 1 2 1	21 6 13 2	49 28 18 3	26 12 12 2	30 18 10 1 1	34 23 8 3	54 36 18	3 1 2	5 3 2
38 39 40 41 42 43 44 45 46 47	Causes affecting the auditory nerve. Meningitis. Brain fever. Typhoid fever. Congestion of the brain. Disease of the nervous system. Paralysis. Convulsions. Sunstroke.	927 384 31 4 35 174 7	162 83 45 21 2 1 3 7	835 454 229 68 6 1 8 67	994 458 336 120 11 2 4 51 2	590 335 161 63 	194 118 32 32 3 3 2 6	199 113 48 26 1 1 9	194 115 32 7 7	86 49 14 9 1 4 4 1	145 87 30 13
48	All other causes affecting the auditory nerve Combination of diseases	11 14	•••••	1	6 4	2 2	1	1	•••••	4	2 1
49 50 51	Brain center for hearing affected. Hydrocephalus. Epilepsy.	21 19 2	2 2	9 9	5 5	1 1	3 2 1		•••••		1 1
52 53	All other causes affecting the internal ear Combination of different classes of causes	20 55	3	4 21	5 9	4 12	2 3	2	1 4	·····	1 2
54	Unclassifiable causes	9, 869	595	1,949	1,963	1,298	1, 516	1, 167	978	158	245
55 56 57 58 59 60	Congenital Earache. Falls and blows. Sickness. Fever. Hereditary causes.	7,533 60 587 609 383 4	453 5 49 80 22	1,465 7 209 104 34	1,434 16 118 170 58 3	909 15 72 131 43	1,292 2 46 62 60	954 5 32 32 74	743 7 28 46 79 1	114 10 17 8	169 3 23 17 5
61 62 63 64 65 66	Accident . Medicine Fright, shock, excitement. Diarrhea and cholera infantum. Operation. All other unclassifiable causes.	57 36 31 35 12 522	3 5 2 26	18 3 9 6 4 90	15 7 11 9 5 117	7 7 9 103	3 7 2 42	5 8 2 2 53	5 2 2 4 61	1 8	1 2 1 2 22
67	Cause unknown or not reported	992	85	257	203	131	126	97	60	9	
		004		101	400	131	120	1 81	00	<u>у</u>	24

CLASSIFIED ACCORDING TO REPORTED CAUSE OF DEAFNESS, BY DIVISIONS AND STATES: 1910.

Now England within: Multiple dilation: Dependencing of the problem with the problem					DEAF	AND DU	JMB POP	ULATION	FOR W	HOM SPE	CIAL SC	HEDULE:	S WERE	RETUR	NED: 191	0conti	inued.					
Linker Linker <thlin< th=""> Linker Linker</thlin<>		New	v Engla	nd divis	ion.		Mid	dle Atla livision	ntic	Ea	st Nort	h Centra	l divisio	on.		w	est Nor	th Cent	ral divi	sion.		
1 1 1 - 4 0 0 0 0 0 0 1 0 2 0 1	Maine.	Hamp-		chu-		necti-	New York.		syl-	Ohio.		Illinois.		Wis- consin.		Iowa.	Mis- souri.	Da-	Da-		Kansas.	
1	166		62	566	113	181	2, 348	324	1, 461	1, 154	634	1,310	660	571	499	436	872	101	109	280	470	
$ \begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	1	1		4	1		3		4	5	3			1		2		1	1	1	1	
i i	1			1	•••••		1				·····i					i	3		·····i	·····i	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
46 36 22 145 20 56 505 102 490 327 136 132 119 188 24 34 77 126 97 35 11 128 11 55 177 185 127 125 125 125 124 145 15 12 14 145 15 12 14 15 14 14 14 14 15 15 12 14 15 14<				1	1		1	·····			2		1 1	1	 	 				····	1	
27 25 21 125 11 55 457 88 357 151 155 151					20	56	509	109		397	136	313	164	144	195			-	24		196	
$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	39		21	128	17	51			357	275	104	261		122	97	101	144	17		67		
$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $		25 3	1	14		35	67	58 9 3	47	156 47 17	19	50	78 24 7	9	59 15	12	24		14 6	16	47 9	
$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $		2		1	1	1	4	1	1	53	1	6	3	2		1	11	1	1	3	6	
$ \begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	i	•••••	1 1	2			4		2	22		1		1			2			1	1	
$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	4 3	1			2		29			lí		8	7				15			4	7 6 1	
$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$				1		2	1		3 6	3	2			2	1		1	1		1	1	
$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	····i	1		5				1 8		47		4 5		13		2 1	13	2		4		
$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	7		2			5	43		63 23	52 20	31	51	30	22 12	28 17	18	42				28 11	
$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$		1	2		i	i	6 10	4	20 14	15	15	12 9	4	4	4	22	8		·····i	2	10	
$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $		1		4			1	1			3		·i			2	75	1			2	
$ \begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	2						4	3	. 3	3					1				2	1	2	3
$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	•••••						2	•••••			1	1					-				3	8
$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	12		4		15	·				I		·		·				19	12		<u> </u>	- 3
$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	· · · · · · · · ·	¹					5		1	8	6	8	5	1	1	2	94			2		64 64 64 64
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	1															i				<i>ه</i> ••••••	
$\begin{array}{c} \hline \\ \hline \\ 1 \\ 1$	5 3	10	2	45 20 13	15 8 3 3	13 12	146 34	58 32 17 4	123 66 30	244 97 98 28	194 94 79 10	328 174 89 40	22	* 34 27 20	35 39	21	145 36	9 8	2	32 18	37	
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	••••••		1		i]		1	1				2						
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	1	1		4		1	44	1			4	16 1	10	1	4	2	4		2	2	2	
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	••••••							· · · · · · · · ·			1	2			1	i	i			1	•••••	
$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	•••••			2 2			777	1 1		1	1	1	2 2	·····								
$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	•••••			2		1	3		1		9		3							1	•••••	
$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $									1	2		2		1	1	ļ	5	1	1		2	
$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	103	40	33	273	64	82	1, 110	149	690	509	264	579	309	302	236	202	417	56	58	120	209	
$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $		25	25		47	69	818	115	532	396	200	399			154	141	304	31	39	89	151	-
$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	5 4	3	1	28 17	4	1	147 47	10	46 47	37 27 12	8 14 18	30 77 16	22		12 33 6	18 15 3	16 39 22	13	3 7		5 12 17 8	
$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$									5	1 1	1	25	2	2			2					
$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	2				1		1 6	3	2	22	1	. 3		1	2		2		1			•
	ן 8				1	3	3		1	1		. 3	1		 							-
	Ŭ													4 0		1						

50171°---18-----9

TABLE 13.-DEAF AND DUMB POPULATION FOR WHOM SPECIAL SCHEDULES WERE RETURNED, CLASSI

		DEAL	F AND DUM	B POPULAT	ION FOR W	HOM SPECL	AL SCHEDU	LES WERE	RETURNED	: 1910.
	REPORTED CAUSE OF DEAFNESS.				South	Atlantic d	ivision.			
		Dela- ware.	Mary- land.	District of Co- lumbia.	Virginia.	West Virginia.	North Carolina.	South Carolina.	Georgia.	Florida.
1	All causes	19	388	56	376	304	504	245	348	86
2	Causes affecting the external ear		2		1	· · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	2	1	2	•••••
3	Impacted cerumen Foreign bodies in the ear				1				1	
45	Foreign Docies in the ear. Burns and scalds. Eczema.		2				1	1		
6 7	All other causes affecting the external ear						1		¹	
8	Causes affecting the middle ear		81	11	67	80	82	37	65	18
9	Causes producing suppurative condition		70	10	52	62	63	31	45	15
-10 11	Scarlet fever. Measles.	2	42	7	22 10	34	18	45	10	3
12	Diphtheria		5		2	13	2	3	2	1
12 13 14	Influenza (grippe) Pneumonia		2	1	3	1	2		5 2	1
15 16	Erysipelas Smallpox		1					2 1		
16 17 18 19 20 21 22	Abscess in the head Disease of the ear		4			10 3	21 10	11 3	13 5	5 2
19	Bronchitis						ĩ	ĭ		·····
21	Tonsillits Teething		1		3	1		1		
22 23	All other causes producing suppurative condition Combination of diseases		1		1	1	1		1	
24	Causes not producing suppurative condition		10	1	15	18	18	6	20	3
24 25 26	Whooping cough Catarrh		2	Ī	9	8	4	13	3	2
26 27 28 29	Colds		1		3	3	4	1	6	
28 29	Scrofula Disease of the throat		3		1	4		1	1	1
30	All other causes not producing suppurative condition			•••••	•••••	•••••	1	•••••	2	
31	All other causes affecting the middle ear		1	•••••	•••••	•••••	1	•••••	•••••	•••••
32	Causes affecting the internal ear			10	37	28	34	29	43	7
33 34	Causes affecting the labyrinth		1	1	62	3	6	8	4	1
35 36			-	1	4	2 1	4	6	3 1	1
36 37	Noise and concussion All other causes affecting the labyrinth					· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		1		
38	Causes affecting the auditory nerve	3	35	8	[`] 30	25	27	21	39	6
39 40	Meningitis Brain fever	2	20 5	22	16 6	14 7	18 2	15 3	29 4	4
41	Brain fever Typhoid fever Congestion of the brain	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	7	3	7	2 1		ĭ	5	i
42 43	Disease of the nervous system									
44 45	Paralysis. Convulsions	1	1			1	1	2		
46 47	Sunstroke All other causes affecting the auditory nerve				· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·					
48	Combination of diseases								1	
49 50	Brain center for hearing affected Hydrocephalus Epilepsy		1	1	1	•••••				
51	Epilepsy		·····	1						
52	All other causes affecting the internal ear		1				1			
53	Combination of different classes of causes			1	1		1		••••••	
54	Unclassifiable causes	13	235	33	245	185	361	168	221	55
55	Congenital	12	183	25	216	150	321	148	188	49
56 57 58	Earache Falls and blows				1 5	4	1		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
58	Sickness. Fever		16	i	11	6	10	3	59	2 1
59 60	Hereditary causes				8	12	14	7	12	2
61 62	Accident Medicine			1			3	1	2	1
63 64	Fright, shock, excitement Diarrhea and cholera infantum					1	1		·····	·····
65 66	Operation All other unclassifiable causes			2				······	<u>-</u> -	
				_	4	12	6	1	5	
67	Cause unknown or not reported		32	1	25	11	24	10	17	6

FIED ACCORDING TO REPORTED CAUSE OF DEAFNESS, BY DIVISIONS AND STATES: 1910-Continued.

bann bann <th< th=""><th></th><th></th><th></th><th><u> </u></th><th></th><th></th><th><u> </u></th><th></th><th>1</th><th></th><th></th><th></th><th></th><th></th><th></th><th></th><th>1</th><th></th><th></th></th<>				<u> </u>			<u> </u>		1								1		
Descy. Jame Dame	East	South Ce	ntral divi	sion.	West	South C	entral di	vision.	Mountain division.									ific divis	зіод.
$ \begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $				Missis- sippi.				Texas.	Mon- tana.	Idaho.	Wyo- ming.	Colo- rado.	Mexi-		Utah.		Wash- ington,		Cali- fornia.
$ \begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	664	588	317	29 6	336	254	304	719	48	41	14	109	59	16	58	7	152	130	299
$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	1			1		1		2	1		•••••								2
$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	1			1	2		· • • • • • • • • • • •	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	••••					- 					2
106 99 50 30 30 30 50 30 <t< td=""><td></td><td>•••••</td><td></td><td>•••••</td><td>1</td><td>1</td><td></td><td></td><td>1</td><td>- • • • • • • • • • • • •</td><td></td><td>- </td><td>•••••</td><td></td><td>- </td><td></td><td></td><td> </td><td></td></t<>		•••••		•••••	1	1			1	- • • • • • • • • • • • •		- 	•••••		- 				
$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	137	117	64	46	45	27	76	168	15	9	2	35	10	6	17	1	38	42	76
$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	104		50	33			59	127			2	30	10	4	14		31		
$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	45 13 7	11				1	25 10	14	7 2		••••••	3	1	4	Ĩ		7	17	50 3 1
$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	2		2		3	1	4			1		1			· • • • • • • • •			32	3
$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	1			.				6		<u>.</u>	•••••		1				·····i		
$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $		26	15 9	15 2	10 5	4 5	777	19	1	1	1	12		•••••	•••••	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		·····i	2 1
$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	••••••					₁ -	2	1			•••••		1	•••••			••••		1
$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	1 2			1	1			2	2				1					1	1
$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	33 19	28	14	13		32	17	41	3	2		5		2	3	1	7	14	13
$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	5		4	4	5		72	21 5								1	1	4	25
$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	5	3	2					4											
$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	2	1		•••••		•••••		•••••		1	•••••	•••••		1	•••••	•••••		2	
$ \begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	105	64	29	35	69	27	72	81	10	12	5	33	9	3		1	47	34	1 71
$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $		12	8	6	20		10	20		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·			·					1	4
$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	1	5			13	3	7 3	13 7		1			1	•••••	1			1	22
$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	•••••			•••••			•••••							•••••	•••••			•••••	•••••
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	30 17	52 38 12 1	1	5	31 6 6	23 12 3 8	61 42 10 7 1	30 13 11	7	6 2	5 3 1	21	2	2	8 4		31	33 20 7 1	65 36 14 7
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$				1			i		i				2				1		2
$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	5	1	1	2	1					i	1	1	1	•••••	1 1	 		5	4
$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $			1									4	·				·····		
$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	•••••							- -											1
$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	••••••																 		
$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	•••••	2						2			 						1		1
$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	393	367	208	199	204	193	146	435	20	17	7	41	37	7	24	5	60	46	139
$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	2		1	2			2	5	13		5			5			38 3		98
$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	12	9	1	10	10 16		7	22	5	3	1	4					6	1	10
$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$			1	· 1 4	3	1		1									1		
$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $							1										• • • • • • • • •		: i
	28	12	6	7	18	6	8	29	2	2					i		5		1
י בסי מסי בסי בסי בסי בסי בסי בסי בסי בסי בסי ב	28	38	16	15	15	6	8	31	2	3			8		1		. 6	8	10

TABLE 14.—DEAF AND DUMB POPULATION FOR WHOM SPECIAL SCHEDULES WERE RETURNED, CLASSIFIED WHOLE:

	DEAF AND	DUMB POPU		WHOM SPECIAL ED: 1910.	SCHEDULES	5 WERE	
REPORTED CAUSE OF DEAFNESS.		All classes.		White.			
	Both sexes.	Male.	Female.		Total.		
	DOUL SEXES.	Maio.	r childro.	Both sexes.	Male.	Femal	
All causes	19, 153	10,507	8, 646	18,016	9,888	8, 1	
Causes affecting the external ear	64	39	25	58	36		
Impacted cerumen Foreign bodies in the ear Burns and scalds.	16 8 17	11 5 12	5 3 5	13 7 15 17	8 5 12 9		
Eczema. All other causes affecting the external ear	17 6	9 2	8 4	6	2		
Causes affecting the middle ear	4,507	2, 331	2, 176	4,375	2, 262	2,	
Causes producing suppurative condition Scarlet fever	3,708 2,005	1,925 1,057	1, 783 948	3,613 1,971	1,874 1,039	1,	
Measies. Diphtheria	525	1,057 262 82	263 84	508 164	252 80		
Influenza (grippe)	166 87	44	43	83	43		
Pneumonia Ervsipelas	102	62 11	40 12	96 22	59 10		
Smallpox	23 22	11	12 11	19	9		
Abscess in the head Disease of the ear.	349 237	183 119	166 118	332 230	174 115		
Bronchitis Tonsillitis	12 17	7	5	11 17	6 6		
Teething.	50	6 25 15	11 25 19	48	25		
Teething. All other causes producing suppurative condition Combination of diseases	34 79	15 41	19 38	34 78	15 41		
Causes not producing suppurative condition	789	398	391	752	380		
Whooping cough	301 186	144 95	157 91	290 179	140 91		
Colds Scrofuls	156	82	74	149	77 29		
Disease of the throat	69 31	33 17	36 14	59 31	17		
All other causes not producing suppurative condition	46	27	19 2	44	26 : 8 :		
All other causes affecting the middle ear	10	. 8	:	10	-		
Causes affecting the internal ear	3,666	2,217	<u>1,449</u> 83	3,526	2, 132 126	1	
Malarial fever and quinine	128	84	44	109	70		
Mumps	85 12	52 6	33 6	82 8	51 4		
All other causes affecting the labyrinth	1	1	••••••	1	1		
Causes affecting the auditory nerve	3, 399	2,048	1,351 742	3,286	1,980	1	
Meningitis. Brain fever	1,812 927	1,070	343	1,731 916	1,022 577		
Typhoid fever Congestion of the brain	384	224	160	367	214		
Disease of the nervous system	31 4	18 2	13 2	30 4	17 2 18		
Paralysis	35 174	19 109	16 65	34 173	18 109		
Sunstroke	7	6	1	7	6		
All other causes affecting the auditory nerve Combination of diseases	11 14	7 9	4 5	11 13	7 8		
Brain center for hearing affected	21 19	16 15	5	20 19	16 15		
Epilepsy	2	ĩ	i	ĩ	ĩ		
All other causes affecting the internal ear	20	10	10	20	10		
combination of different classes of causes	55	27	28	53	25		
Inclassifiable causes.	9,869	5,351	4, 518	9,085	4,935	4	
Congenital Earache	7,533	4,028 36	3,505 24	6,901 60	3,689 36	3	
Falls and blows	587	326	261	558	314		
Sickness Fever	609 383	352 223	257 160	559 343	327 201		
Hereditary causes	4 57	2	2	4	2		
Medicine	36	38 22 13	19 14	54 29 29	36 17	1	
Fright, shock, excitement Diarrhea and cholera infantum	31 35	13 14	18 21	29 35	13 14	1	
Operation	12	6	6	12	6	1	
Afl other unclassifiable causes	522	291	231	. 501	280		
ause unknown or not reported	992	542	450	919	498		

DEAF AND DUMB POPULATION FOR WHOM SPECIAL SCHEDULES WERE RETURNED: 1910-continued. White-Continued. Colored. Foreign-born. Total. Negro. Other colored. Native. Both sexes. Both Both Both Both Male. Male. Female. Female. Male. Female. Female. Male. Male. Female. sexes. sexes. sexes. sexes. 16.178 8,855 7,323 1,838 1,033 1,137 1,069 1 3 1 2 2 $\mathbf{3}$ 1 274i 1 1 11 16 6 • 1 2,044 1,923 3,967 1,565 798 235 79 40 37 12 145 25 11 1 1 1,673 894 227 69 42 58 10 134 21 14 6 1 1 2 1 10 11 12 18 10 279 34 17 2 4 6 1 3 17 16 7 31 15 4 5 1 17 3 2 $\begin{array}{c} \textbf{3}, \textbf{238} \\ \textbf{1}, \textbf{692} \\ \textbf{462} \\ \textbf{462} \\ \textbf{488} \\ \textbf{82} \\ \textbf{95} \\ \textbf{222} \\ \textbf{12} \\ \textbf{330} \\ \textbf{221} \\ \textbf{11} \\ \textbf{17} \\ \textbf{44} \\ \textbf{42} \\ \textbf{70} \end{array}$ 16 1 ·····i 14 15 16 17 18 19 20 21 22 23 1 4 ī i 157 111 173 110 17 9 5 3 4 1 1 11 21 18 33 - -. 23 14 37 . 1 4 8 ----. ï ï ï 9 2 4 14 2 12 10 25 26 27 28 29 30 5 11 7 3 2 6 276 177 137 58 30 42 135 91 69 28 16 25 141 86 68 30 14 17 4 4 5 4 6 3 2 $\mathbf{3}$ 1 7 10 7 8 1 1 1 ï ï ï ï . 1,921 1,267 3,188 14 1 2 105 73 8 1 38 27 4 9 1 4 19 14 67 46 3 19 5 2 34 35 36 37 4 - - - - - - - - - -. ------. - -. - - - -... •• . . . 1,781 980 489 160 17 1 15 102 2,966 1,659 783 278 30 2 27 160 1, 185 679 294 118 72 133 89 42 88 54 30 45 35 81 11 33 3 6 48 81 39 40 41 42 43 44 45 46 47 48 33 48 5 9 1 2 1 10 15 13 12 58 3 7 1 4 6 13 1 ····i 10 11 6 6 i ····i 50 51 16 1 12 1 4 3 3 ï ï ï 3,717 8,123 4,406 6,314 55 2,947 3,367 $\begin{array}{r} 55\\ 56\\ 57\\ 58\\ 59\\ 60\\ 61\\ 62\\ 63\\ 64\\ 65\\ 66\end{array}$ 251 254 186 63 73 15 56 55 18 $\mathbf{22}$ 50 40 119 177 124 ï 431 310 4 18 33 38 22 21 17 2 15 12 7 21 7 5 2 6 2 2 5 31 15 7 13 4 243 2 15 1 2 2 27 14 34 10 439 ----2 62 2 37 . . **6**

ACCORDING TO RACE, NATIVITY, SEX, AND REPORTED CAUSE OF DEAFNESS, FOR THE UNITED STATES AS A 1910.

TABLE 15.—DEAF AND DUMB POPULATION FOR WHOM SPECIAL SCHEDULES WERE RETURNED, CLASSIFIED ACCORDING TO AGE WHEN HEARING WAS LOST AND REPORTED CAUSE OF DEAFNESS, FOR THE UNITED STATES AS A WHOLE: 1910.

			DE	AF AND	DUMB	POPULA	TION FO	DR WH	om spi	ECIAL SO	CHEDULI	es wer	E RET	URNEI): 1910 .			
								Numb	er who	se deafi	ness was	s						
REPORTED CAUSE OF DEAFNESS.			Acquired.1															
	Total.	Con- geni-			At	less the	an 5 yes	urs of a	ge.			At 5	to 9 ye	ars of	age.		At 10 years	At
		tal.	Total.	Total.	Less than 1 year.	1 year.	2 years.	3 years.	4 years.	In- fancy.2	Total.	5 years.	6 years.	7 years.	8 years.	9 years.	of age or over.	age not re- ported.
All causes	19, 153	7,533	11,620	9,254	1,628	2,375	2,606	1, 572	959	114	1, 594	714	454	319	73	34	140	632
Causes affecting the external ear	64		64	54	12	14	13	8	4	3	9	5	2	2	·····		1	<u> </u>
Impacted cerumen. Foreign bodies in the ear. Burns and scalds. Eczema. All other causes affecting the external ear.	16 8 17 17 6	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	16 8 17 17 6	12 6 14 17 5	1 1 9	4 1 2 5 2	5 2 3 2 1	1 5 2	2 1 1	2 1	3 2 3 1	2 1 2	1 1	1 1		 	1	
Causes affecting the middle ear	4,507		4,507	3,773	667	2 982	1,089	618	369		600	274	160	120	31	15	35	
Causes producing suppurative con-							1,005											
dition Scarlet fever. Measles. Diphtheria. Influenza (grippe). Pneumonia. Erysipelas. Smallpox. Abscess in the head. Disease of the ear. Bronchitis. Tonsillitis. Teething. All other causes producing sup- purative condition.	525 166 87 102 23 22 349 237 12 17 50 34		3,708 2,005 525 166 87 102 23 22 349 237 12 17 50 34	3,069 1,558 454 142 75 98 18 17 323 215 12 14 48 31	519 158 81 19 23 30 10 106 67 2 2 6 8	766 298 136 43 26 22 4 5 102 67 5 8 26 27 102 67 5 8 26 14	879 492 132 37 13 26 70 51 4 3 13	540 359 69 24 7 11 1 32 16 1 1 2 2	329 235 32 19 5 6 2 3 8 8 1	36 16 4 1 3 	545 395 59 20 3 3 5 4 4 18 13 13 2 2	253 175 30 11 5 2 2 2 9 9 	142 102 12 5 1 3 1 5 3 1 5 1 1 1	109 87 11 3 1 1 2 1 1 1 1	28 20 4 1		28 21 3 1 1 1 	66 31 9 3 2 1 1
Combination of diseases Causes not producing suppurative	79		79	64	7	10	25	12	10	•••••	14	6	5	2	1	•••••	•••••	1
condition. Whooping cough. Catarrh. Colds. Scrofula Disease of the throat. All other causes not producing suppurative condition.	301 186		789 301 186 156 69 31 46	696 277 158 140 56 28 37	145 76 22 28 14 3 2	215 81 58 34 13 13 13	208 79 44 44 20 9	77 26 24 15 5 1 6	39 11 7 14 4 2 1	12 4 3 5	53 15 12 9 8 9	21 6 4 3 2 6	17 8 4 2 2 1	10 1 2 3 2	3 1 2	2 1 1	7 1 3 1 2	33 8 13 6 3 3
All other causes affecting the middle ear	10		10	8	3	1	2	1	1		2		1	1			·	•••••
Causes affecting the internal ear	3, 666		3,666	2,955	488	681	818	558	391	19	639	283	187	143	18	8	34	38
Causes affecting the labyrinth Malarial fover and quinine Mumps. Noise and concussion. All other causes affecting the laby- rinth.	12		226 128 85 12	173 107 57 8 1	31 17 10 4	43 31 11 1	46 32 11 2 1	33 19 14	19 8 11	1	40 14 25 1	19 7 12	• 7 2 5	10 4 5 1	2 1 1	2	6 4 2	7 3 3 1
Causes affecting the auditory nerve Meningitis Brain fever Typhoid fever Congestion of the brain Disease of the nervous system Paralysis. Convulsions. Sunstroke All other causes affecting the au- ditory nerve. Combination of diseases	3, 399 1, 812 927 384 31 4 35 174 7 11 14		3,399 1,812 927 384 31 4 35 174 7 7 11	2,746 1,454 784 273 26 2 25 161 3 11 7	445 223 141 18 9 1 5 44 	629 301 182 69 8 	768 411 221 79 4 1 9 39 39	517 282 143 69 3 4 11 1 1 4	369 229 94 36 1 1 7 1	18 8 3 2 1 4	596 339 130 97 5 2 7 5 4	$264 \\ 153 \\ 52 \\ 41 \\ 3 \\ 1 \\ 6 \\ 4 \\ 1 \\ \cdots \\ 3$	179 108 40 23 1 1 1 2 2	131 67 33 27 1 1 2		6 4 1 1	27 5 7 9	30 14 6 5
Brain center for hearing affected Hydrocephalus Epilepsy	21 19 2		21 19 2	20 19 1	8 7 1	3 3	3 3	4 4 	2 2			 					· · · · · · · ·	1 i
All other causes affecting the internal ear	20		20	16	4	6	1	4	1	ļ	3		1	2			1	
Combination of different classes of causes.	55		55	45	. 5	T4	13	9	3	1	9	4	3	2			1	
Unclassifiable causes		7,533	2,336	1,938	369	571	518	310	150	2 0	270	115	85	41	18	11	49	71
Congenital Earache. Falls and blows. Sickness Fever Hereditary causes Accident. Medicine. Fright, sbock, excitement. Diarrhea and cholera infantum. Operation.	60 587 609 383 4 57 36 31 35 12	7,533	4 57 36 31 35 12	52 506 495 296 4 45 31 25 34 7	10 88 89 50 2 8 6 4 11 2 2	2	18 148 124 81 2 13 8 9 6	8 86 81 55 7 4 4 4 1 2	$ \begin{array}{c} 1 \\ 28 \\ 48 \\ 32 \\ 5 \\ 3 \\ 2 \\ 1 \end{array} $		3 60 65 67 7 3 4	2 28 22 22 22 4 2 4 2 4	,1 18 23 22 1	11 9 14 1	2 7 5 1		1 7 15 12 3 1 2	14 3
All other unclassifiable causes	522			443	99	140	109	62	30	3	56	30	19	4	2	1	8	1
Cause unknown or not reported	992		992	489	87	113	155	69	42	23	67	33	17	11	6		20	41

¹ Includes those for whom the age when hearing was lost was not reported.

² Exact age not reported.

TABLE 16.—DEAF AND DUMB POPULATION FOR WHOM SPECIAL SCHEDULES WERE RETURNED, CLASSIFIED ACCORDING TO RELATIONSHIP OF PARENTS, STATUS AS TO EXISTENCE OF BROTHERS AND SISTERS AND CHILDREN, AND STATUS OF PARENTS, BROTHERS AND SISTERS, AND CHILDREN AS TO HEARING, FOR THE UNITED STATES AS A WHOLE: 1910.

	Aggregate.									
AGE GROUP, MARITAL CONDITION, AND STATUS AS TO BROTHERS AND				t only report	feeb ze he		1			
SISTERS AND CHILDREN.	Total.	Both parents reported as deaf.	Total.	Father only reported as deaf.	Mother only reported as deaf.	Neither parent reported as deaf.	Not re- porting as to hearing of parents.			
Total	19, 153	289	131	` 71		18,413	32			
Reporting children	4,397	82	40	22	18	4,245 265	3			
Reporting deaf children Reporting no deaf children Not reporting as to hearing of children	296 4,043 58	17 62	11 28	5 16	$\begin{array}{c} 6\\ 12\end{array}$	3,933	2			
Not reporting as to hearing of children	14, 756	3 207	1 91	1 49	42	47 14, 168	29			
Reporting brothers or sisters	17,852 4,347	263 200	118 70	67 42	51 28	17,370 4,056	10			
Reporting no deaf brothers or sisters	13, 393 112	58 5	48	25	23	13, 239 75	4			
Reporting no brothers or sisters Not reporting as to existence of brothers or sisters	853 448	23 3	12 1	4	8	801 242	1 20			
nder 15 years of age	4,722	97	37	22	15	4,543	4			
Reporting brothers or sisters	4,310 1,069	87 67	33 18	 19 11	14	4, 181 982				
Reporting no deaf brothers or sisters Not reporting as to hearing of brothers or sisters	3, 215 26	18 2	15	8	7	3, 176 23				
Reporting no brothers or sisters Not reporting as to existence of brothers or sisters	251 161	10 	4	3	1	234 128	3			
years of age or over 1	14, 431	192	94	49	45	13, 870	27			
Reporting brothers or sisters	13, 542 3, 278	176 133	85 52	48 31	37 21	13, 189 3, 074	5			
Reporting children. Beporting children. Beporting deaf children.	1, 152 148	60 13	24 9	14 5	10 4	1,061 124				
Reporting no deaf children Not reporting as to hearing of children Not reporting children	981 23	46	15	9	6	918 19				
· · · · ·	2, 126 10, 178	73 40	28 33	17 17	11	2,013	:			
Reporting no deaf brothers or sisters. Reporting children. Reporting deaf children	3,026 135	40 15 2	55 12 1	8	16 4 1	10,063 2,993 132	·			
Reporting no dest children	2, 864 27	12 1	10 1	7	3	2, 836 25				
Not reporting as to hearing of children Not reporting children	7, 152	25	21	9	12	7,070				
Not reporting as to hearing of brothers or sisters Reporting children	86 17	32				52 10				
Reporting deaf children Reporting no deaf children	1 13	1			•••••	10				
Not reporting as to hearing of children Not reporting children	3 69	1 1	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		•••••	42	·			
Reporting no brothers or sisters	602 185	13 4	8	1	7	567 174	Ì			
Reporting deaf children	10 172	1	1		1	8 163				
Not reporting as to hearing of children Not reporting children	3 417	9	4	1	3	3393				
Not reporting as to existence of brothers or sisters	287	3	1		1	114	1			
Reporting children. Reporting deaf children. Reporting no deaf children.	17 2	1				7				
Not reporting as to hearing of children Not reporting children	13 2 270	1 2			1	6 107	. 1			
2										
Single	ઝે, 194 284	93	47	25	1	8,821	2			
Reporting children Reporting deaf children Reporting no deaf children	19 254	1	22		1	269 15 245				
Not reporting as to hearing of children Not reporting children	11 8,910	92	43	22	21	9 8,552				
Reporting brothers or sisters	8,586	83	42	24	18	8,387				
Reporting deaf brothers or sisters. Reporting children. Reporting deaf children	1,935 65 10	63 1 1	25 4 2		9 1 1	1,836 59 7	1			
Reporting to deaf children	10 51 4		2	2		49				
Not reporting children	1,870	62	21	13	8	1,777				
Reporting no deaf brothers or sisters Reporting children	6,579 195	19	17	8	9	6,507 192				
Reporting deaf children Reporting no deaf children	7 182					7 179				
Not reporting as to hearing of children Not reporting children	6, 384	19	17	8	9	6, 315				
Not reporting as to hearing of brothers or sisters	72 7	1				44				
Reporting children	7 7 65					6 6 38	i			

TABLE 16.—DEAF AND DUMB POPULATION FOR WHOM SPECIAL SCHEDULES WERE RETURNED, CLASSIFIED ACCORDING TO RELATIONSHIP OF PARENTS, STATUS AS TO EXISTENCE OF BROTHERS AND SISTERS AND CHILDREN, AND STATUS OF PARENTS, BROTHERS AND SISTERS, AND CHILDREN AS TO HEARING, FOR THE UNITED STATES AS A WHOLE: 1910—Continued.

	DEAF AND DUMB POPULATION FOR WHOM SPECIAL SCHEDULES WERE RETURNED: 1910.									
				Aggregate.		φ				
AGE GROUP, MARITAL CONDITION, AND STATUS AS TO BROTHERS AND SISTERS AND CHILDREN.	•	Deth	One parer	at only repor	ted as deaf.	Neither				
	Total.	Both parents reported as deaf.	Total.	Father only reported as deaf.	Mother only reported as deaf.	reported as deaf.	Not re- porting as to hearing of parents.			
15 years of age or over 1—Continued. Single—Continued. Reporting no brothers or sisters Reporting children. Not reporting children Not reporting as to existence of brothers or sisters Reporting children. Reporting deaf children. Reporting no deaf children.	11	8 	4	1	3 3 1	330 10 10 320 104 2 1	12 I 1 11 147 4			
Not reporting as to hearing of children Not reporting children	1 248	2	1		1	102	2 1 143			
Married, widowed, or divorced Reporting children Reporting deaf children Reporting no deaf children Not reporting as to hearing of children	4,111 277 0,707	99 81 16 62 3	47 36 9 26 1	24 19 4 14 1	23 17 5 12	5,025 3,974 250 3,686 38	32 20 2 13			
Not reporting as to hearing of children. Not reporting children. Reporting brothers or sisters. Reporting deaf brothers or sisters. Reporting children Reporting no deaf children. Not reporting as to hearing of children. Not reporting children.	4,932 1,339 1,087 138 930	18 93 70 59 12 46 1 11	11 43 27 20 7 13 7	5 24 15 11 4 7 4	6 19 12 9 3 6 3	1,051 4,778 1,234 1,002 117 8699 16 232	5 12 18 8 6 2 2 2 2 2 2			
Reporting no deaf brothers or sisters. Reporting children Reporting deaf children Reporting no deaf children Not reporting as to hearing of children Not reporting children.	3, 579 2, 829 128 2, 680 21 750	21 15 2 12 1 6	16 12 1 10 1 4	9 8 	7 4 1 3 3	3, 536 2, 799 125 2, 655 19 737	6 3 3 3			
Not reporting as to hearing of brothers or sisters. Reporting children. Reporting deaf children. Reporting no deaf children. Not reporting as to hearing of children. Not reporting children.	10 1 6 3	2 2 1 1	•••••			8 4 4 4	4 4 2 2			
Reporting no brothers or sisters Reporting children Reporting deaf children Reporting no deaf children Not reporting as to hearing of children Not reporting children	174 10 161 3	5 4 1 3 1	4 4 1 3		4 4 1 3	237 164 8 153 3 73	2 2 2			
Not reporting as to existence of brothers or sisters. Reporting children. Reporting no deaf children. Not reporting as to hearing of children. Not reporting children.	23 11 10 1 12	1 1 1	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·			10 5 5 5	12 5 4 1 7			
Marital condition not reported	34					24	10			
Reporting children	32			•••••		2 2 22	10			
Reporting brothers or sisters Reporting deaf brothers or sisters Not reporting children	4					24 4 4				
Reporting no deaf brothers or sisters Reporting children Reporting no deaf children Not reporting children	22					20 2 2 18				
Not reporting as to existence of brothers or sisters Not reporting children	10 10					•••••	10 10			

TABLE 16.—DEAF AND DUMB POPULATION FOR WHOM SPECIAL SCHEDULES WERE RETURNED, CLASSIFIED ACCORDING TO RELATIONSHIP OF PARENTS, STATUS AS TO EXISTENCE OF BROTHERS AND SISTERS AND CHILDREN, AND STATUS OF PARENTS, BROTHERS AND SISTERS, AND CHILDREN AS TO HEARING, FOR THE UNITED STATES AS A WHOLE: 1910—Continued.

						VERE RETURNE	
			Pare	nts first cous	ins.		
AGE GROUP, MARITAL CONDITION, AND STATUS AS TO BROTHERS AND SISTERS AND CHILDREN.		Both	One paren	t only report	ed as deaf.	Neither	Not re-
	Total.	parents reported as deaf.	Total.	Father only reported as deaf.	Mother only reported as deaf.	parent reported as deaf.	porting as to hearing of parents
Total	883	2	9	6	3	865	
Reporting children Reporting deaf children Reporting no deaf children. Not reporting as to hearing of children Not reporting children	195 13 175 7 688	1 1 1	3 3 6	2 2 4	1 1 2	188 12 170 6 677	
Reporting brothers or sisters Reporting deaf brothers or sisters Reporting no deaf brothers or sisters Not reporting as to hearing of brothers or sisters Reporting no brothers or sisters Not reporting as to existence of brothers or sisters	845 468 370 7 28 10	2 1 1	9 7 2	6 5 1	3 2 1	827 454 367 6 28 10	
nder 15 years of age	188					187	
Reporting brothers or sisters Reporting deaf brothers or sisters Reporting no deaf brothers or sisters Reporting no brothers or sisters Not reporting as to existence of brothers or sisters	180 91 89 3 5					179 90 89 3 5	
5 years of age or over 1	695	2	9	6	3	678	
Reporting brothers or sisters Reporting deaf brothers or sisters Reporting children Reporting deaf children Reporting no deaf children Not reporting as to hearing of children Not reporting children	665 377 110 8 96 6 267	2 1 1	97 1 1	6 5 1 1 1	3 2 2	648 364 107 8 94 5 257	
Reporting no deaf brothers or sisters. Reporting children Reporting deaf children Reporting no deaf children Not reporting children.	281 72 4 68 209		2 2 2	1 1 1	1 1 1	278 69 4 65 209	
Not reporting as to hearing of brothers or sisters. Reporting children Reporting deaf children Reporting no deaf children Not reporting children	7 2 1 1 5	1 1 1				, 200 6 1 1 5	
Reporting no brothers or sisters Reporting children Reporting children Not reporting as to hearing of children Not reporting children	25 11					25 11 10 1	
Not reporting as to existence of brothers or sisters Not reporting children	5 5					5 5	
Single	465	1	5	3	2	456	
Reporting children Reporting deaf children Reporting no deaf children. Not reporting as to hearing of children Not reporting children	21 1 19 1 444	1	5	3	2	20 1 19 436	
Reporting brothers or sisters Reporting deaf brothers or sisters Reporting children Reporting deaf children Reporting no deaf children.	446 247 11 1 9		55	33	22	437 238 10 1 9	
Not reporting as to hearing of children Not reporting children Reporting no deaf brothers or sisters Reporting children	236 194 8	1	5			228 194 8	`
Reporting no deaf children Not reporting children Not reporting as to hearing of brothers or sisters	8		}			8 186	

TABLE 16.—DEAF AND DUMB POPULATION FOR WHOM SPECIAL SCHEDULES WERE RETURNED, CLASSIFIED ACCORDING TO RELATIONSHIP OF PARENTS, STATUS AS TO EXISTENCE OF BROTHERS AND SISTERS AND CHILDREN, AND STATUS OF PARENTS, BROTHERS AND SISTERS, AND CHILDREN AS TO HEARING, FOR THE UNITED STATES AS A WHOLE: 1910—Continued.

	DEAF AND I	UMB POPUL	ATION FOR W	HOM SPECIAI	SCHEDULES	WERE RETURNI	ED: 1910.					
	Parents first cousins.											
AGE GROUP, MARITAL CONDITION, AND STATUS AS TO BROTHERS AND SISTERS AND CHILDREN.			One parer	nt only repor	ted as deaf.		Notes					
	Total.	Both parents reported as deaf.	Total.	Father only reported as deaf.	Mother only reported as deaf.	Neither parent reported as deaf.	Not re- porting at to hearing of parents					
5 years of age or over 1-Continued.												
Single—Continued. Reporting no brothers or sisters	14					14						
Reporting children	2					2						
Reporting no deaf children	$\overline{2}$					2						
Reporting no deaf children	12				. 	12						
						-	1					
Not reporting as to existence of brothers or sisters	5				· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	5						
Not reporting children	5					5						
Married, widowed, or divorced	228	1	4	3	1	220						
Reporting children	174	1	3	2	1	168						
Reporting children. Reporting deaf children	12	î				11	1					
Reporting no deaf children	156		3	2	1	151						
Not reporting as to hearing of children	6			{		6						
Not reporting children	54		1	1		52						
Denerting heathers an eletere	0.17			3								
Reporting brothers or sisters Reporting deaf brothers or sisters	217 128	1	42	3	1	209 124	1					
Reporting children	128.		1	1		97						
Reporting deaf children	55 7		· · · ·			7						
Reporting no deaf children	87		1	1		85						
Not reporting as to hearing of children	5					5						
Not reporting children	29		1	1		27						
Reporting no deaf brothers or sisters.	87		2	1	1	84	1					
Reporting children.	64		2	ī	Î	61						
Reporting deaf children	4					4						
Reporting no deaf children	60		2	1	1	57						
Not reporting children	23		•••••			23						
Not reporting as to hearing of brothers or sisters	2	1										
Reporting children	2	1 1										
Reporting deaf children	ī	Î				•						
Reporting deaf children Reporting no deaf children	ī					1						
Deventive ve brothers as sisters			1									
Reporting no brothers or sisters Reporting children	11 9					11						
Benorting no deaf children	8					8						
Reporting no deaf children	ĭ					1 1						
Not reporting children	2					2						
Marital condition not reported	2					2						
Not reporting children	2					2						
	-	ł				-	1					
Reporting brothers or sisters.	2	• • • • • • • • • • • • • •	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·			2						
Reporting deaf brothers or sisters	2				• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	2						
Not reporting children	2					2						

TABLE 16.—DEAF AND DUMB POPULATION FOR WHOM SPECIAL SCHEDULES WERE RETURNED, CLASSIFIED ACCORDING TO RELATIONSHIP OF PARENTS, STATUS AS TO EXISTENCE OF BROTHERS AND SISTERS AND CHILDREN, AND STATUS OF PARENTS, BROTHERS AND SISTERS, AND CHILDREN AS TO HEARING, FOR THE UNITED STATES AS A WHOLE: 1910—Continued.

			Parent	s not first co	usins.		
AGE GROUP, MARITAL CONDITION, AND STATUS AS TO BROTHERS AND SISTERS AND CHILDREN.			One paren	t only report	ed as deaf.		
	Total.	Both parents reported as deaf.	Total.	Father only reported as deaf.	Mother only reported as deaf.	Neither parent reported as deaf.	Not re- porting as to hearing of parents
Total	17, 418	281	113	62	51	16,994	3
Reporting children. Reporting deaf children. Reporting no deaf children. Not reporting as to hearing of children. Not reporting children.	4,060 271 3,745 44 13,358	78 16 60 2 203	36 10 25 1 77	19 4 14 1 43	17 6 11 	3, 940 244 3, 656 40 13, 054	2
Reporting brothers or sisters Reporting deaf brothers or sisters Reporting no deaf brothers or sisters Not reporting as to hearing of brothers or sisters	16, 441 3, 727 12, 656 58	203 256 197 56 3	102 60 42	58 35 23	44 25 19	16,063 3,467 12,546 50	
Reporting no brothers or sisters	775 202	23 2	11	4	7	738 193	
nder 15 years of age	4,341	97	37	22	15	4,202	
Reporting brothers or sisters Reporting deaf brothers or sisters Reporting no deaf brothers or sisters Not reporting as to hearing of brothers or sisters Reporting no brothers or sisters	3, 992 947 3, 025 20 236	87 67 18 2 10	33 18 15 	19 11 8 	14 7 7 1	3,870 862 2,990 18 222	
Not reporting as to existence of brothers or sisters	113			•••••		110	
years of age or over ¹	13,077	184 169	76 69	40	36	<u>12,792</u> 12,193	2
Reporting deaf brothers or sisters. Reporting children. Reporting deaf children. Reporting no deaf children. Not reporting as to hearing of children.	2, 780 994 133 847 14	130 59 13 45 1	42 22 8 14	24 12 4 8	18 10 4 6	2,605 911 111 787 13	
Not reporting children Reporting no deaf brothers or sisters Reporting children	1,786 9,631	71 38	20 27	12 15	8 12	1,694 9,556	•
Reporting children Reporting deaf children Reporting no deaf children	2,884 128 2,729 27 6,747	14 2 11 1 24	10 1 8 1 17	7 	3 1 2 	2,859 125 2,709 25 6,697	
Not reporting as to hearing of brothers or sisters. Reporting children Reporting no deaf children Not reporting as to hearing of children. Not reporting children.	38 9 8 1 29	1				32 7 7 25	
Reporting no brothers or sisters Reporting children Reporting deaf children Reporting no deaf children Not reporting as to hearing of children	539 - 167 10 155 2	13 4 1 3	7 4 1 3	1	6 4 1 3	516 158 8 148 2	
Not reporting children Not reporting as to existence of brothers or sisters	372 89	9 2	3			358 83	
Reporting children Reporting no deaf children Not reporting children.	6 6 83					5 5 78	
Single	8, 234	89	35	21	14	8,090	
Reporting children Reporting deaf children Reporting no deaf children Not reporting as to hearing of children Not reporting children	237 14 215 8 7,997	1 1 	3 1 2 	2 2 	1 1 	231 12 211 8 7,859	
Reporting deaf children.	7,842 1,616 47 7	80 61 1	32 18 3	20 12 2	12 6 1	7,717 1,536 43 5	
Reporting no deaf children. Not reporting as to hearing of children. Not reporting children.	38 2 1,569	60	2 15	2 10	5	36 2 1,493	
Reporting no deaf brothers or sisters. Reporting children	6, 196 177 7	18	14	8	6	6,155 176	
Reporting deaf children. Reporting no deaf children. Not reporting as to hearing of children. Not reporting children.	164 6 6,019	18	14	8	6	·163 6 5,979	
Not reporting as to hearing of brothers or sisters Reporting children	30 4	1					

TABLE 16.—DEAF AND DUMB POPULATION FOR WHOM SPECIAL SCHEDULES WERE RETURNED, CLASSIFIED ACCORDING TO RELATIONSHIP OF PARENTS, STATUS AS TO EXISTENCE OF BROTHERS AND SISTERS AND CHILDREN, AND STATUS OF PARENTS, BROTHERS AND SISTERS, AND CHILDREN AS TO HEARING, FOR THE UNITED STATES AS A WHOLE: 1910—Continued.

	DEAF AND	DUMB POPUL	ATION FOR W	HOM SPECIAL	SCHEDULES	WERE RETURNI	ED: 1910.
			Parer	its not first c	ousins.		
AGE GROUP, MARITAL CONDITION, AND STATUS AS TO BROTHERS AND SISTERS AND CHILDREN.		Both	One pare	nt only repor	ted as deaf.	Neither	Not re-
	Total.	parents reported as deaf.	Total.	Father only reported as deaf.	Mother only reported as deaf.	parent reported as deaf.	porting as to hearing of parents.
15 years of age or over 1-Continued. Single—Continued.			, <u> </u>				
Reporting no brothers or sisters Reporting children . Reporting no deaf children . Not reporting children .	313 9 9 304	8	3	1	2	299 8 8 291	
Not reporting as to existence of brothers or sisters Not reporting children	79 79					74 74	4
Married, widowed, or divorced	4, 821	95	41	19	22	4,680	5
Reporting children Reporting deaf children Reporting no deaf children Not reporting as to hearing of children. Not reporting children	3, 821 257 3, 528 36 1, 000	77 15 60 2 18	33 9 23 1 8	17 4 12 1 2	16 5 11 6	3, 707 232 3, 443 32 973	
Reporting brothers or sisters Reporting deaf brothers or sisters Reporting children Reporting deaf children Reporting no deaf children Not reporting as to hearing of children Not reporting children	947 126 809 12	89 68 58 12 45 1 11	37 24 19 7 12 5	19 12 10 4 6 2	18 12 9 3 6 3	4,454 1,067 868 106 751 11 199	5 22 21 1
Reporting no deaf brothers or sisters. Reporting children. Reporting deaf children. Reporting no deaf children. Not reporting as to hearing of children. Not reporting children.	3, 415 2, 705 121 2, 563 21 710	20 14 2 11 1 6	13 10 1 8 1 3	7 7 6 1	6 3 1 2 3	3, 381 2, 681 118 2, 544 19 700	1
Not reporting as to hearing of brothers or sisters Reporting children Reporting no deat children Not reporting as to hearing of children Not reporting children	8 5 4 1			·····		6 3 3	2 2 1 1
Reporting no brothers or sisters Reporting children Reporting deaf children Benorting no deaf children	3 226 158 10 146	5 4 1 3	4 4 1 3		4 4 1 3	3 217 150 8 140	
Not reporting as to hearing of children Not reporting children Not reporting as to existence of brothers or sisters	2 68 10	1 1				2 67	
Reporting children Reporting no deaf children Not reporting children	6 6 4					5 5 4	•••••
Marital condition not reported	22				••••••	22	
Reporting children Reporting no deaf children Not reporting children	2 2 20					2 2 20	
Reporting brothers or sisters Reporting deaf brothers or sisters Not reporting children	22 2 2					22 2 2	
Reporting no deaf brothers or sisters. Reporting children. Reporting no deaf children. Not reporting children.	20 2 2 18		•••••			20 2 2 18	

TABLE 16.—DEAF AND DUMB POPULATION FOR WHOM SPECIAL SCHEDULES WERE RETURNED, CLASSIFIED ACCORDING TO RELATIONSHIP OF PARENTS, STATUS AS TO EXISTENCE OF BROTHERS AND SISTERS AND CHILDREN, AND STATUS OF PARENTS, BROTHERS AND SISTERS, AND CHILDREN AS TO HEARING, FOR THE UNITED STATES AS A WHOLE: 1910—Continued.

		N	ot reporting a	s to relation:	ship of parents		
AGE GROUP, MARITAL CONDITION, AND STATUS AS TO BROTHERS AND SISTERS AND CHILDREN.			One paren	it only report	ted as deaf.		1
SISIERS AND CHILDREN.	Total.	Both parents reported as deaf.	Total.	Father only reported as deaf.	Mother only reported as deaf.	Neither parent reported as deaf.	Not re- porting as to hearing of parents
Total	852	6	9	3	6	554	28
Reporting children Reporting deaf children Reporting no deaf children Not reporting as to hearing of children	142 12 123 7	3 2 1	1 1	1		117 9 107 1	2
Not reporting children Reporting brothers or sisters Reporting deaf brothers or sisters	710 566 152	3 5 2	8 7 3	2 3 2	6 4 1	437 480 135	26. 7. 1.
Reporting no deaf brothers or sisters Not reporting as to hearing of brothers or sisters Reporting no brothers or sisters Not reporting as to existence of brothers or sisters	367 47 50 236	2 1 1	4	1	3 	326 19 35 39	3 2 1 19
Inder 15 years of age	193			·····	·····	154	3
Reporting brothers or sisters. Reporting deaf brothers or sisters. Reporting no deaf brothers or sisters. Not reporting as to hearing of brothers or sisters. Reporting no brothers or sisters. Not reporting as to existence of brothers or sisters.	138 31 101 6 12 43					132 30 97 5 9 13	3
5 years of age or over 1	659	6	9	3	6	400	24
Reporting brothers or sisters. Reporting deaf brothers or sisters. Reporting children. Reporting deaf children.	428 121 48 7	5 2 1	7 3 1	3 2 1	4 1	348 105 43 5	6 1
Reporting no deaf children Not reporting as to hearing of children Not reporting children	38 3 73	1	2	1	1	37 1 62	•••••
Reporting no deaf brothers or sisters Reporting children Reporting deaf children. Reporting no deaf children. Not reporting children.	266 70 3 67	2 1 1	4	1	3	229 65 3 62	3
Not reporting as to hearing of brothers or sisters Reporting children Reporting no deaf children	196 41 6 4	1 1 1			3	164 14 2 2	2
Not reporting as to hearing of children Not reporting children Reporting no brothers or sisters	2 35 38	1	1			12 26	2
Reporting children Reporting no deaf children Not reporting children Not reporting as to existence of brothers or sisters	7 7 31 193		1 1			5 5 21 26	16
Reporting children Reporting deaf children Reporting no deaf children Not reporting as to hearing of children Not reporting children	133 11 2 7 2 182	1 1				20 2 1 1 2	15
Single	495	3	7	1	6	275	21
Reporting children Reporting deaf children Reporting no deaf children	26 4 20		1	1		18 2 15	
Not reporting as to hearing of children Not reporting children Reporting brothers or sisters Reporting deaf brothers or sisters	2 469 298 72	3	6 5 2	1	6 4 1	1 257 233 62	20 5
Reporting children . Reporting deaf children . Reporting no deaf children . Not reporting as to hearing of children . Not reporting children	72 7 2 4 1 65	1			1 1	62 6 1 4 1 56	
Reporting no deaf brothers or sisters. Reporting children. Reporting no deaf children. Not reporting children.	189 10 10 179	1	3		3	158 8 8 150	2
Not reporting as to hearing of brothers or sisters. Reporting children. Reporting no deaf children. Not reporting children.	37 3 3					13 2 2	2

TABLE 16.—DEAF AND DUMB POPULATION FOR WHOM SPECIAL SCHEDULES WERE RETURNED, CLASSIFIED ACCORDING TO RELATIONSHIP OF PARENTS, STATUS AS TO EXISTENCE OF BROTHERS AND SISTERS AND CHILDREN, AND STATUS OF PARENTS, BROTHERS AND SISTERS, AND CHILDREN AS TO HEARING, FOR THE UNITED STATES AS A WHOLE: 1910—Continued.

-	DEAF AND					WERE RETURN	ED: 1910.
-		N	ot reporting a	as to relation	ship of paren	us. 	·····
AGE GROUP, MARITAL CONDITION, AND STATUS AS TO BROTHERS AND SISTERS AND CHILDREN.		Both	One parer	nt only repor	ted as deaf.	Neither	Not re-
	Total.	parents reported as deaf.	Total.	Father only reported as deaf.	Mother only reported as deaf.	parent reported as deaf.	porting as to hearing of parents
years of age or over 1-Continued.							
Single—Continued. Reporting no brothers or sisters Not reporting children	27 27		1		1	17 17	
Not reporting as to existence of brothers or sisters Reporting children	170 6	1	1		1	25 2	14
[^] Reporting deaf children Reporting no deaf children Not reporting as to hearing of children	2 3 1						
Not reporting children	164	1	1		1	23	1:
Married, widowed, or divorced	154	3	2	2		125	
Reporting children Reporting deaf children Reporting no deaf children	116 8 103	3				99 7 92	:
Not reporting as to hearing of children. Not reporting children.	100 5 38	1	2	2		26	
Reporting brothers or sisters Reporting deaf brothers or sisters	130 49	3	2 1	2		115 43	
Reporting children Reporting deaf children	41 5	1				37	
Reporting no deaf children Not reporting as to hearing of children Not reporting children	34 2 8	1	1	1		33 6	••••
Reporting no deaf brothers or sisters	77 60		1	1		71 57	
Reporting deaf children Beporting no deaf children Not reporting children	3 57 17	1	1	1		3 54 14	
Not reporting as to hearing of brothers or sisters. Reporting children Reporting no deaf children	4	1				1	
Reporting no deaf children Not reporting as to hearing of children Not reporting children	1 2 1	····· 1				1	
Reporting no brothers or sisters Reporting children	11					9	
Reporting no deaf children Not reporting children						5	
Not reporting as to existence of brothers or sisters Reporting children	13 5					1	
Reporting no deaf children Not reporting as to hearing of children Not reporting children	4 1 8	 				1	
Marital condition not reported	10						
Not reporting children	10		·····				
Not reporting as to existence of brothers or sisters Not reporting children	10 10						

TABLE 17.—DEAF AND DUMB POPULATION FOR WHOM SPECIAL SCHEDULES WERE RETURNED, CLASSIFIED ACCORDING TO RACE, NATIVITY, SEX, RELATIONSHIP OF PARENTS, AND STATUS OF PARENTS AS TO HEAR-ING, FOR THE UNITED STATES AS A WHOLE: 1910.

	DEAF AN	ID DUMB POPULA	ATION FOR WHO	M SPECIAL SCI	IEDULES WERF	RETURNED:	1910.
STATUS AS TO HEARING AND BELATIONSHIP OF PARENTS.			White.		(Colored.	
	All classes.	Total.	Native.	Foreign- born.	Total.	Negro.	Other colored.
			Bo	TH SEXES.			
Totàl	19, 153	18,016	16,178	1, 838	1,137	1,069	68
Both parents reported as deaf. One parent only reported as deaf. Father only reported as deaf. Mother only reported as deaf. Neither parent reported as deaf. Neither parent reported as deaf.	131 71 60 18, 413	284 122 69 53 17,339 271	280 112 63 49 15,571 215	4 10 6 4 1,768 56	5 9 2 7 1,074 49	4 9 2 7 1,011 45	1 63 4
Parents first cousins Both parents reported as deaf	883 2 9	851 1	776 1	75	32 1 1		2
One parent only reported as deaf. Father only reported as deaf. Mother only reported as deaf. Neither parent reported as deaf. Not reporting as to hearing of parents.	6 3 865	8 6 2 835	6. 1 762 6	1 1 73 1	1 1 30	1 1 28	2
Parents not first cousins. Both parents reported as deaf. One parent only reported as deaf. Father only reported as deaf. Mother only reported as deaf.		16, 417 278 106 61 45	14, 787 274 99 56 43	1,630 4 7 5	1,001 3 7 1 6	942 3 7 1 6	59
Neither parent reported as deal Not reporting as to hearing of parents.	16, 994 30	16,006 27	14, 390 24	1,616 3	988 3	929 3	59
Not reporting as to relationship of parents Both parents reported as deaf One parent only reported as deaf		748 5 8 2	615 5. 6 1	133 2 1	104 1 1 1	97 1 1	7
Father only reported as deaf. Mother only reported as deaf. Neither parent reported as deaf. Not reporting as to hearing of parents.	6 554 .283	6 498 237	5 419 185	1 79 52	56 46	54 42	2 4
	"	······		MALE.	<u>//</u> .		
Total	10, 507	9, 888	8, 855	1,033	619	584	35
Both parents reported as deaf. One parent only reported as deaf. Father only reported as deaf. Mother only reported as deaf. Neither parent reported as deaf. Not reporting as to hearing of parents.	71 33 38 10,085	159 68 32 36 9,504 157	156 63 30 33 8,513 123	3 5 2 3 991 34	3 3 1 2 581 32	2 3 1 2 548 31	1
Parents first cousins. Both parents reported as deaf. One parent only reported as deaf. Father only reported as deaf.	5	434 1 4 3	401 1 3 3	33	20 1 1	19 1 1	1
Mother only reported as deaf. Neither parent reported as deaf. Not reporting as to hearing of parents.	2 443 4	425 4	393 4	32	18	1 17	1
Parents not first cousins Both parents reported as deaf One parent only reported as deaf.	9, 520 154 58 27	8,989 153 57	8,082 150 55 26	907 3 2 1	531 1 1	500 1 1	31
Father only reported as deaf. Mother only reported as deaf. Neither parent reported as deaf. Not reporting as to hearing of parents.	27 31 9,291 17	27 30 8,763 16	20 29 7,863 14	1 900 2	1 528 1	1 497 1	31
Not reporting as to relationship of parents. Both parents reported as deaf. One parent only reported as deaf.	533 6 8	465 5 7 2	372 5 5 1	93 2 1	68 1 1	65 1 1	3
Father only reported as deaf Mother only reported as deaf. Neither parent reported as deaf. Not reporting as to hearing of parents	3 5 351 168	2 5 316 137	1 4 257 105	1 59 32	35 31	1 34 30	1

TABLE 17.—DEAF AND DUMB POPULATION FOR WHOM SPECIAL SCHEDULES WERE RETURNED, CLASSIFIED ACCORDING TO RACE, NATIVITY, SEX, RELATIONSHIP OF PARENTS, AND STATUS OF PARENTS AS TO HEAR-ING, FOR THE UNITED STATES AS A WHOLE: 1910—Continued.

	DEAF A	ND DUMB POPU	LATION FOR WE	IOM SPECIAL S	CHEDULES WE	RE RETURNED:	1910.
STATUS AS TO HEARING AND BELATIONSHIP OF PARENTS.			White.			Colored.	
	All classes.	Total.	Native.	Foreign- born.	Total.	Negro.	Other colored.
		<u></u>		FEMALE.			
Total	8, 646	8, 128	7, 323	805	518	485	33
Both parents reported as deaf One parent only reported as deaf frather only reported as deaf Mother only reported as deaf Neither parent reported as deaf Not reporting as to hearing of parents	8,328	125 54 37 17 7,835 114	124 49 33 16 7,058 92	1 5 4 1 777 22	2 6 1 5 493 17	2 6 1 5 463 14	30 30
Parents first cousins Both parents reported as deaf	1	417	375	42	12	11	1
One parent only reported as deaf. Father only reported as deaf. Mother only reported as deaf. Neither parent reported as deaf. Not reporting as to hearing of parents.	4 3 1 422 3	4 3 1 410 3	4 3 1 369 2		12	11	i
Parents not first cousins. Both parents reported as deaf. One parent only reported as deaf. Father only reported as deaf. Mother only reported as deaf. Neither parent reported as deaf.	7,898 127 55 35 20 7 703	7,428 125 49 34 15 7,243	6, 705 124 44 30 14 6, 527	723 1 5 4 1 716	470 2 6 1 5 460	442 2 6 1 5 432	28
Not reporting as to hearing of parents Not reporting as to relationship of parents	319	11 283	10 243	1 40	2 - 36	2 32	4
Both parents reported as deaf. One parent only reported as deaf. Father only reported as deaf.	1	1	1	••••••			•••••
Mother only reported as deaf. Neither parent reported as deaf. Not reporting as to hearing of parents.	1 203	1 182 100	1 162 80	20 20	21 15	20 12	1 3

TABLE 18.—DEAF AND DUMB POPULATION FOR WHOM SPECIAL SCHEDULES WERE RETURNED, CLASSIFIED ACCORDING TO AGE WHEN HEARING WAS LOST, RELATIONSHIP OF PARENTS, AND STATUS OF PARENTS AS TO HEARING, FOR THE UNITED STATES AS A WHOLE: 1910.

		DEAF AN	D DUMB POPUS	LATION FOR	WHOM SPECL	AL SCHEDULE	CS WERE RE	TURNED: 19	10.	
					Number who	ose deafness	was—			
STATUS AS TO HEARING AND RELATIONSHIP OF PARENTS.	Total.					Acquire	1.1			
		Congenital.	Total.	At less than 1 year of age.	At 1 year of age.	At 2 to 4 years of age.	At 5 to 9 years of age.	At 10 years of age or over.	In infancy (exact age not re- ported).	At age not reported.
Total	19, 153	7, 533	11,620	1,628	2, 375	5, 137	1, 594	140	114	632
Both parents reported as deaf One parent only reported as deaf Father only reported as deaf Mother only reported as deaf	289 131 71 60	207 80 44 36	82 51 27 24	18 11 7	10 9 4 5	37 18 8 10	5 10 6	1 1 1	1	10 2 1
Neither parent reported as deaf Not reporting as to hearing of parents	18, 413 320	7,120 126	11, 293 194	1, 594 5	2, 351 5	5,058 24	1,567 12	132 6	112 1	479 141
Parents first cousins Both parents reported as deaf	883	553 2	330	56	82	133	31	2	3	23
One parent only reported as deaf Father only reported as deaf	9 6	6 4	3 2		1	1 1				1
Mother only reported as deaf Neither parent reported as deaf Not reporting as to hearing of parents	3 865 7	2 539 6	326 1	55 1	1 81	132	31	2	3	22
Parents not first cousins Both parents reported as deaf One parent only reported as deaf	17, 418 281 113	6, 595 200 68	10, 823 81 45	1,549 18 10	2,248 10 8	4, 882 37 16	1,503 5 9	113	106 1	422 10
Father only reported as deaf Mother only reported as deaf	62 51	37 31	25 20	73	4	79	63	<u>ī</u>		i
Neither parent reported as deaf Not reporting as to hearing of parents	16,994 30	6,318 9	10,676 21	1,518 3	2,227 3	4,823	1,489	110 2	105	404 7
Not reporting as to relationship of parents Both parents reported as deaf	852 6	385 5	467 1	23	45	122	60	25 1	5	187
One parent only reported as deaf Father only reported as deaf	9 3	63	3	1		1	1			
Mother only reported as deaf Neither parent reported as deaf Not reporting as to hearing of parents	6 554 283	3 263 111	3 291 172	1 21 1	43 2	1 103 18	1 47 12	20 4	4 1	53 134

50171°—18——10

¹ Includes those for whom the age when hearing was lost was not reported.

TABLE 19.—DEAF AND DUMB POPULATION FOR WHOM SPECIAL SCHEDULES WERE RETURNED, CLASSIFIED ACCORDING TO REPORTED CAUSE OF DEAFNESS, RELATIONSHIP OF PARENTS, AND STATUS OF PARENTS AS TO HEARING, FOR THE UNITED STATES AS A WHOLE: 1910.

				Aggregate.			
REPORTED CAUSE OF DEAFNESS.	Total.	Both par- ents re- ported as deaf.	One paren	reported as	Mother only reported as	Neither par- ent reported as deaf.	Not reporting as to hearing o parents.
				deaf.	deaf.		
All causes	19, 153	289	131	71	60	18,413	3
uses affecting the external ear	64					64	
Impacted cerumen	16					16	
Foreign bodies in the ear Burns and scalds	8 17					8	
Eczema. All other causes affecting the external ear	17 6					17 6	
auses affecting the middle ear	4,507	34	20	11	9	4, 424	
Causes producing suppurative condition	3,708	21	11	6	5	3,649	
Scarlet fever	2,005 525	10 3	4	3	1	1,975 519	
Diphtheria	166	3				162	
Influenza (grippe) Pneumonia.	87 102	1	•••		• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	86 101	
Ervsipelas	23					23	
Smallpox. Abscess in the head.	22 349	2	1 3	2	1	21 342	•••••
Disease of the ear	237		3 1		1	230	
Bronchitis Tonsillitis	12 17		• • • • • • • • • • • • •		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	12 17	
Teething	50	1	•••••		• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	49	
All other causes producing suppurative condition	34 79		1	1	•••••	33 79	
			•••••	•••••			•••••
Causes not producing suppurative condition Whooping cough	789 301	12	9	5- 2*	4	766 293	
Catarrh	186	5	2	1	1	179	
Colds	156	1	2	1	1	153	· · · · · · · · · · · ·
Scrofula Disease of the throat	69 31	1	1	1		66 30	
All other causes not producing suppurative condition	46	•••••	1		1	45	
All other causes affecting the middle ear	10	1				9	
auses affecting the internal ear	3,666	12	12	9	3	3,630	
Causes affecting the labyrinth Malarial fever and quinine	226 128	4	•••••			220	
Mumps	85					127 83	
Noise and concussion	12 1	1			•••••	9 1	
Causes affecting the auditory nerve	3,399	8	12	9	3	3,370	
Meningitis Brain fever	1,812 927		42	32	1	1,801 921	İ
Typhoid fever	384		Ī	·····	1	381	
Congestion of the brain Disease of the nervous system	31 4		•••••		•••••	31	
Paralysis	35	1				33	
Convulsions Sunstroke	174	2	4	3	1	168 7	
All other causes affecting the auditory nerve	11		1			10	
Combination of diseases	14	•••••			· · · · • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	14	•••••
Brain center for hearing affected	21					20	
Hydrocephalus Epilepsy	19 2					19 1	
All other causes affecting the internal ear	20					20	
ombination of different classes of causes	55			•••••		55	
nclassifiable causes	9,869	228	95	50	45	9,408	
Congenital	7,533	207	80	44	36	7,120	1
Earache	60 587	1 10	5	1	······	59 572	
Sickness	609	1	3	1	2	600	
Fever Hereditary causes	383 4	·····i		······	2	379	
Accident	57	5	. .			51	l
Medicine Fright, shock, excitement	36 31		•••••	••••		36	
Diarrhea and cholera infantum.	35	1		•••••		31 34	
	10					12	1
Operation All other unclassifiable causes	12 522	2	4	3	1	512	•••••

TABLE 19.—DEAF AND DUMB POPULATION FOR WHOM SPECIAL SCHEDULES WERE RETURNED, CLASSIFIED ACCORDING TO REPORTED CAUSE OF DEAFNESS, RELATIONSHIP OF PARENTS, AND STATUS OF PARENTS AS TO HEARING, FOR THE UNITED STATES AS A WHOLE: 1910—Continued.

	DEAF AND	DUMB POPUL	ATION FOR W	HOM SPECIAL	SCHEDULES V	WERE RETURNI	ED: 1910.
			Pare	ents first cous	sins.		
REPORTED CAUSE OF DEAFNESS		Both par-	One parer	t only report	ted as deaf.	Neither par-	Notreport
	Total.	ents re- ported as deaf.	Total.		Mother only reported as deaf.	ent reported as deaf.	ing as to hearing of parents.
All causes	883	2	9	6	3	865	
Causes affecting the external ear	2			•••••		2	
Impacted cerumen Foreign bodies in the ear	1					1	
Burns and scalds. Eczema All other causes affecting the external ear						1	
Causes affecting the middle ear	146		2	1	1	143	
Causes producing suppurative condition	117		2	1	1	114	
Measles	18					18	
Influenza (grippe). Pneumonia Errsipelas	1					1	
Smallpox. Abscess in the head Disease of the ear	1 22		1		1	1 21 6	
Bronchitis. Tonsillitis. Teething.					.		
All other causes producing suppurative condition. Combination of diseases						1 1	
Causes not producing suppurative condition Whooping cough	. 13						
Catarrh Colds Scrofula	42					842	
Disease of the throat. All other causes not producing suppurative condition	2				1	• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	
All other causes affecting the middle ear			1			52	
Causes affecting the labyrinth	7					7	
Malarial fever and quinine. Mumps. Noise and concussion	2					2	
All other causes affecting the labyrinth Causes affecting the auditory nerve	. 46			1		45	
Meningitis Brain fever Typhoid fever	21 12					21 12 7	
Congestion of the brain. Disease of the nervous system Paralysis.	2					2	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
Convulsions. Sunstroke. All other causes affecting the auditory nerve.	. 4		1	1		3	
Combination of diseases	•	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	·····				· • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •
Brain center for hearing affected. Hydrocephalus. Epilepsy							
All other causes affecting the internal ear							
Combination of different classes of causes	. 2	••••				2	
Jnclassifiable causes		2	6	4	2	627	
Congenital Earache Falls and blows	. 1	2		4	2	539 1 23	
Sickness. Fever Hereditary causes.	. 26					26 21	
Accident.	2					22	
Fright, shock, excitement. Diarrhea and cholera infantum							
All other unclassingole causes						11	
Cause unknown or not reported	. 39		·····	 		39	

TABLE 19.—DEAF AND DUMB POPULATION FOR WHOM SPECIAL SCHEDULES WERE RETURNED, CLASSIFIED ACCORDING TO REPORTED CAUSE OF DEAFNESS, RELATIONSHIP OF PARENTS, AND STATUS OF PARENTS AS TO HEARING, FOR THE UNITED STATES AS A WHOLE: 1910—Continued.

	DEAF AND	DUMB POPU	LATION FOR V	VHOM SPECIA	L SCHEDULES	WERE RETURN	ED: 1910.
	-		Paren	ts not first co	ousins.		
REPORTED CAUSE OF DEAFNESS.		Both par-	One parer	t only report	ed as deaf.	Neither par-	Not report- ing as to
	Total.	ents re- ported as deaf.	Total.		Mother only reported as deaf.	ent reported as deaf.	hearing of parents.
All causes.	17, 418	281	113	62	51	16, 994	3
Causes affecting the external ear	60					60	
Impacted cerumen	16					16	
Foreign bodies in the ear Burns and scalds	7 15					7 15	
Eczema All other causes affecting the external ear	17 5					17 5	
	5	•••••				Ů	
Causes affecting the middle ear	4, 258	34	18	10	8	4, 199	
Causes producing suppurative condition	3,502	21	9	5	4	3,465	
Scarlet fever	1, 893 492	10 3	4	3		1,876 487	
Diphtheria Influenza (grippe)	157 85	3			- 	154	••••
Pneumonia	99	1				98	••••••••
Erysipelas Smallpox	23 17					23 17	••••
Abscess in the head	324	2	2	1	1	319	1
Disease of the earBronchitis.	224 12	1	1	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	1	221 12]
Tonsillitis Teething	16 50	1				16 49	•••••
All other causes producing suppurative condition	33 77		1	1	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	32 77	••••••
			•••••				••••
Causes not producing suppurative condition	746 285	12 5	9	52	4	725 277	•••••
Catarrh.	175	5	2	1	ī	168	•••••
Colds Scrofula	148	1	$^{2}_{1}$	1	1	145 63	••••••
Disease of the throat	27 46		1	• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	·····	27 45	••••
All other causes not producing suppurative condition All other causes affecting the middle ear	40 10	1	1		• 1	40	•••••
-	3, 527	12	10	8	2		
Causes affecting the internal ear	209				Z	3, 503	
Malarial fever and guinine	118	1			• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	117	
Mumps. Noise and concussion.	80 10	2			•••••	78	
All other causes affecting the labyrinth	ĩ	·····				ĭ	
Causes affecting the auditory nerve Meningitis.	3,279	8	10	8	2	3,260	1
Brain fever	1,745	1 2	42	3	1	1,740 896	
Typhoid fever Congestion of the brain	369 29	2		• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	367 29	
Disease of the nervous system	4					4	
Paralysis Convulsions	34 166			2	••••••	32 161	1
Sunstroke All other causes affecting the auditory nerve	7		1			7	
Combination of diseases	14		1			10 14	• • • • • • • • • • • • •
Brain center for hearing affected	19					19	
Hydrocephalus Epilepsy	18					18	
	1			1	•••••	1	• • • • • • • • • • • • •
All other causes affecting the internal ear	20			"	• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	20	
Combination of different classes of causes	52					52	
Unclassifiable causes	8, 768	220	82	43	39	8, 454	1
Congenital	6, 595	200	63	37	31	6,318	
Earache Falls and blows	58 547	10	5	1	4	57 532	
Sickness.	557 352		3	Ī	2	553	
Hereditary causes	4	1		1	·····.	350	
Accident	52 34	5				47	·····
Fright, shock, excitement	30	••••••				30	
Diarrhea and cholera infantum Operation	33 11	1				32 11	
All other unclassifiable causes	495	2	3	3		488	
		1	1	11	1	1	1

TABLE 19.—DEAF AND DUMB POPULATION FOR WHOM SPECIAL SCHEDULES WERE RETURNED, CLASSIFIED ACCORDING TO REPORTED CAUSE OF DEAFNESS, RELATIONSHIP OF PARENTS, AND STATUS OF PARENTS AS TO HEARING, FOR THE UNITED STATES AS A WHOLE: 1910—Continued.

	DEAF AND	DUMB POPUL	ATION FOR W	HOM SPECIAL	SCHEDULES V	VERE RETURNE	D: 1910.
		N	ot reporting a	as to relation	ship of parent	ts.	
REPORTED CAUSE OF DEAFNESS.		Both par-	One parer	at only report	ed as deaf.	27.117	Not repor
	Total.	ents re- ported as deaf.	Total.		Mother only reported as deaf.	Neither par- ent reported as deaf.	ing as to hearing o parents.
All causes	852	6	9	3	6	554	2
uses affecting the external ear	2					2	
_				i		·····	
Impacted cerumen Foreign bodies in the ear	••••						
Burns and scalds	1					1	
Eczema. All other causes affecting the external ear	1		••••		·····	1	
uses affecting the middle ear	103					82	
-							
Causes producing suppurative condition Scarlet fever	89 52					70 40	
Measles.	15					14	
Diphtheria	4					3	
Influenza (grippe) Pneumonia.	1						
Erysipelas							
Smallpox	3					3	
Abscess in the head Disease of the ear	3						
Bronchitis					•••••		
Tonsillitis	1					1	
Teething							
Combination of diseases	1					1	
			·				
Causes not producing suppurative condition Whooping cough	14 3	[-				12	
Catarrh	3					3	
Colds.						4	
Scrofula. Disease of the throat							
All other causes not producing suppurative condition							
All other causes affecting the middle ear						1	
uses affecting the internal ear			1		1	75	
Causes affecting the labyrinth	10					9	
Malarial fever and quínine	5		1			5	
Mumps	2		1] - -		3	•
All other causes affecting the labyrinth					••••••		
Causes affecting the auditory nerve Meningitis			1		1	65	
Brain fever						13	
Typhoid fever			1		1	7	••••
Congestion of the brain Disease of the nervous system]	· • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •		• • • • • • • • • •
Paralysis	1					1	
Convulsions Sunstroke	4						
All other causes affecting the auditory nerve						1	
Combination of diseases							
Brain center for hearing affected	, n			 		1	Ì
Hvdrocephalus	1 1					1	
Epilepsy		1	1	1		•••••	i i
All other causes affecting the internal ear	1		1		1		
mbination of different classes of causes	1					1	
classifiable causes	460	6	7	3	4	327	
Congenital		5			3	263	
Earache	17						
Sickness	26	1				21	
Fever	10	 					
Hereditary causes							
Medicine							
Fright, shock, excitement	1						
Diarrhea and cholers infantum	1					1	
All other unclassifiable causes	16				1	13	
use unknown or not reported	200		1	+	1	67	

TABLE 20.—DEAF AND DUMB POPULATION FOR WHOM SPECIAL SCHEDULES WERE RETURNED, CLASSIFIED ACCORDING TO REPORTED CAUSE OF DEAFNESS, STATUS AS TO EXISTENCE OF BROTHERS AND SISTERS, AND STATUS OF BROTHERS AND SISTERS AS TO HEARING, FOR THE UNITED STATES AS A WHOLE: 1910.

		F	leporting brot	ners or sisters.			
REPORTED CAUSE OF DEAFNESS.	Total.	Total.	Reporting deaf brothers or sisters.	Reporting no deaf brothers or sisters.	Not re- porting as to hearing of brothers or sisters.	Reporting no brothers or sisters.	Not re- porting as to existence of brothers or sisters.
All causes	19, 153	17, 852	4, 347	13, 393	112	853	448
Causes affecting the external ear	64	62	12	50		2	
Impacted cerumen Foreign bodies in the ear Burns and scalds Eczema All other causes affecting the external ear	16 8 17 17 6	15 8 16 17 6	3 1 2 4 2	12 7 14 13 4		[
Causes affecting the middle ear	4, 507	4, 251	628	3,608	15	206	50
Causes producing suppurative condition	3,703 2,005 555 166 87 102 23 249 237 12 12 17 50 349 79	3,497 1,896 491 491 95 95 19 21 342 222 222 11 15 477 34 375	463 222 72 18 9 14 14 3 2 50 38 2 4 14 14 3 50 38 2 4 50 38 2 10	3,022 1,667 417 127 73 81 16 19 292 183 9 9 11 33 292 65		165 88 23 15 4 5 4 1 6 11 2 2 2 2 4	46 21 11 1 4 1 2 2 2 2 1 4 1 1 2 2 1
Causes not producing suppurative condition Whooping cough Catarnh Colds Scrofula Disease of the throat All other causes not producing suppurative condition All other causes affecting the middle ear	789 301 186 156 69 31 46 10	744 284 178 144 67 28 43	163 63 41 33 12 7 7 7 2	578 220 136 111 55 20 36 8	3 1 1 	41 15 8 10 2 3 3 3	422
Causes affecting the internal ear	3, 666	3, 462	208	3, 249	5	145	59
Causes affecting the labyrinth Malarial fever and quinine Mumps Noise and concussion All other causes affecting the labyrinth	226 128 85 12 1	217 123 83 10 1	18 6 11 1	198 117 72 8 1	1	9 5 2 2	
Causes affecting the auditory nerve. Meningitis. Brain fever. Typhoid fever. Congestion of the brain. Disease of the nervous system. Paralysis. Convulsions. Sunstroke. All other causes affecting the auditory nerve. Combination of diseases.	3,399 1,812 927 384 31 4 35 174 7 11 14	3,205 1,696 876 370 31 4 32 167 7 9 9 13	188 65 62 31 1 1 	3,013 1,629 813 339 30 4 31 140 6 8 8 13	4 2 1 	2	58 40 10 4
Brain center for hearing affected. Hydrocephalus. Epilepsy	21 19 2	20 19 1	1	19 18 1		1	
All other causes affecting the internal ear	20 55	20 51	1	19 49		4	
Unclassifiable causes	9, 869	9, 238	3, 313	5, 862	63	440	191
Congenital. Earache. Falls and blows. Sickness. Fever Hereditary causes. Accident	7, 533 60 587 609 383 4 57	7,047 57 545 580 363 4 45	3,042 18 92 61 33 3 9	3,955 39 451 513 328 1 36	50 2 6 2	. 3	149
Medicine. Fright, shock, excitement. Diarrhea and cholera infantum. Operation. All other unclassifiable causes.	36 31 35 12 522	35 28 34 10 490	2 1 6 1 45	33 27 28 9 442			
All Other unclassifiable causes							

TABLE 21.—DEAF AND DUMB POPULATION FOR WHOM SPECIAL SCHEDULES WERE RETURNED REPORTING CHILDREN, CLASSIFIED ACCORDING TO REPORTED CAUSE OF DEAFNESS AND STATUS OF CHILDREN AS TO HEARING, FOR THE UNITED STATES AS A WHOLE: 1910.

	SPECIAL		PULATION FO ES WERE R EN: 1910.	
REPORTED CAUSE OF DEAFNESS.	Total.	Report- ing deaf children.	Reporting no deaf children.	Not re porting as to hearing of chil- dren.
All causes	4, 397	296	4,043	
Causes affecting the external ear	19		19	
Impacted cerumen Foreign bodies in the ear. Burns and scalds. All other causes affecting the external ear	3		6 3 8 2	
Causes affecting the middle ear	1,305	70	1,227	
Causes producing suppurative condition. Scarlet fever. Measles. Diphtheria. Influenza (grippe). Pneumonia. Erysipelas. Smallpox. Abscess in the head. Disease of the ear. Bronchitis. Tonsillitis. Teething. All other causes producing suppurative condition. Combination of diseases. Causes not producing suppurative condition. Colds. Scrofula. Disease of the throat. All other causes affecting the middle ear.	$\begin{array}{c} 118\\ 366\\ 7\\ 7\\ 15\\ 4\\ 7\\ 60\\ 58\\ 1\\ 6\\ 20\\ 9\\ 22\\ 164\\ 61\\ 25\\ 47\\ 17\\ 7\\ 7\\ 7\\ 7\\ 7\\ 7\\ 7\\ 7\end{array}$	57 32 7 3 	1,076 739 111 33 7 5 4 7 5 4 5 5 18 8 9 21 149 56 21 149 56 21 43 16 7 6	
Causes affecting the internal ear.		28	1,010	
Causes affecting the labyrinth. Malarial fever and quinine. Mumps Noise and concussion All other causes affecting the labyrinth	73 34 36 2		72 33 36 2 1	
Causes affecting the auditory nerve. Meningitis. Brain fever. Typhoid fever. Congestion of the brain. Disease of the nervous system. Paralysis. Convulsions. Sunstroke. All other causes affecting the auditory nerve. Combination of diseases.	464 329 113 7 1 13 26 4 3	27 9 13 3 2	928 451 315 107 7 1 12 23 4 3 5	
Brain center for hearing affected	5		5 5	
All other causes affecting the internal ear		2	5 12	
Jnclassifiable causes		183	1,630	
Congenital		159	1,149	-
Earāche Falls and blows Sickness Fever Hereditary causes Accident Medicine	13 160 103 79 2 8	1 6 5 2 2	12 154 97 75 2 6 10	
Fright, shock, excitement. Diarrhea and cholera infantum.	. 6	1	10 6 4 105	
Operation	. 113	1 ·		1

TABLE 22.-DEAF AND DUMB POPULATION 5 YEARS OF AGE OR OVER FOR WHOM SPECIAL SCHEDULES

		DEAF AND DU	MB POPULATION 5	YEARS OF AGE	OR OVER FOR	WHOM SPECIA	L SCHEDULES	WERE RETURN	ED: 1910. ¹
			······································		Having	attended scho	ol.		
	DIVISION AND STATE.				Having	attended speci	al school for th	e deaf.	
		Aggregate.	Total.		Hav	ving attended o	ther schools al	so.	
				Total.	Common school only.	High school or academy.	University or college.	Schools of miscella- neous character.	Schools of character not reported.
1	UNITED STATES	18, 850	15, 736	601	430	72	34	44	21
2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10	GEOGRAPHIC DIVISIONS: New England. Middle Atlantic. East North Central. West North Central. South Atlantic. East South Central. West South Central. Mountain. Pacific.	$\begin{array}{c} 1, 169 \\ 4, 087 \\ 4, 269 \\ 2, 731 \\ 2, 277 \\ 1, 822 \\ 1, 584 \\ 343 \\ 568 \end{array}$	994 3, 614 3, 705 2, 350 1, 660 1, 379 1, 240 286 508	66 127 166 102 61 23 23 23 15 18	37 100 121 43 14 19 11 14	6 17 12 10 5 1 2 2	4 29 8 3 2 3 1 2	9 7 15 10 1 1	10 1 4 1 4 1
11 12 13 14 15 16	NEW ENGLAND: Maine. New Hampshire. Vermont. Massachusetts. Rhode Island. Connecticut.	161 97 62 559 110 180	128 80 44 480 98 164	11 6 2 41 6	6 5 2 20	1	4	2 1 5 1	2
17 18 19	MIDDLE ATLANTIC: New York New Jersey Pennsylvania	2, 325 320 1, 442	2, 135 272 1, 207	69 16 42	55 12 33	8 4 5	1	5 2	
20 21 22 23 24	EAST NORTH CENTRAL: Ohio Indiana Illinois. Michigan Wisconsin	652	967 544 1, 164 557 473	47 32 35 28 24	36 23 25 17 20	7 3 5 2	3 3 1 2	1 1 3 8 2	2 1 1
25 26 27 28 29 30 31	WEST NORTH CENTRAL: Minnesota Iowa Missouri North Dakota South Dakota Nebraska Kansas	489 431 866 96 105 277 467	439 371 712 79 822 259 408	22 17 12 7 1 19 24	13 10 10 6 	1 2 1 1 3	4 1 1 2	45	
32 33 34 35 36 37 38 39 40	SOUTH ATLANTIC: Delaware Maryland District of Columbia Virginia. West Virginia. North Carolina. South Carolina. Georgia. Florida.	19 383 56 367 298 492 239 340 83	14 334 48 217 233 368 164 225 57	2 15 5 7 14 2 5 9 2	2 13 4 11 2 1 7 7	1 2 1 2 3 1	•••••	1	1 1 1 1 1
41 42 43 44	EAST SOUTH CENTRAL: Kentucky Tennessee Alabama. Mississippi	655 572 304 291	529 434 206 210	11 3 5 4	8 2 1 3	1 1 2 1	1		 1
45 46 47 48	WEST SOUTH CENTRAL: Arkansas Louisiana Oklahoma. Texas	330 249 300 705	270 167 256 547	6 1 6 10	4 1 5 9	1	1		
49 50 51 52 53 54 55 55 56	MOUNTAIN: Montana. Idaho Wyoming. Colorado New Mexico. Arizona. Utah. Nevada.	47 40 12 108 59 15 55 7	42 38 10 98 31 11 11 49 7	2 4 	1	2	1	1	
57 58 59	PACEFIC: Washington Oregon California	146 129 293	127 113 268	6 5 7	4 5 5	2	2		

¹ Includes the small number whose age was not reported.

WERE RETURNED, CLASSIFIED ACCORDING TO EDUCATION, BY DIVISIONS AND STATES: 1910.

		Having	attended scho	ol—Continue	d.			Not ha	ving attended	school.	
aving attend de	ded special sch paf—Continued.	nool for the	Not	having atten	ded special s	chool for the	deaf.				Not report-
Having at	tended no other	r school.			Having	attended—		Total.	Reporting private instruction	Reporting no instruction.	Not report- ing as to education.
Total.	Reporting no other instruction.	Reporting private in- struction at home.	Total.	Common school only.	High school or academy.	Schools of miscella- neous character.	Schools of character not reported.		at home.	instruction.	
14,787	14,667	120	348	237	24	70	17	2,862	112	2,750	252
903 3,426 3,439 2,179 1,562 1,338 1,201 267 472	$\begin{array}{r} 894\\ 3,400\\ 3,409\\ 2,154\\ 1,557\\ 1,332\\ 1,191\\ 264\\ 466\end{array}$	9 26 30 25 5 6 10 3 6	25 61 100 69 37 18 16 4 18	14 46 68 38 30 14 13 4 10		11 7 23 22 2 1 1 4	5 4 5 3	149 398 499 355 596 421 332 355 57	7 20 20 20 17 10 17 17	142 378 479 335 579 411 315 55 56	26 75 26 21 22 12 2 3
112 73 40 425 98 155	111 72 39 419 98 155	1 1 1 6	5 1 2 14 3	5 1 2 4 2		10		30 17 14 66 8 14	1 2 1 2	29 15 13 64 8 13	3 4 13 4 2
2,045 245 1,136	2,029 244 1,127	16 1 9	21 11 29	17 9 20	3	7	$1 \\ 2 \\ 2$	156 41 201	11 1 8	145 40 193	34 7 34
904 493 1,099 504 439	897 484 1,089 501 438	7 9 10 3 1	16 19 30 25 10	11 12 24 12 9	3	2 6 5 9 1	1 1 2	144 76 114 82 83	4 5 7 1 3	140 71 107 81 80	21 6 21 13 4
399 341 686 70 78 234 371	394 336 677 69 78 231 369	5 5 9 1 3 2	18 13 14 2 3 6 13	4 9 11 1 2 3 8	2 1 1	12 4 1 1 1 1 2	1 1 1 3	45 57 148 17 21 15 52	3 3 10 1 1 2	42 54 138 17 20 14 50	5 3 6
12 316 42 200 215 361 156 209 51	12 316 42 200 215 360 156 205 51		3 1 10 4 5 3 7 4	3 1 6 4 4 1 7 7 4	4		 1 2	5 44 8 145 61 121 75 112 25	 6 2 7 2	5 44 8 139 59 121 75 105 23	5
511 429 196 202	507 428 195 202	4 1 1	7 2 5 4	5 2 4 3	1	1		113 133 95 80	3 4 2 1	110 129 93 79	13 5 3 1
263 166 243 529	261 166 241 523	2 2 6	1 7 8	1 6 6	1 1	1		60 80 42 150	1 9 7	59 71 42 143	22
39 34 10 91 29 11 47 6	39 34 10 89 29 11 46 6 6	2					· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	5 2 10 27 3 6		5 2 10 27 3 6	 1 1
117 102		22	4	33		1		18 15	1	17 15	

TABLE 23.—DEAF AND DUMB POPULATION 5 YEARS OF AGE OR OVER FOR WHOM SPECIAL SCHEDULES WERE FOR THE UNITED STATES

				MEION	NED: 1910.1				
BACE, NATIVITY, AND EDUCATION.		Total.		5 to	9 years of a	ige.	10 to	14 years of	age.
	Both sexes.	Male.	Female.	Both sexes.	Male.	Female.	Both sexes.	Male.	Femal
All classes	18, 850	10, 343	8, 507	1,850	1,015	835	2, 569	1,403	1, 1
Having attended school	15, 736	8,709	7, 027	1,266	692	574	2, 321	1, 267	1,0
Having attended special school for the deaf	601	8, 522 329	6, 866 272	1,227 29	675 16	552 13	2, 280 82	1, 241 52	1,0
Common school only. High school or academy.	430	233 41	197 31	23 2	13 1	10 1	70 3	47	
University or college Schools of miscellaneous character Schools of character not reported	1 34 1	23 23	11 21		2	1		8	
Having attended no other school	14.787	9 8, 193	12 6, 594	1,198	659	1 539	2 2, 198	1,189	1,
Reporting no other instruction Reporting private instruction at home	14,667 120	8,125 68	6, 542 52	1, 195 3	659 	536 3	2, 184 14	1, 182 7	1,
Not having attended special school for the deaf Having attended—	1 1	187	161	39	17	22	41	26	
Common school only. High school or academy.	237 24	124 13	113 11	30	12	18	25	16	
Schools of miscellaneous character Schools of character not reported	1 701	43	27 10	8 1	5	3 1	15 1	9 1	
Not having attended school	2, 862	1, 491	1, 371	568	314	254	235	129	
Reporting private instruction at home Reporting no instruction	112 2,750	54 1,437	58 1, 313	14 554	4 310	10 244	9 226	3 126	
Not reporting as to education	1 1	1,437	1, 515	16	910	7	13	7	
Thite		9,729	7,994	1,766	969	797	2,388	1,302	1,
Having attended school	15,164	8,394	6,770	1,221	670	551	2,199	1, 195	1,
Having attended special school for the deaf		8, 223 318	6,616	1, 184 29	654 16	530 13	2, 162 81	1,172 51	
Common school only	420	226 40	265 194 28	29 23 . 2	10 13 1	10 10	69 3	46	
High school or academy University or college Schools of miscellaneous character	32 43	21 23	28 11 20		2	1			••••
Schools of character not reported	20	8 7,905	$12 \\ 6,351$	1,155	638	1 517	2 2, 081	1, 121	
Reporting no other instruction Reporting private instruction at home	14, 139 117	7,839 66	6, 300 51	1, 153 2	638	515 2	2,067 14	1,114 7	
Not having attended special school for the deaf Having attended—	325	171	154	37	16	21	37	23	
Common school only High school or academy	220 23	113 12	107 11	29	11	18	22	14	
Schools of miscellaneous character Schools of character not reported	68	41 5	27 9	8	5	3	15	9	
Not having attended school	2, 324	1, 205	1, 119	530	291	239	176	100	
Reporting private instruction at home Reporting no instruction	103 2, 221	51 1, 154	52 1,067	13 517	4 287	9 230	5 171	2 98	
Not reporting as to education		130	105	15	8	7	13	7	
Native	15, 889	8,700	7, 189	1,677	914	763	2, 246	1, 214	1,
Having attended school	13, 743	7, 587	6, 156	1, 144	623	521	2,063	1, 112	
Having attended special school for the deaf Having attended other schools also	510	7, 441 291	6,018 228	1,109 28	609 16	500 12	2, 028 75	1,090 48	
Common school only High school or academy University or college Schools of miscellaneous character	374 59	206 36	168 23 9	23 1	13 1	īō	63 3	43	Í
University or college Schools of miscellaneous character	30 38	21 21	17	3	2	1	·····?	3	
Schools of character not reported Having attended no other school Reporting no other instruction	12,940	7,150 7,090	11 5,790	1,081 1,079	593 593	1 488	2 1,953	1,042	
Reporting private instruction at home	107	60	5, 743 47	1,079		486 2	1,940 13	1,036 6	ĺ
Not having attended special school for the deaf Having attended—	1	146	138	35	14	21	35	22	
Common school only. High school or academy	195 21	100 11	95 10	28	10	18	22	14	
Schools of miscellaneous character Schools of character not reported	58 10	33 2	25 8	7	4	3	13	8	
Not having attended school		1,013	947	519	284	235	171	95	
Reporting private instruction at home Reporting no instruction	86 1, 874	40 973	46 901	12 507	4 280	8 227	5 166	2 93	
Not reporting as to education	1 1	100	86	14	7	7	12	7	
Foreign-born	1, 834	1, 029	805	89	55	34	142	88	
Having attended school	1, 421	807	614	77	47	30	136	83	
Having attended special school for the deaf Having attended other schools also	64	782 27	598 37	75	45	30	134	82	
Common school only High school or academy University or college	46 9	20 4	26 5	1		1 1	6 6	3	
University or college Schools of miscellaneous character Schools of character not reported	2 5	2	23			* • • • • • • • • •			
Having attended no other school	1,316	1 755	1 561	74	45	29	128	79	
Reporting no other instruction Reporting private instruction at home	1,306	749	557 4	74	45	29	128 127 1	78	

DEAF AND DUMB POPULATION 5 YEARS OF AGE OR OVER FOR WHOM SPECIAL SCHEDULES WERE RETURNED: 1910 1-continued. 15 to 19 years of age. 20 to 24 years of age. 25 to 44 years of age. 45 to 64 years of age. 65 years of age or over. Both sexes. Both sexes. Both sexes. Both sexes. Both Male. Female. Male. Female. Male. Female. Male. Female. Male. Female. sexes. 1,066 2,062 1,193 5,914 3,170 3,228 2,403 1,337 2,744 1,792 1,436 2,222 1,235 1,831 1,066 5,040 2,735 2,522 1,431 1,091 2,305 1,796 67 44 8 8 4,929 228 158 2, 447 96 66 1,042 2,684 112 2, 245 116 84 17 13 6 2, 194 1,219 1,388 1,059 23 5 5 38 11 60 26 21 28 4 15 17 6 4 11 ç g 10 4,701 4,658 43 2,351 2,324 27 1,007 994 13 2,129 2,111 18 1,020 1,005 15 257 257 2,109 2,097 12 937 1,331 1,319 12 224 1,169 1,729 1,715 2,572 2,547 12 15 16 17 1 4 6 6 4 3 11 6 8 11 1 17 5 2 4 14 `i 2 ï ï ĩ İ19 167 202 112 362 376 614 303 311 94 73 90 738 126 116 20 24Ž 1,246 1,889 1,092 5,578 2,999 2,579 3,090 1,712 1,378 2.232 4, 893 2,659 2, 234 2, 491 1,409 1,082 2, 101 1,172 1,727 1.006 1,697 60 40 7 7 4,785 224 156 33 14 17 30 20 30 . 20 3 3 2 2, 420 95 65 1,370 56 37 11 1,050 39 28 13 7 4 6 1,159 2,609 2,176 113 2,077 25 26 27 28 29 30 31 32 33 58 7 26 2 1 3 1 885 882 3 16 17 ; īò 259 257 2,063 2,045 18 956 2, 325 2, 298 27 480 7 1,997 1,985 12 1,637 1,624 13 680 1 4, 561 4, 519 42 2, 498 2, 474 24 1, 314 1, 302 12 223 1,112 1,103 9 1,011 12 15 1 10 2 11 1 6 6 4 7 2 3 4 4 4 2 11 1 4 2 37 38 17 • • ····i 509 247 262 66 559 274 63 285 51 73 209 107 102 1,432 1,034 2,625 2.246 2, 598 1.166 2,083 1,156 1,782 4,871 4, 353 2, 369 1,984 2,133 1,198 1,960 1,088 1,637 10 6 1 2,078 82 1,169 4,256 198 139 1,932 96 1,939 72 52 1,078 43 28 28 18 46 47 48 1,609 2,324 102 35 7 7 24 17 3 32 9 4 1 23 4 2 2 15 10 70 13 4 7 13 6 14 15 3 50 · • 52 53 54 1,035 1,027 1,556 1,544 12 193 2,222 2,199 23 1,996 1,973 23 1,121 1,111 10 862 13 410 6 217 2 1, 836 1, 818 644 1 4,058 4,017 1, 867 1, 857 10 830 2 91Î 11 7 1 1 5 6 4 57 1 9 2 11 1 1 1 4 3 3 . . . 12^{1} 5 1 59 • • • i ... 3 208 210 397 204 79 62 62 49 122 418 64 58 Ĩ 33 3 2 1 1 2 1 17 12 3 67 68 26 17 5 5 3 4 4 7 5 2 2 5 2 10 5 ž 70 71 72 ï ï ī ï ï ï ï

RETURNED, CLASSIFIED ACCORDING TO RACE, NATIVITY, SEX, AGE AT ENUMERATION, AND EDUCATION, AS A WHOLE: 1910.

156

TABLE 23.—DEAF AND DUMB POPULATION 5 YEARS OF AGE OR OVER FOR WHOM SPECIAL SCHEDULES WERE FOR THE UNITED STATES

	DEAF AND	DUMB POPU	ILATION 5 Y	EARS OF AG RETUR	E OR OVE	e por who	OM SPECIAL	SCHEDULES	WERE
RACE, NATIVITY, AND EDUCATION.		Total.		5 to	9 years of a	3g 8.	10 to	14 years of	age.
	Both sexes.	Male.	Female.	Both sexes.	Male.	Female.	Both sexes.	Male.	Fema
White—Continued.									
Foreign-born—Continued. Having attended school—Continued.									
Not having attended special school for the deaf Having attended—	}	25	16	2	-			1	
Common school only High school or academy Schools of miscellaneous character	25 2	13 1	12 1	1	1				
Schools of miscellaneous character Schools of character not reported	10	8	2 1	1	1		2	1	
Not having attended school		192	172	11	7	4	5	5	
Reporting private instruction at home	17	11		1		1 3			
Reporting no instruction		181	166	10	7	3	5	5	- -
Not reporting as to education	{ {	30	19	1	1		1		
Colored		614	513	84	46	38	, 181	101	ļ
Having attended school	!	315	257	45	22	23	122	72	
Having attended special school for the deaf Having attended other schools also	549 18	299 11	250 7	43	21	22	118 1	69 1	
Common school only High school or academy University or college. Schools of miscellaneous character	10 4	7 1	3				1	1	
University or college Schools of miscellaneous character	2 1	2	1						
Schools of character not reported Having attended no other school Reporting no other instruction	111	1 288	243	43	21	22 21	117	68	
Reporting no other instruction Reporting private instruction at home	528 3	286 2	242 1	42 1	21	21 1	117	6 8	
Not having attended special school for the deaf Having attended—	23	16	7	2	1	1	4	3	
Common school only High school or academy	17 1	11 1	6	1	1	••••••	3	2	
Schools of miscellaneous character Schools of character not reported	2	22		1		1	1	1	
Not having attended school		286	252	38	23	15	59	29	
Reporting private instruction at home				1				1	
Reporting no instruction	529	283	246	37	23	14	55	28	
Not reporting as to education		13	4	1	1				•••••
Negro		579	482	78	44	34	174	99 70	
Having attended school	-	303 	245	41	21 20	20	118	67	
Having attended special school for the deaf Having attended other schools also Common school only	528 18 10	209 11 7	239 7 3	39			112 1 1		
High school or academy. University or college. Schools of miscellaneous character	4	1	3					·····	
Schools of miscellaneous character. Schools of character not reported			1						
Having attended no other school.	510 507	278 276	232 231	39	20 20	19	111 111	66 66	
Reporting private instruction at home	3	2/0	1	38 1	20	18 1			
Not having attended special school for the deaf Having attended— Common school only	20	14	6	2	1	1	4	3	
Common school only High school or academy Schools of miscellaneous character	15 1	10 1	5	1	1		3	2	
Schools of miscellaneous character Schools of character not reported	1 3	1 2	·····1	······		1	1	1	
Not having attended school	497	263	234	36	22	14	58	29	
Reporting private instruction at home		3	6	1		1	4	1	
Reporting no instruction	1 11	260 13	228 3	35 1	22 1	13	54	28	
Other colored	1 1	35	31	6	2	4	7	2	
Hawing attended school		12							
Having attended special school for the deaf Having attended other schools also Common school only High school or academy University or college Schools of miscellaneous character Schools of character not reported Having attended no other instruction. Reporting private instruction at home	21	10		4	1	3	6	2	
Having attended other schools also Common school only	•••••								
High school or academy University or college	•••••								
Schools of miscellaneous character Schools of character not reported	•••••								
Having attended no other school Reporting no other instruction	21 21	10 10	11 11	4	1	3	6	2	
Reporting private instruction at home Not having attended special school for the deaf	3	2	•••••	·····	- -	······	······	 ^	· ·····
Having attended		-							
Common school only. High school or academy.	z	1						11	
Schools of miscellaneous character Schools of character not reported	1	1	•••••						
Not having attended school	41	23	18	2	1	1	1		
Reporting private instruction at home									
Reporting no instruction		23	18 1		1	1	1		•

RETURNED, CLASSIFIED ACCORDING TO RACE, NATIVITY, SEX, AGE AT ENUMERATION, AND EDUCATION, AS A WHOLE: 1910-Continued.

15 te	o 19 years of	age.	20 to	24 years of	age.	25 t	o 44 years of	age.	45 to	64 years of	age.	65 yea	urs of age of	r over.
oth xes.	Male.	Female.	Both sexes.	Male.	Female.	Both sexes.	Male.	Female.	Both sexes.	Male.	Female.	Both sexes.	Male.	Female
3	3		2	1	1	11	5	6	16	10	6	5		
			-		1	8	3	5	10	7	4	4	3	
1 2	1 2		·····	·····i		1 2	2	1	2	$\frac{1}{2}$	1			
8	6	2	15	9	6		70	77	3 118	2 58	1 60	1 60	1 37	23
2 6	24	2	1 14		1 5	6	4 66	2 75	6	4	2 58	1	1	
0	4	2	14 2	9 1	5 1	141 20	66 14	6	112 16	54 11	58	59 8	36 2	23
171	91	80	173	101	72	336	171	165	138	80	58	38	20	18
121	63	58	104	60		147	76	71	31	22	9	2		
117 5	60 3	57 2	. 99	56 5	43 2	144	75 1	69 3	27 1	18 1	9	1		1
5 2 2	32	2	4 1	31	1	2 1		2 1	1	i				
			1 1	1	1	1	1							
$112 \\ 112 \\ 112$	57 57	55 55	92 91	51 50	 41 41	140 139	74 73	66 66	26 26	17 17 17	9 9	1 1		 1 1
4	3	1	1 5	1 4	 1	1	1 1	2	4	4	•••••	1		
2 1	1	1	4	3	1	3	1	· 2	3	3		1		1
1 1	1 1	• • • • • • • • • • • • • •	1	1				·····						
50	28	22	69	41	 28		88	 92	1 105	1 56	49	33		
		- <u></u> -	3	2	1	1		1						
50	28	22	66	39	27	179 9	88 7	91 2	105 2	56 2	49	. 33 . 3	19 1	14
166	88	78	159	91	68	314	160	154	129	75	54	35	18	17
119	62	57	97	55	42	143	74	69	30	21	9	2		2
117 5	60 3	57 2	93 7	52 5	41	140	73 1	67 3	26	17	9	1		1
22	2	2	4	3 1 1	2 1	2		2 1	1 1	i				
		•••••	1 1	1	······ 1	1	1				•••••			
$1 \\ 112 \\ $	1 57 57	55 55	86 85	, 47 46	39 39	136 135	72 71	64 64	25 25	16 16	9 9	1 1		1
 2			ĩ	1	1	1	1		4			·····		
1	1		3	2	1	3	1	2	* 3	3	•••••	1	••••	1
1	1		·····i	1			••••••						•••••	
47	26	21	62	36	26		79	 83	1 97	1 52	 45			14
			3	2	• 1	102		1						
47	26	21	59	34	25	161 9	79 7	82 2	97 2	52	45	31 2	17 1	14
5	3	2	14	10	4	22	11	11	9	5	4	3	2	1
2	1	1	7	5	2	4	2	2	1	1		•••••		••••
			6	4	2	4	2	2	1	1				
. .						· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·			·····					•••••
••••			6 6	4 4	2 2	4	2 2 2	2 2	1 1	1				• • • • • • • • • • •
								م •••••	••••••					
2 1	1	1	1	1	•••••	•••••								
<u>i</u>	1								• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •					
·····			_					_						
3	2		7	5	2	18	9	9		4	4	2	2	-,
3	2	·····i	7	5	2	18	9	9	8	4	4	2	2	

TABLE 24.—DEAF AND DUMB POPULATION 5 YEARS OF AGE OR OVER FOR WHOM SPECIAL SCHEDULES WERE RETURNED, CLASSIFIED ACCORDING TO AGE WHEN HEARING WAS LOST AND EDUCATION, FOR THE UNITED STATES AS A WHOLE: 1910.

	DEAF AND DU	JMB POPULATIO	ON 5 YEARS OF RET	AGE OR OVER URNED: 1910.1		SPECIAL SCHE	DULES WERE
	·		Nu	mber whose de	eafness was-	_	
EDUCATION.	Total.			1	Acquired. ²		
		Congenital.	Total.	At less than 5 years of age. ³	At 5 to 9 years of age.	At 10 years of age or over.	At age not reported.
 Total	18, 850	7, 346	11, 504	9, 147	1,594	140	623
Having attended school	15,736	5, 861	9,875	8,079	1,303	67	426
Having attended special school for the deaf Having attended other schools also Common school only High school or academy University or college	601 430 72	5,757 145 89 22 9	9,631 456 341 50 25	7,935 265 184 33 20	1, 253 166 141 14 5	43 7 7	400 18 9 3
University or college	21	18 7 5,612 5,578 34	26 14 9,175 9,089 86	19 9 7,670 7,601 69	2 4 1,087 1,072 15	36 36	5 1 382 380 2
Not having attended special school for the deaf		104	244	144	50	24	26
Common school only High school or academy	237 24	61 7	176 17	109 14	42 3	17	8
Schools of miscellaneous character	70	32 4	38 13	18 3	3 2	7	17 1
Not having attended school	2,862	1,406	1,456	996	269	67	124
Reporting private instruction at home Reporting no instruction	112 2,750	43 1,363	69 1,387	57 939	11 258	67	1 123
Not reporting as to education.	252	79	173	72	22	6	78

Includes the small number whose age at enumeration was not reported.
 Includes those for whom the age when hearing was lost was not reported.
 Includes those reported as having lost their hearing in infancy but without statement as to the exact age.

TABLE 25.—DEAF AND DUMB POPULATION 10 YEARS OF AGE OR OVER FOR WHOM SPECIAL SCHEDULES DIVISIONS AND

		DEAF AND	DUMB POP	ULATION 10	YEARS OF	AGE OR OVE	R FOR WHO	A SPECIAL :	SCHEDULE	S WERE 1	RETURNEI): 1910. ¹
							Reportin	ng as to me	ans of cor	nmunicat	ion.	
					Not re-		Usi	ng speech s	as a mean	s of comm	unication	1.
	DIVISION AND STATE.	Total.	Able to read lips.	Not able to read lips.	porting as to ability to read			Report	ting mear	s of comm	nunication	a as —
					lips.	Total.	Total.	Speech, writing, finger spelling, and sign language.	Speech, writing, and finger spelling.	Speech, writing, and sign lan- guage.	Speech, finger spelling, and sign lan- guage.	Speech and writing.
1	United States	17,000	5, 457	11, 154	389	16, 367	4, 057	2, 880	154	100		463
2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10	GEOGRAPHIC DIVISIONS: New England Middle Atlantic. East North Central. West North Central. South Atlantic. East South Central. West South Central. Mountain. Pacific	1,626 1,428	464 1,432 1,249 709 566 457 363 105 112	564 2,008 2,623 1,782 1,407 1,136 1,047 201 386	31 97 109 47 39 33 18 6 9	1,013 3,409 3,812 2,467 1,893 1,568 1,568 1,404 306 495	377 1,228 923 491 378 248 211 74 127	203 826 683 382 282 186 163 61 94	23 54 35 11 12 5 9 3 2	13 31 24 14 6 4 2 1 5	9 17 15 12 7 14 7 1 2	76 239 89 16 20 7 6 2 8
11 12 13 14 15 16	NEW ENGLAND: Maine. New Hampshire. Vermont. Massachusetts. Rhode Island. Connecticut.	55 513 88	68 35 21 224 62 54	81 55 33 276 22 97	6 1 13 4 6	146 85 54 487 85 156	48 34 11 191 50 43	32 21 5 106 8 31	1 2 4 9 6 1	3 5 4 1	2 2 4 1	4 4 45 21 2
17 18 19	MIDDLE ATLANTIC: New York New Jersey Pennsylvania	280	813 104 515	1,088 165 755	49 11 37	1, 875 276 1, 258	753 67 408	513 52 261	38 1 15	4 1 26	11 3 3	158 5 76
20 21 22 23 24	EAST NORTH CENTRAL: Ohio Indiana Illinois. Michigan Wisconsin	590 1,206	270 149 476 180 174	757 418 694 424 330	27 23 36 13 10	997 569 1,169 587 490	196 94 374 123 136	151 78 294 83 77	5 2 13 6 9	5 3 3 3 10	6 2 2 4 1	13 2 37 17 20
25 26 27 28 29 30 31	WEST NORTH CENTRAL: Minnesota Iowa Missouri North Dakota South Dakota Nebraska Kansas	413 819 78 93	155 95 222 18 14 96 109	297 307 581 60 79 148 310	8 11 16 4 8	450 409 791 72 85 244 416	97 68 161 13 13 67 72	79 55 123 8 9 52 56	5 2 1 3	3 1 6 1 2 1	1 1 4 2 4	3 2 2 2 6 1
32 33 34 35 36 37 38 39 40	SOUTH ATLANTIC: Delaware Maryland District of Columbia Virginia West Virginia. North Carolina. South Carolina. Georgia. Florida.	54 336 262 420 215 299	9 117 17 89 49 131 57 72 25	10 206 37 236 208 282 158 222 48	9 5 7 	16 318 53 301 255 388 208 281 73	7 102 22 49 33 80 25 49 11	7 89 13 33 23 54 17 35 11	2 2 5 1 2		1 1 2 3	3 5 1 6 1 4
41 42 43 44	EAST SOUTH CENTRAL: Kentucky Tennessee Alabama Mississippi	278	171 139 82 65	412 353 191 180	8 15 5 5	577 480 268 243	111 64 33 4 0	85 50 26 25	1 1 3	1 2 1	10 1 3	5 1 1
45 46 47 48	WEST SOUTH CENTRAL: Arkansas Louisiana Oklahoma Texas	213 272	57 44 92 170	234 167 176 470	2 2 4 10	292 210 268 634	42 31 47 91	33 18 36 76	1 2 3 3	2	2 2 1 2	1 1 3 1
49 50 52 53 54 55 56	MOUNTAIN: Montana Idaho Wyoming Colorado New Mexico Arizona Utah Nevada	35 9 100 53 14 50	23 10 29 11 6 22 2	22 25 6 68 41 8 27 4	1 3 1 1	43 35 8 100 52 14 48 6	15 10 3 21 4 2 16 3	10 9 3 18 3 1 14 3	1 			
57 58 59	PACIFIC: Washington Oregon California		23 25 64	98 90 198	5 2 2	126 114 255	29 27 71	21 16 57	1 1	122	1	3 5

WERE RETURNED, CLASSIFIED ACCORDING TO ABILITY TO READ LIPS AND MEANS OF COMMUNICATION, BY STATES: 1910.

		DEAF ANI	о рожв 1	POPULATIO	N 10 YEARS	OF AGE	OR OVER	FOR WH	OM SPEC	IAL SCHE	DULES W	ERE RETU	RNED: 19	10 1—cont	inued.			<u> </u>
				Reportin	ng as to me	ans of con	nmunica	tion—Con	tinued.					Not rep	orting as munia	to means cation.	of com-	
Using sp mu	eech as nication-	a means Continu	of com- ed.			Not us	ing spee	ch as a me	eans of co	mmunic	ation.							
Reportin ti	ng mean: on as—C	s of common soft comm	nunica-			Re	porting 1	means of (communi	ication as	⊢		Report-	Total.	Report- ing them- selves	Report- ing them- selves	Not re- porting as to	
Speech and finger spelling.	Speech and sign lan- guage.	Speech and mis- cella- neous meth- ods.	Speech only.	Total.	Writing, finger spelling, and sign language.	Writing and finger spelling.	Writing and sign lan- guage.	Finger spelling and sign lan- guage.	Writing only.	Finger spell- ing only.	Sign lan- guage only.	Miscella- neous methods.	ing no means of com- muni- cation.	10000	as able to speak.	as un- able to speak.	ability to speak	
31	53	127	165	12,310	8,273	521	291	625	218	142	375	1,767	98	633	125	443	65	-
8 5 1 2 3 2 2	4 10 10 8 4 1 3 3	7 19 22 24 15 17 16 1 6	34 24 40 21 26 8 5 2 5	636 2,181 2,889 1,976 1,515 1,320 1,193 232 368	429 1,516 2,033 1,441 863 774 771 147 299	27 99 89 71 84 86 52 6 7	22 61 82 51 20 21 10 13 11	33 106 147 87 91 63 75 12 11	23 52 61 20 19 27 10 1 5	9 30 34 14 18 26 9 2	18 59 88 58 70 29 38 8 8 7	67 242 320 219 341 289 225 40 24	8 16 35 15 9 5 3 3 4	46 128 169 71 119 58 24 6 12	4 32 36 18 10 18 6 1	39 87 119 45 85 34 17 6 11	3 9 14 8 24 6 1	
2 1 4 1	1 2 1	2 1 3 1	2 3 1 13 11 4	98 51 43 296 35 113	61 33 22 197 21 95	4 5 2 14 2	3 3 12 1 3	10 4 1 14 2 2	2 1 3 10 6 1	 7 1 1	4 2 1 10 1	14 4 11 28 3 7	2 4 1 1	9 6 1 26 3 1	2 1 1	6 5 25 1 1	1 1 1 1	•
5 3	3 3 4	8 11	13 2 9	1,122 209 850	831 142 543	59 3 37	25 6 30	59 13 34	21 7 24	16 7 7	27 6 26	77 25 140	7 9	75 4 49	12 20	56 3 28	7 1 1	1
1 2 2	2 1 3 1 3	7 1 9 2 3	7 4 11 7 11	801 475 795 464 354	556 335 587 316 239	26 10 22 21 10	21 14 22 15 10	51 38 27 20 11	12 5 27 9 8	9 5 2 13 5	26 11 22 15 14	91 54 79 51 45	9 3 7 4 12	57 21 37 30 24	9 3 8 8 8	42 17 23 21 16	6 1 6 1	
1	1 3 8 1 1 1	2 1 18 1 2	3 5 2 3 4 4	353 341 630 59 72 177 344	266 256 424 35 52 148 260	12 8 23 6 1 9 12	8 10 15 1 1 2 14	13 17 34 3 3 5 12	4 1 9 1 1 4	1 2 6 1 1 3	7 8 24 4 3 4 8	38 38 90 9 9 9 9 28	4 1 5 1 1 3	10 4 28 6 8 4 11	4 1 5 4 2 1 1	4 3 19 2 6 3 8	2 4 2	
1	1 1 2 1 3	1 1 4 3 2 1	6 8 2 5 3 2	9 216 31 252 222 308 183 232 62	7 156 25 100 142 181 91 129 32	6 20 16 21 13 7 1	2 5 1 5 2 4 1	5 2 25 9 16 11 17 6	4 32 8 1 1	1 33 34 4 3	19 12 7 4 13 11 4	1 23 3 84 40 69 45 59 17	1 1 2 3 1 1 1	3 14 1 35 7 32 7 18 2	1 4 2 1 2	3 8 25 6 23 4 16	6 1 10 5 1 1	
1 1 1	1 1 1 1	2 8 2 5	5 5 2 1	466 416 235 203	271 260 130 113	44 27 7 8	6 10 3 2	24 22 11 6	15 7 3 2	12 10 3 1	14 7 3 5	79 72 73 65	1 1 2 1	14 27 10 7	3 7 6 2	9 18 4 3	2 2 2	
2	1	5 5 2 4	1 2 2	250 179 221 543	166 99 163 343	13 9 6 24	1 1 8	16 14 10 35	3 1 1 5	1 3 1 4	6 9 7 16	44 41 32 108	3	1 3 4 16	 1 5	3 3 11	1	-
	2	1	2	28 25 5 79 48 12 32 3	20 17 59 13 6 24 3	3	4 8 1	2 3 2 1 1 3	1	1	1 5 1 1	2 3 5 25 3 2	1	2 1 1 2		2 1 1 2		
1	2 1	8 2 1	1	97 87 184	78 68 153	4	4 1 6	1 6 4	3 1 1		2 5	6 8 10	1	3 9	1	. 3		

50171°—18——11

TABLE 26.—DEAF AND DUMB POPULATION 10 YEARS OF AGE OR OVER FOR WHOM SPECIAL SCHEDULES WERE RETURNED, CLASSIFIED ACCORDING TO RACE, NATIVITY, SEX, ABILITY TO READ LIPS, AND MEANS OF COMMUNICATION, FOR THE UNITED STATES AS A WHOLE: 1910.

	DEAF AND	DUMB POI	PULATION 1	0 YEARS OF RET	AGE OR O URNED : 191		HOM SPECIA	L SCHEDU	LES WERE
	A	ll classes.				Whi	ite.		
ABILITY TO READ LIPS AND MEANS OF COMMUNICATION.					Total.			Native.	
	Both sexes.	Male.	Female.	Both sexes.	Male.	Female.	Both sexes.	Male.	Female.
Total	. 17,000	9, 328	7,672	15,957	8, 760	7, 197	14, 212	7,786	6, 426
Able to read lips. Not able to read lips. Not reporting as to ability to read lips	. 11,154	2, 682 6, 431 215	2,775 4,723 174	5, 163 10, 423 371	2, 528 6, 027 205	2,635 4,396 166	4, 535 9, 351 326	2,202 5,409 175	2, 333 3, 942 151
Reporting as to means of communication	. 16, 367	9,004	7, 363	15, 411	8, 476	6, 935	13, 766	7, 557	6, 209
Using speech as a means of communication Reporting means of communication as—	. 4,057	2,036	2,021	3, 943	1,972	1,971	3, 478	1,732	1,746
Speech, writing, finger spelling, and sign language Speech, writing, and finger spelling. Speech, writing, and sign language. Speech finger spelling, and sign language. Speech and writing. Speech and finger spelling. Speech and sign language. Speech and sign language. Speech and miscellaneous methods. Speech only.	. 100 . 84 . 463 . 31 . 53 . 127 . 165	1,457 82 50 32 223 17 33 59 83	1, 423 72 50 52 240 14 20 68 82	2,826 148 98 80 456 29 48 111 147	1,430 79 49 30 218 17 30 49 70	1, 396 69 49 50 238 12 18 62 77	2,550 131 76 366 25 36 97 122	1,282 70 35 27 178 15 25 42 58	1, 268 61 41 48 188 10 11 55 64
Not using speech as a means of communication Reporting means of communication as	. 8,273 521 . 291 . 625 . 218 . 142 . 375 . 1,767 . 98	6,968 4,796 310 202 260 130 69 217 923 61 324	5, 342 3, 477 211 89 365 88 73 158 844 37 309	11, 468 8,024 461 276 584 200 132 345 1,359 87 546	6, 504 4, 658 275 190 243 120 64 200 699 55 284	4, 964 3, 366 186 86 341 80 68 145 660 32 262	10, 288 7, 344 425 239 534 167 109 292 1, 105 73 446	5, 825 4, 242 254 169 220 101 54 168 572 45 229	4, 463 3, 102 171 70 314 66 55 124 533 28 217
Reporting themselves as able to speak Reporting themselves as unable to speak Not reporting as to ability to speak	. 443	61 233 30	64 210 35	113 382 51	56 205 23	57 177 28	97 305 44	48 161 20	49 144 24
	DEAF AND DU	MB POPUL		CARS OF AGE ETURNED: 19			SPECIAL SCH	EDULES W	ERE

	White	-Contin	nued.				c	olored.				
ABILITY TO READ LIPS AND MEANS OF COMMUNICATION.	F	oreign-bo) г п.		Total.			Negro.		Ot	her color	ed.
	Both sexes.	Male.	Female.	Both sexes.	Male.	Female.	Both sexes.	Male.	Female.	Both sexes.	Male.	Female.
Total	1, 745	974	771	1,043	568	475	983	535	448	60	33	27
Able to read lips Not able to read lips Not reporting as to ability to read lips	628 1,072 45	326 618 30	302 454 15	294 731 18	154 404 10	140 327 8	280 686 17	144 381 10	136 305 7	14 45 1	10 23	4 22 1
Reporting as to means of communication	1, 6 45	919	726	956	528	428	903	496	407	53	32	21
Using speech as a means of communication Reporting means of communication as—	465	240	225	114	64	50	109	61	48	5	3	2
Speech, writing, finger spelling, and sign language. Speech, writing, and finger spelling. Speech, writing, and sign language. Speech, finger spelling, and sign language. Speech and writing. Speech and finger spelling. Speech and sign language. Speech and sign language. Speech and sign language. Speech and sign language. Speech and miscellaneous methods	276 17 22 5 90	148 9 14 3 40 2 5 7 12	128 8 2 50 2 7 7 7 13	54 6 2 4 7 2 5 16 18	27 3 1 2 5 5 3 10 13	27 3 1 2 2 2 6 5	53 6 2 4 6 2 5 15 16	26 3 1 2 5 3 10 11	27 3 1 2 1 2 5 5	1 1 1 2	1	1
Not using speech as a means of communication	1, 180	679	501	842	464	378	794	435	359	48	29	19
No using means of communication as- Writing and finger spelling, and sign language. Writing and finger spelling Writing and sign language. Finger spelling and sign language. Writing only. Finger spelling only Sign language only Miscellaneous methods. Reporting no means of communication.	37 50 33 23 53 254 14	416 21 23 19 10 32 127 10	264 15 16 27 14 13 21 127 4	249 60 15 41 18 10 30 408 11	138 35 12 17 10 5 17 224 6	111 25 3 24 8 5 13 184 5	241 60 15 39 17 10 29 372 11	133 35 12 15 9 5 17 203 6	108 25 3 24 8 5 12 169 5	8 2 1 1 36	5 2 1 	3 1 15
Not reporting as to means of communication	100	55	45	87	40	47	80	39	41	7	1	6
Reporting themselves as able to speak Reporting themselves as unable to speak Not reporting as to ability to speak.	77	8 44 3	8 33 4	12 61 14	5 28 7	7 33 7	10 56 14	5 27 7	5 29 7	2 5	1	9

TABLE 27.—DEAF AND DUMB POPULATION 10 YEARS OF AGE OR OVER FOR WHOM SPECIAL SCHEDULES WERE RETURNED, CLASSIFIED ACCORDING TO ABILITY TO READ LIPS, MEANS OF COMMUNICATION, AND AGE WHEN HEARING WAS LOST, FOR THE UNITED STATES AS A WHOLE: 1910.

	DEAF AND DU	JMB POPULATIO		F AGE OR OVE STURNED: 1910.		M SPECIAL S	CHEDULES
	·		Num	ber whose dea	fness was—		
ABILITY TO READ LIPS AND MEANS OF COMMUNICATION.	Total.			Ā	cquired.2		
		Congenital.	Total.	At less than 5 years of age. ³	At 5 to 9 years of age.	At 10 years of age or over.	At age not reported.
Total	17,000	6, 466	10, 534	8,305	1, 543	140	546
Able to read lips Not able to read lips Not reporting as to ability to read lips	5,457 11,154 389	1,796 4,498 172	3,661 6,656 217	2, 699 5, 453 153	759 764 20	34 102 4	169 337 4 0
Reporting as to means of communication	16, 367	6, 190	10, 177	8, 098	1,480	126	473
Using speech as a means of communication	4,057	1,193	2, 864	2, 091	627	9	137
Speech, writing, finger spelling, and sign language Speech, writing, and finger spelling.	2,880 154 100	834 41 37	2,046 113 63	1,539 81 53	433 24 9	3 3	71 5 1
Speech, writing, and sign language Speech, finger spelling, and sign language Speech and writing	463	25 135	59 328 22	45 226	10 65	1	4 36
Speech and finger spelling Speech and sign language. Speech and miscellaneous methods. Speech only	31 53 127 165	9 20 39 53	22 33 88 112	18 22 47 60	4 10 30 42	2	1 9 10
Not using speech as a means of communication	12, 310	4,997	7, 313	6,007	853	117	336
Writing, finger spelling, and sign language Writing and finger spelling. Writing and sign language.	291	3,101 237 106	5,172 284 185	4,438 233 147	531 38 21	29 8 4	174 5 13
Finger spelling and sign language. Writing only. Finger spelling only. Sign language only.	625 218 142 375	283 86 71 154	342 132 71 221	275 85 54 173	50 26 7 25	5 9 3 2	13 12 12 7 21 73
Miscillaneous methods	1,767	921 38	846 60	567 35	150 5	56 1	73 19
Not reporting as to means of communication	633	276	357	207	63	14	73
Reporting themselves as able to speak Reporting themselves as unable to speak Not reporting as to ability to speak	125 443 65	36 217 23	89 226 42	54 135 18	25 33 5	4 8 2	6 50 17

¹ Includes the small number whose age at enumeration was not reported. ³ Includes those for whom the age when hearing was lost was not reported. ⁴ Includes those reported as having lost their hearing in infancy but without statement as to the exact age.

TABLE 28.—MALE AND FEMALE DEAF AND DUMB POPULATION 10 YEARS OF AGE OR OVER FOR WHOM SPECIAL SCHEDULES WERE RETURNED, CLASSIFIED ACCORDING TO RACE, NATIVITY, AND OCCUPATION, FOR THE UNITED STATES AS A WHOLE: 1910.

	DEAF A	ND DUME	B POPULA	TION 10	YEARS O	FAGE O	ROVER	FOR WHO	M SPECIA	LSCHEDU	LES WE	RE RETU	JENED:	.910. ¹
			1	Male.						Fe	male.			
OCCUPATION.			White.			Colored.				White.		C	olored.	
	All classes.	Total.	Native.	For- eign- born.	Total.	Negro.	Other col- ored.	All classes.	Total.	Native.	For- eign- born.	Total.	Negro.	Other col- ored.
Total	9,328	8,760	7,786	974	568	535	33	7,672	7,197	6, 426	771	475	448	27
Gainfully employed	5,659	5,320	4,667	653	339	325	14	1,213	1,039	858	181	174	170	4
In agriculture, forestry, animal husbandry, and fisheries	2,083	1,903	1,749	154	180	171	9	163	103	93	10	60	59	1
Farmers (including dairy farmers) Truck farmers, fruit growers, florists, etc Stock raisers, herders, drovers, and feeders Agricultural laborers (home farm). All other and not specified agricultural laborers Foresters, lumbermen and raftsmen, and wood-	684	807 29 18 398 591	743 28 16 366 541	64 1 2 32 50	29 2 54 93	27 	2 2 1 3	48 2 57 51	45 2 33 18	39 2 31 16	6 2 2	3 24 33	2 24 33	1
choppers. Fishermen and oystermen Gardeners (not otherwise specified). All others.	15 15 15 17	14 15 15 16	12 15 12 16	2 3 		1	1 	5	5	5	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		•••••	
In extraction of minerals	51	51	39	12										
Coal-mine workers. All other mine workers. Quarry workers. All others.	5 5	34 5 5 7	26 5 2 6	8 3 1								· · · · · · · ·		
In manufacturing and mechanical pursuits and building and hand trades	2,547	2, 495	2,098	397	52	50	2	520	509	400	109	11	9	2
Clay, glass, and stone product industries Brick and tile makers. Pottery workers. Glassworkers. Marble and stone cutters. All others.	20 6 14 20	75 19 6 14 20 16	61 16 5 11 15 14	14 3 1 3 5 2	1 1 			1 1 1	1 1 1	1				
Clothing industries Tailors. Dressmakers	142	206 142	129 89	77 53	2	2		302 24 124	293 24 122	225 14 94	68 10 28	9	8	1
Seamstresses. Shirt, collar, and cuff makers. Garment workers (not otherwise specified) Milliners. All others.	. 1	10 19 1 34	5 12 1 22	5 7 12	2	2		93 17 23 8 13	87 17 22 8 13	70 16 17 8 6	17 1 5 7	6 1	6	. 1
Food and kindred product industries Bakers Flour-mill and gristmil workers All others	. 38	84 37 5 42	78 35 4 39	6 2 1 3		1		8	8	6	2			
Iron and steel industries. Blast-furnace and rolling-mill workers (including tin-plate factory workers). Foundry and metal-working establishment work-	. 29	240 27	202 23	38 4	3	3	 	2	2	2				
ers. Wire-mill workers. Iron and steel workers (not otherwise specified). All others.	65 6 13	65 6 13 129	56 6 12 105	9 1 24	1	1			2					
Leather industries Boot and shoe factory workers Custom work and repairing on boots and shoes Harness and saddle makers and repairers Tannery workers. All others	104 216 30 15	366 102 211 30 14 9	12	56 15 34 3 2 2	i	8 2 5 1			24 20 2 1 1	1		1	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
Lumber industries. Basket makers, willow workers, etc Wooden-box makers. Cabinet workers. Wood polishers and gilders. Wood carvers. Furniture workers (not elsewhere classified). Lumber-mill workers. All others.	7 18 83 16 11 31 84	298 7 18 83 16 11 30 70 63	6 17 70 13 9 26 63	40 1 13 3 2 4 7 9	 1 14	1 13		10 2 1 1 3	10 2 1 1 3 3	2 1 1 3				
Metal industries other than iron and steel Clock and watch makers and repairers Jewelry workers All others	. 19 . 18	63 19 18 81	17	7 2 3 2				8 1 1	8 1 1 6	8				-
Paper industries	. 6	27 6 21	21 4 17	6 2 4				. 10	10	1 8	2		<u> </u>	-

¹ Includes the small number whose age was not reported.

TABLE 28.—MALE AND FEMALE DEAF AND DUMB POPULATION 10 YEARS OF AGE OR OVER FOR WHOM SPECIAL SCHEDULES WERE RETURNED, CLASSIFIED ACCORDING TO RACE, NATIVITY, AND OCCUPATION, FOR THE UNITED STATES AS A WHOLE: 1910—Continued.

	DEAF AI	ND DUMB	POPULAT	ION 10 Y	TEARS O	AGE O	ROVER	FOR WHO	M SPECIAL	L SCHEDU	LES WE	RE RETU	JENED: 1	910. ¹
			M	fale.						Fe	male.			
OCCUPATION.			White.		(Colored.				White.		с	olored.	
	All classes.	Total.	Native.	For- eign- born.	Total.	Negro.	Other col- ored.	All classes.	Total.	Native.	For- eign- born.	Total.	Negro.	Ofher col- ored.
In manufacturing and mechanical pursuits and building and hand trades—Continued. Printing and bookbinding. Printers, lithographers, and pressmen Engravers. Bookbinders. All others.	308 266 13 20 9	306 264 13 20 9	278 244 9 16 9	23 20 4 4	2 2	2 2		16 4 10 2	16 4 10 2	15 4 9 2	1			
Textile industries Cotton-mill operatives Hosiery and knitting mill operatives Lace and embroidery makers. Silk-mill operatives. Woolen and worsted mill operatives All other textile-mill operatives Textile-mill operatives (not otherwise specified) All other textile workers.	99 41 13 1 11 15 9 5 4	99 41 13 11 15 9 5 4	74 28 13 1 10 8 8 4 2	25 13 1 1 7 1 1 2				93 27 28 16 7 4 5 1 5	93 27 28 16 7 4 5 1 5	71 20 24 15 6 2 2 2	22 7 4 1 2 3 1 3			
Miscellaneous manufacturing industries Broom and brush makers Carriage and wagon makers Tobacco and cigar workers Mattress makers All others	14 82 11	203 16 14 79 11 83	165 10 11 62 11 71	38 6 3 17 12	8 	7 	1 1	25 13 12	24 13 11	20 11 9	4 2 2	1	1	
Building, mechanical, and hand trades	32 187 15 17 7 139 6 7 8 11	438 31 184 15 7 136 6 7 8 10 10 7	391 30 165 14 16 5 121 6 7 7 9 6 5	47 19 19 15 15 1 4 2	8 1 3 3 1	8 1 3 		8 	8 2 1 5	6 				
Manufacturing and mechanical pursuits not classifi- able under any industry. Machinists (not otherwise specified) Factory workers (not otherwise specified) All others.	. 29	85 47 27 11	70 36 24 10	15 11 3 1	2	2		9 8 1	9 8 1	7 6 1	2			
In transportation	. 89	77	65	12	12	12		. 2	2	2	<u> </u>	. <u> </u>	. <u> </u>	
Water transportation . Construction and maintenance of roads, streets, sew- ers, and bridges. Laborers.	. 15	7 14 14	11	 3 3	.	 1 1	•							
Boad , street, and bridge transportation Drivers, draymen, teamsters, and expressmen All others	- 35	39 30 9		8 7 1	8 5 3	8 5 3								
Railway transportation Steam-railroad laborers Other steam-railroad employees All other transportation	. 11	12 9 3 5	92	1				2	2	•			-	
In trade		139	127	12	10	9	1	21	21	19	2			
Canvassers and agents (not elsewhere classified) Commercial travelers and sales agents. Merchants and dealers, retail. Hucksters and peddlers. Salesmen and saleswomen (in stores). Laborers (including porters and helpers in stores) All others.	31 7 29 9 18 20	31 7 29 9 17 12	29 7 27 7 16 10	2 2 2 2 1 2	 1 8	- - 1 7		. 13 . 2 . 1 . 3	13 2 1 3				- - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -	
In public service (not elsewhere classified)	. 19	15	14	1	4	4		. 1	1	<u> </u>	l		<u>- </u>	<u>.</u>
Laborers	: 11 : 8	87			. 3			: i	· ·····i	· i			-	·
In professional service	. 113	112	107	-		<u> </u>		. 23	-¦!			2 1		. <u> </u>
Architects, designers, draftsmen, etc Artists, sculptors, and teachers of art Clergymen and other religious workers Photographers Professors, school principals, and teachers	. 20 . 7 . 8	20 7 8 54	19 7 54	1				. 1 . 3 . 3 . 19	3	1	3			
All others	.] 12]]	10 10	J	J	ß	1	- 2	1	. 11	• •	••}	· []	.

Includes the small number whose age was not reported.

TABLE 28.—MALE AND FEMALE DEAF AND DUMB POPULATION 10 YEARS OF AGE OR OVER FOR WHOM SPECIAL SCHEDULES WERE RETURNED, CLASSIFIED ACCORDING TO RACE, NATIVITY, AND OCCUPATION, FOR THE UNITED STATES AS A WHOLE: 1910—Continued.

_

	DEAF A	ND DUMI	B POPULA	TION 10	FEARS O	F AGE O	ROVER	FOR WHO	M SPECIA	L SCHEDU	ILES WE	RE RET	URNED:	1910.1
			1	Male.						Fe	male.			
OCCUPATION.			White.			Colored.	•			White.			Colored.	
	All classes.	Total.	Native.	For- eign- born.	Total.	Negro.	Other col- ored.	All classes.	Total.	Native.	For- eign- born.	Total.	Negro.	Other col- ored.
In domestic and personal service	188	146	130	16	42	42		450	348	295	53	102	101	1
Barbers and hairdressers Boarding and lodging house keepers Housekeepers and stewards. Servants (not including waiters) Janitors and sextons Doorkeepers, porters (not in stores), watchmen, etc Launderers and laundresses (not in laundries) Laborers in domestic and professional service All others.	1 46 30	52 1 27 28 7 2 7 22	50 1 24 22 6 2 6 19	2 3 6 1 1 3	3 19 2 6 4 8	3 19 2 6 4 8		8 46 249 2 123` 22	8 45 203 2 	8 41 175 2 52 17	4 28 16 5	1 46 55	1 46 54	 i
In occupations not peculiar to any one industry or service group	75	74	66	8	1	1		21	21	18	3			
Accountants, auditors, bookkeepers, and cashiers Clerks (other than salesmen and saleswomen) Electricians and their assistants Engineers and firemen (other than locomotive) All others.	6 35 11 10 13	6 35 11 10 12	5 30 10 10 11	1 5 1 1	1	1		6 9 6	6 9 6	6 6 6	3			
In unclassifiable occupations	345	308	272	36	37	35	2	7	7	5	2			
Laborers (not otherwise specified) All others	340 5	303 5	269 3	34 2	37 	35	2	7	, 7	5	2			
Not gainfully employed	3,669	3,440	3, 119	321	229	210	19	6, 459	6, 158	5, 568	590	301	278	23
Living on own income	76 3, 593	73 3, 367	66 3,053	7 314	3 226	1 209	2 17	64 6, 395	62 6,096	55 5, 513	7 583	2 299	278	2 21

TABLE 29.—DEAF AND DUMB POPULATION 10 YEARS OF AGE OR OVER GAINFULLY EMPLOYED FOR WHOM SPECIAL SCHEDULES WERE RETURNED, CLASSIFIED ACCORDING TO SEX, OCCUPATION, ABILITY FOR SELF-SUPPORT, DEPENDENCE ON OCCUPATION, AND ANNUAL EARNINGS, FOR THE UNITED STATES AS A WHOLE: 1910.

	DEAF .	AND DUI	AB POP	ULATIC	ON 10 YE	ARS OF	AGE C			INFUL D: 1910		IPLOY	ED FC	DR WH	IOM SP	ECIAL S	SCHEDU	ILES W	ERE
				Not		Not	Not re-		Re	portir	ig anr	ual e	arninį	gs froi	n occu	pation	of—		Not re-
OCCUPATION AND SEX.	Total.	Self- sup- port- ing.	Not self- sup- port- ing.	re- port- ing as to abil- ity for self- sup- port.	De- pend- ent occu- pation for living.	de- pend- ent on occu- pa- tion for liv- ing.	port- ing as to de- pend- ence on occu- pa- tion.	than	but less than	but less than	but less than	but less than	than	but less than	but less than	\$1,000 but less than \$1,200	but less than	\$1,500 or over.	port- ing an- nual earn- ings from occu- pa- tion.
All occupations: Aggregate	6, 872	5, 139	1,382	351	5,458	1,067	347	617	717	617	634	516	509	681	311	138	58	66	2,008
Male Female	5,659 1,213	4,386 753	983 399	290 61	4,640 818	730 337	289 58	375 242	531 186	486 131	517 117	455 61	477 32	665 16	303 8	137 1	58 	65 1	1,590 418
In agriculture, forestry, animal husbandry, and fisheries	2,246	1, 583	516	147	1,728	376	142	273	318	217	163	51	83	47	27	28	9	20	1,010
Farmers (including dairy farmers) Truck farmers, fruit growers, florists, etc Stock raisers, herders, drovers, and feeders Agricultural laborers (home farm) All other and not specified agricultural laborers, lumbermen and raftsmen, and	884 31 20 509 735	734 25 14 244 521	114 4 202 174	36 2 2 63 40	775 21 18 247 618	68 7 1 206 81	41 3 1 56 36	65 2 1 80 120	102 1 4 56 149	70 5 2 28 98	83 3 12 57	29 1 4 15	68 1 3 5	32 3 1 9	20 2 1 1	23 1 3	8	18 2	366 11 10 324 278
Voodchoppers Fishermen and oystermen Gardeners (not otherwise specified) All others	15 15 15 22	10 9 11 15	4 6 3 5	1 1 2	13 12 11 13	2 3 8	2 1 1 1	1 4	2 2 1 1	4 4 2 4	3 1 4	1	2 2 2	 1 1	2 1	1			3 5 7 6
In extraction of minerals		40	9	2	44	6	1	1	4	6	7	8	3	4	2	2	<u></u>	<u> </u>	14
Coal-mine workers All other mine workers. Quarry workers All others.	34 5 5 7	25 5 4 6	8 1	1 1 1	30 5 4 5	3 1 2	1	1	2 1 1	5 1 	6 1 	5 2 1	3	2 1 1	2	2			8 2 4
In manufacturing and mechanical pursuits and building and hand trades	3,067	2,460	481	126	2, 520	412	135	123	166	254	337	357	358	518	226	76	30	18	604
Clay, glass, and stone product industries Brick and tile makers Pottery workers Glassworkers Marble and stone cutters All others	77 20 7 14 20 16	61 13 5 12 19 12	12 5 2 2 2	4 2 1 1	70 18 6 14 18 14	5 2 1 1 1	2 1 1	1 1 	5 2 2 1	5 3 1 1	17 6 1 3 2 5	6 1 1 4	11 3 1 2 1 4	7 1 2 3 1	10 1 1 7 1	1 1	1 1	1	12 2 3 2 4 1
Clothing industries. Tailors Dressmakers Seamstresses Shirt, collar, and cuff makers . Garment workers (not otherwise specified) Milliners All others.	510 166 124 93 27 42	361 147 72 45 19 37 6 35	128 19 40 46 8 2 3 10	21 12 2 3 4	350 140 64 49 20 33 7 37	133 22 48 40 7 5 2 9	27 4 12 4 3	41 13 21 3 1 2	41 3 13 12 3 3 4	51 9 13 10 7 6 1 5	52 14 10 12 3 7 6	45 21 9 6 2 4 3	45 23 7 2 3 6 2 2	56 37 1 3 3 1 11	25 19 3 	9 8 1	5 3 2		139 27 58 30 3 8 2 11
Food and kindred product industries Bakers Flour-mill and gristmill workers All others	38 5	77 29 3 45	13 7 2 4	3 2 1	75 29 4 4	14 7 7	4 2 1 1	1 1	6 3 1 2	11 8 1 2	11 3 1 7	9 5 4	13 4 9	16 4 1 11	8 5 1 2	1			17 6 11
Iron and steel industries. Blast-furnace and rolling-mill workers (including tin-plate factory workers). Foundry and metal-working establish- ment workers.	29 65	226 23 63	10 3	9 3 2	224 26 63	13 1 2 1	8 2	3	2 1 1	11 1 4 1	13 1 3 1	40 6 9	49 6 10 1	69 10 25 2	27 9	3	1	1	26 4 2 1
Wire-mill workers. Iron and steel workers (not otherwise specified)	13	5 12 123	1	1 3	5 12 118	1 8	6	 2		5		4 21	4 28	2 30	1 17	3	1		1 18
Leather industries Boot and shoe factory workers Custom work and repairing on boots and	399 124	296 103	83 17	20 4	330 105	47 13 29	22 6	15 2	31 7 20	30 10 17		47 21 11	42 16 21	50 28 15	21 6 13	2	2	1	107 21 74
shoes	30 17	151 21 15 6	53 7 2 4	14 2 	175 25 16 9	29 3 1 1	14 2 	11 1 1 	20 3 1	1	23 3 3	8	4	4	2				82
Lumber industries. Basket makers, willow workers, etc. Wooden-box makers. Cabinet workers. Wood polishers and gilders. Wood carvers. Furniture workers (not elsewhere classi-	9 19 83 17 11	274 5 14 77 15 10	39 3 3 3 2	23	282 8 12 78 15 10	30 1 5 2 2 2	13 2 3 1			3 2 1	. 1	5 3	16 1 2	2 25 6 5	3				
fied) Lumber-mill workers	34	26 72 55	8 8 12	1	26 74 59	7 7 6	1 3 3	2 4 3	3	12 5	7	15	12 5	14	7	2			. 7
Metal industries other than iron and steel Clock and watch makers and repairers Jewelry workers All others	19	67 18 14 35	4 2 2	23	68 17 16 35	3 1 2	. 3		1 1	: 1 1		1	3	2	5	1		. 2 . 2	. 3 5 . 5
Paper industries Paper-box makers All others	16	11 22	4 3 1 les the	2	31 11 20 number	4 2 2 whose	2		3 2 1 t repo	4	7 ,2 ,5	9 3 6	3 1 2		 	. 1 . 1			. 3 1 2

TABLE 29.—DEAF AND DUMB POPULATION 10 YEARS OF AGE OR OVER GAINFULLY EMPLOYED FOR WHOM SPECIAL SCHEDULES WERE RETURNED, CLASSIFIED ACCORDING TO SEX, OCCUPATION, ABILITY FOR SELF-SUPPORT, DEPENDENCE ON OCCUPATION, AND ANNUAL EARNINGS, FOR THE UNITED STATES AS A WHOLE: 1910—Con.

	DEAF .	AND DUI	B POP	ULATIO	on 10 YE.	ARS OF	AGE O		ER GAI			IPLOY.	ed fo	R WH	om spi	ECIAL S	CHEDU	les w	ERE
				Not		Not	Not		Re	portin	ig ani	nual e	arnin	gs froi	n occu	pation	a of—		Not
OCCUPATION AND SEX.	Total.	Self- sup- port- ing.	Not self- sup- port- ing.	re- port- ing as to abil- ity for self- sup- port.	De- pend- ent on occu- pation for living.	de- pend- ent on occu- Da- tion for liv- ing.	re- port- ing as to de- pend- ence on occu- pa- tion.	Less than \$100	but less than	\$200 but less than \$300	\$300 but less than \$400	but less than	\$500 but less than \$600		\$800 but less than \$1,000	but less than	\$1,200 but less than \$1,500	\$1,500 or over.	re- port- ing an- nual earn- ings from occu- pa- tion.
In manufacturing and mechanical pursuits and building and hand trades—Continued. Printing and bookbinding. Printers, lithographers, and pressmen Engravers Bookbinders. All others.	270	269 226 12 22 9	44 36 6 2	11 8 1 2	263 219 12 24 8	50 42 6 2	11 9 1 1	6 4 2	10 9 1	16 14 2	29 22 5 2	32 29 2 1	44 33 1 7 3	66 58 2 6	36 30 1 4 1	22 18 4	11 9 1 1	8 6 2	44 38 2 3 1
Textile industries Cotton-mill operatives. Hosiery and knitting mill operatives. Lace and embroidery makers. Silk-mill operatives Woolen and worsted mill operatives. All other textile-mill operatives. Textile-mill operatives (not otherwise specified). All other textile workers.	68 41 17 18 19 14	150 58 31 10 14 17 11 6 3	35 8 6 7 3 2 3 3	7 2 4 	156 59 32 10 14 17 12 6 6	29 5 7 3 2 2	7 4 2 1	18 5 6 1 2 2	9 3 2 1 1 1	31 14 11 3 1 1	44 13 13 2 6 6 1	24 14 3 2 3 1 1 	11 3 1 1 2 1 2	12 4 1 3 1 1 1	3 1 1				40 11 8 5 5 2 2 2 2
Miscellaneous manufacturing industries Broom and brush makers Carriage and wagon makers Tobacco and cigar workers Mattress makers All others	16 14 95 11	196 13 11 75 10 87	31 3 3 14 1 10	9 6 3	196 14 12 74 11 85	31 2 2 16 11	9 5 4	4 1 3	12 1 2 5 4	23 2 14 7	32 3 12 14	29 2 1 9 	29 3 11 1 1	43 3 2 14 3 21	19 1 7 4 7	4 1 2 1	1 1	1 1	39 2 1 19 3 14
Building, mechanical, and hand trades Blacksmiths	32 187 15 17 141 6 7 8 11	368 28 155 12 11 6 111 5 4 7 10 10 9	70 3 26 2 5 1 24 1 3 1 1 1 3 3	16 1 6 1 1 6 1	391 25 162 13 15 6 125 5 5 7 9 10 9	47 6 19 1 1 1 1 1 1 2 2 1 2	16 1 1 5 1 	20 1 8 2 1 1 5 2	24 3 9 1 1 6 2 1 1	35 6 13 1 1 13 13 1 1 1	47 3 22 1 12 2 1 2 1 2 1 2 1 2 1	50 3 18 5 1 18 3	44 3 22 2 1 3 11 1	88 34 3 3 1 28 3 7 3 2	23 14 1 7 1		7 3 2 1 1	2 1 	103 10 39 1 6 2 36 1 1 3 2 2
Manufacturing and mechanical pursuits not classifiable under any industry Machinists (not otherwise specified) Factory workers (not otherwise specified) All others	. 47 . 37	82 42 30 10	8 4 3 1	6 1 4 1	84 44 30 10	6 2 3 1	6 1 4 1		2	6 5 1	7 2 4 1	12 8 4	14 8 4 2	14 10 3 1	18 9 6 3	22	2 1 1	1 1 	18 6 8 4
In transportation	. 91	70	18	3	76	14	1	7	8	10	16	13	7	10	3	1	<u> </u>	1	15
Water transportation Construction and maintenance of roads, streets, sewers, and bridges Laborers	- 15	4 12 12	2	1	5 15 15	2		1	1	 2 2	2 5 5	 1 1	2 1 1	 2 2	 1 1				1
Road, street, and bridge transportation Drivers, draymen, teamsters, and ex- pressmen All others	. 35	37 29 8	10 6 4		39 29 10	8 6 2		5 4 1	3 1 2	7 6 1	6 4 2	9 7 2	3 3	3 2 1	2 2	 	- 	1 1	8 5 3
Railway transportation Steam-railroad laborers Other steam-railroad employees All other transportation	. 11 . 4	11 8 3 6	2 1 1 1	2 2	13 10 3 4	1 	1 1 	 1	2 1 1 1	1	3 3 	3 2 1		3 2 1		. 1			3 2 1
In trade	. 170	118	43	9	123	34	13	16	14	10	21	10	15	14	iı	4	2	10	43
Canvassers and agents (not elsewhere classi- fied) Commercial travelers and sales agents Merchants and dealers, retail. Hucksters and peddlers Salesmen and saleswomen (in stores) Laborers (including porters and helpers in stores) All others.	. 44 7 . 31 . 10 . 21 . 20	26 5 29 5 14 14 25	16 2 5 5 5 10	2 2 2 1 2	28 5 28 6 16 16 24	13 2 4 4 2 9	3 2 1 1 2 4	11 1 4	2	1 1 4 1 3	4 5 4 4 2 2	2 2 2	3	1	1 1 4 1 3		1	. i	3 4 4 7
In public service (not elsewhere classified)	. 20	17	3	<u> </u>	. 19	1				. 3	1	2	1	3	4	1	1	<u></u>	. 4
Laborers	- 11 9	10 7			. 11 . 8					3	1	2	1	3	. 4	1	. i		. 1 . 8
In professional service		122	15	4	114 . 10		4	4	7	9	11	6	5	30			12	12	
Architects, designers, diational, etc. Artists, sculptors, and teachers of art. Clergymen and other religious workers. Photographers. Professors, school principals, and teachers. All others.	- 23 - 7 - 11 - 73 - 14	12 17 5 9 67 12 12	422442	2 2 small	11 7 9 65 12	10 2 6 2	2	1 1 1 1	1 1 2 2	1			. 1	3	1			3	7

TABLE 29.—DEAF AND DUMB POPULATION 10 YEARS OF AGE OR OVER GAINFULLY EMPLOYED FOR WHOM SPECIAL SCHEDULES WERE RETURNED, CLASSIFIED ACCORDING TO SEX, OCCUPATION, ABILITY FOR SELF-SUPPORT, DEPENDENCE ON OCCUPATION, AND ANNUAL EARNINGS, FOR THE UNITED STATES AS A WHOLE: 1910-Con.

	DEAF	AND DU	MB PO	PULATIO	ON 10 YI	CARS OF	F AGE (ER GA URNE			MPLO	ED F	or wi	IOM SP	ECIAL	SCHED	ULES W	/ER E
				Not re-		Not de-	Not re-		Re	porti	ng an	nual e	arnin	gs fro	m occu	pation	ı of—	-	Not re-
OCCUPATION AND SEX	Total.	Self- sup- port- ing.	Not self- sup- port- ing.	port- ing as to abil- ity for self- sup- port.	De- pend- ent on occu- pation for living.	pend- ent on occu- pa- tion	port- ing as to de- pend- ence on occu- pa- tion.	Less than	less than	but less than	but less than	but less than	but less than	than	but less than	but less	less than	\$1,500 or over.	port- ing an- nual earn- ings from occu- pa- tion.
In domestic and personal service	638	442	169	27	· 490	125	23	139	134	53	43	27	16	23	.8	7		3	185
Barbers and hairdressers Boarding and lodging house keepers Housekeepers and stewards Servants (not including waiters) Janitors and sextons Doorkeepers, porters (not in stores), watch-	55 8 47 295 32	50 6 43 215 25	5 1 2 67 6	$\begin{array}{c} & 1 \\ & 2 \\ & 13 \\ & 1 \end{array}$	52 4 33 230 25	3 4 10 53 5	 4 12 2	1 9 67 2	4 10 78 5	5 4 23 3	5 1 5 11 7	4 6 2 7	10 1 2	8 3 3	4 1 	5 1 1		2 1 	8 4 13 109 2
Donkerpols, poters (ato in source), watch- men, etc. Launderers and laundresses (not in laundries). Laborers in domestic and professional service. All others	13 125 11 52	10 48 9 36	3 72 1 12	5 1 4	11 85 9 41	1 37 1 11	1 3 1	53 2 5	3 21 2 11	1 7 3 7	1 10 1 2	2 2 4	2 1	2 7					2 32 3 12
In occupations not peculiar to any one industry or service group	96	89	6	1	80	15	1	 	2	4	7	16	13	17	13	5	3	ʻ 2	14
Accountants, auditors, bookkeepers, and cashiers Clerks (other than salesmen and saleswomen). Electricians and their assistants Engineers and firemen (other than locomo-	12 44 11	11 42 10	1 2	1	8 38 10	4 6	 1	·····		 3	2	2 9 1	2 4 1	1 7 5	3 5 3	 4 	3	1 1	3 6 1
tive)	10 19	10 16	3	¦	9 15	1 4			2	1	2 3	1 3	2 4	1 3	2	1 1		••••	22
In unclassifiable occupations	352	198	122	32	264	61	27	54	64	51	28	26	8	15	1		1		104
Laborers (not otherwise specified)	347	195 3	121 1	31 1	260 4	61 	26 1	54 	63 1	51 •••••	28 	25 1	8	14 1	1		1		102 2

TABLE 30.-DEAF AND DUMB POPULATION 10 YEARS OF AGE OR OVER FOR WHOM SPECIAL SCHEDULES WERE EARNINGS, AND EDUCATION, BY RACE, NATIVITY,

		DEAF AND	DUMB POPUL	ATION 10 YE	ARS OF AGE RETURNE		E WHOM SPE	CIAL SCHEDU	ILES WERE
					Gai	nfully emplo	yed.		
	RACE, NATIVITY, AND EDUCATION.	Total.	Total.	Self- support- ing.	Not self- support- ing.	Not reporting as to ability for self- support.	Dependent on occupation for living.	Not dependent on occupation for living.	asto
ľ					Born S	EXES.			
1	All classes	17,000	6, 872	5, 139	1,382	351	5,458	1,067	347
2 3 4 5 6 7 8	Having attended school. Having attended special school for the deaf. Having attended other schools also. Having attended no other school. Not having attended special school for the deaf. Not having attended school. Not reporting as to education.	14, 470 14, 161 572 13, 589 309 2, 294 236	5, 893 5, 785 251 5, 534 108 890 89	4, 523 4, 437 201 4, 236 86 554 62	1,075 1,060 44 1,016 15 298 9	295 288 6 282 7 38 18	4, 729 4, 643 208 4, 435 86 663 66	871 854 33 821 17 191 5	293 288 10 278 5 36 18
9	White	15,957	6, 359	4,832	1,199	328	5,07 0	961	328
10 11 12 13 14 15 16	Having attended school Having attended special school for the deaf Having attended other schools also Having attended no other school Not having attended special school for the deaf Not having attended school Not reporting as to education	13, 943 13, 655 554 13, 101 288 1, 794 220	5, 668 5, 571 240 5, 331 97 611 80	4,382 4,302 197 4,105 80 392 58	1,003 992 37 955 11 190 6	283 277 6 271 6 29 16	4,560 4,481 199 4,282 79 451 59	822 809 32 777 13 134 5	286 281 9 272 5 26 16
17	Native	14,212	5, 525	4,133	1,093	299	4,390	840	295
18 19 20 21 22 23 24	Having attended school. Having attended special school for the deaf Having attended other schools also Having attended no other school Not having attended special school for the deaf Not having attended school Not reporting as to education	12, 599 12, 350 491 11, 859 249 1, 441 172	5,012 4,925 210 4,715 87 451 62	3,829 3,756 172 3,584 73 260 44	919 911 32 879 8 169 5	264 258 6 252 6 22 13	4,020 3,947 174 3,773 73 326 44	731 721 27 694 10 105 4	261 257 9 248 4 20 14
25	Foreign-born	1,745	834	699	106	29	680	121	33
26 27 28 29 30 \$1 32	Having attended school Having attended special school for the deaf Having attended other schools also Having attended no other school Not having attended special school for the deaf Not having attended school Not reporting as to education	$1,344 \\ 1,305 \\ 63 \\ 1,242 \\ 39 \\ 353 \\ 48$	656 646 30 616 10 160 18	553 546 25 521 7 132 14	84 81 5 76 3 21 1	19 19 19 	540 534 25 509 6 125 125	91 88 5 83 3 29 1	25 24 24 1 6 2
33	Colored	1,043	513	307	183	23	388	106	19
34 35 36 27 38 39 40	Having attended school Having attended special school for the deaf Having attended other schools also Having attended no other school Not having attended special school for the deaf Not having attended school Not reporting as to education.	527 506 18 488 21 500 16	225 214 11 203 11 279 9	141 135 4 131 6 162 4	72 68 7 61 4 108 3	12 11 11 1 9 2	169 162 9 153 7 212 7	49 45 1 44 4 57	7 7 1 6 10 2

RETURNED, CLASSIFIED ACCORDING TO ABILITY FOR SELF-SUPPORT, DEPENDENCE ON OCCUPATION, ANNUAL AND SEX, FOR THE UNITED STATES AS A WHOLE: 1910.

_

															<u> </u>
	DEA	F AND DUM	B POPULATI	ON 10 YEA	RS OF AGE	OR OVER	FOR WHOM	SPECIAL	SCHEDULES	5 WERE RE	TURNED: 1	910 ^I —contin	ued.		
				Gainfu	lly employ	ed—Contin	ued.	<u> </u>				Not ga	infully emp	oloyed.	
			Reporting	g annual ea	rnings froi	m occupatio	on of—				Not reporting		Living		
han 100.	\$100 but less than \$200.	\$200 but less than \$300.	\$300 but less than \$400.	\$400 but less than \$500.	\$500 but less than \$600.	\$600 but less than \$800.	\$800 but less than \$1,000.	\$1,000 but less than \$1,200.	\$1,200 but less than \$1,500.	\$1,500 or over.	annual earnings from occu- pation.	Total.	on own income.	All others.	
							Both SEX	ŒS.	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	<u> </u>	<u></u>	·	··	<u> </u>	
617	717	617	634	516	509	681	311	138	58	66	2,008	10, 128	140	9, 988	1
411 406 12 394 5 200	589 582 18 564 7 121	533 522 17 505 11 77	567 555 22 533 12 56 11	485 480 18 462 5 27	481 471 25 446 10 23	640 632 23 609 8 34	298 290 26 264 8 10	129 127 11 116 2 6	55 53 7 46 2 2 1	61 61 9 52 	1,644 1,606 63 1,543 38 330	8,577 8,376 321 8,055 201 1,404	116 113 5 108 3 22 2	8,461 8,263 316 7,947 198 1,382 145	2 3 4 5 6 7 8
		581	606	4 502	5 	675	3	3	58	65	34	9, 598	2 135	145 9, 463	8
354 354 11 343 106 6	555 548 17 531 7 74 4	514 504 17 487 10 61 6	550 539 21 518 11 46 10	473 468 16 452 5 26 3	477 467 25 442 10 22 5	636 628 23 605 8 32 7	298 290 26 264 8 9 3	129 127 11 116 2 5 3	55 53 7 46 2 2 1	60 60 9 51 4 1	1, 567 1, 533 57 1, 476 34 224 31	8,275 8,084 314 7,770 191 1,183 140	115 112 5 107 3 18 2	8,160 7,972 309 7,663 188 1,165 138	10 11 12 13 14 15 16
427	569	498	519	422	427	560	259	113	50	57	1,624	8,687	121	8, 566	17
327 327 10 317 95 5	502 496 11 485 6 63 4	452 442 12 430 10 41 5	491 480 17 463 11 23 5	410 407 15 392 3 11 1	415 405 25 380 10 9 3	541 533 20 513 8 14 5	253 248 21 227 5 4 2	110 108 11 97 2 1 2	49 47 7 40 2 1	54 54 9 45 2 1	1,408 1,378 52 1,326 30 188 28	7,587 7,425 281 7,144 162 990 110	103 100 3 97 3 16 2	7, 484 7, 325 278 7, 047 159 974 108	18 19 20 21 22 23 24
39	64	83	87	80	77	115	51	24	8	8	198	911	14	897	25
27 27 1 26 	53 52 6 46 1 11	62 62 5 57 20	59 59 4 55 23	63 61 1 60 2 15	62 62 62 13	95 95 3 92 18	45 42 5 37 3 5	19 19 19 4	6 6 6 2	6 6 6 2	159 155 5 150 4 36	688 659 33 626 29 193	12 12 2 10 2	676 647 31 616 29 191	26 27 28 29 30 31 32
1		1	23 5	2	2	2	1	4			3	30	•••••	30	-
151 57	84 34	36 19	28 17	14 12	<u>5</u> 4	6	1	1		1	186	530 302	5	525 301	33
57 52 1 51 5 94	34 34 1 33 47 3	19 18 18 1 16 1	17 16 15 1 10 1	12 12 10 1 1	4 4 1	4 4 2	1	1		i 1	77 73 6 67 4 106 3	302 292 7 285 10 221 7	1 1 1 4	291 7 284 10 217 7	34 35 36 37 38 39 40
		-				I	I	l	I				IJ		1

TABLE 30.—DEAF AND DUMB POPULATION 10 YEARS OF AGE OR OVER FOR WHOM SPECIAL SCHEDULES WERE EARNINGS, AND EDUCATION, BY RACE, NATIVITY,

		DEAF AND I	DUMB POPULA	TION 10 YEA	RS OF AGE (RETURNE	DE OVER FOI D: 1910. ¹	R WHOM SPE	CIAL SCHEDU	LES WERE
					Gai	nfully emplo	yed.		
	BACE, NATIVITY, AND EDUCATION.	Total.	Total.	Self- support- ing.	Not self- support- ing.	Not reporting as to ability for self- support.	Dependent on occupation for living.	Not dependent on occupation for living.	Not reporting as to dependence on occupation.
		<u>.</u>	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		MAI	Æ.			
1	All classes	9, 328	5, 659	4,386	983	290	4,640	730	289
2 3 4 5 6 7 8	Having attended school Having attended special school for the deaf Having attended other schools also Having attended no other school Not having attended special school for the deaf Not having attended school Not reporting as to education	8,017 7,847 313 7,534 170 1,177 134	4,942 4,861 200 4,661 81 643 74	3,905 3,837 171 3,666 68 430 51	789 780 23 757 9 185 9	248 244 6 •238 4 28 14	4,089 4,019 171 3,848 70 493 58	605 597 19 578 8 121 4	248 245 10 235 3 29 12
9	White	8,760	5, 320	4,156	889	275	4,375	669	276
10 11 12 13 14 15 16	Having attended school Having attended special school for the deaf Having attended other schools also Having attended no other school Not having attended special school for the deaf Not having attended school Not reporting as to education	7,724 7,569 302 7,267 155 914 122	4,787 4,715 193 4,522 72 468 65	3, 795 3, 733 167 3, 566 62 314 47	753 747 20 727 6 130 6	239 235 6 229 4 24 12	3, 966 3, 902 166 3, 736 64 358 51	578 573 18 555 5 87 4	243 240 9 231 3 23 10
17	Native	7,786	4,667	3, 593	821	253	3,822	597	248
18 19 20 21 22 23 24	Having attended school Having attended special school for the deaf Having attended other schools also Having attended no other school Not having attended special school for the deaf Not having attended school Not reporting as to education.	6,964 6,832 275 6,557 132 729 93	4, 264 4, 199 176 4, 023 65 355 48	3, 342 3, 285 150 3, 135 57 218 33	698 694 20 674 4 118 5	224 220 6 214 4 19 10	3, 519 3, 460 150 3, 310 59 287 36	523 519 17 502 4 71 3	222 220 9 211 2 17 9
25	Foreign-born	974	653	563	68	22	553	72	28
26 27 28 29 30 31 32	Having attended school. Having attended special school for the deaf. Having attended other schools also. Having attended no other school. Not having attended special school for the deaf. Not having attended school. Not reporting as to education.	760 737 27 710 23 185 29	523 516 17 499 7 113 17	453 448 17 431 5 96 14	55 53 53 2 12 12 1	15 15 15 5 2	447 442 16 426 5 91 15	55 54 1 53 1 16 1	21 20 20 1 6 1
33	Colored	568	339	230	94	15	265	61	13
34 35 36 37 38 39 40	Having attended school. Having attended special school for the deaf. Having attended other schools also. Having attended no other school. Not having attended special school for the deaf. Not having attended school. Not reporting as to education.	293 278 11 267 15 263 12	155 146 7 139 9 175 9	110 104 4 100 6 116 4	36 33 30 30 55 8	9 9 9 	123 117 5 112 6 135 7	27 24 1 23 3 34	5 5 1 4 6 2

RETURNED, CLASSIFIED ACCORDING TO ABILITY FOR SELF-SUPPORT, DEPENDENCE ON OCCUPATION, ANNUAL AND SEX, FOR THE UNITED STATES AS A WHOLE: 1910-Continued.

				Gainful	lly employ	ed—Contin	ued.					Not gai	infully emp	loyed.	
			Reporting	; annual ea	rnings from	n occupatio	on of—				Not reporting annual		Living		
Less than \$100.	\$100 but less than \$200.	\$200 but !ess than \$300.	\$300 but less than \$400.	\$400 but less than \$500.	\$500 but less than \$600.	\$600 but less than \$800.	\$800 but less than \$1,000.	\$1,000 but less than \$1,200.	\$1,200 but less than \$1,500.	\$1,500 or over.	earnings from occu- pation.	Total.	on own income.	All others.	
						• •	MALE.								
375	531	486	517	455	477	665	303	137	58	65	1, 590	3, 669	76	3, 593	1
258 254 8 246 4 114 3	429 425 11 414 4 96 6	420 415 13 402 5 60 6	467 458 13 445 9 41 9	427 422 14 408 5 24 4	451 442 20 422 9 21 5	626 618 23 595 8 32 7	290 282 25 257 8 10 3	128 126 11 115 2 6 3	55 53 7 46 2 2 1	60 60 9 51 4 1	1, 331 1, 306 46 1, 260 25 233 26	3,075 2,986 113 2,873 89 534 60	66 64 1 63 2 9 1	3,009 2,922 112 2,810 87 525 59	
302	470	454	493	442	473	659	302	136	58	64	1, 467	3, 440	73	3, 367	6
228 228 8 220 71 3	408 404 11 393 4 59 3	403 399 13 386 4 46 5	451 443 12 431 8 34 8	416 411 12 399 5 23 3	448 439 20 419 9 20 5	622 614 23 591 8 30 7	290 282 25 257 ,8 9 3	128 126 11 115 2 5 3	55 53 7 46 2 2 1	59 59 9 50 4 1	1,2791,257421,2152216523	2, 937 2, 854 109 2, 745 83 446 57	66 64 1 63 2 6 1	2, 871 2, 790 108 2, 682 81 440 56	10 11 12 13 14 15 16
281	435	401	433	376	402	547	252	112	50	56	1,322	3, 119	66	3,053	17
215 215 8 207 64 2	377 373 8 365 4 55 3	361 357 10 347 4 36 4	411 403 11 392 8 19 3	364 361 12 349 3 11 11	390 381 20 361 9 9 3	528 520 20 500 8 14 5	246 241 20 221 5 4 2	109 107 11 96 2 1 2	49 47 7 40 2 1	53 53 9 44 2 1	1, 161 1, 141 40 1, 101 20 140 21	2,700 2,633 99 2,534 67 374 45	60 58 1 57 2 5 1	2, 640 2, 575 98 2, 477 65 369 44	18 19 20 21 22 23 24
21	35	53	60	66	71	112	50	24	8	8	145	321	7	314	25
13 13 13 13 7 1	31 31 328 4	42 42 3 39 10 1	40 40 1 39 15 5	52 50 50 2 12 2	58 58 58 11 2	94 94 3 91 16 2	44 41 5 36 3 5 1	19 19 19 19 4 1	6 6 2	6 6 2	118 116 2 114 2 25 25 2	237 221 10 211 16 72 12	6 6 6 1	231 215 10 205 16 71 12	26 27 28 29 30 31 32
73	61	32	24	13	4	6	1	1		1	123	229	3	226	33
30 26 4 43	21 21 21	17 16 16 1 14 14	16 15 1 14 14 7 1	11 11 2 9 1 1	333	4 4 4	1	1			52 49 4 45 3 68 3	138 132 4 128 6 88 3	3	138 132 4 128 6 85 3	37

TABLE 30.—DEAF AND DUMB POPULATION 10 YEARS OF AGE OR OVER FOR WHOM SPECIAL SCHEDULES WERE EARNINGS, AND EDUCATION, BY RACE, NATIVITY,

		DEAF AND	DUMB POPUL	ATION 10 YEA	ARS OF AGE RETURNE	OR OVER FO D: 1910.1	R WHOM SPE	CIAL SCHEDU	ILES WERE
					Gai	nfully emplo	oyed.		
	RACE, NATIVITY, AND EDUCATION.	Total.	Total.	Self- support- ing.	Not self- support- .ing.	Not reporting as to ability for self- support.	Dependent on occupation for living.	Not dependent on occupation for living.	Not reporting as to dependence on occupation.
			·		FEM	ALE.	·		· · · ·
1	All classes	7,672	1, 213	753	399	61	818	337	58
2345678	Having attended school Having attended special school for the deaf Having attended other schools also Having attended no other school Not having attended special school for the deaf Not having attended school Not reporting as to education	6,453 6,314 259 6,055 139 1,117 102	951 924 51 873 27 247 15	618 600 30 570 18 124 11	286 280 21 259 6 113	47 44 	640 624 37 587 16 170 8	266 257 14 243 9 70	45 43 43 2 7 6
9	White.	7, 197	1,039	676	310	53	695	292	52
10 11 12 13 14 15 16	Having attended school Having attended special school for the deaf Having attended other schools also Having attended no other school. Not having attended special school for the deaf Not having attended school Not reporting as to education.	6, 219 6, 086 252 5, 834 133 880 98	- 881 856 47 809 25 143 15	587 569 30 539 18 78 11	250 245 17 228 5 60	44 42 42 2 5 4	594 579 33 546 15 93 8	244 236 14 222 8 47 1	43 41 41 2 3 6
17	Native		858	540	272	46	568	243	47
18 19 20 21 22 23 24	Having attended school Having attended special school for the deaf Having attended other schools also Having attended no other school Not having attended special school for the deaf Not having attended school Not reporting as to education	5,635 5,518 216 5,302 117 712 79	748 726 34 692 22 96 14	487 471 22 449 16 42 11	221 217 12 205 4 51	40 38 38 2 3 3 3 3	501 487 24 463 14 59 8	208 202 10 192 6 34 1	39 37 37 2 3 5
25	Foreign-born	771	181	136	38	7	127	49	5
26 27 28 29 30 31 32	Having attended school Having attended special school for the deaf Having attended other schools also Having attended no other school Not having attended special school for the deaf Not having attended school Not reporting as to education	584 568 36 532 16 168 19	133 130 13 117 3 47 1	100 98 8 90 2 36	29 28 5 23 1 9	4 4 	93 92 9 83 1 34	36 34 4 30 2 13	4 4 4 1
33	Colored	475	174	77	89	8	123	45	6
34 35 36 37 38 39 40	Having attended school Having attended special school for the deaf Having attended other schools also Having attended no other school Not having attended special school for the deaf Not having attended school Not reporting as to education	234 228 7 221 6 237 4	70 68 4 64 2 104	31 31 31 46	36 35 4 31 1 53	3 2 2 1 5	46 45 4 41 1 77	22 21 21 1 23	2 2 2 4

GENERAL TABLES.

RETURNED, CLASSIFIED ACCORDING TO ABILITY FOR SELF-SUPPORT, DEPENDENCE ON OCCUPATION, ANNUAL AND SEX, FOR THE UNITED STATES AS A WHOLE: 1910—Continued.

_		1ed.	0 1-continu	STURNED: 19	WERE RE	SCHEDULES	SPECIAL		<u> </u>		<u> </u>	B POPULATI	AND DUM	DEAL	
	loyed.	infully emp	Not ga					inued.	oyedCont	fully empl	Gain				
		Living		Not reporting				n of—	n occupatio	rnings fron	annual ea	Reporting		,	
	All others.	on own income.	Total.	annual earnings from occu- pation.	\$1,500 or over.	\$1,200 but less than \$1,500.	\$1,000 but less than \$1,200.	\$800 but less than \$1,000.	\$600 but less than \$800.	\$500 but less than \$600.	\$400 but less than \$500.	\$300 but less than \$400.	\$200 but less than \$300.	\$100 but less than \$200.	Less than \$100.
					· · · · · · · · · · · · ·			FEMALE.							
	6, 395	64	6, 459	418	1		1	8	16	32	61	117	131	186	242
	5, 452 5, 341 204 5, 137 111 857	50 49	5,502 5,390 208 5,182 112	313 300	1		1 1	88	, 14 14	30 29 5	58 58	100 97	113 107	160 157	153 152
	204 5, 137 111	4 45 1	$208 \\ 5,182 \\ 112$	17 283 13 97	1		1	1 7	14	5 24 1	4 54	100 97 9 88 3 15	103 6	7 150 3	4 148 1
5 2	857 86	13	870 87	97 8			•••••		2	2	3	15 2	17 1	150 3 25 1	86 3
	6,096	62	6, 158	355	1		1	8	16	31	60	113	127	163	164
- - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - 	5, 289 5, 182 201	49 48	5,338	288 276	1		1	8 8	14 14	29 28	57 57	99 96	111 105	147 144	126 126
	201 4.981	4 4	5,338 5,230 205 5,025	15	1		1	1 7	14	20 5 23	4 53	9 9 87	103 4 101	6 138	·120
$ \begin{array}{c cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	4,981 107 725 82	4 44 1 12 1	108 737	261 12 59	·····				2	1 2	3	3 12	6 15 1	6 138 3 15 1	
; 10	82	L	83	8	•••••	••••••	•••••		•••		••••	2	1	1	3
	5, 513	55	5, 568	302	1		1	7	13	25	46	86	97	134	146
$ \begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	4, 844 4, 750 180 4, 570 94 605 64	43 42 2	4, 887 4, 792 182 4, 610	247 237 12 225 10	1 1		1 1	7 7 1	13 13	25 24 5 19	46 46 3	80 77 6 71	91 85 2	125 123 3	112 112 2 110
) 21	4,570 94	42 2 40 1 11	95	225 10	1		1	Ĝ	13	19 1	43	3	85 2 83 6 5	120	
i 23 24	605 64	11 1	616 65	48 7	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·						4	5 1	2 8 1	31 3
3 25	583	7	590	53				1	3	6	14	27	30	29	18
· 2	445	6	451 438	41 39				1	1	4	11	19	20	22	14
	432 21 411	24	23 415	36				1	·····		1 10	19 19 3 16	20 20 2 18	22 21 3 18	14 1 13
5 26 2 27 1 21 1 29 3 30 3 31 3 31 3 31 3 31	13 120 18	1	13 121 18	2 11 1					2	2	3	8	10	1 7	4
		_													
_	299 	2	301 164	63	<u></u>						1	4	4	23	78
3 3(163 159 3	1 1	160 3	25 24 2							1	1	2 2	13	27 26 1
3 3	156 4 132	1	157	22						1	1	1	2	1 12	1 25 1 51
2 39	132	1	133 4	38								3	2	10	51

DEAF-MUTES IN THE UNITED STATES.

TABLE 31.—POPULATION BOTH BLIND AND DEAF AND DUMB FOR WHOM SPECIAL SCHEDULES WERE RETURNED: 1910.

CLASSIFICATION.	Number.	CLASSIFICATION.	Num
		CLASSIFIED ACCORDING TO REPORTED CAUSE OF DEFECT.	
Total	96	Blindness:	1
Male		Disease	
Female	52 44	Retinitis pigmentosa.	
		Atrophy of the optic herve	
CLASSIFIED ACCORDING TO RACE AND NATIVITY.		Cataract Cataract and atrophy of the optic nerve	
hite	90	Smallpox	
Male	47	' Measles	
Female	43	Scarlet fever	
Native	79	Brain fever	
Male	38	Influenza (grippe)	
Female	41	Accident (including sympathetic ophthalmia) Explosion of powder	
Foreign-born	11	Injury in blasting	
Male	9	Eye knocked out Injury from fall	
Female	2	Injury from fall	
9gT0	6	Lack of development of nerve centers Foreign substance in one eye, cataract in other	
Male		Causes indefinitely or inaccurately reported	
Female	1	Congenital	
CLASSIFIED ACCORDING TO AGE.		Catarrh and colds	
CARDA TOP ACCORDING TO ACE.		Neuralgia.	
nder 5 years		Old age	
to 9 yearsto 14 years		Sore eyes	
to 19 years	8	Cause unknown	
to 24 years	8		
to 34 yearsto 44 years		Deafness: Disease	
to 54 years	15	Otitis media	
to 64 years	7	Scarlet fever	
to 74 yearsto 84 years		Measles Smallpox and measles	
years or over	82	Influenza (grippe)	
•	-	Catarrh and colds	
CRSONS 15 YEARS OF AGE OR OVER CLASSIFIED ACCORDING TO MARITAL CONDITION.		Scrofula	
condition.	1	Meningitis	
ale		Brain fever	
Single		Convulsions	
Widowed	2	Injury from fall.	
emale	38	Lack of development of nerve centers. Causes indefinitely or inaccurately reported Congenital.	
Single	32	Congenital	
Married Widowed		Fever Medicine	
Divorced	1 i	Nervousness and cold	
Marital condition not reported	1	Rheumatism	
CLASSIFIED ACCORDING TO AGE WHEN DEFECT OCCUBRED.		Sickness	
lindness:		CLASSIFIED ACCORDING TO BELATIONSHIP OF PARENTS.	
Congenital	14		
Not congenital 1.	82	Parents not first cousins	
Age when vision was lost— Under 1 year	3	Parents first cousins. Not reporting as to relationship of parents.	
1 to 4 years	12		
5 to 9 years	10	CLASSIFIED ACCORDING TO STATUS OF PARENTS AS TO DEFECT.	
10 to 14 years		Neither parent blind or deaf	
25 to 34 years	6	Neither parent blind or deaf One parent only blind or deaf One parent blind, the other neither blind nor deaf father blind.	
35 to 44 years	í 9	One parent blind, the other neither blind nor deaf	
45 to 54 years	6 6	Father blind Mother blind	
65 to 74 years	4	One parent deaf, the other neither blind nor deaf.	
75 to 84 years	1	Jather deaf	
Age not definitely reported— Early adult life		Not reporting as to vision or hearing of parents	
Middle life	1	CLASSIFIED ACCORDING TO STATUS AS TO BROTHERS AND SISTERS.	
Old age	1		
Age not reported	11	Reporting no brothers or sisters	l
eafness:		Reporting brothers or sisters. Reporting no blind or deaf brothers or sisters.	l
Congenital	47	Reporting bind or deal prothers or sisters	l
Not congenital ¹	49	Reporting blind brothers or sisters but no deaf brothers or sisters. Reporting deaf brothers or sisters but no blind brothers or sisters.	l
Under 1 year	4	Reporting deal brothers or sisters but no blind brothers or sisters Reporting both blind and deal brothers or sisters	
1 year	3	Not reporting as to vision or hearing of brothers or sisters.	l I
2 years	5	Not reporting as to vision or hearing of brothers or sisters Not reporting as to existence of brothers or sisters	i
3 years 4 years			ł
5 years		CLASSIFIED ACCORDING TO STATUS AS TO CHILDREN.	ł
6 years	4	Reporting no children	1
	1	Reporting children	l l
7 years	-		
8 years		Reporting no blind or deaf children.	
	Ĩ	Not reporting as to vision or hearing of children Not reporting as to vision or hearing of children Not reporting as to existence of children	

Includes those for whom the age when vision was lost was not reported.

² Includes those for whom the age when hearing was lost was not reported.

SUMMARY OF STATE LAWS RELATIVE TO THE DEAF

AS OF JANUARY I, 1918

50171°—18—12

(177)

SUMMARY OF STATE LAWS RELATIVE TO THE DEAF.

Prepared in the Bureau of the Census by Louis C. TAYLOR and ABRAHAM SHEFFERMAN.

INTRODUCTION.

The state laws relating to the deaf are summarized in the succeeding pages. The summaries are intended to supply general information as to the principal provisions that have been made by the legislation of the various states regarding the education of the deaf and the alleviation of their condition. Only provisions dealing with the deaf as such have been included; such laws as those for the indigent in general which may also apply to deaf indigents are regarded as not being within the scope of this report.

The laws have not been copied verbatim, although in many instances the particular phrasing of the laws has been preserved in order to avoid possible misinterpretation. Those given are the laws as they appear on the statute books, and as a rule no attempt has been made to indicate cases where the provisions of the law were not carried out in practice. In a few instances, however, where the authorities to whom the summaries were submitted for verification indicated definitely that the actual practice varied in important respects from that provided for by law, the situation has been set forth by means of footnotes.

Compulsory education especially for the deaf is provided for in the laws of 22 of the states (California, Illinois, Indiana, Iowa, Kansas, Maryland, Michigan, Minnesota, Montana, Nebraska, New Mexico, North Carolina, North Dakota, Ohio, Oklahoma, Oregon, Pennsylvania, Rhode Island, South Dakota, Utah, Vermont, Washington, and Wisconsin). These laws are summarized, but the general provisions for compulsory education which exist in the great majority of the states are not presented.

In the constitutions of Alabama, Arizona, Arkansas, Colorado, Florida, Idaho, Indiana, Kansas, Louisiana, Michigan, Minnesota, Mississippi, Montana, Nevada, New Mexico, New York, North Carolina, North Dakota, Ohio, Oklahoma, South Carolina, South Dakota, Texas, Utah, Virginia, Washington, and West Virginia there are references to institutions for the deaf, stating, usually, that such institutions must be established and maintained by the state, or that it is the duty of the legislature to provide by law for the education of the deaf. Since the statutes of these states contain more comprehensive provisions concerning the deaf, and since an understanding of the constitutional provisions seems in no sense to be essential for the present study, no mention of them appears in the state summaries.

Day schools or classes for the deaf are maintained in a number of states, but only in California, Illinois, Michigan, Minnesota, New Jersey, Ohio, Pennsylvania, and Wisconsin are there special laws authorizing day schools for the deaf to be established and operated as a part of the educational system of the state. Deaf students in higher institutions of learning are under certain conditions given state aid in New York, Oklahoma, and South Carolina. In only one state, Minnesota, is there a state agency for the deaf whose duty it is to promote the interests of the deaf generally.

No summary of laws is given for Alaska, Hawaii, or the Philippine Islands, because no provisions werefound in the laws of these possessions, except for an appropriation in Hawaii in 1917 for the construction and operation by the department of public instruction of a school for blind, deaf, dumb, and other defective children, and an appropriation for a deaf and blind school in the Philippine Islands made for the first time in 1914.

In addition to the laws relating to the deaf which have been enacted in the various states, the Federal Government has provided that deaf-mutes, not exceeding 100 in number, residing in the several states and territories, and applying for admission to the collegiate department of the Columbia Institution for the Deaf must be received on the same terms and condi-. tions as those prescribed by law for residents of the District of Columbia, at the discretion of the president of the institution, and the expense for their instruction, together with so much of the expense of their support when indigent and while in the institution as may be authorized by the board of trustees, with the approval of the Secretary of the Interior, is paid from Federal appropriations. No more than three deaf-mutes from any one state or territory may be admitted or maintained in the institution at any one time while there are applications pending from deaf-mute citizens of states or territories having less than three pupils in the school. (U.S. R.S., § 4865; 26 U.S. Stat. L., p. 392; 31 U. S. Stat. L., p. 620.) The law authorizing the census of the deaf and dumb which is set forth in the introduction to this report (see p. 12) also is of interest as Federal legislation concerning the deaf.

The laws of the different states are so varied that no precise outline for their summarization could be followed, but an effort was made to present first the provisions concerning state commissions or boards having general duties in regard to the deaf, if there were any, then the laws concerning the education of the deaf, provisions for the relief of the needy deaf, and lastly whatever miscellaneous provisions for the deaf exist. To insure the accuracy of the summaries, a copy of the summary for each state was sent to some authority in the state, such as the secretary of the state board of charities or of control, or the superintendent of the school for the deaf, with the request that inaccurate statements or omissions be indicated. Where

ALABAMA.

REFERENCE: Code of Alabama, 1907.

SCHOOL FOR THE DEAF.

The board of trustees of the Alabama School for the Deaf consists of the governor, the superintendent of education, and 11 other persons appointed by the governor and confirmed by the senate, three of whom must be from the congressional district in which the school is located and one from each of the other congressional districts. The three members appointed from the district in which the school is located must be from Talladega County. The appointed trustees serve for terms of six years and receive no compensation other than actual expenses incurred in the discharge of their official duties. The board meets from time to time as in their judgment the interests of the school may require and must make a full report at the close of the year to the governor. The object of the school is to afford means of education to the deaf of the state. All deaf children of the state between the ages of 7 and 21 years who are of sound mind, free from disease, and of good moral character may be admitted to the benefits of the school. All applicants must make satisfactory proof to the board of trustees that they are citizens of the state and proper candidates for admission; such proof may be made by an applicant in person, by next friend, or by the affidavit of any person cognizant of the facts, before a probate judge or notary public. The length of time which any pupil may continue in the school must not exceed 10 vears, but upon recommendation by the principal of the school the board may increase the term from year to year, but not to exceed four additional years; no pupil, however, may be retained after having passed the age of 25 years or after it has been ascertained that the pupil has ceased to make progress or is not being benefited. The board may drop any pupil at any time for any cause.

The government of the Alabama School for Negro Deaf and Blind is vested in the board of trustees of the school for the deaf, and the rules governing the admission, instruction, and length of term of the white deaf are applicable to the school for the Negro deaf. The object of the school is stated as being to afford the means of education to the Negro deaf and blind of the state. (Code 1907, §§ 1935 ff.)

ARIZONA.

REFERENCES: Revised Statutes of Arizona, 1913. Session Laws, 1917.

CARE AND EDUCATION OF THE DEAF.

The commission of state institutions has oversight and general control of the care and education of the deaf, dumb, and blind. Upon presentation of a certificate of the commission showing that the applicant is deaf or dumb, the University of Arizona must admit the applicant to the benefits of an education at state expense and provide him with board and lodging. The expenses for board and lodging, including board and lodging during vacation, are paid by the state, the amount not to exceed \$250 a year for each pupil.

It is the duty of the board of regents of the state university to make suitable provision for the accommodation and education of the seemingly conflicting laws are on the statute books or where confusion otherwise exists which was not cleared up by means of this correspondence, the situation is explained by a footnote. The laws are those up to and including the session laws of 1917. References are given to pages or chapters of the session laws and to pages or sections of the latest available edition of the code, revised laws, or supplement to the code or revised laws of each state.

SUMMARY OF LAWS.

REFERENCE:

applicants according to the most improved modern systems for such purposes. This requirement, however, is not operative unless at least five residents of the state affected with either deafness, dumbness, or blindness make application. (*R. S. 1913*, §§ 2854 ff, 4495; Laws 1917, p. 130.)

The school census marshal of each school district must include annually in his report the number and names of the deaf and dumb of school age in his district. The report is sent to the county school superintendent, who forwards a copy of it to the state commission of institutions, who upon receipt of proof that those enumerated are deaf and dumb, and of sound mind and of parents who are not able to provide for their education, issue a certificate to them entitling them to an education at the expense of the state. (R. S. 1918. § 2855; Laws 1917, p. 130.)

ARKANSAS.

Kirby and Castle's Digest of the Statutes of Arkansas, 1916.

SCHOOL FOR THE DEAF.

The board of control for state charitable institutions has the general management and control of the Arkansas Deaf-Mute Institute.

All deaf-mutes between the ages of 6 and 21 years, of fair intellect and free from any contagious disease, and all deaf-mutes under the age of 6 years who are orphans and subjects of charity may be admitted to the school upon an application accompanied by a certificate of a county judge that they are legal residents of the county in which they claim residence. The state furnishes board and lodging and suitable instruction for all deaf-mutes received as state beneficiaries. Other deaf-mutes may be received into the school according to regulations prescribed by the board. The term of instruction is 13 years.¹

The parents or guardians must provide the pupils with clothing and pay all traveling expenses, but where they are not provided with money for such expenses the principal of the school may provide money for them to an amount not to exceed the sum of \$40 a year for one pupil, and charge the same against the county of his residence. Whenever a pupil is removed from the school on account of ill-health or vacation, or having completed his course of instruction, or been found disqualified, the expenses for such removal must be paid by the parent or guardian, and if not, then by the county of his residence. The same applies to funeral expenses.² (K. and C. D. 1916, §§ 4682 f(.)

¹ Kirby and Castle's Digest also contains a paragraph (§ 4714) not specifically altered by subsequent legislation, empowering the board of trustees to extend the term of pupils recommended by the principal, "from time to time beyond the original period of 7 years, either for further instruction with a view to entering college or for perfecting themselves in their trades," provided that no more than 20 pupils may be so recommended in one year, nor anyone for more than three years' extension.

³ Such is the provision which appears in Kirby and Castle's Digest, but the state has appropriated a sum of money for this purpose biennially since 1891, and in 1895 and 1897 the law specified that no part of the appropriation for clothing and traveling expenses should be refunded by the county from which indigent pupils were sent. The superintendent of the school reports that the costs are paid from state appropriations without recourse to the counties.

It is the duty of the sheriff of each county to ascertain and keep a record of the names, ages, and sex of all deaf-mutes in the county between the ages of 9 and 30 years and to report the same to the board of control at least once a year, and the county examiners are required to include the name and address of all deaf-mutes under 30 years of age in their annual reports to the state superintendent of public instruction. (K. and C. D. 1916, §§ 4696, 9462.)

CALIFORNIA.

REFERENCES: Kerr's Political Code of California, 1915. Deering's General Laws of California, 1916. Session Laws, 1917.

SCHOOL FOR THE DEAF.

The management and control of the California School for the Deaf and Blind is vested in a board of directors, consisting of five persons appointed by the governor with the consent of the senate for the term of four years, who receive no compensation. The board must report to the governor.

The school is a part of the school system of the state, except that it does not derive any revenue from the public school fund, and has for its object the education of the deaf and blind who by reason of their infirmity can not be taught in the public schools.

Every deaf resident of the state of suitable age and capacity is entitled to an education in the school free of charge. If the parent or guardian of any pupil in the school is unable to clothe such child or pay for its transportation to and from the school, he may testify to such inability before a judge of the superior court of his county of residence, and if the judge is satisfied of the truth of the testimony he must issue a certificate to that effect, and upon presentation of the certificate, the directors of the school must clothe the pupil and provide the transportation at the expense of the county from which the pupil comes. All pupils in the school are maintained at the expense of the state. Deaf persons from other states may be admitted to the school upon paying the treasurer \$85 quarterly in advance. (K. P. C. 1915, §§ 2237 ff, 368.)

STUDENTS IN THE COLUMBIA INSTITUTION FOR THE DEAF.

An appropriation is made for defraying the expenses of deaf citizens of the state who are graduates of the school for the deaf and are taking a collegiate course of instruction at the National College for the Deaf at Washington, D. C.; but not more than \$300 may be expended for any one student during any one school year. (Laws 1917, p. 485.)

SPECIAL CLASSES FOR THE DEAF.

The board of education of every city or city and county, or board of school trustees of every school district containing five or more deaf children, or children who from deafness are unable to hear common conversation, between the ages of 3 and 21 years, may in their discretion establish and maintain separate classes in the primary and grammar grades of the public schools, and such pupils must be taught by the pure oral system for teaching the deaf. (K. P. C. 1915, § 1618.)

COMPULSORY EDUCATION.

Every parent or guardian of any deaf child who is legally entitled to admission in the state school for the deaf must send the child to the school for five years, or until the child has reached the age of majority, unless the child is excused from attendance by the board of education or board of trustees of the city, city and county, or school district in which the child resides, for the reason that the child's bodily or mental condition is such as to prevent or render inadvisable attendance at the school or that he is receiving proper instruction at home or at some public or private school.' Failure to comply with this requirement constitutes a misdemeanor. (D.G.L.1916, p. 1588.)

COLORADO.

REFERENCE: Mills' Annotated Statutes, 1912.

SCHOOL FOR THE DEAF.

The management of the Colorado School for the Deaf and Blind is vested in a board of five trustees appointed by the governor with the consent of the senate for terms of six years. The trustees receive no compensation other than their actual expenses incurred in the performance of their duties. The object of the school is the education of such children of the state as can not, by reason of the impairment of their sense of hearing or of sight, be advantageously educated in other schools of the state. Every deaf citizen of the state of sound mind, over 6 and under 21 years of age, is entitled to receive an education in the institute at the expense of the state. All applicants above the age of 21 years may be admitted at the option of the board. Each county superintendent of common schools must report annually to the superintendent of the institute for the deaf and blind the name, age, and address of every deaf person of suitable age for admission to the school, residing in his county, including all such persons as may be too deaf to acquire an education in the common school. At the time of taking the annual census, the district secretary must use reasonable diligence to ascertain the number of deaf-mute persons, resident in his district, between the ages of 4 and 22 years, with the name and address of each, which items are to be included in his annual report to the county superintendent. When there is room in the institution residents of other states may be admitted upon the payment of a sum to be fixed by the trustees but not to be less than the per capita cost of the inmates for the preceding year. In every case where a deaf person sent to the institute is too poor to furnish himself with sufficient clothing and pay the expenses of transportation to and from the institution, the county of his residence must meet the expenses if the judge of the county court thinks him a proper subject for the care of the institute. (M. A. S. 1912, §§ 5009 ff, 6910, 5031 ff, 6672.)

CONNECTICUT.

References:

General Statutes of Connecticut. Revision of 1902. Session Laws, 1915.

EDUCATION OF THE DEAF.

The governor may appoint any deaf minor person who is domiciled within the state as a pupil at any institution in the state for the education of the deaf, for a period of not more than 12 years, and he may upon recommendation of the principal or superintendent of the institution extend the period for 6 years. The governor may revoke any such appointment. The governor may contract for the support, care, and education of persons appointed as pupils of the state, and no pupil can be withdrawn from any institution without the consent of the proper authorities thereof or of the governor. The expense incurred for the support, care, and education of all deaf persons appointed by the governor must be paid by the state, except so far as such expense may be voluntarily paid by any such pupils or their parents or guardians. The expense may not exceed \$300 a year for any one pupil, but an additional sum not exceeding \$20 a year may be expended for necessary clothing for any pupil. (Laws 1915, p. 2193.)

CENSUS OF THE DEAF.

The selectmen of each town must return to the governor annually the number of deaf and dumb persons in their town and the age, sex, and pecuniary circumstances of each. (G. S. 1902, § 1831.)

DELAWARE.

Reference:

Revised Code of Delaware, 1915.

EDUCATION OF THE DEAF.

The judges of the superior court are ex officio trustees of the indigent deaf and dumb of the state, and applications may be made to them for admission of any such persons into any institution or to place them with any private instructor teaching the oral method that they may select. Upon recommendation by the trustees the governor may accordingly appoint any deaf and dumb person as a beneficiary of the state to any institution for the instruction of the deaf and dumb or place him with any private instructor teaching the oral system that may be selected by the trustees. The state pays for the board and tuition of each beneficiary a sum not greater than the sum paid by the state of Pennsylvania for each indigent pupil of the state who is taught in the Pennsylvania Institution for the Deaf and Dumb. The term of instruction as beneficiary of the state is five years, but upon recommendation by the principal of the institution of a continuance and his statement that the pupil is capable of making further improvement, the term may be extended to any time not exceeding seven additional years. (R. C. 1915, §§ 2585 ff.)

Whenever the parents or guardian of a deaf and dumb beneficiary elect to have the beneficiary receive the oral instruction by private instructor, the superintendent of free schools for the county in which the beneficiary resides must see that the amount so appropriated is spent for the specific purpose intended. (R. C. 1915, § 2592.)

The commission for the blind must appoint a representative to visit twice a year the institutions outside the state where the indigent blind, deaf, dumb, and idiotic children of the state are instructed in order to ascertain whether or not they are receiving proper treatment and instruction and are making such improvement or advancement as to justify the state in incurring the expense attached to their remaining in the institution; the commission must make a report of the investigation to the governor annually. (R. C. 1915, § 2583.)

STUDENTS IN THE COLUMBIA INSTITUTION FOR THE DEAF.

The state appropriates \$250 annually for the board, tuition, and clothing for each pupil from the state at the Columbia Institution for the Deaf at Washington, D.C. (R. C. 1915, §2588.)

DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA.

References:

United States Revised Statutes. United States Statutes at Large, vols. 25, 30, 31, 33, 35, 36, 39.

SCHOOL FOR THE DEAF.

The Columbia Institution for the Deaf is governed by a board of eleven directors, one of whom is a Senator, appointed by the President of the Senate, two of whom are Representatives, appointed by the Speaker of the House, and two of whom are the president and secretary of the institution, ex officio. The directors appointed from Congress hold their offices for the term of a single Congress and until the appointment and acceptance of office of their successors; they are eligible to a reappointment. The other eight directors are self-perpetuating and serve for life. The president and directors of the institution must make a report to the Secretary of the Interior annually.

All deaf-mutes of teachable age, of good mental capacity, and properly belonging to the District of Columbia are received and instructed in the institution, their admission being subject to the approval of the superintendent of public schools in the District of Columbia. One-half of the expenses of such pupils are paid from the revenues of the District of Columbia and one-half from the Treasury of the United States. The institution is declared not to be regarded nor classified as an institution of charity. (R. S., §§ 4859 ff; 36 Stat. L., p. 1422; 30 Stat. L., p. 624; 25 Stat. L., p. 962; 31 Stat. L., p. 844.)

EDUCATION OF THE COLORED DEAF.

The District Commissioners are authorized to contract for the maintenance and tuition of colored deaf-mutes of teachable age belonging to the District of Columbia, in Maryland or some other state. (33 Stat. L., p. 901; 35 Stat. L., p. 295; 39 Stat. L., p. 1027.)

CENSUS OF THE DEAF.

It is the duty of the justices of the peace for the District of Columbia to ascertain the names and residences of all deaf and dumb persons within their respective districts, who of them are of teachable age, and also who of them are in indigent circumstances; and to report the same to the president of the Columbia Institution for the Deaf. $(R. S., \S 4866.)$

FLORIDA.

Reference:

Compiled Laws of Florida, 1914.

SCHOOL FOR THE DEAF.

The state board of control has charge of the control and management of the Florida School for the Deaf and the Blind. Any deaf person residing in the state between the ages of 6 and 21 years may upon certification of his application by the commissioner of his county of residence be received into the school. No deaf person who is making marked progress on reaching the age of 21 years may be dismissed from the school excepting at his own option, until he has graduated. The county commissioners pay all transportation expenses and the state pays all the expenses for clothing, food, and other necessities. Those who are able are required to pay all the necessary expenses, tuition excepted. The board, upon the recommendation of the superintendent, may allow pupils to remain after they reach the age of 21 years. (C. L. 1914, §§ 417c ff.)

GEORGIA.

Reference:

Park's Annotated Code of Georgia, 1914.

SCHOOL FOR THE DEAF.

The Georgia School for the Deaf is governed by a board of seven trustees; the governor may remove for cause any member at any time, and fills all vacancies which occur in the board. The governor appoints a board of visitors, who meet the board of trustees annually at the school; any of the board of trustees may in the discretion of the governor be removed by him upon recommendation of the board of visitors. The trustees must report the condition of the school to the governor annually. All persons in the state between the ages of 7 and 25 years, who are too deaf to be educated in the common schools, and who are otherwise in a condition mentally and physically to receive instruction profitably, and free from any immoral conduct or contagious disease, are entitled to admission as pupils to all the privileges of the school free of charge.

The pupils may remain in the school for any number of terms that the board upon recommendation by the principal may see proper to grant, but no pupil may remain more than 12 terms.

In case parents or guardians are unable to furnish the pupil with such clothing as prescribed by the board of trustees, the clothing may be supplied by the authorities of the school, free of cost, upon the certificate of the ordinary of the county from which the pupil comes, that the parent or guardian is not in a pecuniary condition to furnish the clothing. All pupils may be furnished shoes from the shop free of cost. In case of great destitution the railroad fare of pupils coming to and from the school may be paid from the support fund of the school; and in case such pupils have no homes to which they can be sent for the vacations, the board of commissioners of their county or other proper authority must make provision for their care during vacation. Any parent or guardian of a deaf person may send him to the school for the deaf and board him at their own expense at any place outside the institution. The tax receiver of each county must keep a column in his books, showing the number of deaf persons between the ages of 7 and 25 years in his county. The ordinary of each county must make a record of all the indigent deaf and procure their admission into the school, and if they are not received he must report the names, ages, and sex of such persons to the trustees, who keep a record of all such reports. (Code 1914, §§ 1416 f.)

IDAHO.

REFERENCE: Session Laws, 1909.

SCHOOL FOR THE DEAF.

The general control and management of the State School for the Deaf and the Blind is vested in the state board of education. The board ascertains the number of deaf persons in the state and takes necessary steps to provide for their education. It may provide for a careful examination of all applicants for admission to the school. All persons between the ages of 6 and 21 years who are too deaf to be educated in the public schools may be admitted into the school. All the expenses of the examination and education of the deaf are paid by the state. The board also arranges for the conveyance of scholars to and from the school at the expense of the state. The census marshal of each school district at the time of enumerating the children of school age must carefully ascertain what children between the ages of 6 and 21 years are deaf, and record the names, ages, and sex of such children, and the name of the parents, guardian, or other person having charge of such children, and report the same to the county superintendent of public instruction, who in turn reports them to the state superintendent of public instruction. (Laws 1909, pp. 379 ff.)

ILLINOIS.

REFERENCE: Revised Statutes of Illinois, 1917.

SCHOOL FOR THE DEAF.

The general supervision of the Illinois School for the Deaf is vested in the Department of Public Welfare, which has control of state charities and charitable institutions. The object of the school is to promote the intellectual, moral, and physical culture of the deaf and to fit them as far as possible for earning their own livelihood and for future usefulness in society. (*R. S. 1917, pp. 612, 211, 209, 225.*)

All deaf persons residing in the state receive their board, tuition, and treatment free at the state school for the deaf. When there is room, deaf residents from other states may enter the school, upon payment for their board, tuition, and treatment. In all cases where a person sent to the school is too poor to furnish himself with clothing, and to pay his expenses for traveling to and from the school, the county of his residence must pay the expenses, if the judge of the county court, upon application of any relative or friend of the deaf person, thinks him a proper subject for the care of the institution. (R. S. 1917, p. 228.)

DAY SCHOOLS FOR THE DEAF.

Boards of education and school directors may establish and maintain classes and schools for deaf and dumb residents, and the excess cost of maintaining such classes and schools over the cost for schools for normal children is paid by the state, provided that the excess cost does not exceed the amount of \$110 for each deaf and dumb pupil. The classes and schools are for the benefit of deaf children between the ages of 3 and 21 years and no person may teach the deaf in such schools who has not had instruction in teaching the deaf for a term of one year. (R. S. 1917, pp. 2736 ff.)

COMPULSORY EDUCATION.

Every parent, guardian, or other person having control or charge of any child between the ages of 8 and 18 years who is deaf or whose hearing is so defective as to make it impracticable to have the child educated in the ordinary public schools must send the child to some school within the state where special provision is made for the education of the deaf, unless the child is not physically or mentally competent to be educated. In cases where the parent, guardian, or other person is unable financially to furnish the child with transportation or the proper and necessary clothing, the county court of the county in which the child resides, or in which it may be found, may make an order directing the child to be taken to the school the parent, guardian, or custodian prefers, or if no preference is expressed, to the school the court thinks for the best interest of the child, and for the furnishing of transportation for the child, including a proper custodian, preferably the parent or guardian, and for the furnishing of suitable and proper clothing, if necessary. The expense is to be advanced by the sheriff of the county and allowed by the board of supervisors; the order may also include an allowance for the return of the child at suitable intervals. The county court is empowered in cases where the parent, guardian, or other person having custody of the child fails or neglects to perform the duty imposed on him by law to hold a summary hearing on due notice, on complaint of any citizen of the county, and to make an order directing the child to be sent to school, which may be enforced by legal process. The duty of seeing that this law is enforced is placed upon the truant officer of the school district and upon the state's attorney of the county where the child resides. It is a misdemeanor for the parent, guardian, or other person having charge of such a child to fail, neglect, or refuse to send the child to a suitable school. (R.S. 1917, pp. 2737 ff.)

INDIANA.

REFERENCE:

Burns's Annotated Indiana Statutes, 1914.

SCHOOL FOR THE DEAF.

The general government and management of the Indiana State School for the Deaf is vested in a board of trustees consisting of four members appointed by the governor for terms of four years. Not more than two members of the board may be members of the same political party. The members of the board receive an annual salary of \$300 for their services, and a sum not to exceed \$125 a year for their necessary expenses. The board must meet at least once a month and must make an annual report to the governor. The school is declared to be purely an educational institution and is not to be classed as benevolent or charitable. Upon application to the board, accompanied by a certificate from a justice of the peace that the applicant is a legal resident of the county in which he resides, any deaf person of school age and with average mentality may be admitted to the school for the deaf. In all cases where the parents, guardians, or friends are able, they must pay for the necessary clothing and for the traveling expenses to and from the school, and wherever the parents, guardians, or friends of the pupils have neglected to pay, the county from which they are sent pays such expenses, but not exceeding the amount of \$40 for each person. The county may collect this amount from the parents, when they are able to pay, but property to the amount of \$300 is exempt from such charges. Pupils from without the state may be admitted to the school on the payment of such sum as the board may consider sufficient to defray expenses. (Stat. 1914, §§ 3435 ff, 3427 ff, 3493 ff.)

COMPULSORY EDUCATION.

Parents, guardians, or other persons in the state having control or charge of any child, between the ages of 7 and 18 years, who is either totally deaf or whose hearing is so defective that he is unable to secure an education by the sense of hearing, are required under penalties to send the child to the Indiana School for the Deaf during the full scholastic term of that school unless discharged therefrom or refused admittance thereto by the board of trustees; but if an application for admission to the school is rejected by the board of trustees, or if the applicant is discharged after admission, the parent, guardian, or other person having charge of the child is exempted from any penalty. Any parent, guardian, or other person having control of a deaf child between the ages of 7 and 18 years, who permits its employment, and the person employing it, during the school term, without a certificate of discharge issued by the superintendent of the school, duly presented, is guilty of a misdemeanor.

The assessors of property are required to make a list of all the deaf persons in their districts, setting forth the name, age, and sex, and the names of the parents or guardians. Such lists are returned to the bureau of statistics, which in turn submits the lists to the superintendent of the school for the deaf. (Stat. 1914, §§ 6675, 6685d, 10203.)

IOWA.

REFERENCES: Supplement of the Code of Iowa, 1913 and 1915. Session Laws, 1917.

SCHOOL FOR THE DEAF.

The general management and control of the Iowa School for the Deaf is vested in the state board of education. The superintendent of the school is required to be proficient in the use of the sign language. Every resident of the state, between the ages of 5 and 21 years, who is deaf and dumb, or is so deaf as to be unable to acquire an education in the common schools, is entitled to receive an education in the school at the expense of the state, and nonresidents may also be entitled to its benefits, if they can be accommodated, upon paying to the treasurer \$66 quarterly, in advance. Deaf persons over the age of 21 but under 35 years of age may be admitted by the consent of the board. Each superintendent of common schools must report to the superintendent of the school for the deaf the name, age, and address of all such deaf persons residing in his county. When a pupil is not supplied with clothing, he must be furnished with it by the superintendent and the expense is charged against the parents or guardian or the pupil himself. The amount is paid by the state and collected from the county of the pupil's residence, which may collect from the parents or guardian or the pupil himself. (Supp. 1913, §§ 2724 ff, 2727a8; Laws 1917, p. 176.)

COMPULSORY EDUCATION.

Any person having under his control a child, a resident of the state, between 12 and 19 years of age, who is so deaf as to be unable to obtain an education in the common schools, must send such child to the school for the deaf during the scholastic year. The superintendent of the school may excuse the attendance of such child when he is in such mental or bodily condition as to prevent his attendance, or when he is so diseased or possesses such habits as to render his presence a menace to the health or morals of the other pupils, or when he is sufficiently taught by a private tutor in the branches taught in the public schools. A penalty is provided for the failure to comply with this requirement, and it is a misdemeanor for any person to induce a deaf child when school is in session. (Supp. 1913, § 2718c ff.)

The county assessors record the names, ages, sexes, and addresses of the deaf in their jurisdiction and the records are forwarded to the board of control of state institutions. (Supp. 1913, § 1354a f.)

SPECIAL INSTRUCTORS OF THE DEAF.

Any school corporation within the state having deaf children of school age may provide one or more special instructors for such children, the instruction given by such instructors to be substantially equivalent to that given other children of corresponding age in the graded schools. Any corporation providing such instruction receives state aid to the amount of \$11 for each month that each child not more than 10 years of age is instructed. No child more than 10 years of age is to be admitted to such instruction. The state board of education has general supervision of the carrying out of the provisions of this law, and no instructor can be appointed and no courses or methods of instruction can be installed without the approval of the board. (Laws 1917, p. 347.)

KANSAS.

REFERENCES: General Statutes of Kansas, 1915. Session Laws, 1917.

SCHOOL FOR THE DEAF.

The state board of administration has charge of the management and control of the Kansas School for the Deaf. It is the duty of the board to admit to the privileges of the educational department children whose parents reside in the vicinity of the school, the parents having the privilege of boarding and caring for the children outside of the school without expense to the state. Nonresidents are not admitted into the school unless the board of administration orders their admission because their legal residence can not be ascertained or there are other peculiar circumstances that constitute a sufficient reason for the suspension of the rule. (G. S. 1915, §§ 9940, 6010; Laws 1917, pp. 428 ff.)

COMPULSORY EDUCATION.

Every parent, guardian, corporation, association, or person having control of a deaf person between the ages of 7 and 21 years must send such person to some suitable school for the deaf. The instruction given the deaf must be conducted either orally or by the sign method, or both, for a period of at least five months a year. This does not apply to any child who is being given skilled private instruction for a period of at least five months each year. The truant officer enforces this provision and a penalty is provided for failure to comply with it. (G. S. 1915, § 9441.)

CENSUS OF THE DEAF.

The assessors of the respective townships must take an annual census of the deaf and dumb, which includes their age, sex, and color, and names, and the addresses of their parents and guardians. The census is taken together with one of manufactures, agriculture, the blind, insane, and idiotic. (G. S. 1915, §§ 762, 766.)

KENTUCKY.

REFERENCES: Carroll's Kentucky Statutes, 1915. Session Laws, 1881.

SCHOOL FOR THE DEAF.

The general control and management of the Kentucky School for the Deaf is vested in a board of commissioners consisting of 12 members, 6 of whom must be residents of Boyle County, appointed by the governor with the consent of the senate, for terms of six years. The board must annually report to the governor showing the financial and general condition of the school. It may receive into the school without regard to their pecuniary condition and circumstances all deaf resident children of suitable age, character, and capacity on terms and conditions prescribed by law. Any deaf child entering under the age of 13 years may remain as a state beneficiary until he attains the age of 21 years. All children residing in the state must be received and taught free of tuition, board, and use of books and other instruments and apparatus used in teaching. The amount of \$200 is appropriated annually for the purpose of clothing the indigent pupils. Nonresident deaf may be admitted to the school upon payment of the expenses of their maintenance, provided that their admission does not operate to exclude any indigent pupils of the state, until such number reaches 25. (C. K. S. 1915, §§ 273 ff, 285, 291 ff; Laws 1881, p. 41.)¹

SCHOOL FOR THE COLORED DEAF.

A separate school is maintained for the colored deaf of the state under the control and management of the board of commissioners of the school for the white deaf. All the provisions for the education and maintenance of the white deaf are applicable to the colored deaf. (C. K. S. 1915, §§ 282 f.)

LOUISIANA.

REFERENCES: Marr's Revised Statutes of Louisiana, 1915. Session Laws, 1916.

SCHOOL FOR THE DEAF.

The Louisiana State School for the Deaf is governed by the state board of education. The institution provides, according to the law, all the requisite facilities for acquiring a good literary education, and an industrial department in which instruction is given in such trades as are best suited to render the pupils selfsustaining citizens.

All residents of the state between the ages of 8 and 22 years, so deaf as not to be able to acquire an education in the ordinary schools, are admitted to the state institution if they are of sound mind and body. Such persons receive instruction, board, lodging, medicine, and medical attendance at the expense of the state, and if in such indigent circumstances as to render it necessary, are also furnished with clothing and traveling expenses to and from the institution. Persons admitted as pupils under 14 years of age may continue in the institution ten years; if over 14 and under 17 years of age, they may continue eight years; and if over 17 years of age, they may continue five years. The board may in any case extend the term two years. (M. R. S. 1915, §§ 2385 ff: Laws 1916, p. 506.)

MAINE.

Reference: Session Laws, 1897.

SCHOOL FOR THE DEAF.

The government of the Maine School for the Deaf is vested in a board of five trustees, appointed by the governor with the consent of the council, for terms of five years. They receive \$2 per day and actual expenses. With the consent of its parents or guardian any deaf or dumb child of not less than 5 years of age who is a resident of the state may be admitted to the school for a term not exceeding 12 years. No pupil may be withdrawn or discharged from the school without the consent of the trustees or the governor and council. The state pays for the support and instruction of the pupils while attending the school. Deaf and dumb children from other states may at the discretion of the trus-

¹ Carroll's Kentucky Statutes (\S 284 f) also contain the following provisions, which were, however, declared to be inoperative by the superintendent of the Kentucky School for the Deaf:

When children whose parents are able to pay for their maintenance in whole or in part attend the school, the state pays only to the extent that the parents are not able to pay. All indigent deaf children residing in the state may be received into the school, maintained and educated gratuitously, so far as the funds of the institution will admit. When more children than can be received are offered the board must so apportion their number among the counties, that every county shall equally receive the benefits of the institution. The term of instruction is five years, but the board may allow pupils to remain after such time in order to complete their education. The board each year may select as many as five indigent pupils of good talents and character and retain them for two additional years at the expense of the state. tees be admitted to the school upon the payment by their parents or guardians of a reasonable compensation fixed by the trustees. (Laws 1897, p. 704.)

MARYLAND.

REFERENCES: Annotated Code, 1911–14. Session Laws, 1867, 1916.

SCHOOLS FOR THE DEAF.

The general supervision of the Maryland State School for the Deaf is vested in a board of visitors consisting of 30 members, whose terms are for life, the governor filling all vacancies. (Laws 1867, pp. 486 ff; Laws 1916, p. 124.)

Upon the application of any parent, guardian, or next friend (provided that they have been residents of the state for two years) of any deaf and dumb person of teachable age and capacity, not exceeding the age of 21 years, the county commissioners or the mayor and city council of Baltimore must inquire into the age, capacity, and ability of such deaf and dumb person, and also into the ability of the parent or guardian to pay the expense of the pupil's education, and must certify their findings to the governor. Upon receipt of the certificate the governor must authorize the instruction of the pupil at the school for a term not exceeding seven years.¹

The state allows \$200 for each such deaf and dumb pupil taught in the school, and also pays the expenses necessarily incurred in transporting and returning the pupil, but the whole amount drawn from the treasury for these purposes may not exceed \$7,500 in any one year. The governor must dispose of applications in the order in which they are made. (Code 1914, pp. 814 ff.)

In 1917 the appropriation for the school for the deaf was \$37,500, and \$12,000 was appropriated to the Maryland School for the Blind for the education of the deaf, dumb, and blind colored children of the state. (*Laws 1916, pp. 1553, 1568.*)

COMPULSORY EDUCATION.

Any person having under his control a deaf child between the ages of 6 and 16 years must send such child to a school for the deaf for eight months, or during the scholastic year each year, unless the child is elsewhere receiving thorough instruction in studies taught in public schools to children of the same age, or is regularly enrolled at a deaf school and is temporarily excused from attendance by the authorities of the school, or is in such physical condition as would render instruction impracticable. If the person having control of the child is unable to pay the transportation expenses. the state pays the expenses upon the certification of such fact by three reputable male citizens over the age of 21 years, residents of the school district in which the child resides. The principal teacher of every county school and the truant officers of the city of Baltimore report to the county commissioners or the board of education of Baltimore, as the case may be, the names of all deaf children between the ages of 6 and 16 years in their district who do not attend school. This report is certified to the principals of the schools for the deaf.

Any person having such a deaf child under his control and failing to comply with this provision is guilty of a misdemeanor and must, upon conviction before a justice of the peace, be fined a sum not exceeding \$5 for each offense; and any person inducing a deaf child to absent himself from a school during its session is guilty of a misdemeanor, punishable by a fine not exceeding \$50 for each offense. (Code 1914, pp. 1761 ff.)

¹ According to the principal of the Maryland State School for the Deaf this paragraph is rendered obsolete by the later compulsory education law.

MASSACHUSETTS.

REFERENCES: Revised Laws of Massachusetts, 1902. Session Laws, 1914.

EDUCATION OF THE DEAF.

The general supervision of the education of the deaf of the state is vested in the state board of education. The governor may, upon the request of the parents or guardians and with the approval of the board, send such deaf persons as he considers proper subjects for education to the American School for the Deaf at Hartford, Conn., the Clarke School for the Deaf at Northampton, Mass., the Horace Mann School at Boston, or to any other school for the deaf in the state, as the parents or guardians may prefer. The regular term may not exceed 10 years, but upon request by the parents or guardians and with the approval of the board, he may continue for a longer term the instruction of meritorious pupils recommended by the principal or other chief officer of the school of which they are members. No such pupil may be withdrawn from such institution without the consent of the governor or the authorities thereof. The expense of instruction, support, and transportation is paid by the state, but the parents or guardians of the pupils may pay the whole or any part of the expense. With the approval of the board and at the expense of the state, the governor may make such provision for the care and education of children who are both deaf and blind as he may think expedient. The sum of \$3,500 is paid annually upon the approval of the board of education to the New England Industrial School for Deaf-Mutes at Beverly, Mass., to be expended under the direction of the trustees of the institution. (R. L. 1902, p. 462; Laws 1914, p. 1023.)

MICHIGAN.

REFERENCES: Compiled Laws, 1915. Session Laws, 1917.

SCHOOL FOR THE DEAF.

The general supervision and government of the Michigan School for the Deaf is vested in a board of trustees, consisting of three members appointed by the governor with the consent of the senate. The members serve for terms of six years, without compensation other than their necessary expenses. All deaf and partially deaf residents of the state, whose defective hearing prevents their receiving instruction in the common schools, between the ages of 7 and 21 years, are received in the school without charge for tuition, board, lodging, washing, medicine, or medical attendance, if in suitable condition of body and mind to receive instruction. The school is declared to be a public school and is not to be classed as charitable. Its object is the education of such of the children of the state as may not, by reason of the impairment of their sense of hearing, be advantageously educated in another public school of the state. The term of instruction is not to exceed 13 years. The board may, in their discretion, admit persons under the age of 7 or over the age of 21 years. The board may admit applicants from other states, and prescribe the compensation to be paid for them, but the compensation must be sufficient to cover all their necessary expenses. In all cases where deaf and dumb persons, residents of the state, are unable to furnish themselves with suitable clothing and other necessaries for attending the school the board of trustees has discretionary power to render them assistance, not exceeding \$40 a year for each person, and the amount is a charge upon the county of the person's residence.

The superintendent of the poor in each county where there are any deaf and dumb persons of good natural intellect and good moral character who have no contagious disease and who are at all likely to become a charge upon the county must send such persons to the state school for the deaf. The superintendent must see that the persons so sent are in a state of perfect bodily cleanliness, comfortably and decently clothed, and provided with suitable changes of clothing; he must also provide clothing and all other articles of necessity during their stay in the school and pay for their traveling expenses. If such persons remain at the school during vacation the superintendent must pay for their board during the vacation; no pupil of the school may be returned to any poorhouse during a vacation. (C. L. 1915, §§ 1445 ff; Laws 1917, p. 270.)

DAY SCHOOLS FOR THE DEAF.

Upon application to the superintendent of public instruction, a school district board, the board of trustees of a graded school, or a board of education of any city may establish and maintain within the limits of its district one or more day schools having an average attendance of not less than three persons, for the instruction of deaf persons over the age of 3 years whose parents or guardians are residents of the state and who by reason of defective hearing can not profitably be educated in the public schools. The state pays for the maintenance of such schools, the cost of which is not to exceed \$150 for each deaf person instructed during the school year, and a part of such sum proportionate to the time of instruction of any pupil instructed for less than nine months during the year. All teachers in such schools must be graduates of a school for teachers of the deaf by the "oral" method and they must also have at least one year's experience as a teacher in a school for the deaf. The oral system must be taught in the schools and if, after a fair trial of nine months, any of such pupils are unable to learn the oral method, then no further expense may be incurred to teach the pupil in such a school. (C. L. 1915, §§ 5963 f.)

COMPULSORY EDUCATION.

Every parent, guardian, or other person having control or charge of any child or children between the ages of 7 and 18 years, who by reason of deafness or imperfect hearing can not be taught successfully in the public schools, must send the child or children to a day school for the deaf, the state school for the deaf, or to any other school for the deaf that they may prefer, but if they do not send them to any other school, then they must send them to the state school. A penalty is provided for the failure to comply with this provision. In cases where the parent or guardian is unable to furnish the traveling expenses of the child, the board of trustees of the state school may furnish the expenses each year and include traveling expenses for the parent or guardian if the child is under 12 years of age, and the county of residence of the child then pays such expenses. (C. L. 1915, §§ 5986 ff.)

CENSUS OF THE DEAF.

The supervisor or assessor of each township and ward in the state at the time of making his general assessment and assessment roll for his township or ward in each year must set down the name, age, and general health, habits, and occupation of every deaf and dumb person; the kind, degree, and duration of the affliction; the sex; whether married or single or widowed; the time under medical treatment; the pecuniary ability of the person thus afflicted, and of the relatives of such person liable for his support; whether supported wholly or in part by the public; and such further information relative to this class as may be thought useful. This record is transmitted to the secretary of state, who must present an abstract of the information to the governor. (C. L. 1915, §§ 5638 ff.)

MINNESOTA.

References:

General Statutes of Minnesota, 1913. Session Laws, 1915, 1917.

STATE AGENCY FOR THE DEAF.

There is a division in the bureau of labor devoted to the deaf, which is under the supervision of the commissioner of labor. The commissioner appoints a competent person to take charge of the division, who must devote his time to special work for the deaf. He must collect statistics of the deaf, ascertain what trades or occupations are most suitable for them and best adapted to promote their interest, and use his best efforts to aid them in securing employment in which they may be fitted to engage. He must keep a census of the deaf and obtain facts, information, and statistics as to their condition in life with a view to the betterment of their lot; and obtain information of the condition of labor and employment and education of the deaf in other states, with a view to promoting the general welfare of the deaf in the state. (G. S. 1913, § 3829.)

SCHOOL FOR THE DEAF.

The general supervision and control of the Minnesota School for the Deaf is vested in the state board of control. Any deaf resident of the state of suitable age and capacity for instruction may be received, kept, and taught in the school for the deaf under such conditions as the board may prescribe. In any case where a deaf person is too poor to pay for his clothing, postage, and transportation expenses, the county of his residence, upon certification of the probate judge of the county, must pay such expenses, the amount not to exceed \$40. (G. S. 1913, §§ 4145, 4146; Laws 1917, p. 490.)

DAY SCHOOLS FOR THE DEAF.

Upon application of any school district, made to the state superintendent of education, he may give it permission to maintain and establish schools for instructing deaf children who are residents of the state, provided that the school has an attendance of not less than five deaf children, between the ages of 4 and 10 years. All such schools must be conducted by the combined system which includes the oral, the aural, the manual, and every method known to this profession, and the courses and methods of instruction must be equally as efficient as those in the state school for the deaf. The sum of \$100 is appropriated for each deaf pupil instructed for the annual session of nine months. (Laws 1915, p. 258.)

COMPULSORY EDUCATION.

Every parent, guardian, or other person having control of any normal child between the ages of 8 and 20 years, too deaf to be materially benefited by instruction in public schools, must send such child to the state school for the deaf, and the child must continue in the school until discharged by the superintendent upon approval by the board of control. Such attendance may be excused if the child is in such bodily or mental condition as to prevent his attendance at school or application to study for the period required, or if he is afflicted with such contagious disease or possesses such habits as to render his presence a menace to the health or morals of the other pupils, or if he is efficiently taught for the scholastic year in a private or other school or by a private tutor, the branches taught in public schools so far as possible. A penalty is imposed for the failure to comply with this provision. It is the duty of the principals of the county schools and the truant officers in the cities of St. Paul, Minneapolis, and Duluth to furnish the name, age, sex, and address of the parent or guardian of all such children who do not attend school to the educational authorities, who shall certify them to the superintendeut of the school for the deaf. (Laws 1917, p. 491.)

MISSISSIPPI.

REFERENCE: Hemingway's Annotated Mississippi Code, 1917.

SCHOOL FOR THE DEAF.

The government of the Institute for the Deaf and Dumb is vested in a board of five trustees, appointed by the governor with the consent of the senate for terms of four years. The board may admit into the institute only bona fide residents of the state, of good moral character. It must fix the amount to be paid by pupils for board, the terms of admission, and times of payment, but it must admit free of all charges, upon the certificate of the county superintendent of education, all invalid and indigent deaf and dumb persons who are eligible, provided the amount appropriated by the legislature is sufficient to care for them properly. $(H. A. M. S. 1917, \S\S 4994 ff.)$

MISSOURI.

References: Revised Statutes, 1909. Session Laws, 1915, 1917.

SCHOOL FOR THE DEAF.

The government of the Missouri School for the Deaf is vested in a board of managers composed of five members. The managers are appointed by the governor with the consent of the senate for terms of four years, and each receives a salary of \$100 a year. If nonresidents of the county where the school is located they receive actual traveling expenses. For every regular monthly meeting any member is absent he forfeits \$5. Two members of the board must, together, personally visit and inspect the school in detail monthly; a majority of them, together, quarterly; and all the members of the board must, together, make a detailed inspection not less than once a year. The object of the school is to educate deaf persons in the use of written and spoken language, the elementary branches, and in mechanical trades and industrial pursuits and to give them special training in such mechanical trades and industrial pursuits as will fit them for the practical duties of life and render them selfsupporting. All deaf persons of suitable mental and physical capacity under 21 years of age, residing in the state, are entitled to the benefits of the institution, and are permitted to remain in the institution for 12 years, but a pupil may be discharged at any time for failure to make sufficient progress in the school course and industrial training, or for violation of the rules of the school. In all cases where a pupil is not provided with suitable clothing and necessary traveling expenses, his county of residence must pay the same to an amount not to exceed \$60 a year, and collect the same from the parents or the pupil, if they are able to pay. The superintendent of the school is authorized to expend \$200 annually for books and papers for general reading suitable for the pupils. and adapted to their ages. (R. S. 1909, §§ 1367 ff, 1486 ff; Laws 1915, p. 209; Laws 1917, p. 192.)

CENSUS OF THE DEAF.

The board of directors of each district must in connection with the school census annually take or cause to be taken an enumeration of all deaf and dumb persons of school age residing in their districts. (R. S. 1909, § 10790.)

MONTANA.

REFERENCES: Revised Codes of Montana, 1907. Supplement, 1915.

SCHOOL FOR THE DEAF.

The general control and supervision of the Montana School for the Deaf and Blind is vested in the state board of education, but the board confers upon the executive board of the school such authority relative to the immediate management, other than financial, as it thinks expedient. The board of education appoints the president of the school and fixes his salary. The executive board consists of the president of the school, ex officio chairman, and two members appointed by the governor with the consent of the board of education. At least two of the three members of the board must reside in the county where the institution is located. The appointed members of the board hold office four years, and receive such compensation as the board of education determines, not to exceed \$5 for each day actually spent in the discharge of their duties, and not exceeding \$125 in any one year, for each member. All expenses necessarily incurred by them in the discharge of their duties are paid by the state. (Supp., 1915. pp 74 f.)

The object of the school is to furnish all children who are debarred from the public schools by reason of deafness, dumbness, blindness, or feeble-mindedness with at least an ordinary public school education in all the customary branches, and to train them into mastery of such trades as will enable them to become independent and selfsustaining citizens. All deaf persons between the ages of 6 and 21 years residing in the state and not of unsound mind or dangerously diseased in body, or of confirmed immorality, or incapacitated for useful instruction by reason of physical disability, are eligible for admission to the school, and all pupils are entitled to 10 years of attendance. Upon special petition approved by the president, by any pupil who has completed the course of 10 years, he may be allowed 2 additional years. Pupils may be expelled for sufficient cause. When there is room nonresident deaf persons may be admitted to the school upon payment in advance of a year's cost of maintenance. In all cases where a person to be sent to the school is too poor to pay for necessary clothing and transportation the expenses are to be paid by the president of the school and charged against the county of the deaf person's residence. (R. C.1907, §§ 1157, 1168 ff.)

COMPULSORY EDUCATION.

Every parent, guardian, or person having custody of any child who is too deaf to be educated in the public schools must send the child, if of lawful school age, to the institution for the deaf for six months of each school year for the period of eight years, unless the child is taught in a private school, at home, or in a similar institution in another state, in such branches as are taught in the state institution, or unless the child be excused by the authorities on account of physical or mental disability; provided that the child must be required to attend the private school or institution, as provided for above, not less than six months of each year for eight years, or until he has arrived at the limit of the lawful school age. The school district clerks of each county must annually report to the county superintendent of schools the names, ages, and addresses, and the names of parents and guardians, of every deaf person between the ages of 5 and 21 years residing in the school district. The county superintendent must send a complete list of the names, ages, and addresses of all such persons in their county to the president of the school for the deaf. (R. C. 1907, §§ 1172 ff.)

NEBRASKA.

REFERENCES: Revised Statutes of Nebraska, 1913. Session Laws, 1915.

SCHOOL FOR THE DEAF.

The board of commissioners of state institutions has the oversight and general control of the Nebraska School for the Deaf. The purpose of the school is the physical, moral, and intellectual culture and training of the deaf, to the end that they may be returned to society capable of becoming self-sustaining and useful citizens. All deaf and dumb persons and those deaf to such an extent that they can not acquire an education in the common schools of the state, who are of suitable age and capacity and of good moral character, are entitled to an education in the institution for the deaf without charge. The parents or guardians must furnish suitable clothing and traveling expenses and support the pupil during the summer vacation, but if they do not do so the county of his residence is charged with the expense of his clothing and transportation home, and it must collect from the parent or guardian, if the person is a minor, or from himself if he is an adult. In all cases where the parent or guardian is unable to pay the necessary expenses and the pupil is a pauper the county of his residence must pay. Persons not residents of the state may avail themselves of the benefits of the school by complying with the condition of admission for citizens of the state and paying in advance a sum fixed by the governing board. All pupils must be trained in the school by the oral, aural, and lipreading method to the exclusion of the deaf alphabet and sign languages, unless incapacitated by mental defects or malformation of the vocal organs. (R. S. 1913, §§ 7187, 7210 ff; Laws 1915, p. 293.)

COMPULSORY EDUCATION.

All persons between the ages of 7 and 18 years who by reason of partial or total deafness are unable to obtain an education in the public schools are required to attend the state school for the deaf, unless they are being privately or otherwise educated. Each county superintendent of common schools must report to the superintendent of the state school for the deaf the name, age, and address of every deaf person and of every person deaf to such an extent as to be unable to acquire an education in the common schools, who resides in his county and is between 6 and 21 years of age. (R. S. 1913, §§ 6924, 6897.)

NEVADA

REFERENCE: Revised Laws of Nevada, 1912.

EDUCATION OF THE DEAF.

The superintendent of public instruction is authorized to make arrangements with the directors of any institutions for the deaf and dumb in the states of California or Utah for the admission, support, education, and care of the deaf and dumb of the state.

Upon the application under oath of a parent, relative, guardian, or nearest friend of any deaf or dumb resident of the state, to the effect that by reason of deafness or dumbness such person is disqualified from being taught by the ordinary process of instruction and education, and that they are unable to pay for his support, education, and instruction in any of the institutions mentioned above, filed with the board of county commissioners of the proper county, if the board is satisfied with the truth of the statements, it may make application to the superintendent of public instruction for the purpose of having him issue a certificate to that effect, which certificate being produced is the authority of the directors of any of the prescribed institutions for receiving the deaf or dumb person.

All deaf and dumb persons that are not mentally or physically incapacitated to receive an education or instruction, that are free from offensive or contagious diseases, and are unable to pay for their support, education, and instruction in any of the institutions specified, and whose parent, relative, guardian, or nearest friend is unable to pay, are entitled to the benefits of these provisions, and the county of the person's residence must furnish the necessary expenses for carrying the person to the office of the superintendent of public instruction, who must make all necessary arrangements for carrying him to an institution at the expense of the state. All deaf or dumb persons over 21 years of age seeking admission into the institutions must be bona fide residents of the state for five years previous to the filing of their applications. (R. L. 1912, §§ 1702 fl.)

NEW HAMPSHIRE.

References:

Public Statutes and Laws of New Hampshire, 1901. Supplement, 1913.

CARE AND EDUCATION OF THE DEAF AND DUMB.

Upon recommendation of the state board of charities and correction, assistance is furnished to deaf and dumb persons in such amounts, and at such asylums and schools or other institutions designed for the purpose, as the governor and council direct. The furnishing of such assistance does not affect the settlement of any person nor his right to vote. (P.S. 1901, p. 279; Supp. 1913, p. 158.) REFERENCES: Compiled Statutes of New Jersey, 1910. Session Laws, 1911.

INSTRUCTION AND MAINTENANCE OF THE DEAF.

The governor or person administering the government has supervision of the instruction and maintenance of the deaf and dumb. Any deaf and dumb person of suitable age and capacity for instruction is entitled to the benefits of these provisions. All applications for admission of pupils as beneficiaries of the state must be accompanied by the certificate of two reputable freeholders, residents of the district in which the applicant resides, which must set forth the age, capacity of the pupil, and the ability or inability of the parents, guardians, or custodian of the pupil to pay any part of the expense for his tuition, care, and maintenance. Such certificate must be approved by the judge of the court of common pleas of the applicant's county of residence after he has satisfied himself of the truth of the statements in the certificate. The governor has the power to receive and decide upon all applications for the benefit of this provision. The regular term of instruction is three years, but upon application of the pupil indorsed by the principal of the institution the governor may extend the term to not more than eight years, and upon further application the governor may again extend the term to any number of years. The governor has the power to withdraw the name of any pupil from the list of beneficiaries if it appears that such pupil was improperly admitted or after a fair trial is found incapable of instruction. An annual sum of \$300 is appropriated to be applied for the instruction of beneficiaries under these provisions in some suitable and convenient institution, and whenever the governor is satisfied that the resources of any pupil or his parents or guardians are insufficient to defray the expense of clothing, he may cause an additional sum not to exceed \$30 a year for each pupil to be paid. Whenever he is satisfied that an applicant or his parents or guardians are able to pay part of the expense of instruction, but not able to defray the whole expense, the governor may cause to be paid such proportion of the expense as seems proper. If a deaf person entitled to the benefits mentioned becomes a legal charge upon the overseers of the poor of any township, they must immediately make application to the governor in his behalf, and if he is placed in an institution for instruction the expense of conveying him to and from the institution and of supplying him with suitable clothing must be defrayed by the township.

Any parent, guardian, or custodian who makes application for the admission of any deaf and dumb persons to the institutions coming under these provisions waives all right to remove such person either permanently or for a limited time. Any inmate may be discharged upon the request of the governor on the recommendation of the principal or superintendent of the institution and he may also be granted a leave of absence for a limited time. Any male person admitted to any of the institutions may be paroled into the custody of his parents, guardians, or any fit person under such conditions that he may be liable at any time to be taken back to such institution if the conditions of his parole are violated or if, in the judgment of the state commissioner of charities, for any cause his welfare may so require. In case of such parole any liability upon the state for support ceases during the time such pupil is out on parole. (C. S. 1910, pp. 1896 f.)

SCHOOL FOR THE DEAF.

The general control and management of the New Jersey School for the Deaf is vested in the state board of education. The school is maintained for the purpose of training and educating deaf children, and deaf persons of suitable age and capacity for instruction who are legal residents of the state and not over 21 years of age are entitled to the privileges of the school for such a period of time, not exceeding 14 years, as the board of education determines.¹

Applications for admission to the school must be made by the parent, guardian, or friend of a proposed pupil in such manner as the board may require, but each application must be accompanied by a certificate from the judge of the inferior court of common pleas, or the county clerk of the applicant's county of residence, the chosen freeholder or clerk of the township, or the mayor or other executive officer of the city, borough, or other municipality in which the applicant resides, setting forth the facts as to the applicant's residence, age, circumstances, and capacity, and the ability or inability of such applicant or his parents or guardian to pay any part of the expense of his care and maintenance. Whenever more persons apply for admission at one time than can be properly accommodated in the school, the board must so apportion the number received that each county shall be represented therein in the ratio of its deaf population to the total deaf population of the state. When it is found in the judgment of the board that any pupil from want of capacity or other cause is not capable of receiving the benefits designed to be conferred or that the retention of any pupil may be detrimental to the interests of the school. the board may shorten the term of instruction, or dismiss from school such pupil upon reasonable notice given to his parents or guardians.

The expense for teaching, maintaining, and clothing the pupils, not to exceed \$76 for any three months for each pupil, is paid by the state. If the board is satisfied that the resources of any pupil or his or her parents or guardian are sufficient to defray either the whole or part of the expense, the board may require that they pay either the whole or such portion of the annual expense as the board thinks just and equitable. (C. S. 1910, pp. 1898 ff, 4790 ff.)

SPECIAL CLASSES FOR THE DEAF.

In each school district where there are 10 or more blind or deaf children who are not cared for or who can not be cared for in an institution a special class or classes must be organized by the board of education for their instruction, no class to contain over 15 pupils. Such classes must be discontinued when proper provision is made for the care and education of the children by the state. (Laws 1911, p. 513.)

NEW MEXICO.

Reference:

New Mexico Statutes, 1915.

SCHOOL FOR THE DEAF.

The New Mexico Asylum for the Deaf and Dumb is under the control and management of a board of regents consisting of five members, not more than three of whom may belong to the same political party, who are appointed by the governor with the consent of the senate for terms of four years. They receive no compensation other than actual expenses. They make their own rules and regulations for meetings and the care of the institution, and report to the governor biennially. All deaf or mute residents of the state between the ages of 8 and 21 years are entitled to instruction and care in the school free of charge. Deaf children from other states and deaf Indian children under the control of United States Indian agents may be admitted into the school under such rules and regu-

¹ According to the superintendent of the school the minimum age for admission is 6 years, and the term of instruction is ordinarily 10 years.

The Compiled Statutes (pp. 1899 ff) also contain provisions of an earlier law, fixing the age limit at not less than 8 years, and the term of instruction at 3 years, but providing that the board might extend the term for a term not to exceed 8 years, and in meritorious cases might further extend the term for a period not exceeding 3 additional years. These provisions also declare the object of the school to be the instruction and maintenance of indigent deaf-mutes.

lations as are prescribed by the board and upon the payment or guaranty of at least \$225 for the school year on the basis of nine months for each year. (Stat. 1915, §§ 5101 f.)

COMPULSORY EDUCATION.

It is the duty of the clerks of the school districts and boards of education to report to the county school superintendents the name, age, sex, residence, and the address of the parent or guardian of every deaf person of school age in their district. This report must in turn be sent to the superintendent of the school for the deaf, who must notify the parents to send such children to the school for proper instruction at a time fixed by him. The school directors of every school district are empowered and required to compel the sending of such children to the school for the deaf. The failure to comply with this requirement constitutes a misdemeanor. If any parent or guardian is unable by reason of poverty to furnish such child with suitable clothing and traveling expenses and the probate judge of his county of residence certifies that fact, then the school must pay for the cost of the same. (Stat. 1915, § 5104.)

NEW YOŖK.

REFERENCES: Consolidated Laws of New York, 1909 and 1910. Session Laws, 1912, 1913, 1917.

SCHOOLS FOR THE DEAF.

All institutions for the instruction of the deaf and dumb in the state are private institutions, but they receive aid from the state and are subject to visitation by the commissioner of education and by the state board of charities. (C. L. 1910, Vol. VIII, pp. 206 ff; C. L. 1909, Vol. V, p. 3689.)

Upon the application of any parent, guardian, or friend of a deafmute child within the state over the age of 5 and under the age of 12 years, the overseer of the poor or any supervisor of the town where the child is must place such child in The New York Institution for the Deaf and Dumb, The Institution for the Improved Instruction of Deaf-Mutes, The Le Couteulx Saint Mary's Institution for the Improved Instruction of Deaf-Mutes in the city of Buffalo, The Central New York Institution for Deaf-Mutes at Rome. The Albany Home School for the Oral Instruction of the Deaf at Albany, or in any other institution in the state for the education of deaf-mutes as to which the state board of charities shall have filed with the commissioner of education a certificate to the effect that the institution is prepared for the reception and instruction of such pupils. Whenever a deaf-mute child under the age of 12 years becomes or is liable to become a charge for its maintenance on any of the towns or counties of the state, the overseer of the poor of the town or the board of supervisors of the county must place such child in one of the institutions above mentioned. The county from which a child was appointed in pursuance of these provisions must pay for his board, tuition, and clothing an amount not to exceed \$350 per year until he attains the age of 12 years, unless the directors of the institution to which the child has been sent find that he is not a proper subject to remain in the institution. (C. L. 1910, Vol. VIII, pp. 211 ff; Laws 1917, p. 332.)

Every deaf and dumb person 12 years of age or over who has been a resident of the state for one year immediately preceding the application, or, if a minor, whose parent or parents, or, if an orphan, whose nearest friend has been a resident in the state for one year immediately preceding the application, is eligible to appointment as a state pupil in one of the deaf and dumb institutions of the state, authorized by lav to receive such pupils. The regular term of instruction for such pupils is five years, but the commissioner of education may in his discretion extend the term of any pupil for a period not exceeding three years. The commissioner may continue such pupils as state pupils for an additional period of three years for the purpose of pursuing a course of study in the higher branches of learning, but the number of pupils continued each year in such course may not exceed 30 in any one institution and they must be recommended by the trustees of the institution which they attend before such extension of time is granted. (C. L. 1910, Vol. VIII, pp. 207 ff; Laws 1912, p. 405.)

The expense for board, lodging, and tuition of state pupils is paid by the state. The county supervisors of the county from which a state pupil is appointed must raise \$30 a year for suitable clothing for him if the parents or guardians are unable to pay for the same. (C. L. 1910, Vol. VIII, pp. 208 f.)

DEAF STUDENTS IN GENERAL INSTITUTIONS.

Whenever a deaf person who is a citizen of the state and a pupil in actual attendance at a college, university, or technical or professional school in the state authorized by law to grant degrees, other than an institution established for the regular instruction of the deaf, is designated by the trustees as a fit person to receive such aid, there must be paid by, the state for the use of the pupil \$300 per year, to be used by him to obtain aid in receiving instruction in his studies. The trustees may not recommend any such person who is not in good and regular standing and who is not working for a degree from the institution. (Laws 1913, pp. 321 ff.)

NORTH CAROLINA.

REFERENCES: Pell's Revisal, 1908. Gregory's Supplement to Pell's Revisal, 1918. Gregory's Revisal Biennial, 1915 Session Laws, 1917.

SCHOOLS FOR THE DEAF.

The North Carolina School for the Deaf is under the management of a board of seven directors, not more than two of whom may be from the same county, appointed by the governor with the consent of the senate for terms of six years. The board must provide for the pupils in the school instruction in the branches of study prescribed for the public schools and in such other branches as may be of special benefit to the deaf. As soon as practicable the boys must be instructed in such mechanical pursuits as may be suited to them, and in practical agriculture and related subjects; and the girls must be instructed in sewing, housekeeping, and such arts and industrial branches as may be useful to them in making themselves self-supporting.

All white deaf-mutes between the ages of 8 and 23 years, who have been residents of the state for two years, and who are not of confirmed immoral character, or unsound of mind, or incapacitated by physical infirmity for useful instruction, are eligible to receive free tuition and maintenance at the school according to rules prescribed by the board. Nonresident deaf persons may be received in the school, when there is room, upon payment of charges and according to rules fixed by the board.

Colored deaf-mutes, residents of the state, not of confirmed immoral character, or imbecile, or unsound in mind, or incapacitated by physical infirmities for useful instruction, who are between the ages of 7 and 21 years, may be admitted to the State School for the Blind and the Deaf at Raleigh, where a separate department is maintained for the colored deaf and blind.

When it appears to the satisfaction of the governor, upon affidavit of two respectable citizens, that the parents of any deaf-mute child are unable to provide the child with clothing and for expenses to and from the institution, the governor must order the amount to be paid by the state. Such sums are chargeable to the county from which the child came. The amount charged may not exceed \$30 per year for any pupil in addition to such amount as is required to defray all necessary traveling expenses of the pupil. (P. R. 1908, §§ 4203, 4191; G. S. P. R. 1913, § 4199; G. R. B. 1915, §§ 4202 ff; Laws 1917, p. 88.)

COMPULSORY EDUCATION.

Parents, guardians, or custodians of any deaf child between the ages of 8 and 15 years who fail to send the child to some school for the instruction of the deaf for at least five terms of nine months each are guilty of a misdemeanor. It is the duty of the school census taker to report the name, age, and sex of all deaf children in his district and the number of deaf and dumb between the ages of 6 and 21 years, designating the race and sex, and the address of the parent or guardian of such children, to the county superintendent of education, who must send the report to the school for the deaf. (P. R. 1908, §§ 3836c, 4144; G. R. B. 1915, §§ 4148, 4206a.)

NORTH DAKOTA.

REFERENCE: Compiled Laws of North Dakota, 1913.

SCHOOL FOR THE DEAF.

The general management and control of the North Dakota School for the Deaf is vested in the board of control of state institutions. The board investigates the condition and management of the school at least once every six months and makes reports of such investigations biennially to the governor. All deaf residents of the state, of suitable age and capacity, are entitled to receive an education in the school at the expense of the state. In all cases where the pupil is not suitably provided with clothing he must be furnished with it by the superintendent, who must collect the cost from the county of his residence, which must, in turn, collect the cost from the pupil or his parents; these are, however, exempt from paying such cost if it appears from the affidavits of three disinterested citizens of the county that they are unable to do so. The counties of residence of indigent deaf pupils pay for their traveling expenses. Deaf persons from other states may be admitted into the school when there is room upon the payment of \$180 a year in advance. (C. L. 1913, §§ 243 ff, 1680, 1688 ff.)

COMPULSORY EDUCATION.

Every parent, guardian, or other person having charge or control of any deaf person between the ages of 7 and 21 years must send him to the state school for the deaf for the entire school year, unless excused by the superintendent of the school. Failure to comply with this provision constitutes a misdemeanor. The board of education of the city or village, or school board of the district, may excuse the person having control of such deaf person from this duty when he can satisfactorily show that the person is being taught in another institution approved by the county school superintendent, or that such person is actually necessary to the support of the family, or that he has already acquired the branches of learning taught in the public schools, or that he is physically or mentally incapable of attending school. (C. L. 1913, §§ 1342 ff.)

In connection with the school census an enumeration is made of the names and ages of all deaf and dumb persons between the ages of 5 and 25 years, and the names and post-office addresses of the parents or guardians, a copy of which is sent to the superintendent of the school for the deaf. (C. L. 1913, §§ 1195 f.)

OHIO.

REFERENCES: General Code of Ohio, 1910. Session Laws, 1911, 1917.

SCHOOL FOR THE DEAF.

The State School for the Deaf, as well as the state penal, correctional, and benevolent institutions in general, is governed by the Ohio board of administration. All deaf persons, 7 years of age or over, residents of the state, who are too deaf to be educated in the public schools may be admitted to the school for the deaf if the superintendent and board think them suitable persons to receive instruction at the school. The term of instruction is for no longer than 13 years; no person addicted to immoral habits or having a contagious and offensive disease may be admitted. Pupils may be permitted to remain in the school such portion of the 13 years as their progress justifies, and if at any time the superintendent and board determine that a pupil is not making sufficient progress in his work to justify his continuance as a pupil, he may be returned to his parents, guardian, or the infirmary of the county from which he came. The pupils are taught the arts and trades of shoemaking, printing, bookbinding, cutlery, fitting and making wearing apparel for females, and such other trades and arts as are found to be adapted to the capacities and wants of the deaf.

Deaf and blind persons are admitted to the school for the deaf, or the board of administration may provide for the education of a deaf and blind child at its home. (G. C. 1910, §§ 1872 ff; Laws 1911, p. 213.)

COMPULSORY EDUCATION.

Education is compulsory for persons entitled to enter the school for the deaf, and the truancy laws in general apply to them. (G. C. 1910, § 7778.)

CENSUS OF THE DEAF.

In connection with the school census there is an annual enumeration of deaf or mute children between the ages of 6 and 21 years. Quadrennially, at the time of taking a list of property for taxation, an enumeration is made by each assessor of all deaf and dumb persons in his township or precinct and the returns are filed with the county auditor. (G. C. 1910, §§ 3360, 7795.)

DAY SCHOOLS FOR THE DEAF.

Deaf persons 3 years of age or over may be educated in day schools established by the superintendent of public instruction on application by the board of education of a school district, provided that the average attendance is not less than three, and the state pays \$150 for each deaf pupil given instruction in such schools for nine months in the school year and a proportionate amount for each deaf pupil given instruction for a part of the school year less than nine months. The oral system must be taught in these schools and if, after a fair trial of nine months, any pupil is unable to learn such method, then he may be taught the manual method in a separate school, providing there are not fewer than three pupils in attendance. After the establishment of such a school by any school district persons of sound mind who by reason of defective hearing can not profitably be educated in the public schools may be compelled to attend one of them or a state institution. An inspector, appointed by the state school commissioner, inspects each school twice a year and reports to the commissioner as to the method of instruction, the condition of the schools, and such other matters as may be of interest in the education of the pupils. (Laws 1917, p. 153.)

CARE OF THE INDIGENT DEAF.

Any incorporated association organized for the purpose of providing a home for deaf and dumb persons may contract with the board of county infirmary directors of any county or with the proper officers of any corporation infirmary for the care and maintenance of deaf persons who are inmates of such infirmaries, or who under the law of the state may be entitled to admission in the infirmary. The infirmary pays to the home annually a sum equal to the per capita cost of maintaining inmates in the infirmary Deaf and dumb persons who are inmates of an infirmary and who in the judgment of the board of state charities should be removed to homes as specified above may by the order of the board be removed to such homes; and in case of such removal the transportation and maintenance expenses are paid by the infirmary from which they were removed. (G. C. 1910, §§ 10190 f.)

OKLAHOMA.

REFERENCES: Revised Laws of Oklahoma, 1910. Session Laws, 1911, 1913.

SCHOOLS FOR THE DEAF.

The Oklahoma School for the Deaf is under the direction and control of the state board of education. The purpose of the school is the physical and moral and intellectual culture and training of the deaf, to the end that pupils may be returned to society capable of becoming self-sustaining and useful citizens. All deaf residents of the state and those deaf and dumb to such an extent that they can not acquire an education in the common schools, who are of suitable age and capacity and of good moral character, are entitled to an education in the school without charge.

On admission of a pupil the parents or guardian must furnish suitable clothing for him, must pay his transportation to and from the school, and all incidental expenses such as for dental work, and must support him during the summer vacation. If the parents or guardians for any reason are unable to provide for the pupil, the superintendent, upon proof from the county judge of the county where the pupil resides, must supply the pupil and collect the expenses from the board of county commissioners of the pupil's county of residence. Deaf persons not residents of the state may be admitted into the school by complying with the conditions of admission for citizens of the state and paying the superintendent of the school a sum to be fixed by the board, in advance. (R. L. 1910, §§ 6986 ff; Laws 1911, p. 121.)

The Institute for the Deaf, Blind, and Orphans of the Colored Race is also under the direction and control of the state board of education. The purpose of the school is to care for, teach, and train the unfortunate of the colored race in the rudiments of English as in graded schools, and the practical and primary industries, such as may fit them for useful citizenship and make them self-helpful and self-reliant. (R. L. 1910, §§ 7014 ff; Laws 1911, p. 121.)

DEAF STUDENTS IN GENERAL INSTITUTIONS.

The state board of education may provide, for the higher education of those pupils who may qualify themselves to enter college; a sum not to exceed \$300 to a pupil in any one year, and for a number not to exceed 10 pupils in any year. (*Laws 1913*, p. 385.)

COMPULSORY EDUCATION.

Every parent, guardian, person or persons, corporation, or association, having control or charge of any deaf child between the ages of 7 and 21 years, is required to send the child to some suitable school for the deaf for a period of at least six months a year, unless the child is given skilled private instruction for the same length of time each year. (Laws 1913, p. 386.)

OREGON.

REFERENCES: Lord's Oregon Laws, 1910. Session Laws, 1913.

SCHOOL FOR THE DEAF.

The Oregon state board of control, composed of the governor, the secretary of state, and the state treasurer, ex officio, manages the affairs of the Oregon State School for the Deaf. The school is a free training school for such deaf persons as are enrolled, but no pupil may stay there more than 10 years except in special cases, when the board may extend the time from year to year. No pupil may be detained in the school after it has been ascertained that he has ceased to make progress or is not being benefited, and a pupil may be dropped at any time by the board for cause. Admission is secured by making application to the superintendent direct or through the county school superintendent. The necessary traveling expenses of all indigent deaf children going to and rom the institution, together with the cost of all clothing necessary for their comfort, is borne by the county of which they are residents. (Laws 1913, pp. 120, 130, 684.)

COMPULSORY EDUCATION.

Each truant officer of the state must at the beginning of each school month report to the county judge of his county the name, age, and residence of each deaf child between 8 and 18 years of age, with the names of his parents or the person in charge of him. He must also make a statement as to whether the parents or guardians are able to educate such child or whether the interests of such child would be promoted by sending it to the state school. The child may be brought before the judge for a hearing and if the judge is satisfied that the child is not being properly educated at home and will be benefited by attending the state school and is a suitable person to receive instruction there, he may send the child to the school. All expenses are paid by the child's county of residence if the parent is unable to pay. These provisions apply only to children who are entitled to instruction at the school under the rules and regulations of the board of control. The clerks of the several school districts must report the names, addresses, and ages of all deaf children between the ages of 6 and 14 years within their respective districts, together with names of parents of such children as come or are brought to their attention, to the county school superintendent of the county, who must report them to the superintendent of the school for the deaf. (L. O. L. 1910, § 4130; Laws 1913, p. 683.)

PENNSYLVANIA.

References:

Purdon's Digest, 18th edition, 1700 to 1909. Session Laws, 1911, 1913, 1917. Appropriation Acts, 1915, 1917.

SCHOOLS FOR THE DEAF.

The Pennsylvania State Oral School for the Deaf is governed by a board of trustees consisting of nine citizens appointed by the governor for a term of four years. Subject to the approval of the governor, the board of trustees makes such rules and regulations as it thinks necessary and appoints such persons as it thinks necessary in the maintenance of the school at such compensation as is fixed by the governor. No part of the appropriation for this institution becomes available until the management of the institution files with the board of public charities and the auditor general a declaration that all pupils received in the institution under 16 years of age who have not been pupils in any other institution of a similar character are to be taught exclusively by the oral method, unless physically incapable of being so taught. (Laws 1913, p. 163; Appropriation Acts 1915, p. 188; Appropriation Acts 1917, p. 278.)

An appropriation is made by the state to the Pennsylvania Institution for the Deaf and Dumb for the education and maintenance of state pupils. No pupil may be educated at the expense of the state under the age of 10, or over the age of 20 years, or for a longer period than six years. Indigent children resident anywhere within the state must be received into the school and asylum and maintained and educated gratuitously, so far as the funds of the institution will admit. Where more children are offered for the benefit of this institution than can be received at any one time, the president and directors must so apportion their number among the several counties according to their representation (when application is made) that every county may equally receive the benefits of the same. Preference must always be given to the children of the state when there are not accommodations for all who apply. The appropriation does not become available until the managers of the institution file with the board of public charities and the auditor general a declaration that all pupils received into the institution will be taught exclusively by the oral method unless physically incapable of being taught. (P. D., 13th ed., p. 1282; Appropriation Acts 1917, p. 265.)

An appropriation is also made by the state to the Western Pennsylvania Institution for the Instruction of the Deaf and Dumb for the education and maintenance of state pupils upon the condition that the management of the school file with the board of public charities and the auditor general a declaration that all pupils received in the school under 16 years of age who have not been pupils in any other institution of a similar character are to be taught exclusively by the oral method unless physically or mentally incapable of being taught by such method. (Appropriation Acts 1917, p. 275.)

The Home for the Training in Speech of Deaf Children Before They Are of School Age is governed by a board of five trustees appointed by the governor for terms of five years. Appropriations to the institution are conditioned upon the managers filing with the board of public charities and the auditor general a declaration that all pupils received into the institution will be taught exclusively by the oral method. (P. D., 15th ed., p. 1284; Appropriation Acts 1917, p. 280.)

DAY SCHOOLS FOR THE DEAF.

The board of school directors of any school district within the state having a population of more than 20,000 inhabitants, and having within the limits of the city or township, in which the school district is, eight or more deaf-mute children of proper age for attending school, are authorized to open and maintain a special school for the education and training of such deaf-mutes, either in the sign language or articulation, as to the board of directors seems best for such children. Any such school so organized is a part of the common-school system of the district. Deaf-mute children may be sent from any school district in the county in which such school is established upon payment by the district to the treasurer of the school board by which the school is maintained of its proportionate share of the expense of maintaining the school. The per capita cost of education of the deaf-mute children may not exceed \$150 for any one year. (P. D., 15th ed., p. 1285.)

EDUCATION OF THE DEAF.

The county or district superintendent, attendance officer, or secretary of the board of directors in every school district of the Commonwealth must report to the medical inspector of the school district every deaf child in the district, between the ages of 8 and 16 years, who is not being properly educated and trained. The medical inspector must examine the child and report to the board of school directors whether it is a fit subject for education and training. If the child is reported to be a fit subject, but can not be properly educated in the public schools of the district, the board of school directors must secure proper education for it, but when it is necessary to educate such children outside the public schools their parents or guardians must, if able to do so, pay to the district the expense necessarily incurred. (*Laws 1911, p. 383.*)

CENSUS OF THE DEAF.

At the time of taking the septennial census the assessors or other officers must make out a separate list of the deaf and dumb persons, if any, resident in their respective townships, towns, wards, or districts, distinguishing their sexes, color, and as nearly as may be, their several ages; and it is the duty of the commissioners of the several counties to make returns of the census to the governor. (P. D., 13th ed., p. 586.)

EXEMPTION OF THE DEAF.

Deaf or dumb persons are specially exempted from the penalties of the law against tramps. (P. D., 18th ed., p. 5023.)

CARE OF THE INDIGENT DEAF AND DUMB.

The overseers and directors of the poor of any poor district maintaining an almshouse for its indigent poor may enter into a contract with any association in the state organized for the purpose of providing a home for deaf and dumb persons for the care and maintenance at such home of any indigent deaf and dumb person who may be an inmate of the almshouse of the poor district or who may be entitled to relief from the district. The board of public charities or any of its authorized agents may direct any poor district to remove any deaf and dumb inmate of the almshouse to the care of any such association, and in the event of the failure of the overseers or directors to comply with such order, the contract and removal of such inmate may be made and carried out by the board of public charities or its authorized agents. Whenever a contract for such care and maintenance of a deaf and dumb person is made, whether by the poor district itself or by the board of public charities on its behalf, the poor district is required to pay to the association annually a sum equal to the per capita cost of maintaining the inmates of its almshouse. (Laws 1917, p. 223.)

PORTO RICO.

Reference:

Revised Statutes and Codes, 1911.

CARE OF THE DEAF AND DUMB.

The director of charities must reserve the number of places the executive council directs, in the Boys' Charity School and in the Girls' Charity School, for indigent deaf and dumb children. The director is empowered to prepare and put into force, with the approval of the executive council, special regulations for the custody, care, and instruction of these children. It is his duty in making such regulations to make every effort to instruct the children in work suitable to their capacities, with a view to the end that upon their discharge from the schools they will in the largest measure possible be able to provide for their own support. Children may be admitted at any age not exceeding 21 years and may remain in the school until they have reached that age. Provisions of law relative to the apportionment of places in these schools to the respective municipalities must be followed as a general rule in assigning them places, but the director of charities, with the approval of the executive council, may depart therefrom when in his opinion such departure is urgently necessary. (R. S. 1911, \$ 192.)

RHODE ISLAND.

REFERENCE:

General Laws of Rhode Island, 1909.

SCHOOL FOR THE DEAF.

The general management and control of the Rhode Island Institute for the Deaf is vested in a board of trustees consisting of the governor, lieutenant governor, and nine citizens of the state, six men and three women, appointed by the governor with the consent of the senate for terms of six years, who receive no compensation for their services; if the nominations of the governor are not approved by the senate, the latter fills the positions by election. The object of the school is to furnish to the deaf children of the state oral instruction and the best known facilities for the enjoyment of such a share of the benefits of the system of free public education as their afflicted condition will admit of. All deaf persons between the ages of 3 and 20 years, legal residents of the state and of sufficient capacity for instruction, whose hearing or speech or both are so defective as to make it inexpedient or impracticable to attend the public schools to advantage, may attend the institution without charge, for such a period of time in each individual case as is thought proper by the board of trustees and under such rules and regulations as they establish. (G. L. 1909,pp. 374 ff, 173 ff)

EDUCATION OF THE DEAF.¹

The governor, on recommendation of the state board of education, upon application of the parent or guardian, may appoint any blind or deaf child, being a legal resident of the state, who appears to the

¹ According to the principal of the Rhode Island Institute for the Deaf this section, in practice, is not now considered as applying to the deaf.

board to be a fit subject for education, as a state beneficiary at any suitable institution or school for a period of not over 10 years. Upon special recommendation by the state board of education the governor may extend the period. The board of education supervises the education of the beneficiaries, and no child appointed as above may be withdrawn from any institution or school except with their consent or the consent of the governor. The board may expend in the purchase of necessary clothing for state beneficiaries a sum not exceeding \$20 in any calendar year for a single child. (G. L. 1909, pp. 373 ff.)

COMPULSORY EDUCATION.

Every person having under his control any deaf child between the ages of 7 and 18 years, whose hearing or speech or both is so defective as to make it impracticable to attend the public schools to advantage, who is not mentally or otherwise incapable, must send such child to the school for the deaf for such period as the trustees of the school may think expedient; but a person is exempt if he can prove to the satisfaction of the board of trustees that the child has received or is receiving under private or other instruction an education suitable to his condition. No child may be removed to the school or taken away from the custody of its parent or guardian except as a day scholar, unless the parent or guardian is an improper person to have such custody, and the supreme court has jurisdiction in habeas corpus proceedings to examine into and revise the findings of the board of trustees. (G. L. 1909, p. 376.)

SOUTH CAROLINA.

REFERENCES:

Code of Laws of South Carolina, 1912. Session Laws, 1915.

SCHOOL FOR THE DEAF.

The supervision and control of the South Carolina School for the Deaf and Blind is vested in a board of commissioners, which consists of the superintendent of education ex officio and four members appointed by the governor, three of whom must be residents of Spartanburg County. The appointed members serve for terms of eight years and receive no compensation other than expenses for not more than two meetings a year. All deaf-mutes of the state who are of proper age and mental capacity (each case to be decided by the board of commissioners) are admitted to the benefits of the school. The whole or part of the expenses of the applicants are paid by the state, according to the opinion which the board forms as to the pecuniary condition of the applicant; but if the number of applicants exhausts the annual appropriation, the selection is made according to the board's opinion of the deserts of the applicants. The board, tuition, and incidental expenses of the pupils at the school are paid by the state, the sum not to exceed \$150 a year for one pupil, exclusive of traveling expenses, clothing, and medical attendance, which the commissioners must place upon the most economical scale. (Civil Code 1912, §§ 1918 ff; Laws 1915, p. 65.)

DEAF STUDENTS IN GENERAL INSTITUTIONS.

Upon recommendation by the superintendent and faculty of the state school for the deaf and blind the board of commissioners may appropriate \$150 annually for the higher education of any graduate who matriculates in any course offered in a chartered college. The board must make suitable regulations for such students. Not more than four graduates may be thus aided in any one year. (Civil Code 1912, § 1927.)

SOUTH DAKOTA.

REFERENCES: Compiled Laws, 1913. Session Laws, 1915.

SCHOOL FOR THE DEAF.

The general supervision and control of the South Dakota School for the Deaf is vested in the state board of charities and corrections. All residents of the state between the ages of 6 and 30 years who are too deaf to receive the full benefit of the public schools and who are capable of instruction and free from contagious or chronic diseases may, upon application to the superintendent of the school for the deaf, be taught at the expense of the state at such school for nine years, but if in the judgment of the board and upon recommendation of the superintendent, a pupil is capable of receiving advanced instruction for the purpose of entering a college for the deaf, such pupil may attend the school for an additional period of three years without regard to his age. When there is room, deaf persons from other states may be admitted to the school upon payment for their board, tuition, and care. All pupils must be treated with the most considerate regard for their misfortune. and always with kindness and humanity, and the board must carefully enforce this provision. It is the duty of the person sending a child to the school to pay to the superintendent an amount of money sufficient to purchase for the child a return ticket to its home, and also to deposit \$10 additional which may be used in the purchase of clothing and defraying other incidental expenses of the child, and at the close of the school year, or whenever the child ceases to attend the school, the superintendent must furnish the child a return ticket and return the unexpended portion of the deposit to him together with an itemized statement showing all moneys expended by him for clothing and incidental expenses for the child. In case the parents of such a child are unable to pay the South Dakota railroad fare of the child and make the deposit above mentioned it is the duty of the board of county commissioners of the county of the child's residence to do so upon the requisition of the superintendent, approved by the board of charities and corrections. (C. L. 1913, pp. 47, 150 ff; Laws 1915, p. 656.)

COMPULSORY EDUCATION.

If upon a complaint by the superintendent of the school for the deaf or by any other person, a county judge is satisfied after examination of witnesses that a deaf child resident of his county of proper age is being deprived of a proper education by the refusal or neglect of its parents, guardian, or custodian, he may order that such child be sent to some public or private institution for the education of the deaf. If the parents, guardian, or custodian are unable to pay for the transporting of the child to the institution then the county must pay. A penalty is imposed for the neglect or failure of any parent to obey the order of the county judge.

It is the duty of every county or city superintendent of schools to send to the superintendent of the school for the deaf the names of all deaf children of proper school age residing in his county or city whenever the residence of the deaf children within their jurisdiction becomes known to them, and the superintendent of the school for the deaf must take all necessary action to provide that the deaf children be given the advantages of proper education. (C. L. 1913, p. 595.)

TENNESSEE.

Reference:

Thompson's Shannon's Code of Tennessee, 1917.

SCHOOL FOR THE DEAF.

The general supervision and control of the Tennessee School for Deaf and Dumb is vested in the state board of control. Each senatorial district may send to the school two pupils free of charge in preference to all others, whether free or paying scholars. These pupils are selected by the senator representative and in making such selection preference is given to such indigent pupils as are unable to bear the expense of tuition. Application for admission to the school must be made within 40 days after the commencement of each school session. The terms of admission are the same for colored students as for white students and separate accommodations are made for them. Any deaf, dumb, and blind child whose parents are citizens of the state may be placed in either the school for the deaf or the school for the blind free of charge. (T. S. C. 1917, §§ 2660 ff, 2577a8, 2553.)

EXEMPTION OF THE DEAF OR DUMB.

All deaf or dumb persons in the state are exempt from the payment of poll taxes. (T. S. C., 1917, § 686.)

TEXAS.

REFERENCES: McEachin's Civil Statutes of Texas, 1913. Session Laws, 1913.

SCHOOLS FOR THE DEAF.

The general control and management of the Asylum for the Deaf and Dumb is vested in a board of trustees, consisting of six qualified voters selected from different portions of the state by the governor, and appointed with the consent of the senate for terms of six years. The board meets at least once a month and makes a report to the governor annually. The members receive \$5 a day for time spent at their meetings, and 3 cents per mile for necessary traveling expenses.

A certain number of pupils at the asylum to be designated by the superintendent and board may each year receive instruction in the art of printing in all its branches. (C. S. 1918, Arts. 171 ff; Laws 1918, p. 191.)

The superintendent of the deaf and dumb asylum may make such provision as he thinks necessary for the maintenance, care, and education of all children in the state who are deaf, dumb, and blind. Applications must be made to him by the parents of such children under rules prescribed by him, and such children must be placed in a reputable school established for the purposes just mentioned.

The government of the Deaf, Dumb, and Blind Asylum for Colored Youths is vested in a board of trustees, who are constituted like the board for the deaf and dumb asylum. The admission of all applicants to the asylum, their treatment, instruction, and continuance therein, all questions relating to their dismissal or removal or voluntary departure, etc., must be governed by the rules and regulations of the state asylum for white youths for the deaf and dumb and blind. (C. S. 1913, Arts. 209 f.)

UTAH.

REFERENCES: Compiled Laws of Utah, 1907. Session Laws, 1911.

SCHOOL FOR THE DEAF.

The government and control of the Utah School for the Deaf is vested in a board of trustees consisting of the attorney general and five resident citizens of the state, not more than three of whom may be members of the same political party, appointed by the governor with the consent of the senate. The citizen members of the board serve for terms of six years and receive no compensation other than actual expenses.

The purpose of the school is to provide a practical education for the deaf, the mute, and the deaf-mute of the state who are of sound mind and body, under 30 years of age, capable of receiving beneficial instruction, and incapacitated, on account of deafness or inability to speak, for instruction in the common schools; and to instruct such pupils in agriculture and in those mechanical trades and arts that tend to enable them to become self-supporting and useful citizens. All deaf residents of the state are entitled to the benefits of the school free of charge. In all cases where an applicant or an inmate of the school is too poor to pay for necessary clothing and transportation expenses, the county commissioners of his residence, after ascertaining that the facts are as represented, must pay the expenses. Pupils from other states may be received and instructed on such terms as the board may prescribe. (C. L. 1907, §§ 2064, 2106 ff; Laws 1911, p. 138.)

COMPULSORY EDUCATION.

Every parent, guardian, or other person having control of any deaf or mute child between the ages of 8 and 18 years, who on account of its deafness or muteness is unable to be educated in the public schools, must send such child to the state school for the deaf for at least six months of each school year. The parent or any other person is excused from this duty if it can be shown to the satisfaction of the board of trustees of the school that the child is taught at home by a competent teacher in the same branches and for the same length of time as children are in the state school, or that such child has already acquired the branches of learning taught in the state school, or that the child is in such physical or mental condition as to render attendance inexpedient or impracticable. The failure to comply with this provision, after the proper person has been notified of its requirements, constitutes a misdemeanor.

The county school superintendents must include in their annual school census a list of persons between the ages of 5 and 30 years who are too deaf or too dumb to obtain an education in the public schools, and their names, ages, addresses, and names of their parents. (C. L. 1907, §§ 2117, 1791.)

VERMONT.

REFERENCES: Public Statutes of Vermont, 1906. Session Laws, 1908, 1910, 1915, 1917.

COMMISSION FOR THE DEAF.

The governor is the commissioner of the deaf, dumb, blind, idiotic, feeble-minded, or epileptic children of indigent parents, and constitutes the board for their instruction. He receives a salary of \$50 a year for his services as commissioner. (*P. S. 1906*, \S 1166 ff.)

INSTRUCTION OF THE DEAF.

The governor may designate beneficiaries to be educated at the American Asylum for the Education of the Deaf and Dumb at Hartford, Conn., the Clarke School for the Deaf at Northampton, Mass., the Mystic Oral School at Mystic, Conn., or the Austine Institution at Brattleboro, Vt., for a period of time that he thinks proper. He may designate one or more deaf persons to be educated within the state, when in his judgment adequate advantages exist for proper instruction, and the public good will be subserved thereby. The state pays for instruction and support at the school, but the traveling expenses of the deaf person must be paid by the town in which he resides, if the parents are unable to pay. The governor may provide for the instruction of deaf persons over 14 years of age in schools without the state which furnish instruction in such trades or lines of work as will be best calculated to enable the deaf person to be self-supporting. There is an appropriation of \$2,500 made for the governor to use at his discretion in making contracts with any person, association, or corporation for the care, education, and training of state beneficiaries after they have been discharged from the institution for their instruction.

The board of civil authority in each town must collect information as to the number of deaf persons in their town, and their age, condition, and circumstances, the ability of their parents to educate them, and whether, in the opinion of the board, the persons are proper subjects for the charity of the state, and whether they and their parents or guardians are willing that they should become beneficiaries of any of the institutions provided for the instruction of such persons. This information is sent to the county clerk, who returns the report to the governor. (P. S. 1906, §§ 1169 ff; Laws 1908, p. 48; Laws 1910, p. 85.)

An appropriation of \$50,000 (payable in six yearly installments) was made in 1910 to the Austine Institution for the Deaf, upon condition that it should bind itself by a contract to the satisfaction of the governor that it will at all times receive, take, instruct, and care for, at actual cost, all cuch deaf and dumb children as the governor as commissioner for the deaf may designate. This is a private institution created under the will of William Austine, but is subject to visitation and inspection by the board of control. (Laws 1910, p. 84; Laws 1917, p. 29.)

COMPULSORY EDUCATION.

Any deaf child between the ages of 5 and 18, who is designated by the governor to any institution for the education of the deaf and blind in the state, must attend such designated school during its regular sessions for the period for which he is designated, unless he is mentally or physically unable to attend the school, or has already acquired knowledge of the branches required to be taught in the public schools, or is otherwise being furnished with the same education, provided that he may not be required to attend more than 40 weeks in one school year. Any parent or guardian who neglects or refuses to permit a child to receive instruction as above specified is liable to a fine of not more than \$25 nor less than \$5. (Laws 1915, p. 166.)

VIRGINIA.

REFERENCES: Pollard's Code of Virginia, 1904. Supplement, 1910.

SCHOOLS FOR THE DEAF.

The government of the Virginia School for the Deaf and the Blind is vested in a board of visitors, consisting of six members appointed by the governor with the consent of the senate for terms of four years, and the superintendent of public instruction. In the institution there is one school for the education of deaf-mutes and another school, separate and distinct, for the education of the blind. The pupils of the school are selected, as the board may prescribe, among such persons as are unable to pay for maintenance and support to the extent of the means of the institution, and from other persons, residents of the state, on such terms for their maintenance and support as may be agreed upon, but in no case is there a charge for the education of the pupils. (P. C. 1904, §§ 1653 ff.)

The Virginia State School for Colored Deaf and Blind Children is under the government of a board of five visitors appointed by the governor for terms of four years. Any deaf child of the colored race whose parents or guardians are residents of the state and who can not be educated in the public schools may be admitted to the school without charge for his education. (Supp. 1910, p. 656.)

CENSUS OF THE DEAF.

The clerk of each district school board must at the time of taking the school census also take a separate census of the deaf persons between the ages of 7 and 20 years residing within the school district, giving the sex, age, and residence of each, and return a copy to the district superintendent. The superintendent must consolidate the returns of the county and transmit them to the superintendent of the school for the deaf and the blind. (*P. C. 1904*, § 1463.)

WASHINGTON.

REFERENCE: Remington's Codes and Statutes of Washington, 1915.

SCHOOL FOR THE DEAF.

The general management and control of the State School for the Deaf is vested in the state board of control. All deaf residents of the state between the ages of 6 and 21 years who are free from loathsome and contagious diseases are admitted into the school free. Deaf children from other states may be admitted into the school upon payment in advance of a sufficient amount to cover the cost of their maintenance and education. (R. C. S. 1915, §§ 4387 f.)

COMPULSORY EDUCATION.

Every parent or guardian having custody of deaf children of the prescribed age must send them to the state school for the deaf. Upon satisfactory proof and evidence to the county school superintendent that such children are being properly educated at home or in some other suitable institution, the parent may be excused from this duty. If it appears to the satisfaction of the county commissioners that the parent is unable to bear the traveling expenses, the commissioners must pay such expenses. Any person failing to comply with this provision is guilty of a misdemeanor.

The clerks of the school districts must include in their annual reports the names of all the deaf persons in their district between the ages of 6 and 21 years. This report is transmitted to the county school superintendent, who in turn transmits it to the county commissioners, state board of control, and the superintendent of the State School for the Deaf. (R. C. S. 1915, §§ 4392 f.)

WEST VIRGINIA.

REFERENCE: West Virginia Code, 1913.

SCHOOL FOR THE DEAF.

The general management and control of the West Virginia School for the Deaf and the Blind is vested in the state board of control. The board visits the school at least once in every six months, and one member must visit the school once a month. The control of the educational affairs of the school is vested in the state board of regents; this board makes rules and regulations for the management of educational matters, prescribing the course of study to be pursued in the school. The course of instruction must be as extensive in the intellectual, musical, and mechanical departments as the capacities and interests of the pupils may require. (Code 1915, §§ 587, 593, 604, 2318.)

All deaf residents of the state who are of sound mind and not afflicted with any contagious disease, between the ages of 8 and 25 years, may be admitted to the school on application to the principal. Applicants are admitted in the order of their applications, and the principal must in each case keep a record of the name, dates of admission and discharge, age, address, names of parents orguardians, and degree and cause of the deafness. The pupils may continue in the school for five years, and as much longer as in the discretion of the state board of control and the principal their condition and progress would seem to justify. All such deaf persons are admitted without charge for board and tuition, and if the pupil is not provided with clothing while at the school the principal furnishes clothing of a value not to exceed \$40 and collects the same from the pupil's county of residence.

After all the applicants of the prescribed age have been admitted other deaf persons of suitable age to receive any advantage from the school, if there are accommodations, may be admitted to the school upon terms prescribed by the board; but such persons must withdraw from the school in the order of their admission to make room for new applicants between the ages prescribed. The board provides for accommodations for all other pupils upon such terms of payment as it may prescribe. (Code 1913, §§ 2314 ff.)

The assessors of the state must register the names of the deaf persons in their respective districts, the degree and cause of deafness, age, names of parents or guardians, address, and such other facts as may be useful in making the school efficient in ameliorating the condition of the deaf. The assessors' reports are sent to the auditor, who in turn sends them to the principal of the school, who must immediately correspond with the persons named in the report with **a** view to their admission into the school. (*Code 1913*, § 2319.)

WISCONSIN.

REFERENCES: Wisconsin Statutes, 1915. Session Laws, 1917.

SCHOOL FOR THE DEAF.

The general supervision and government of the Wisconsin School for the Education of the Deaf and Dumb is vested in the state board of control, whose duty it is to inspect the school at least once a month. The object of the school for the deaf is to afford the deaf and dumb enlightened and practical education, which may aid them to obtain the means of subsistence, discharge the duties of citizens, and secure all the happiness which they are capable of attaining. All deaf and dumb residents of the state between the ages of 10^{-1} and 25 years, of suitable capacity to receive instruction, must be received and taught free of charge. Deaf persons who are placed in the institution by any municipality of the state, but who are not entitled to free tuition, enjoy all the benefits and privileges at a cost not exceeding \$100 per scholar for the academic year of 40 weeks, to be paid by such corporation. The school pays for necessary expenses of indigent scholars in going to and from the school When there is room pupils from other states may be admitted upon. payment of a sum prescribed by the board. (Stat. 1915, §§ 574 ff.)

DAY SCHOOLS FOR THE DEAF.

Upon application by the district board of any school district embracing within its limits any village or city, or the board of education of any city the state superintendent may authorize the school district board or board of education to establish and maintain one or more day schools for the instruction of deaf persons or persons with defective speech. There must be paid out of the state treasury the sum of \$150 for each deaf or defective speech pupil residing within the state instructed in such school at least nine months during the school year. An additional sum of \$125 is appropriated for each of such pupils residing within the state but not residing in such school district, who finds it necessary to pay for board and transportation, if his parents or guardian do not pay for this expense. For each pupil residing within the state educated for a shorter period than nine months during the year a share of the \$150 or \$275, as the case may be, proportionate to the term of instruction of the pupil, is paid; no deduction is made for pupils absent on account of sickness not exceeding a month at a time, and in case of absence for any period of more than one month the amount deducted for the absence is for only the time in excess of one month. (Laws 1917, pp. 66 ff, 598.)

CENSUS OF THE DEAF.

The assessors of the state, when making their annual assessment, must at every tenth year enter upon blanks furnished for this purpose the names of all deaf and dumb persons in their respective districts, their age, color, sex, occupation, and place of birth, whether such persons are educated or not, the names of their parents, the number of children of such parents, what blood relation, if any, existed between the parents, and the number of deaf and dumb children of such parents, and return the same to the county clerk. The county clerk transmits this report to the secretary of state, who compiles and tabulates such returns for his biennial report. (Stat. 1915, § 1014.)

COMPULSORY EDUCATION.

Any parent or guardian having under his control a deaf child between the ages of 6 and 18 years who is incapacitated for attending a common school must send such child to some public, private, parochial, or state school for the instruction of the deaf, for at least eight months a year. This requirement does not apply to children who are shown by a reputable physician not to be in proper physical or mental condition to attend school, nor to children over 16 years of age who have completed the eighth grade or who are regularly employed in a gainful occupation. A penalty is provided for failure to comply with this requirement.

Whenever it appears by affidavit to any county or municipal judge that any deaf child of proper age is deprived of a suitable education through the neglect or refusal of its parents or guardian, the judge may in his discretion, if the facts are admitted or established to be true, order such child to be sent to the school for the deaf or to some private institution for the instruction and education of the deaf. Each superintendent of the city and county schools must send to the superintendent of the school for the deaf the names and addresses of the deaf persons known to be in his city or county and the persons having charge of them, the number of deaf persons being educated and not educated, and the number of personal visits made during the year to the custodians of the deaf children to induce them to give such children a proper education. (Stat. 1915, §§ 576, 579m, 461g; Laws 1917, pp. 598 ff.)

THE DEAF IN POORHOUSES.

It is the duty of the state board of control to investigate as to the number and condition of deaf and dumb persons supported in the poorhouses of the state. (Stat. 1915, § 564.)

WYOMING.

Reference:

Wyoming Compiled Statutes, 1910.

EDUCATION OF THE DEAF.

The state board of charities and reform, composed of the governor, the secretary of state, the state treasurer, the state auditor, and the state superintendent of public instruction, has general supervision of the Blind, Deaf, and Dumb Institute when it is open, and until the opening of the institute provides for the support and education of the blind, deaf, and dumb persons resident in the state in some asylum for the education of the blind, deaf, and dumb. In selecting the asylum the board must select the one that offers the best advantages for the education of such pupils, due regard being had to economy in the cost of supporting and maintaining pupils at the asylum. All necessary clothing, transportation, and other expenses that are incurred in placing pupils in such an asylum must be paid out of the funds appropriated for the deaf, dumb, and blind, but when the board is satisfied that the parents or guardians of such children are financially able to bear such expenses they must in all cases do so.

When there are 12 pupils ready that will enter the school the Blind, Deaf, and Dumb Institute opens, but when the number of pupils falls below 8 the institute must close. Every blind, deaf, or dumb person who is a resident of the state of suitable age and capacity is entitled to receive an education in the institute at the expense of the state, and persons not residents of the state of suitable age and capacity are entitled to an education in the institute upon payment of \$300 per year in advance to the state treasurer.

When the pupils of the institute are not otherwise supplied with clothing they must be furnished with it by the principal. The cost of clothing so supplied is a charge against the county from which the pupils came to the institute, but the county may collect the account from the parent or guardian or from the pupil himself unless it appears by the affidavit of three disinterested citizens of the county, not akin to the pupil, that the pupil or his parents would be unreasonably oppressed by a suit to recover the cost of the clothing. (C. S. 1910, §§ 436, 564 f.)

¹According to the superintendent of the school, in actual practice pupils are admitted at the age of 6 years.

APPENDICES

APPENDIX A.—INSTITUTIONS FOR THE DEAF IN THE UNITED STATES APPENDIX B.—SPECIAL SCHEDULES EMPLOYED AT CENSUSES OF THE DEAF AND THE DEAF AND DUMB IN THE UNITED STATES APPENDIX C.—SPECIAL SCHEDULES EMPLOYED IN ENUMERATING THE DEAF AND DUMB IN FOREIGN COUNTRIES

(199)

APPENDIX A.-INSTITUTIONS FOR THE DEAF IN THE UNITED STATES.

-

I.-RESIDENTIAL SCHOOLS.

PUBLIC.

PRIVATE.¹

PUBLIC.	PRIVATE. ¹
Alabama School for the DeafTalladega, Ala.	St. Joseph's Home for the DeafOakland, Cal.
Alabama School for Negro Deaf and Blind. Talladega, Ala.	*A morison School for the Deef
University of Arizona, Department for the	*American School for the Deaf
DeafTucson, Ariz.	*Mystic Oral School for the DeafMystic, Conn.
Arkansas Deaf-Mute InstituteLittle Rock, Ark.	Miss Arbaugh's School for Deaf Children. Macon, Ga.
California School for the Deaf and BlindBerkeley, Cal.	Ephpheta School for the DeafChicago, Ill.
Colorado School for the Deaf and BlindColorado Springs, Colo.	McCowen Resident Home for Deaf
Columbia Institution for the Deaf	ChildrenChicago, Ill.
Kendall School for the Deaf.	Chinchuba Deaf-Mute InstituteChinchuba, La.
Gallaudet College.	St. Francis Xavier's School for the DeafIrvington, Md.
5	Home School for Little Deaf ChildrenKensington, Md.
Florida School for the Deaf and the Blind. St. Augustine, Fla.	*Maryland School for the BlindOverlea, Md.
Georgia School for the DeafCave Spring, Ga.	*New England Industrial School for Deaf-
State School for the Deaf and the BlindGooding, Idaho.	MutesBeverly, Mass.
Illinois School for the DeafJacksonville, Ill.	*Clarke School for the DeafNorthampton, Mass.
Indiana State School for the DeafIndianapolis, Ind.	*Boston School for the DeafRandolph, Mass.
Iowa School for the DeafCouncil Bluffs, Iowa.	The Sarah Fuller Home for Little Deaf
Kansas School for the DeafOlathe, Kans.	ChildrenWest Medford, Mass.
Kentucky School for the DeafDanville, Ky.	Evangelical Lutheran Deaf-Mute Institute. North Detroit, Mich.
Louisiana State School for the DeafBaton Rouge, La.	Central Institute for the DeafSt. Louis, Mo.
Maine School for the DeafPortland, Me.	Immaculate Conception Institute for the
Maryland State School for the DeafFrederick, Md.	DeafSt. Louis, Mo.
Michigan School for the DeafFlint, Mich.	The Davidson School of Individual In-
Minnesota School for the DeafFaribault, Minn.	struction
Institute for the Deaf and DumbJackson, Miss.	
Missouri School for the DeafFulton, Mo.	*Albany Home School for the Oral Instruc- tion of the DeafAlbany, N. Y.
Montana School for the Deaf and BlindBoulder, Mont.	••
Nebraska School for the DeafOmaha, Nebr.	*Le Couteulx St. Mary's Institution for the
New Jersey School for the DeafTrenton, N. J.	Improved Instruction of the DeafBuffalo, N. Y.
New Mexico Asylum for the Deaf and	*Northern New York Institution for Deaf-
Dumb	Mutes
North Carolina School for the Deaf	*New York Institution for the Instruction
State School for the Blind and the DeafRaleigh, N. C.	of the Deaf and DumbNew York, N. Y.
North Dakota School for the DeafDevils Lake, N. Dak.	*Institution for the Improved Instruction of
	Deaf-MutesNew York, N. Y.
State School for the DeafColumbus, Ohio.	Reno Margulies School for the DeafNew York, N. Y.
Oklahoma School for the DeafSulphur, Okla.	The Wright Oral SchoolNew York, N. Y.
Institute for the Deaf, Blind, and Orphans	*Western New York Institution for Deaf-
of the Colored Race	MutesRochester, N. Y.
Oregon State School for the DeafSalem, Oreg.	*Central New York Institution for Deaf-
Home for the Training in Speech of Deaf	MutesRome, N. Y.
Children Before They Are of School Age. Philadelphia, Pa.	*St. Joseph's Institute for the Improved In-
Pennsylvania State Oral School for the DeafScranton, Pa.	struction of Deaf-Mutes ² Westchester, N. Y.
	St. Rita School for the DeafGlendale, Ohio.
Rhode Island Institute for the DeafProvidence, R. I.	*Western Pennsylvania Institution for the
South Carolina School for the Deaf and	Instruction of the Deaf and DumbEdgewood Park, Pa.
BlindCedar Spring, S. C.	Miss Rudd's Sanatorium SchoolLansdowne, Pa.
South Dakota School for the DeafSioux Falls, S. Dak.	Archbishop Ryan Memorial Institute for
Tennessee School for Deaf and DumbKnoxville, Tenn.	
Asylum for the Deaf and DumbAustin, Tex.	Deaf-MutesPhiladelphia, Pa.
Deaf, Dumb, and Blind Institute for	Forrest HallPhiladelphia, Pa.
Colored Youths	*Pennsylvania Institution for the Deaf and
Utah School for the DeafOgden, Utah.	DumbPhiladelphia, Pa.
Virginia State School for Colored Deaf and	De Paul Institute for Deaf-MutesPittsburgh, Pa.
Blind Children	*Austine Institution for the Deaf and the
Virginia School for the Deaf and the Blind. Staunton, Va.	BlindBrattleboro, Vt.
State School for the DeafVancouver, Wash.	St. John's Institute for Deaf-MutesSt. Francis, Wis.
West Virginia School for the Deaf and the	
BlindRomney, W. Va.	¹ An asterisk (*) indicates that the school in question is sup-
Wisconsin School for the Education of the	ported chiefly or in large part by public funds. ² This institution has three branches—a school for boys and a
Deaf and DumbDelavan, Wis.	school for girls at Westchester, and a school for girls in Brooklyn.
2001 and 20 and 5000000000000000000000000000000000000	• -
	201

II.--PUBLIC DAY SCHOOLS.

Eureka Day School for the Deaf	Eureka, Cal.
Los Angeles Day School for the Deaf	
Oakland Public School Oral Classes	Oakland, Cal.
Sacramento Day School for the Deaf	
Day School for the Deaf	
San Francisco Day School for the Deaf	
Atlanta Day School for the Deaf	
A. G. Bell School for the Deaf	Chicago Ill
Delano School for the Deaf.	
Kozminski Public Day School for the Deaf.	
Parker Practice Public Day School for the	omcago, m.
Deaf	Chicago III
Dubuque Day School for the Deaf	Dubuque Iowa
Day School for the Deaf	
Horace Mann School.	Datumore, Mu.
Bay City Day School for the Deaf	Doston, Mass.
Columnat Day School for the Deaf	Columnat Mich
Calumet Day School for the Deaf	
Detroit Day School for the Deaf	
Grand Rapids Oral School for the Deaf	
Houghton Day School for the Deaf	
Iron Mountain Day School for the Deaf	
Ironwood Day School for the Deaf	
Jackson Day School for the Deaf	
Kalamazoo Day School for the Deaf	
Day School for the Deaf.	
Manistee Day School for the Deaf	
Marquette Day School for the Deaf	
Saginaw Oral Day School for the Deaf	
Sault Ste. Marie Day School for the Deaf	
Traverse City Day School for the Deaf	
School for Defective Speech	.Duluth, Minn.
Minneapolis Public School for Deaf and	
Stammerers	Minneapolis, Minn.
St. Paul Oral School for the Deaf	
Kansas City Day School for the Deaf	Kansas City, Mo.
Gallaudet School	
Jersey City Public Day School for the Deaf.	
Newark School for the Deaf	.Newark, N. J.
Public School 162, Brooklyn, Classes for	
the Deaf	.Brooklyn, N.Y.
	-

Public School 47, Manhattan, School for the DeafNew York, N. Y.
Ashtabula Day School for the DeafAshtabula, Ohio.
Canton School for the Deaf
Cincinnati Oral School
Cleveland Public Day School for the DeafCleveland, Ohio.
Dayton School for the DeafDayton, Ohio.
Toledo Day School for the Deaf
Portland Day School for the DeafPortland, Oreg.
Oral Day SchoolLancaster, Pa.
Houston Day School for the Deaf
Everett School for the Deaf
Seattle Public Day School for the DeafSeattle, Wash.
Day School for the DeafSpokane, Wash.
Tacoma Day School for the Deaf
Antigo Day School for the DeafAntigo, Wis.
Appleton Day School for the DeafAppleton, Wis.
Ashland Day School for the DeafAshland, Wis.
Black River Falls School for the DeafBlack River Falls, Wis.
Bloomington Day School for the DeafBloomington, Wis.
Eau Claire Day School for the DeafEau Claire, Wis.
Fond du Lac Day School for the DeafFond du Lac, Wis.
Green Bay Day School for the DeafGreen Bay, Wis. Kenosha Day School for the DeafKenosha, Wis.
La Crosse Day School for the DeafLa Crosse, Wis.
Madison Day School for the Deaf
Marinette Day School for the DeafMarinette, Wis.
Marshfield School for the DeafMarshfield, Wis.
Milwaukee School for the Deaf
New London Day School for the DeafNew London, Wis.
Oshkosh School for the DeafOshkosh, Wis.
Platteville Day School for the DeafPlatteville, Wis.
Racine Day School for the Deaf
Rice Lake Day School for the DeafRice Lake, Wis.
Richland Center School for the DeafRichland Center, Wis.
Ripon School for the Deaf
Sheboygan Day School for the DeafSheboygan, Wis.
Stevens Point Day School for the Deaf Stevens Point, Wis.
Wausau Day School for the Deaf
Superior Day School for the DeafWest Superior, Wis.

III.-HOMES.

New England Home for Deaf-Mutes......Everett, Mass. Gallaudet Home for Aged and Infirm

Deaf-Mutes......Wappingers Falls, N.Y.

Ohio Home for Aged and Infirm Deaf......Central College, Ohio Home for Aged and Infirm Deaf......Doylestown, Pa.

APPENDIX B.—SPECIAL SCHEDULES EMPLOYED AT CENSUSES OF THE DEAF AND THE DEAF AND DUMB IN THE UNITED STATES.

	THIRTEENTH	CENSUS: 1910.	
	SUPPLEMENTAL SCHEI		
8-3394			
DIVISION OF REVISION AND RESULTS JOBEPH A. HILL, CHIEF STATISTICIAN	Department of Con		(TT 1-429)
	BUREAU OF T		State
CENSUS OF THE DEAF	Pashi Pashi		S. D E. D
			S. D 11. D
•••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••			
		••	
In compliance with the requiren In the census of the United Sta	nents of an Act of Congress, the tes taken in April, 1910, you w	Bureau of the Census is at pr ere reported as deaf, and it wa	esent compiling statistics of the deaf. as stated that you are of the male sex,
and	race; that you were	years of age,	
born in	, and that you were	gainfully occupied	
			some one acting for you, make all the
corrections necessary, so that our reco	ord of you may be absolutely ac	curate.	
I also have to request that you, The answers to these questions will h	or some one acting for you, And the used mainly in a statistical re	NSWER THE QUESTIONS PRINTE: port on the deaf, which it is he	D ON THE OTHER SIDE OF THIS SHEET. oped will be of immeasurable value in
the work which is being done to aid	i the deaf. The work of gettin	g the deaf of school age into a	schools, and the work of teaching deaf se of those engaged in aiding the deaf.
children to speak will be furthered by	y this statistical report, which the	Bureau is publishing for the u	se of those engaged in aiding the deaf.
and to return it to the Bureau of the	Census in the inclosed official	envelope, which requires no po	ons on the opposite side of this sheet, ostage, but can be sent absolutely free
of charge. The answers to these questions y	will be the property of the Unit	ed States Government and will	l be kept in confidence and used only
lished in the report.	Very respectfully,	the lesis of the deal. The han	ne of the deaf person will not be pub-
			JOSEPH A. HILL, <i>Chief Statistician</i> .
Approved:			Chief Statisticum.
E. DANA DURAND,			
Director of the Census.	See greations on the s	they side of this sheet	
	See questions on the o	ther side of this sheet.	
	[Second	l page.]	
1. Is the person named deaf?			
2. Is the deafness total?			
3. Can he hear with the aid of a tube, trumpe		-	?
		24. If so, how many?	••••••
4. Can he hear without the aid of a tube, trun			
		- ·	es he now attend, a school for the deaf?
5. Does he understand what is said to him it			school for the deaf, give its name
speaker near the ear?			bes he now attend, a school for hearing persons?
6. Can he hear ordinary conversation at a dis	tance of 5 feet?	- ,	
7. Can he speak well?		28. Draw a line under the word de	
8. Can he speak imperfectly?		Common School; High School;	Academy; College; Instructed at home.
9. Can he speak at all?			· ····································
10. If he can speak, did he learn to speak before	ore he became deaf?	29. Can he understand what people	say by watching the motion of their lips?
11. Was he born deaf?		30. In communicating with others methods (write "yes" or "no	s, does he employ any or all of the following
12. If not born deaf, at what age did he become			Finger spelling
		The "sign" language	
(State age exactly if known: if not, s	state it as nearly as you can.)		to the ordinary and usual means of communica-
13. What was the supposed cause of deafness	?		to the ordinary and usual means of communica-
14. Was his father deaf?			
14. Was his father deal?15. Was his mother deaf?		31. Is he now engaged in any occup	pation?
15. Was his mother deal?16. Were his father and mother first cousins?			
10. Were his lather and mother hist cousins?		33. Does this occupation support h	im?
17. Has he ever had any brothers or sisters?.	••••••	34. Is he dependent on this for a liv	ving?

18. If so, how many?.....

19. Were any of these brothers or sisters deaf?.....

20. If so, how many?.....

35. About how much does he earn in a year?.....

36. If he became deaf after he grew up, what was his occupation before he became

DEAF-MUTES IN THE UNITED STATES.

TWELFTH CENSUS: 1900.

SPECIAL SCHEDULE FOR PERSONS DEFECTIVE IN SIGHT, HEARING, OR SPEECH.

(Furnished to enumerators.)

7-442.

TWELFTH CENSUS OF THE UNITED STATES.

SPECIAL SCHEDULE.

PERSONS DEFECTIVE IN SIGHT, HEARING, OR SPEECH.

State County	
Township or other division of county	
Name of incorporated city, town, or village within the above-named division	

INSTRUCTIONS.

The object of this special schedule is to obtain the name, sex, age, and post-office address of all persons who are either blind or deaf (including those who are deaf and dumb).

After completing the enumeration of all the members of a family on Schedule No. 1 (Form 7-224), you will ask whether all the persons just enumerated have good sight and good hearing—that is, can see well and hear well. For all such persons no further inquiry need be made; but if you find that some member of the family can not see well, you will then ask whether he or she can see well enough to read a book; and should it appear that the sight is so seriously impaired that it is impossible for the person to read a book, even with the aid of glasses, then you will note such person as "Blind," even though, as a matter of fact, he or she may have some slight power of sight.

In the same way, if you find that some member of the family can not hear well, you will then ask whether he or she can hear well enough to understand loud conversation; and should it appear that the hearing is so seriously impaired that the person can not be made to understand what people say, even when they shout, you will note such person as "Deaf," even though, as a matter of fact, he or she may have some slight power of hearing. You will then ask further whether this deaf person can speak; and should it appear that the person as "Deaf" and "Dumb," even though, as a matter of fact, he or she may have some slight power of speech.

Only those dumb persons who are *deaf as well as dumb* are to be noted; so that if you should come across dumb persons who are not *deaf* they should not be included, nor should the "semi-blind" and those blind only in one eye be reported on this schedule.

For each person reported on this special schedule as blind or deaf you will write on the population schedule (Form 7-224), on the right-hand margin opposite the name of any person defective as above, the letter "B" if the person is blind; the letter "D" if the person is deaf; and the letters "DD" if the person is deaf and dumb. If a person is blind and also deaf, use the letters "BD"; if blind and also deaf and dumb, use the letters "BDD." You will then make the entries called for on this special schedule, in columns 1 to 9, according to the following instructions:

In columns 1 and 2 enter the number of the sheet and of the line of the population schedule (Form 7-224) on which the defective person is enumerated, and then copy in columns 3, 4, and 5 the name, sex, and age of the person as originally entered on that schedule.

In column 6 enter the post-office address of the person reported as defective; or, if the person is a minor, or unable, through disability, to respond to communications by mail, obtain and enter in this column the name and post-office address of his or her parent, guardian, or nearest friend, using the two spaces as subdivided by the dotted line. The intent of this inquiry is to secure the name and address of the proper person from whom further information can be obtained by correspondence concerning the blind and deaf persons enumerated.

In columns 7, 8, and 9 note the nature of the disability as follows: If the person is defective in sight but can hear and speak, write "Blind" in column 7 and "No" in columns 8 and 9.

If the person is defective in sight and hearing, but can speak, write "Blind" in column 7, "Deaf" in column 8, and "No" in column 9.

If the person is defective in sight, hearing, and speech, write "Blind" in column 7, "Deaf" in column 8, and "Dumb" in column 9.

If the person is defective in hearing, but can see and speak, write "No" in column 7, "Deaf" in column 8, and "No" in column 9.

If the person is defective in both hearing and speech, but can see, write "No" in column 7, "Deaf" in column 8, and "Dumb" in column 9.

FROM SCHE	4 SCHEDULE NO. 1. NAME.		DESCR	IPTION.	POST-OFFICE ADDRESS.	NATU	RE OF DISAB	LITY,
Sheet No.	DULE NO. 1. NAME. Line No. Enter surnamo first, then the given name and middlo initial, if any. 2 3		Sex.	Age at last birthday.	If the person is a minor, or unable, through disability, to respond to communications by mail, give the name and address of his or her parent, or guardian, or near- est friend.	Defect in sight.	Defect in hearing.	Defect in speech.
1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9
		•						
	•							

APPENDIX B.

SUPPLEMENTAL SCHEDULE FOR THE DEAF.

7-987

TWELFTH CENSUS OF THE UNITED STATES.

FREDERICE H. WINES, Assistant Director.

THE DEAF AND THE BLIND.

DEPARTMENT OF THE INTERIOR,

CENSUS OFFICE, WASHINGTON, D. C., October 1, 1900.

Dr. ALEXANDER GRAHAM BELL, of Washington, D. C., has been appointed Expert Special Agent of the Census Office, for the preparation of the Report on the Deaf and Blind authorized and required by an "Act Relating to the Twelfth and Subsequent Censuses," approved February 1, 1900, and he is empowered to conduct in his own name the correspondence relating to this branch of the census inquiry.

All communications and replies to questions asked by him will be held and regarded as strictly confidential, and no use will be made of them which can directly or indirectly injure the persons to whom they relate.

> WILLIAM R. MERRIAM, Director of the Census.

(CIRCULAR.)

In the return made by a United States census enumerator for the State named above occurs the following entry: Name of person reported..... Post-office address..... This person is said by the enumerator to be..... Sex....; Age..... In order to verify the truth of this return, and also to obtain certain additional information regarding the case reported, the person to whom this circular is addressed (or some other person acting for him or her) is respectfully requested to write in the blank spaces below answers to the following printed questions. The circular, when so filled, should be forwarded to the Census Office, at Washington, in the inclosed envelope addressed to Dr. Bell, which requires no postage stamp, but will be transmitted through the mails free of charge. An immediate reply is earnestly desired. (1) Is the person named above deaf? (Write "Yes" or "No," as the case may be.)..... (2) Is the deafness total or partial?..... If partial, does he use a tube, trumpet, or other mechanical appliance as ear?.... (3) Was he (or she) born deaf?..... If not, at what age did deafness occur? (State the age exactly, if known; if not, state it as nearly as you can.*)..... _____ (4) What is the supposed cause of deafness?..... _____ (5) Has he attended, or does he now attend, school?..... If yes, where? (If in a special school for the deaf, name it; if not, write "common school," "private school," "high school," "academy," "college," or "privately instructed at home.")..... _____

* If impossible to make a more definite reply, at least state whether the person in question became deaf in childhood or after reaching adult age.

205

DEAF-MUTES IN THE UNITED STATES.

[Second page	
--------------	--

(6) Were his parents first cousins? 1	If not first cousins, were t	hey otherwise related by l	blood to each other, before their
marriage?		·····	
(7) Were any of his relatives deaf? (Write "yes			
brothers, sisters, uncles, aunts, and how many of each			
·····			
(8) Can he speak? (Answer by writing "well,"			
gained before the loss of hearing? or wa			
pupils? Can he "read the lips"	?" (By reading the lips	is meant the ability to u	nderstand what is said, without
hearing, by watching the motions of the lips and tong	gue of a person who can s	peak.)	
(9) In communicating with others, does he emplo	-		-
Finger-spelling? The "sign language?"			
communication employed.)			
••••••			
•••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••			
(10) What occupation does he follow for a liveliho			
(
			ER GRAHAM BELL,
			Expert Special Agent.
	CERTIFICATE.		
I hereby certify that the answers given to the fore	egoing questions are true,	to the best of my knowled	ge and belief.
	📭 Sign here.	Name of inform	ant
		Post-office addr	'esg
		Street and num	1ber
1	ADDITIONAL REMARKS, IF	ANY.	
••••			
•••••	•••••••••••••••••••		

APPENDIX B.

ELEVENTH CENSUS: 1890.

SUPPLEMENTAL SCHEDULE FOR THE DEAF.1

[7-732]

	Eleventh Census of the United States.
Supervisor's District No	Supplemental Schedule No. 3.
Enumeration District No.	STATISTICS OF THE DEAF.
DEAF PERSONS in	
County of	, State of
enumerated in June, 1890.	

Enumerator.

SPECIAL INSTRUCTIONS FOR FILLING SCHEDULE.

The object of this supplemental schedule is to furnish material for a complete enumeration of the deaf and an account of their condition Enumerators will, after making the proper entries on population schedule No. 1, transfer to this schedule the information called for by columns 1 to 27, inclusive, for every deaf person found, and proceed to ask the additional questions indicated by the headings of the columns numbered 28 to 63, inclusive.

The questions on this schedule are to be asked with regard to every person who is too deaf to be taught in ordinary schools for hearing persons, or who cannot hear conversation carried on in a loud tone of voice. If the person is merely "hard of hearing," or if there is doubt whether the deafness is sufficient to cause the disability above named, the person should not be entered on this schedule.

Valuable hints as to the existence of deaf persons in the neighborhood and their residence may be obtained from physicians, from school teachers, and from deaf persons themselves in the respective districts.

The instructions necessary to the proper filling out of the columns numbered 1 to 27, inclusive, are contained in the book of instructions to enumerators, a copy of which has been supplied. The following special instructions will serve as a guide in completing the information concerning deaf persons only, called for by the columns numbered 28 to 63, inclusive, in all cases where the inquiries are not selfexplanatory.

Column 28. This question is very important. If deaf from birth, write "B"; if not, state the age at which deafness occurred. If the exact age can not be ascertained, state the period of life at which deafness occurred, viz: infancy (inf.), under 4 years of age; childhood (ch.), under 10 years; youth (yo.), under 20 years; adult life (ad.), from 20 to 50; old age (old), over 50. If the age or period of life can not be ascertained, state the reason why it can not.

Column 29. Give the name of disease or injury, if known.

Columns 30, 31, and 32. Write "yes" or "no."

Column 33. Give the time in years and twelfths of years.

Column 34. The answer may be that the person communicates by one, by two, or by all the methods named. Record all the methods given in response to this inquiry.

Column 35. Write "yes" or "no."

Columns 36 to 46. Give the number in figures under each heading, if known. Write "no", if it is known there are no such relatives. Write "unk." when it is unknown. With regard to grandfathers, grandmothers, uncles, aunts, and first cousins, indicate wherever possible whether the deaf relatives are on the father's side by the use of the letter "F," or mother's side by the use of the letter "M," or on both by the use of the letters "FM."

Column 47. Write "yes" or "no." This question should be asked of hearing husbands and wives as well as of those who are deaf. Column 52. Give the number, and indicate as follows: blind (b), feeble-minded (f), or insane (i), as the case may be. If none, write "no."

Columns 53 to 61. Same instructions as under 36 to 46, but as regards blind, feeble-minded, or insane relatives specify blind by "b," insane by "i," and feeble-minded by "f."

Column 62. Write "wholly pub.," "wholly priv.," "family," "partially self," etc., as the case may be.

Column 63. A deaf mute may be found either at his home or away from it in some educational institution, asylum, or poorhouse. Special care should be taken to give the state, county, and post-office, so that the person may be credited to the proper state or county.

¹ In addition there was a separate schedule for schools for the deaf. This contained precisely the same inquiries and differed mainly by the addition of the letter of authorization to the special agent in charge of the inquiry and the substitution for the first three paragraphs of instructions of a paragraph containing directions as to what information should be copied from the general population schedule and as to furnishing a copy of the schedule to the institution.

									1-			[Seco	nd pag	ge.]	1	r	1	1			1						
	(Chri	istia	n nam	e in full,	AME. initial of mame.)	(midd)	e name	e, and	Whether a soldier, sailor, or marine during the civil war (U. S. or Conf.), or widow of such parson.	Relationship to head of family.	Whether white, black, mulatto, quadroon, octoroon, Chinese, Jananese, or Indian.	Sex.	Age at nearest birthday. If under I year, give age in months.	Whether single, married, wid- owed, or divorced.	Whether married during the cen- sus year (June 1, 1889, to May 31, 1800)	If a female, mother of how many children.	Number of these children living.	Plac	e of b	irth.		æ of i Fath			ce of l Moti		
.					1				2	3	4	5	6	7	8		9		10			11			12		1
1 2																											1 2 3
3.4	 T								9 Þ.	<u></u> @_*		<u></u>				1					 Puvs		or Mi		. DR	RCT.	4
	Number of years in the United Btates.	Withothes no trunched	Whether naturalization papers	nave been taken out. H	ofession,	trade, o tion.	or ocou;	pa-	Months unemployed during the census year (June 1, 1889, to May 31, 1890).	Attendance at school (in monuts) during the census year (June 1, 1889, to May 31, 1890).	Able to read.	Able to write.	Ablei If n or d	to spea ot, th lialect	k Engl e langu spoken		from disea to d	er sui acute o se, in a leafness of diss h of tin	rchro additi s, wi	ng nic on	Feeble-minded or insane.	Bilnd.	Able to speak so as to be readily understood (well),		w neuter cruppled, maimed, or deformed.	Paralyzed.	
ľ	13	1	4 1	5		16			17	18	19	20		21	,			22			23	24	25		26	27	
1 .															•••••												123
3 - 4 .	••••				••••••								rd page	 e.1												•••••	
	at which deafness Instructions.)						ess resulted from service.	n can hear a warn- ise of danger.	n has received in-	tool for the deaf.	nt by this person or the deaf.	per co: wit	s by w son mmui th hear s — by sech)	usual nicat ring po spee	is had or now		TIVES, TO HEA OCCUR	ER THIS AS MEI AR LOU RED BE EACH	NTION D CON FORE	ed be vers 50 ye	LOW,	SO DI	EAF AS D IN W	TO B	E UN. DEAF	ABLE NESS	
	Age or period of life occurred. (See		Suppos	ed cause	of deafne	285.	Whether the desfu military s	Whether this person can bear a warn- ing shout in case of danger.	Whether this perso	struction in a school for the deaf.	Length of time spent by this person in schools for the deaf.	ing ger by tur or me	eech), (wr.) spelli signs es(s.), more thods.	, by fing (fr or ge or by t of the	Whether this person has had	Brothers.	Sisters.	Воля.	Daughters.	Father.	Mother.	Grandfather.	Grandmother.	Uncles.	Aunts.	First cousins.	
	28			29			30	31	3	2	33		34		3	36	37	38	39	40	41	42	43	44	45	46	
1 - 3 - 4	<u></u>	<u> </u>																·			 	·····,		 			
4.	person's hus-		person's hus- Y es or no.)	od of lifest wife became	children born to this (If none, write none.)	en that were	s had or now were blind.	nsane from	TIVI MIN	THER T ES, AS 3 DED, C ADING	ENTIO	RSON I NED BI NE, W	IAS HA ELOW, V ITH TH	d or n who al e Nui	OW HAS RE BLIR (BER U	ANY F	ELA- EBLE- EACH	artially sup- ivate charity, elatives.				1	<u></u>				
	It married, whether this person's hus- band or wife has deaf relatives.		If married, whether this person's hus- band or wife is deaf. (Yes or no.)	If yes, the age or period of life at which the husband or wife became deaf.	Number of children b couple. (If none, wri	Number of these children that were deaf.	Whether this person has bas any relatives who	feeblo-minded, or insane from infancy.	Whether this Person has had or now has any Rela- TIVES, AS MENTIONED BELOW, WHO ARE BLIND, FEEBLE- MINDED, OR INSANE, WITH THE NUMBER UNDER EACH HEADING. 					nen a und p	t hom ost-off	ie, gi	ving a ldress	state, 3.									
1	47		48	49	50	51	5	52	53	54	55	56	57	58	59	60	61	62					63				
				[-	·		l																			-

APPENDIX B.

TENTH CENSUS: 1880.

SUPPLEMENTAL SCHEDULE FOR DEAF-MUTES.

7-323

Page No. Enumeration Dist. No. Enumeration Dist. No. Enumeration Dist. No. The object of this Supplemental Schedule is to furnish material not only for a complete enumeration of deaf-mutes, but for an account of their condition. It is important that every inquiry respecting each case be answered as fully as possible. Enumerators will, therefore, after making the proper entries upon the Population Schedule (No. I), transfer the name (with Schedule page and number) of every deaf-mute found, from Schedule No. 1 to this Special Schedule, and proceed to ask the additional questions indicated in the headings of the several columns. Care must be taken not to enumerate persons who are deaf only (hard of hearing) or dumb only (tongue-tied) as deaf-mutes. A deaf-mute is one who cannot speak because he cannot hear sufficiently well to learn to speak. Enumerators may obtain valuable hints as to the number of deaf-mutes, and their residence, from physicians who practice medicine in the form the proceeders.

in their respective districts, also from school-teachers. Great assistance may be derived from questions addressed to deaf-mutes themselves: Do you know any deaf-mutes in this neighbor-hood? The class feeling of the deaf and dumb, arising from their isolated state, is so great that they seek each other out for the sake of companionship, and ordinarily know every deaf-mute for miles around.

Enumerator.

Number taken from Schedule No. 1.	Name.	Residence when at home. (See Note A.)			ırred. (See		See Note D.		Institution life.			See Note E.		
Number of page. Number of line.		City or Town.	County (if in same State), or State (if in some other State).	Is he (or she) self-supporting, or partly so. (See Note B.)	Age at which deafness occurred Note C.)	Supposed cause of deafness, if known.	Is this person semi-mute?	Is he (or she) semi-deaf?	Has this person ever been an institution for deaf-mutes? If yes, give the name of sach institution.	What has been the total length of time spent by him (or her) in any such institution?	Date of his (or her) discharge. (Year only.)	Is this person also insane? /	Is he (or she) also idiotic? /.	Is he (or she) also blind? /.
1 2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11	12	13 ·	14	15	16

Norm A.—A deaf-mute may be found either at his own home, or away from it, in some educational institution, asylum, or poor-house. In the latter case, his residence when at home must be stated, in order that he may be accredited to the State or county to which he properly belongs, and that the county in which the institution is situated may not be charged with more than its due proportion of deaf-mutes. Norm B.—H self-supporting, say "yes;" if partly self-supporting, say "partly;" if not, say "no." Indicate all inmates of institutions who are maintained or treated at their personal expense (not at the expense of any town, county, or State, nor of the institution) by the word "Pay." Norm C.—H a deaf-mute from birth, say "B;" if not, state the age at which deafness occurred. Special pains should be taken to indicate all deaf-mutes from birth. Norm D.—The word "semi-mute" has a technical meaning, and denotes a deaf-mute who lost his or her hearing after having acquired at least a partial knowledge of spoken language. Some semi-mutes retain the ability to speak imperfectly, others lose it entirely. If a deaf-mute has ever learned to speak, he is a semi-mute; (unless he was artificially taught to speak in an institution for deaf-mutes.) By a semi-deaf person is meant one who cannot hear sufficiently well to comprehend what is said to him, but who hears very loud sounds, such as thunder, etc. Norm E.—In making entries in columns 14, 15, and 16, an affirmative mark only will be used, thus: /.

50171°---18-----14

APPENDIX C.—SPECIAL SCHEDULES EMPLOYED IN ENUMERATING THE DEAF AND DUMB IN FOREIGN COUNTRIES.

GERMAN EMPIRE.

SCHEDULE USED BY THE STATE GOVERNMENTS FOR TRANSMITTING TO THE IMPERIAL HEALTH OFFICE THE RETURNS OF THE POPULATION CENSUS OF 1900.

Census 1900-Statistics of the Blind and Deaf-Mutes.

State:
Administrative district (Prussia: Circle, Bavaria: Government, etc.):
Serial number of the schedule for the administrative district:
Commune:
Number of the list or census schedule:
Given name and surname:
Blind in both eyes: since earliest youth?or occurred later?
Deaf and dumb: since earliest youth?or occurred later?
Family relationship or other relation to the head of the household:
If an inmate of an institution: Address of the institution:
If one or more other defectives belong regularly to the same household (not an institution): Statement of the corresponding serial number(s)
of the schedule(s) for the administrative district:
Marital condition:
Sex: malefemale
Day and year of birth:
Place and district of birth:
country of birth):
For defectives born in 1884 or earlier: Occupation and position in occupation
Religious confession:
Mother tongue:
Nationality (citizenship):

SCHEDULE AND INSTRUCTIONS FOR THE CONTINUOUS CENSUS OF DEAF-MUTES.

[On December 12, 1901, the Federal Council (Bundesrat) passed a resolution instituting a continuous statistical enumeration of deaf-mutes, beginning with January 1, 1902, to be taken in accordance with the regulations given below.]

REGULATIONS CONCERNING A CONTINUOUS CENSUS OF DEAF-MUTES.¹

1. Beginning with Jan. 1, 1902, there shall be a continuous statistical enumeration of deaf-mutes, in which every child who is a deaf-mute or is suspected of being such will be enumerated

(a) upon reaching the school age of normal children and

(b) upon its admission thereafter into an institution for deafmutes.

The enumeration shall, in addition, comprise those deaf-mutes who have already, before Jan. 1, 1902, reached school age and are on this date in an institution for deaf-mutes.

2. The enumeration shall be made by means of schedules following the form given below.

3. The upper portion of the schedule is to be filled out by the local (local police) authorities. The answers to inquiries 1-12, inclusive, are to be made out by the examining physician to whom the schedule is to be delivered by the aforementioned local (local police) authorities for this purpose. The answers to inquiries 13-20 are to be made out in the institution for deaf-mutes; in the case of children who are not placed in an institution for deaf-mutes, these inquiries will remain unanswered.

In the case of those deaf-mutes who are already in an institution for deaf-mutes on Jan. 1, 1902, the entire schedule will be filled out in the institution by the institutional authorities and the institutional physician. 4. In the case of each deaf-mute child who is not in an institution for deaf-mutes, the schedule, in accordance with Section 3, Paragraph 1, is to be prepared by the local (local police) authorities upon the arrival of the child at the school age of normal children, and, as regards inquiries 1-12, inclusive, is to be filled out by the physician.

5. Whenever a deaf-mute child is admitted into an institution for deaf-mutes, he is to present a schedule filled out, in accordance with Section 3, Paragraph 1, by the local (local police) authorities and the examining physician. Inquiries 13-20 are to be answered in the institution in the case of deaf-mutes who have reached school age, but not, as a rule, before the end of the first school year.

6. The schedules indicated in 4 and 5, as soon as completely filled out, are to be sent in duplicate to the office intrusted by decision of the state government with the review. They are to be here assembled and, upon the completion of the review, one copy is to be dispatched to the Imperial Health Office by Jan. 15 and July 15 of each year.

7. Any inquiries for further particulars which may be necessary may be settled by direct communication between the Imperial Health Office and the offices charged with the filling out of the schedules and their review. In case the inquiry does not originate at the office charged with the review, the latter is to be informed of its result.

8. The Imperial Health Office is to tabulate the results of the statistics; it is empowered to allow recognized specialists to examine the enumeration material.

The DEPUTY IMPERIAL CHANCELLOR. COUNT V. POSADOWSKY.

Berlin, Dec. 23, 1901.

¹ "Zentralblatt für das Deutsche Reich," 1901, pp. 434 ff.

APPENDIX C.

Schedule

Concerning the deaf-mute			
(Locality [town, etc.], circle, administrative district or government [Oberamt], etc.) (Locality, circle, district, etc.) sex, religion, position or occupation of the parents (of the father)			
position or occupation of the parents (of the father			
Norz.—The heading of this schedule is to be filled out by the local (local police) authorities, inquiries 1-12, inclusive, are to be answered by the examining physician; the latter is advised to place himself in communication herewith not only with the relatives of the child under examination but also with the school teacher, clergyman, and attending physician concerned. Inquiries 13-20 are to be answered in the institution for deaf-mutes—inquiries 13-16 by a specially trained physician (institutional physician), inquiries 17-19 by a teacher of deaf-mutes, and inquiry 20 by a specially trained physician (institutional physician), with the assistance of a teacher of deaf- mutes. In the case of children who have not been admitted into an institution for deaf-mutes, inquiries 13-20 are to remain unanswered.			
1. Is the deafness which underlies the deaf-mutism, according to the report of the relatives, · congenital?			
acquired?			
or can the relatives make no definite statement on this point?			
At what age was the deafness first noticed by those around?			
2. Is the child of legitimate or illegitimate birth?			
3. To how many children has the mother given birth?			
4. To how many children did the mother give birth before the birth of the child under examination?			
Had stillbirths or miscarriages preceded this?			
How many?			
5. How old was the mother at the birth of the child?			
6. How old were the parents (the father, the mother) at their marriage?			
7. Are the parents related by blood?			
(Exact statement of the relationship.)			
8. Are the grandparents (on the father's side, on the mother's side) related by blood?			
(Exact statement of the relationship.) 9. Do the parents (the father, the mother) suffer or have they suffered from deaf-mutism? congenital?			
acquired? from deafness?			
in both ears?			
in one ear only?			
from hardness of hearing of a high degree?			
from tuberculosis?			
from mental disease?			
from cretinism?			
from syphilis?			
(any objective signs?)			
from retinitis pigmentosa? ¹			
Are the parents (the father, the mother) dead?			
From what disease?			
10. How many brothers or sisters were born deaf?			
How many brothers or sisters have become deaf-mutes?			
How many brothers or sisters suffer or have suffered from deafness of both ears?			
from deafness of one ear?			
from hardness of hearing of a high degree?			
from tuberculosis?			
from mental disease?			
from cretinism?			
from congenital syphilis?			
from keratitis diffusa?			
from retinitis pigmentosa? ¹			
How many brothers or sisters are dead?			
From what disease?			

¹ As indications of retinitis pigmentosa, which not infrequently occurs in connection with deaf-mutism, are to be noted hemeralopia and limitation of the field of vision, in addition to ophthalmoscopic conditions.

DEAF-MUTES IN THE UNITED STATES.

11.	Are there or have there been among the grandparents or among the other relatives (exact statement of the relationship)
	cases of congenital deaf-mutism ?
	of acquired deaf-mutism?
	of deafness?
	of hardness of hearing of a high degree?
	of mental diseases?
	of cretinism?
12.	Has the child the physical and mental development normal for its age?
	At what age did it learn to walk?
13	Is or was the child afflicted with a physical or mental disease or defect?
10.	With what?
	In particular, are there any symptoms:
	of imbecility, feeble-mindedness, or cretinism?
	of epilepsy?
	of paralysis (Lähmungen) of the extremities?
	or of the facial nerve?
	of goiter?
	of tuberculosis?
	of scrofula?
	of rickets?
	of syphilis?
	of disturbances of vision?
	retinitis pigmentosa?
	keratitis diffusa?
	of malformations (of head and skull)?
14.	Upon examination, do the nasopharynx, the external ear, the external auditory canal, and the ear drum show normal conditions?.
	or alterations?
	or alterations?
15.	
15.	Is the breathing through the nose free?
15.	Is the breathing through the nose free?
	Is the breathing through the nose free?
	Is the breathing through the nose free?
	Is the breathing through the nose free?
	Is the breathing through the nose free?
	Is the breathing through the nose free?
	Is the breathing through the nose free?
	Is the breathing through the nose free?
	Is the breathing through the nose free? Have any attempts been made to cure the deafness? (Haben aus Anlass der Taubheit Heilversuche stattgefunden?) Of what nature? How long after the deafness was first noticed? (To be answered only in the case of acquired deaf-mutism.) During, or in direct connection with, what disease did the deafness become noticeable? After cerebrospinal fever? After other diseases of the brain? After what disease? After measles? After diphtheria?
	Is the breathing through the nose free?
	Is the breathing through the nose free?
	Is the breathing through the nose free?
	Is the breathing through the nose free?
	Is the breathing through the nose free?
	Is the breathing through the nose free?
	Is the breathing through the nose free?
16.	Is the breathing through the nose free?
16.	Is the breathing through the nose free?
16.	Is the breathing through the nose free?
16. 17.	Is the breathing through the nose free?
16. 17. 18.	Is the breathing through the nose free?
16. 17. 18.	Is the breathing through the nose free?
16. 17. 18.	Is the breathing through the nose free?

APPENDIX C.

20.	Does the child still hear sounds?
	(Qualitative and quantitative tests with the continuous series of sounds [kontinuierliche Tonreihe].)
	Does the child still hear vowel sounds?
	Which and at what distance?
	Does the child still hear consonants?
	Which and at what distance?
	Does the child still hear words?
	Which and at what distance?
	Does the child still hear sentences?
	(Example.)
	At what distance?

IRELAND.

SCHEDULE USED AT THE POPULATION CENSUS: 1911.1

CENSUS OF IRELAND, 1911.

County	District Electoral Division
Poor Law Union	Townland or Town
Constabulary District	Institution
	FormNo

QUESTIONS WITH REFERENCE TO THE DEAF AND DUMB.

By order of the Commissioners,

DANIEL S. DOYLE, Secretary.

Date....., 1911.

QUESTIONS.	Answers.
1. Whether the person was born deal and dumb, or became so afterwards?	. 1
2. If (he or she) was born deaf and dumb; to what cause is such defect attributed by the friends or relatives—whether to fright, hered- itary pre-disposition, or the near relationship of parents, such as the intermarriage of cousins, &c	. 2
3. If (he or she) became deaf and dumb since birth, state at what age; and to what cause or disease has such been attributed?	. 3
5. Whether any other members of the family, parent or parents, or grand parents, brothers or sisters, uncles, aunts, or cousins, either dead or	1
absent, were deal and dumb, and if so, state the number and particulars. 5. If the person is educated, state where and by what means (his or her) education has been acquired; and what length of time under tuition	
in such school or institution, also the nature and extent of the special education received	. 6

Signature,

Rank in Institution.....

¹ At the time of the census all institutions having deaf and dumb inmates were supplied with these circulars. As regards the deaf and dumb who were not in public institutions, the fact of deaf-mutism having been ascertained on the general population schedule, similar special schedules were later issued, and the enumerators directed to ascertain the particulars required.

DEAF-MUTES IN THE UNITED STATES.

PRUSSIA.

SCHEDULE FOR USE IN THE PHYSICIAN'S EXAMINATION REQUIRED BY THE PRUSSIAN LAW PROVIDING FOR THE COMPULSORY EDUCATION OF DEAF AND DUMB CHILDREN.

Schedule.1

Regarding in
(Given name and surname.)
resident in
Provision or accouncil on the personal of the father of the mother
In case the parents are no longer living or the personal)
In case the parents are no longer living or the personal of the legal representative (guardian): care of the child has been taken away from them
1. Is the deafness which underlies the deaf-mutism, according to the report of the relatives, congenital? acquired?
At what age was the deafness first noticed by those around?
2. Was the deafness caused by an accident? in particular, by an injury to the head (a fall or blow on the head,
injury through delivery with instruments at birth)?
3. During, or in direct connection with, what disease did the disease [deafness] ² become noticeable? after cerebrospinal fever? after other
diseases of the brain? after scarlet fever? after measles? after diphtheria? after smallpox? after typhoid fever? after whooping cough?
after influenza? after mumps? after disease of the ear? after what other disease?
4. Does the child hear conversation close to the ear or at what distance from the ear?
close to the ear or at what distance?
5. Is it completely dumb? or does it utter detached sounds and words spontaneously?
or only after? (oder nur nach?) 6. Has it any other physical defect besides deafness and dumbness and what?
7. Is the child deaf and blind? or deaf and feeble-minded? or hard of hearing
and blind? or hard of hearing and of defective vision? from birth?
or from what age?
8. Does it suffer from an acute disease?
9. Has it a vaccination scar?
10. Does it see well or only poorly?
11. Is its eye bright or only dull, apathetic, and indicative of stupidity?
12. Is the child cleanly or does it defile itself during sleep? during the day?
13. Does it show joy at the sight of acquaintances, pictures, and objects?
those of its own age?
14. Does it try by means of gestures to make itself understood by those around?
15. Does it give correctly on the fingers the number of persons, things, etc.?
16. Has it attended the local school or the kindergarten and with what result?
tion?
17. Has the child the physical and mental development normal for its age? At what age did it learn to
walk?
18. Is the child of legitimate or illegitimate birth?
19. To how many children has the mother given birth?
20. To how many children did the mother give birth before the birth of the child under examination?
or miscarriages preceded this?
21. How old was the mother at the birth of the child?
How was she during pregnancy?
natural or artificial?
How did the years of childhood pass? (Wie verliefen die Kinderjahre?)
22. How old was the father at the marriage? the mother?
23. Are (were) the parents related by blood?
24. Are (were) the grandparents (on the father's side, on the mother's side) related by blood?
(In reply to 23 and 24 exact statement of the relationship.)
25. Do the parents (the father, the mother) suffer or have they suffered from deaf-mutism?
acquired?
ear only? from hardness of hearing of a high degree? from tuberculosis?
from mental disease?
syphilis?
retinitis pigmentosa? ³
did the father die? the mother? From what disease?

¹ The reply to the questions is made by words or numbers or by underscoring the appropriate words in the inquiry itself. ² The original is Krankheit. ³ As indications of retinitis pigmentosa, which not infrequently occurs in connection with deaf-mutism, are to be noted hemeralopia and limitation of the field of vision, in addition to ophthalmoscopic conditions.

26. How many brothers or sisters were born deaf? How many brothers	
How many brothers or sisters suffer or have suffered from deafness in both ears?	from deafness in one ear?
from hardness of hearing of a high degree? from tuberculosis?	from mental disease? from
cretinism? from congenital syphilis? from keratitis diffusa?.	from retinitis pigmentosa? ¹
How many brothers or sisters are dead? From what disease?	• •
27. Are there, or have there been, among the grandparents or among the other relative	es cases
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	(Exact statement of the relationship.)
of congenital deaf-mutism? of acquired deaf-mutism? of	of deafness? of hardness of hearing of
a high degree? of mental diseases? of cretinism?	
28. In what condition is the parents' dwelling? Is it dry? sunlight?	
29. Does the admission of the child into an institution for deaf-mutes appear advisable? or is it for some other reason unfitted for admission into an institution for deaf-mutes	
••••••	
•••••••	

(Signature of the examining physician.)

¹ As indications of retinitis pigmentosa, which not infrequently occurs in connection with deaf-mutism, are to be noted hemeralopia and limitation of the field of vision, in addition to ophthalmoscopic conditions.

INDEX.

- Abscess in head, deafness caused by, by age when hearing was lost, 64, 134; divisions and states, 59, 128; hearing of relatives, 70, 146, 150, 151; race and nativity, 132; sex, 54, 132.
- Academies. See High schools, etc.
- Accident, deafness caused by, by age when hearing was lost, 64, 134; divisions and states, 59, 128; hearing of relatives, 70, 146, 150, 151; race and nativity, 132; sex, 54, 132.
- Accountants, auditors, bookkeepers, and cashiers, ability for self-support, dependence on occupation, and annual earnings, 169; race and nativity, 166.
- Age, by divisions and states, 113; education, 78, 154; marital condition, 120; race and nativity, 116, 118, 122; per cent distribu-tion, 25, 26, 29-31. See also Median age.
- Age when hearing was lost, ability to read lips and means of communication by, 163; cause of deafnesss, 134; divisions and states, 43, 121, 126; education, 158; hear-ing of relatives, 68, 69, 145; marital condition, 52, 127; race and nativity, 45, 122; sex, 35, 42, 122. Agents. See Canvassers, etc. Agricultural laborers (home farm), ability
- for self-support, dependence on occupa-tion, and annual earnings, 101, 167; race
- and nativity, 94, 95, 164. Architects, designers, draftsmen, etc., abil-ity for self-support, dependence on occu-pation, and annual earnings, 168; race and
- nativity, 165. Argentina, deaf-mute population of, 17, 20. Artists, sculptors, and teachers of art, ability for self-support, dependence on occupation, and annual earnings, 168; race and nativity, 165. Auditors. See Accountants, etc. Australia, Commonwealth of, deaf-mute
- population of, 17, 20, 27, 28.
- Austria, deaf-mute population of, 17, 20, 37, 42; deaf-mutes of United States born in, 112.
- Bahama Islands, deaf-mute population of,
- Bakers, ability for self-support, dependence
- on occupation, and annual earnings, 167; race and nativity, 164. Balkan Peninsula, deaf-mutes of United States born in, 112.
- Barbers and hairdressers, ability for self-support, dependence on occupation, and annual earnings, 169; race and nativity, 166.
- Basket makers, willow workers, etc., ability for self-support, dependence on occupa-tion, and annual earnings, 167; race and nativity, 162.
- Belgium, deaf-mute population of, 17, 20. See also Netherlands, etc.
- Bermuda Islands, deaf-mute population of, 17, 20. Blacksmiths, ability for self-support, de-
- pendence on occupation, and annual earnings, 168; race and nativity, 165.
- Blast-furnace and rolling-mill workers (including tin-plate factory workers), ability for self-support, dependence on occupation, and annual earnings, 167; race and nativity, 164.
- Blind deaf-mutes, 106, 176.

- Blows, deafness caused by. See Falls, etc. Boarding and lodging house keepers, ability
- for self-support, dependence on occupation, and annual earnings, 169; race and
- nativity, 166. Bolivia, deaf-mute population of, 17, 20.
- Bookbinders, ability for self-support, dependence on occupation, and annual earn-ings, 168; race and nativity, 165.
- Bookbinding. See Printing, etc.
- Bookkeepers. See Accountants, etc. Boot and shoe factory workers, ability for self-support, dependence on occupation, 101 167: race and and annual earnings, 101, 167; race and nativity, 94, 95, 164.
- Boots and shoes, custom work and repairing on, persons engaged in, ability for selfsupport, dependence on occupation, and annual earnings, 101, 167; race and nativity, 94, 164.
- Brain fever, deafness caused by, by age when hearing was lost, 64, 134; divisions and states, 59, 128; hearing of relatives, 70, 146, 150, 151; race and nativity, 132; sex,
- 54, 132. Brick and tile makers, ability for self-support, dependence on occupation, and annual earnings, 167; race and nativity, 164.
- Bridges, construction and maintenance of. See Roads, etc. British Honduras, deaf-mute population of,
- 17.
- Brochitis, deafness caused by, by age when hearing was lost, 134; divisions and states, 128; hearing of relatives, 146, 150, 151; race, nativity, and sex, 132. Broom and brush makers, ability for self-
- support, dependence on occupation, and annual earnings, 168; race and nativity, 165.
- Brothers and sisters, status as to existence and hearing of, 72, 135, 150. Brush makers. See Broom, etc., makers.
- Building, mechanical, and hand trades, persons engaged in, ability for self-support dependence on occupation, and annual earnings, 168; race and nativity, 165.
- Bulgaria, deaf-mute population of, 17, 20, 27, 28.
- Burns and scalds, deafness caused by, by age when hearing was lost, 134; divisions and states, 128; hearing of relatives, 146, 150, 151; race, nativity, and sex, 132.
- Cabinet workers, ability for self-support, dependence on occupation, and annual earn-ings, 167; race and nativity, 94, 164.
- Canada, deaf-mute population of, 17, 20, 27, 28.
- Canada and Newfoundland, deaf-mutes of United States born in, 112
- Canvassers and agents, ability for self-support, dependence on occupation, and annual earnings, 168; race and nativity, 95, 165.
- Cape of Good Hope, deaf-mute population of, 17, 20, 27, 28. Carpenters, ability for self-support, depend-
- ence on occupation, and annual earnings, 101, 168; race and nativity, 94, 165.
- arriage and wagon makers, ability for selfsupport, dependence on occupation, and annual earnings, 168; race and nativity, 165.

Cashiers. See Accountants, etc.

- Catarrh, deafness caused by, by age when hearing was lost, 64, 134; divisions and states, 59, 128; hearing of relatives, 70, 146, 150, 151; race and nativity, 132; sex, 54, 132.
- Cause of deafness, by age when hearing was lost, 64, 134; divisions and states, 59, 128; hearing of relatives, 70, 146, 150; race and nativity, 61, 132; sex, 54, 132. See also Hereditary causes of deafness.
- Cerumen, impacted, deafness caused by, by age when hearing was lost, 134; divisions and states, 128; hearing of relatives, 146,
- 150, 151; race, nativity, and sex, 132. Ceylon, deaf-mute population of, 17, 20, 27, 28
- Channel Island. See Isle of Man, etc. Children, status as to existence and hearing
- of, 73, 74, 135, 151. Chile, deaf-mute population of, 17, 20.
- Chinese and Japanese in United States, per cent distribution of deaf-mutes, 21.
- Cholera infantum. See Diarrhea, etc.
- Cigar workers. See Tobacco, etc., workers.
- Clay, glass, and stone product industries, persons engaged in, ability for self-support, dependence on occupation, and annual earnings, 167; race and nativity, 164.
- Clergymen and other religious workers, ability for self-support, dependence on occupation, and annual earnings, 168; race and nativity, 165.
- Clerks (other than salesmen and sales-women), ability for self-support, dependence on occupation, and annual earnings, 169; race and nativity, 166.
- Clock and watch makers and repairers, ability for self-support, dependence on occu-pation, and annual earnings, 167; race and nativity, 164.
- Clothing industries, persons engaged in, ability for self-support, dependence on occupation, and annual earnings, 167; race and nativity, 164.
- oal-mine workers, ability for self-support, dependence on occupation, and annual earnings, 167; race and nativity, 164.
- Colds, deafness caused by, by age when hearing was lost, 64, 134; divisions and states, 59, 128; hearing of relatives, 70, 146, 150, 151; race and nativity, 132; sex, 54. 132.
- Colleges. See Universities, etc.
- Colored deaf-mutes, ability to read lips, 91, 162; age, 116, 118, 124; age when hearing was lost, 124; cause of deafness, 61, 132; divisions and states, 111; education, 105, 156, 170; gainfully employed, 92, 93, 164, 170; hearing of parents, 67, 143; hearing of children, 73; marital condition, 120; means of communication, 162; median age, 31; nativity, 21, 111; occupations, 164; self-support, dependence on occupa-tion, and annual earnings, 99, 105, 170; sex, 111, 118; per cent distribution, 21.
- Commercial travelers and sales agents, ability for self-support, dependence on occu-pation, and annual earnings, 168; race and nativity, 165.
- Concussion, deafness caused by. See Noise. etc.

- Congenital diseases, deafness caused by, by age when hearing was lost, 134; divisions and states, 59, 128; hearing of relatives, 70, 146, 150, 151; race, nativity, and sex, 132.
- Congestion of the brain, deafness caused by,
- Congestion of the brain, dealness caused by, by age when hearing was lost, 134; divisions and states, 128; hearing of relatives, 146, 150, 151; race, nativity, and sex, 132.
 Convulsions, deafness caused by, by age when hearing was lost, 64, 134; divisions and states, 59, 128; hearing of relatives, 70, 146, 150, 151; race and nativity, 132; sex, 54, 132. 54, 132.
- Coopers, ability for self-support, dependence on occupation, and annual earnings, 168; race and nativity, 165. Coppersmiths. See Tinsmiths, etc.

- Cotton-mill operatives, ability for self-support, dependence on occupation, and annual earnings, 168; race and nativity, 95, 165.
- Country of birth, foreign-born white deafmutes classified by, 23, 24, 112. Cyprus, deaf-mute population of, 17, 20.

- Danish Antilles, deaf-mute population of, 17, 20.
- Dealers, retail. See Merchants, etc.
- Denmark, deaf-mute population of, 17, 20, 27, 28; deaf-mutes of United States born in, 112.
- Designers. See Architects, etc.
- Diarrhea and cholera infantum, deafness caused by, by age when hearing was lost, 134; divisions and states, 128; hearing of relatives, 146, 150, 151; race, nativity, and ex 132.
- Diphtheria, deafness caused by, by age when hearing was lost, 64, 134; divisions and states, 59, 128; hearing of relatives, 70, 146, 150, 151; race and nativity, 132; sex, 54, 132.
- Domestic and personal service, persons en-gaged in, ability for self-support, dependence on occupation, and annual earnings,
- 169; race and nativity, 166. Doorkeepers, porters, watchmen, etc., abil-ity for self-support, dependence on occu-pation, and annual earnings, 169; race and nativity, 166.
- Draftsmen. See Architects, etc.
- Draymen. See Drivers, etc.
- Dressmakers, ability for self-support, dependence on occupation, and annual earnings, 101, 167; race and nativity, 95, 164.
- Drivers, draymen, teamsters, and express-men, ability for self-support, dependence on occupation, and annual earnings, 168; race and nativity, 165.
- Earache, deafness caused by, by age when hearing was lost, 134; divisions and states, 128; hearing of relatives, 146, 150, 151; race, nativity, and sex, 132.
 Earnings, annual, 98, 99, 103, 105, 167, 170.
 Eczema, deafness caused by, by age when hearing was lost, 134; divisions and states, 128; hearing of relatives, 146, 150; race, nativity and sex 132. nativity, and sex, 132.
- Education, by ability for self-support, dependence on occupation, and annual earnings, 103, 105, 170; age, 78, 154; age when hearing was lost, 158; divisions and states, 76, 152; race and nativity, 80, 154, 170; sex, 79, 102, 154, 170.
- Electricians and their assistants, ability for self-support, dependence on occupation, and annual earnings, 169; race and nativity, 166.
- Embroidery makers. See Lace, etc., makers.
- Engineers and firemen (other than locomotive), ability for self-support, dependence on occupation, and annual earnings, 169; race and nativity, 166.

- England and Wales, deaf-mute population of, 17, 20, 27, 28; leading occupations of deaf-mutes, 97; deaf-mutes of United States born in, 112.
- Engravers, ability for self-support, depend-
- Engravers, ability for self-support, depend-ence on occupation, and annual earnings, 168; race and nativity, 165. Epilepsy, deafness caused by, by age when hearing was lost, 134; divisions and states, 128; hearing of relatives, 146, 150; race, nativity, and sex, 132.
- Ervsipelas, deafness caused by, by age when hearing was lost, 134; divisions and states, 128; hearing of relatives, 146, 150, 151; race, nativity, and sex, 132. xcitement, deafness caused by. See
- Excitement, Fright, etc.
- Expressmen. See Drivers, etc.
- Factory workers, ability for self-support, dependence on occupation, and annual earnings, 168; race and nativity, 165.
- Falls and blows, deafness caused by, by age when hearing was lost, 64, 134; divisions and states, 59, 128; hearing of relatives, 70, 146, 150, 151; race and nativity, 132; sex, 54, 132.
- Farmers (including dairy farmers), ability for self-support, dependence on occupa-tion, and annual earnings, 101, 167; race and nativity, 94, 95, 164.
- Fever, deafness caused by, by age when hearing was lost, 134; divisions and states, 128; hearing of relatives, 146, 150, 151; race, nativity, and sex, 132.
- Finger spelling, use of, by deaf-mutes, as means of communication, 160, 162, 163. Finland, deaf-mute population of, 17, 20, 27,
- 28. See also Russia, etc.
- Firemen (other than locomotive). See Engineers, etc. Fishermen and oystermen, ability for self-
- support, dependence on occupation, and annual earnings, 167; race and nativity, 164.
- Florists. See Truck farmers, etc.
- Flour-mill and gristmill workers, ability for self-support, dependence on occupation, and annual earnings, 167; race and nativity, 164.
- Food and kindred product industries, persons engaged in, ability for self-support, dependence on occupation, and annual earnings, 167; race and nativity, 164
- preign bodies in ear, deafness caused by, by age when hearing was lost, 134; divi-sions and states, 128; hearing of relatives, 146, 150, 151; race, nativity, and sex, 132
- Foreign countries, deaf-mute population of, 17; by age, 27, 28; marital condition, 33; occupation, 97; sex, 20; deaf-mutes of United States born in, 112; form of schedule used, 210.
- Foreign-born white deaf-mutes, ability to read lips, 91, 162; age, 116, 118, 123; age when hearing was lost, 45, 123; cause of deafness, 61, 132; country of birth, 23, 112; divisions and states, 111; education, 80, 105, 154, 170; gainfully employed, 92, 93, 164, 170; hearing of parents, 67, 143; hearing of children, 73; marital condi-tion, 120; means of communication, 87, 162; median age, 31; occupations, 164; self-support, dependence on occupation, and annual earnings, 99, 105, 170; sex, 111, 118; per cent distribution, 21.
- Foresters, lumbermen and raftsmen, and woodchoppers, ability for self-support, dependence on occupation, and annual earnings, 167; race and nativity, 164.
- Formosa, deaf-mute population of, 17, 20.
- Foundry and metal-working establishment workers, ability for self-support, depend-ence on occupation, and annual earnings, 167; race and nativity, 94, 164.

- France, deaf-mute population of, 17, 20, 27, 28; deaf-mutes of United States born in, 112.
- Fright, shock, excitement, deafness caused by, by age when hearing was lost, 134; di-visions and states, 128; hearing of rela-tives, 146, 150, 151; race, nativity, and sex, 132.
- Fruit growers. See Truck farmers, etc.
- Furniture workers, ability for self-support, dependence on occupation, and annual earnings, 167; race and nativity, 164.
- Gainfully employed, by ability for selfsupport, dependence on occupation, and annual earnings, 170; education, 102, 170; race and nativity, 92, 93, 164; sex, 164. Gambia, deaf-mute population of, 17. Gardeners, ability for self-support, depend-
- ence on occupation, and annual earnings,
- 167; race and nativity, 164. Garment workers, ability for self-support, dependence on occupation, and annual earnings, 167; race and nativity, 95, 164.
- Gas fitters. See Plumbers, etc. Germany, deaf-mute population of, 17, 20, 27, 28, 36, 37, 42, 57; deaf-mutes of United States born in, 112; form of schedule used, 210.
- Gibraltar, deaf-mute population of, 17, 20. Glass industry. See Clay, etc., industries. Glassworkers, ability for self-support, de-
- pendence on occupation, and annual earnings, 167; race and nativity, 164. See Painters, etc.
- Glaziers. See Painters Gozo. See Malta, etc.
- Grenada, deaf-mute population of, 17, 20. Grippe. See Influenza.
- Gristmill workers. See Flour-mill, etc., workers.
- Hairdressers. See Barbers, etc.
- Hand trades. See Building, etc., trades. Harness and saddle makers and repairers,
- ability for self-support, dependence on occupation, and annual earnings, 167; race and nativity, 164. Hawaii, deaf-mute population of, 17, 20,
- 27, 28.
- Hereditary causes of deafness, by age when hearing was lost, 134; divisions and states, 128; hearing of relatives, 146, 150, 151; race, nativity, and sex, 132.
- High schools or academies, deaf-mutes hav-ing attended, 75, 81, 152, 154, 158.
- Hosiery and knitting mill operatives, ability for self-support, dependence on occupa-tion, and annual earnings, 168; race and nativity, 95, 165.
- Housekeepers and stewards, ability for selfsupport, dependence on occupation, and annual earnings, 169; race and nativity, 95, 166.
- Hucksters and peddlers, ability for self-support, dependence on occupation, and
- annual earnings, 168; race and nativity, 165. Hungary, deaf-mute population of, 17, 20. 27, 28; deaf-mutes of United States born in, 112.
- Hydrocephalus, deafness caused by, by age when hearing was lost, 134; divisions and states, 128; hearing of relatives, 146, 150, 151; race, nativity, and sex, 132.
- India, deaf-mute population of, 17, 20, 27, 28. Indians in United States, per cent distribution of deaf-mutes, 21.
- tion of deat-mutes, 21. Influenza (grippe), deafness caused by, by age when hearing was lost, 134; divisions and states, 128; hearing of relatives, 146, 150, 151; race, nativity, and sex, 132. Institutions for the deaf, list of, 201. Ireland, deaf-mute population of, 17, 20, 27, 28, 27, 49, location communications, 17, 20, 27,
- 28, 37, 42; leading occupations of deaf-mutes, 97; deaf-mutes of United States born in, 112; form of schedule used, 213,

- Iron and steel workers, ability for self-support, dependence on occupation, and annual earnings, 167; race and nativity. 164.
- Isle of Man and Channel Islands, deaf-mute population of, 17, 20.
- Italy, deaf-mute population of, 17, 20, 27, 28; deaf-mutes of United States born in, 112.
- Jamaica, deaf-mute population of, 17, 20. Janitors and sextons, ability for self-support
- dependence on occupation, and annual
- dependence on occupation, and annual earnings, 169; race and nativity, 166.
 Japanese. See Chinese, etc.
 Jewelry workers, ability for self-support, de-pendence on occupation, and annual earn-ings, 167; race and nativity, 164.
- Knitting-mill operatives. See Hosiery, etc., operatives.

Labrador. See Newfoundland, etc.

- Lace and embroidery makers, ability for selfsupport, dependence on occupation, and annual earnings, 168; race and nativity, 95, 165.
- Launderers and laundresses, ability for selfsupport, dependence on occupation, and annual earnings, 101, 169; race and nativity, 95, 166.
- Leather industries, persons engaged in, ability for self-support, dependence on occupation, and annual earnings, 167; race and nativity, 164.
- Lip reading, ability for, by age when hear-ing was lost, 163; divisions and states, 90, 160; race and nativity, 91, 162; sex, 89, 162
- Lithographers. See Printers, etc. Lodging-house keepers. See Boarding, etc., keepers.
- Lumber industries, persons engaged in, ability for self-support, dependence on occu-pation, and annual earnings, 167; race and
- nativity, 164. Lumber-mill workers, ability for self-support, dependence on occupation, and annual earnings, 167; race and nativity, 94, 164.
- Lumbermen. See Foresters, etc.
- Machinists, ability for self-support, dependence on occupation, and annual earnings, 168; race and nativity, 165. Malarial fever and quinine, deafness caused
- by, by age when hearing was lost, 64, 134; divisions and states, 59, 128; hearing of relatives, 70, 146, 150, 151; race and na-tivity, 132; sex, 54, 132.
- Malta and Gozo, deaf-mute population of, 17,
- Manufacturing industries, miscellaneous, persons engaged in, ability for self-support, dependence on occupation, and annual earnings, 168; race and nativity, 165. Marble and stone cutters, ability for self-
- support, dependence on occupation, and annual earnings, 167; race and nativity, 164.
- Marital condition, by age, 120; age when hearing was lost, 127; divisions and states, 119; race, nativity, and sex, 32, 120. Masons (stone and brick), ability for self-
- support, dependence on occupation, and annual earnings, 168; race and navitity, 165.
- Mattress makers, ability for self-support, dependence on occupation, and annual earnings, 168; race and nativity, 165. Mauritius and dependencies, deaf-mute population of, 17, 20.
- Means of communication, by age when hearing was lost, 163; divisions and states, 85, 160; race and nativity, 87, 162; sex, 82, 162.

- Measles, deafness caused by, by age when hearing was lost, 64, 134; divisions and states, 59, 128; hearing of relatives, 70, 146, 150, 151; race and nativity, 132; sex, 54, 132.
 Mechanical trades. See Building, etc.,
- trades.
- Median age, by race and nativity, 31; in foreign countries, 28.
- Medicine, deafness caused by, by age when hearing was lost, 134; divisions and states, 128; hearing of relatives, 146, 150,
- 151; race, nativity, and sex, 132. Meningitis, deafness caused by, by age when hearing was lost, 64, 134; divisions and states, 59, 128; hearing of relatives, 70,
- Merchants and dealers, retail, ability for self-support, dependence on occupation, and annual earnings, 168; race and nativity, 165.
- Metal industries other than iron and steel. persons engaged in, ability for self-support dependence on occupation, and annual earnings, 167; race and nativity, 164.
- Metal-working establishment workers. See Foundry, etc., workers.
- Mexico, deaf-mute population of, 17, 20. Milliners, ability for self-support, depend-
- ence on occupation, and annual earnings, 167; race and nativity, 164. Mine workers, ability for self-support, de-
- pendence on occupation, and annual earnings, 167; race and nativity, 164.
- Minerals, extraction of, persons engaged in, ability for self-support, dependence on occupation, and annual earnings, 167; race and nativity, 164.
- Mumps, deafness caused by, by age when hearing was lost, 64, 134; divisions and states, 59, 128; hearing of relatives, 70, 146, 150, 151; race and nativity, 132; sex, 54. 132.
- Natal, deaf-mute population of, 17, 20, 27, 23. Native white deaf-mutes, ability to read
- lips, 91, 162; age, 116, 118, 123; age when hearing was lost, 45, 123; cause of deafness, 61, 132; divisions and states, 111; education, 80, 105, 154, 170; gainfully employed, 92, 93, 164, 170; hearing of parents, 67, 143; hearing of children, 73; marital con-dition, 120; means of communication, 87, 162; median age, 31; occupations, 164;
- 87, 162; median age, 31; occupations, 164; self-support, dependence on occupation, and annual earnings, 99, 105, 170; sex, 111, 118; per cent distribution, 21.
 Nativity, ability to read lips by, 91, 162; age, 118; age when hearing was lost, 45, 122; cause of deafness, 61, 132; divisions and states, 111; education, 154, 170; gainfully employed, 92, 93, 164, 170; hearing of parents, 67, 143; hearing of children, 73; marital condition, 120; means of communication, 87, 162; median age, 31; occupations, 164; self-support, dependence on occupation, and annual earnings, 99, 170; sex, 116, 118, 122.
 Negro deaf-mutes, ability to read lips, 91, 162; age, 116, 118, 124; age when hearing
- 162; age, 116, 118, 124; age when hearing was lost, 45, 124; cause of deafness, 61, 132; divisions and states, 11; education, 80, 156; gainfully employed, 92, 93, 164; hearing of parents, 67, 143; hearing of children, 73; marital condition, 120; means of communication, 87, 162; median age, 31; occupations, 164; sex, 111, 118; per cent distribution, 21. See also Colored deaf-mutes.
- Vervous system, diseases of, deafness caused by, by age when hearing was lost, 134; divisions and states, 128; hearing of relatives, 146, 150, 151; race, nativity, and sex, 132.

- Netherlands, deaf-mute population of, 17, 20. 27, 28.
- Netherlands and Belgium, deaf-mute popu-lation of, 17; deaf-mutes of United States born in, 112. New South Wales, deaf-mute population of,
- 17, 20, 27, 28. New Zealand, deaf-mute population of, 17,
- 20, 27, 28. Newfoundland. See Canada, etc.
- Newfoundland and Labrador, deaf-mute population of, 17.
- Noise and concussion, deafness caused by, by age when hearing was lost, 134; divi-
- sions and states, 128; hearing of relatives, 146, 150, 151; race, nativity, and sex, 132. Norway, deaf-mutes of United States born in, 112.
- Occupation, dependence on, 98, 99, 103, 105,
- 167, 170. Operation, deafness caused by, by age when hearing was lost, 134; divisions and states, 128; hearing of relatives, 146, 150, 151; race, nativity, and sex, 132. Orange Free State, deaf-mute population of,
- 17, 20, 27, 28. Oystermen. See Fishermen, etc.
- Painters, glaziers, and varnishers, ability for self-support, dependence on occupation, and annual earnings, 101, 168; race and nativity, 94, 165. Paper hangers, ability for self-support, de-
- pendence on occupation, and annual earnings, 168; race and nativity, 165.
- Paper industries, persons engaged in, ability for self-support, dependence on occupa-tion, and annual earnings, 167; race and nativity, 164.
- Paper-box makers, ability for self-support, dependence on occupation, and annual earnings, 167; race and nativity, 164.
- Paralysis, deafness caused by, by age when hearing was lost, 134; divisions and states, 128; hearing of relatives, 146, 150, 151; race, nativity, and sex, 132.
- Parents, status as to relationship and hear-ing of, 67-71, 135, 143, 145, 146.
- Peddlers. See Hucksters, etc
- Personal service. See Domestic, etc., serv-
- Philippine Islands, deaf-mute population of, 17, 20, 27, 28.
- Photographers, ability for self-support, dependence on occupation, and annual earnings, 168; race and nativity, 165.
- Plasterers, ability for self-support, dependence on occupation, and annual earnings, 168; race and nativity, 165.
- Plumbers and gas and steam fitters, ability for self-support, dependence on occupa-tion, and annual earnings, 168; race and nativity, 165.
- Pneumonia, deafness caused by, by age when hearing was lost, 64, 134; divisions and states, 59, 128; hearing of relatives, 70–72, 146, 150, 151; race and nativity, 132; sex, 54, 132.
- Porters. See Doorkeepers, etc.
- Porto Rico, deaf-mute population of, 17, 20, 27.28.
- Portugal, deaf-mute population of, 17, 20. Pottery workers, ability for self-support, de-
- pendence on occupation, and annual earn-ings, 167; race and nativity, 164. Pressmen. See Printers, etc. Printers, lithographers, and pressmen, abil-
- ity for self-support, dependence on occu-pation, and annual earnings, 101, 168;
- race and nativity, 94, 165. Printing and bookbinding, persons engaged in, ability for self-support, dependence on occupation, and annual earnings, 168; race and nativity, 165.

- Professional service, persons engaged in, ability for self-support, dependence on occupation, and annual earnings, 168; race and nativity, 165.
- Professors, school principals, and teachers, ability for self-support, dependence on occupation, and annual earnings, 168; race and nativity, 95, 165.
- Prussia, deaf-mute population of, 17, 20, 27, 28; form of schedule used, 214.
- Public service, persons engaged in, ability for self-support, dependence on occupa-tion, and annual earnings, 168; race and nativity, 165.
- Quarry workers, ability for self-support, de-pendence on occupation, and annual earnings, 167; race and nativity, 164. Queensland, deaf-mute population of, 17, 20,
- 27.28.
- Quinine, deafness caused by. See Malarial fever, etc.
- Race, ability to read lips by, 91, 162; age, 116, 118, 122; age when hearing was lost, 45, 122; cause of deafness, 61, 132; divi-sions and states, 111; education, 154, 170; gainfully employed, 92, 93, 164, 170; hear-ing of parents, 67, 143; hearing of children, 73; marital condition, 120; means of com-munication, 87, 162; median are 31; oc munication, 87, 162; median age, 31; oc-cupations, 164; self-support, dependence on occupation, and annual earnings, 99, 170; sex, 116, 118, 122.

Raftsmen. See Foresters, etc.

- Railway transportation, persons engaged in, ability for self-support, dependence on occupation, and annual earnings, 168; race and nativity, 165. Relatives, status as to existence and hearing
- of, 66, 67, 70, 146, 150, 151. Religious workers. See Clergymen, etc.

- Roads, streets, sewers, and bridges, con-struction and maintenance of, persons engaged in, ability for self-support, dependence on occupation, and annual earnings, 168; race and nativity, 165. Rolling-mill workers. See Blast-furnace.
- etc., workers. Roumania, deaf-mute population of, 17, 20.
- Russia (Asiatic), deaf-mute population of, 17, 20. 17, 20, 27, 28. Russia (European), deaf-mute population of, 17, 20, 27, 28.
- Russia and Finland, deaf-mutes of United States born in, 112.
- St. Lucia, deaf-mute population of, 17. St. Vincent, deaf-mute population of, 17, 20. Saddle makers and repairers. See Harness,
- etc., makers and repairers. Sales agents. See Commercial travelers, etc. Salesmen and saleswomen (in stores), ability
- for self-support, dependence on occupa-tion, and annual earnings, 168; race and nativity, 165. Saxony, deaf-mute population of, 17, 20, 27,
- Scalds, deafness caused by. See Burns, etc. scarlet fever, deafness caused by. See Dufine, etc. scarlet fever, deafness caused by, by age when hearing was lost, 64, 134; divisions and states, 59, 128; hearing of relatives, 70, 146, 150, 151; race and nativity, 132; sex, 54, 132.
- Schedules, forms of, used in United States,
- Schedules, forms of, used in Oliver States, 203; in certain foreign countries, 210. School attendance, by age, 80; age when hearing was lost, 158; divisions and states, 76, 152; race and nativity, 80, 154, 170; self-support, dependence on occupation, and annual earnings, 103, 105, 170; sex,
- 75, 79, 102, 154, 170. School principals and teachers. See Professors, etc.

- Scotland, deaf-mute population of, 17, 20, 27, 28; leading occupations of deaf-mutes, 97; deaf-mutes of United States born in, 112
- Scrofula, deafness caused by, by age when hearing was lost, 134; divisions and states, 128; hearing of relatives, 146, 150, 151; race, nativity, and sex, 132.
- Sculptors. See Artists, etc.
- Seamstresses, ability for self-support, de-pendence on occupation, and annual earn-
- ings, 167; race and nativity, 95, 164. Self-support, ability for, 98, 99, 103, 105, 167, 170.
- Serbia, deaf-mute population of, 17, 20, 27, 28.
- Servants (not including waiters), ability for self-support, dependence on occupa-tion, and annual earnings, 101, 169; race and nativity, 95, 166. Sewers, construction and maintenance of.
- Sewers, construction and maintenance of. See Roads, etc.
 Sex, ability to read lips by, 89, 162; age when hearing was lost, 122; cause of deaf-ness, 132; country of birth, 20; divisions and states, 113; education, 79, 102, 154, 170; gainfully employed, 164; hearing of parents, 143; hearing of children, 73; marital condition, 120; means of commu-nication, 82, 162; occupations, 164; race and nativity, 111, 118; self-support, de-pendence on occupation, and annual earnings, 98, 103, 167, 170.
 Sextons. See Janitors, etc.
- Sextons. See Janitors, etc. Seychelles Islands, deaf-mute population of, 17, 20.
- Shirt, collar, and cuff makers, ability for self-support, dependence on occupation, and annual earnings, 167; race and nativity, 95, 164.
- Shock, deafness caused by. See Fright, etc. Sickness, deafness caused by, by age when hearing was lost, 134; divisions and states, 128; hearing of relatives, 146, 150, 151;
- race, nativity, and sex, 132. Sierra Leone, deaf-mute population of, 17,
- 20.
- Sign language, use of, by deaf-mutes, as means of communication, 160, 162, 163. Silk-mill operatives, ability for self-support
- dependence on occupation, and annual earnings, 168; race and nativity, 165. Sisters. See Brothers and sisters.
- Smallpox, deafness caused by, by age when hearing was lost, 134: divisions and states, 128; hearing of relatives, 146, 150, 151;
- race, nativity, and sex, 132. South Africa, Union of, deaf-mute popula-tion of, 17, 20, 27, 28.
- South Australia, deaf-mute population of,
- 17, 20, 27, 28. Speech, use of, by deaf-mutes, as means of

communication, 160, 162, 163. State laws relating to deaf, summary of, 179.

Steam fitters. See Plumbers, etc. Steam-railroad laborers, ability for self-sup-

- port, dependence on occupation, and annual earnings, 168; race and nativity, 165. Steel workers. See Iron, etc., workers.
- Stewards. See Housekeepers, etc.
- Stock raisers, herders, drovers, and feeders,
- ability for self-support, dependence on occupation, and annual earnings, 167; race and nativity, 164.
- Stone cutters. See Marble, etc., cutters.
- Stone product industry. See Clay, etc., industries.
- Streets, construction and maintenance of. See Roads, etc.
- Sunstroke, deafness caused by, by age when hearing was lost, 134; divisions and states, 128; hearing of relatives, 146, 150, 151; race, nativity, and sex, 132.

- Sweden, deaf-mute population of, 17, 20, 27, 28; deaf-mutes of United States born in, 112.
- Switzerland, deaf-mutes of United States born in, 112
- Tailors and tailoresses, ability for selfsupport, dependence on occupation, and annual earnings, 101, 167; race and na-
- tivity, 94, 95, 164. Tannery workers, ability for self-support, dependence on occupation, and annual earnings, 167; race and nativity, 164.
- Tasmania, deaf-mute population of, 17, 20, 27 28
- Teachers of art. See Artists. etc.
- Teamsters. See Drivers, etc. Teething, deafness caused by, by age when hearing was lost, 134; divisions and states,
- 128; hearing of relatives, 146, 150, 151; race, nativity, and sex, 132. Textile-mill operatives, ability for self-support, dependence on occupation, and annual earnings, 168; race and nativity, 165.
- Throat, diseases of, deafness caused by, by age when hearing was lost, 134; divisions and states, 128; hearing of relatives, 146, 150, 151; race, nativity, and sex, 132. Tile makers. See Brick, etc., makers. Tin-plate factory workers. See Blast-fur-
- nace, etc., workers.
- Tinsmiths and coppersmiths, ability for self-support, dependence on occupation, and annual earnings, 168; race and nativity, 165.
- Tobacco and cigar workers, ability for selfsupport, dependence on occupation, and annual earnings, 168; race and nativity,
- annual earnings, 100, 1200 and 1200000, 94, 95, 165. Tobago. See Trinidad, etc. Tonsillitis, deafness caused by, by age when hearing was lost, 134; divisions and states, 128; hearing of relatives, 146, 150, 151; race, nativity, and sex, 132. Trade, persons engaged in, ability for self-support dependence on occupation, and
- support, dependence on occupation, and annual earnings, 168; race and nativity, 165. See also Building, mechanical, and hand trades.
- Transportation, road, street, and bridge, persons engaged in, ability for self-sup-port, dependence on occupation, and annual earnings, 168; race and nativity, 165. See also Water transportation.
- Transvaal, deaf-mute population of, 17, 20, 27.28.
- Trinidad and Tobago, deaf-mute population of, 17, 20.
- Truck farmers, fruit growers, florists, etc., ability for self-support, dependence on occupation, and annual earnings, 167; race and nativity, 164.
- Typhoid fever, deafness caused by, by age when hearing was lost, 64, 134; divisions and states, 59, 128; hearing of relatives, 70, 146, 150, 151; race and nativity, 132; sex, 54, 132.
- Uganda Protectorate, deaf-mute population of, 17, 20.
- 01, 17, 20. Universities and colleges, deaf-mutes having attended, 75, 81, 152, 154, 158. Upholsterers, ability for self-support, de-pendence on occupation, and annual earnings, 168; race and nativity, 165. Uruguay, deaf-mute population of, 17, 20.

Varnishers. See Painters, etc.

Victoria, deaf-mute population of, 17, 20, 27, 28.

Wagon makers. See Carriage, etc., makers. Wales. See England, etc.

Watch makers and repairers. See Clock,

- etc., makers and repairers. Watchmen. See Doorkeepers, etc. Water transportation, persons engaged in, where transportation, persons engaged in, ability for self-support, dependence on occupation, and annual earnings, 168; race and nativity, 165. Western Australia, deaf-mute population of,
- White deal-mutes, ability to read lips, 91, 162; age, 116, 118, 122; age when hearing was lost, 45, 122; cause of deafness, 61, 132; divisions and states, 111; education, 154, 170; gainfully employed, 92, 93, 164, 170; hearing of parents, 67, 143; hearing of children, 73; marital condition, 120; means of communication, 87, 162; median age, 31; nativity, 21, 111; occupations,

164; self-support, dependence on occupa-tion, and annual earnings, 99, 170; sex, 111, 118; per cent distribution, 21. See also Foreign-born white deaf-mutes and Native white deaf-mutes.

- Whooping cough, deafness caused by, by age when hearing was lost, 64, 134; divi-sions and states, 59, 128; hearing of rela-tives, 70, 146, 150, 151; race and nativity, 132; sex, 54, 132.
- Willow workers. See Basket makers, etc.
- Wire-mill workers, ability for self-support, dependence on occupation, and annual earnings, 167; race and nativity, 164.
- Wood carvers, ability for self-support, dependence on occupation, and annual earnings, 167; race and nativity, 164.

Ο

Wood polishers and gilders, ability for selfsupport, dependence on occupation, and annual earnings, 167; race and nativity, 164.

Woodchoppers. See Foresters, etc.

- Wooden-box makers, ability for self-support, dependence on occupation, and annual earnings, 167; race and nativity, 164.
- Woolen and worsted mill operatives, ability for self-support, dependence on occupation, and annual earnings, 168; race and nativity, 165.
- Worsted-mill operatives. See Woolen, etc.; operatives.
- Writing, use of, by deaf-mutes, as means of communication, 160, 162, 163.

